Cardiac and Vascular Biology Editor-in-chief: Markus Hecker

Markus Hecker Dirk J. Duncker *Editors*

Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease



Cardiac and Vascular Biology

Volume 8

Editor-in-Chief

Markus Hecker Institute of Physiology & Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Baden-Württemberg, Germany

Series Editors

Johannes Backs Department of Molecular Cardiology and Epigenetics, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Baden-Württemberg, Germany Marc Freichel

Institute of Pharmacology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

Thomas Korff Institute of Physiology & Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

Dierk Thomas Department of Cardiology and HCR, University Hospital Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany This book series publishes review articles discussing important aspects in research and in clinics in the field of cardiac and vascular biology. Basic research aspects of medically relevant topics are covered and the latest advances and methods from diverse disciplines such as genetics, epigenetics, mechanobiology, platelet research or stem cell biology are featured. The book series is intended for researchers, experts and graduates, both basic and clinically oriented, that look for a carefully selected collection of high quality review articles on their respective field of expertise.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/13128

Markus Hecker • Dirk J. Duncker Editors

Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease



Editors Markus Hecker Department of Cardiovascular Physiology Heidelberg University Heidelberg, Germany

Dirk J. Duncker Experimental Cardiology Department of Cardiology Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center Rotterdam, The Netherlands

 ISSN 2509-7830
 ISSN 2509-7849
 (electronic)

 Cardiac and Vascular Biology
 ISBN 978-3-030-63163-5
 ISBN 978-3-030-63164-2
 (eBook)

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2
 ISBN 978-3-030-63164-2
 ISBN 978-3-030-63164-2
 ISBN 978-3-030-63164-2

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG. The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Preface

Biomechanical forces play a major role in organ development, shape, and function. When exceeding the physiological range, however, they may become detrimental to organ structure and function. This is probably best exemplified by the cardiovascular system, with both the heart and blood vessels being continuously exposed to the biomechanical forces exerted by the pressure and flow of blood.

Because the heart mainly has to overcome the resistance to (blood) flow in the pulmonary and particularly in the systemic circulation, it is subjected to its own pressure gradient required to eject the blood into the pulmonary artery and aorta, respectively. If resistance rises, e.g., due to arterial hypertension, tension or stretch in the wall of the left ventricle increases, too, triggering a maladaptive response referred to as left ventricular hypertrophy. While pressure hence stretch therefore is the main biomechanical force affecting the heart and its constituent cell types, the mechanobiology of vascular cells is somewhat more complex. Endothelial cells lining the luminal surface of each blood vessel are continuously subjected to the viscous drag of the flowing blood (designated as shear stress). Unidirectional shear stress mainly affects endothelial cells of the small arteries and arterioles, maintaining them in a dormant state. If blood flow is disturbed, e.g. at bifurcations or curvatures of the large conduit arteries, unidirectional shear stress declines or becomes oscillatory and may give rise to a shift in the phenotype of the endothelial cells. This switch from anti-inflammatory to pro-inflammatory gene expression (also referred to as endothelial dysfunction) in combination with the reduced flow at these sites promotes leukocyte recruitment and diapedesis, ultimately resulting in chronic inflammation within the vessel wall and formation of a vulnerable atherosclerotic plaque.

In addition, endothelial cells and in particular vascular smooth muscle cells are subjected to another biomechanical force: blood pressure determining the degree of tension in the vessel wall and hence stretching of these cells. Volume-dependent distention of the vessel wall (which can be achieved through an increase in blood flow) also results in an increase in wall tension, thereby stretching the endothelial and smooth muscle cells. Like the cardiomyocytes of the heart, the medial smooth muscle cells of the small arteries and arterioles seek to normalize wall tension by active constriction, which cannot be maintained for long. These cells subsequently undergo hypertrophy or hyperplasia (depending on the size of the blood vessel) and remodel the extracellular matrix so that the vessel wall not only becomes thicker but also (much) stiffer. This in turn raises their resistance to flow and may contribute to the increase in blood pressure in either the pulmonary or systemic circulation.

Research into the mechanobiology of the blood vessels aims to unravel the molecular and cellular mechanisms underlying the physiological response of vascular cells to pressure (wall tension) and flow (shear stress). It also aims to uncover what goes wrong (e.g., in atherosclerosis or hypertension) and to eventually therapeutically interfere with these maladaptive remodelling processes.

The aforementioned aspects of vascular mechanobiology along with many more facets of this fascinating, timely, and highly clinically relevant field of research are addressed by the review articles within this volume. They have been written by some of the leading experts on this subject from around the globe and cover a wide range of topics from basic research to disease-relevant mechanisms and therapeutic options. With this said we wish you an interesting and enjoyable read of this eighth volume in the book series. For those interested in cardiac mechanobiology, there will be another volume in *Cardiac and Vascular Biology* to follow soon.

Heidelberg, Germany Rotterdam, The Netherlands October 2020 Markus Hecker Dirk J. Duncker

Contents

1	Hemodynamics and Vascular Remodeling Timothy W. Secomb	1
2	Contributions of Wall Stretch and Shear Stress to Vascular Regulation: Molecular Mechanisms of Homeostasis and Expansion Ranganath Maringanti, Elana Meijer, Maarten M. Brandt, Dirk J. Duncker, and Caroline Cheng	21
3	Biomechanics in Small Artery Remodeling Erik N. T. P. Bakker and Ed van Bavel	47
4	New Kids on the Block: The Emerging Role of YAP/TAZin Vascular Cell MechanotransductionKarl Swärd, Sebastian Albinsson, and Catarina Rippe	69
5	GPCRs Under Flow and Pressure Ursula Storch, Thomas Gudermann, and Michael Mederos y Schnitzler	97
6	Hemodynamic Control of Endothelial Cell Fates in Development Hanna M. Peacock, Margo Daems, and Elizabeth A. V. Jones	127
7	The Biomechanics of Venous Remodeling Hanna Kuk, Christina Jeanneret, Thomas Noppeney, and Thomas Korff	167
8	Mechanobiology of Lymphatic Vessels	191
9	Mechanical Regulation of Epigenetic Modifications in VascularBiology and PathobiologyShu-Yi Wei and Jeng-Jiann Chiu	241
10	Mechanobiology of Arterial Hypertension	277

11	Mechanosensing and Mechanotransduction in Pulmonary	
	Hypertension	299
	Siyu Tian, Jarno J. Steenhorst, Kim van der Heiden,	
	and Daphne Merkus	
12	Mechanobiology of Atherosclerosis	319
13	Exploitation of Vascular Mechanobiology for Therapy Innovations	333
	Parnaz Boodagh, Zewei Tao, Sean P. Keyser, and Wei Tan	

Contributors

Sebastian Albinsson Department of Experimental Medical Science, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

Erik N. T. P. Bakker Department of Biomedical Engineering and Physics, Amsterdam UMC, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Ed van Bavel Department of Biomedical Engineering and Physics, Amsterdam UMC, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Parnaz Boodagh Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA Yale University, New Haven, CT, USA

Maarten M. Brandt Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Caroline Cheng Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands Department of Nephrology and Hypertension, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands

Jeng-Jiann Chiu Institute of Cellular and System Medicine, National Health Research Institutes, Miaoli, Taiwan

School of Medical Laboratory Science and Biotechnology, College of Medical Science and Technology, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan

College of Medical Science and Technology, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan

Institute of Biomedical Engineering, National Tsing Hua University, Hsinchu, Taiwan

Institute of Polymer Science and Engineering, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan

Margo Daems Centre for Molecular and Vascular Biology, Department of Cardiovascular Sciences, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

J. Brandon Dixon Parker H. Petit Institute for Bioengineering and Bioscience, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

George W. Woodruff School of Mechanical Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

Dirk J. Duncker Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Thomas Gudermann Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany

Comprehensive Pneumology Center Munich (CPC-M), German Center for Lung Research, Munich, Germany

Kim van der Heiden Biomedical Engineering, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Christina Jeanneret University Department of Medicine, Kantonsspital, Bruderholz, Switzerland

Elizabeth A. V. Jones Centre for Molecular and Vascular Biology, Department of Cardiovascular Sciences, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

Sean Keyser Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA

Thomas Korff Department of Cardiovascular Physiology, Institute of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Faculty of Medicine, Heidelberg, Germany

Hanna Kuk Department of Cardiovascular Physiology, Institute of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Faculty of Medicine, Heidelberg, Germany

Ranganath Maringanti Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands Department of Nephrology and Hypertension, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands

Michael Mederos y Schnitzler Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany

Elana Meijer Department of Nephrology and Hypertension, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands

Daphne Merkus Division of Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Institut für Chirurgische Forschung, Walter-Brendel Center, LMU, München, Germany

German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK), Munich Heart Alliance (MHA), Munich, Germany

Anish Mukherjee Parker H. Petit Institute for Bioengineering and Bioscience, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

Thomas Noppeney Center for Vascular Diseases Nuremberg, Nuremberg, Germany

Hanna M. Peacock Centre for Molecular and Vascular Biology, Department of Cardiovascular Sciences, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

Catarina Rippe Department of Experimental Medical Science, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

Timothy W. Secomb Department of Physiology, University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ, USA

Jarno J. Steenhorst Division of Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Ursula Storch Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Institute for Cardiovascular Prevention (IPEK), Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Karl Swärd Department of Experimental Medical Science, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

Wei Tan Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA

Zewei Tao Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA

Siyu Tian Division of Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Andreas H. Wagner Department of Cardiovascular Physiology, Institute of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

Shu-Yi Wei Institute of Cellular and System Medicine, National Health Research Institutes, Miaoli, Taiwan

Cor de Wit Institut für Physiologie, Universität zu Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany Deutsches Zentrum für Herz-Kreislauf-Forschung (DZHK) e.V. (German Center for Cardiovascular Research), Lübeck, Germany



- 8
- 8

Hemodynamics and Vascular Remodeling

Timothy W. Secomb

Contents

1.1	Introd	uction	2
1.2	Mechanical Stress in Materials		2
1.3	Conditions for Equilibrium of Mechanical Stress		4
1.4	Hemodynamics		
	1.4.1	Flow in a Cylindrical Tube	6
	1.4.2	Bulk Viscosity of Blood	7
	1.4.3	Viscosity of Blood in Microvessels	8
	1.4.4	The Reynolds Number	10
	1.4.5	Flow at Low Reynolds Number	10
	1.4.6	Flow at High Reynolds Number	11
1.5	Functi	onal Demands on the Vasculature	14
1.6	Role of Hemodynamic Signals in Vascular Remodeling 1		15
1.7	Concl	usions and Translational Perspectives	16
Refe	rences		18

Abstract

The flow of blood in the vasculature generates forces that act on vessel walls. Blood pressure generates circumferential stresses within the walls, while the endothelial lining of vessels experiences shear stresses as a consequence of blood's motion over it. Both types of stress can elicit biological responses from cells in the walls, including growth and remodeling that are required for the normal function of the vasculature, and the development of vascular diseases. The main objective of this review is to summarize the dynamical features of blood flow as they affect the stresses that act on vessel walls. A second objective is to

T. W. Secomb (🖂)

Department of Physiology, University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ, USA e-mail: secomb@u.arizona.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_1

summarize the relationship between these stresses and the resulting structural responses in normal and disease states.

1.1 Introduction

The human circulatory system includes blood vessels with a total length of about 10^7 m [1]. They form a network of more than 10^9 segments with diameters ranging from a few µm to a few cm. Adequate and efficient distribution of blood flow throughout the body in accordance with tissue requirements depends on the structural characteristics of the vascular system and the flow behavior of blood as it traverses this network.

The structure of the vasculature is not static. The locations of the major arteries and veins are largely predetermined, but all blood vessels are subject to significant structural changes during development, in response to changing functional demands in health, and due to the effects of the disease. It is obvious that the structural characteristics of the vast number of vessel segments cannot be controlled on an individual basis by genetic information. Instead, the structure of the vasculature must emerge as the collective result of vascular growth and remodeling by each segment in response to the conditions and stimuli that it experiences [2]. These stimuli include the forces acting on vessel walls resulting from blood pressure and flow, namely the circumferential wall stress generated by blood pressure and the wall shear stress generated by blood flow.

In the following sections, the concept of stress in continuum mechanics is presented, followed by a review of the fluid dynamics of blood flow, with emphasis on the stresses acting on vessel walls. The effects of these hemodynamic stresses on vessel wall structures in normal and disease conditions are then discussed.

1.2 Mechanical Stress in Materials

In studies of fluid and solid mechanics, a continuum approach is generally used, in which relevant properties of the material, such as density and velocity, are considered as continuous functions in space, without analyzing the positions or motion of the individual molecules or other particles in the material or the forces acting on them. To describe the forces acting in a continuum, a mathematical entity known as the stress tensor is used. Here, the concepts underlying the stress tensor are described without using mathematical notation. More rigorous expositions are provided in textbooks [3, 4]. Despite the importance of biological responses to mechanical stress in the field of mechanobiology, understanding the concept of stress and its expression as a tensor presents a challenge for many biologists. The following discussion is intended to help bridge this gap.

As a starting point for defining mechanical stress, the forces acting across a hypothetical small planar surface lying within a material or on its boundary are considered. The traction (or stress vector) is defined as the force per unit area acting





on one side of the surface. More precisely, the traction at a point is defined by considering such a surface containing the given point and taking the limit of force divided by area as the area of the surface approaches zero. Being a vector, traction requires three components to represent its magnitude and direction.

The traction generally depends on the orientation of the surface, represented by the unit vector normal (i.e., perpendicular) to it. For instance, a material may be under tension in one direction and under compression in an orthogonal direction. It can be shown that the dependence of the traction on surface orientation can be fully defined by specifying the tractions acting on three mutually orthogonal coordinate surfaces. The combination of these three traction vectors forms a tensor, which can be expressed as a 3×3 matrix of components in any given coordinate system. In this matrix, the elements on the diagonal are normal stress components, i.e., forces acting parallel to a surface (Fig. 1.1a). However, it should be noted that these definitions depend on the orientation of the coordinates. Normal stresses in one coordinate system may appear as shear stresses in a rotated system.

By convention, the outward normal vector to a surface experiencing a traction is used to represent its orientation. It follows that positive diagonal elements in the stress tensor represent tensile forces in the material, while negative diagonal elements represent compressive forces. In the special case of hydrostatic pressure, the only non-zero elements of the stress tensor are on the diagonal, and all are equal to -p, where p is the pressure. For any traction acting on a surface with a given normal vector, the force acting on a surface with the opposite normal vector must be equal and opposite, since it represents the reaction force according to Newton's third law of motion.

The stress tensor discussed here is more precisely called the Cauchy stress tensor. In this form of the stress tensor, all quantities are referred to coordinates in the current, possibly deformed, state of the material. For analysis of large-deformation elasticity, other stress tensors (e.g., Piola-Kirchhoff) are often used [5], in which quantities are referred to coordinates in an initial undeformed or reference configuration.

1.3 Conditions for Equilibrium of Mechanical Stress

According to Newton's second law of motion, the force acting on an object equals the product of mass and acceleration. To apply this principle in a continuum, the forces acting on a small volume within the material are considered. For convenience, a cuboidal region is assumed. If the stress in the material is uniform in space, then according to the above discussion, equal and opposite forces act on each pair of parallel surfaces of the cuboid, since their outward normal vectors point in opposite directions. In this case, the zero net force is generated. In general, therefore, the resultant forces generated by a stress field within a continuum must depend on the spatial variations of the stress tensor. The size of the cuboidal region is then considered to approach zero. In this limit, it is found that the resultant force per unit volume of the material is proportional to a particular combination of the spatial derivatives of the stress tensor. If the acceleration of the material is zero or its inertia is negligible, then this combination of derivatives (specifically, the divergence) must be zero to satisfy the mechanical equilibrium of the material.

This result has significant implications for the mechanotransduction of shear stress. Consider a situation in which a multilayer planar structure is subjected to a uniform shear stress on its upper surface, and is immobilized so that its acceleration is zero. According to the condition of mechanical equilibrium, the shear stress (possibly averaged over a surface parallel to the upper surface) must be uniform through the thickness of the structure (Fig. 1.1b). In a curved geometry, such as a blood vessel wall, the same result applies to a good approximation if the structure is thin relative to the vessel radius. This argument can be applied to the endothelial cells lining blood vessels, with the implication that the same (average) shear stress is experienced by the luminal surface, the interior cellular structures such as the cytoskeleton, and the structures connecting the endothelial layer to the basement

membrane. All of these structures are therefore potential sites for mechanotransduction of shear stress by endothelial cells.

The conditions of mechanical equilibrium can also be used to calculate the tension generated in a cylindrical blood vessel wall as a result of the difference between the internal and external pressures acting on the vessel. In this case, the analysis can be simplified by considering the total forces acting on a semicircular part of a vessel segment of length *L* and diameter *D*, as shown in Fig. 1.1c. The wall is considered to be thin relative to the radius, and only forces acting in the vertical direction are considered. The pressure difference across the wall, $\Delta p = p_i - p_o$, generates an upward force ΔpLD , which must be balanced by a downward force of 2*LT* generated by tension in the walls, where *T* is the tension per unit length of the vessel. Equating these forces gives

$$T = r\Delta p \tag{1.1}$$

which is known as the Law of Laplace for a cylinder, where r = D/2 is the tube radius. If the wall has thickness h, then the average circumferential stress in the wall is

$$\sigma = \frac{r}{h} \Delta p \tag{1.2}$$

The ratio r/h is generally larger than 1, and it follows that the dominant stress in vessel walls is circumferential stress, not the radial stress generated by blood pressure acting on the walls. Furthermore, r/h varies substantially with vessel type and size [6], being relative small (as low as about 2) in capillaries, and increasing with vessel size up to values of about 10 in arteries and about 50 in veins.

Some caution is needed with regard to the interpretation of Eq. (1.2) in the context of mechanotransduction. Because the circumferential wall stress is a normal component of stress acting in the circumferential direction, it can be variable and even discontinuous with the position in the radial direction (unlike shear stress). The levels of stress carried by the various components of the vessel wall (endothelial cells, basement membrane, smooth muscle cells, elastin, and collagen) may vary widely according to the mechanical stiffness and the degree of stretch (strain) of each component. Also, if *r/h* is not large, the thin-wall theory presented above may not be a good approximation and a more elaborate theory is needed [7]. The components of the vessel wall that are primarily responsible for responses to changes in intravascular pressure, particularly vascular smooth muscle, may experience levels of stress significantly different from the estimated average given by Eq. (1.2).

1.4 Hemodynamics

For the purposes of this review, we define hemodynamics as "the physical study of flowing blood and of all the solid structures (such as arteries) through which it flows" [8]. This differs from the medical usage of the term, where it generally refers to

parameters such as arterial blood pressure and cardiac output in patients. More detailed discussions of this field are presented in several books [8-12] and articles [7, 13]. In the following presentation, the dependence of wall shear stress on fluid mechanical effects is emphasized, in recognition of the fact that shear stress is an important determinant of vascular remodeling.

1.4.1 Flow in a Cylindrical Tube

The analysis of fluid flow along a cylindrical tube is central to the study of hemodynamics. A first step in this analysis is the determination of the distribution of shear stress in the fluid and at the tube wall, which can be obtained readily under some simplifying assumptions [3, 4]. The tube is assumed to have diameter D and length L, with pressures p_1 at the upstream end and p_0 at the downstream end. The distribution of flow velocity across the tube is assumed to be uniform along the tube and also constant in time. Effects of gravity are neglected. We consider a cylindrical region of fluid with radius $r \leq D/2$, centered on the axis of the tube, and define τ as the shear stress acting in the upstream direction on the curved surface of this region. According to the stated assumptions, τ is uniform over the curved surface. Because there is no acceleration of the fluid, Newton's second law of motion implies that the sum of the forces acting on the cylinder is zero, i.e.,

$$\pi r^2 p_1 - \pi r^2 p_0 - 2\pi r L \tau = 0 \tag{1.3}$$

where each of the stresses, p_1 , p_0 , and τ , is multiplied by the area of the surface on which it acts. Therefore

$$\tau = \frac{r\Delta p}{2L} \tag{1.4}$$

where $\Delta p = p_1 - p_0$ is the driving pressure. This result shows that the shear stress in the fluid varies in proportion to the distance from the tube axis and that the shear stress acting on the tube wall is

$$\tau_w = \frac{D\Delta p}{4L} \tag{1.5}$$

It is noteworthy that these results do not depend on any assumption about the viscous properties of the fluid.

For the further analysis of flow in tubes, we assume that the fluid is Newtonian, meaning that the shear stress is proportional to the gradient of fluid velocity:

$$\tau = -\mu \frac{du}{dr} \tag{1.6}$$

where μ is a constant, the fluid viscosity, and u(r) describes the variation of fluid velocity with the radial position. (The minus sign appears here because τ was defined with respect to the direction opposite to the flow.) From Eqs. (1.4) and (1.6), it can be shown that

$$u(r) = \frac{\Delta p}{4L\mu} \left(\frac{D^2}{4} - r^2\right) \tag{1.7}$$

i.e., the profile of velocity across the tube has the form of a parabola. Flow in a tube with this velocity profile is known as Poiseuille flow. This solution satisfies the "no-slip" condition for a viscous fluid, which states that the velocity of the fluid adjacent to a solid boundary must match the velocity of the boundary, i.e., u(D/2) = 0 in this case. Integration of the velocity over the vessel cross section leads to the equation generally known as Poiseuille's law or the Hagen–Poiseuille equation:

$$Q = \frac{\pi}{128} \frac{\Delta p D^4}{L\mu} \tag{1.8}$$

where Q is the volume flow rate along the tube.

The fourth power dependence of flow rate on diameter, for a given fluid viscosity and for fixed tube length and pressure drop along the tube, was established experimentally in the nineteenth century by J.L.M. Poiseuille [14]. Equation (1.8) was obtained subsequently by theoretical analysis [15].

The derivation of Poiseuille's law depends on a number of assumptions that are generally not satisfied in the vascular system, and its applicability in any given situation has to be carefully evaluated. Even so, it provides a starting point for more detailed analyses and has important physiological implications. In particular, the proportional dependence of Q on D^4 implies that the blood flow rate is very sensitive to changes in vessel diameters. Therefore, blood flow rates can be modulated over a wide range by moderate changes in vessel diameter, and controlled distribution of blood flow according to local tissue needs can be achieved only with relatively precise control of vessel diameters.

Combining Eqs. (1.5) and (1.8) yields the following result:

$$\tau_w = \frac{32}{\pi} \frac{\mu Q}{D^3} \tag{1.9}$$

This relationship is significant with regard to understanding how vascular responses to wall shear stress influence network structure, as discussed below.

1.4.2 Bulk Viscosity of Blood

Blood is a complex fluid, consisting of a suspension of cells in plasma. The mechanical properties of blood are strongly affected by the presence of a high

volume fraction (hematocrit) of red blood cells (erythrocytes), typically in the range of 40–45% for healthy individuals [16].

The bulk viscosity of blood can be measured by placing a sample in a viscometer where it is subjected to a shear flow with a controlled shear rate, defined as $\dot{\gamma} =$ du/dz, where u is the fluid velocity and z is a coordinate perpendicular to the flow direction. The shear stress τ on a surface bounding the flow is measured, and the viscosity is computed as $\mu = \tau/\dot{\gamma}$. The viscosity of blood is found to increase as a function of hematocrit [17], as would be expected since the presence of suspended particles tends to oppose the variations of flow velocity within the fluid. Also, blood exhibits shear-thinning behavior and viscosity increases substantially when the shear rate is decreased to low levels [17]. This behavior can be understood as the result of two main effects [16]. Firstly, red blood cells are highly deformable, and this deformation allows them to accommodate to the flow and reduce their contribution to the suspension viscosity. However, this effect is reduced at very low shear rates. because the cells are deformed less at the resulting low levels of shear stress. Secondly, red blood cells of many species, including humans, aggregate at low shear rates, forming larger structures called rouleaux which interfere more strongly with the flow. With increasing shear rates, aggregates are broken up and the viscosity decreases. It is important to note that this dependence on shear rate occurs mainly at shear rates below about 100 s^{-1} [17], whereas shear rates in normally flowing vessels are generally above this range and viscosity shows only slight variations with shear rate. For many purposes, e.g., when analyzing blood flow in arteries, the dependence of viscosity on shear rate can be neglected and blood can be treated as a Newtonian fluid as defined above.

1.4.3 Viscosity of Blood in Microvessels

The preceding discussion is based on the assumption that blood can be represented as a continuum, in the sense that viscosity is considered as an average property over a region containing a large number of red blood cells. This approximation is valid for vessels with diameters of about 300 μ m or more. However, in vessels with smaller diameters, the effects of the particulate nature of blood become significant. In particular, red blood cells show a tendency to migrate away from vessel walls, as a result of fluid mechanical interactions between the deformable cells and the imposed flow in the vessel. This phenomenon, which does not involve active motion by the cells, results in the formation of a cell-free or cell-depleted layer near the vessel walls, which causes a significant reduction of resistance to flow relative to what would be expected based on the bulk viscosity of blood [18].

A convenient method to quantify this effect is to define the apparent viscosity, from Eq. (1.8):

$$\mu_{\rm app} = \frac{\pi}{128} \frac{\Delta p D^4}{LQ} \tag{1.10}$$

where Δp and Q are now measured quantities. Based on an analysis of multiple experimental studies of blood flow in glass tubes, Pries et al. [19] obtained an empirical formula for the dependence of apparent viscosity of blood in vitro on tube diameter and hematocrit, for tube diameters from 3.3 µm up to 2 mm and hematocrits up to 90%. These results show a strong Fåhraeus–Lindqvist effect [20]: apparent viscosity decreases with decreasing diameter down to a minimum at about 7 µm. For hematocrit 45%, the bulk viscosity is $3.2\mu_p$, where μ_p is the viscosity of plasma, whereas the apparent viscosity in a 7-µm tube is $1.25\mu_p$.

Observations of blood flow in microvessel networks of the rat mesentery were, however, found to be inconsistent with model predictions based on the above in vitro estimates of blood viscosity [21]. Based on such observations, a different empirical formula was developed to describe the apparent viscosity of blood in microvessels in vivo, as a function of tube diameter and hematocrit [22]. According to this formula, the apparent viscosity in large vessels matches the in vitro result, but the apparent viscosity is substantially higher than the in vitro estimate in smaller vessels. For example, the estimated apparent viscosity in a 7-µm capillary at hematocrit 45% is about $8.4\mu_p$, almost seven times higher than would be expected based on data from glass tubes.

The shear stress acting on the walls of microvessels can be estimated from the flow rate Q according to Eq. (1.9), setting the viscosity μ equal to μ_{app} . Therefore, the finding of relatively high values of apparent viscosity in microvessels implies that the estimates of wall shear stress in microvessels based on observations of blood flow rate or blood flow velocity are significantly higher than would be obtained if the calculation was based on values of apparent blood viscosity obtained in vitro.

Several potential causes for the high apparent viscosity of blood in microvessels relative to values in glass tubes were identified by Pries et al. [21]. Subsequent studies showed that the main cause for the higher apparent viscosities in vivo is the presence of a layer of macromolecules on the inner wall of blood vessels, termed the endothelial surface layer (ESL) or glycocalyx [23]. This gel-like layer has a very low volume fraction of membrane-bound molecules, but the resistance to fluid motion through the layer is sufficient to reduce the flow velocity of plasma to a much lower value than the velocity in the lumen, outside the ESL.

An important implication of this finding is that the endothelial cell membrane does not experience a significant level of fluid shear stress due to plasma flow over its surface. Instead, shear stress is transmitted to the endothelial cells via the attachment points of the macromolecules that anchor the ESL, including syndecans and glypicans [23, 24]. Being transmembrane proteins, these molecules may in turn transmit the shear stress to the internal cytoskeleton, consistent with an important role for the cytoskeleton in mechanotransduction of shear stress [25, 26].

1.4.4 The Reynolds Number

The flow of fluids is governed by Newton's laws of motion, such that the acceleration of any small part of the fluid, multiplied by its density, is equal to the net force per unit volume acting on it. When the velocity field is viewed in a fixed frame of reference, the fluid acceleration includes a component, known as the advective acceleration, given by a product of the fluid velocity and a spatial gradient of velocity. This represents, for instance, the acceleration experienced by a fluid moving from a region of low velocity to a region of higher velocity, as in a nozzle. The forces acting on the fluid include body forces (i.e., gravity), forces due to gradients in pressure, and forces due to viscosity.

In the study of fluid mechanics, dimensionless parameters are defined that provide indications about the characteristics of the flow under consideration. The most important of these is the Reynolds number [11], defined as the ratio of the inertial effect to the viscous effect. Here, the inertial effect is estimated as the density multiplied by the advective acceleration, while the viscous effect is estimated as the viscous force per unit volume. Suppose that U is a typical fluid velocity and L is a typical length over which the velocity varies. According to the above information, the inertial effect has a typical magnitude $\rho U^2/L$, where ρ is the fluid density. From Eq. (1.6), the shear stress has typical magnitude $\mu U/L$, and the resultant force per volume, which depends on the spatial gradient of stress, has typical magnitude $\mu U/L^2$. The Reynolds number (Re) is then defined as the ratio

$$\operatorname{Re} = \frac{\rho U^2 / L}{\mu U / L^2} = \frac{\rho U L}{\mu}$$
(1.11)

For flow in tubes, the most relevant spatial dimension is the diameter and the Reynolds number is defined as $\text{Re} = \rho UD/\mu$.

1.4.5 Flow at Low Reynolds Number

Values of the Reynolds number vary widely in the circulatory system, from values below 10^{-3} in the capillaries to values above 10^{3} in major arteries. At very low Reynolds numbers, the effects of fluid inertia on the flow are negligible and the flow is dominated by effects of viscosity. This regime is known as Stokes flow. The governing equations of fluid flow are then linear in velocity and pressure, allowing the use of a range of classical mathematical techniques to analyze problems of Stokes flow [27]. Because effects of inertia are negligible, the flow readily adjusts to changes in direction, and vessel curvature or tortuosity does not result in substantial changes in the magnitude of flow or the distribution of wall shear stress. When the pressure gradient driving the flow varies in time, the flow rate varies approximately in proportion to the instantaneous pressure gradient. Irregularities such as bifurcations or changes in vessel diameter produce local perturbations to velocity distributions, which quickly recover their previous characteristics once the

irregularity is passed. The velocity profile of fluid entering a vessel approaches its final form within a short distance. For a Newtonian fluid, this profile is the characteristic parabolic profile of Poiseuille flow. In these respects, fluid flow at low Reynolds number is somewhat simpler than flow at high Reynolds number, as discussed below.

However, when the flow of blood is considered, additional complexity arises because blood is a concentrated suspension of cells, whose dimensions are comparable to microvessel diameters. As mentioned earlier, red blood cells show a tendency to migrate away from microvessel walls. The fluid mechanical mechanisms underlying this behavior depend on the deformability of the cells and on the fluid dynamical interactions of cells with the walls and are only partially understood [18, 28–33]. The distribution of red blood cells across the vessel cross-section affects the distribution of hematocrit in each branch when the flow reaches a diverging microvascular bifurcation [34], and the theoretical understanding of this phenomenon is a challenging problem in the low Reynolds number flow [35–37].

1.4.6 Flow at High Reynolds Number

When the Reynolds number is high, in the range of hundreds or thousands, the flow exhibits very different behavior to that at a low Reynolds number. The phenomena discussed in this section have been considered in more detail in several books [9, 12, 38]. At high Reynolds number, effects of fluid inertia have dominant effects on the fluid motion in most of the flow domain. Even so, viscosity has important effects as a consequence of the no-slip condition, as defined above. This condition is often satisfied through the appearance of a narrow region adjacent to a solid surface in which velocity changes rapidly with the position, known as a boundary layer. A region of rapidly changing velocity can also appear in the interior of the flow, in which case it is referred to as a "shear layer."

An example of a boundary layer is provided by the flow of an (initially quiescent) fluid entering a uniform cylindrical tube (Fig. 1.2a) at high Reynolds number. In the entrance region of the tube, the fluid has a uniform distribution of velocity, except for narrow boundary layers at the tube walls where the velocity drops to zero to satisfy the no-slip condition. This results in a relatively high wall shear stress in this region. As the fluid progresses downstream, this layer gradually thickens until eventually the velocity profile approaches the parabolic shape discussed above. The distance to achieve an almost parabolic profile, known as the "entrance length," is proportional to the Reynolds number. Beyond this point, the flow is considered to be fully developed. For the aorta and major arteries, the entrance length is typically comparable to or longer than the actual length of the artery, and so fully developed flow is never achieved, and the distribution of wall shear stress differs significantly from the estimate based on Poiseuille flow.

The flow of blood through a region of local narrowing of a blood vessel, i.e., a stenosis, provides further examples of phenomena occurring in high-Reynolds flow (Fig. 1.2b). At the stenosis itself, the blood flow velocity must increase as a

Fig. 1.2 Schematic illustration of phenomena associated with laminar flow in blood vessels at high Revnolds numbers. (a) Entrance effects. When steady laminar flow with an initially flat velocity profile enters a tube, a boundary layer is formed in which the flow velocity is progressively retarded. This layer thickens with distance downstream, and eventually the velocity profile approaches the parabolic form of Poiseuille flow. (b) Flow past a stenosis (narrowing) in a vessel, exhibiting flow separation. The region between the separating streamline and the wall is shaded and typically exhibits slow recirculating blood flow. Wall shear stresses are increased in some regions and reduced in others, relative to the shear stress in the upstream region. (c) Flow through a diverging arterial bifurcation. As in (b), the shaded region represents flow separation. Wall shear stress is increased in some regions and decreased in others



consequence of the reduced cross-sectional area of the vessel lumen in the stenosis. The flow exiting the narrow region tends to continue moving parallel to the vessel axis, rather than following the profile of the wall. This sets up a phenomenon known as flow separation, in which fluid streamlines (paths aligned with the flow direction) that are adjacent to the wall in the stenosis separate from the wall, typically reattaching to the wall at some distance downstream, as shown in Fig. 1.2b. In the region between the separating streamline and the wall, shown in gray in Fig. 1.2b, a region of recirculating flow is set up, in which the flow velocities are generally much lower than elsewhere in the vessel.

A similar phenomenon can occur in a diverging arterial bifurcation. In this case, the widening of the parent vessel at the entrance to the bifurcation sets up fluid mechanical conditions analogous to those immediately downstream of a stenosis. The wall shear stress is reduced in the region of widening, and flow separation may occur, leading to the reversal of the wall shear stress in the region of recirculating flow (Fig. 1.2c).

When fluid flows through a curved vessel, the fastest moving fluid, which is near the centerline in a straight tube, is displaced toward the wall at the outside of the curve, and the shear stress is increased there and decreased on the wall at the inside of the curve [9].

Flows at high Reynolds number may be subject to instability, i.e., spontaneous development of time-dependent fluctuations in the flow field. The conditions for instability depend both on the Reynolds number and on the characteristics of the flow. Poiseuille flow, with a parabolic flow profile, is stable up to Reynolds numbers of about 2300 [9]. However, the flow profiles occurring downstream of a stenosis or in the entrance to a bifurcation (Fig. 1.2b, c), which include one or more inflection points, can lead to flow instability at much lower Reynolds numbers, in the range of a few hundred. One result of flow instability is the generation of audible sounds, known as "bruits" when they occur in arteries. The flow in such cases is often referred to in medical literature as "turbulent." In the fluid mechanics literature, however, turbulence has a stricter definition, including the presence of highly random flow perturbations on a range of length scales. Unstable blood flow at Reynolds numbers in the hundreds is more properly described as "disturbed flow," with the possibility of true turbulence occurring at higher Reynolds numbers [38]. The term "laminar flow" is used to describe flow that is not turbulent and can include flows that exhibit instability and disturbances.

The pulsatile nature of blood flow in arteries introduces additional fluid mechanical phenomena that influence the stresses experienced by vessel walls, particularly in arteries. Arterial flow has an oscillatory component superimposed on the mean flow rate. The fluctuating flow can cause reversal of the direction of the wall shear stress during part of the cardiac cycle. Flow instabilities may appear and disappear during each cycle, depending on the Reynolds number and the frequency of the cardiac pulsation [12].

In summary, the shear stresses generated by blood flow in the arteries depend in a complex manner on the geometry of the vessels and the characteristics of the flows through them. In general, straight unbranched segments experience a relatively high unidirectional shear stress, with the possibility of reversal during part of the cardiac cycle. However, variations in vessel width, caused, for instance, by stenosis or by bifurcations, can result in regions of low shear stress, with reversals of stress direction associated with flow separation, and fluctuations in stress resulting from flow instability.

1.5 Functional Demands on the Vasculature

The primary function of the circulatory system is the transport of substances from one part of the body to another. This transport is accomplished mainly by two physical processes, convection, and diffusion. Convection refers to the transport of materials carried by the motion of flowing blood, and diffusion refers to random thermal motion of individual molecules which generates net fluxes down gradients of solute concentrations or, more precisely, down gradients of the solutes' thermodynamic potentials. At the cellular level, active transport across cell membranes is also required for many solutes.

Transport of oxygen is a critical function of the circulation. Being a non-polar molecule, it has relatively low solubility in water and in tissue. Its transport from the atmosphere to mitochondria occurs by purely passive mechanisms down gradients in oxygen partial pressure [39]. The necessity for adequate transport of oxygen and other substances places stringent demands on the structure of the circulatory system. As a result of the low concentration of oxygen in tissue, oxygen transport by diffusion is effective only over very short distances, about 100 µm or less in most oxygen-consuming tissue. Therefore, it must be delivered by convective transport within such a distance of all cells that require oxygen. This requires a dense network of tiny vessels throughout the tissue. On the other hand, viscous resistance to blood flow is very high in vessels with very small diameters. For mechanical efficiency, the vascular system must include hierarchical branching structures feeding the microvessels, such that convective transport over larger distances can be achieved by vessels with larger diameters and lower resistance to flow. In effect, the vascular system must solve a complex patterning problem, generating a structure in which a dense meshwork of capillaries is combined with a hierarchical structure of arteries, arterioles, venules, and veins of varying lengths and diameters so that all parts of the tissues are adequately supplied with blood flow [40]. A central challenge in vascular biology is to understand the mechanisms that control the structure of the vasculature in health and disease.

The need to satisfy the metabolic requirements of the tissue suggests that hypoxia is a stimulus for vessel growth and remodeling. The stimulation of angiogenesis (growth of new vessels) mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor 1 α (HIF1 α) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is well established [41]. However, local growth of new vessels in a hypoxic region can have only limited effectiveness in overcoming hypoxia unless it is accompanied by enlargement of the corresponding feeding and draining vessels to allow increased perfusion. This implies the need for mechanisms to coordinate structural adaptation along flow pathways, beyond the region experiencing hypoxia. Structural responses to changes in wall shear stress generated by flowing blood provide such a mechanism, as discussed below. Moreover, the vessel walls must be able to support the forces generated by blood pressure. The dominant stress in the wall is circumferential tension, and the wall must be able to respond to increases in this tension, typically by increasing wall thickness. Evidently, vascular remodeling must involve responses to several different stimuli, including mechanical forces generated by blood flow.

1.6 Role of Hemodynamic Signals in Vascular Remodeling

Evidence for the influence of wall shear stress on vessel diameters can be deduced from a consideration of the relationship between diameter and blood flow rate in the circulation. In the arterial tree, including arteries and capillaries, it has been observed experimentally that flow rate scales approximately as the cube of diameter across a wide range of scales [42, 43]. This scaling is consistent with the optimality theory known as Murray's law [44], which is based on the assumption that vessel diameters are adjusted to minimize a cost function consisting of a linear combination of viscous energy dissipation and blood volume. A potential mechanism by which such a scaling could be achieved is suggested by Eq. (1.9), which states that the wall shear stress is proportional to the ratio of blood flow rate to the cube of diameter (neglecting variations in blood viscosity). If it is assumed that a set point of wall shear stress exists, such that shear stresses above this level stimulate diameter enlargement, and vice versa, then a vessel with a given flow rate will adjust its diameter so as to conform to the cubic dependence of flow on diameter [42, 45]. Indeed, direct experimental evidence supports such a response to changes in wall shear stress [46].

However, some limitations to this theory are apparent. Firstly, veins are consistently larger in diameter than paired arteries carrying the same blood flow rate [42], and levels of wall shear stress are correspondingly lower in veins than in arteries. This implies that other factors besides wall shear stress must affect diameters. Detailed analyses of hemodynamics in microvascular networks of the rat mesentery showed a trend of decreasing wall shear stress with decreasing intravascular blood pressure, which was consistent across arterioles, capillaries, and venules [47]. Such behavior can be accounted for by assuming that intravascular pressure, or more precisely the circumferential stress generated by that pressure, also acts as stimulus for structural remodeling [47, 48]. According to this theory, an increase in intravascular pressure causes inward remodeling with the thickening of the vessel wall. This is consistent with observations of decreased internal diameters of small arteries in hypertension [49].

A second limitation of the theory of diameter adaptation based on shear stress alone becomes apparent when the behavior of vascular networks is simulated [50, 51]. If a flow is divided between two segments connected in parallel, both segments experience the same pressure drop. According to Eq. (1.5), the shear stress in each is proportional to its diameter. Suppose that an initial condition is imposed in which both segments have the same wall shear stress. A small enlargement of one segment would result in an increase in its wall shear stress, in turn stimulating further enlargement, while the other segment would shrink. In other words, such an initial configuration would be unstable.

These considerations imply that other factors in addition to wall shear stress and intravascular pressure must influence the control of vessel luminal diameters through structural remodeling. Pries et al. [52, 53] developed theoretical models for structural adaptation that include a metabolic growth stimulus: if low flow in a given vessel segment leads to reduced oxygen levels, then this stimulates diameter enlargement,

presumably through increased expression of growth factors. Also, these models include effects of convected and conducted responses, such local hypoxia in a given segment generates a growth stimulus in the vessels in the flow pathway upstream and downstream of the given segment. Here, convected responses refer to effects of metabolic signal substances carried downstream from hypoxic regions and simulating growth of downstream vessels [54], and conducted responses refer to signals propagated upstream along the walls of blood vessels by endothelial and smooth muscle cells, which communicate via gap junctions [55, 56]. It was shown that such a model can predict stable network structures with hemodynamic properties consistent with corresponding in vivo observations.

In summary, vascular responses to wall shear stress play an essential role in generating the hierarchical structure of vascular networks, in which the decreases in flow rate in successive branches of the arterial and venular trees are accompanied by corresponding decreases in vessel diameter. Responses to circumferential wall tension generated by intravascular pressure have the effect not only of controlling the thickness of vessel walls but also of generating the asymmetry between the arterial and venular trees, in which venous vessels are systematically larger than corresponding arterial vessels, with lower levels of wall shear stress. These responses, working in concert with responses to metabolites and growth factors, and with upstream and downstream propagated responses, provide a sufficient set of mechanisms to account for the observed structures of vascular networks.

1.7 Conclusions and Translational Perspectives

According to Poiseuille's law, the flows in blood vessels are sensitively dependent on the vessel diameters. At the same time, the structure of the vessels, and in particular their diameters, are capable of continuous adjustment in response to a number of stimuli, including the forces generated by blood flow. These interacting processes are largely responsible for establishing and maintaining the geometric structure of the healthy vasculature so that it can meet the body's requirements. Interactions between hemodynamics and structure also contribute to the development of vascular diseases.

Table 1.1 lists hemodynamic forces acting on vessel walls and some normal and pathological behaviors that are influenced by these forces. The primary structural response of blood vessels to elevated circumferential wall stress is the thickening of the vessel wall, which tends to reduce this stress, according to Eq. (1.2). This response underlies the adaptation of veins used for coronary bypass grafts to arterial blood pressure [57]. It should be noted that circumferential wall stress does not approach a unique set point independent of vessel size; instead, average circumferential stress levels increase with vessel diameter [58]. A second structural response to increased circumferential stress is the reduction of the vessel lumen (inward remodeling). This response may play a role in the development of hypertension [6, 59]. If peripheral resistance is initially increased for some reason, this stimulates an increase in blood pressure in order to maintain flow. The inward modeling of

Hemodynamic property	Role in normal vascular remodeling	Role in disease processes/ responses
Blood pressure, causing circumferential wall stress	Matching of wall thickness to pressure	Adaptation of vein grafts to arterial pressure
Elevated blood pressure		Increased peripheral resistance in hypertension
Wall shear stress	Matching of vessel diameter to flow rate	Enlargement of collateral vessels
Elevated wall shear stress		Initiation of cerebral aneurysms
Low/fluctuating wall shear stress		Initiation of atherosclerotic lesions

Table 1.1 Hemodynamic forces acting on vessel walls and biological effects

arterial vessels in response to this increased pressure has the effect of further increasing peripheral resistance, in a positive feedback loop.

With increased wall shear stress, the primary structural response is increased luminal diameter. This has the important effect of matching vessel diameters to flow rates. When arteries or arterioles become blocked, if collateral flow pathways are available, these vessels may become enlarged and take over the supply of the affected region [60]. This depends on the response to increased shear stress in the collateral vessels. Hemodynamic effects have long been thought to influence the development of atherosclerosis [61]. Normal to high levels of wall shear stress with consistent flow directions promote a stable phenotype in endothelial cells, which inhibits the development of atherosclerosis [62]. However, low and fluctuating levels of shear stress tend to destabilize endothelial cells, and atherosclerosis typically appears initially at regions with such flow conditions, as for example, around arterial bifurcations. It has also been proposed that the complex distributions of pressure-induced wall stresses in such regions may also cause vulnerability to atherosclerosis [63-65], although this hypothesis has not received wide acceptance. Elevated levels of wall shear stress are considered to be a factor leading to the initiation of cerebral aneurysms [66].

In summary, biological responses to stresses acting on vessel walls generated by blood flow are important for the growth and maintenance of functionally adequate and efficient vasculature, and also for the development of diseases of blood vessels. Progress in this area of mechanobiology requires the integration of knowledge of hemodynamics, vessel wall mechanics, mechanotransduction, and growth and remodeling of vessel walls, on scales ranging from molecular and cellular to whole-organ and systemic. Improved understanding of the mechanisms governing vascular structure has the potential to lead to new strategies for preventing or treating diseases of the vasculature.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by NIH Grant HL034555.

Compliance with Ethical Standards The author has no conflicts of interest with regard to the present work.

References

- Secomb TW, Pries AR (2016) Microvascular plasticity: angiogenesis in health and disease preface. Microcirculation 23(2):93–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12262
- Zakrzewicz A, Secomb TW, Pries AR (2002) Angioadaptation: keeping the vascular system in shape. News Physiol Sci 17:197–201
- 3. Fung YC (1993) Biomechanics. Mechanical properties of living tissues, 2nd edn. Springer, New York
- 4. Humphrey JD, Delange SL (2004) An introduction to biomechanics. Solids and fluids, analysis and design. Springer, New York
- 5. Bonet J, Wood RD (1997) Nonlinear continuum mechanics for finite element analysis. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- 6. Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P (1999) Structural autoregulation of terminal vascular beds: vascular adaptation and development of hypertension. Hypertension 33(1):153–161
- Secomb TW (2016) Hemodynamics. Compr Physiol 6(2):975–1003. https://doi.org/10.1002/ cphy.c150038
- 8. McDonald DA (1974) Blood flow in arteries, 2nd edn. Edward Arnold, London
- 9. Caro CG, Pedley TJ, Schroter RC, Seed WA (1978) The mechanics of the circulation. Oxford University Press, Oxford
- 10. Milnor WR (1989) Hemodynamics, 2nd edn. Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore
- 11. Fung YC (1997) Biomechanics: circulation, 2nd edn. Springer, New York
- 12. Nichols WW, O'Rourke MF (1998) McDonald's blood flow in arteries. Theoretical, experimental and clinical principles, 4th edn. Arnold, London
- Secomb TW, Pries AR (2007) Basic principles of hemodynamics. In: Baskurt OK, Hardeman MR, Rampling MW, Meiselman HJ (eds) Handbook of hemorheology and hemodynamics. IOS Press, Amsterdam, pp 289–306
- 14. Poiseuille JLM (1846) Recherches expérimentales sur le mouvement des liquides dans les tubes de très-petits diamêtres. Mémoires presentés par divers savants à l'Académie Royale des Sciences de l'Institut de France IX:433–544
- Chien S (1975) Biophysical behavior of red blood cells in suspension. In: Surgenor DM (ed) The red blood cell, vol II. Academic Press, New York, pp 1031–1133
- 17. Chien S, Usami S, Taylor HM, Lundberg JL, Gregersen MI (1966) Effects of hematocrit and plasma proteins on human blood rheology at low shear rates. J Appl Physiol 21(1):81–87
- Secomb TW (2017) Blood flow in the microcirculation. Annu Rev Fluid Mech 49:443–461. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-fluid-010816-060302
- Pries AR, Neuhaus D, Gaehtgens P (1992) Blood viscosity in tube flow: dependence on diameter and hematocrit. Am J Phys 263:H1770–H1778
- 20. Fahraeus R, Lindqvist T (1931) The viscosity of the blood in narrow capillary tubes. Am J Phys 96:562–568
- 21. Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P, Gross JF (1990) Blood flow in microvascular networks. Experiments and simulation. Circ Res 67(4):826–834
- Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gessner T, Sperandio MB, Gross JF, Gaehtgens P (1994) Resistance to blood flow in microvessels in vivo. Circ Res 75(5):904–915
- 23. Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P (2000) The endothelial surface layer. Pflugers Arch 440 (5):653–666
- 24. Secomb TW, Hsu R, Pries AR (2001) Effect of the endothelial surface layer on transmission of fluid shear stress to endothelial cells. Biorheology 38(2–3):143–150

- 25. Davies PF (1995) Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev 75 (3):519–560
- 26. Wang N, Tytell JD, Ingber DE (2009) Mechanotransduction at a distance: mechanically coupling the extracellular matrix with the nucleus. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10(1):75–82. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2594
- 27. Happel J, Brenner H (1973) Low Reynolds number hydrodynamics, 2nd edn. Noordhoff, Leyden
- Kaoui B, Ristow GH, Cantat I, Misbah C, Zimmermann W (2008) Lateral migration of a two-dimensional vesicle in unbounded Poiseuille flow. Phys Rev E 77(2):021903
- Fedosov DA, Caswell B, Popel AS, Karniadakis GE (2010) Blood flow and cell-free layer in microvessels. Microcirculation 17(8):615–628
- 30. Kumar A, Graham MD (2012) Mechanism of margination in confined flows of blood and other multicomponent suspensions. Phys Rev Lett 109(10):108102. https://doi.org/10.1103/ PhysRevLett.109.108102
- Grandchamp X, Coupier G, Srivastav A, Minetti C, Podgorski T (2013) Lift and down-gradient shear-induced diffusion in red blood cell suspensions. Phys Rev Lett 110(10):108101
- 32. Freund JB (2014) Numerical simulation of flowing blood cells. Annu Rev Fluid Mech 46:67–95
- Hariprasad DS, Secomb TW (2014) Two-dimensional simulation of red blood cell motion near a wall under a lateral force. Phys Rev E 90(5):7. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevE.90.053014
- 34. Pries AR, Ley K, Claassen M, Gaehtgens P (1989) Red cell distribution at microvascular bifurcations. Microvasc Res 38(1):81–101
- 35. Lykov K, Li XJ, Lei H, Pivkin IV, Karniadakis GE (2015) Inflow/outflow boundary conditions for particle-based blood flow simulations: application to arterial bifurcations and trees. PLoS Comput Biol 11(8):e1004410
- 36. Yin X, Thomas T, Zhang J (2013) Multiple red blood cell flows through microvascular bifurcations: cell free layer, cell trajectory, and hematocrit separation. Microvasc Res 89:47–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mvr.2013.05.002
- 37. Balogh P, Bagchi P (2019) Three-dimensional distribution of wall shear stress and its gradient in red cell-resolved computational modeling of blood flow in in vivo-like microvascular networks. Physiol Rep 7(9):e14067. https://doi.org/10.14814/phy2.14067
- 38. Pedley TJ (1980) The fluid mechanics of large blood vessels. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Weibel ER (1984) The pathway for oxygen: structure and function in the mammalian respiratory system. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA
- Secomb TW, Alberding JP, Hsu R, Dewhirst MW, Pries AR (2013) Angiogenesis: an adaptive dynamic biological patterning problem. PLoS Comput Biol 9(3):e1002983. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pcbi.1002983
- Semenza GL (2001) Regulation of hypoxia-induced angiogenesis: a chaperone escorts VEGF to the dance. J Clin Invest 108(1):39–40. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI13374
- 42. Rodbard S (1975) Vascular caliber. Cardiology 60(1):4-49
- Mayrovitz HN, Roy J (1983) Microvascular blood flow: evidence indicating a cubic dependence on arteriolar diameter. Am J Phys 245:H1031–H1038
- 44. Murray CD (1926) The physiological principle of minimum work. I.The vascular system and the cost of blood volume. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 12:207–214
- 45. Kamiya A, Bukhari R, Togawa T (1984) Adaptive regulation of wall shear stress optimizing vascular tree function. Bull Math Biol 46(1):127–137
- 46. Langille BL, O'Donnell F (1986) Reductions in arterial diameter produced by chronic decreases in blood flow are endothelium-dependent. Science 231:405–407
- Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P (1995) Design principles of vascular beds. Circ Res 77 (5):1017–1023
- Pries AR, Reglin B, Secomb TW (2005) Remodeling of blood vessels: responses of diameter and wall thickness to hemodynamic and metabolic stimuli. Hypertension 46(4):725–731

- Heagerty AM, Aalkjaer C, Bund SJ, Korsgaard N, Mulvany MJ (1993) Small artery structure in hypertension. Dual processes of remodeling and growth. Hypertension 21(4):391–397. https:// doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.21.4.391
- Hacking WJG, VanBavel E, Spaan JAE (1996) Shear stress is not sufficient to control growth of vascular networks: a model study. Am J Phys 270:H364–H375
- Hudetz AG, Kiani MF (1992) The role of wall shear stress in microvascular network adaptation. Adv Exp Med Biol 316:31–39
- Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P (1998) Structural adaptation and stability of microvascular networks: theory and simulations. Am J Phys 275(2 Pt 2):H349–H360
- Pries AR, Reglin B, Secomb TW (2001) Structural adaptation of microvascular networks: functional roles of adaptive responses. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 281(3):H1015–H1025
- Reglin B, Secomb TW, Pries AR (2017) Structural control of microvessel diameters: origins of metabolic signals. Front Physiol 8:813. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2017.00813
- Segal SS, Duling BR (1986) Flow control among microvessels coordinated by intercellular conduction. Science 234(4778):868–870
- 56. Maibier M, Bintig W, Goede A, Hopfner M, Kuebler WM, Secomb TW, Nitzsche B, Pries AR (2019) Gap junctions regulate vessel diameter in chick chorioallantoic membrane vasculature by both tone-dependent and structural mechanisms. Microcirculation 27(1):e12590. https://doi. org/10.1111/micc.12590
- Carrel A, Guthrie CC (1906) Results of the biterminal transplantation of veins. Am J Med Sci 132:415–422. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000441-190609000-00006
- Pries AR, Reglin B, Secomb TW (2001) Structural adaptation of vascular networks: role of the pressure response. Hypertension 38(6):1476–1479
- 59. Folkow B (1990) "Structural factor" in primary and secondary hypertension. Hypertension 16 (1):89–101. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.16.1.89
- 60. Gruionu G, Hoying JB, Gruionu LG, Laughlin MH, Secomb TW (2005) Structural adaptation increases predicted perfusion capacity after vessel obstruction in arteriolar arcade network of pig skeletal muscle. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 288(6):H2778–H2784
- 61. Caro CG, Fitz-Gerald JM, Schroter RC (1971) Atheroma and arterial wall shear. Observation, correlation and proposal of a shear dependent mass transfer mechanism for atherogenesis. Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 177(1046):109–159. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.1971.0019
- 62. Malek AM, Alper SL, Izumo S (1999) Hemodynamic shear stress and its role in atherosclerosis. JAMA 282(21):2035–2042
- 63. Salzar RS, Thubrikar MJ, Eppink RT (1995) Pressure-induced mechanical stress in the carotid artery bifurcation: a possible correlation to atherosclerosis. J Biomech 28(11):1333–1340. https://doi.org/10.1016/0021-9290(95)00005-3
- Thubrikar MJ, Robicsek F (1995) Pressure-induced arterial wall stress and atherosclerosis. Ann Thorac Surg 59(6):1594–1603. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4975(94)01037-d
- 65. Chatzizisis YS, Giannoglou GD (2007) Coronary hemodynamics and atherosclerotic wall stiffness: a vicious cycle. Med Hypotheses 69(2):349–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mehy. 2006.11.053
- 66. Sforza DM, Putman CM, Cebral JR (2009) Hemodynamics of cerebral aneurysms. Annu Rev Fluid Mech 41:91–107. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.fluid.40.111406.102126



Contributions of Wall Stretch and Shear Stress to Vascular Regulation: Molecular Mechanisms of Homeostasis and Expansion

Ranganath Maringanti, Elana Meijer, Maarten M. Brandt, Dirk J. Duncker, and Caroline Cheng

Contents

2.1	Introduction		
	2.1.1	Shear Stress	22
	2.1.2	Wall Stretch	24
2.2	Mechanosensing		24
	2.2.1	Receptor Tyrosine Kinases	25
	2.2.2	Integrins	27
	2.2.3	Ion Channels	29
	2.2.4	G-Proteins and G-Protein-Coupled Receptors	29
	2.2.5	NADPH Oxidases	30
	2.2.6	Glycocalyx	31
2.3	Transcriptional and Functional Response		
	2.3.1	Krüppel-Like Factors 2 and 4	32

Ranganath Maringanti, Elana Meijer and Maarten M. Brandt contributed equally with all other contributors.

R. Maringanti · C. Cheng (🖂)

Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Nephrology and Hypertension, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands

e-mail: R.Maringanti@umcutrecht.nl; K.L.Cheng-2@umcutrecht.nl

E. Meijer Department of Nephrology and Hypertension, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands e-mail: E.M.Meijer-20@umcutrecht.nl

M. M. Brandt · D. J. Duncker Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Thorax Center, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: m.brandt@erasmusmc.nl; d.duncker@erasmusmc.nl

 © Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021
 M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_2

	2.3.2	Nuclear Factor Erythroid 2-Like	33
	2.3.3	Nuclear Factor Kappa Beta	33
	2.3.4	Activator Protein 1	34
	2.3.5	Hypoxia-Inducible Factor 1α	35
	2.3.6	Zyxin	35
2.4	Mechanical Stimuli in Vascular Growth		36
	2.4.1	Arteriogenesis	36
	2.4.2	Angiogenesis	38
2.5	Conclu	ision	40
Refe	rences .		41

Abstract

Blood vessels are continuously exposed to hemodynamic forces due to the pulsatile nature of the blood flow. In normal physiological settings, these forces are essential in the maintenance of vascular cell function and structure, vascular growth, and in the regulation of vascular tone. However, when exceeding the physiological range these biomechanical forces become detrimental and may initiate pathological pathways. In this chapter, we discuss the types of vascular biomechanical forces, unravel cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying the physiological and pathophysiological response of the vascular cells to these biomechanical stimuli, and describe their role in triggering vascular growth.

2.1 Introduction

The main biomechanical stimuli that affect the vascular system are shear stress and wall stretch [1]. The vascular wall, which is exposed to these forces, is comprised of three main cell types: endothelial cells (ECs), lining the tunica intima, vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) in the tunica media, and fibroblasts within the adventitial layer [2]. The endothelium, which covers the inner lining of blood vessels, mainly responds to shear stress due to its direct contact with the blood-stream. Shear stress is generated by the intraluminal blood flow, which exerts force in the longitudinal direction on the surface of the vessel wall [3]. Circumferential stress or wall stretch, generated by intraluminal pressure of blood flow that exerts forces in perpendicular direction, triggers a direct activation of both ECs and VSMCs [4, 5].

2.1.1 Shear Stress

An important biomechanical stimulus that influences endothelial behavior is shear stress. Shear stress is the force per unit area created when a tangential force (blood flow) acts on a surface (endothelium) (Fig. 2.1). Shear stress is expressed in dynes, where 1 dyne equals 0.1 N/m2. Shear stress (τ) in a circular channel depends on



Fig. 2.1 Schematic representation of wall stretch on the left and shear stress on the right. In wall stretch, distension pressure results in the radial forces exerted on the vessel which leads to the extension of the vascular wall and in turn vascular cell elongation in a direction perpendicular to the force applied. Shear stress depends on flow rate, fluid viscosity, and radial distance of the vessel lumen. In straight regions of the vascularue, endothelial cells experience unidirectional shear stress, while at branch points and vascular bifurcations, endothelial cells experience oscillatory or low shear stress

	Arterial system	Venous system	References
Physiological shear stress (dynes/ cm ²)	11.4–30.4 (19.0–60.8 for arterioles)	0.76–7.6	Kroll et al. [7]
Pathophysiological shear stress (dynes/cm ²)	< 11.4	< 0.76	Kroll et al. [7]
Physiological wall stretch (%)	5-10%	N.A.	Anwar et al. [4]
Pathophysiological wall stretch (%)	>20%	N.A.	Anwar et al. [4]

Table 2.1 Physiological ranges of biomechanical forces in the arterial and venous systems

volumetric flow (Q), fluid viscosity (μ), and lumen radius (r). The level of shear stress can be calculated according to the relationship: $\tau = (4\mu Q)/(\pi r^3)$, under the additional assumptions that the vessel is a circular tube with a constant diameter, and that the blood flow is fixed [6]. The level of shear stress is actively maintained within a certain range in the circulation as the vasculature responds to shear stress changes by adjusting vascular tone and diameter. The ability of the vasculature to respond is mediated by the conversion of mechanical stress to biochemical responses, the so-called process of mechanotransduction [3]. Throughout the vasculature, ECs experience various flow conditions. Shear stress levels are for instance low (between 0.76 and 7.6 dynes/cm²) in the venous system, whereas high shear levels are found in arteries and arterioles (between 11.4 and 30.4 dynes/cm² for large arteries, and between 19.0 and 60.8 dynes/cm² for arterioles) [7] (Table 2.1). Non-uniform

organization of the vascular network based on complex bifurcations, branch points, and curved regions greatly influence shear stress characteristics. In straight sections of the vasculature, both pulsatile and steady laminar flow occurs, resulting in the production of various biological factors by the endothelium for vascular support. In bifurcated regions, the blood flow patterns create oscillating shear stress, characterized by flow reversal, which can include occasional turbulence. Oscillatory shear stress, also referred to as disturbed shear stress, challenges the ECs to respond to the non-laminar changes in hemodynamic forces [8]. Low shear stress is typically associated with the venous system and the inner parts of the arterial curvature. The bigger the angle of the curve, the lower the force on the inner part, which results in differences in shear force between the inner and outer parts of the curvature.

2.1.2 Wall Stretch

The pressure exerted by blood volume produces forces in perpendicular direction to the vessel wall that leads to stretch in circumferential manner, resulting in circumferential stress also termed as "wall stretch" (Fig. 2.1) [5]. This pressure 'P' is the force (F) per unit area (A) exerting in perpendicular direction to the vessel wall, and results in radial forces triggering elongation of the vessel wall, thus causing cellular elongation. This alteration of the vessel wall in response to the amount of stretch applied to it is referred to as "wall strain" which is a measure of deformation [9, 10]. In the wall of macro- and microvascular structures, VSMCs and ECs are sensitive to wall stretch and undergo structural and functional adaptation in response to it [4]. Wall stretch is mainly studied as a force active in macrovascular vessels. Low magnitude stretches between 5-10% are considered as physiological stretch, which promotes vascular stability, control of vascular tone as well as proliferation, and may also contribute to angiogenesis (Table 2.1). Under these conditions, wall stretch also stimulates a contractile VSMC phenotype, which is characterized by elongated, spindle-shaped cells. On the other hand, high magnitude stretches of 20% and above, are considered as pathological stretch [4] (Table 2.1). Under these conditions, VSMCs switch from the contractile to a "synthetic" phenotype, which shows poor contractility, pro-migratory, and pro-inflammatory behavior on a functional and structural level, and are characterized by a cobblestone morphology with a rhomboid shape and a reduction in length [11, 12].

2.2 Mechanosensing

Mechanical forces affect ECs and VSMCs via mechanotransduction, which refers to the process through which cells sense and respond to biomechanical stimuli and translate these into the biochemical signals that elicit specific cellular responses [4, 13]. Any cellular structure that can detect these mechanical forces is called a mechanosensor. The receptors that are involved in sensing these mechanical forces are termed mechanoreceptors. Activation of mechanosensors by mechanical factors
leads to the initiation of multiple complex intracellular signaling pathways, which affect cellular function and drive the expression of particular genes [2, 4]. Due to the direct contact of ECs with blood flow, shear stress predominantly activates ECs [3]. To date, many mechanosensors have been described in ECs and do not appear to be limited to adhesion molecules, integrins, and ion channels, but for instance also include the membrane lipid bilayer itself and the glycocalyx [13]. These structures enable the vascular wall to adapt to differences in shear forces, by, e.g., stimulating local cell proliferation, or by modulating the vessel diameter. Many of these endothelial mechanosensors are also involved in sensing wall stretch. In addition to ECs, wall stretch also directly activates VSMCs. Accumulating evidence indicates that various aspects of mechanosensors and mechanosensing mechanisms of shear stress and wall stretch will be discussed in the following section in more detail.

2.2.1 Receptor Tyrosine Kinases

Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) are high-affinity cell surface receptors that are activated either by mechanical or chemical factors. They undergo dimerization, which allows tyrosine residues of the receptor in the cytoplasmic portion to undergo transphosphorylation by its partner receptor, followed by signal transmission through the plasma membrane [14]. This phosphorylation of tyrosine residues creates binding sites for intracellular downstream factors, such as tyrosine protein kinase "Src" and phospholipase-C γ (PLC- γ). A well-described RTK, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (VEGFR2), acts as a mechanosensor in association with platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM-1) and vascular endothelial (VE)cadherin, in response to both shear stress and wall stretch. Previous studies have shown that unidirectional shear stress induces increased tension on PECAM-1, which triggers recruitment and activation of Src family kinases. VE-cadherin links PECAM-1 to VEGFR2, which enables Src-dependent transactivation of VEGFR2 and subsequent activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3-K) (Fig. 2.2). The Src-induced activation of VEGFRs does not necessarily require vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) stimulation, although it has previously been demonstrated that knockdown of VEGF results in attenuation of the protective effect of shear stress, implicating that VEGF signaling, via an alternative route, may be involved in maintaining a healthy vascular environment [15].

In the early adaptive response to flow, PI3-K activation by VEGFR2 stimulates the serine/threonine kinase protein kinase-B (PKB), also known as Akt (Fig. 2.2). Stimulation of Akt not only stimulates endothelial survival, but also favors endothelial nitric oxide synthase-(eNOS) induced production of nitric oxide (NO) [16]. In this mechanosensor complex, PECAM-1 is responsible for direct transmission of shear forces and Src activation; VEGFR2 is required for the activation of PI3-K, whereas VE-cadherin serves as an adaptor molecule. Disruption of any of these molecules leads to impaired activation and signaling [17]. Furthermore, this tri-molecular complex-mediated PI3-K signaling leads to upstream integrin



Fig. 2.2 Schematic representation of the mechanosensing and signaling in physiological (left) and pathological (right) shear stress. Shear stress is sensed by various mechanoreceptors or mechanosensory complexes. These mechanosensors initiate various downstream signaling pathways, which at their turn activate transcription factors and co-factors to modulate endothelial cell (EC) function and phenotype. In physiological shear stress shown on the left, these pathways result in vascular homeostasis, vasodilation, EC migration and proliferation, cytoskeletal alignment, and angiogenesis. Physiological shear stress has also antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and antithrombotic functions. Pathological shear stress, in contrast, triggers different pathways, resulting in monocyte recruitment and thereby inflammation, but also eventually in angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. Akt protein kinase B, AP-1 activator protein-1, eNOS endothelial nitric oxide synthase, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinases, GPCR G-protein coupled receptor, GRB2 growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 HO-1 heme oxygenase 1, ICAM-1 intercellular adhesion molecule 1. JNK Jun N-terminal kinase, MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinases, MCP-1 monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, *MEF2* myocyte enhancer factor-2, *NF-\kappa B* nuclear factor kappa beta, NO nitric oxide, NOX NADPH oxidases, NQO1 NAD(P)H dehydrogenase quinone 1, PECAM-1 platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1, Piezo 1 piezo protein 1, PI3K phosphoinositide-3 kinases, PRX1 paired related homeobox 1, P2X4 purinoceptor 4, ROS reactive oxygen species, RTK receptor tyrosine kinases, SOS son of seven less complex, SRPRI sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor $1,TNF-\alpha$ tumor necrosis factor-alpha TRPV4 transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V member 4, VCAM-1 vascular cell adhesion molecule-1, VE-cadherin vascular endothelial cadherin, VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor, VEGFR2 vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2, XO xanthine oxidase

activation, which exerts distinct cellular responses. In response to disturbed shear stress, PI3-K-induced activation of integrins stimulates focal adhesion kinase (FAK) followed by recruitment of a complex consisting of growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 (GRB2)/son of sevenless (SOS), stimulating activation of mitogen-

activated protein kinases (MAPKs) and subsequent nuclear factor κB (NF- $\kappa \beta$) and activating protein-1 (AP-1) mediated expression of pro-inflammatory genes (Fig. 2.2) [18].

In addition to fluid shear stress, PECAM-1 has also been shown to be activated by a wide variety of additional mechanostimuli, including osmotic shock and wall stretch [19]. In response to physiological wall stretch, endothelial PECAM-1 undergoes phosphorylation and initiates protein tyrosine phosphatase-2 (SHP-2) binding, subsequently activating MAPK and extracellular regulated kinase (ERK) (Fig. 2.3). The activation of MAPK and ERK promotes endothelial elongation and reorientation, ensuring that ECs are aligned in parallel to the direction of applied stretch [20, 21]. Under pathological stretch levels, PECAM-1 phosphorylation and subsequently ERK activation instead activate Ras and Raf [22], stimulating the expression of pro-inflammatory genes, such as monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) [2] (Fig. 2.3). RTKs have also been reported to play a role in VSMCs exposed to wall stretch. In VSMCs, the stretch is involved in activating plateletderived growth factor- β (PDGFR β). PDGFRs form a wide subclass of the RTKs family that regulate various cellular responses, such as cell proliferation, differentiation, growth, and development in response to different stimuli. It has been reported that upon the stretch, PDGFR β undergoes ligand-independent phosphorylation, thereby inducing VSMC proliferation [23].

2.2.2 Integrins

Integrins are transmembrane receptors that attach the cytoskeleton to the extracellular matrix (ECM) and are considered important mechanosensors [24]. They are heterodimeric in structure, meaning that they contain two subunits (α and β), of which in mammals, 18 α - and 8 β -subunits are known [25]. Integrins interact with focal adhesion (FA) proteins across the plasma membrane and contribute to adhesion between the cytoskeleton and ECM via these FA-complexes [13]. In response to physiological shear stress, subsequent conformational activation of integrin $\alpha_{y}\beta_{3}$, facilitates an increase in EC binding to ECM. This shear-induced $\alpha_{y}\beta_{3}$ integrin binding to ECM leads to transient inactivation of Rho (Fig. 2.2). The Rho family of GTPases is a family of small signaling G-proteins involved in organelle development and cell movement. Short-term inactivation of Rho via $\alpha_{v}\beta_{3}$ aids in cytoskeletal alignment to the direction of flow [26] during the late adaptive response. In this process, the previously described tri-molecular complex (PECAM-1, VEGFR2 and VE-cadherin) activates integrins, forming a new integrin-matrix interaction which drives shear-induced adaptive responses in physiological conditions (cell alignment) via transient Rho inactivation [26], and pathological conditions (inflammation) via GRB2/SOS-MAPK- NF- $\kappa\beta$ signaling [18] (Fig. 2.2). Regulation of Rho in response to shear stress is complex. Rho-activation occurs quickly and spontaneously under shear stress and immediately induces cell contraction via Rho-kinase. Once Rho-kinase reaches basal levels, ECs elongate in the direction of flow, coinciding with the upregulation of Rac-1 and Cdc42. Rho and Rac activation are both involved



Fig. 2.3 Summary of the mechanosensing mechanisms induced by wall stretch. Wall stretch stimuli are sensed by mechanosensors of both endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells that transduce downstream signals. This results in the activation of transcription factors that regulates gene expression followed by increased protein synthesis which alters cell morphology and function. However, different mechanisms are activated upon different intensities, magnitude, and duration of stretch applied. Physiological wall stretch (left) is beneficial in maintaining healthy phenotype of endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells and thus regulating vascular growth and function; Whereas pathological wall stretch (right), could activate pathways leading to disease progression or may induce arteriogenesis as a compensatory mechanism that could limit disease development. Thus, it is important to understand the signaling mechanisms that are triggered in response to wall stretch as this could aid in the identification of novel therapeutic targets that could stimulate vascular regeneration and restore vascular function aimed at treating vascular-related diseases. ANP atrial natriuretic peptide, AP-1 activator protein-1, CaMKII calmodulin-dependent protein kinase-II, cGMP cyclic guanosine monophosphate, c-JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinase, DAG diacyl glycerol, eNOS endothelial nitric oxide synthase, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinases, ET-1 endothelin 1, ETBR endothelin-B receptor, GC-A guanylyl cyclase-A, GPCR G-protein coupled receptor, HIF- $I\alpha$ hypoxia-inducible factor- 1α , HIF- 2α hypoxia-inducible factor- 2α , IL-6interleukin-6, IL-8 interleukin-8, IP3 inositol triphosphate, MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinases, MCP-1 monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, NF- κ nuclear factor kappa beta, NO nitric oxide, NOX NADPH oxidases, $PDGFR\beta$ platelet cell-derived growth factor receptor-beta, PECAM-1 platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1, PI3K phosphoinositide-3 kinases, PKG protein kinase-G, $PLC\beta I$ phospholipase-C $\beta 1$, P2X4 purinoceptor 4, ROS reactive oxygen species, RTK receptor tyrosine kinases, TRPC3 transient receptor potential channel 3, TRPV4 transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V member 4, VASP vasodilator stimulated phosphoprotein, VCAM-1 vascular cell adhesion molecule-1, VE-cadherin vascular endothelial cadherin, VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor, VEGFR2 vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2

in the regulation of the directionality of cell movement. Inhibition of Rho/Rhokinase leads to increased cell displacement, indicating that EC reorientation occurs in two-step process which involves Rho-induced depolarization followed by Rho/ Rac-mediated polarization and subsequent migration in the direction of flow. In general, transient inactivation of Rho via integrin and Rho/Rac regulation is required for EC reorientation, migration, and flow alignment in response to shear stress [27].

Remarkably, responding to physiological stretch, integrin $\alpha 2$ and $\beta 1$ subunits are known to activate p38 MAPK, which has also been shown to contribute to endothelial reorientation [28] (Fig. 2.3). In addition, integrin signaling via Rho induces adaptation of cell morphology and orientation and Rho-induced PI3-K activation leads to NO production via the Akt/eNOS pathway that facilitates vascular tone regulation [2]. In contrast, under pathological stretch, integrins induce reactive oxygen species (ROS) production via the c-Jun-N-terminal Kinase (JNK) pathway, which results in the expression of pro-inflammatory genes (such as MCP-1) (Fig. 2.3) [2].

2.2.3 Ion Channels

Ion channels also represent important sensors for shear stress and wall stretch. Shear stress induces the activation of several non-specific cation channels, including Piezo Type Mechanosensitive Ion Channel Component 1 (Piezo1), Transient Receptor Potential Cation Channel Subfamily V Member 4 (TRPV4), and P2X Purinoceptor 4 (P2X4), all causing cellular depolarization and elevated cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} levels [29] (Fig. 2.2). Elevated Ca^{2+} levels stimulate the opening of Ca^{2+} -dependent K⁺ channels, leading to K⁺ influx and hyperpolarization. In response to shear stressactivated ion channels on ECs and via Calmodulin/Ca²⁺/eNOS/NO signaling, VSMCs neighboring ECs also hyperpolarize and (partially) through direct electrical coupling via gap junctions, cause vessel relaxation and vasodilation (Fig. 2.2) [30]. The elevated cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} levels furthermore contribute to Akt-mediated activation of eNOS, as Ca2+-activated calmodulin releases eNOS from its bound state in caveolae, which renders the enzyme inactive [31]. Similarly, stretch also causes a rise in cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ levels, as for instance observed in capillary ECs via TRPV4, which facilitated cytoskeletal rearrangements and capillary cell orientation [32]. This stretch-induced rise of Ca^{2+} levels similarly led to Akt-induced activation of eNOS [33] (Fig. 2.3).

2.2.4 G-Proteins and G-Protein-Coupled Receptors

Heterotrimeric G-protein complexes act as molecular switches capable of transmitting a variety of external stimuli into the cell. Their activity is regulated by their ability to bind and hydrolyze guanosine triphosphate (GTP) to guanosine diphosphate (GDP). It has previously been demonstrated that physiological levels of fluid shear stress cause dose-dependent activation of GTP hydrolysis by G-proteins that were reconstituted into phospholipid vesicles. Increasing or decreasing membrane fluidity by incorporation of lysophosphatidylcholine or cholesterol in the membrane, respectively, affected the activation of G-proteins by shear, indicating that physical properties of the phospholipid bilayer, rather than protein receptor-induced signaling, mediate this activation of G-proteins by shear [34]. Nonetheless, G-protein-coupled receptors do in fact respond to shear stress and may play an important role in mechanosensing. It has for instance been demonstrated that applying shear, as well as a membrane-fluidizing agent, causes rapid and ligand-independent activation of the endothelial bradykinin B2 receptor.

Moreover, the G-protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) sphingosine-1 phosphate receptor 1 (S1P1) has also been demonstrated to be required for shear-induced activation of Akt and eNOS. Similar to bradykinin B2 receptor, activation of S1P1 was ligand-independent, as experiments with ligand binding-deficient mutants of S1P1 led to the functional rescue of the S1P1 knockout phenotype. Using pertussis toxin (PTX), a G_i-protein inhibitor, it has also been demonstrated that applying physiological stretch for 24 h stimulates endothelial migration via activation of G_i-α subunits and GTPase activity [35]. Applying stretch on ECs causes the activation of secondary messengers inositol trisphosphate (IP₃) and Diacylglycerol (DAG) through phospholipase-C-B1 (PLCB1). These secondary messengers in turn activate Ca²⁺ influx via transient receptor potential channel-3 (TRPC3), eventually leading to secretion of endothelin-1 (ET-1) and thus activating endothelin B-1 receptor (ETB1R). Activation of ET-1 receptor subsequently results in the secretion of pro atrial natriuretic peptide (pro-ANP) that binds to guanylyl cyclase-A (GC-A) receptor, followed by downstream effects such as cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP)-induced protein kinase-G (PKG) activation. This complex stretch-induced autocrine-signaling loop in ECs leads to translocation of zyxin into the nucleus where it controls the expression of stretch-sensitive genes involved in cell cycle regulation and endothelial function [36]. Compared with static ECs, stretch-induced translocation of zyxin also induced the expression of several pro-inflammatory genes, illustrating the various adaptive responses this stretch-responsive GPCRmediated signaling axis may be involved in [36]. In addition to ECs, stretchmediated activation of GPCRs has also been demonstrated in VSMCs. Exposing primary renal rat VSMCs to osmotic stretch led to increased Ca²⁺ levels which could be inhibited with the angiotensin 1 receptor (AT_1R) blocker losartan [37, 38].

2.2.5 NADPH Oxidases

The intensity and type of shear stress also directly affects the activity of NADPH oxidases (NOXs). NOXs belong to a family of membrane-bound protein complexes, of which NOX 1, 2, 4, and 5 isoforms are expressed in the vasculature. They facilitate the production of O_2^- , a free radical that is the precursor of most ROS. It has been observed that steady laminar flow leads to limited and transient induction of NOX, which in concert with mitochondrial oxidation contributes to low amounts of ROS (Fig. 2.2) [39]. ROS and shear-induced NO could interact, forming reactive

nitrogen species (RNS) that cause nitrosative damage [39]. During physiological conditions, limited ROS production ensures that this interaction hardly occurs, and as a consequence, the availability of both factors suffices vascular homeostasis. In response to oscillatory shear or flow reversal, however, sustained NOX activity causes xanthine oxidase- (XO) dependent elevation of ROS production [39]. The augmented production of ROS favors an oxidative state and not only causes an increase in RNS, but also lowers NO availability. This lowering of NO bioavailability blunts the vasodilatory capacities, and since NO also provides S-nitrosation of regulatory proteins involved in the suppression of AP-1 and NF- $\kappa\beta$ activity, its lowering also results in elevated expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and adhesion molecules (Fig. 2.2).

In addition to shear stress, wall stretch also affects the NOX activity in ECs. Several studies revealed that upon long-term physiological stretch in ECs, NOX4 was significantly downregulated, leading to reduced ROS formation (Fig. 2.3). This stretch-dependent downregulation of NOX4 expression and ROS formation was found to be abolished when eNOS was inhibited by N omega-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester hydrochloride (L-NAME), implicating that physiological stretch on ECs induces its vasoprotective activity by suppressing NOX4 and ROS via eNOS (Goettsch, [40]). On the other hand, pathological stretch leads to pro-inflammatory conditions in ECs. Pathological stretch causes excessive production of free radicals that can either react alone, or via superoxide dismutase, to generate hydrogen peroxide, which stimulates NF- $\kappa\beta$ activity [41, 42]. In addition, phosphorylation of P66^{Shc} in response to pathological stretch leads to elevated superoxide anions and reduced NO levels, indicating that pathological stretch is associated with increased ROS production, promoting oxidative stress and endothelial dysfunction [43].

2.2.6 Glycocalyx

The glycocalyx is a thin apical layer (approximately 500 nm) composed of glycoproteins, glycolipids, and proteoglycans, such as Syndecan-1 and- 4. The cytoplasmic domain of these Syndecans directly interacts with the cytoskeleton, providing a potential route of force transfer from shear stress towards the endothe-lium. Genetic ablation of syndecans results in dysregulation of Rho-induced structural adaptations required to align ECs to the direction of flow and causes elevated expression of inflammatory genes. Moreover, enzymatic removal of heparin sulfate and hyaluronic acid, both glycosaminoglycans bound to proteoglycans, was shown to attenuate shear-induced production of NO and vasodilation. Suppression of syndecan-4 expression in ECs did not affect shear-induced phosphorylation of VEGFR2, suggesting that Syndecans might signal independent from the PECAM-1/VE-Cadherin/VEGFR2 complex, although since Syndecans also act as Integrin co-receptor during adhesion, it could be argued as well that it signals downstream of this junctional complex.

In addition to shear stress, endothelial glycocalyx was also found to respond to wall stretch. Recent studies have demonstrated that in response to physiological stretch, activated glycocalyx mediates NO production. Using atomic force and fluorescence microscopy techniques, the rapid production of NO was observed in the presence of heparin sulfate and hyaluronic acid which are present on the surface of glycocalyx indicating that glycocalyx mechanotransduction contributes to endothelial function in response to physiological stretch [44].

2.3 Transcriptional and Functional Response

Many aspects of vascular cell function are affected by mechanical stimuli. Endothelial growth, for instance, is highly dependent on the type of shear stress the endothelium is exposed to [45, 46]. In response to laminar flow, only limited numbers of ECs enter the cell cycle, rendering the majority of the cells arrested in G_0 or G_1 phase [47]. This shear-induced growth arrest is mediated by a mechanism involving tumor suppressor protein 53 (p53). Upon p53 activation, cyclin-dependent kinase 4 (CDK4) activity is decreased and retinoblastoma protein (Rb) is not phosphorylated [47]. Rb phosphorylation is required to release E2F transcription factors from the pRb/E2F complex to induce the expression of genes required for DNA replication. Consequently, this shear-induced inhibition of CDK4 limits proliferation [48]. Simultaneously, laminar flow also serves a protective role by reducing EC turnover, preventing the occurrence of lesions [49, 50]. Besides this proliferative response, the inflammatory- and thrombotic state of vascular cells is highly related to shear stress and wall stretch. Depending on type and intensity of mechanical stimuli, particularly transcription factors, including Krüppel-like factors (KLFs) 2 and 4, nuclear factor erythroid 2-like (Nrf2), AP-1, hypoxia-inducible factor 1α (HIF1 α), and zyxin are either activated or inactivated (Fig. 2.2).

2.3.1 Krüppel-Like Factors 2 and 4

KLF-2 and 4 are identified as laminar flow inducible factors that play an important role in the regulation of endothelial function. With respect to the vasculature, KLF2 is exclusively present in the endothelium, robustly expressed in straight parts of the vasculature, and notably lower expressed in branch points and bifurcated regions [51]. KLF2, together with Nrf2, modulates the expression of genes critical in regulating vascular tone, hemostasis/thrombosis, and inflammation, and regulates endothelial barrier function and its antioxidative capacity (Fig. 2.2) [52]. Shear stress-induced expression of KLF2 depends on myocyte enhancer-binding factor 2 (MEF2). Under static conditions, histone deacetylase 5 (HDAC5) is bound to MEF2 on the KLF2 promotor and inhibits its transcriptional activity. High unidirectional shear stress results in HDAC5 dissociation from MEF2, allowing increased flow-dependent KLF2 transcription. KLF2 directly binds to the promotor of eNOS, inducing its transcription. At the same time, KLF2 also downregulates Caveolin-1, a negative regulator of eNOS. In vitro studies also demonstrated that overexpression of KLF2, by inhibiting NF- $\kappa\beta$, lowers the production of inflammatory cytokines and adhesion molecules vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM1) and E-selectin [52].

Like KLF2, KLF4 increases the expression of eNOS and thrombomodulin, while reducing the expression of VCAM1 and pro-coagulant factors. Although similarities to the actions and effects of KLF2 exist, KLF4 differs in its expression in response to inflammatory stimuli. In response to inflammatory stimuli, such as tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF α), expression of KLF4 is heavily increased. In the context of inflammation, KLF4 may serve as a back-up to modulate endothelial inflammation when KLF2 levels are strongly attenuated [53]. Compared to shear stress, the effect of wall stretch on KLF2 regulation is less well understood. However, recent evidence has shown that wall stretch also has an impact on KLF2 regulation. In microvascular ECs, pathological stretch. This indicates that pathological wall stretch suppresses the functions of KLF2, which may lead to vasoconstriction, inflammation, coagulation, or thrombosis [54].

2.3.2 Nuclear Factor Erythroid 2-Like

Another important laminar flow-responsive transcription factor is Nrf2, which plays an important role in the protection of ECs from oxidative stress [55]. Like KLF2, Nrf2 is activated by shear-induced activation of MAPK signaling which stimulates its release from Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1 (keap1), resulting in Nrf2 translocation to the nucleus. In addition, the activity of Nrf2 is enhanced by KLF2 and PI3K/Akt signaling, which also enhances the nuclear localization of Nrf2 and stimulates expression of the majority of shear stress-regulated vasoprotective genes [56]. Transcriptional activation of Nrf2 leads to induction of antioxidant response element- (ARE) related genes. These genes, including hemo oxygenase-1 (HO-1), peroxiredoxin 1 (Prx-1), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH), and quinone oxidoreductase-1 (NQO1) play key roles in the protection of vascular endothelium from oxidative stress during the development of vascular diseases.

2.3.3 Nuclear Factor Kappa Beta

Opposing many of the laminar flow-induced effects, disturbed flow is related to pro-oxidant and pro-inflammatory conditions in ECs, of which chronic activation is associated with the development of vascular disease. Important transcriptional events that reflect the pro-oxidant and pro-inflammatory condition of ECs in response to disturbed flow include the activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ (Fig. 2.2). NF- $\kappa\beta$ is a transcription factor involved in both inflammation- and oxidative stress-mediated signaling [57]. In the absence of inflammatory stimuli, the non-activated form of NF- $\kappa\beta$ is maintained in the cytoplasm together with its inhibitory subunit I κ B, but when activated, proteolysis of IkB results in the exposition of a nuclear recognition site in NF- $\kappa\beta$, which stimulates it to translocate into the nucleus. Disturbed flow both attenuates KLF2-mediated inhibition of NF- $\kappa\beta$ and simultaneously induces I κ B degradation, resulting in a pronounced increase of NF- $\kappa\beta$ activity [58]. There has been accumulating evidence that wall stretch also induces activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ in ECs by various signaling pathways. Depending on the magnitude of wall stretch, the adaptation of ECs through NF- $\kappa\beta$ activation varies. For example, studies have shown that a 12% stretch in ECs leads to NF- $\kappa\beta$ activation that results in increased MCP-1 expression, which is chemotactic to monocytes and macrophages [59]. Based on the known role of MCP-1 in ECs, this increased MCP-1 expression via NF-κβ activation may promote capillary tube formation. Other studies demonstrated that in response to 25% stretch, NF-κβ was activated and was shown to significantly elevate levels of interleukin-6 (IL-6), which is involved in inflammatory processes. Mechanistically, NF-κβ activation requires outside-in signaling via integrin activation followed by PI3-K/PLC/PKC signaling, which is also observed in VSMCs upon exposure to stretch [60].

2.3.4 Activator Protein 1

Like NF- $\kappa\beta$, AP-1 is also activated in response to disturbed flow. AP-1 is a heterodimer composed of members of the c-Jun, c-Fos, activating transcription factor (ATF), and Jun dimerization protein (JDP) families. In response to disturbed, or low oscillatory flow, impaired Nrf2 activation causes a reduced inhibition of JNK and p38 MAPK, whereas nuclear translocation of AP-1 subunits is promoted by downregulation of KLF2, eventually both contributing to a rapid activation of AP-1 (Fig. 2.2) [56, 61]. Like NF- $\kappa\beta$, activation of AP-1 eventually results in enhanced expression of numerous adhesion molecules, such as VCAM-1, intercellular adhesion protein-1 (ICAM-1) and E-selectin, thus promoting mononuclear cell recruitment and extravasation, and enhances the transcription of a variety of cytokines, including TNF- α , MCP-1, and interleukins to stimulate an inflammatory response [57]. Oscillatory flow-mediated activation of pro-inflammatory NF- κ B and AP-1 and counterbalancing activation of vasculoprotective KLF2 and Nrf2 thus helps to define the shear stress-dependent endothelial phenotype in atheroprone/atheroprotective arterial sites [8]. AP-1 activation has also been reported in response to pathological elevation of wall stretch in both ECs and VSMCs where it regulates many functions such as proliferation, inflammation, and vascular growth. In ECs, wall stretchinduced activation of AP-1 leads to transcription of MCP-1, which stimulates monocyte recruitment and inflammation [59, 62]. Similarly, stretch-induced activation of AP-1 in VSMCs results in MCP-1 synthesis, which via its monocyte recruitment function also stimulates VSMC proliferation [63]. Notably, despite its pro-inflammatory role, deletion of AP-1 family member Jun-D leads to oxidative stress, suggesting that AP-1 also plays a role in protecting ECs from dysfunction [64].

2.3.5 Hypoxia-Inducible Factor 1α

It has previously been demonstrated that HIF1 α also is a prominent disturbed shear stress-responsive factor. HIFs are heterodimeric nuclear transcriptional factors consisting of two subunits that regulate the transcription of genes mediating cellular homeostatic responses to altered oxygenation. The expression of HIF1 α in many tissues increases exponentially as oxygen concentration declines [65]. HIF1 α was found to be upregulated in atheroprone regions of arteries, and HIF1 α expression is increased in response to low shear stress in cultured ECs [65]. It has also been demonstrated that disturbed shear activates HIF1a via induction of NOX4 and ROS production. Activation of HIF1 α by disturbed shear results in metabolic reprogramming of the endothelium by promoting endothelial glycolytic metabolism and reduction in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation. In response to wall stretch, HIF1 α activation has not only been reported in ECs [66] but also in VSMCs [67]. Transcriptional activation of HIF1 α was observed in skeletal muscle capillary beds and inferior vena cava [68] under prolonged exposure to stretch. In vitro studies of arterial cells have also demonstrated that wall stretch-induced activation of HIF1 α promotes VSMC proliferation [67, 69]. Furthermore, physiological stretch on skeletal muscle and capillary ECs promote transcription and DNA binding activity of both HIF1 α and HIF2 α , leading to transcription of vascular growth- and ECM modulation-associated factors (Fig. 2.3) [66] and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) [68].

2.3.6 Zyxin

Zyxin is yet another important transcription factor, recently described for its stretchdependent activity. Zyxin is a LIM-domain containing protein that appears to be located at focal adhesion regions of ECs and VSMCs, in association with vasodilator adhesion protein (VASP). In ECs, zyxin was found to be activated and translocated directly into the nucleus in response to stretch, where it controls many stretchsensitive genes, such as interleukin-8 (IL-8), Hairy/enhancer-of-split related with YRPW motif protein 1 (Hey-1) and VCAM. This translocation of zyxin occurs through a complex series of events, where initially GPCRs respond to wall stretch, thereby activating PLC β that lead to the release of secondary messengers IP₃ and DAG. These secondary messengers activate TRPC3 thereby enhancing Ca²⁺ influx, which leads to activation of ETBR via ET-1 binding. These events further lead to the release of pro-ANP that binds to GC-A leading to downstream cGMP-PKG signaling, finally inducing zyxin phosphorylation at Ser142. Pathway analysis revealed that the genes regulated by zyxin in ECs upon stretch mainly control cell cycle and inflammatory factor release, suggesting that zyxin-induced transcriptional regulation contributes to the maintenance of endothelial cell function [36]. On the other hand, zyxin plays a different role in VSMCs upon stretch induction. Instead of inducing direct translocation to the nucleus, upon its activation, zyxin activates RhoA and increases actin polymerization, transforming G-actin to F-actin, which leads to the expression of myocardin-related transcription factor-A (MRTF-A) and translocation of MRTF-A to the nucleus. Upon binding of MRTF-A to serum response factor (SRF) in the nucleus, it controls the expression of mechanosensitive genes that mediate the maintenance of the contractile phenotype of VSMCs. Combined, these data suggest that zyxin plays an important role in cellular adaptations in response to stretch [70].

2.4 Mechanical Stimuli in Vascular Growth

The development of the human vascular system starts already in the third week of embryonic development by a process called vasculogenesis. At this point in development, the mechanical factors described in previous sections are still absent. At later stages, however, vascular growth predominantly occurs via angiogenesis and arteriogenesis, two distinctly different processes, in which biomechanical stimuli are of critical importance.

2.4.1 Arteriogenesis

Arteriogenesis, or collateralization, refers to the process of developing pre-existing arterioles into functional muscular collateral arteries, thereby increasing the diameter of these vessels. Physiologically, this is of relevance, for instance, in microvascular remodeling upon exercise training, in which an increase in arteriole diameter leads to an elevation of the total flow a vascular bed can withstand. However, arteriogenesis is mostly known for its vitally important role in overcoming vascular stenosis, which is referred to as abnormal narrowing of blood vessels with subsequent reduction of the lumen. Growth and expansion of pre-existing arterioles to by-pass an occluded vessel provides the vascular system with the ability to compensate for stenosisinduced attenuation of tissue perfusion. Both under these physiological and pathophysiological circumstances, arteriogenesis involves proliferation and migration of ECs and VSMCs, as well as degradation and reorganization of extracellular structures. To facilitate these features, activated ECs express high levels of ICAM1, VCAM1, E-selectin, and MCP-1 to attract monocytes, which in turn secrete a local cocktail of growth factors, proteases, and chemokines, including fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) and MMPs (Fig. 2.2).

Remarkably, in zebrafish embryos, in which all cells can be supplied with oxygen via diffusion, it has been demonstrated that arteriogenesis does not depend on hypoxia, yet predominantly develops in response to altered biomechanical stimuli [71]. During progressive stenosis of an artery, altered hemodynamic patterns emerge. The pressure differs between the proximal and distal portions from the occlusion site, creating a pressure gradient in the artery. The pressure drop distal to the occlusion drives the increase in blood flow and subsequently leads to increased collateral fluid shear stress [72]. This increased shear stress results, among others, in endothelial NO release causing vasodilation [73], subsequently causing an inevitable

rise in wall stretch too. Via the combined activation of various mechanosensors, this rise in biomechanical stimuli activates vascular growth-associated signaling in both ECs and VSMCs recruiting pre-existing arterioles spanning two neighboring arteries. Immunoprecipitation analysis illustrated that in response to pathological shear stress, integrin $\alpha_v\beta_3$, β_1 , and β_5 associate with Shc protein (contains Src homology-2 domain). These integrins are known to stimulate arteriogenesis by activation of ERK and JNK signaling, thereby activating the transcription complex AP-1 [74], or via GRB2/SOS signaling, leading to the activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ (Fig. 2.2) [18]. Aided by the disturbed shear-induced loss of Nrf2 activity, which leads to attenuated inhibition of JNK-mediated AP-1 activation, this elevated shear stressinduced activation of integrins initiates the expression of inflammatory factors, such as ICAM1, VCAM1, and MCP-1 [57]. These factors are strongly involved in adhering and attracting monocytes which, upon binding to the vascular wall, transmigrate and differentiate into macrophages, stimulating VSMC proliferation and collateral maturation, mostly in a paracrine manner [75].

Likewise, wall stretch also plays a fundamental role in collateral vessel growth through the activation of integrins. In response to pathological stretch, integrin activation, such as $\alpha_5\beta_1$ in ECs, via JNK signaling, phosphorylates p66^{Shc,} and in parallel activates NADPH-oxidase that leads to ROS production [43]. This ROS production leads to the expression of MCP-1 through transcriptional activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ or AP-1 and results in the development of collateral vessel growth [2, 74] (Fig. 2.2). Furthermore, elevated wall stretch leads to integrin β_3 and $\alpha_v\beta_5$ activation in VSMCs, which results in the secretion of platelet-derived growth factor-A (PDGFA), stimulating VSMC proliferation via an autocrine-signaling loop [76]. Although the exact mechanism leading to stretch-induced secretion of PDGFA via integrins activation in VSMCs still needs to be elucidated, it was reported that upon induction of stretch, VSMCs undergo this mitogenic response only when grown on collagen type 1, vitronectin, or fibronectin, but not on elastin or laminin, indicating this response is matrix type-dependent [76].

In addition to integrins, signaling via the mechanosensor PECAM-1 also contributes to collateralization [77]. PECAM-1 is a widely described vascular cell junction molecule, known for its role in endothelial function. In previous studies, it has been demonstrated that shear stress-induced PECAM-1 activation enhances PI3-K/Akt signaling, which in turn may stimulate integrin-mediated inflammatory signaling (Fig. 2.2) [16]. In mice, loss of PECAM-1 causes poor perfusion of collaterals [77] due to impaired complex formation with VE-cadherin and VEGFR2, suggesting that PECAM-1 is essential for arteriogenic signaling [16]. Similar to shear stress, wall stretch also leads to PECAM-1-mediated signaling, stimulates the production of MCP-1 and arteriogenesis [19, 77]. In VSMCs, wall stretch activates the RTKs PDGFR α and PDGFR β [23]. Wall stretch stimulates rapid phosphorylation of PDGFR α and PDGFR β , which in turn leads to MAPK activation and enhanced DNA binding of AP-1 [23, 78]. Like in ECs, activation of monocytes

indirectly results in VSMC proliferation, but at the same time also directly stimulates VSMC proliferation and transcriptional activation of NF- $\kappa\beta$ [79] (Fig. 2.2).

Although ion channels also serve an important role in sensing shear stress and wall stretch, it is poorly understood how these sensors respond and participate in vascular function and tone under pathophysiological levels of shear stress and stretch. Femoral artery ligation studies have shown that TRPV4 expression is increased in growing collaterals at both RNA and protein levels. The notion that expression was upregulated secondary to femoral ligation suggests that TRPV4 is not directly involved as a primary sensor, though in experiments with a specific TRPV4 activator (4 α PDD), it has been demonstrated that elevated TRPV4 levels could stimulate proliferation of both ECs and VSMCs, and thus be an essential factor in collateral vessel growth (Troidl, [80]) (Fig. 2.2). Stretch activated TRPV4 in ECs participates in eNOS and NO production via activation of PI3K and Akt. Blocking of TRPV4 was shown to attenuate eNOS expression, and since several studies have illustrated that lack of NO impairs collateral growth [33, 81], this suggests that stretch-induced activation of TRPV4 may utilize this signaling route to stimulate arteriogenesis. In addition, previous studies have also shown that NO inhibits VE-cadherin, causing increased vascular permeability and allowing infiltration of monocytes, which may contribute to the pro-inflammatory environment required for arteriogenesis [82].

2.4.2 Angiogenesis

Angiogenesis is defined as the formation of new vessels from pre-existing vessels, which either occurs via sprouting of ECs or via intussusception. In sprouting angiogenesis, ECs are activated upon exposure to angiogenic stimuli, such as FGFs and VEGFA. These factors are produced during hypoxia and nutritional stress, and initiate various signaling cascades in ECs. In addition to activating ECs, hypoxia has also been demonstrated to stimulate pre-capillary sphincters [83], a band of contractile mural cells known to regulate blood flow in capillaries [84]. During exercise, for instance, hypoxia in muscle tissue stimulates these pre-capillary sphincters to relax and induces vessel dilation. The subsequent rise in the flow not only provides the surrounding tissue with its oxygen demands, but also stimulates a variety of mechanosensors that may drive angiogenesis [85]. In contrast to sprouting angiogenesis, intussusceptive angiogenesis contributes to vascular growth by the division of existing vessels into multiple smaller vessels. It is initiated by the formation of so-called pillar core structures between opposing ECs. Pericytes and myofibroblasts invade these pillar cores and stabilize them by deposition of extracellular matrix components, followed by expansion of the tissue pillars until eventually the capillary is split in two. Although the exact mechanisms driving intussusceptive angiogenesis are still not fully understood, mechanical forces are suspected to play a vital role [86].

In response to unidirectional shear stress, PECAM-1-induced activation of PI3K and Akt signaling results in eNOS-mediated NO production [16] (Fig. 2.2). Besides its role in vasomotion, endothelial NO is involved in various responses,

predominantly in endothelial survival, but also in EC migration and proliferation [87]. These aspects facilitate normal vascular homeostasis of mature capillaries, but are also indispensable for angiogenesis. In addition, NO has also been shown to suppress Angiostatin, an endogenous antagonist of angiogenesis [88]. Wall stretchinduced activation of PECAM-1 signaling, leading to MCP-1 expression has also been shown to promote endothelial migration and proliferation [19, 77]. Previous studies showed that MCP-1 via MCP-1-induced protein (MCP1-IP) stimulates capillary new growth, whereas silencing of MCP1-IP abrogated this angiogenic response [89]. RTKs, facilitating the above-described production of NO and MCP-1 initiated by PECAM-1, were also reported to stimulate angiogenesis in alternative ways. For instance, in response to shear stress, enhanced I $\kappa\beta$ kinase activity was observed, while this activity was abolished upon inhibition of VEGFR2 [90]. Although, this study has not demonstrated that this pathway promotes angiogenesis, enhanced Ik β kinase activity could mediate angiogenesis in ECs via NF- κ B activation which was supported by other reports, showing that NF- $\kappa\beta$ activation promotes capillary tube formation [91]. Physiological stretch has been reported to stimulate angiogenesis via VEGFR2 (Fig. 2.2). Stretch-induced VEGFR2 activation is ligand-independent, though this activation of VEGFR2 stimulates Akt and ERK, which in turn remarkably increases endothelial VEGF sensitivity, resulting in endothelial proliferation [92]. This increased VEGF sensitivity may occur through the activation of HIF-1 α or HIF-2 α [66].

Shear stress and wall stretch have also been found to regulate angiogenesis via integrins. Integrins such as $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_3$ and $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_5$ were shown to regulate cell survival and angiogenesis but via distinct ways. Antagonists of $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_3$ were shown to disrupt FGF-mediated angiogenesis, while $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_5$ antagonists on the other hand disrupted VEGF-mediated signaling [93]. In response to physiological shear stress, studies have demonstrated $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_3$ activation with sustained Shc association [94]. In ECs, activated $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_3$ along with FGF, leads to Ras-induced protection from apoptosis, whereas $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_5$ activation of ERK, promoting both endothelial survival and angiogenesis [93]. In response to physiological stretch, a complex is formed by integrin $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_3$ and $\alpha_5\beta_1$, which eventually stimulates angiogenesis. $\alpha 5\beta_1$ mediates EC migration through calmodulin kinase-II (CaMKII) signaling, whereas inhibition of $\alpha\nu\beta_3$ leads to the blockage of this signaling leading to attenuation of EC migration, indicating that both of these integrins are closely involved in this functional response [95].

Ion channels were also reported in the regulation of angiogenesis in response to shear stress and wall stretch. For instance, physiological shear activates various ion channels, including Piezo 1 and TRPV4, which causes cellular depolarization and elevated cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} levels [29] (Fig. 2.2). These elevated Ca^{2+} levels in turn activate K⁺ channels leading to K⁺ influx and membrane hyperpolarization. The elevated Ca^{2+} levels contribute to eNOS activation and NO production, the role of which in vascular growth had been mentioned before [33]. Similarly, GPCRs such as SP1R1 also activate this eNOS and NO signaling route in response to shear stress and thereby participate in the formation of new blood vessels [96]. As described earlier, physiological stretch also induces GPCR activation which finally leads to

transcription of stretch-sensitive genes, such as IL-8, VCAM-1, and Hey-8 through zyxin translocation into the nucleus [70]. Transcription of these genes may contribute to endothelial migration, survival, and angiogenesis (Li 2003). Moreover, G-proteins have been reported to contribute to stretch-mediated angiogenesis. In response to physiological stretch at 1 Hz frequency for 24 hours on ECs, the G_i- α subunit, which belongs to the heterotrimeric G-alpha subunit family, is activated. This G_i- α subunit is bound to GDP during the inactivated state, whereas in response to stretch, G_i- α releases GDP and binds to GTP, inducing downstream signaling. Despite of the unknown signaling pathway, the enhanced GTPase activity in response to physiological stretch is intimately involved in the regulation of the angiogenic signal to maintain an adequate vascular capacity, as the G_i-protein inhibitor pertussis toxin-induced attenuation of endothelial migration and tube formation in response to wall stretch [35].

Shear stress is also involved in the last phases of angiogenesis: vessel maturation upon onset of flow in the newly formed capillary. The development of a vascular network or vascular plexus is mostly not pre-patterned, leading to highly complex branched vascular networks that require the elimination of poorly flowed branches (pruning) and maintenance of well-flowed blood vessels (maturation) [97]. It has for instance been shown that shear stress-induced downregulation of the pro-angiogenic C-X-C motif receptor 4a results in maturation and stabilization of newly formed vascular connections in the zebrafish trunk- and brain vasculature [98]. Moreover, flow-induced modulation of S1PR1 expression stabilizes the primary vascular network by enhanced cell-to-cell adhesion and by inhibiting angiogenic sprout formation [99]. Another example of shear stress-induced stabilization involves a particular member of the tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases (TIMPs) family. TIMPs have been shown to coregulate capillary tube stabilization by inhibition of MMPs responsible for ECM breakdown. In particular, TIMP3 has been shown to play a crucial role in vessel stabilization and maturation upon flow [100]. TIMP3 is expressed by pericytes and both regulated by cell-cell contact and shear stress. Increased expression of TIMP3 results in downregulation of A disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motif 1 (ADAMTS-1) [101]. The microvascular stabilizing capacities of pericytes exposed to shear stress are also mediated by miR-27. Unidirectional shear stress in the vasculature of a murine uterus caused the enhanced expression of miR-27, resulting in increased pericyte coverage on the vessel, whereas inhibition of miR-27 resulted in reduced pericyte coverage and therefore reduced vessel stability [102].

2.5 Conclusion

Vascular growth occurs through various processes such as vasculogenesis, angiogenesis, and arteriogenesis, which are essential for vessel homeostasis and vascular integrity. Receptors, chemokines, cytokines, and growth factors that regulate these processes have attracted much attention in the past decades due to their roles in vessel growth. However, the underlying complex mechanisms of vessel growth and the lack of effectiveness of pro-angiogenic or pro-arteriogenic factors, for instance in regenerative medicine, are still not completely unraveled. Recently, much attention has been drawn to studying the role of biomechanical factors in stimulating vessel growth. It has become more evident that these factors stimulate vessel growth by activating mechanosensors, which transduce mechanical stimuli into a vascular growth regulatory response. Shear stress levels are maintained in the vasculature by diameter adaptations via vasoregulation that adjusts the vascular tone. Similarly, wall stretch induces a physiological response and predominantly provides a stimuli to maintain a contractile VSMC phenotype. However, increased magnitude of these forces leads to pathological deviations in vascular wall adaptation and vascular remodeling. Vascular regenerative processes such as arteriogenesis and angiogenesis were initiated in response to deviations in biomechanical stimuli and serve as parallel compensatory mechanism to limit disease progression. As mentioned, there are still considerable gaps in understanding the mechanisms that transduce signals from vascular cell-mechanosensors to regulation of the factors involved in vascular growth. For instance, PDGF a known proliferative marker for VSMCs is upregulated via integrin activation in response to stretch. The signaling mechanism is not clearly understood but may be important for providing targets to combat undesired inflammatory responses or to promote desired arteriogenesis in occlusive artery diseases. Despite many of these mechanosensors have been reported to contribute to vascular diseases, stimulation of vascular growth in response to pathological levels of these forces may serve as an important functional aspect and there is a great need for further research to identify therapeutic targets that could stimulate vascular regeneration and restoration of blood flow thereby limiting disease progression.

Conflict of Interest Authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Compliance with Ethical Standards Sources of Funding: This work was supported by the Netherlands Foundation for Cardiovascular Excellence [to CC], Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research Vidi grant [no. 91714302 to CC], the Erasmus MC fellowship grant [to CC], the Regenerative Medicine Fellowship grant of the University Medical Center Utrecht [to CC] and the Netherlands Cardiovascular Research Initiative: An initiative with the support of the Dutch Heart Foundation [CVON2014-11 RECONNECT to CC and DD].

References

- Evans PC, Kwak BR (2013) Biomechanical factors in cardiovascular disease. Cardiovasc Res 99(2):229–231
- 2. Jufri NF, Mohamedali A, Avolio A, Baker MS (2015) Mechanical stretch: physiological and pathological implications for human vascular endothelial cells. Vasc Cell 7:8
- Davies PF (2009) Hemodynamic shear stress and the endothelium in cardiovascular pathophysiology. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med 6(1):16–26
- Anwar MA, Shalhoub J, Lim CS, Gohel MS, Davies AH (2012) The effect of pressureinduced mechanical stretch on vascular wall differential gene expression. J Vasc Res 49 (6):463–478

- Kwak BR, Back M, Bochaton-Piallat ML, Caligiuri G, Daemen MJ, Davies PF, Hoefer IE, Holvoet P, Jo H, Krams R, Lehoux S, Monaco C, Steffens S, Virmani R, Weber C, Wentzel JJ, Evans PC (2014) Biomechanical factors in atherosclerosis: mechanisms and clinical implications. Eur Heart J 35(43):3013–3020. 3020a-3020d
- 6. Papaioannou TG, Stefanadis C (2005) Vascular wall shear stress: basic principles and methods. Hell J Cardiol 46(1):9–15
- Kroll MH, Hellums JD, McIntire LV, Schafer AI, Moake JL (1996) Platelets and shear stress. Blood 88(5):1525–1541
- Chistiakov DA, Orekhov AN, Bobryshev YV (2017) Effects of shear stress on endothelial cells: go with the flow. Acta Physiol (Oxford) 219(2):382–408
- 9. Huang L, Korhonen RK, Turunen MJ, Finnila MAJ (2019) Experimental mechanical strain measurement of tissues. PeerJ 7:e6545
- Yang S, Gong X, Qi Y, Jiang Z (2020) Comparative study of variations in mechanical stress and strain of human blood vessels: mechanical reference for vascular cell mechano-biology. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 19(2):519–531
- 11. Chamley-Campbell J, Campbell GR, Ross R (1979) The smooth muscle cell in culture. Physiol Rev 59(1):1–61
- Hao H, Gabbiani G, Bochaton-Piallat ML (2003) Arterial smooth muscle cell heterogeneity: implications for atherosclerosis and restenosis development. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 23(9):1510–1520
- Fang Y, Wu D, Birukov KG (2019) Mechanosensing and Mechanoregulation of endothelial cell functions. Compr Physiol 9(2):873–904
- 14. Lemmon MA, Schlessinger J (2010) Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. Cell 141 (7):1117–1134
- dela Paz NG, Walshe TE, Leach LL, Saint-Geniez M, D'Amore PA (2012) Role of shearstress-induced VEGF expression in endothelial cell survival. J Cell Sci 125(Pt 4):831–843
- 16. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, Cao G, DeLisser H, Schwartz MA (2005) A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437(7057):426–431
- 17. Givens C, Tzima E (2016) Endothelial Mechanosignaling: does one sensor fit all? Antioxid Redox Signal 25(7):373–388
- Zhou J, Li YS, Chien S (2014) Shear stress-initiated signaling and its regulation of endothelial function. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34(10):2191–2198
- Fujiwara K (2006) Platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 and mechanotransduction in vascular endothelial cells. J Intern Med 259(4):373–380
- Fujiwara K (2003) Mechanical stresses keep endothelial cells healthy: beneficial effects of a physiological level of cyclic stretch on endothelial barrier function. Am J Phys Lung Cell Mol Phys 285(4):L782–L784
- Steward R Jr, Tambe D, Hardin CC, Krishnan R, Fredberg JJ (2015) Fluid shear, intercellular stress, and endothelial cell alignment. Am J Phys Cell Phys 308(8):C657–C664
- 22. Ikeda M, Kito H, Sumpio BE (1999) Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase dependent MAP kinase activation via p21ras in endothelial cells exposed to cyclic strain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 257(3):668–671
- 23. Shimizu N, Yamamoto K, Obi S, Kumagaya S, Masumura T, Shimano Y, Naruse K, Yamashita JK, Igarashi T, Ando J (2008) Cyclic strain induces mouse embryonic stem cell differentiation into vascular smooth muscle cells by activating PDGF receptor beta. J Appl Physiol (1985) 104(3):766–772
- 24. Giancotti FG, Ruoslahti E (1999) Integrin signaling. Science 285(5430):1028-1032
- Vicente-Manzanares M, Choi CK, Horwitz AR (2009) Integrins in cell migration--the actin connection. J Cell Sci 122(Pt 2):199–206
- 26. Tzima E, del Pozo MA, Shattil SJ, Chien S, Schwartz MA (2001) Activation of integrins in endothelial cells by fluid shear stress mediates Rho-dependent cytoskeletal alignment. EMBO J 20(17):4639–4647

- Wojciak-Stothard B, Ridley AJ (2003) Shear stress-induced endothelial cell polarization is mediated by Rho and Rac but not Cdc42 or PI 3-kinases. J Cell Biol 161(2):429–439
- Hirayama Y, Sumpio BE (2007) Role of ligand-specific integrins in endothelial cell alignment and elongation induced by cyclic strain. Endothelium 14(6):275–283
- Gerhold KA, Schwartz MA (2016) Ion channels in endothelial responses to fluid shear stress. Physiology (Bethesda) 31(5):359–369
- Billaud M, Lohman AW, Johnstone SR, Biwer LA, Mutchler S, Isakson BE (2014) Regulation of cellular communication by signaling microdomains in the blood vessel wall. Pharmacol Rev 66(2):513–569
- 31. Rafikov R, Fonseca FV, Kumar S, Pardo D, Darragh C, Elms S, Fulton D, Black SM (2011) eNOS activation and NO function: structural motifs responsible for the posttranslational control of endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity. J Endocrinol 210(3):271–284
- 32. Ito S, Suki B, Kume H, Numaguchi Y, Ishii M, Iwaki M, Kondo M, Naruse K, Hasegawa Y, Sokabe M (2010) Actin cytoskeleton regulates stretch-activated Ca2+ influx in human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 43(1):26–34
- 33. Takeda H, Komori K, Nishikimi N, Nimura Y, Sokabe M, Naruse K (2006) Bi-phasic activation of eNOS in response to uni-axial cyclic stretch is mediated by differential mechanisms in BAECs. Life Sci 79(3):233–239
- 34. Gudi S, Nolan JP, Frangos JA (1998) Modulation of GTPase activity of G proteins by fluid shear stress and phospholipid composition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95(5):2515–2519
- 35. Von Offenberg Sweeney N, Cummins PM, Cotter EJ, Fitzpatrick PA, Birney YA, Redmond EM, Cahill PA (2005) Cyclic strain-mediated regulation of vascular endothelial cell migration and tube formation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 329(2):573–582
- Wojtowicz A, Babu SS, Li L, Gretz N, Hecker M, Cattaruzza M (2010) Zyxin mediation of stretch-induced gene expression in human endothelial cells. Circ Res 107(7):898–902
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U, Meibers S, Nurwakagari P, Breit A, Essin K, Gollasch M, Gudermann T (2008) Gq-coupled receptors as mechanosensors mediating myogenic vasoconstriction. EMBO J 27(23):3092–3103
- Storch U, Mederos M, Schnitzler Y, Gudermann T (2012) G protein-mediated stretch reception. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 302(6):H1241–H1249
- Brandes RP, Weissmann N, Schroder K (2014) Nox family NADPH oxidases in mechanotransduction: mechanisms and consequences. Antioxid Redox Signal 20(6):887–898
- Goettsch C, Goettsch W, Arsov A, Hofbauer LC, Bornstein SR, Morawietz H (2009) Longterm cyclic strain downregulates endothelial Nox4. Antioxid Redox Signal 11(10):2385–2397
- Ali MH, Pearlstein DP, Mathieu CE, Schumacker PT (2004) Mitochondrial requirement for endothelial responses to cyclic strain: implications for mechanotransduction. Am J Phys Lung Cell Mol Phys 287(3):L486–L496
- 42. Ross R (1999) Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med 340(2):115-126
- 43. Spescha RD, Glanzmann M, Simic B, Witassek F, Keller S, Akhmedov A, Tanner FC, Luscher TF, Camici GG (2014) Adaptor protein p66(Shc) mediates hypertension-associated, cyclic stretch-dependent, endothelial damage. Hypertension 64(2):347–353
- 44. Dragovich MA, Chester D, Fu BM, Wu C, Xu Y, Goligorsky MS, Zhang XF (2016) Mechanotransduction of the endothelial glycocalyx mediates nitric oxide production through activation of TRP channels. Am J Phys Cell Phys 311(6):C846–C853
- Dewey CF Jr, Bussolari SR, Gimbrone MA Jr, Davies PF (1981) The dynamic response of vascular endothelial cells to fluid shear stress. J Biomech Eng 103(3):177–185
- 46. Levesque MJ, Nerem RM, Sprague EA (1990) Vascular endothelial cell proliferation in culture and the influence of flow. Biomaterials 11(9):702–707
- Akimoto S, Mitsumata M, Sasaguri T, Yoshida Y (2000) Laminar shear stress inhibits vascular endothelial cell proliferation by inducing cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21(Sdi1/Cip1/ Waf1). Circ Res 86(2):185–190

- Hermann C, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S (1997) Shear stress inhibits H2O2-induced apoptosis of human endothelial cells by modulation of the glutathione redox cycle and nitric oxide synthase. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 17(12):3588–3592
- 49. Bell FP, Adamson IL, Schwartz CJ (1974) Aortic endothelial permeability to albumin: focal and regional patterns of uptake and transmural distribution of 131I-albumin in the young pig. Exp Mol Pathol 20(1):57–68
- 50. Stemerman MB, Morrel EM, Burke KR, Colton CK, Smith KA, Lees RS (1986) Local variation in arterial wall permeability to low density lipoprotein in normal rabbit aorta. Arteriosclerosis 6(1):64–69
- 51. Dekker RJ, van Soest S, Fontijn RD, Salamanca S, de Groot PG, VanBavel E, Pannekoek H, Horrevoets AJ (2002) Prolonged fluid shear stress induces a distinct set of endothelial cell genes, most specifically lung Kruppel-like factor (KLF2). Blood 100(5):1689–1698
- 52. Novodvorsky P, Chico TJ (2014) The role of the transcription factor KLF2 in vascular development and disease. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci 124:155–188
- 53. Nayak L, Lin Z, Jain MK (2011) "Go with the flow": how Kruppel-like factor 2 regulates the vasoprotective effects of shear stress. Antioxid Redox Signal 15(5):1449–1461
- 54. Huang RT, Wu D, Meliton A, Oh MJ, Krause M, Lloyd JA, Nigdelioglu R, Hamanaka RB, Jain MK, Birukova A, Kress JP, Birukov KG, Mutlu GM, Fang Y (2017) Experimental lung injury reduces Kruppel-like factor 2 to increase endothelial permeability via regulation of RAPGEF3-Rac1 signaling. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 195(5):639–651
- 55. McSweeney SR, Warabi E, Siow RC (2016) Nrf2 as an endothelial Mechanosensitive transcription factor: going with the flow. Hypertension 67(1):20–29
- Boon RA, Horrevoets AJ (2009) Key transcriptional regulators of the vasoprotective effects of shear stress. Hamostaseologie 29(1):39–40. 41-33
- 57. Saito T, Hasegawa Y, Ishigaki Y, Yamada T, Gao J, Imai J, Uno K, Kaneko K, Ogihara T, Shimosawa T, Asano T, Fujita T, Oka Y, Katagiri H (2013) Importance of endothelial NF-kappaB signalling in vascular remodelling and aortic aneurysm formation. Cardiovasc Res 97(1):106–114
- Nigro P, Abe J, Berk BC (2011) Flow shear stress and atherosclerosis: a matter of site specificity. Antioxid Redox Signal 15(5):1405–1414
- 59. Wung BS, Cheng JJ, Hsieh HJ, Shyy YJ, Wang DL (1997) Cyclic strain-induced monocyte chemotactic protein-1 gene expression in endothelial cells involves reactive oxygen species activation of activator protein 1. Circ Res 81(1):1–7
- 60. Kobayashi S, Nagino M, Komatsu S, Naruse K, Nimura Y, Nakanishi M, Sokabe M (2003) Stretch-induced IL-6 secretion from endothelial cells requires NF-kappaB activation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 308(2):306–312
- 61. Boon RA, Fledderus JO, Volger OL, van Wanrooij EJ, Pardali E, Weesie F, Kuiper J, Pannekoek H, ten Dijke P, Horrevoets AJ (2007) KLF2 suppresses TGF-beta signaling in endothelium through induction of Smad7 and inhibition of AP-1. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 27(3):532–539
- 62. Wang BW, Chang H, Lin S, Kuan P, Shyu KG (2003) Induction of matrix metalloproteinases-14 and -2 by cyclical mechanical stretch is mediated by tumor necrosis factor-alpha in cultured human umbilical vein endothelial cells. Cardiovasc Res 59(2):460–469
- Demicheva E, Hecker M, Korff T (2008) Stretch-induced activation of the transcription factor activator protein-1 controls monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression during arteriogenesis. Circ Res 103(5):477–484
- 64. Bakiri L, Matsuo K, Wisniewska M, Wagner EF, Yaniv M (2002) Promoter specificity and biological activity of tethered AP-1 dimers. Mol Cell Biol 22(13):4952–4964
- 65. Feng S, Bowden N, Fragiadaki M, Souilhol C, Hsiao S, Mahmoud M, Allen S, Pirri D, Ayllon BT, Akhtar S, Thompson AAR, Jo H, Weber C, Ridger V, Schober A, Evans PC (2017) Mechanical activation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha drives endothelial dysfunction at Atheroprone sites. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 37(11):2087–2101

- 66. Milkiewicz M, Doyle JL, Fudalewski T, Ispanovic E, Aghasi M, Haas TL (2007) HIF-1alpha and HIF-2alpha play a central role in stretch-induced but not shear-stress-induced angiogenesis in rat skeletal muscle. J Physiol 583(Pt 2):753–766
- 67. Chang H, Shyu KG, Wang BW, Kuan P (2003) Regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha by cyclical mechanical stretch in rat vascular smooth muscle cells. Clin Sci (Lond) 105 (4):447–456
- 68. Lim CS, Qiao X, Reslan OM, Xia Y, Raffetto JD, Paleolog E, Davies AH, Khalil RA (2011) Prolonged mechanical stretch is associated with upregulation of hypoxia-inducible factors and reduced contraction in rat inferior vena cava. J Vasc Surg 53(3):764–773
- 69. Mata-Greenwood E, Grobe A, Kumar S, Noskina Y, Black SM (2005) Cyclic stretch increases VEGF expression in pulmonary arterial smooth muscle cells via TGF-beta1 and reactive oxygen species: a requirement for NAD(P)H oxidase. Am J Phys Lung Cell Mol Phys 289 (2):L288–L289
- Suresh Babu S, Wojtowicz A, Freichel M, Birnbaumer L, Hecker M, Cattaruzza M (2012) Mechanism of stretch-induced activation of the mechanotransducer zyxin in vascular cells. Sci Signal 5(254):ra91
- Gray C, Packham IM, Wurmser F, Eastley NC, Hellewell PG, Ingham PW, Crossman DC, Chico TJ (2007) Ischemia is not required for arteriogenesis in zebrafish embryos. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 27(10):2135–2141
- 72. Heil M, Schaper W (2004) Influence of mechanical, cellular, and molecular factors on collateral artery growth (arteriogenesis). Circ Res 95(5):449–458
- Lu D, Kassab GS (2011) Role of shear stress and stretch in vascular mechanobiology. J R Soc Interface 8(63):1379–1385
- 74. Wang Y, Miao H, Li S, Chen KD, Li YS, Yuan S, Shyy JY, Chien S (2002) Interplay between integrins and FLK-1 in shear stress-induced signaling. Am J Phys Cell Phys 283(5):C1540– C1547
- Zimarino M, D'Andreamatteo M, Waksman R, Epstein SE, De Caterina R (2014) The dynamics of the coronary collateral circulation. Nat Rev Cardiol 11(4):191–197
- 76. Sasamoto A, Nagino M, Kobayashi S, Naruse K, Nimura Y, Sokabe M (2005) Mechanotransduction by integrin is essential for IL-6 secretion from endothelial cells in response to uniaxial continuous stretch. Am J Phys Cell Phys 288(5):C1012–C1022
- 77. Chen Z, Rubin J, Tzima E (2010) Role of PECAM-1 in arteriogenesis and specification of preexisting collaterals. Circ Res 107(11):1355–1363
- 78. Hu Y, Bock G, Wick G, Xu Q (1998) Activation of PDGF receptor alpha in vascular smooth muscle cells by mechanical stress. FASEB J 12(12):1135–1142
- Selzman CH, Miller SA, Zimmerman MA, Gamboni-Robertson F, Harken AH, Banerjee A (2002) Monocyte chemotactic protein-1 directly induces human vascular smooth muscle proliferation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 283(4):H1455–H1461
- Troidl C, Troidl K, Schierling W, Cai WJ, Nef H, Mollmann H, Kostin S, Schimanski S, Hammer L, Elsasser A, Schmitz-Rixen T, Schaper W (2009) Trpv4 induces collateral vessel growth during regeneration of the arterial circulation. J Cell Mol Med 13(8B):2613–2621
- Eitenmuller I, Volger O, Kluge A, Troidl K, Barancik M, Cai WJ, Heil M, Pipp F, Fischer S, Horrevoets AJ, Schmitz-Rixen T, Schaper W (2006) The range of adaptation by collateral vessels after femoral artery occlusion. Circ Res 99(6):656–662
- 82. Caicedo D, Devesa P, Arce VM, Requena J, Devesa J (2018) Chronic limb-threatening ischemia could benefit from growth hormone therapy for wound healing and limb salvage. Ther Adv Cardiovasc Dis 12(2):53–72
- Lu W, Schroit AJ (2005) Vascularization of melanoma by mobilization and remodeling of preexisting latent vessels to patency. Cancer Res 65(3):913–918
- Zweifach BW, Lee RE, Hyman C, Chambers R (1944) Omental circulation in Morphinized dogs subjected to graded hemorrhage. Ann Surg 120(2):232–250
- Granger HJ, Goodman AH, Cook BH (1975) Metabolic models of microcirculatory regulation. Fed Proc 34(11):2025–2030

- Mentzer SJ, Konerding MA (2014) Intussusceptive angiogenesis: expansion and remodeling of microvascular networks. Angiogenesis 17(3):499–509
- 87. Ziche M, Morbidelli L (2000) Nitric oxide and angiogenesis. J Neuro-Oncol 50(1-2):139-148
- Matsunaga T, Weihrauch DW, Moniz MC, Tessmer J, Warltier DC, Chilian WM (2002) Angiostatin inhibits coronary angiogenesis during impaired production of nitric oxide. Circulation 105(18):2185–2191
- Niu J, Azfer A, Zhelyabovska O, Fatma S, Kolattukudy PE (2008) Monocyte chemotactic protein (MCP)-1 promotes angiogenesis via a novel transcription factor, MCP-1-induced protein (MCPIP). J Biol Chem 283(21):14542–14551
- 90. Wang Y, Chang J, Li YC, Li YS, Shyy JY, Chien S (2004) Shear stress and VEGF activate IKK via the Flk-1/Cbl/Akt signaling pathway. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 286(2):H685– H692
- 91. Stoltz RA, Abraham NG, Laniado-Schwartzman M (1996) The role of NF-kappaB in the angiogenic response of coronary microvessel endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93 (7):2832–2837
- Zheng W, Christensen LP, Tomanek RJ (2004) Stretch induces upregulation of key tyrosine kinase receptors in microvascular endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287(6): H2739–H2745
- 93. Friedlander M, Brooks PC, Shaffer RW, Kincaid CM, Varner JA, Cheresh DA (1995) Definition of two angiogenic pathways by distinct alpha v integrins. Science 270 (5241):1500–1502
- 94. Chen KD, Li YS, Kim M, Li S, Yuan S, Chien S, Shyy JY (1999) Mechanotransduction in response to shear stress. Roles of receptor tyrosine kinases, integrins, and Shc. J Biol Chem 274(26):18393–18400
- Perdih A, Dolenc MS (2010) Small molecule antagonists of integrin receptors. Curr Med Chem 17(22):2371–2392
- Chachisvilis M, Zhang YL, Frangos JA (2006) G protein-coupled receptors sense fluid shear stress in endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(42):15463–15468
- 97. Campinho P, Vilfan A, Vermot J (2020) Blood flow forces in shaping the vascular system: a focus on endothelial cell behavior. Front Physiol 11:552
- Packham IM, Gray C, Heath PR, Hellewell PG, Ingham PW, Crossman DC, Milo M, Chico TJ (2009) Microarray profiling reveals CXCR4a is downregulated by blood flow in vivo and mediates collateral formation in zebrafish embryos. Physiol Genomics 38(3):319–327
- 99. Jung B, Obinata H, Galvani S, Mendelson K, Ding BS, Skoura A, Kinzel B, Brinkmann V, Rafii S, Evans T, Hla T (2012) Flow-regulated endothelial S1P receptor-1 signaling sustains vascular development. Dev Cell 23(3):600–610
- 100. Saunders WB, Bohnsack BL, Faske JB, Anthis NJ, Bayless KJ, Hirschi KK, Davis GE (2006) Coregulation of vascular tube stabilization by endothelial cell TIMP-2 and pericyte TIMP-3. J Cell Biol 175(1):179–191
- 101. Schrimpf C, Koppen T, Duffield JS, Boer U, David S, Ziegler W, Haverich A, Teebken OE, Wilhelmi M (2017) TIMP3 is regulated by Pericytes upon shear stress detection leading to a modified endothelial cell response. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 54(4):524–533
- 102. Demolli S, Doddaballapur A, Devraj K, Stark K, Manavski Y, Eckart A, Zehendner CM, Lucas T, Korff T, Hecker M, Massberg S, Liebner S, Kaluza D, Boon RA, Dimmeler S (2017) Shear stress-regulated miR-27b controls pericyte recruitment by repressing SEMA6A and SEMA6D. Cardiovasc Res 113(6):681–691



1	
I	-

Biomechanics in Small Artery Remodeling

Erik N. T. P. Bakker and Ed van Bavel

Contents

3.1	Introduction	48
3.2	Small Artery Remodeling: An Ongoing and Ubiquitous Process	49
	3.2.1 A Biomechanical Definition of Remodeling	49
	3.2.2 Remodeling as Part of Normal Homeostasis	50
	3.2.3 Assessment of Small Artery Remodeling	51
	3.2.4 Involvement of Remodeling in Pathology	52
3.3	Current Evidence for Involvement of Wall Shear Stress Sensing	54
	3.3.1 Role of WSS in Normal Homeostasis	54
	3.3.2 Role of WSS in Pathological Remodeling	56
3.4	Current Evidence for Involvement of Pressure and Wall Stress	58
	3.4.1 Role of Wall Stress in Normal Homeostasis	58
3.5	Need for an Integrative Understanding of Remodeling	60
3.6	Conclusion	61
Refe	erences	62

Abstract

In this chapter, we discuss how biomechanical forces influence vascular design. We will focus on the small arteries and arterioles, i.e., those vessels that together cause the majority of resistance for perfusion. We will do so because pathological alteration in the caliber of these resistance vessels, "remodeling," is related to both hypertension and impaired local perfusion reserve and tissue ischemia. We will discuss the definitions of remodeling, its role as part of normal homeostasis, and its involvement in a range of pathologies. Subsequently, we address the

E. N. T. P. Bakker (🖂) · E. van Bavel

e-mail: n.t.bakker@amsterdamumc.nl; e.vanbavel@amsterdamumc.nl

Department of Biomedical Engineering and Physics, Amsterdam UMC, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_3

evidence for the involvement of wall shear stress and wall stress under normal and pathological conditions, the need for an integrative, "systems level" understanding, and the translational perspectives of interfering with the regulation of resistance vessel structure.

3.1 Introduction

The human arterial system contains $\sim 10^8$ segments covering a ~ 3000 -fold span in diameter. All these segments together achieve the task of bringing the right amount of blood to every corner of our body while limiting the pressure head to some 100 mmHg. This impressive accomplishment has inspired researchers over centuries to study the design of the arterial bed. Pries and Secomb [1] provide an overview of this work, which started by formulating "design principles" by the nineteenth and early twentieth-century pioneers such as Thomas Young and Cecil D. Murray [2]. In more recent times such work included mechanistic studies on the control of vascular structure and function. So how does an individual segment in this huge arterial network come into existence and how does it "know" which diameter to obtain? How tightly is this diameter regulated and what goes wrong in hypertension and other cardiovascular pathologies? We have no full answer. Yet, it has become quite clear that local forces are essential elements in the control of the vascular structure. Thus, wall shear stress (WSS) caused by the local blood flow and wall stress related to local blood pressure is considered to be the major mechanical determinants of the vascular structure.

In this chapter, we discuss how such local forces influence vascular design. We will focus on the small arteries and arterioles, i.e., those vessels that together cause the majority of resistance for perfusion. We will do so because pathological alteration in the caliber of these resistance vessels, "remodeling," is related to hypertension, impaired local perfusion, and tissue ischemia. This discussion requires a clear definition of remodeling, which is less trivial than one might think at first glance. While remodeling may suggest a pathological process, the continuous adaptation of vascular structure is part of normal vascular homeostasis. Understanding this homeostasis requires a detailed comprehension of the involved mechanisms, including sensing of WSS and wall stress. In addition, the physical relations describing forces and flows in the arterial network (e.g., Poiseuille, Laplace) lead to complex network behavior, where local responses have global effects. Therefore, there is a need for a "systems level" analysis of arterial networks in order to really understand their behavior under normal and pathological conditions.

The described work addresses mostly the studies of relevance for such a systems level approach, guided by our ideas on this over the years. We zoom in on particular molecular mechanisms without the intention to provide a comprehensive overview of all described mechanosensors and downstream signaling pathways.

There are clear effects of flow patterns and pressure on the large vessels too, including those on the development of atherosclerosis, plaque stability, and media remodeling. We briefly cover these effects if relevant for understanding the small arteries. Many excellent reviews on these topics are available elsewhere [3, 4].

3.2 Small Artery Remodeling: An Ongoing and Ubiquitous Process

3.2.1 A Biomechanical Definition of Remodeling

In 1994, Gibbons and Dzau defined vascular remodeling as an "active process of structural alteration" that involves the vascular cells (growth, death, migration) as well as the matrix (production and degradation) [5]. Mulvany et al. [6] specifically addressed small artery remodeling, discriminating between changes in wall crosssectional area (hypertrophic, eutrophic, and hypotrophic remodeling) and changes in inner diameter (inward and outward remodeling) as two consequences of the remodeling response. Mulvany later elaborated on this definition, taking into account the concerns and remarks from others in this field [7]. This included the notion that a eutrophic axis can be identified, of high relevance for the small artery remodeling seen in hypertensive disorders [8]. Figure 3.1 depicts the scheme that is frequently used to characterize the possible remodeling responses. In our vision, remodeling should be seen as an integrated process rather than a combination of independent growth and rearrangement responses. One of the other issues that were raised in [7] is that remodeling suggests a change of a given vessel while the majority of studies are cross-sectional in nature, i.e., comparing different patient groups or, e.g., hypertensive versus normotensive animals. While arguably "differential development" may better explain the process, the term remodeling is generally also used for such inter-individual comparison.



Fig. 3.1 Schematic representation how remodeling can modify the cross-sections of blood vessels. Changes in lumen diameter result in either inward or outward remodeling. Hypotrophic, eutrophic, and hypertrophic remodeling refers to a reduction, unchanged, or increase in wall cross-sectional area respectively. Reprinted with permission from Mulvany [7]

Changes in the content and organization of the wall material will affect the biomechanical properties. This is fundamental: the amount but more so the arrangement of cells and matrix determines the unstressed diameter, the distensibility of the vessel (as measured during full vasorelaxation), and the diameter-dependent ability for the generation of active SMC stress. Conversely, any change in these biomechanical properties reflects remodeling. Indeed, stress-strain relations and pressurediameter relations, in addition to anatomical measurements, are common instruments for assessing remodeling. The biomechanical properties are crucial for vascular function: these determine the maximal diameter and the ability to constrict and maintain vascular tone under pressure. Considering the intricate relation between wall organization and biomechanical properties, changes in the latter ought to be included in any definition of remodeling. Taken the above together, one could define small artery remodeling as any active change or difference in vascular wall composition or organization, adaptive or not, that affects the geometry and/or biomechanical properties. A gray zone is the rapid reorganization of the SMC cytoskeleton following prolonged activation [9], which could be seen as an intermediate process between vascular tone and remodeling.

3.2.2 Remodeling as Part of Normal Homeostasis

It appears that remodeling is frequently seen as a switch from a static control condition without any relevant biology to an activated state that involves a range of processes involving the cells and matrix. One might thus argue that small arteries are remodeling in hypertension and not in normotension, and look for the involved expression patterns and cellular pathways by a comparison. While such comparison has had its success [10], we believe that the concept of a quiescent vessel in the absence of a stimulus such as elevated blood pressure is illusive. In our view, blood vessels are in a continuous dynamic equilibrium of turnover and notably rearrangement processes in response to their mechanical and chemical environment, and such remodeling is part of normal homeostasis. Sure enough, turnover of elastin is believed to be extremely slow [11], but cytoskeletal reorganization is quick and continuous [9]. The processes in this dynamic equilibrium may be accelerated if conditions change, but this would mostly relate to very sudden changes such as the experienced WSS of collateral vessels in myocardial infarction or ischemic stroke [12]. In the development of hypertension, the environment of the vessels changes very slowly and the continuous process of remodeling allows adaptation to the increasing pressure without a clear switch from "resting" to "activated."

A case for this view comes from our work on the relation between vascular tone and remodeling. We demonstrated in a range of in vivo and in vitro conditions that maintained deep vasoconstriction is a drive for inward remodeling of resistance vessels, while maintained vasodilation inhibits such remodeling or converts it to outward remodeling, depending on the organ, species, and experimental conditions [13–18]. Based on these data, we postulated a continuous turnover and rearrangement of matrix elements, such that they translate the constricted or dilated state into the anatomy and biomechanics of the vessel wall [19]. We demonstrated the involvement of transglutaminases in this process [20–22]. The actions of these enzymes include the cross-linking of extracellular matrix proteins [23] and their activity may form part of the dynamic equilibrium of blood vessel anatomy and biomechanics. Paradoxically, transglutaminase expression and activity are decreased in the aorta of hypertensive rats [24], making this a case where a better understanding of remodeling cannot possibly be based on molecular data only. Rather, this requires a systems approach that includes biomechanics. Below, after discussing the roles of WSS and wall stress, we will discuss such a systems approach.

3.2.3 Assessment of Small Artery Remodeling

As mentioned above, remodeling is usually determined in a cross-sectional manner, describing a difference in vascular properties between vessels from different groups. In some of these cases, one could argue whether such differences reflect remodeling or should be considered as a difference in vascular development. A fundamental concern in such cross-sectional studies is the need to compare the diameter and wall thickness of small arteries from "identical" anatomical locations and branching order. Due to the stochastic nature of the small artery networks, the diameter of a particular vessel may not be very informative here. Moreover, in some cases vessels are dissected randomly from samples of tissue, such as human gluteal biopsies, introducing possible selection bias. In such cases, the wall-to-lumen ratio (sometimes media-to-lumen ratio) has been used to determine remodeling. This then leaves the question whether an increased ratio is due to eutrophic inward remodeling or wall hypertrophy.

Ideally, one should follow-up on a single artery, studying its structure and function over time in response to a change in hemodynamic conditions or other stimuli. This is possible using an organ culture approach, where the effect of various stimuli can determined ex vivo. With this approach, we and others demonstrated that remodeling can take place in the course of hours and days, by comparing vessel properties at the start and end of the experiment [9, 25–28]. This approach is based on the pressure myograph setup, which enables the recording of lumen diameter and wall thickness at a given pressure. From these data, additional parameters can be calculated, such as the wall cross-sectional area, distensibility, and stiffness. These parameters provide more insight into the underlying mechanisms, such as growth and extracellular matrix properties. Remodeling is then defined as a change in one or more of these parameters. In any case, the measurements should be made under fully relaxed conditions, usually achieved through the addition of calcium-free medium and/or vasodilators.

3.2.4 Involvement of Remodeling in Pathology

Vascular remodeling occurs under many pathological conditions, including obesity, diabetes, peripheral ischemia, and hypertension. Herein it may play an adaptive role; e.g., at the single vessel level wall stress may be normalized by remodeling in the case of hypertension. At the tissue level, remodeling of small pre-existing collaterals can alleviate ischemia due to arterial stenosis. However, it may also play a maladaptive role, when inward remodeling limits vascular reserve [29]. Here we highlight remodeling in some of these conditions, to illustrate the diversity in remodeling responses and the involvement of different elements of the vascular network.

3.2.4.1 Hypertension

Hypertension is a highly prevalent condition, nowadays defined as a systolic pressure >130 mmHg or a diastolic pressure >80 mmHg [30]. Hypertension is associated with vascular remodeling along the entire vascular bed, from the aorta down to the capillaries. The remodeling responses depend on the organ and the experimental model studied [31]. Human abdominal resistance arteries have been studied using the pressure myograph approach [32, 33]. This revealed that the wallto-lumen ratio is clearly increased [8]. This increased ratio proved to be an independent predictor for cardiovascular events in later studies. Thus, Rizzoni et al. [33] showed that hypertensive subjects with a high wall-to-lumen ratio of gluteal arteries had more fatal and non-fatal cardiovascular events after an average follow-up period of more than 5 years. Pre-clinical work showed that resistance arteries from spontaneously hypertensive rats also display inward remodeling, associated with stiffening of wall components [34]. This finding was however not consistently reported in other studies. Thus, we found that remodeling in spontaneously hypertensive rats differed among sublines, indicating that genetic differences exist that determine the type of remodeling associated with hypertension [35]. Within tissues, remodeling may also depend on the branching order, as stiffening of large cerebral arteries and reduced stiffness in more distal branches has been reported in stroke-prone spontaneously hypertensive rats [36]. Further downstream in the vascular tree, a recurrent finding is a reduction in the number of capillaries, referred to as capillary rarefaction, as reviewed previously by Struijker Boudier [37]. This notion was recently reinforced by observations in the retina of hypertensive subjects [38] as well as in skeletal muscle of elderly hypertensive subjects [39]. However, capillary rarefaction is not a universal finding in hypertension. In our hands, the number of capillaries in the brain of spontaneously hypertensive rats was similar compared to normotensive Wistar Kyoto rats [40].

In hypertension, the notion that subjects with strong vascular remodeling are predisposed to cardiovascular events [33] suggests that remodeling should be prevented or corrected. In this respect, it is very interesting that both experimental studies and comparison of vessels from patients treated with different classes of antihypertensive drugs showed that vasodilatory drugs are able to reverse remodeling, whereas other classes of medication do not [41–43]. However, whether vasodilators also provide better protection against end organ damage in hypertension

is not entirely clear. Systematic reviews on this topic that focus on the brain indicate that studies are not unanimous, but overall favor the notion that antihypertensive medication has beneficial effects on cognitive decline and prevention of dementia [44, 45], with calcium channel blockers and inhibitors of the renin–angiotensin system turning out as most effective.

3.2.4.2 Atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is frequently associated with remodeling of the affected vessel wall, a process referred to as the Glagov phenomenon [46]. Herein the vessel wall remodels outward such that encroachment of the vessel lumen by lesion formation is counteracted. Less is known regarding the vascular bed downstream of an occluding stenosis. Experimental work in pigs demonstrated that small arteries downstream of an occlusion show inward remodeling, with reduced distensibility and altered reactivity [47]. Clinical data also suggest increased microvascular resistance downstream of a flow-limiting stenosis [48]. Here, one might argue that the microvasculature distal to a stenosis would remain relatively vasodilated, leading to compensatory outward remodeling. We can only speculate on the discordance with the tone—remodeling hypothesis. Possibly, periods of high WSS (e.g., during exercise) are needed to suppress inward remodeling. In the presence of a significant proximal stenosis, peak WSS during episodes of coronary vasodilation and hyperemia is strongly reduced. In any case, coronary angioplasty may not always be sufficient to fully restore blood flow to an ischemic area, and additional measures to restore perfusion are needed. At present, such treatment options are limited.

3.2.4.3 Obesity, Insulin Resistance and Diabetes Type 2

Arterial remodeling in the context of obesity, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes is characterized by large artery stiffening [49]. In isolated resistance arteries from obese patients, an increase in media-lumen ratio was found, which was attributed to hypertrophy [50]. A similar finding was reported by the same group in type 2 diabetic patients [51]. In a mouse model of obesity, large artery stiffening is recapitulated in femoral arteries [52]. In this study such stiffening was not observed in coronary arteries, indicating heterogeneity among vascular beds. In another animal model, the obese Zucker rat, penile arteries show inward remodeling, while coronary arteries again were not affected [53]. In the same model hypotrophic inward remodeling was found in skeletal muscle arteries, associated with low blood flow. On the other hand, the cerebral vascular bed was spared [54].

Taken together, vascular remodeling is a key feature in several pathological conditions. Large heterogeneity is observed in the type and degree of remodeling, depending on the organ, level within the vascular tree, and genetic background. Remodeling may have adverse consequences, as inward remodeling increases peripheral resistance in hypertension [8], which limits maximal blood flow, and potentially further increases blood pressure. The beneficial effects of remodeling include outward remodeling of collaterals, which alleviates tissue ischemia. Conditions such as diabetes [55] and hypertension [56] may however impair the capacity for beneficial remodeling, as shown in animal studies on arteriogenesis and

flow-induced remodeling. We speculate that endothelial dysfunction, either at the level of blood flow sensing or signaling, might be a crucial step herein.

3.3 Current Evidence for Involvement of Wall Shear Stress Sensing

3.3.1 Role of WSS in Normal Homeostasis

3.3.1.1 Regulation of WSS

WSS (WSS) associated with the flowing blood is considered to be a major factor driving vascular caliber. As worked out in this book by Tim Secomb, in Poiseuille flow WSS is proportional to flow divided by the third power of the diameter. It follows that regulation of WSS to a specific value throughout the network would lead to a third power relation between local flow and diameter ($Q = kd^3$, with Q the flow, d the diameter, and k a constant including viscosity), and between diameters in vascular nodes (i.e., $d_0^3 = d_1^3 + d_2^3$, with d_0 diameter of the mother segment and d_1 and d_2 the diameters of the daughter segments). Such relations, referred to as Murray's law, conveniently provide a mechanism for the principles of cost optimization in vascular transport systems based on such third power relations [2]. Yet, life is more complicated, with square rather than cubic relations for large vessel branching [57], clear differences between arterial and venous WSSes [58], non-Newtonian fluid [59], and effects of oscillatory versus steady WSS [60]. Despite these complications, it seems commonly accepted that WSS is the primary drive for the development of blood vessels to a certain caliber, and for changes in caliber in cases where the flow is altered.

While Murray's law and related observations on the relation between flow and caliber make a strong case for WSS as a fundamental driving force for remodeling, it is far from trivial how one should test this and unravel the possible underlying mechanisms. As useful as endothelial cell cultures in flow chambers with molecular read-outs are for identifying shear sensing mechanisms, such studies at best provide clues for further in vivo testing. Yet, in vivo, one cannot change local WSS without influencing pressures, flows, wall stress, and oxygenation throughout the network and tissue. This renders the differentiation between direct WSS effects and indirect effects extremely difficult. In an attempt to overcome these complications, we kept isolated small porcine coronary arteries cannulated in organ culture [61]. In these experiments, a fixed pressure gradient was applied that was dissipated over the resistances of both pipettes and the cannulated vessel. Flow and WSS in this setting are determined by the inner diameter of the vessel. We found that in the course of several days the vessels controlled their WSS to ≈ 10 dyn/cm², by a combination of vascular tone and remodeling. Inhibiting nitric oxide synthesis left such control intact albeit at a higher set point of ≈ 14 dyn/cm² (Fig. 3.2). While the involvement of nitric oxide may not have been too surprising, a similar approach could have been used for other putative shear sensors. Unfortunately, the experiments were technically demanding and as far as we know, this approach has not been followed up. Yet,

Fig. 3.2 WSS regulation by isolated porcine coronary arterioles in organ culture. Vessels were kept in the presence or absence of the nitric oxide inhibitor L-NNA. (a) WSS and diameter values recorded in a typical experiment. Recorded values are plotted with theoretical values of WSS as a function of diameter. At this constant pressure gradient and cannula resistance, the vessel can achieve any value of WSS between 0 and maximum WSS by active constriction and dilation. WSS at the end of the experiment (day 3) varied slightly at ~15.5 dyn/ cm². (b) WSS values were highly irregular on day 1 and then settled between 10 and 20 dyn/cm². Nitric oxide inhibition did not induce a significant difference in the level of WSS attained. Reprinted with permission from Pistea et al. [61]



such work suggests that also in vivo, higher WSS is associated with an elevated set point for shear stress regulation, which may be due to impaired sensing (such as damage to the glycocalyx) or interference of modulating factors (such as oxygenfree radicals quenching nitric oxide).

3.3.1.2 Mechanisms of WSS Sensing

As covered by several chapters in this book, WSS has a range of effects on vascular biology, function, and structure. Many WSS sensors have been suggested [62]. Several of these are associated with the endothelial glycocalyx, a vulnerable layer of proteoglycans that covers the lumen of blood vessels [63, 64]. Here we limit the discussion to recent evidence for WSS sensors in the context of remodeling.

First, Piezo proteins have been implicated in WSS sensing. These proteins are subunits of calcium-permeable nonselective cation channels [65]. Li et al. demonstrated Piezo1 involvement in WSS-dependent endothelial cell calcium signaling, alignment of cultured cells underflow, alignment of endothelial cells in vivo,

and vascular development [66]. Endothelium-specific *Piezo1*-modified mice are embryonically lethal, with lack of development of larger vessels from the capillary plexus around embryonic day 10. Wang et al. revealed their role in shear-dependent regulation of NO formation, vascular tone, and blood pressure [67]. Their role in tone control is complicated by their inhibition of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor, resulting in constriction. Regional differences seem to exist, possibly related to myo-endothelial gap junctions [68] and with a possible role in flow redistribution in exercise [69]. Piezo1 is also involved in flow patternspecific endothelial inflammation [70]. In addition to these shear-mediated effects, Piezo1 expression in smooth muscle cells is involved in small artery remodeling [71], as will be discussed below.

Second, in a recent study in *Cell*, Xu et al identified a G protein-coupled receptor, the proton-sensitive GPR68, as an important sensor for flow-mediated dilation and remodeling in mesenteric arterioles [72]. Their work is based among others on extensive screening of cultured cells under WSS, followed by in vivo validation. Here, high flow in third order mesenteric arterioles, which perfuse the intestinal wall, causes flow-mediated dilation and induces outward remodeling within 14 days in GPR68^{+/+} but not GPR68^{-/-} mice. Yet, the passive diameter under normal flow was not different between both genotypes and the knock-out animals were normotensive in this study, which in our view suggests that GPR68 may not be the primary sensor for the regulation of caliber during development.

3.3.2 Role of WSS in Pathological Remodeling

3.3.2.1 Intracranial Aneurysms

As far as we know, some form of WSS sensing occurs in all arteries, and the role of WSS in vascular pathology has been studied for decades. In almost all studies, WSS is not directly measured but rather estimated from the recorded geometry and velocity field or pressure gradients. A large artery example demonstrates the challenges of studying WSS involvement in pathological remodeling: intracranial aneurysms are saccular cerebral artery evaginations of mostly a few mm in diameter. Development and rupture of these aneurysms have been associated with WSS for decades. Yet it remains unclear to what extent high or low WSS is a trigger for outgrowth, or whether spatial gradients [73] or temporal fluctuations are involved [74]. There are many reasons for this slow progress. This includes the difficulty of estimating WSS, leading to a "computational fluid dynamics challenge" for the prediction of WSS [75]. Moreover, since WSS is not directly measured, it is difficult to dissociate between a direct WSS effect and involvement of other flow-dependent processes (breakdown of stagnant boundary layers, gradients of endothelium-derives factors, local availability and residence time of leukocytes, and so on). Similar concerns hold for evaluation of the role of WSS in small artery pathological remodeling, where the advantage of microscopic resolution is offset by the complex rheology and presence of an endothelial surface layer.

3.3.2.2 Altered Shear Sensitivity in Small Arteries

The mesenteric vascular bed of rats and mice is a frequently used model for studying shear-induced remodeling. In this model, ligation of one or more arteries increases flow in the adjacent vessels to restore blood flow to the intestine via small collaterals. In this model, impaired outward remodeling of the vessel exposed to increased WSS has been reported with normal aging [76], hypertension [77], and diabetes [78]. The impaired outward remodeling that is observed in these conditions, is associated with altered acute responses to WSS in isolated small arteries. Thus, in small arteries from various organs and species, including mesenteric arteries, WSS typically induces the release of vasodilatory factors such as nitric oxide and prostaglandins. In aging, diabetes, and exposure to high pressure, impaired vasodilation is frequently observed, due to an excessive amount of reactive oxygen species. Oxidative stress may quench nitric oxide and thereby interfere with downstream signaling pathways [78–81]. It is therefore tempting to speculate that impaired remodeling as observed in various pathological conditions is due to an altered balance in factors that modulate tone, or at least shares common pathways.

3.3.2.3 Arteriogenesis

An innate mechanism to restore blood flow in the case of arterial stenosis is arteriogenesis. This process refers to the outgrowth of small pre-existing collateral arteries that bypass an occlusion [82]. These vessels experience a substantial increase in WSS upon blockade of a main feeding artery. Particularly flow reversal is critical for amplified arteriogenesis [83]. In animal models, such as the femoral artery ligation model, arteriogenesis leads to a dramatic enlargement of small arterioles in the leg muscles. This process is highly dependent on a local inflammatory response, creating an environment of tissue degradation, growth, and reorganization. In laboratory animals, arteriogenesis takes days to weeks to develop. As such, arteriogenesis may be particularly relevant in conditions where blood flow to vital organs gradually decreases due to large artery lesion formation. The end result of arteriogenesis is the formation of a number of tortuous collaterals that partially restore blood flow to the affected organ [84]. Unfortunately, studies in humans aimed at stimulation of arteriogenesis have reported little or no success [85]. Further research on this topic is therefore needed to develop novel therapeutic approaches. For instance, an approach based on microRNAs appears to be very promising, as a single microRNA may affect several targets involved in remodeling [86].

3.4 Current Evidence for Involvement of Pressure and Wall Stress

3.4.1 Role of Wall Stress in Normal Homeostasis

3.4.1.1 Acute Regulation of Wall Stress

Wall stress is the force per unit of surface area that is elicited by the transmural pressure difference. The circumferential component equals (in the thin-walled approximation) $P \cdot r/h$, where P = pressure, r = lumen radius, and h = wall thickness. This relation holds in equilibrium, where the distending effect of pressure is in balance with the elastic stresses in the matrix and active smooth muscle cell stress. It is considered to be one of the fundamental parameters that determine vascular design [87]. In principle, regulation of wall stress elicited by a change in pressure can be achieved by a change in lumen diameter, an adaptation in wall thickness, or a combination of these. The role of wall stress in remodeling cannot be discussed without a consideration of smooth muscle cell contraction (vascular tone), and notably the myogenic response to changes in pressure. The myogenic response is a mechanism intrinsic to the smooth muscle layer within the vessel wall. It involves increased contractile activation and vasoconstriction following a rise in pressure, and the reverse response to a fall in pressure. The myogenic response, in concert with modulation of vascular tone by WSS and metabolic factors, forms the cornerstone of autoregulatory mechanisms that regulate tissue perfusion and capillary pressure. The signal transduction pathways of the myogenic response have been reviewed previously [88–90] but remain an area of active research.

The contractile response to a rise in pressure that is induced by the myogenic response lowers wall stress through a reduction in diameter and increase in wall thickness. To function as a regulatory feedback loop, some wall stress-sensitive mechanism is required that affects the contractile response. Otherwise, the vessel would tend to constrict until closure when stimulated. The presence of such an intrinsic property was tested experimentally by preventing vessels to reduce their diameter upon contractile activation [91]. These isometric versus pressure-controlled (isobaric) experiments on small arteries showed fundamental differences in concentration-response relations to various agonists, consistent with the presence of a stress sensor regulating that affects contractile activation and regulates wall stress under normal, pressure-controlled conditions.

In the presence of vascular tone, the smooth muscle cells are considered the main load-bearing elements in the vessel wall. However, under conditions of full dilation, the extracellular matrix elements are assumed to bear the load. Herein elastin dominates at lower pressure levels, while much stiffer collagens take up most of the load upon recruitment at higher pressure levels. This concept is based on the assumption that smooth muscle cells and extracellular matrix elements are in parallel arrangement [92]. An intriguing question is whether this is indeed the case. Partial digestion of collagens leads to a shift in the length-tension relationship of the contractile machinery suggesting that the organization of cells and matrix is more complicated [93].

3.4.1.2 Structural Regulation of Wall Stress

While in the short term wall stress is regulated by vasoconstriction and dilation, in the course of days and weeks remodeling and growth processes contribute [92]. Remodeling responses tend to follow the habitual level of tone, with inward remodeling following prolonged periods of constriction, and outward remodeling upon long-term vasodilation. As noted earlier, the correlation between tone and remodeling is a concept that we strengthened in several studies using an organ culture approach. Herein we showed that chronic vasoconstriction, irrespective of the nature of the stimulus, was sufficient to induce inward remodeling (for review see [94]). When vessels were kept dilated, either outward remodeling was observed, or vessel diameter was maintained. Exposure to a vasoactive substance alone was not sufficient, as in the absence of tone, achieved by maintaining vessels at low pressure, remodeling responses were lacking. Typically, remodeling in these experiments was characterized by a change in distensibility, with diameter changes at higher pressures, but not at low pressure levels in the passive pressure-diameter relationship.

Searching for the mechanisms that couple vascular tone to eutrophic inward remodeling we identified transglutaminases as crucial mediators (for review see [95]). Among the pleiotropic actions of these enzymes is their ability to cross-link extracellular matrix proteins. Exposure to exogenous transglutaminases, or activation of endogenous transglutaminases, induces a reduction in distensibility similar as observed after chronic vasoconstriction. In addition, constriction-induced remodeling can be inhibited by transglutaminase blockade, supporting a causal relationship between inward remodeling and transglutaminase activity. An intriguing question herein is how transglutaminases are activated by vasoconstriction. We speculated that conformational changes in response to mechanical stimulation could activate type 2 transglutaminase [96]. Others more recently showed that the nonselective cation channel Piezo-1 is able to stimulate transglutaminase activity via an increase in intracellular calcium upon stretch [71].

There is a clear relationship between the mechanical load that a vessel experiences in vivo and its extracellular matrix properties. The forces acting on the vessel wall are not restricted to the effects of pressure and flow. Thus, also other mechanical forces may play a role. These include forces that result from cardiac- and skeletal muscle contraction. Thus, there is a marked difference in extracellular matrix architecture between human resistance arteries obtained from pericard as compared to frequently used rat mesenteric arteries [97]. This is evident also from a study where elastin degradation caused marked lengthening of skeletal muscle arteries, but not cerebral arteries [98]. The latter may be explained by the large differences in length a blood vessel is exposed to during skeletal muscle contraction, whereas the cerebral vessels lie protected within the skull.

Based on their orientation, smooth muscle cells are an obvious candidate to translate wall stress into a biological response, including cell growth and extracellular matrix turnover. Examples of these are the induction of fibronectin synthesis [99] and activation of MMP-9 by pressure [100]. The role of other cell types in the response to wall stress is beginning to emerge. Thus, the adventitia of large arteries

contains fibroblasts, nerves, progenitor cells, and immune cells that contribute to remodeling after injury [101]. Particularly in the pulmonary circulation, evidence has been collected that substantiates a major role for adventitial cells in remodeling [102]. Whether the adventitia and its resident cells play a similar active role in resistance artery remodeling in other organs remains established.

3.5 Need for an Integrative Understanding of Remodeling

Above we have discussed the complex interaction between mechanical stimuli (wall stress and WSS) and the responses of the vascular wall, ranging from acute changes in tone to long-lasting structural alterations. It leaves no doubt that these interactions form a tightly regulated control loop that ensures proper control of vascular tone and structure. Consequently, a systems approach will be needed to truly understand such control. As a first step, we considered a single resistance vessel subjected to given levels of pressure and flow, as well as vasoconstrictors and dilators [103]. Figure 3.3



Fig. 3.3 "Schematic representation of the model, with color-coded biomechanics and vascular adaptation. The arrow blocks reflect the processes, with input and output signals. For each input, the plus or minus sign indicates a positive or negative effect on the output. Note that a plus sign also indicates a reduction in output upon a reduction in input. Double signs indicate two separate effects of the same input. Yellow blocks are static mechanical relations, other blocks are causal with first-order dynamics; outputs of the five causal blocks define the state of this system. Mechanical loading is represented by the static relations (yellow blocks) and by strain following stress with first-order kinetics (blue). The four adaptation processes are Adaptation 1: smooth muscle cell contractile activity, tone (green lines and block). Adaptation 2: SMC reorganization (plasticity, pink). Adaptation 3: eutrophic matrix remodeling (gray). Adaptation 4: wall cross-sectional area growth (red)." (text reproduced from VanBavel and Guvenc Tuna [103]). Figure reproduced with permission from VanBavel and Guvenc Tuna [103]
shows this model, which includes the key relations discussed above. These are mechanical in nature (vascular wall mechanics based on the Laplace relation, fluid mechanics linking WSS to flow and radius, the concept of matrix and cells carrying wall stress), with additional biological control (regulation of tone, organization of smooth muscle cells and matrix, and hypertrophy). There is little or no doubt about the existence of these relations but only by considering them together it becomes clear how they together establish long-term vasoregulation. In particular, in this model, long-term tone (defined as relative smooth muscle cell active stress), smooth muscle cell length, wall stress, and vascular reserve are fully independent of pressure, flow, and vasoactive agents. In that sense, tone acts as an "error" signal between changes in stimuli and final anatomical adaptation. Endothelial dysfunction in this model had only limited effect on the vascular caliber, while plasticity of the smooth muscle cell length-active stress relation was one of the critical processes. This uncovers the ill-studied process of cytoskeletal adaptation as a key mechanism in vascular dysregulation.

The above model only considers a single segment subjected to well-controlled pressure and flow, i.e., an isolated, cannulated segment. In vivo, the next levels of complexity are formed by the vascular network and balance of oxygen supply and demand. Seminal work here has been done over the years by Secomb and Pries [104]. A full discussion of the developments is beyond the scope of this chapter, but such studies clearly demonstrate how integrative approaches can help understanding adaptation of arteries and arterial networks. This involves a continuous interplay between experiments and modeling, leading to insight into needed data (e.g., arterial network data in the heart and brain, mechanisms that control the smooth muscle cell (SMC) active stress curve) and needed modeling (e.g., sensitivity analyses of pathophysiological changes on local perfusion, central blood pressure), an exciting challenge indeed!

3.6 Conclusion

Small artery remodeling is a continuous process that forms an essential part of vascular regulation, in close interplay with the regulation of tone. Pressure and flow, and the associated wall stress and WSS, form critical stimuli. Remodeling is affected in a range of pathologies, as cause or consequence. The importance of physical stimuli for both the local vessel wall and the functioning of the whole cardiovascular system (cardiac output, oxygenation, blood pressure) is one of the main reasons why a systems approach is needed for a proper understanding of cardiovascular control.

Acknowledgments Not applicable

Compliance with Ethical Standards Sources of funding: None Conflict of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest. Ethical approval: Not applicable

References

- Pries AR, Secomb TW (2005) Control of blood vessel structure: insights from theoretical models. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 288(3):H1010–H1015. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.00752.2004
- Murray CD (1926) The physiological principle of minimum work: I. The vascular system and the cost of blood volume. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 12(3):207–214. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.12.3.207
- Lacolley P, Regnault V, Segers P, Laurent S (2017) Vascular smooth muscle cells and arterial stiffening: relevance in development, aging, and disease. Physiol Rev 97(4):1555–1617. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00003.2017
- Souilhol C, Serbanovic-Canic J, Fragiadaki M, Chico TJ, Ridger V, Roddie H, Evans PC (2020) Endothelial responses to shear stress in atherosclerosis: a novel role for developmental genes. Nat Rev Cardiol 17(1):52–63. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41569-019-0239-5
- 5. Gibbons GH, Dzau VJ (1994) The emerging concept of vascular remodeling. N Engl J Med 330(20):1431–1438. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejm199405193302008
- Mulvany MJ, Baumbach GL, Aalkjaer C, Heagerty AM, Korsgaard N, Schiffrin EL, Heistad DD (1996) Vascular remodeling. Hypertension 28(3):505–506
- 7. Mulvany MJ (1999) Vascular remodelling of resistance vessels: can we define this? Cardiovasc Res 41(1):9–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0008-6363(98)00289-2
- Heagerty AM, Aalkjaer C, Bund SJ, Korsgaard N, Mulvany MJ (1993) Small artery structure in hypertension. Dual processes of remodeling and growth. Hypertension 21(4):391–397. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.21.4.391
- Martinez-Lemus LA, Hill MA, Bolz SS, Pohl U, Meininger GA (2004) Acute mechanoadaptation of vascular smooth muscle cells in response to continuous arteriolar vasoconstriction: implications for functional remodeling. FASEB J 18(6):708–710. https:// doi.org/10.1096/fj.03-0634fje
- Palao T, Sward K, Jongejan A, Moerland PD, de Vos J, van Weert A et al (2015) Gene expression and MicroRNA expression analysis in small arteries of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Evidence for ER stress. PLoS One 10(9):e0137027. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0137027
- Wagenseil JE, Mecham RP (2012) Elastin in large artery stiffness and hypertension. J Cardiovasc Transl Res 5(3):264–273. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12265-012-9349-8
- Nishijima Y, Akamatsu Y, Weinstein PR, Liu J (2015) Collaterals: implications in cerebral ischemic diseases and therapeutic interventions. Brain Res 1623:18–29. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.brainres.2015.03.006
- Bakker EN, Buus CL, VanBavel E, Mulvany MJ (2004) Activation of resistance arteries with endothelin-1: from vasoconstriction to functional adaptation and remodeling. J Vasc Res 41 (2):174–182. https://doi.org/10.1159/000077288
- Bakker EN, Matlung HL, Bonta P, de Vries CJ, van Rooijen N, Vanbavel E (2008) Blood flow-dependent arterial remodelling is facilitated by inflammation but directed by vascular tone. Cardiovasc Res 78(2):341–348. https://doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvn050
- Bakker EN, Sorop O, Spaan JA, VanBavel E (2004) Remodeling of resistance arteries in organoid culture is modulated by pressure and pressure pulsation and depends on vasomotion. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 286(6):H2052–H2056. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart. 00978.2003
- Bakker EN, van der Meulen ET, van den Berg BM, Everts V, Spaan JA, VanBavel E (2002) Inward remodeling follows chronic vasoconstriction in isolated resistance arteries. J Vasc Res 39(1):12–20. https://doi.org/10.1159/000048989
- del Campo L, Guvenc Tuna B, Ferrer M, van Bavel E, Bakker EN (2013) Testosterone and beta-oestradiol prevent inward remodelling of rat small mesenteric arteries: role of NO and transglutaminase. Clin Sci (Lond) 124(12):719–728. https://doi.org/10.1042/CS20120700

- Sorop O, Bakker EN, Pistea A, Spaan JA, VanBavel E (2006) Calcium channel blockade prevents pressure-dependent inward remodeling in isolated subendocardial resistance vessels. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291(3):H1236–H1245. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart. 00838.2005
- van den Akker J, Schoorl MJ, Bakker EN, Vanbavel E (2010) Small artery remodeling: current concepts and questions. J Vasc Res 47(3):183–202. https://doi.org/10.1159/000255962
- Bakker EN, Buus CL, Spaan JA, Perree J, Ganga A, Rolf TM et al (2005) Small artery remodeling depends on tissue-type transglutaminase. Circ Res 96(1):119–126. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/01.res.0000151333.56089.66
- Bakker EN, Pistea A, Spaan JA, Rolf T, de Vries CJ, van Rooijen N et al (2006) Flowdependent remodeling of small arteries in mice deficient for tissue-type transglutaminase: possible compensation by macrophage-derived factor XIII. Circ Res 99(1):86–92. https://doi. org/10.1161/01.RES.0000229657.83816.a7
- Pistea A, Bakker EN, Spaan JA, Hardeman MR, van Rooijen N, VanBavel E (2008) Small artery remodeling and erythrocyte deformability in L-NAME-induced hypertension: role of transglutaminases. J Vasc Res 45(1):10–18. https://doi.org/10.1159/000109073
- 23. van den Akker J, VanBavel E, van Geel R, Matlung HL, Guvenc Tuna B, Janssen GM et al (2011) The redox state of transglutaminase 2 controls arterial remodeling. PLoS One 6(8): e23067. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0023067
- Petersen-Jones HG, Johnson KB, Hitomi K, Tykocki NR, Thompson JM, Watts SW (2015) Transglutaminase activity is decreased in large arteries from hypertensive rats compared with normotensive controls. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 308(6):H592–H602. https://doi.org/ 10.1152/ajpheart.00402.2014
- Bakker EN, van Der Meulen ET, Spaan JA, VanBavel E (2000) Organoid culture of cannulated rat resistance arteries: effect of serum factors on vasoactivity and remodeling. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 278(4):H1233–H1240
- Engholm M, Eftekhari A, Chwatko G, Bald E, Mulvany MJ (2011) Effect of cystamine on blood pressure and vascular characteristics in spontaneously hypertensive rats. J Vasc Res 48 (6):476–484. https://doi.org/10.1159/000327773
- Lemkens P, Boari G, Fazzi G, Janssen G, Murphy-Ullrich J, Schiffers P, De Mey J (2012) Thrombospondin-1 in early flow-related remodeling of mesenteric arteries from young normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats. Open Cardiovasc Med J 6:50–59. https://doi. org/10.2174/1874192401206010050
- Martinez-Lemus LA, Hill MA, Meininger GA (2009) The plastic nature of the vascular wall: a continuum of remodeling events contributing to control of arteriolar diameter and structure. Physiology (Bethesda) 24:45–57. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00029.2008
- Mulvany MJ (2005) Abnormalities of the resistance vasculature in hypertension: correction by vasodilator therapy. Pharmacol Rep 57(Suppl):144–150
- 30. Whelton PK, Carey RM, Aronow WS, Casey DE Jr, Collins KJ, Dennison Himmelfarb C et al (2018) 2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA guideline for the prevention, detection, evaluation, and management of high blood pressure in adults: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. Circulation 138(17):e426–e483. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.00000000000597
- Lee RM, Dickhout JG, Sandow SL (2017) Vascular structural and functional changes: their association with causality in hypertension: models, remodeling and relevance. Hypertens Res 40(4):311–323. https://doi.org/10.1038/hr.2016.145
- Park JB, Schiffrin EL (2001) Small artery remodeling is the most prevalent (earliest?) form of target organ damage in mild essential hypertension. J Hypertens 19(5):921–930. https://doi. org/10.1097/00004872-200105000-00013
- Rizzoni D, Porteri E, Boari GE, De Ciuceis C, Sleiman I, Muiesan ML et al (2003) Prognostic significance of small-artery structure in hypertension. Circulation 108(18):2230–2235. https:// doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000095031.51492.C5

- 34. Intengan HD, Thibault G, Li JS, Schiffrin EL (1999) Resistance artery mechanics, structure, and extracellular components in spontaneously hypertensive rats : effects of angiotensin receptor antagonism and converting enzyme inhibition. Circulation 100(22):2267–2275. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.100.22.2267
- 35. Bakker EN, Groma G, Spijkers LJ, de Vos J, van Weert A, van Veen H et al (2014) Heterogeneity in arterial remodeling among sublines of spontaneously hypertensive rats. PLoS One 9(9):e107998. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0107998
- 36. Hajdu MA, Baumbach GL (1994) Mechanics of large and small cerebral arteries in chronic hypertension. Am J Phys 266(3 Pt 2):H1027–H1033. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1994. 266.3.H1027
- 37. Struijker Boudier HA (1999) Arteriolar and capillary remodelling in hypertension. Drugs 59 Spec No:37–40
- Bosch AJ, Harazny JM, Kistner I, Friedrich S, Wojtkiewicz J, Schmieder RE (2017) Retinal capillary rarefaction in patients with untreated mild-moderate hypertension. BMC Cardiovasc Disord 17(1):300. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-017-0732-x
- 39. Gueugneau M, Coudy-Gandilhon C, Meunier B, Combaret L, Taillandier D, Polge C et al (2016) Lower skeletal muscle capillarization in hypertensive elderly men. Exp Gerontol 76:80–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2016.01.013
- 40. Naessens DMP, de Vos J, VanBavel E, Bakker E (2018) Blood-brain and blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier permeability in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Fluids Barriers CNS 15(1):26. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12987-018-0112-7
- Christensen KL, Mulvany MJ (2001) Vasodilatation, not hypotension, improves resistance vessel design during treatment of essential hypertension: a literature survey. J Hypertens 19 (6):1001–1006. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-200106000-00002
- Mathiassen ON, Buus NH, Larsen ML, Mulvany MJ, Christensen KL (2007) Small artery structure adapts to vasodilatation rather than to blood pressure during antihypertensive treatment. J Hypertens 25(5):1027–1034. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3280acac75
- Schiffrin EL, Park JB, Intengan HD, Touyz RM (2000) Correction of arterial structure and endothelial dysfunction in human essential hypertension by the angiotensin receptor antagonist losartan. Circulation 101(14):1653–1659. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.101.14.1653
- 44. Levi Marpillat N, Macquin-Mavier I, Tropeano AI, Bachoud-Levi AC, Maison P (2013) Antihypertensive classes, cognitive decline and incidence of dementia: a network metaanalysis. J Hypertens 31(6):1073–1082. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3283603f53
- 45. Rouch L, Cestac P, Hanon O, Cool C, Helmer C, Bouhanick B et al (2015) Antihypertensive drugs, prevention of cognitive decline and dementia: a systematic review of observational studies, randomized controlled trials and meta-analyses, with discussion of potential mechanisms. CNS Drugs 29(2):113–130. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40263-015-0230-6
- 46. Glagov S, Weisenberg E, Zarins CK, Stankunavicius R, Kolettis GJ (1987) Compensatory enlargement of human atherosclerotic coronary arteries. N Engl J Med 316(22):1371–1375. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM198705283162204
- 47. Sorop O, Merkus D, de Beer VJ, Houweling B, Pistea A, McFalls EO et al (2008) Functional and structural adaptations of coronary microvessels distal to a chronic coronary artery stenosis. Circ Res 102(7):795–803. https://doi.org/10.1161/circresaha.108.172528
- 48. Verhoeff BJ, Siebes M, Meuwissen M, Atasever B, Voskuil M, de Winter RJ et al (2005) Influence of percutaneous coronary intervention on coronary microvascular resistance index. Circulation 111(1):76–82. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.0000151610.98409.2f
- 49. Jia G, Aroor AR, DeMarco VG, Martinez-Lemus LA, Meininger GA, Sowers JR (2015) Vascular stiffness in insulin resistance and obesity. Front Physiol 6:231. https://doi.org/10. 3389/fphys.2015.00231
- De Ciuceis C, Porteri E, Rizzoni D, Corbellini C, La Boria E, Boari GE et al (2011) Effects of weight loss on structural and functional alterations of subcutaneous small arteries in obese patients. Hypertension 58(1):29–36. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111. 171082

- 51. Rizzoni D, Porteri E, Guelfi D, Muiesan ML, Valentini U, Cimino A et al (2001) Structural alterations in subcutaneous small arteries of normotensive and hypertensive patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Circulation 103(9):1238–1244. https://doi.org/10.1161/ 01.cir.103.9.1238
- Bender SB, Castorena-Gonzalez JA, Garro M, Reyes-Aldasoro CC, Sowers JR, DeMarco VG, Martinez-Lemus LA (2015) Regional variation in arterial stiffening and dysfunction in Western diet-induced obesity. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 309(4):H574–H582. https:// doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00155.2015
- 53. Villalba N, Martinez P, Briones AM, Sanchez A, Salaices M, Garcia-Sacristan A et al (2009) Differential structural and functional changes in penile and coronary arteries from obese Zucker rats. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 297(2):H696–H707. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.01308.2008
- Stepp DW, Pollock DM, Frisbee JC (2004) Low-flow vascular remodeling in the metabolic syndrome X. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 286(3):H964–H970. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.00836.2003
- 55. Carr CL, Qi Y, Davidson B, Chadderdon S, Jayaweera AR, Belcik JT et al (2011) Dysregulated selectin expression and monocyte recruitment during ischemia-related vascular remodeling in diabetes mellitus. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 31(11):2526–2533. https:// doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.230177
- 56. Gao YJ, Yang LF, Stead S, Lee RM (2008) Flow-induced vascular remodeling in the mesenteric artery of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 86 (11):737–744. https://doi.org/10.1139/Y08-079
- 57. VanBavel E, Spaan JA (1992) Branching patterns in the porcine coronary arterial tree. Estimation of flow heterogeneity. Circ Res 71(5):1200–1212
- Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gaehtgens P (1995) Design principles of vascular beds. Circ Res 77 (5):1017–1023. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res.77.5.1017
- Pries AR, Secomb TW, Gessner T, Sperandio MB, Gross JF, Gaehtgens P (1994) Resistance to blood flow in microvessels in vivo. Circ Res 75(5):904–915. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res. 75.5.904
- 60. Lehoux S, Jones EA (2016) Shear stress, arterial identity and atherosclerosis. Thromb Haemost 115(3):467–473. https://doi.org/10.1160/TH15-10-0791
- Pistea A, Bakker EN, Spaan JA, VanBavel E (2005) Flow inhibits inward remodeling in cannulated porcine small coronary arteries. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 289(6):H2632– H2640. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00205.2005
- Baeyens N, Bandyopadhyay C, Coon BG, Yun S, Schwartz MA (2016) Endothelial fluid shear stress sensing in vascular health and disease. J Clin Invest 126(3):821–828. https://doi.org/10. 1172/jci83083
- Gouverneur M, Berg B, Nieuwdorp M, Stroes E, Vink H (2006) Vasculoprotective properties of the endothelial glycocalyx: effects of fluid shear stress. J Intern Med 259(4):393–400. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2796.2006.01625.x
- 64. Tarbell JM, Simon SI, Curry FR (2014) Mechanosensing at the vascular interface. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 16:505–532. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-bioeng-071813-104908
- 65. Coste B, Xiao B, Santos JS, Syeda R, Grandl J, Spencer KS et al (2012) Piezo proteins are pore-forming subunits of mechanically activated channels. Nature 483(7388):176–181. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10812
- 66. Li J, Hou B, Tumova S, Muraki K, Bruns A, Ludlow MJ et al (2014) Piezo1 integration of vascular architecture with physiological force. Nature 515(7526):279–282. https://doi.org/10. 1038/nature13701
- Wang S, Chennupati R, Kaur H, Iring A, Wettschureck N, Offermanns S (2016) Endothelial cation channel PIEZO1 controls blood pressure by mediating flow-induced ATP release. J Clin Invest 126(12):4527–4536. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci87343
- Garland CJ, Dora KA (2017) EDH: endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization and microvascular signalling. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 219(1):152–161. https://doi.org/10.1111/apha.12649

- 69. Rode B, Shi J, Endesh N, Drinkhill MJ, Webster PJ, Lotteau SJ et al (2017) Piezo1 channels sense whole body physical activity to reset cardiovascular homeostasis and enhance performance. Nat Commun 8(1):350. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00429-3
- 70. Albarran-Juarez J, Iring A, Wang S, Joseph S, Grimm M, Strilic B et al (2018) Piezo1 and Gq/G11 promote endothelial inflammation depending on flow pattern and integrin activation. J Exp Med 215(10):2655–2672. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20180483
- Retailleau K, Duprat F, Arhatte M, Ranade SS, Peyronnet R, Martins JR et al (2015) Piezo1 in smooth muscle cells is involved in hypertension-dependent arterial remodeling. Cell Rep 13 (6):1161–1171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.09.072
- 72. Xu J, Mathur J, Vessieres E, Hammack S, Nonomura K, Favre J et al (2018) GPR68 senses flow and is essential for vascular physiology. Cell 173(3):762–775.e716. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cell.2018.03.076
- 73. Tanweer O, Wilson TA, Metaxa E, Riina HA, Meng H (2014) A comparative review of the hemodynamics and pathogenesis of cerebral and abdominal aortic aneurysms: lessons to learn from each other. J Cerebrovasc Endovasc Neurosurg 16(4):335–349. https://doi.org/10.7461/ jcen.2014.16.4.335
- 74. Soldozy S, Norat P, Elsarrag M, Chatrath A, Costello JS, Sokolowski JD et al (2019) The biophysical role of hemodynamics in the pathogenesis of cerebral aneurysm formation and rupture. Neurosurg Focus 47(1):E11. https://doi.org/10.3171/2019.4.focus19232
- 75. Valen-Sendstad K, Bergersen AW, Shimogonya Y, Goubergrits L, Bruening J, Pallares J et al (2018) Real-world variability in the prediction of intracranial aneurysm wall shear stress: the 2015 international aneurysm CFD challenge. Cardiovasc Eng Technol 9(4):544–564. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s13239-018-00374-2
- 76. Tuttle JL, Hahn TL, Sanders BM, Witzmann FA, Miller SJ, Dalsing MC, Unthank JL (2002) Impaired collateral development in mature rats. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 283(1): H146–H155. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00766.2001
- 77. Tuttle JL, Sanders BM, Burkhart HM, Fath SW, Kerr KA, Watson WC et al (2002) Impaired collateral artery development in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Microcirculation 9 (5):343–351. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.mn.7800151
- Vessieres E, Freidja ML, Loufrani L, Fassot C, Henrion D (2012) Flow (shear stress)-mediated remodeling of resistance arteries in diabetes. Vasc Pharmacol 57(5-6):173–178. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.vph.2012.03.006
- 79. Bagi Z, Koller A, Kaley G (2003) Superoxide-NO interaction decreases flow- and agonistinduced dilations of coronary arterioles in Type 2 diabetes mellitus. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285(4):H1404–H1410. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00235.2003
- Csiszar A, Ungvari Z, Edwards JG, Kaminski P, Wolin MS, Koller A, Kaley G (2002) Aginginduced phenotypic changes and oxidative stress impair coronary arteriolar function. Circ Res 90(11):1159–1166. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res.0000020401.61826.ea
- Huang A, Sun D, Kaley G, Koller A (1998) Superoxide released to high intra-arteriolar pressure reduces nitric oxide-mediated shear stress- and agonist-induced dilations. Circ Res 83(9):960–965. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res.83.9.960
- Schaper W, Buschmann I (1999) Arteriogenesis, the good and bad of it. Cardiovasc Res 43 (4):835–837. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0008-6363(99)00191-1
- Heuslein JL, Meisner JK, Li X, Song J, Vincentelli H, Leiphart RJ et al (2015) Mechanisms of amplified arteriogenesis in collateral artery segments exposed to reversed flow direction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 35(11):2354–2365. https://doi.org/10.1161/atvbaha.115. 305775
- 84. Schaper W (2009) Collateral circulation: past and present. Basic Res Cardiol 104(1):5–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00395-008-0760-x
- Hollander MR, Horrevoets AJ, van Royen N (2014) Cellular and pharmacological targets to induce coronary arteriogenesis. Curr Cardiol Rev 10(1):29–37. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 1573403x113099990003

- Welten SM, Goossens EA, Quax PH, Nossent AY (2016) The multifactorial nature of microRNAs in vascular remodelling. Cardiovasc Res 110(1):6–22. https://doi.org/10.1093/ cvr/cvw039
- Pries AR, Reglin B, Secomb TW (2005) Remodeling of blood vessels: responses of diameter and wall thickness to hemodynamic and metabolic stimuli. Hypertension 46(4):725–731. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000184428.16429.be
- 88. Davis MJ (2012) Perspective: physiological role(s) of the vascular myogenic response. Microcirculation 19(2):99–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1549-8719.2011.00131.x
- Hong KS, Kim K, Hill MA (2020) Regulation of blood flow in small arteries: mechanosensory events underlying myogenic vasoconstriction. J Exerc Rehabil 16(3):207–215. https://doi.org/ 10.12965/jer.2040432.216
- 90. Schubert R, Mulvany MJ (1999) The myogenic response: established facts and attractive hypotheses. Clin Sci (Lond) 96(4):313–326
- VanBavel E, Mulvany MJ (1994) Role of wall tension in the vasoconstrictor response of cannulated rat mesenteric small arteries. J Physiol 477(Pt 1):103–115. https://doi.org/10.1113/ jphysiol.1994.sp020175
- Jacobsen JC, Holstein-Rathlou NH (2012) A life under pressure: circumferential stress in the microvascular wall. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 110(1):26–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1742-7843.2011.00796.x
- VanBavel E, Siersma P, Spaan JA (2003) Elasticity of passive blood vessels: a new concept. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285(5):H1986–H2000. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart. 00248.2003
- VanBavel E, Bakker EN, Pistea A, Sorop O, Spaan JA (2006) Mechanics of microvascular remodeling. Clin Hemorheol Microcirc 34(1-2):35–41
- Bakker EN, Pistea A, VanBavel E (2008) Transglutaminases in vascular biology: relevance for vascular remodeling and atherosclerosis. J Vasc Res 45(4):271–278. https://doi.org/10.1159/ 000113599
- Huelsz-Prince G, Belkin AM, VanBavel E, Bakker EN (2013) Activation of extracellular transglutaminase 2 by mechanical force in the arterial wall. J Vasc Res 50(5):383–395. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000354222
- 97. Bloksgaard M, Leurgans TM, Spronck B, Heusinkveld MHG, Thorsted B, Rosenstand K et al (2017) Imaging and modeling of acute pressure-induced changes of collagen and elastin microarchitectures in pig and human resistance arteries. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 313(1):H164–H178. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00110.2017
- Clifford PS, Ella SR, Stupica AJ, Nourian Z, Li M, Martinez-Lemus LA et al (2011) Spatial distribution and mechanical function of elastin in resistance arteries: a role in bearing longitudinal stress. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 31(12):2889–2896. https://doi.org/10.1161/ ATVBAHA.111.236570
- 99. Bardy N, Karillon GJ, Merval R, Samuel JL, Tedgui A (1995) Differential effects of pressure and flow on DNA and protein synthesis and on fibronectin expression by arteries in a novel organ culture system. Circ Res 77(4):684–694. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res.77.4.684
- 100. Lehoux S, Lemarie CA, Esposito B, Lijnen HR, Tedgui A (2004) Pressure-induced matrix metalloproteinase-9 contributes to early hypertensive remodeling. Circulation 109 (8):1041–1047. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000115521.95662.7A
- 101. Majesky MW, Horita H, Ostriker A, Lu S, Regan JN, Bagchi A et al (2017) Differentiated smooth muscle cells generate a subpopulation of resident vascular progenitor cells in the adventitia regulated by Klf4. Circ Res 120(2):296–311. https://doi.org/10.1161/circresaha. 116.309322
- 102. Stenmark KR, Davie N, Frid M, Gerasimovskaya E, Das M (2006) Role of the adventitia in pulmonary vascular remodeling. Physiology (Bethesda) 21:134–145. https://doi.org/10.1152/ physiol.00053.2005

- Vanbavel E, Tuna BG (2014) Integrative modeling of small artery structure and function uncovers critical parameters for diameter regulation. PLoS One 9(1):e86901. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0086901
- 104. Pries AR, Secomb TW (2014) Making microvascular networks work: angiogenesis, remodeling, and pruning. Physiology (Bethesda) 29(6):446–455. https://doi.org/10.1152/ physiol.00012.2014



New Kids on the Block: The Emerging Role of YAP/TAZ in Vascular Cell Mechanotransduction

Karl Swärd, Sebastian Albinsson, and Catarina Rippe

Contents

4.1	Introduction	72
4.2	An Overview of the Hippo Signaling Pathway	72
4.3	Why Study YAP and TAZ in Mechanically Challenged Arteries: Arguments from	
	Public DATA Repositories	74
4.4	The Vascular Wall and Its Mechanical Forces	74
4.5	Mechanoactivation of YAP and TAZ	77
4.6	Role of YAP and TAZ in the Formation of Blood Vessels	79
4.7	Shear Stress-Dependent Control of YAP and TAZ in Endothelial Cells	81
4.8	YAP and TAZ in Growth and Differentiation of Arterial SMCs	82
4.9	YAP and TAZ Contribute to Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension	84
4.10	YAP and TAZ in Aneurysmal Disease	85
4.11	YAP and TAZ Target Genes in the Mature Vascular Wall	86
4.12	Cross Talk Between YAP/TAZ and MRTFs	88
4.13	Clinical Translation	90
Refere	ences	90

Abstract

YAP and TAZ are transcriptional coactivators controlled by the Hippo signaling pathway and by actin dynamics, and that are critical for cell growth and organ size control. YAP and TAZ are exquisitely sensitive to mechanical cues, such as substrate stiffness and shear stress, and the realization is growing that they play roles in arterial remodeling and aneurysm formation. This chapter discusses how YAP and TAZ are activated by mechanical cues, their potential arterial target genes, and plausible roles of YAP/TAZ in arterial health and disease. It is

K. Swärd (🖂) · S. Albinsson · C. Rippe

Department of Experimental Medical Science, Lund University, Lund, Sweden e-mail: karl.sward@med.lu.se; sebastian.albinsson@med.lu.se; catarina.rippe@med.lu.se

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_4

concluded that local and specific strategies are needed for YAP/TAZ targeting in cardiovascular disease treatment.

Abbreviations

ACTA2	actin alpha 2, smooth muscle
AMOT	angiomotin
AP-1	activator protein 1, a heterodimer of FOS and JUN
ARHGEF17	Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factor 17
ARIH1	ariadne RBR E3 ubiquitin protein ligase
ARID1A	AT-rich interaction domain 1A
AXL	AXL receptor tyrosine kinase
BAPN	β -aminopropionitrile, lysyl oxidase inhibitor
BMP	bone morphogenetic proteins are a group of growth factors and morphogenetic signals
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate, second messenger causing, e.g., vasodilatation
CArG box	DNA sequence that binds SRF $CC(A/T)_6GG$
CDC42	cell division cycle 42, monomeric GTPase of the Rho subfamily
Cpd22	cell-permeable inhibitor of integrin-linked kinase
CRIM1	cysteine-rich transmembrane BMP regulator 1
CTGF	from connective tissue growth factor, but official gene symbol is CCN2
CYR61	from cysteine rich angiogenic inducer 61, but official gene symbol is CCN1
DEK	DEK proto-oncogene
DLL4	delta-like canonical Notch ligand 4
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EC	endothelial cell
EMT	epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition
F3	coagulation factor III, tissue factor
FN1	fibronectin 1
F-actin	filamentous actin (formed by polymerization of globular (G-) actin)
GLS	glutaminase
GPCR	G protein-coupled receptor
iBOP	thromboxane A ₂ mimetic
IL6	interleukin 6
IL6ST	interleukin 6 signal transducer, also known as GP130
IL8	interleukin 8
ILK	integrin-linked kinase
JNK	c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase, official gene symbol is MAPK8
LATS	large tumor suppressor kinases 1 and 2, also known as WARTS

LDHA	lactate dehydrogenase							
LOX	lysyl oxidase, crosslinks collagens and elastin							
MAP4K	mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase kinase (MAP							
	4 K1/2/3/5)							
MBNL1	muscleblind-like splicing regulator 1							
miR	microRNA							
MOB	MOB kinase activator 1A, activator of LATS1/2 in the Hippo							
mDNA	Signaning pathway							
	mucoardin-related transcription factor A also known as							
WIKTI'-A	MAL, BSAC, and MKL1							
MRTF-B	myocardin-related transcription factor B, also known as MKL2							
MST	mammalian sterile 20-like kinase or STK4 (serine/threonine kinase 4)							
MYH11	myosin heavy chain 11, smooth muscle myosin heavy chain (SMMHC)							
MYOCD	myocardin							
MYC	MYC (from myelocytomatosis) proto-oncogene, bHLH tran-							
	scription factor							
MYOF	myoferlin							
NCOA3	nuclear receptor coactivator 3							
NEXN	gene encoding the F-actin-binding protein nexilin							
NF2	neurofibromin 2							
NOTCH	notch receptors (NOTCH1-4) named after a wing defect in							
	drosophila							
NT5E	5'-nucleotidase ecto							
PAH	pulmonary arterial hypertension							
PC	pyruvate carboxylase							
PDGF	platelet-derived growth factor, A and B subunits homo- or							
	heterodimerize							
PDLIM5	PDZ and LIM domain 5							
PDLIM7	PDZ and LIM domain 7							
PKD2	from polycystic kidney disease, polycystin 2, cation channel							
PTPN14	protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 14							
RBMS3	RNA binding motif single-stranded interacting protein 3							
RHOA	ras homolog family member A, monomeric GTPase that							
DNA Cog	DNA acquiring method for analyzing the collular							
KNA-Seq	transcriptome							
SAV1	salvador family WW domain containing protein 1							
SMC	smooth muscle cell							
SRC	SRC (after a Rous sarcoma virus gene), non-receptor tyrosine							
SDE	Nillast serum response factor							
JIT.								

STAT3	signal transducer and activator of transcription 3						
SWI/SNF complex	chromatin remodeling complexes (SWItch/Sucrose						
	Non-Fermentable)						
TAOK	TAO kinase 1 (and 2), originally called TAO1 for its one						
	thousand and one amino acids						
TAZ	WW domain containing transcription regulator 1 or WWTR1						
TEAD	TEA (named after TEF-1 and abaA) domain transcripti						
	factor						
TGFB2	transforming growth factor beta 2						
THBS1	thrombospondin 1, mediates cell-cell and cell-matrix						
	interactions						
TPM1	tropomyosin 1, actin-binding protein						
USS	unidirectional shear stress						
VEGF-A	vascular endothelial growth factor A						
VEGFR2	VEGF receptor 2 or KDR (kinase insert domain receptor)						
YAP	Yes1-associated transcriptional regulator also known as						
COB1, YAP, YAP65, and YKI							

4.1 Introduction

Work on the mechanosensitive coactivators YAP (*YAP1*) and TAZ (*WWTR1*), best known for their ability to regulate the balance between proliferation and apoptosis, has virtually exploded in the last decade [1]. This is not surprising given their roles in various facets of development, homeostasis, and disease [2], and is, perhaps, a testimony to the profuse influences of mechanical cues in numerous processes critical to life [3, 4]. YAP and TAZ have also, not surprisingly, been shown to influence vascular biology [5, 6] and disease [7–12]. As a matter of fact, the vascular system is exposed to forces exerted by flowing blood and the pressure surges generated by the heart throughout life [13]. These forces (shear stress and wall tension) are acting on the vascular wall causing structural and pathological changes in the aging human population. Hypertension is therefore the leading risk factor for the burden of disease across the globe [14], vouching for a deleterious yet insidious impact of exaggerated mechanical inputs on blood vessels. Here, we summarize what has been learnt of the mechanosensitive coactivators YAP and TAZ in the normal and diseased vascular wall.

4.2 An Overview of the Hippo Signaling Pathway

YAP and its paralog TAZ are targets of a signaling cascade called the Hippo pathway. An overview of this pathway is shown in Fig. 4.1. The coactivators YAP and TAZ depend on one of four TEA domain (TEAD) transcription factors for DNA binding and transcriptional activation [15]. YAP and TAZ are depicted inside the



Fig. 4.1 Overview of the Hippo signaling pathway and the mechanical forces acting on the blood vessel wall. Many of the regulators of YAP and TAZ activity are cytosolic, but YAP and TAZ shuttle between the cytosol and the nucleus depending on their activation state. When active, YAP and TAZ are nuclear driving gene activation through TEAD proteins. Other interaction partners include AP-1, NOTCH, and MRTFs

nucleus in Fig. 4.1, but the nucleocytoplasmic distribution is a key determinant of activation. Upstream of YAP and TAZ are two inhibitory kinase cassettes: LATS/ MOB1 and MST/SAV [16]. The LATS kinase(s) phosphorylates YAP on five residues (one of which is \$127). This causes nuclear export and reduced activity [17]. SRC kinases, a family of eight non-receptor tyrosine kinases that includes YES1, phosphorylate YAP on three residues (one is Y357), causing activation [18]. Several of the components of the Hippo pathway, which refers to the inhibitory kinases upstream of YAP/TAZ, were identified by genetic screens for negative regulators of cell growth in the fruit fly. In 2005, Pan and colleagues [19] identified YAP as a LATS-binding protein and showed that overexpression of YAP promotes cell proliferation and reduces apoptosis. Selective loss of YAP on the other hand caused severe growth defects. During in vitro culture YAP plays an important role in contact inhibition of cell proliferation; in sparsely seeded cells YAP is nuclear, whereas in dense cell cultures YAP is cytosolic. Additional inputs on this pathway have been described, including MAP4K [20], TAO kinases 1 and 2 [21], and NF2 (merlin) [22]. Another important, if not critical, input on YAP/TAZ is through G protein-coupled receptors and RhoA-dependent changes in actin dynamics [21, 23]. A part of the RhoA effect is funneled via changes in LATS activity and YAP phosphorylation [17, 21], but RhoA dependence is often maintained following LATS silencing [3, 24, 25], arguing that additional mechanisms must be involved. One focus of this chapter is on the possible role of YAP and TAZ in the vascular changes that occur in response to altered mechanical load on blood vessels.

Activation of YAP and TAZ by high substrate stiffness, cytoskeletal tension, and cell geometry was described in seminal work by Dupont et al. [25], and molecular underpinnings of these processes, considered here broadly to reflect cellular mechanoactivation, are discussed herein.

4.3 Why Study YAP and TAZ in Mechanically Challenged Arteries: Arguments from Public DATA Repositories

When inspected in the GTEx Portal, a repository for RNA expression across human organs [26, 27], it is clear that both YAP (Fig. 4.2a) and TAZ (Fig. 4.2b) are highly expressed in arteries compared to other tissues. The sum of YAP and TAZ is highest in the aorta (rank #1), followed closely by the tibial artery (rank #2) and shortly thereafter by the coronary artery (rank #5, Fig. 4.2c). Skeletal muscle, highlighted in blue for comparison, ranks much lower (rank #32). Immunohistochemical staining for YAP and TAZ in the Human Protein Atlas [28] similarly reveals positive (brown) staining of ECs and SMCs, the major cellular constituents of blood vessels (Fig. 4.2d-j). YAP staining (HPA038885) is particularly striking, with intense staining of small and medium-sized arteries in essentially all organs (Fig. 4.2d–g), and SMCs stain somewhat more intensely than ECs. This is most easily seen in areas of oblique sectioning where both SMCs and ECs are present with perpendicular orientations (boxed areas in Fig. 4.2d). TAZ staining (CAB068248) is more intense in ECs than in SMCs (Fig. 4.2h-j), but several SMC nuclei are also positive, both in arteries and in bundles of non-vascular SMCs (white stars in Fig. 4.2e and j highlight non-vascular SMCs). In all, this shows that the expression pattern of YAP and TAZ favors a function in blood vessels of various calibers, and argues that scientists interested in vascular mechanobiology need to make an inroad into a field currently dominated by cell biologists and cancer scientists. The relevance of the apparent difference in staining pattern for YAP (SMCs>ECs) and TAZ (ECs > SMCs) in human blood vessels is not known, but these coactivators are highly redundant [3]. Our work on the YAP/TAZ target gene NEXN in SMCs, for example, showed that silencing of YAP caused sizeable upregulation of TAZ [29].

4.4 The Vascular Wall and Its Mechanical Forces

Shear stress is the force of friction exerted by flowing blood on the vascular wall in the direction of flow. Blood pressure creates an additional outward force on the vessel that increases wall tension (Fig. 4.2k). In the latter case, SMCs, which wrap around arteries perpendicular to the direction of flow, are longitudinally stretched. Arteries and arterioles respond to both of these forces in acute and chronic fashions. We start here by describing the acute responses of arteries to changes in flow and pressure, and this is followed by a description of the structural impact of such forces.



Fig. 4.2 YAP and TAZ are highly expressed in the human arterial wall as shown using RNA-Seq and immunohistochemistry. Panel **a** through **c** show mRNA data from the GTExPortal.org for YAP (**a**), TAZ (**b**), and the sum of YAP and TAZ (**c**) [26, 27]. Panels **d** through **j** show staining for YAP (**d**-**g**) and TAZ (**h**-**j**) in arteries. Arrowheads highlight arteries in **e** through **j** and white stars highlight non-vascular SMCs. Images are from the Human Protein Atlas [28]. YAP and TAZ are activated by mechanical forces acting on cells and tissue, and panel **k** depicts the forces acting on the vascular wall along with the acute and chronic consequences of such forces

Flow-mediated dilation [30] is the acute response to an increase in shear stress that is registered by the vascular endothelial cell, producing vasodilatation [31]. How this shear stress is sensed by the endothelial cell and transmitted to the smooth muscle cells remains debated. It has become clear that the glycocalyx on the endothelial cell may bend in response to shear stress and transmit a signal that activates receptors, ion channels, and cytoskeletal elements [32]. This results in endothelial cell production of nitric oxide [33] as well as other vasodilators which relax the underlying smooth muscle cells, increase blood flow, and restore shear stress. Shear stress modulates the morphology of the ECs making them elongated and aligning them in the direction of flow. Unidirectional shear stress within the physiological range typically protects against pathological changes in the vessel wall, including atherosclerosis [32, 34]. Low or disturbed flow, on the other hand, can induce endothelial cell proliferation and transforms cell morphology toward a cobblestone shape. This promotes a vascular inflammatory response and plaque development [32, 34]. Thus, areas in the vessel with disturbed flow patterns, such as branching points in the aorta, are particularly prone to atherosclerosis.

The myogenic response is defined as the intrinsic ability of vascular smooth muscle to contract in response to acute stretch or increased transmural pressure [35]. The sustained contraction at elevated pressure is referred to as myogenic tone. This phenomenon was originally described by the British physiologist William Bayliss in 1902 [36], and was later shown to be crucial for the autoregulation of blood flow and capillary pressure in a variety of tissues including the brain, kidney, skeletal muscle, and mesenteric circulation [37]. The myogenic response is primarily observed in small arteries and arterioles termed resistance arteries due to their role in vascular resistance. Accordingly, these vessels collectively also play an important role for pressure regulation in larger systemic vessels.

The myogenic response is most likely initiated by a variety of stretch sensors in the smooth muscle cell membrane including receptors, and ion channels [38], such as the polycystines 1 and 2 (PKD1 and PKD2) [39]. In addition, the actin cytoskeleton and actin anchoring sites such as focal adhesions and dense plaques are involved in mediating mechanotransduction in vascular SMCs. Activation of these stretch sensors results in depolarization of the smooth muscle cell and calcium influx via voltage-gated calcium channels. This, combined with calcium sensitization via activation of the RhoA/Rho-kinase signaling pathway [40], results in a sustained contraction in response to increased pressure levels in small arteries.

The importance of actin cytoskeletal dynamics for myogenic constriction and stretch-dependent signaling events has been demonstrated in a number of vascular beds including cerebral arteries [41], portal vein [42], and mesenteric arteries [43]. The portal vein has been used as a model of stretch-dependent responses as its longitudinally oriented smooth muscle cells are highly sensitive to mechanical forces and exhibit myogenically activated contractions. Stretch of the portal vein promotes actin polymerization via activation of the Rho/Rho-kinase pathway [42]. Stretch-induced activation of actin polymerization has also been demonstrated in pressurized arteries and is crucial for the development of myogenic tone [44, 45].

The chronic responses to changes in flow and pressure include so-called remodeling, which entails a structural change of the vascular elements. Generally speaking, remodeling of arteries and arterioles can be defined along two axes: inward to outward, depending on the change in lumen diameter, and hypotrophic, eutrophic, or hypertrophic, depending on the accompanying change of wall material [46]. In hypertension, for example, remodeling typically involves an increase in the relationship between the media thickness and the lumen diameter [47]. This structural change, especially if it involves a reduction of lumen diameter, may fortify hypertension. Several studies have shown that antihypertensive treatment can normalize resistance artery structure, arguing that pressure as such contributes to the alteration of arterial design [47]. Hypertrophic remodeling implies an increase of the amount of wall material. Hypertension causes hypertrophic remodeling in larger vascular segments, and this blends with eutrophic inward remodeling in the resistance arterioles. Chronic changes in shear stress similarly associate with altered vascular structure: reduced flow causes inward remodeling [48], whereas increased shear stress causes outward remodeling [49], in the latter case involving a clear hyperplastic response of both SMCs and ECs. The molecular mechanisms of remodeling differ depending on the physiological situation or vascular disease considered, and can arise simply by rearrangement of the existing wall material, or involve recruitment of inflammatory cells, stem cells, or even may transdifferentiation and growth of resident cells depending on the disease model. Whatever the case, it is clear that mechanical forces acting on the vascular wall have major and dynamic influences on the structure of blood vessels (Fig. 4.2k).

4.5 Mechanoactivation of YAP and TAZ

As outlined above, it was not until 2011 that it was unambiguously demonstrated that YAP and TAZ are activated by mechanical cues [25], and this has since been corroborated in several studies in various model systems [3]. The exact molecular details of the mechanosensitivity of YAP and TAZ have however remained unclear [3]. It involves movement of the coactivators from the cytoplasm to the nucleus, and there are examples where this occurs independently of the Hippo pathway [3, 50]. There are, however, also examples where mechanical forces and the actin cytoskeleton act through Hippo, and one such mechanism involves inhibition of LATS kinase activity by filamentous (F-) actin [51]. Most likely, mechanosensitivity of YAP and TAZ therefore arises due to summation of several layers of regulation and some of these are discussed below.

One mechanism that may be relevant in SMCs involves the Enigma proteins PDLIM5 and PDLIM7 [52]. These proteins bind to YAP and bring it to focal adhesions and thus in close proximity to integrins (Fig. 4.3a). Integrin activation by mechanical forces [54] subsequently leads to the localized activation of SRC family kinases that inhibit LATS and phosphorylate YAP (Fig. 4.3a), promoting YAP nuclear translocation. The reasons that this model is attractive are twofold. First, and most importantly, this model fits the fine-grained staining pattern for YAP



Fig. 4.3 Multilayered mechanical control of YAP and TAZ involves interactions in different cellular compartments. Panel **a** depicts the Enigma model of YAP/TAZ activation. Here, YAP is anchored at the membrane via binding to the Enigma proteins PDLIM5 and PDLIM7. Integrindependent local activation of SRC family kinases inhibits the LATS kinases and activates YAP. This then allows for YAP release from the adhesion structure and nuclear translocation. The figure was adapted from Elbediwy et al. [52]. In contractile SMCs, YAP (green) is located at the membrane as indicated by double labeling with the membrane protein caveolin-1 (red, panel **b**). Panel **c** shows that PDLIM7 expression is particularly high in arteries (from the GTExPortal.org). Panel **d** shows a model for nuclear activation of YAP/TAZ, occurring through polymerization of nuclear actin and release of YAP/TAZ from ARID1A [53]

in SMCs in situ. In SMCs, focal adhesions have a peculiar form, coalescing into large longitudinal membrane ribbons [55] that are referred to as "dense bands" or "dense plaques." These ribbons may be straight (venous and gastrointestinal SMCs) or they may have a spiral form (arterial SMCs). Dense bands and membrane caveolae create two complementary and non-overlapping domains in SMCs [56]. YAP localizes to the membrane in between caveolae domains [29], arguing that it is situated in dense bands. This is depicted in Fig. 4.3b, where YAP staining is shown in green and caveolin staining in red in cross-sectioned SMCs. The subcellular distribution of YAP in SMCs thus implies that, for translocation to nuclei, YAP must first dislodge from its membrane anchorage site. The second reason that the Enigma model is attractive is that PDLIM5 and PDLIM7 are highly expressed in the arterial wall compared to other tissues. This is illustrated for PDLIM7 in Fig. 4.3c (data from GTExPortal.org). Of note, cytoplasmic anchorage of YAP may occur via different binding partners depending on the cell type, and ECs express high levels of angiomotin [57], a well-known regulator of YAP/TAZ activity [58]. Mechanical

activation of YAP/TAZ in ECs and SMCs may thus involve different binding partners.

Another layer of mechanical regulation likely occurs inside the nucleus. A recent study [53] demonstrated that ARID1A and the SWI/SNF complex retain YAP and TAZ in partly dormant form in nuclei (Fig. 4.3d shows YAP/TAZ activation in nuclei). Upon mechanical challenge, nuclear actin polymerizes to form filaments that anchor the SWI/SNF complex. This in turn releases YAP/TAZ, presumably through a conformational change in the SWI/SNF family member ARID1A, allowing for productive interaction of YAP/TAZ with TEAD transcription factors on DNA and transcriptional activation. The validity of this activation mechanism was confirmed in numerous model systems and in many species. Thus, interactions in different cellular compartments (nuclei, focal adhesions) as well as changes in phosphorylation (SRC, LATS) confer multilayer mechanosensitivity on YAP and TAZ.

4.6 Role of YAP and TAZ in the Formation of Blood Vessels

The vascular system arises in a process called vasculogenesis that gives rise to a primitive vascular plexus. This primitive network of blood vessels is then expanded and remodeled in a process called angiogenesis. YAP and TAZ play roles in both of these processes. The earliest indication of a role in vasculogenesis was the finding that global YAP knockout results in embryonic lethality with failure of blood vessel formation in the yolk sac [59]. YAP and TAZ similarly play a role in blood vessel formation in the heart. Here, the coronary arteries arise from epithelial cells in the epicardium via epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT). Using two distinct epicardial Cre-deleter lines, it was demonstrated that the lack of epicardial YAP/TAZ results in embryonic lethality and impaired coronary vasculature development [6]. These effects were attributed to reduced epicardial cell proliferation and impaired EMT. As a result, a reduced number of ECs and SMCs were available for formation of new blood vessels.

Developmental angiogenesis involves the development of new blood vessels from the existing vascular plexus. This requires EC proliferation and a phenomenon called sprouting. Morphologically, the angiogenic process is initiated by the formation of tip cells from existing ECs. Tip cells use a network of filopodia to sense the environment and they lead the angiogenic front (see Fig. 4.4 where filopodia resemble see weed). Below tip cells in the sprouts are stalk cells. Stalk cells proliferate to support growth. Phalanx cells are found proximal to the stalk cells, and there is a continuum of lumen formation and barrier maturation from phalanx to stalk cells. Angiogenesis is an exquisitely complex process involving numerous signaling pathways [60], and a handful of recent studies have underscored a role of YAP and TAZ in both developmental and pathological angiogenesis [61, 62].

Using EC-specific and inducible knockout (ECKO) of YAP and TAZ postnatally it was shown that developmental angiogenesis in the retina and brain, via control of microvessel length, density, and branching, was severely impaired [63]. ECKO of LATS1/2, on the other hand, increased branching and EC proliferation.



Fig. 4.4 Angiogenesis occurs through growth of endothelial sprouts from existing vessels, and this depends on YAP and TAZ. Three sprouts are shown: to the left from an animal that lacks YAP and TAZ specifically in endothelial cells (ECKO), in the middle from a wild-type (WT) mouse, and to the right from a mouse that lacks LATS1 and LATS2 in ECs. YAP and TAZ control sprouting via Cdc42 activity and myosin phosphorylation in tip cells. This in turn influences filopodia which are actin-dependent structures protruding from the tip cell. YAP and TAZ also control growth of stalk cells via Myc. Consequently, sprouts are smaller with less developed filopodia when YAP and TAZ are knocked out and larger with more extensive filopodia when LATS1 and LATS2 are knocked out

Mechanistically, it was found that YAP and TAZ regulate filopodia in tip cells via Cdc42 activity and myosin phosphorylation (Fig. 4.4, middle). Stalk cell growth was moreover controlled by YAP/TAZ through Myc to allow for sprout elongation (Fig. 4.4, middle). Impaired angiogenesis via Cdc42 was also highlighted in another study [64]. This argues that changes in Cdc42 activity are likely an important mechanism controlled by YAP/TAZ, but the two studies disagree on how Cdc42 is activated. Of further interest is the prior demonstration that the myosin phosphatase, which controls myosin phosphorylation, is a direct target of LATS kinase activity [65]. Two additional studies on YAP and TAZ in angiogenesis focused on the fact that YAP and TAZ are activated by VEGF via SRC family kinases and actin

dynamics [51, 66]. Embryonic and EC-specific YAP/TAZ depletion resulted in severe vascular defects and growth arrest, and microvessels were shorter with fewer branches and poorer EC coverage [51]. Reduced angiopoietin-2 levels and retention of VEGF receptor 2 (VEGFR2) in the Golgi apparatus were among the mechanisms proposed. Cross talk of YAP/TAZ with BMP signaling and possibly Dll4/Notch was moreover demonstrated [67]. Collectively, these studies argue in favor of an important role of YAP and TAZ in angiogenesis and indicate dependence of major angiogenesis-relevant signaling pathways on YAP/TAZ in ECs.

4.7 Shear Stress-Dependent Control of YAP and TAZ in Endothelial Cells

Several recent studies have established that mechanoactivation of YAP and TAZ plays an essential role in ECs. Atherosclerosis is a major contributor to vascular disease and atherosclerotic lesions generally develop in areas with disturbed flow and relatively low shear stress, for example where arteries branch or bend (Fig. 4.5a). Disturbed flow patterns are associated with vascular inflammation, EC proliferation and apoptosis, as well as production of reactive oxygen species. In experimental models where cultured endothelial cells were exposed to unidirectional shear stress (USS), inactivation of YAP (increased S127 phosphorylation) was observed,



Fig. 4.5 Flow-mediated changes in YAP and TAZ activity control atherogenesis. Panel **a** shows atherosclerosis the aorta from an ApoE knockout mouse. The aorta was cut open along the greater curvature of the arch. Oil red O staining was performed to show lipid inclusions in red. Predilection sites for lipid inclusion include the center of the lesser curvature and at branch sites (white arrows) where flow is disturbed. Panel **b** shows YAP/TAZ activation by disturbed flow. Panel **c** shows AMOT staining in ECs (black arrowheads) of human arteries (from the Human Protein Atlas [28])

whereas YAP activation instead occurred with disturbed or oscillatory flow [7, 8]. This is illustrated in Fig. 4.5b (right vs. left). Accordingly, decreased YAP activity (cytoplasmic localization) was found in the outer curvature of the aortic arch, where flow is laminar, and nuclear YAP was found in the inner curvature of the aortic arch where flow is disturbed [7, 8]. The mechanism for YAP/TAZ inhibition by unidirectional shear stress was proposed to involve integrin β_3 activation and scavenging of $G_{\alpha 13}$, which in turn abrogates normal RhoA-GTP loading and thus YAP/TAZ activation (Fig. 4.5b, left). Accordingly, silencing of $G\alpha_{13}$ abolished shear stress-induced inactivation of YAP. Disturbed flow and dyslipidemia, on the other hand, activated YAP (Fig. 4.5b, right). Silencing and overexpression of YAP moreover decreased and increased atherosclerosis, respectively [8]. The proatherogenic effect of YAP was shown to involve JNK activation as well as synergy with AP-1 on its target genes. Several inflammatory gene targets were also identified, including IL6 and IL8, YAP/TAZ activation in ECs also promoted proliferation. Thus, to conclude, YAP is activated in ECs by disturbed flow, and this is a proatherogenic event that depends on AP-1-driven transcription of inflammatory cytokines.

The impact of unidirectional shear stress on YAP/TAZ may be time-dependent. Experiments in developing zebrafish elegantly show that when blood starts to flow through a blood vessel, YAP is rapidly translocated to the nucleus [68] and thus activated. However, after 6–24 h of continuous unidirectional shear stress, YAP is excluded from the nucleus, suggesting differences in the acute and chronic responses to flow. The nuclear accumulation in response to flow in zebrafish occurs without changes in S127 phosphorylation and LATS activity. Instead, the sudden increase in flow induces reorganization of the cortical cytoskeleton allowing for binding and neutralization of angiomotins (AMOTs), molecules that otherwise inhibit YAP translocation to the nucleus. Interestingly, AMOT mRNA levels are high in vascular tissue and immunohistochemistry reveals rather specific AMOT staining of the endothelium compared to the surrounding SMCs (Fig. 4.5c, arrowheads).

4.8 YAP and TAZ in Growth and Differentiation of Arterial SMCs

SMCs exhibit remarkable phenotypic plasticity. In the healthy arterial wall SMCs are "contractile" and are characterized by proliferative quiescence and high expression of SMC differentiation markers such as myosin and actin [69–72]. In arterial lesions, on the other hand, the expression of differentiation markers is reduced as is contractility, and proliferation and matrix synthesis are increased (Fig. 4.6a). The latter state is referred to as the "synthetic" phenotype, and the switching between phenotypes is called phenotypic modulation. Phenotypic modulation depends on a family of coactivators called myocardin-related transcription factors (MRTFs: MRTF-A, MRTF-B, MYOCD), and in particular myocardin [71, 73]. The majority of SMC differentiation markers, including smooth muscle myosin (MYH11) and actin (ACTA2), are direct transcriptional targets of myocardin [74].



Fig. 4.6 Phenotypic modulation of vascular SMCs and inward hypertrophic remodeling in pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) may depend on YAP/TAZ. Panel **a** shows that SMCs toggle between distinct phenotypes characterized by contractility and quiescence (left) and growth and matrix synthesis (right). YAP may favor transition to the "synthetic" phenotype whereas myocardin-related transcription factors (MRTFs) favor transition to the contractile phenotype. Panel **b** shows vicious circle in PAH causing hypertrophic inward remodeling (right) compared to normotensive animals (left). This vicious circle involves activation of YAP, causing increased expression of fibronectin (FN1) and integrin-linked kinase (ILK) activation which further promotes YAP activation via LATS inhibition

One of the first studies of YAP in SMCs [75] focused on phenotypic modulation. It was demonstrated that the mitogen PDGF induces YAP and reduces myocardin. Silencing of YAP, on the other hand, reduced proliferation and increased myocardin. It was moreover shown that YAP binds to myocardin, and the authors argued that such sequestration of myocardin may preclude myocardin-driven transcription. In all, this indicated that YAP contributes to growth and phenotypic modulation of SMCs. Another study published the same year [9] used an arterial injury model and reached similar conclusions: (1) YAP increased SMC proliferation following arterial injury, (2) overexpression of YAP reduced a comprehensive panel of SMC markers

and increased the proliferative marker cyclin D1, and (3) silencing of YAP increased SMC markers and reduced cyclin D1. Two recent studies echo similar findings [76, 77]. Given that all of these studies unanimously favor an important role of YAP in modulation of SMCs toward the synthetic phenotype, it is rather surprising that one study using SM22 α promoter-driven deletion of YAP [78] in vivo reported unchanged SMC differentiation marker expression. SMC proliferation, on the other hand, was perturbed, causing arterial walls to become thinner. So, to conclude, while the role of YAP in SMC proliferation holds up in vivo, its role in phenotypic modulation is less clear.

There are several possible explanations for the discrepant findings regarding YAP in phenotypic modulation. One possibility is that YAP may drive proliferation of SMCs without loss of differentiation in their native environment in vivo. Another is that transient overexpression and knockdown in vitro does not involve the same degree of compensation, via TAZ, which occurs in vivo. It is also important to underscore that a caveat of the conditional knockout strategy used [78] is that YAP was depleted both in SMCs and in the embryonic heart, causing cardiac hypoplasia and septal defects. This may cause structural changes in arteries due to reduced blood flow independently of YAP and TAZ. Inducible deletion of both YAP and TAZ in SMCs using more specific Cre-deleter lines [79] would allow for a more precise delineation of the role of these coactivators in phenotypic modulation and in remodeling and disease of systemic arteries.

Several studies indicate that vasoactive and mitogenic mediators beyond PDGF influence the activation of YAP and TAZ in SMCs. These include the thromboxane A2 receptor agonists iBOP and U-46619, and the lipid mediator sphingosine-1-phosphate, all of which activate YAP [29, 80]. Agents that elevate cAMP, on the other hand, inhibit YAP in SMCs [11]. YAP regulation by these mediators typically involves RhoA, changes in the actin cytoskeleton, and changes in LATS-dependent phosphorylation on S127. SRC-dependent changes in YAP phosphorylation (e.g., Y357) remain comparatively poorly studied in SMCs. Such studies are needed, because important aspects of YAP activation depend on tyrosine phosphorylation.

4.9 YAP and TAZ Contribute to Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension

The blood pressure in the lung is much lower than that in the systemic circulation. Pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) is defined as a pressure at rest exceeding 25 mm Hg [81]. Over time, PAH almost invariably leads to inward hypertrophic remodeling irrespective of initial arterial diameter. In extreme situations, this can completely obliterate small arterioles. Such remarkable changes depend on an altered balance of proliferation and apoptosis in the media, along with remodeling of the extracellular matrix [82]. A number of recent studies have underscored a role of YAP and TAZ in these changes. In a string of papers [83–85], Bertero et al. used systems biology to first define a role of the microRNA miR-130/301 in PAH. They

then went on to show that YAP contributes to induction of miR-130 and to matrix remodeling. The stiffened matrix then further promoted YAP activity in a feedforward manner. One of the downstream effectors of the proposed pathway was the collagen and elastin cross-linking enzyme LOX (lysyl oxidase). It was shown that β -aminopropionitrile (BAPN), an inhibitor of the LOX family of enzymes, normalized pulmonary blood pressure and vascular architecture. In the last paper in this series, the authors demonstrated that YAP and TAZ also target the metabolic enzymes glutaminase (GLS), lactate dehydrogenase (LDHA), and pyruvate carboxylase (PC) to cause metabolic changes that contribute to remodeling and PAH. A GLS inhibitor normalized arterial architecture and pressure similar to the LOX inhibitor BAPN. As a whole, these papers provide remarkable system level insight into PAH, and strongly incriminate YAP/TAZ in this rare disease, but they also raise a number of questions, regarding for example the specificity of the pharmacological interventions.

Strong supportive evidence for a role of YAP in remodeling of lung arterioles has also been generated by other research groups working on PAH [86]. It was demonstrated that LATS1 phosphorylation (and thus activity) was reduced in SMCs from PAH patients both in vivo and in vitro. This is associated with increased total YAP/TAZ levels and increased DNA synthesis. An increase of total YAP was also seen in the PAH work cited above, and in the arterial injury model [9], arguing that YAP induction is a shared property of hyperplastic arterial lesions irrespective of anatomical location. It was further found that silencing of YAP and TAZ reduced DNA synthesis and increased apoptosis in pulmonary SMCs from PAH patients. Interestingly, YAP/TAZ induction is associated with increased levels of fibronectin (FN1), a major integrin ligand, and integrin-linked kinase (ILK). FN1-ILK signaling was found to further repress LATS1 activity. The authors also reported attenuation of remodeling with the ILK inhibitor Cpd22. It was proposed that a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure activates YAP/TAZ to initiate a self-sustaining feedforward loop involving matrix remodeling and pursuant FN1/ILK1 signaling. This is illustrated in Fig. 4.6b.

4.10 YAP and TAZ in Aneurysmal Disease

So far, only one study has focused on YAP in aortic aneurysm development and dissection (Stanford type A). Elastin fragmentation and apoptosis was demonstrated in patient aneurysm samples and this is associated with reduced YAP levels in SMCs. It should be noted here that inhibition of YAP activity as a consequence of aneurysm formation is counterintuitive from a biomechanical point of view. This is because an increase in lumen diameter (>50% to classify as an aneurysm) at the same pressure will increase the wall tension according to the law of Laplace. Repression of YAP may thus be the cause rather than the consequence of aneurysm formation. Whatever the case, the authors then used the LOX inhibitor BAPN, i.e., the same substance used above to treat PAH, to induce aneurysms with dissections in mice. BAPN reduced the aortic YAP levels and increased apoptosis. Taken together,

this study suggested that repression of YAP may be a pathogenic mechanism in aneurysm development and strongly cautions against the use of BAPN in PAH treatment. The pro-aneurysmal effect of the LOX inhibitor BAPN is expected, because knockout of LOX causes neonatal aneurysms [87], as do various matrix disorders, including Marfan syndrome, which is caused by mutations in fibrillin.

4.11 YAP and TAZ Target Genes in the Mature Vascular Wall

Numerous RNA-Seq analyses have identified YAP/TAZ target genes in different cell types, including ECs [51, 63], but to the best of our knowledge, no study has focused on human SMCs. A recent study defined a list of signature YAP/TAZ target genes in human cancer cell lines [88]. CTGF (CCN2) and CYR61 (CCN1), which are among the classical targets, were present on this list as expected (Fig. 4.7a). This list of signature targets gives food for thought. For instance, one may speculate that TGFB2 contributes to the reported profibrotic effect of YAP/TAZ in PAH. Similarly, MYOF (Myoferlin), which has been shown to control trafficking of VEGFR2 [90], could contribute to the VEGFR2 trafficking defect that was documented in YAP/TAZ KO mice in angiogenesis [51]. ARHGEF17 could contribute to activation of small GTPases and thus perhaps to specialized actin-dependent structures such as filopodia. F3 (tissue factor), finally, may provide a connection between mechanical forces (e.g., shear stress) and coagulation.

Because it is unclear to what extent target genes of YAP and TAZ are cell typeand species-specific, we have examined if the mRNAs from the signature gene list correlate with YAP and TAZ in human arteries (Fig. 4.7a, data from GTExPortal). Surprisingly, none of the classical target genes CTGF and CYR61 correlate in a consistent manner with YAP or TAZ at the mRNA level in the three arteries represented in this database. This does not imply that CTGF and CYR61 are not regulated by YAP/TAZ in arteries. Rather other transcriptional inputs, such as the MRTFs [91], may dominate the transcriptional drive on these genes in the arterial wall. Four mRNAs correlate consistently with YAP and TAZ across arteries (highlighted in red), and others correlate with either YAP or TAZ in each of the arteries, and satisfy the additional criterion that they are highly expressed (bold face).

The signature gene list (Fig. 4.7a) is rather small considering that several hundred genes are activated when YAP/TAZ are overexpressed in vitro. One may want to cast a wider net to define additional targets in the arterial wall. We therefore cross-referenced a recent RNA-Seq study [89] with genes that are highly expressed (top 600) in the human coronary artery [26] and those that correlate positively with YAP (Fig. 4.7b, top 600). Among genes that are both highly expressed and regulated by YAP (blue-yellow overlap in 7B) are THBS1, FN1, and IL6ST. THBS1 (thrombospondin-1) plays a role in angiogenesis [92], and is conspicuously upregulated in the hypertensive compared to the normotensive arterial wall [93]. FN1 (fibronectin) is regarded by many as a master regulator of extracellular matrix assembly, and FN1 can bind both integrins and matrix constituents, including collagens [94]. FN1 was highlighted as target gene in one of the PAH studies [86],

۸		coronary		tibial		aorta	
А	signature targets cancer	YAP	TAZ	YAP	TAZ	YAP	TAZ
	CYR61	R=0.21**	R=0.14	R=-0.27***	R=-0.22***	R=0.21***	R=-0.05
	CTGF	R=0.42***	R=0.25**	R=-0.04	R=0.04	R=0.20***	R=-0.03
	AMOTL2	R=0.27***	R=-0.07	R=-0.04	R=-0.01	R=0.13*	R=-0.21***
	ANKRD1	R=0.31***	R=0.03	R=0.23***	R=0.01	R=0.07	R=-0.18**
	IGFBP3	R=0.01	R=-0.07	R=0.13**	R=0.12**	R=-0.07	R=0.10
	F3	R=-0.36***	R=-0.34***	R=-0.03	R=-0.04	R=-0.01	R=-0.14*
	FJX1	R=-0.14	R=-0.01	R=-0.02	R=0.01	R=-0.20***	R=0.01
	NUAK2	R=-0.21**	R=-0.34***	R=-0.24***	R=-0.09	R=-0.26***	R=-0.23***
	LATS2	R=0.69***	R=0.34***	R=0.57***	R=0.28***	R=0.62***	R=0.03
	CRIM1	R=0.62***	R=0.32***	R=0.24***	R=0.31***	R=0.53***	R=-0.07
	GADD45A	R=0.38***	R=0.29***	R=0.11*	R=-0.05	R=0.33***	R=-0.03
	TGFB2	R=0.67***	R=0.56***	R=0.34***	R=0.43***	R=0.43***	R=0.17**
	PTPN14	R=0.56***	R=0.23**	R=0.52***	R=0.29***	R=0.32***	R=0.14*
	NT5E	R=0.42***	R=0.51***	R=0.29***	R=0.48***	R=0.12*	R=0.22***
	FOXF2	R=-0.31***	R=-0.19*	R=-0.21***	R=-0.10*	R=-0.15**	R=-0.12
	AXL	R=0.45***	R=0.41***	R=0.28***	R=26***	R=0.04	R=0.29***
	DOCK5	R=0.23**	R=0.16*	R=0.25***	R=0.17***	R=0.26***	R=-0.04
	ASAP1	R=-0.06	R=-0.21**	R=0.14**	R=0.14**	R=-0.08	R=-0.06
	RBMS3	R=0.18*	R=0.45***	R=0.27***	R=0.16***	R=0.41***	R=0.25***
	MYOF	R=0.63***	R=0.34***	R=0.29***	R=0.23***	R=0.47***	R=-0.04
	ARHGEF17	R=0.46***	R=0.33***	R=0.09	R=0.06	R=0.30***	R=-0.02
	CCDC80	R=-0.16*	R=0.04	R=-0.08	R=0.18***	R=-0.16**	R=-0.09

В



Fig. 4.7 Prediction of YAP/TAZ target genes in human arteries. Panel **a** shows signature target genes of YAP and TAZ in human cancer cell lines (left column) and how these correlate with YAP and TAZ at the mRNA level in human arteries (right columns). Positive correlation coefficients are depicted in red and negative correlation coefficients in blue (${}^{*}P < 0.05$, ${}^{**}P < 0.01$, ${}^{***}P < 0.001$). Genes that correlate in a positive manner with both YAP and TAZ in all arteries are highlighted in red in the left column. Genes that correlate with either YAP OR TAZ in all arteries and that are highly expressed are shown in bold. Correlation analyses were made using data from the GTEx

and FN1 is indeed regulated by mechanical cues, including flow [95]. IL6ST (a.k.a. GP130) is part of the IL6 receptor complex, and acts through the STAT3 pathway. IL6ST plays a critical role in epithelial regeneration and can itself activate YAP via SRC family kinases [96]. IL6ST moreover plays a role in cardiac hypertrophy following pressure overload [97], and contributes to atherosclerosis in mice [98]. Thus, among highly expressed genes in the arterial wall, YAP and TAZ potentially target several beyond the core signature that are essential for vascular homeostasis and disease.

Among the potential YAP targets in the overlay of all three datasets (Fig. 4.7b, center) are TPM1, MBNL1, and CRIM1. TPM1 (tropomyosin-1) is an actin-binding protein and a component of the contractile apparatus in SMCs. It is also regarded as one of the classical smooth muscle differentiation markers. MBNL1 regulates pre-mRNA processing on multiple levels [99], and knockout of MBNL1 causes dystrophy-like histological changes in skeletal muscle [100]. MBNL1 has yet to be studied in the arterial wall. This may be worthwhile given its sizeable expression in arteries [26]. CRIM1, finally, plays a role in capillary tube formation [101], in part by presenting growth factors such as VEGF-A to ECs [102]. As discussed above, CRIM1 also belongs to the signature target gene list.

A decent number of genes that are regulated by YAP and that correlate with YAP in the arterial wall also exist (blue-green overlap, Fig. 4.7b), and some of these are notable. PKD2, for example, encodes a mechanosensitive Ca²⁺-permeable cation channel that may play a role in myogenic tone [103]. DEK, on the other hand, is a proto-oncogene potentially involved in growth. ARIH1, finally, was shown in recent work to link myonuclei to the cytoskeleton, and mutations in this gene gave rise to aortic aneurysms with dissections [104]. ARIH1 may thus be a critical target gene for YAP/TAZ-dependent protection from this catastrophic disease. Thus, to conclude this section, there are many genes that are highly relevant for cardiovascular function and disease among the predictions of arterial YAP/TAZ targets. Importantly however, with a few exceptions, direct experimental validation of these predictions has yet to be provided.

4.12 Cross Talk Between YAP/TAZ and MRTFs

MRTFs are essential for SMC differentiation and act through the Serum Response Factor and so-called CArG boxes in DNA (Fig. 4.8a). The YAP/TAZ and MRTF coactivator families are similar in many ways. Both are inhibited by drugs that depolymerize F-actin such as Latrunculins and Y27632 [3, 73, 105, 106]. YAP/TAZ and the MRTFs are moreover activated by substrate stiffness [25, 107]. From the

Fig. 4.7 (continued) Portal [26]. Panel **b** shows YAP target genes from a recent RNA-Seq study (blue circle [89]), cross-referenced here with genes that are highly expressed in the human coronary artery (yellow circle), and those that correlate with YAP across arteries (green circle). Examples of genes from the overlays are given to the right



Fig. 4.8 Cross talk between mechanosensitive coactivators from the MRTF and YAP/TAZ families. Panel **a** shows prototypical interaction between MRTFs and SRF, driving transcription via CArG boxes in the genome. Panels **b** and **c** show that MRTFs may also partner with TAZ/TEAD and YAP/TEAD complexes to drive transcription via MCAT elements. YAP may also bind to SRF as depicted in **d**. **b** through **d** depict direct coupling mechanisms, but coupling may also be indirect and involve F-actin assembly

discussion above, it is evident that the coactivator families share gene targets, and CTGF and CYR61 are good examples [88, 91]. Genomic TEAD binding motifs are significantly enriched in the vicinity of SRF binding sites [108], and well over 100 distinct target genes are shared [89]. Overall resemblance between these coactivator families is therefore conspicuous. In fact, a number of studies argue that the MRTF and YAP/TAZ signaling pathways are coupled.

Recent work by Foster et al. first defined target genes that are unique for MRTF/ SRF signaling (MRTF-only genes) and for YAP/TEAD signaling (YAP-only genes) [107]. The authors then went on to silence MRTF and found that both MRTF-only and YAP-only genes were reduced. Conversely, when YAP was silenced, both YAP-only and MRTF-only genes responded. This interdependence was ascribed to downstream effects of both coactivator families on actin assembly. Indeed, activation of YAP by overexpression of MRTF was abolished by simultaneous treatment with Latrunculin. This was taken to support an indirect coupling mechanism, involving downstream target genes and actin dynamics.

Direct coupling mechanisms have also been proposed. Speight et al. [109] demonstrated that MRTF-A and TAZ coprecipitate in cells where RhoA is active. It was also shown that MRTF-A and TAZ are synergistic on isolated TEAD elements (Fig. 4.8b). Another study showed that MRTFs may bind to YAP [89], allowing for recruitment of the coactivator NCOA3, and activation of isolated TEAD elements (Fig. 4.8c). Remarkably, the latter study demonstrated that mutations in MRTFs that disrupt YAP binding, but that are otherwise benign, completely ablate the pro-metastatic activity of the MRTFs. Yet another study showed that YAP may interact with SRF (Fig. 4.8d) to promote stem-like properties in epithelia [110]. Thus, to conclude, both indirect and direct coupling mechanisms between YAP/TAZ and MRTFs have been proposed.

4.13 Clinical Translation

Work summarized here argues that YAP/TAZ play important roles in hyperplastic arterial disease and in angiogenesis. YAP and TAZ also seem to play a role in aneurysm development, but the detailed mechanism is not understood. Both activation and inhibition of the transcriptional impact of YAP and TAZ may be desirable to ameliorate vascular disease. In fact, as clearly illustrated by the LOX inhibitor BAPN, YAP/TAZ inhibition is beneficial in pulmonary arterial hypertension, but deleterious in aneurysm development. This argues that local and highly controlled pharmacologic targeting is required if real patient benefit is to be achieved. There are ongoing efforts to develop small molecule modulators to control Hippo signaling [111]. This raises hopes that more specific targeting strategies will become available. Beyond local delivery, specificity may be achieved by focusing on cell type-specific activation mechanisms. For example, the Enigma proteins and AMOTs may allow for differential targeting of YAP/TAZ in SMCs and ECs. All in all, there is thus hope that we may be able to control these coactivators for therapeutic benefit in vascular disease caused by deleterious mechanical inputs.

Note Added in Proof While this chapter was processed for publication two papers appeared (Daoud et al. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020 Sep 28:S2352-345X (20)30157-0 and Wang et al. iScience 23, 101860, December 18, 2020) unanimously showing that dual deletion of YAP and TAZ in adult smooth muscle causes loss of contractile differentiation and death due to loss of colonic contractility and colonic obstruction. The latter paper demonstrated similar loss of arterial contractility. This is consistent with the cross talk discussed in Sect. 4.12, but additional mechanisms for loss of contractile differentiation likely also play a role.

Funding: This study was funded by the Swedish Research Council, the Heart-Lung Foundation, the Alfred Österlund Foundation, and the Crafoord Foundation.

Disclosure of Interests: All authors declare they have no conflict of interest.

Ethical approval: This article does not contain any studies with human participants performed by any of the authors. This article does not contain any studies with animals performed by any of the authors with the exception of Fig. 4.5a which is from ongoing work where the ethical permit was granted by Malmö/Lund Ethics Committee (M433–12 and M46–13) at Lund University.

Informed Consent: Not applicable.

References

- Low BC, Pan CQ, Shivashankar GV, Bershadsky A, Sudol M, Sheetz M (2014) YAP/TAZ as mechanosensors and mechanotransducers in regulating organ size and tumor growth. FEBS Lett 588(16):2663–2670
- Yu FX, Zhao B, Guan KL (2015) Hippo pathway in organ size control, tissue homeostasis, and Cancer. Cell 163(4):811–828
- 3. Panciera T, Azzolin L, Cordenonsi M, Piccolo S (2017) Mechanobiology of YAP and TAZ in physiology and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 18(12):758–770

- 4. Janmey PA, Wells RG, Assoian RK, McCulloch CA (2013) From tissue mechanics to transcription factors. Differentiation 86(3):112–120
- 5. Manderfield LJ, Aghajanian H, Engleka KA, Lim LY, Liu F, Jain R et al (2015) Hippo signaling is required for notch-dependent smooth muscle differentiation of neural crest. Development 142(17):2962–2971
- Singh A, Ramesh S, Cibi DM, Yun LS, Li J, Li L et al (2016) Hippo signaling mediators yap and Taz are required in the Epicardium for coronary vasculature development. Cell Rep 15 (7):1384–1393
- Wang KC, Yeh YT, Nguyen P, Limqueco E, Lopez J, Thorossian S et al (2016) Flowdependent YAP/TAZ activities regulate endothelial phenotypes and atherosclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(41):11525–11530
- Wang L, Luo JY, Li B, Tian XY, Chen LJ, Huang Y et al (2016) Integrin-YAP/TAZ-JNK cascade mediates atheroprotective effect of unidirectional shear flow. Nature 540:579–582
- 9. Wang X, Hu G, Gao X, Wang Y, Zhang W, Harmon EY et al (2012) The induction of yes-associated protein expression after arterial injury is crucial for smooth muscle phenotypic modulation and neointima formation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 32(11):2662–2669
- Xu F, Ahmed AS, Kang X, Hu G, Liu F, Zhang W et al (2015) MicroRNA-15b/16 attenuates vascular Neointima formation by promoting the contractile phenotype of vascular smooth muscle through targeting YAP. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 35(10):2145–2152
- 11. Kimura TE, Duggirala A, Smith MC, White S, Sala-Newby GB, Newby AC et al (2016) The hippo pathway mediates inhibition of vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation by cAMP. J Mol Cell Cardiol 90:1–10
- He J, Bao Q, Yan M, Liang J, Zhu Y, Wang C et al (2018) The role of hippo/yes-associated protein signalling in vascular remodelling associated with cardiovascular disease. Br J Pharmacol 175(8):1354–1361
- Chiu JJ, Chien S (2011) Effects of disturbed flow on vascular endothelium: pathophysiological basis and clinical perspectives. Physiol Rev 91(1):327–387
- 14. Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, Adair-Rohani H et al (2012) A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2010. Lancet 380(9859):2224–2260
- Zhao B, Ye X, Yu J, Li L, Li W, Li S et al (2008) TEAD mediates YAP-dependent gene induction and growth control. Genes Dev 22(14):1962–1971
- Pan D (2010) The hippo signaling pathway in development and cancer. Dev Cell 19 (4):491–505
- Hao Y, Chun A, Cheung K, Rashidi B, Yang X (2008) Tumor suppressor LATS1 is a negative regulator of oncogene YAP. J Biol Chem 283(9):5496–5509
- Rosenbluh J, Nijhawan D, Cox AG, Li X, Neal JT, Schafer EJ et al (2012) Beta-catenin-driven cancers require a YAP1 transcriptional complex for survival and tumorigenesis. Cell 151 (7):1457–1473
- Huang J, Wu S, Barrera J, Matthews K, Pan D (2005) The hippo signaling pathway coordinately regulates cell proliferation and apoptosis by inactivating Yorkie, the Drosophila homolog of YAP. Cell 122(3):421–434
- 20. Zheng Y, Wang W, Liu B, Deng H, Uster E, Pan D (2015) Identification of Happyhour/ MAP4K as alternative Hpo/Mst-like kinases in the hippo kinase Cascade. Dev Cell 34 (6):642–655
- Plouffe SW, Meng Z, Lin KC, Lin B, Hong AW, Chun JV et al (2016) Characterization of hippo pathway components by gene inactivation. Mol Cell 64(5):993–1008
- 22. Hamaratoglu F, Willecke M, Kango-Singh M, Nolo R, Hyun E, Tao C et al (2006) The tumour-suppressor genes NF2/Merlin and Expanded act through hippo signalling to regulate cell proliferation and apoptosis. Nat Cell Biol 8(1):27–36
- Yu FX, Zhao B, Panupinthu N, Jewell JL, Lian I, Wang LH et al (2012) Regulation of the hippo-YAP pathway by G-protein-coupled receptor signaling. Cell 150(4):780–791

- 24. Das A, Fischer RS, Pan D, Waterman CM (2016) YAP nuclear localization in the absence of cell-cell contact is mediated by a filamentous actin-dependent, myosin II- and Phospho-YAPindependent pathway during extracellular matrix Mechanosensing. J Biol Chem 291 (12):6096–6110
- 25. Dupont S, Morsut L, Aragona M, Enzo E, Giulitti S, Cordenonsi M et al (2011) Role of YAP/TAZ in mechanotransduction. Nature 474(7350):179–183
- 26. Consortium GT (2013) The genotype-tissue expression (GTEx) project. Nat Genet 45 (6):580–585
- 27. Consortium GT (2015) Human genomics. The genotype-tissue expression (GTEx) pilot analysis: multitissue gene regulation in humans. Science 348(6235):648–660
- Uhlen M, Fagerberg L, Hallstrom BM, Lindskog C, Oksvold P, Mardinoglu A et al (2015) Proteomics. Tissue-based map of the human proteome. Science 347(6220):1260419
- 29. Zhu B, Rippe C, Holmberg J, Zeng S, Perisic L, Albinsson S et al (2018) Nexilin/NEXN controls actin polymerization in smooth muscle and is regulated by myocardin family coactivators and YAP. Sci Rep 8(1):13025
- Celermajer DS, Sorensen KE, Gooch VM, Spiegelhalter DJ, Miller OI, Sullivan ID et al (1992) Non-invasive detection of endothelial dysfunction in children and adults at risk of atherosclerosis. Lancet 340(8828):1111–1115
- Pyke KE, Tschakovsky ME (2005) The relationship between shear stress and flow-mediated dilatation: implications for the assessment of endothelial function. J Physiol 568 (Pt 2):357–369
- 32. Davies PF (1995) Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev 75 (3):519–560
- 33. Joannides R, Haefeli WE, Linder L, Richard V, Bakkali EH, Thuillez C et al (1995) Nitric oxide is responsible for flow-dependent dilatation of human peripheral conduit arteries in vivo. Circulation 91(5):1314–1319
- Malek AM, Alper SL, Izumo S (1999) Hemodynamic shear stress and its role in atherosclerosis. JAMA 282(21):2035–2042
- Johansson B. Myogenic tone and reactivity: definitions based on muscle physiology. J Hypertens Suppl. 1989;7(4):S5–8; discussion S9
- Bayliss WM (1902) On the local reactions of the arterial wall to changes of internal pressure. J Physiol 28(3):220–231
- Davis MJ (2012) Perspective: physiological role(s) of the vascular myogenic response. Microcirculation 19(2):99–114
- Davis MJ, Hill MA (1999) Signaling mechanisms underlying the vascular myogenic response. Physiol Rev 79(2):387–423
- 39. Sharif-Naeini R, Folgering JH, Bichet D, Duprat F, Lauritzen I, Arhatte M et al (2009) Polycystin-1 and -2 dosage regulates pressure sensing. Cell 139(3):587–596
- 40. Sward K, Mita M, Wilson DP, Deng JT, Susnjar M, Walsh MP (2003) The role of RhoA and rho-associated kinase in vascular smooth muscle contraction. Curr Hypertens Rep 5(1):66–72
- Walsh MP, Cole WC (2013) The role of actin filament dynamics in the myogenic response of cerebral resistance arteries. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 33(1):1–12
- Albinsson S, Nordstrom I, Hellstrand P (2004) Stretch of the vascular wall induces smooth muscle differentiation by promoting actin polymerization. J Biol Chem 279(33):34849–34855
- 43. VanBavel E, van der Meulen ET, Spaan JA (2001) Role of rho-associated protein kinase in tone and calcium sensitivity of cannulated rat mesenteric small arteries. Exp Physiol 86 (5):585–592
- 44. Moreno-Dominguez A, El-Yazbi AF, Zhu HL, Colinas O, Zhong XZ, Walsh EJ et al (2014) Cytoskeletal reorganization evoked by rho-associated kinase- and protein kinase C-catalyzed phosphorylation of cofilin and heat shock protein 27, respectively, contributes to myogenic constriction of rat cerebral arteries. J Biol Chem 289(30):20939–20952
- 45. Cipolla MJ, Gokina NI, Osol G (2002) Pressure-induced actin polymerization in vascular smooth muscle as a mechanism underlying myogenic behavior. FASEB J 16(1):72–76

- 46. Mulvany MJ (1999) Vascular remodelling of resistance vessels: can we define this? Cardiovasc Res 41(1):9–13
- Feihl F, Liaudet L, Levy BI, Waeber B (2008) Hypertension and microvascular remodelling. Cardiovasc Res 78(2):274–285
- 48. Yu J, Bergaya S, Murata T, Alp IF, Bauer MP, Lin MI et al (2006) Direct evidence for the role of caveolin-1 and caveolae in mechanotransduction and remodeling of blood vessels. J Clin Invest 116(5):1284–1291
- Tulis DA, Unthank JL, Prewitt RL (1998) Flow-induced arterial remodeling in rat mesenteric vasculature. Am J Phys 274(3 Pt 2):H874–H882
- Aragona M, Panciera T, Manfrin A, Giulitti S, Michielin F, Elvassore N et al (2013) A mechanical checkpoint controls multicellular growth through YAP/TAZ regulation by actinprocessing factors. Cell 154(5):1047–1059
- Wang X, Freire Valls A, Schermann G, Shen Y, Moya IM, Castro L et al (2017) YAP/TAZ orchestrate VEGF signaling during developmental angiogenesis. Dev Cell 42(5):462–478. e7
- 52. Elbediwy A, Vanyai H, Diaz-de-la-Loza MD, Frith D, Snijders AP, Thompson BJ (2018) Enigma proteins regulate YAP mechanotransduction. J Cell Sci 131:jcs221788
- 53. Chang L, Azzolin L, Di Biagio D, Zanconato F, Battilana G, Lucon Xiccato R et al (2018) The SWI/SNF complex is a mechanoregulated inhibitor of YAP and TAZ. Nature 563 (7730):265–269
- 54. Seong J, Tajik A, Sun J, Guan JL, Humphries MJ, Craig SE et al (2013) Distinct biophysical mechanisms of focal adhesion kinase mechanoactivation by different extracellular matrix proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(48):19372–19377
- 55. Small JV, Gimona M (1998) The cytoskeleton of the vertebrate smooth muscle cell. Acta Physiol Scand 164(4):341–348
- North AJ, Galazkiewicz B, Byers TJ, Glenney JR Jr, Small JV (1993) Complementary distributions of vinculin and dystrophin define two distinct sarcolemma domains in smooth muscle. J Cell Biol 120(5):1159–1167
- Troyanovsky B, Levchenko T, Mansson G, Matvijenko O, Holmgren L (2001) Angiomotin: an angiostatin binding protein that regulates endothelial cell migration and tube formation. J Cell Biol 152(6):1247–1254
- 58. Zhao B, Li L, Lu Q, Wang LH, Liu CY, Lei Q et al (2011) Angiomotin is a novel hippo pathway component that inhibits YAP oncoprotein. Genes Dev 25(1):51–63
- 59. Morin-Kensicki EM, Boone BN, Howell M, Stonebraker JR, Teed J, Alb JG et al (2006) Defects in yolk sac vasculogenesis, chorioallantoic fusion, and embryonic axis elongation in mice with targeted disruption of Yap65. Mol Cell Biol 26(1):77–87
- Potente M, Gerhardt H, Carmeliet P (2011) Basic and therapeutic aspects of angiogenesis. Cell 146(6):873–887
- 61. Park JA, Kwon YG (2018) Hippo-YAP/TAZ signaling in angiogenesis. BMB Rep 51 (3):157–162
- 62. Elaimy AL, Mercurio AM (2018) Convergence of VEGF and YAP/TAZ signaling: implications for angiogenesis and cancer biology. Sci Signal 11(552):eaau1165
- Kim J, Kim YH, Kim J, Park DY, Bae H, Lee DH et al (2017) YAP/TAZ regulates sprouting angiogenesis and vascular barrier maturation. J Clin Invest 127(9):3441–3461
- 64. Sakabe M, Fan J, Odaka Y, Liu N, Hassan A, Duan X et al (2017) YAP/TAZ-CDC42 signaling regulates vascular tip cell migration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114 (41):10918–10923
- 65. Chiyoda T, Sugiyama N, Shimizu T, Naoe H, Kobayashi Y, Ishizawa J et al (2012) LATS1/ WARTS phosphorylates MYPT1 to counteract PLK1 and regulate mammalian mitotic progression. J Cell Biol 197(5):625–641
- 66. Azad T, Janse van Rensburg HJ, Lightbody ED, Neveu B, Champagne A, Ghaffari A et al (2018) A LATS biosensor screen identifies VEGFR as a regulator of the Hippo pathway in angiogenesis. Nat Commun 9(1):1061

- 67. Neto F, Klaus-Bergmann A, Ong YT, Alt S, Vion AC, Szymborska A et al (2018) YAP and TAZ regulate adherens junction dynamics and endothelial cell distribution during vascular development. elife 7:e31037
- Nakajima H, Yamamoto K, Agarwala S, Terai K, Fukui H, Fukuhara S et al (2017) Flowdependent endothelial YAP regulation contributes to vessel maintenance. Dev Cell 40 (6):523–536. e6
- 69. Owens GK, Kumar MS, Wamhoff BR (2004) Molecular regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell differentiation in development and disease. Physiol Rev 84(3):767–801
- Miano JM (2003) Serum response factor: toggling between disparate programs of gene expression. J Mol Cell Cardiol 35(6):577–593
- 71. Miano JM (2015) Myocardin in biology and disease. J Biomed Res 29(1):3-19
- 72. Milewicz DM, Kwartler CS, Papke CL, Regalado ES, Cao J, Reid AJ (2010) Genetic variants promoting smooth muscle cell proliferation can result in diffuse and diverse vascular diseases: evidence for a hyperplastic vasculomyopathy. Genet Med 12(4):196–203
- Olson EN, Nordheim A (2010) Linking actin dynamics and gene transcription to drive cellular motile functions. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11(5):353–365
- 74. Yoshida T, Sinha S, Dandre F, Wamhoff BR, Hoofnagle MH, Kremer BE et al (2003) Myocardin is a key regulator of CArG-dependent transcription of multiple smooth muscle marker genes. Circ Res 92(8):856–864
- 75. Xie C, Guo Y, Zhu T, Zhang J, Ma PX, Chen YE (2012) Yap1 protein regulates vascular smooth muscle cell phenotypic switch by interaction with myocardin. J Biol Chem 287 (18):14598–14605
- 76. Wang L, Qiu P, Jiao J, Hirai H, Xiong W, Zhang J et al (2017) Yes-associated protein inhibits transcription of Myocardin and attenuates differentiation of vascular smooth muscle cell from cardiovascular progenitor cell lineage. Stem Cells 35(2):351–361
- 77. Wang Y, Cao W, Cui J, Yu Y, Zhao Y, Shi J et al (2018) Arterial Wall stress induces phenotypic switching of arterial smooth muscle cells in vascular remodeling by activating the YAP/TAZ signaling pathway. Cell Physiol Biochem 51(2):842–853
- 78. Wang Y, Hu G, Liu F, Wang X, Wu M, Schwarz JJ et al (2014) Deletion of yes-associated protein (YAP) specifically in cardiac and vascular smooth muscle cells reveals a crucial role for YAP in mouse cardiovascular development. Circ Res 114(6):957–965
- 79. Wirth A, Benyo Z, Lukasova M, Leutgeb B, Wettschureck N, Gorbey S et al (2008) G12-G13-LARG-mediated signaling in vascular smooth muscle is required for salt-induced hypertension. Nat Med 14(1):64–68
- 80. Feng X, Liu P, Zhou X, Li MT, Li FL, Wang Z et al (2016) Thromboxane A2 activates YAP/TAZ protein to induce vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and migration. J Biol Chem 291(36):18947–18958
- Badesch DB, Champion HC, Sanchez MA, Hoeper MM, Loyd JE, Manes A et al (2009) Diagnosis and assessment of pulmonary arterial hypertension. J Am Coll Cardiol 54(1 Suppl): S55–S66
- Mandegar M, Fung YC, Huang W, Remillard CV, Rubin LJ, Yuan JX (2004) Cellular and molecular mechanisms of pulmonary vascular remodeling: role in the development of pulmonary hypertension. Microvasc Res 68(2):75–103
- Bertero T, Lu Y, Annis S, Hale A, Bhat B, Saggar R et al (2014) Systems-level regulation of microRNA networks by miR-130/301 promotes pulmonary hypertension. J Clin Invest 124 (8):3514–3528
- 84. Bertero T, Cottrill KA, Lu Y, Haeger CM, Dieffenbach P, Annis S et al (2015) Matrix remodeling promotes pulmonary hypertension through feedback Mechanoactivation of the YAP/TAZ-miR-130/301 circuit. Cell Rep 13(5):1016–1032
- Bertero T, Oldham WM, Cottrill KA, Pisano S, Vanderpool RR, Yu Q et al (2016) Vascular stiffness mechanoactivates YAP/TAZ-dependent glutaminolysis to drive pulmonary hypertension. J Clin Invest 126(9):3313–3335

- 86. Kudryashova TV, Goncharov DA, Pena A, Kelly N, Vanderpool R, Baust J et al (2016) HIPPO-integrin-linked kinase cross-talk controls self-sustaining proliferation and survival in pulmonary hypertension. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 194(7):866–877
- Maki JM, Rasanen J, Tikkanen H, Sormunen R, Makikallio K, Kivirikko KI et al (2002) Inactivation of the lysyl oxidase gene lox leads to aortic aneurysms, cardiovascular dysfunction, and perinatal death in mice. Circulation 106(19):2503–2509
- Wang Y, Xu X, Maglic D, Dill MT, Mojumdar K, Ng PK et al (2018) Comprehensive molecular characterization of the hippo signaling pathway in Cancer. Cell Rep 25 (5):1304–1317. e5
- Kim T, Hwang D, Lee D, Kim JH, Kim SY, Lim DS (2017) MRTF potentiates TEAD-YAP transcriptional activity causing metastasis. EMBO J 36(4):520–535
- Bernatchez PN, Acevedo L, Fernandez-Hernando C, Murata T, Chalouni C, Kim J et al (2007) Myoferlin regulates vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 stability and function. J Biol Chem 282(42):30745–30753
- 91. Hinkel R, Trenkwalder T, Petersen B, Husada W, Gesenhues F, Lee S et al (2014) MRTF-A controls vessel growth and maturation by increasing the expression of CCN1 and CCN2. Nat Commun 5:3970
- 92. Dameron KM, Volpert OV, Tainsky MA, Bouck N (1994) Control of angiogenesis in fibroblasts by p53 regulation of thrombospondin-1. Science 265(5178):1582–1584
- 93. Rippe C, Zhu B, Krawczyk KK, Bavel EV, Albinsson S, Sjolund J et al (2017) Hypertension reduces soluble guanylyl cyclase expression in the mouse aorta via the notch signaling pathway. Sci Rep 7(1):1334
- 94. Halper J, Kjaer M (2014) Basic components of connective tissues and extracellular matrix: elastin, fibrillin, fibulins, fibrinogen, fibronectin, laminin, tenascins and thrombospondins. Adv Exp Med Biol 802:31–47
- 95. Murphy PA, Hynes RO (2014) Alternative splicing of endothelial fibronectin is induced by disturbed hemodynamics and protects against hemorrhage of the vessel wall. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34(9):2042–2050
- 96. Taniguchi K, Wu LW, Grivennikov SI, de Jong PR, Lian I, Yu FX et al (2015) A gp130-Src-YAP module links inflammation to epithelial regeneration. Nature 519(7541):57–62
- Fischer P, Hilfiker-Kleiner D (2007) Survival pathways in hypertrophy and heart failure: the gp130-STAT3 axis. Basic Res Cardiol 102(4):279–297
- Schuett H, Oestreich R, Waetzig GH, Annema W, Luchtefeld M, Hillmer A et al (2012) Transsignaling of interleukin-6 crucially contributes to atherosclerosis in mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 32(2):281–290
- 99. Batra R, Charizanis K, Manchanda M, Mohan A, Li M, Finn DJ et al (2014) Loss of MBNL leads to disruption of developmentally regulated alternative polyadenylation in RNA-mediated disease. Mol Cell 56(2):311–322
- 100. Kanadia RN, Johnstone KA, Mankodi A, Lungu C, Thornton CA, Esson D et al (2003) A muscleblind knockout model for myotonic dystrophy. Science 302(5652):1978–1980
- 101. Glienke J, Sturz A, Menrad A, Thierauch KH (2002) CRIM1 is involved in endothelial cell capillary formation in vitro and is expressed in blood vessels in vivo. Mech Dev 119 (2):165–175
- 102. Wilkinson L, Gilbert T, Kinna G, Ruta LA, Pennisi D, Kett M et al (2007) Crim1KST264/ KST264 mice implicate Crim1 in the regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor-a activity during glomerular vascular development. J Am Soc Nephrol 18(6):1697–1708
- 103. Bulley S, Fernandez-Pena C, Hasan R, Leo MD, Muralidharan P, Mackay CE et al (2018) Arterial smooth muscle cell PKD2 (TRPP1) channels regulate systemic blood pressure. elife 7: e42628
- 104. Tan KL, Haelterman NA, Kwartler CS, Regalado ES, Lee PT, Nagarkar-Jaiswal S et al (2018) Ari-1 regulates Myonuclear organization together with Parkin and is associated with aortic aneurysms. Dev Cell 45(2):226–244. e8

- 105. Miralles F, Posern G, Zaromytidou AI, Treisman R (2003) Actin dynamics control SRF activity by regulation of its coactivator MAL. Cell 113(3):329–342
- 106. Posern G, Treisman R (2006) Actin' together: serum response factor, its cofactors and the link to signal transduction. Trends Cell Biol 16(11):588–596
- 107. Foster CT, Gualdrini F, Treisman R (2017) Mutual dependence of the MRTF-SRF and YAP-TEAD pathways in cancer-associated fibroblasts is indirect and mediated by cytoskeletal dynamics. Genes Dev 31(23–24):2361–2375
- 108. Esnault C, Stewart A, Gualdrini F, East P, Horswell S, Matthews N et al (2014) Rho-actin signaling to the MRTF coactivators dominates the immediate transcriptional response to serum in fibroblasts. Genes Dev 28(9):943–958
- 109. Speight P, Kofler M, Szaszi K, Kapus A (2016) Context-dependent switch in chemo/ mechanotransduction via multilevel crosstalk among cytoskeleton-regulated MRTF and TAZ and TGFbeta-regulated Smad3. Nat Commun 7:11642
- 110. Kim T, Yang SJ, Hwang D, Song J, Kim M, Kyum Kim S et al (2015) A basal-like breast cancer-specific role for SRF-IL6 in YAP-induced cancer stemness. Nat Commun 6:10186
- 111. Johnson R, Halder G (2014) The two faces of hippo: targeting the hippo pathway for regenerative medicine and cancer treatment. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(1):63–79


GPCRs Under Flow and Pressure

5

Ursula Storch, Thomas Gudermann, and Michael Mederos y Schnitzler

Contents

5.1	Introduction	98
5.2	Mechanosensitive Proteins Discussed as Mechanosensors in Blood Vessels	102
5.3	Mechanosensitive GPCRs Essentially Contribute to Vascular Mechanosensing	105
5.4	Agonist and Mechanical Stimulation Induce Distinct Active Receptor Conformations	107
5.5	Helix 8 Is the Essential Structural Element Conferring GPCRs	
	with Mechanosensitivity	111

U. Storch

Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Institute for Cardiovascular Prevention (IPEK), Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

e-mail: ursula.storch@lrz.uni-muenchen.de

T. Gudermann

Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany

Comprehensive Pneumology Center Munich (CPC-M), German Center for Lung Research, Munich, Germany e-mail: thomas.gudermann@lrz.uni-muenchen.de

M. Mederos y Schnitzler (🖂) Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Munich, Germany

DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany e-mail: mederos@lrz.uni-muenchen.de

 © Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021
 M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_5

U.S. and M.M.y.S. planned and wrote the review; U.S. performed the literature searches; T.G. wrote and gave critical advice; M.M.y.S. created figures.

5.6	Conclusion	111
Refe	rences	115

Abstract

G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) are commonly known as membrane-bound cellular sensors for chemical stimuli like small molecules and hormones that activate intracellular signal transduction pathways resulting in cellular responses. However, GPCRs are not only sensitive to agonist stimulation but also to mechanical forces. There is growing evidence that mechanosensitive GPCRs are involved in several physiological and pathophysiological states, such as vascular regulation, cardiac hypertrophy, and preeclampsia. In blood vessels, two different mechanical forces occur that contribute to autoregulation of the vessel tone: shear stress induced by blood flow and wall stretch induced by blood pressure. Recent findings suggest that blood flow activates mechanosensitive GPCRs in endothelial cells resulting in flow-induced vasodilation, and blood pressure activates mechanosensitive GPCRs in vascular smooth muscle cells mediating myogenic vasoconstriction. Seven GPCRs are currently discussed as potential mechanosensors in blood vessels. However, a principal molecular mechanism underlying mechanically induced GPCR activation remained largely elusive. Recent findings suggest that at the molecular level, GPCRs undergo stimulus-specific patterns of conformational changes. Moreover, GPCRs that possess a C-terminal helix 8 (H8), a common feature of many GPCRs, are mechanosensitive, while GPCRs that lack H8 are not mechanosensitive. In addition, transfer of H8 to non-mechanosensitive GPCRs confers whereas elimination of the H8 precludes mechanosensitivity. Thus, there is evidence pinpointing H8 as an essential structural motif that endows GPCRs with mechanosensitivity. Deeper insights into the mechanistic basis of mechanosensation of GPCRs may lay the foundation for a better understanding of the roles of mechanosensitive GPCRs in health and disease.

5.1 Introduction

G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) are heptahelical receptors that are essential for many physiological and pathophysiological processes, thus representing important drug targets for approximately 34% of all approved drugs [1]. The most frequently targeted receptors are the histamine H₁ receptors (H₁Rs), the dopamine D₂ receptors, the muscarinic acetylcholine M₁ receptors (M₁Rs), and the adrenergic α_{1A} receptors (α_{1A} Rs) [2]. GPCRs are commonly regarded as cellular sensors for neurotransmitters and hormones. However, they are also sensitive to physical and chemical stimuli like voltage [3–7], ions [8], and mechanical forces [9, 10].

So far, several GPCRs have been characterized as mechanosensors (see Table 5.1) that contribute to various physiological and pathophysiological

Receptor	Coupling	Expression system	Stimulation	Potential function	References
Adenosine A_{2A} receptor $(A_{2A}R)$	Gs	Overexpression in HEK293 cells	Hypotonicity	?	[11]
Apelin receptor	G _{i/o}	Endogenous expression in human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC), human umbilical artery endothelial cells (HUAEC), and zebrafish endothelial cells	Shear stress	Endothelial cell polarization	[12]
Angiotensin II AT ₁ receptor (AT ₁ R)	G _{q/11}	Overexpression in HEK293, COS-7, and rat A7r5 cells; endogenous expression in murine and rat cerebral,	Hypotonicity, direct membrane stretch, pressure overload, increased intravascular pressure	Sensor of blood pressure mediating myogenic vasoconstriction	[13–16]
		murine renal, and murine mesenteric vascular smooth muscle cells and in murine and rat cardiomyocytes		Pathophysiological role as mechanosensor inducing cardiac hypertrophy	[17, 18]
		Overexpression of mutant receptors in HEK293 cells	Direct membrane stretch	ż	[19]
Bradykinin B ₂ receptor (B ₂ R)	$G_{q'11}$	Overexpression in bovine aortic endothelial cells	Shear stress, hypotonicity	Sensors of shear stress in endothelial cells	[20]
B ₂ R/AT ₁ R dimer	G _{q/11}	Overexpression in aortic smooth muscle cells of transgenic mice	Pressure overload	Pathophysiological role as mechanosensor mediating in preeclampsia	[21]
Cysteinyl leukotriene 1 receptor (CysLT ₁ R)	G _{q/11}	Overexpression in HEK293 cells; endogenous expression in murine renal and mesenteric vascular smooth muscle cells	Hypotonicity; increased intravascular pressure	Sensor of blood pressure mediating myogenic vasoconstriction	[16]
Dopamine D ₂ receptor (D ₂ R)	G _{i/o}	Overexpression in CHO-K1 cells	Hypotonicity	ż	[11]
Dopamine D ₅ receptor (D ₅ R)	G,	Endogenous expression in murine vascular endothelial cells	Shear stress	Sensor of shear stress in endothelial cells	[22]

Table 5.1 Mechanosensitive GPCRs. Overview of mechanosensitive GPCRs that are described so far

(continued)

Receptor	Coupling	Expression system	Stimulation	Potential function	References
Endothelin ET _A receptor (ET _A R)	$G_{q/11}/G_s$	Overexpression in HEK293 cells	Hypotonicity	? ?	[14]
Formyl peptide receptor 1 (FPR ₁)	G _{i/o}	Endogenous expression in human leukaemia cell line HL60	Shear stress	Sensor of shear stress in neutrophils that reduces retraction of pseudopods	[23]
GPR68	G _{q/11} /Gs	Overexpression in HEK293 cells; endogenous expression in murine endothelial cells of small resistance arteries and in human breast cancer cell line MDA-MB-231	Shear stress	Sensor of shear stress in the endothelium mediating flow- induced vasodilation	[24]
Histamine H ₁ receptor (H ₁ R)	$G_{q'11}$	Overexpression in HEK293 and HeLa cells; endogenous expression in HUVEC and murine mesenteric artery endothelial cells	Hypotonicity, direct membrane stretch, shear stress, intravascular flow	Sensor of shear stress in the endothelium mediating flow- induced vasodilation	[11, 14, 25]
Muscarinic M ₅ receptor (M ₅ R)	$G_{q/11}$	Overexpression in HEK293 cells	Hypotonicity, direct membrane stretch	?	[14]
Parathyroid hormone 1 receptor (PTH ₁ R)	$G_s/G_{q/11}$	Overexpression in HEK293 and in murine preosteoblastic cells	Shear stress	Bone growth	[26]
Sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor (S ₁ PR)	G _{i/o}	Endogenous expression in endothelial cells of the murine retinal vasculature; endogenous expression and overexpression in HUVEC	Shear stress	Vascular sprouting during development	[27]
Vasopressin V _{1A} receptor (V _{1A} R)	$G_{q'11}$	Overexpression in HEK293 cells	Hypotonicity	?	[14]

Table 5.1 (continued)

mechanisms such as regulation of vessel tone or cardiac hypertrophy. Among them are the following GPCRs: the apelin receptor [12, 28], the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor (S₁PR) [27], the parathyroid hormone 1 receptor (PTH₁R) [26], the dopamine D₅ receptor [29], the angiotensin II AT₁ receptor (AT₁R) [13–16, 18, 19, 30], the GPR68 [24], the cysteinyl leukotriene 1 receptor (CysLT₁R) [16], the bradykinin B₂ receptor (B₂R) [20], the formyl peptide receptor 1 [23], the H₁R [11, 14, 25], and a mechanosensitive B₂R/AT₁R dimer [21]. For some mechanosensitive GPCRs like the endothelin ET_A receptor, the muscarinic M₅ receptor, the vasopressin V_{1A} receptor [14], the dopamine D₂ receptor (D₂R), and the adenosine A_{2A} receptor (A_{2A}R) [11], a physiological or pathophysiological role has not been identified yet. Furthermore, another class of receptors, the adhesion GPCRs (aGPCRs), are also discussed as potential mechanosensors that are involved in proprioception of the fruit fly *Drosophila melanogaster* [31–33], in mechanically induced skeletal muscle hypertrophy [34], and in mechanically induced myelination [35].

Although there is growing evidence that GPCRs are mechanosensitive, the exact mechanism of mechanically induced GPCR activation remains largely obscure until now. Up to now, it is not even clear how mechanical forces cause activation of mechanosensitive transmembrane proteins. Currently, three models for mechanosensation of transmembrane proteins originally developed to explain the activation mechanism of mechanosensitive ion channel are discussed [36, 37]: First, the membrane model, which is based on the assumption that mechanical stimulation causes changes in the lateral pressure profile of the phospholipid bilayer [38, 39] resulting in conformational changes of integral membrane proteins without the contribution of the cytoskeleton or the extracellular matrix. Hereby, mechanically induced changes of the membrane tension might affect the flexible structures of the integral membrane proteins, thereby resulting in stabilization of active protein conformations [39, 40]. The membrane model is probably valid for intrinsically mechanosensitive bacterial ion channels that are mechanosensitive even after reconstitution in artificial bilayers [41]. Further studies will have to show whether this model is also applicable to intrinsically mechanosensitive GPCRs.

Second, the tethered model applies to the mechanosensitive degenerin/epithelial sodium channel (DEG/ENaC) multiprotein ion channel complex identified in the worm *Caenorhabditis elegans* [42–45]. The ion channel complex is tethered to the extracellular matrix as well as to the cytoskeleton [46] such that mechanically induced membrane stretch decompresses the protein complex resulting in opening of the channel pore. This model is suitable to characterize intrinsically mechanosensitive proteins, too. Eventually, such aGPCRs might also represent candidates for the tethered model of mechanosensation since their long N-terminus is tethered to the extracellular matrix and the C-terminus is tethered to the cytoskeleton [33]. Notably, aGPCRs possess an extraordinarily long extracellular domain and an additional autoproteolysis inducing domain, which allows for cleavage of an N-terminal receptor fragment.

The third model highlights indirect mechanosensitivity based on the concept that the integral membrane protein itself is not intrinsically mechanosensitive. Instead, the membrane protein is activated via a signalling pathway that is induced by mechanical stimulation (mechano-biochemical conversion). Because of the additional interconnected signalling pathway, the kinetics of this indirect activation is expected to be slower than the kinetics of the direct activation [9, 10]. The indirect model might apply e.g. for TRPC6 channels in the vasculature [9, 14, 47] and P_2X_4 channels in podocytes [48]. These channels rather represent mechanotransducers than mechanosensors.

The structural basis for mechanosensation by GPCRs is still largely elusive. Interestingly, applying a cysteine accessibility assay on AT_1R , the first evidence was obtained that mechanical forces might elicit active receptor conformations that are distinct from agonist-induced receptor conformations [19]. By applying the method of dynamic fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET), we were recently able to monitor conformational changes of mechanosensitive H_1Rs in real time confirming distinct mechanically induced receptor conformations.

Altogether, mechanosensitive GPCRs play essential roles in physiological settings like vascular regulation [13–16, 49], and they critically contribute to pathophysiological processes [18, 21]. Thus, elucidation of the structure–function relationship of mechanosensitive GPCRs might represent a first significant step towards a deeper understanding aiming at improved pharmacotherapy.

5.2 Mechanosensitive Proteins Discussed as Mechanosensors in Blood Vessels

Blood vessels can perceive mechanical forces and convert them into biological responses. Mainly two different mechanical stimuli occur in blood vessels: intravascular blood pressure and blood flow [50]. Increased intravascular blood pressure results in stretching of the vessel wall, which has an impact both on endothelial and on vascular smooth muscle cells. In vascular smooth muscle cells, the cell membrane, the cytoskeleton, and the contractile apparatus that are structurally and functionally associated are all distorted by vessel stretch [51]. Membrane stretch leads to activation of mechanosensitive vascular smooth muscle cells followed by massive calcium influx resulting in smooth muscle cell contraction and subsequent vasoconstriction [52]. This autoregulatory mechanism of small resistance arteries and arterioles is also known as myogenic vasoconstriction or Bayliss effect named after its discoverer Sir William Maddock Bayliss [53]. This mechanism is essential for keeping the capillary perfusion of organs and tissues constant. Notably, myogenic vasoconstriction is independent of the endothelium and agonist stimulation. Besides blood pressure, blood flow can also exert mechanical forces on blood vessels. Blood flow causes fluid shear stress that solely activates endothelial cells which finally results in flow-induced vasodilation [54-57]. This second autoregulatory mechanism is essential for an adequate increase of vessel perfusion, e.g. during physical exercise, and it is frequently found disturbed in cases of endothelial damage like in the context of diabetes mellitus and arteriosclerosis (endothelial dysfunction) [58]. Until now, at the protein level, the mechanosensors in vascular smooth muscle and endothelial cells have not been fully identified.

In vascular smooth muscle cells, various proteins were suggested as potential mechanosensors. Among them are intracellular membrane-associated proteins like dense bands [59] composed of vinculin and α -actinin [60] that can stabilize smooth muscle cells and the intracellular structural protein desmin that influences the rigidity of smooth muscle cells, thereby stabilizing the vascular wall [61]. Furthermore, the actin cytoskeleton itself can affect myogenic vasoconstriction [62-64] by regulating the plasticity of small resistance arteries in response to different mechanical stimuli [65]. Integrins, which are heterodimeric transmembrane receptors important for cellextracellular matrix adhesion and mediating cellular signals like the organization of the cytoskeleton, were also discussed as direct mechanosensors [66] that contribute to myogenic tone [67-70]. However, until now, it is not clear whether integrins represent mechanosensors rather than mechanotransducers. In addition, tyrosine kinases of the Src family were suggested as mechanosensors [71] or as mechanotransducers [72, 73]. Furthermore, membrane-associated enzymes like phospholipase A2 [74, 75] and phospholipase C [76-80] contribute to mechanosensation. However, while phospholipase C should rather be classified as a mechanotransducer [14], the role of phospholipase A2 is not well defined vet [81].

Moreover, various ion channels have been suggested as mechanosensors or mechanotransducers in the vascular system. Among them are chloride channels [82–86] as well as cation channels of the epithelial sodium channel (ENaC) family [87–92], TREK-1, a member of the two pore-domain background potassium channels [93–95], and inwardly rectifying potassium (Kir) channels [96]. In addition, Piezo1 and Piezo2 channels that were characterized as intrinsically mechanosensitive cation channels [97, 98], which are activated by membrane stretch, by cell deformation through poking, and by fluid shear stress [99, 100] might serve as direct mechanosensors in the vasculature. Piezo1 is involved in vascular development [101, 102] and in hypertension-dependent arterial remodelling [103]. However, there is no experimental evidence yet to support the concept that Piezo1 is intrinsically involved in myogenic vasoconstriction [103]. Three members of the TRP channel family, namely the smooth muscle transient receptor potential classical channel TRPC6 [104], the smooth muscle transient receptor potential melastatin channel TRPM4 [105, 106], and the endothelial transient receptor potential vanilloid channel TRPV4 [107–111], are also involved in mechanosensing and/or mechanotransduction in blood vessels. It is still a matter of debate whether TRPC6 channels should be regarded as direct [81, 104, 112–114] or indirect mechanosensors [14, 115]. Mederos y Schnitzler et al. [14] applied a classical approach by performing single-channel measurements on membrane patches using suction as a mechanical stimulus. Physiological membrane stretch did not result in TRPC6 channel activation, suggesting that TRPC6 is not directly mechanosensitive. These findings were recently confirmed by a study demonstrating that after reconstitution in artificial bilayers TRPC6 channels are not mechanosensitive [47]. These findings strongly point to an indirect mechanosensitivity of TRPC6. Moreover, TRPC6 channels could restore mechanoresponse of a touch-insensitive Caenorhabditis elegans mutant, but this effect depended on the second messenger diacylglycerol (DAG) additionally pointing to indirect mechanosensitivity [47]. In

vascular smooth muscle cells, TRPC6 channels represent mechanotransducers that are activated downstream of $G_{q/11}$ protein-coupled receptors [14]. In these cells, stretch-induced GPCR activation causes activation of phospholipase C resulting in cleavage of phosphoinositide-4,5-bisphosphate into the two second messengers inositol trisphosphate and DAG. DAG in turn activates TRPC6 channels which leads to membrane depolarization, activation of voltage-gated calcium channels, and massive calcium influx which causes smooth muscle cell contraction and results in myogenic vasoconstriction. Hereby, TRPC6 channels play an important role as mechanotransducers, while the $G_{q/11}$ protein-coupled AT₁R and CysLT₁R were identified as potential mechanosensors [13, 14, 16, 49].

Flow-induced vasodilation is another essential autoregulatory mechanism of blood vessels [54–57] that enables increased vessel perfusion. Fluid shear stress elicited by blood flow results in activation of the endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) which causes nitric oxide (NO) release and leads to flow-induced vasodilation. Notably, eNOS activation can be calcium-dependent [116, 117] or calciumindependent [118, 119]. It is commonly accepted that an increase in the intracellular free calcium concentration in endothelial cells leads to a Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent activation of the eNOS [120] resulting in NO release and subsequent vasodilation [121–123]. However, shear stress can also directly activate shear stress-sensitive protein kinases, which results in phosphorylation of eNOS at specific amino acids leading to activation or inactivation of eNOS according to the respective phosphorvlation site [124, 125]. Moreover, shear stress can even influence the eNOS expression levels by activation of different transcription factors [126]. Although it is commonly accepted that endothelial cells are sensitive to shear stress, the mechanisms underlying endothelial mechanosensation have remained largely elusive.

Several proteins have been discussed as potential mechanosensors or mechanotransducers in endothelial cells [127]. Among them are junctional proteins like platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1), vascular endothelial cadherin (VE-cadherin), and VEGF receptors. It is well documented that shear stress causes phosphorylation of PECAM-1 [128], suggesting that endothelial PECAM-1 might rather serve as a mechanotransducer. Moreover, a mechanosensory complex comprising PECAM-1, VE-cadherin, and VEGF2 receptor that contributes to shear stress-induced endothelial signalling was described [129]. In addition, basal sensors such as integrins were discussed as potential endothelial mechanosensors [130, 131]. However, integrins may rather act as integrators of the shear stress-induced signalling pathway than as direct mechanosensors.

Other mechanosensitive endothelial proteins appear to be localized in primary cilia [22, 132–135], which may sense blood flow thereby amplifying the shear stress signal, and the glycocalyx [136–138], which dampens the force of shear stress reaching the plasma membrane [139]. Furthermore, receptor tyrosine kinases might be involved in endothelial mechanosensation [140] as well as caveolae [131, 141, 142] that might reduce the effect of fluid shear stress acting on transmembrane receptors [143].

Ion channels like the potassium inwardly rectifying channel Kir2.1 [96], which is sensitive to shear stress when expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes [144], and the TRPV4 cation channel that is sensitive to hypoosmotically induced membrane stretch [110] as well as to fluid shear stress [107, 108, 145–147] were also suggested as endothelial mechanosensors. However, since mechanically induced TRPV4 activation requires phospholipase A2 activity, TRPV4 channels might rather serve as mechanotransducers than as direct mechanosensors. The mechanosensitive Piezo1 and Piezo2 channels are also involved in mechanosensation of endothelial cells. The role of Piezo2 for endothelial mechanosensation has remained largely elusive until now. However, there is first evidence that Piezo1 in combination with Piezo2 might mediate aortic baroreceptor pressure sensing [148]. Nevertheless, this hypothesis was recently questioned [149]. Still, Piezo2 might be involved in the sensation of endothelium-dependent pain [150]. Especially for Piezo1 channels, there is a substantial body of data suggesting that this channel is involved in endothelial flow sensing [101, 102, 151–154]. Piezo1 channels are known to essentially contribute to blood vessel maturation during development [101, 102], angiogenesis [101, 155], and blood flow recovery after hind limb ischemia [155]. In addition, Piezo1 channels were recently identified as endothelial sensors of shear stress that cause ATP and adrenomedullin release which results in GPCR and subsequent eNOS activation

leading to NO production thus resulting in flow-induced vasodilation [154, 156]. In this case, Piezo1 might serve as a mechanosensor and the GPCR as a mechanotransducer. Moreover, Piezo1 channels were still mechanosensitive after reconstitution in artificial bilayers [98] strongly pointing to inherent mechanosensitivity. However, the role of Piezo1 is still a matter of debate. It was recently reported that Piezo1 is activated downstream of a mechanosensitive multiprotein complex consisting of GPCRs, the $G\alpha_{\alpha/11}$ protein, and PECAM-1 [157]. Hereby, fluid shear stress might cause activation of the GPCRs/ $G\alpha_{\alpha/1}$ / PECAM-1 complex resulting in G protein activation and dissociation of the $G\beta\gamma$ subunit to Piezo1 channels which in the end causes channel opening [157]. This signalling pathway downstream of GPCR activation would be analogous to the signalling pathway leading to G protein-mediated potassium inwardly rectifying (Kir) channel activation, which requires $G_{i/0}$ protein activation and subsequent Gby interaction with the channel resulting in channel opening.

Altogether, several proteins contribute to mechanosensation or -transduction of endothelial and smooth muscle cells, and there is growing evidence that endothelial Piezo channels represent key components that are involved in flow-induced vasodilation.

5.3 Mechanosensitive GPCRs Essentially Contribute to Vascular Mechanosensing

Until now, several GPCRs were characterized as mechanosensors mediating vascular responses towards mechanical forces. The first GPCR identified as a direct mechanosensor is the AT_1R [18]. The intrinsic mechanosensitivity of AT_1R is

well established and was identified in the heterologous overexpression system [14, 17–19], in the heart, where AT_1R is involved in the development of loadinduced cardiac hypertrophy [17, 18], and in the vasculature, where AT_1R contributes to myogenic vasoconstriction [13-15]. Interestingly, one isoform of the AT_1R , the AT_{1B} receptor, which is highly expressed in small resistance arteries of rodents, is a key component for mechanosensing by vascular smooth muscle cells and is essentially involved in myogenic vasoconstriction [13, 15]. In mesenteric resistance arteries of adult mice, pharmacological blockade of the mechanosensitive $CysLT_1R$ resulted in a reduction of the myogenic tone of about 39%, while blockade of the AT₁R reduced myogenic tone by about 27%. Blockade of both receptors together even had an additive effect and resulted in a reduction of the myogenic tone of about 64%, which was similar to the blockade of the complete $G_{a/11}$ protein signalling pathway applying the selective $G_{\alpha/11}$ protein inhibitor YM-254890 [16, 49]. These findings suggest that G_{q/11} protein-coupled receptors contribute to myogenic vasoconstriction by about 64%. Consequently, other mechanosensitive signalling pathways still contribute by about 36% to myogenic tone. Notably, mechanically induced AT₁R and CysLT₁R activations were agonist-independent [13, 14, 16, 18]. However, during mechanical stimulation AT₁Rs showed sensitization towards agonist stimulation [14], indicating that under physiological conditions in the presence of the endogenous agonists, mechanosensitive GPCRs might show increased activity. This kind of sensitization towards agonist stimulation may be a new mechanism of fine-tuning of vascular reactivity.

In addition, GPCRs represent mechanosensors in the endothelium. In particular, endothelial S₁PRs [27] were suggested as mechanosensors that suppress shear stressinduced vascular hypersprouting. Notably, shear stress-induced receptor activation was agonist-independent pointing to a direct mechanosensitivity of S_1 PR. Moreover, the B_2R [20] was identified as an endothelial sensor of shear stress applying the method of intramolecular dynamic FRET. B₂R-FRET constructs transiently expressed in endothelial cells responded to mechanical stimulation with conformational changes. Another candidate for a direct endothelial mechanosensor is GPR68 [24] which was identified as a shear stress sensor mediating flow-induced vasodilation in small resistance arteries. Recently, we identified the highly mechanosensitive H_1R [14] as an endothelial mechanosensor. H_1R that is highly expressed in endothelial cells is sensitive to fluid shear stress, which leads to G protein activation, an increase of the intracellular free Ca2+ concentration, NO production, Gq/11 protein activation, and subsequent vasodilation [11]. Pharmacological tools like an application of inverse agonists as well as genetic tools like global knockout of the H_1R and smooth muscle-specific, inducible knockdown of the Ga/11 protein largely abolished flow-induced vasodilation [11]. However, H₁Rs endogenously expressed in endothelial cells were not only sensitive to shear stress but also to hypoosmotically induced membrane stretch.

As stated above, conflicting data suggest that GPCRs might serve as mechanotransducers activated downstream of Piezo1 [154, 156]. However, opposing findings propose that Piezo1 is activated downstream of a mechanically induced GPCR/ $G_{g/11}$ protein signalling pathway [157]. Furthermore, in endothelial cells, a

 $G\alpha_{q/11}$ protein/PECAM-1 complex was identified that dissociates after application of shear stress [157, 158]. In this complex, the G protein itself might serve as a direct mechanosensor since $G\alpha_{q/11}$ proteins were still sensitive to fluid shear stress after reconstitution in phospholipid vesicles in the absence of GPCRs [159]. Notably, the role of GPCRs for mechanosensation critically depends on their expression levels, and in some tissues e.g. in podocytes, GPCRs are not critically involved in mechanosensing or mechanotransduction [48].

Altogether, autoregulation of blood vessels is of such importance that several different signalling pathways may have evolved that work together in sensing blood flow and blood pressure and converting mechanical forces into cellular signals, thereby enabling adequate vessel perfusion [127]. Endothelial and smooth muscle cells mediate opposing responses to mechanical forces promoting vasodilation in response to blood flow and vasoconstriction in response to blood pressure. During the last few decades, a sizable portfolio of different proteins was identified that contribute to mechanosensing or mechanotransduction in smooth muscle and endothelial cells [127]. However, it should be taken into account that in different vessel beds different mechanosensitive signalling pathways have developed and that the expression levels of mechanosensitive proteins differ among cells, tissues, and organs, thereby fine-tuning mechanosensing. To summarize, there is growing evidence that mechanosensitive GPCRs represent promising candidates for direct mechanosensors in blood vessels that are activated by mechanical forces independently of their endogenous agonists, thereby contributing to autoregulation of the vessel tone.

5.4 Agonist and Mechanical Stimulation Induce Distinct Active Receptor Conformations

It is well known that GPCRs possess seven transmembrane domains and that many but not all GPCRs exhibit an additional C-terminal eighth α -helical structure (helix 8; H8) that is situated parallel to the cell membrane. Recent advances in the structural analysis of GPCRs showed that GPCRs adopt distinct active and inactive receptor conformations. In particular, agonist stimulation mainly causes a movement of the transmembrane domain (TM) 6, which results in G protein activation and subsequent cellular signalling [160]. To characterize the conformational changes of GPCRs in response to mechanical stress, a substituted cysteinyl accessibility mapping of the AT₁R was performed suggesting that mechanical stimulation mainly causes a movement of TM7 [19]. However, structural analysis and substituted cysteinyl accessibility mapping only allow for static information, and data regarding the kinetics of conformational changes are missing.

To monitor the dynamics of conformational changes of GPCRs, the technique of intramolecular FRET is well suitable [161–166]. Employing that method, we recently analysed whether agonist and mechanical stimulations foster distinct receptor conformations using the highly mechanosensitive H_1R [14]. For this, three H_1R -FRET constructs were deployed with a C-terminally attached cyan

fluorescence protein (cerulean) serving as a FRET donor. Moreover, small tetracysteine binding motifs for selective labelling with the fluorescein arsenical hairpin binder FlAsH which served as a FRET acceptor were inserted at different positions into the receptor: at the beginning of the third intracellular loop, at the end of the third intracellular loop, and at a proximal position of the C-terminus after TM7 and directly in front of the H8 [11] (see Fig. 5.1). Agonist stimulations with histamine of the H₁R-FRET constructs with the binding sites for FlAsH at the beginning and end of the third intracellular loop and mechanical stimulations of all three FRET constructs resulted in FRET signal decreases, suggesting that receptor activation results in conformational change corresponding to a movement of the fluorophores away from each other. The agonist-induced FRET signal decreases were substantially smaller than the mechanically induced FRET signals, strongly supporting the notion that agonist and mechanical stimulations foster distinct receptor conformations. Interestingly, the H₁R-FRET construct with the binding site for FlAsH at the beginning of the C-terminus just upstream of H8 showed the most pronounced FRET signal decreases in response to mechanical stimulation, but no agonist-induced FRET signal changes confirming the occurrence of stimulusdependent active receptor conformations (see Fig. 5.1a). Similar results were observed by analysing the G_s protein-coupled adenosine A_{2A} receptor $(A_{2A}R)$. Using an A_{2A}R-FRET construct with a FIAsH binding site at the end of the third intracellular loop [162], higher mechanically than agonist-induced FRET signal decreases were monitored [11] in line with the findings analysing the H_1R -FRET construct with the binding site for FlAsH at the corresponding position in the intracellular loop. These findings suggest that A_{2A}Rs are also mechanosensitive.

The highest mechanically induced FRET signal decreases were detected employing the FRET construct that possesses two fluorophores encompassing the H8. Thus, it can be speculated that mechanical stimulation might cause elongation of H8 (see Fig. 5.1b). However, a movement of TM7 cannot fully be excluded. An elongation of H8 would be compatible with the notion that α -helices can act as constant force springs that can unfold as the length of the helix increases and refold progressively as the length decreases [167]. Nevertheless, one should keep in mind that FRET signal changes can be elicited by fluorophore rotations as well. Therefore, further studies are needed to investigate mechanically induced elongations of H8 in more detail.

The kinetics of agonist-induced FRET signal changes of the H₁R was slightly slower than that of the muscarinic M3 receptor [164]. Notably, hypoosmotically induced FRET signal changes were slower ($\tau_{1/2} = 381\pm32$ ms) compared to agonistinduced FRET signal changes ($\tau_{1/2} = 251\pm19$ ms in isotonic bath solution with reduced NaCl concentration and $\tau_{1/2} = 148\pm7$ ms in physiological bath solution). However, hypoosmotically induced cell swelling cannot be regarded as a physiological stimulus since rapid decreases of tonicity are not common in the vascular system. Performing patch-clamp experiments in the whole-cell configuration, hypoosmotically induced cell swelling elicited similar effects as direct membrane stretch either induced by application of positive pressure through the patch pipette or by vertical movement of the patch pipette [14, 48]. Thus, hypoosmotically induced



Fig. 5.1 Agonist and mechanical stimulation elicit distinct active receptor conformations. Schematic representation of H_1 R-FRET constructs in their agonist-bound (**a**) or mechanically activated conformations (**b**). Transmembrane domains (TM) are numbered. The C-terminal helix 8 (H8) is displayed in red and labelled as 8. Black horizontal lines indicate the plasma membrane. The cyan ball indicates the C-terminally fused cyan fluorescent protein Cerulean. Yellow dots indicate the three binding sites for the yellow fluorescent dye FlAsH: at the beginning and the end of the third

membrane stretch was used as a fast screening method. Nevertheless, the use of hypotonicity has its limitations and the sugar alcohol mannitol that is often used to supplement the hypotonic solution to isotonic values might even have additional antioxidative side effects. Therefore, fluid shear stress was used as a more physiological stimulus. The applied shear stress in the range of 3-60 dyn cm⁻² resulted in signal decreases similar to the effects observed after applying FRET hypoosmotically induced membrane stretch [11] (see Fig. 5.1b). There was even a correlation between the strength of the mechanical stimulus that was either induced by increased hypotonicity or by fluid shear stress and of the FRET signal, which is an important criterion for the characterization of directly mechanosensitive proteins [10, 43]. Under physiological conditions, veins and venules are usually exposed to fluid shear stress in the range of 1-29 dyn cm⁻² [168, 169]. While conduit arteries receive shear stress of about 10 dyn cm⁻², arterioles are usually exposed to higher shear stress up to 70 dyn cm⁻² [169]. Thus, shear stress of 1–70 dyn cm⁻² can be regarded as a physiological stimulus.

Until now, the exact mechanism of mechanically induced GPCR activation is not fully understood, and it is still elusive how different mechanical stimuli can influence integral membrane proteins. Interestingly, there is first evidence that membrane stretch and shear stress can both affect the lipid order of the plasma membrane [170, 171]. Yamamoto and Ando showed that shear stress increases membrane fluidity [170]. Moreover, it was reported that membrane stretch changes the lateral pressure profile of the plasma membrane [38]. Thus, it is likely that alterations of the phospholipid bilayer by mechanical stress might allow integral membrane proteins like GPCRs to adopt an active conformation resulting in G protein activation and subsequent cellular signalling. These considerations are suggestive of the membrane model to be valid for explaining the mechanosensitivity of GPCRs.

Interestingly, in the overexpression system the mechanically induced FRET signal changes were significantly but not fully suppressed by application of selective inverse agonists, while intracellular calcium increases were nearly fully abolished [11]. These findings suggest that FRET signals monitored in the presence of inverse agonists reflect inactive receptor conformations. Moreover, mechanically induced H_1R activation was agonist-independent [11] since H_1R mutants with a disrupted histamine binding site by select amino acid exchanges were still mechanosensitive which is in line with what was previously reported for the AT_1R [13, 14] and the CysLT₁R [16].

Fig. 5.1 (continued) intracellular loop and the beginning of the C-terminus just before H8. (a) The agonist is depicted in green. Agonist binding causes a movement of the TM 6 which was monitored as FRET signal decreases analysing the FRET constructs with the binding sites for FlAsH located in the third intracellular loop. No FRET signal changes were detected upon agonist stimulation using the FRET construct with the binding site for FlAsH at the beginning of the C-terminus. (b) Mechanical stimulations by membrane stretch or shear stress are displayed as blue arrows. Mechanical stimulation causes FRET signal decreases analysing all three FRET constructs. Mechanical stimulation mainly causes elongation of H8

Altogether, there is compelling evidence suggesting that GPCRs are intrinsically mechanosensitive and that mechanical and agonist stimulations evoke distinct active receptor conformations. Mechanical stimulation of GPCRs leads to conformational changes that might result in an elongation of H8, while agonist stimulation mainly results in movement of TM6 (summarized in Fig. 5.1). However, both stimuli cause G protein activation and result in subsequent signalling.

5.5 Helix 8 Is the Essential Structural Element Conferring GPCRs with Mechanosensitivity

Until now, the role of H8 for receptor function is not fully understood. There is first evidence that H8 might be involved in protein/lipid interaction, receptor internalization, receptor dimerization, or coupling to G proteins (summarized in [172]). However, as mentioned above, mechanical GPCR stimulation might involve conformational changes of H8. Nevertheless, the role of H8 for mechanosensing remained largely elusive. Interestingly, structural analysis of mechanosensitive GPCRs like the H₁R [173], the AT₁R [174–176], the M₅R, the A_{2A}R [177], the D_2R [178], or the CysLT₁R [179] revealed that these receptors possess a H8 as a unifying structural element. Receptors like the human neurotensin 1 receptor (NTS1R) [180, 181] and the human gonadotropin-releasing hormone receptor (GnRHR), which lack a H8, were insensitive to mechanical stimulation. In the case of the GnRHR, the C-terminus is extremely short and only comprises three amino acids. Structural analysis of the human CXCR4 [182] showed that this receptor does not possess a complete H8 but exhibits only one α-helical loop. There are two different porcine GnRHR isoforms: a short isoform, which lacks H8, and a long isoform that was predicted to possess a H8. While the short isoform was not mechanosensitive similar to the human GnRHR, the long isoform turned out to be mechanosensitive [11]. These findings suggest that GPCRs containing a H8 are mechanosensitive, while GPCRs lacking a H8 are insensitive to mechanical forces. Moreover, the transfer of H8 conferred mechanosensitivity, while truncation of H8 rendered the receptor non-mechanosensitive [11]. Besides, disruption of the α -helical structure of H8 by select amino acid exchanges from phenylalanine or tyrosine to proline likewise impaired mechanosensitivity of GPCRs which was shown for the H_1R , the AT_1R , and the $A_{2A}R$ [11].

To summarize, H8 emerged as the essential structural motif that endows GPCRs with mechanosensitivity. The presence of an intact H8 is a pivotal prerequisite for mechanosensation of $G_{q/11}$, $G_{i/o}$, and G_s protein-coupled receptors.

5.6 Conclusion

There is growing evidence that GPCRs represent mechanosensors in the vascular system essentially contributing to the autoregulation of vessel tone. An overview of the potential mechanosensitive GPCRs that are involved in the regulation of vessel

tone is given in Table 5.2. Recent findings suggest that the endothelial H_1R [11] and the GPR68 [24] are activated agonist independently by fluid shear stress that is induced by the blood flow, thereby contributing to flow-induced vasodilation. It can be speculated that mechanical stimulations cause changes of the lipid order in the phospholipid bilayer resulting in stabilization of a distinct active receptor conformation that comprises elongation of the C-terminal H8, which in the end allows for G protein activation, an increase of the intracellular free calcium concentration, NO production, and subsequent vasodilation. In addition, smooth muscle AT_1R and CysLT₁R [13–16] emerged as sensors of blood pressure. Increased intravascular blood pressure increases the wall tension of the blood vessel resulting in membrane stretch, which might change the lateral pressure profile of the phospholipid bilayer, thereby allowing for stabilization of an active receptor conformation characterized by H8 elongation, G protein activation, increase of the intracellular free calcium concentration, and subsequent myogenic vasoconstriction. Altogether, agonistindependent GPCR activation by different mechanical stimuli significantly contributes to the autoregulation of vessel tone. This concept is depicted in Fig. 5.2.

As already mentioned, the application of inverse agonists precluded the mechanically induced GPCR activation. Among the mechanosensitive GPCRs, AT_1Rs are the best-examined receptors. There is compelling evidence that AT_1Rs are involved in several physiological and pathophysiological states such as myogenic vasoconstriction [13–16], load-induced cardiac hypertrophy [18], and preeclampsia [21]. Notably, AT_1R that also requires an intact H8 for mechanosensation already represents a target for commonly used drugs against hypertension, diabetic nephropathy, and congestive heart failure. Our findings suggest that AT_1R blockers do not only impair agonist- but also mechanically induced signalling. However, in our hands, higher drug concentrations were needed to block the mechanically induced compared to the agonist-induced responses [11, 13, 14, 16].

 H_1R antagonists or inverse agonists that are frequently used as antihistaminic drugs abolished mechanically induced receptor activation and hence flow-induced vasodilation [11]. Thus, it can be speculated that antihistaminic drugs might cause blood pressure dysregulation. However, while first-generation antihistaminic drugs caused dizziness and orthostatic hypotension due to their anti- α -adrenergic adverse side effects, an impact of the more selective second-generation antihistaminic drugs on blood pressure is not documented yet. A reason for this might be the fact that antihistaminic drugs cannot initiate active vasoconstrictions. Another reason might be the variety of other mechanosensitive signalling pathways that act together to keep vessel tone and blood pressure constant so that dysregulation of the vessel tone by antihistaminic drugs might be masked. Moreover, signalling pathways might vary between the vessel beds depending on variable protein expression levels. However, antihistaminic drugs that are taken prior to sportive activities significantly reduced post-exercise hypotension [183] and blood flow [184], suggesting that in this particular case, flow-induced vasodilation is indeed impaired.

Altogether, a better understanding of the molecular mechanism of mechanosensing by GPCRs and the characterization of H8 as the essential structural motif affording GPCRs with mechanosensitivity sheds new light on the field of

Potential function for regulation of						
vessel tone	Stimulus	Receptor	Coupling	Cell type	Vascular bed	References
Myogenic	Blood	AT_1R	G _{q/11}	Murine and rat cerebral, murine renal,	Third- and fourth-order branches of	[13–16]
vasoconstriction	pressure/			and murine mesenteric artery vascular	murine resistance arteries of the	
	membrane			smooth muscle cell	brain, kidney, mesentery	
	stretch	CysLT ₁ R	$G_{q/11}$	Murine renal and mesenteric artery	Third- and fourth-order branches of	[16]
			1	vascular smooth muscle cells	murine resistance arteries of the	
					mesentery	
Flow-induced	Blood flow/	GPR68	$G_{q/11}/G_s$	Murine mesenteric artery endothelial	First-, second-, and third-order	[24]
vasodilation	shear stress		1	cells	branches of murine mesenteric	
					arteries	
		H_1R	G _{q/11}	Murine mesenteric artery endothelial	First- and second-order branches of	[11]
				cells	murine mesenteric arteries	

 Table 5.2
 Mechanosensitive GPCRs that contribute to regulation of vessel tone



Fig. 5.2 Mechanosensitive GPCRs are involved in mechanosensing by endothelial and smooth muscle cells. The schematic represents two different mechanical forces (shear stress induced by the blood flow and wall stretch induced by blood pressure) impacting on an arterial wall section. The endothelium is displayed in pink and the vascular smooth muscle in red. Endothelial GPCRs that are sensitive to shear stress such as H_1R , B_2R , S_1PR , D_5R , GPR68, and apelin receptor are depicted as yellow dots. Vascular smooth muscle GPCRs that are sensitive to increased intravascular blood pressure such as AT_1R and $CysLT_1R$ are displayed as violet dots. Intravascular pressure causes wall stretch leading to membrane stretch of smooth muscle cells. While activation of the endothelial GPCRs by shear stress results in flow-induced vasodilation, the activation of the smooth muscle GPCRs by increased blood pressure leads to myogenic vasoconstriction (Bayliss effect)

GPCR research and offers novel insights into the structure–function relationship of GPCRs, which might help further improve medical treatment of mechanically induced diseases such as hypertensive nephropathy, hypertensive cardiomyopathy, hypertensive retinopathy, hypertensive encephalopathy, pulmonary hypertension, or preeclampsia.

Acknowledgments We thank Jasmin Becker, Laura Danner, and Serap Erdogmus for their outstanding work, and Carsten Hoffmann, Stefan Offermanns, and Angela Wirth for the excellent cooperation.

Disclosure of Interests: All authors declare they have no conflict of interest.

Funding: This work was supported by the German Research Foundation (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft) (project no. 406028471 and TRR-152).

References

- Hauser AS, Attwood MM, Rask-Andersen M, Schioth HB, Gloriam DE (2017) Trends in GPCR drug discovery: new agents, targets and indications. Nat Rev Drug Discov 16 (12):829–842. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd.2017.178
- Isberg V, Mordalski S, Munk C, Rataj K, Harpsoe K, Hauser AS, Vroling B, Bojarski AJ, Vriend G, Gloriam DE (2017) GPCRdb: an information system for G protein-coupled receptors. Nucleic Acids Res 45(5):2936. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkw1218
- Ben-Chaim Y, Chanda B, Dascal N, Bezanilla F, Parnas I, Parnas H (2006) Movement of 'gating charge' is coupled to ligand binding in a G-protein-coupled receptor. Nature 444 (7115):106–109. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature05259
- Birk A, Rinne A, Bunemann M (2015) Membrane potential controls the efficacy of catecholamine-induced beta1-adrenoceptor activity. J Biol Chem 290(45):27311–27320. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M115.665000
- Rinne A, Birk A, Bunemann M (2013) Voltage regulates adrenergic receptor function. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 110(4):1536–1541. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1212656110
- Rinne A, Mobarec JC, Mahaut-Smith M, Kolb P, Bunemann M (2015) The mode of agonist binding to a G protein-coupled receptor switches the effect that voltage changes have on signaling. Science signaling 8(401):ra110. https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.aac7419
- Vickery ON, Machtens JP, Tamburrino G, Seeliger D, Zachariae U (2016) Structural mechanisms of voltage sensing in G protein-coupled receptors. Structure 24(6):997–1007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2016.04.007
- Strasser A, Wittmann HJ, Schneider EH, Seifert R (2015) Modulation of GPCRs by monovalent cations and anions. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 388(3):363–380. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00210-014-1073-2
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U, Gudermann T (2011) AT1 receptors as mechanosensors. Curr Opin Pharmacol 11(2):112–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coph.2010.11.003
- Storch U, Mederos y Schnitzler M, Gudermann T (2012) G protein-mediated stretch reception. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 302(6):H1241–H1249. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart. 00818.2011
- Erdogmus S, Storch U, Danner L, Becker J, Winter M, Ziegler N, Wirth A, Offermanns S, Hoffmann C, Gudermann T, Mederos y Schnitzler M (2019) Helix 8 is the essential structural motif of mechanosensitive GPCRs. Nat Commun 10(1):5784. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-13722-0
- Kwon HB, Wang S, Helker CS, Rasouli SJ, Maischein HM, Offermanns S, Herzog W, Stainier DY (2016) In vivo modulation of endothelial polarization by Apelin receptor signalling. Nat Commun 7:11805. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms11805
- Blodow S, Schneider H, Storch U, Wizemann R, Forst AL, Gudermann T, Mederos y Schnitzler M (2014) Novel role of mechanosensitive AT1B receptors in myogenic vasoconstriction. Pflugers Arch 466(7):1343–1353. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-013-1372-3
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U, Meibers S, Nurwakagari P, Breit A, Essin K, Gollasch M, Gudermann T (2008) Gq-coupled receptors as mechanosensors mediating myogenic vasoconstriction. EMBO J 27(23):3092–3103. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2008.233
- Pires PW, Ko EA, Pritchard HAT, Rudokas M, Yamasaki E, Earley S (2017) The angiotensin II receptor type 1b is the primary sensor of intraluminal pressure in cerebral artery smooth muscle cells. J Physiol 595(14):4735–4753. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP274310
- 16. Storch U, Blodow S, Gudermann T, Mederos y Schnitzler M (2015) Cysteinyl leukotriene 1 receptors as novel mechanosensors mediating myogenic tone together with angiotensin II type 1 receptors-brief report. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 35(1):121–126. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.304844
- Rakesh K, Yoo B, Kim IM, Salazar N, Kim KS, Rockman HA (2010) beta-Arrestin-biased agonism of the angiotensin receptor induced by mechanical stress. Sci Signal 3(125):ra46. https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.2000769

- Zou Y, Akazawa H, Qin Y, Sano M, Takano H, Minamino T, Makita N, Iwanaga K, Zhu W, Kudoh S, Toko H, Tamura K, Kihara M, Nagai T, Fukamizu A, Umemura S, Iiri T, Fujita T, Komuro I (2004) Mechanical stress activates angiotensin II type 1 receptor without the involvement of angiotensin II. Nat Cell Biol 6(6):499–506. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1137
- Yasuda N, Miura S, Akazawa H, Tanaka T, Qin Y, Kiya Y, Imaizumi S, Fujino M, Ito K, Zou Y, Fukuhara S, Kunimoto S, Fukuzaki K, Sato T, Ge J, Mochizuki N, Nakaya H, Saku K, Komuro I (2008b) Conformational switch of angiotensin II type 1 receptor underlying mechanical stress-induced activation. EMBO Rep 9(2):179–186. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj. embor.7401157
- Chachisvilis M, Zhang YL, Frangos JA (2006) G protein-coupled receptors sense fluid shear stress in endothelial cells. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 103(42):15463–15468. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.0607224103
- Quitterer U, Fu X, Pohl A, Bayoumy KM, Langer A, AbdAlla S (2019) Beta-arrestin1 prevents preeclampsia by downregulation of mechanosensitive AT1-B2 receptor heteromers. Cell 176(1-2):318–333. e319. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.10.050
- Nauli SM, Jin X, Hierck BP (2011) The mechanosensory role of primary cilia in vascular hypertension. Int J Vasc Med 2011:376281. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/376281
- Makino A, Prossnitz ER, Bunemann M, Wang JM, Yao W, Schmid-Schonbein GW (2006) G protein-coupled receptors serve as mechanosensors for fluid shear stress in neutrophils. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 290(6):C1633–C1639. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00576.2005
- 24. Xu J, Mathur J, Vessieres E, Hammack S, Nonomura K, Favre J, Grimaud L, Petrus M, Francisco A, Li J, Lee V, Xiang FL, Mainquist JK, Cahalan SM, Orth AP, Walker JR, Ma S, Lukacs V, Bordone L, Bandell M, Laffitte B, Xu Y, Chien S, Henrion D, Patapoutian A (2018) GPR68 senses flow and is essential for vascular physiology. Cell 173(3):762–775. e716. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.03.076
- Adjobo-Hermans MJ, Goedhart J, van Weeren L, Nijmeijer S, Manders EM, Offermanns S, Gadella TW Jr (2011) Real-time visualization of heterotrimeric G protein Gq activation in living cells. BMC Biol 9:32. https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7007-9-32
- Zhang YL, Frangos JA, Chachisvilis M (2009b) Mechanical stimulus alters conformation of type 1 parathyroid hormone receptor in bone cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 296(6):C1391– C1399. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00549.2008
- Jung B, Obinata H, Galvani S, Mendelson K, Ding BS, Skoura A, Kinzel B, Brinkmann V, Rafii S, Evans T, Hla T (2012) Flow-regulated endothelial S1P receptor-1 signaling sustains vascular development. Dev Cell 23(3):600–610. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2012.07.015
- Zhao H, Yao P, Li L, Chen L (2016) Apelin receptor signaling: a novel mechanism of endothelial cell polarization. Acta biochimica et biophysica Sinica 48(12):1138–1139. https://doi.org/10.1093/abbs/gmw108
- Abdul-Majeed S, Nauli SM (2011) Dopamine receptor type 5 in the primary cilia has dual chemo- and mechano-sensory roles. Hypertension 58(2):325–331. https://doi.org/10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.172080
- Yasuda N, Akazawa H, Qin Y, Zou Y, Komuro I (2008a) A novel mechanism of mechanical stress-induced angiotensin II type 1-receptor activation without the involvement of angiotensin II. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 377(4–6):393–399. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00210-007-0215-1
- Scholz N, Gehring J, Guan C, Ljaschenko D, Fischer R, Lakshmanan V, Kittel RJ, Langenhan T (2015) The adhesion GPCR latrophilin/CIRL shapes mechanosensation. Cell Rep 11 (6):866–874. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.04.008
- 32. Scholz N, Guan C, Nieberler M, Grotemeyer A, Maiellaro I, Gao S, Beck S, Pawlak M, Sauer M, Asan E, Rothemund S, Winkler J, Promel S, Nagel G, Langenhan T, Kittel RJ (2017) Mechano-dependent signaling by Latrophilin/CIRL quenches cAMP in proprioceptive neurons. eLife 6:e28360. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.28360

- Scholz N, Monk KR, Kittel RJ, Langenhan T (2016) Adhesion GPCRs as a putative class of metabotropic mechanosensors. Handb Exp Pharmacol 234:221–247. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-319-41523-9_10
- 34. White JP, Wrann CD, Rao RR, Nair SK, Jedrychowski MP, You JS, Martinez-Redondo V, Gygi SP, Ruas JL, Hornberger TA, Wu Z, Glass DJ, Piao X, Spiegelman BM (2014) G protein-coupled receptor 56 regulates mechanical overload-induced muscle hypertrophy. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 111(44):15756–15761. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1417898111
- 35. Petersen SC, Luo R, Liebscher I, Giera S, Jeong SJ, Mogha A, Ghidinelli M, Feltri ML, Schoneberg T, Piao X, Monk KR (2015) The adhesion GPCR GPR126 has distinct, domaindependent functions in Schwann cell development mediated by interaction with laminin-211. Neuron 85(4):755–769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.057
- Christensen AP, Corey DP (2007) TRP channels in mechanosensation: direct or indirect activation? Nat Rev Neurosci 8(7):510–521. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2149
- Inoue R, Jian Z, Kawarabayashi Y (2009b) Mechanosensitive TRP channels in cardiovascular pathophysiology. Pharmacol Ther 123(3):371–385. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera. 2009.05.009
- Cantor RS (1997) Lateral Pressures in Cell Membranes: A Mechanism for Modulation of Protein Function. J Phys Chem B 101(10):1723–1725. https://doi.org/10.1021/jp963911x
- 39. Cantor RS (1999) The influence of membrane lateral pressures on simple geometric models of protein conformational equilibria. Chem Phys Lipids 101(1):45–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0009-3084(99)00054-7
- Bezrukov SM (2000) Functional consequences of lipid packing stress. Curr Opin Colloid Interf Sc 5(3-4):237–243
- Martinac B (2004) Mechanosensitive ion channels: molecules of mechanotransduction. J Cell Sci 117(Pt 12):2449–2460. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.01232
- Bianchi L (2007) Mechanotransduction: touch and feel at the molecular level as modeled in Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Neurobiol 36(3):254–271. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-007-8009-5
- Chalfie M (2009) Neurosensory mechanotransduction. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10(1):44–52. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2595
- 44. Chalfie M, Au M (1989) Genetic control of differentiation of the Caenorhabditis elegans touch receptor neurons. Science 243(4894 Pt 1):1027–1033. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. 2646709
- 45. Chalfie M, Sulston J (1981) Developmental genetics of the mechanosensory neurons of Caenorhabditis elegans. Dev Biol 82(2):358–370
- 46. Fronius M, Clauss WG (2008) Mechano-sensitivity of ENaC: may the (shear) force be with you. Pflugers Arch 455(5):775–785. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-007-0332-1
- Nikolaev YA, Cox CD, Ridone P, Rohde PR, Cordero-Morales JF, Vasquez V, Laver DR, Martinac B (2019) Mammalian TRP ion channels are insensitive to membrane stretch. J Cell Sci 132(23):jcs238360. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.238360
- 48. Forst AL, Olteanu VS, Mollet G, Wlodkowski T, Schaefer F, Dietrich A, Reiser J, Gudermann T, Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U (2016) Podocyte purinergic P2X4 channels are mechanotransducers that mediate cytoskeletal disorganization. J Am Soc Nephrol 27 (3):848–862. https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2014111144
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U, Gudermann T (2016) Mechanosensitive Gq/11 proteincoupled receptors mediate myogenic vasoconstriction. Microcirculation 23(8):621–625. https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12293
- Hill-Eubanks DC, Gonzales AL, Sonkusare SK, Nelson MT (2014) Vascular TRP channels: performing under pressure and going with the flow. Physiology (Bethesda, Md) 29 (5):343–360. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00009.2014
- 51. Small JV, Gimona M (1998) The cytoskeleton of the vertebrate smooth muscle cell. Acta Physiol Scand 164(4):341–348. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-201X.1998.00441.x

- Davis MJ, Hill MA (1999) Signaling mechanisms underlying the vascular myogenic response. Physiol Rev 79(2):387–423. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1999.79.2.387
- Bayliss WM (1902) On the local reactions of the arterial wall to changes of internal pressure. J Physiol 28(3):220–231. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1902.sp000911
- Falcone JC, Kuo L, Meininger GA (1993) Endothelial cell calcium increases during flowinduced dilation in isolated arterioles. Am J Physiol 264(2 Pt 2):H653–H659. https://doi.org/ 10.1152/ajpheart.1993.264.2.H653
- Hull SS Jr, Kaiser L, Jaffe MD, Sparks HV Jr (1986) Endothelium-dependent flow-induced dilation of canine femoral and saphenous arteries. Blood vessels 23(4-5):183–198. https://doi. org/10.1159/000158641
- Kuo L, Davis MJ, Chilian WM (1990) Endothelium-dependent, flow-induced dilation of isolated coronary arterioles. Am J Physiol 259(4 Pt 2):H1063–H1070. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.1990.259.4.H1063
- 57. Pohl U, Herlan K, Huang A, Bassenge E (1991) EDRF-mediated shear-induced dilation opposes myogenic vasoconstriction in small rabbit arteries. Am J Physiol 261(6 Pt 2): H2016–H2023. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1991.261.6.H2016
- Davies PF, Spaan JA, Krams R (2005) Shear stress biology of the endothelium. Ann Biomed Eng 33(12):1714–1718. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-005-8774-0
- 59. Gabella G (1983) Asymmetric distribution of dense bands in muscle cells of mammalian arterioles. J Ultrastruct Res 84(1):24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0022-5320(83)90083-7
- 60. Small JV (1985) Geometry of actin-membrane attachments in the smooth muscle cell: the localisations of vinculin and alpha-actinin. EMBO J 4(1):45–49
- 61. Lacolley P, Challande P, Boumaza S, Cohuet G, Laurent S, Boutouyrie P, Grimaud JA, Paulin D, Lamaziere JM, Li Z (2001) Mechanical properties and structure of carotid arteries in mice lacking desmin. Cardiovasc Res 51(1):178–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0008-6363 (01)00278-4
- Cipolla MJ, Gokina NI, Osol G (2002) Pressure-induced actin polymerization in vascular smooth muscle as a mechanism underlying myogenic behavior. FASEB J 16(1):72–76. https:// doi.org/10.1096/cj.01-0104hyp
- Cipolla MJ, Osol G (1998) Vascular smooth muscle actin cytoskeleton in cerebral artery forced dilatation. Stroke; a Journal of Cerebral Circulation 29(6):1223–1228. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/01.str.29.6.1223
- 64. Flavahan NA, Bailey SR, Flavahan WA, Mitra S, Flavahan S (2005) Imaging remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton in vascular smooth muscle cells after mechanosensitive arteriolar constriction. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 288(2):H660–H669. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.00608.2004
- 65. Na S, Trache A, Trzeciakowski J, Sun Z, Meininger GA, Humphrey JD (2008) Timedependent changes in smooth muscle cell stiffness and focal adhesion area in response to cyclic equibiaxial stretch. Ann Biomed Eng 36(3):369–380. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-008-9438-7
- 66. Ingber DE (2006) Cellular mechanotransduction: putting all the pieces together again. FASEB J 20(7):811–827. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.05-5424rev
- 67. D'Angelo G, Mogford JE, Davis GE, Davis MJ, Meininger GA (1997) Integrin-mediated reduction in vascular smooth muscle [Ca2+]i induced by RGD-containing peptide. Am J Physiol 272(4 Pt 2):H2065–H2070. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1997.272.4.H2065
- Hein TW, Platts SH, Waitkus-Edwards KR, Kuo L, Mousa SA, Meininger GA (2001) Integrin-binding peptides containing RGD produce coronary arteriolar dilation via cyclooxygenase activation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 281(6):H2378–H2384. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.2001.281.6.H2378
- Martinez-Lemus LA, Crow T, Davis MJ, Meininger GA (2005) alphavbeta3- and alpha5beta1integrin blockade inhibits myogenic constriction of skeletal muscle resistance arterioles. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 289(1):H322–H329. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00923.2003

- Mogford JE, Davis GE, Platts SH, Meininger GA (1996) Vascular smooth muscle alpha v beta 3 integrin mediates arteriolar vasodilation in response to RGD peptides. Circ Res 79 (4):821–826. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.res.79.4.821
- Sawada Y, Tamada M, Dubin-Thaler BJ, Cherniavskaya O, Sakai R, Tanaka S, Sheetz MP (2006) Force sensing by mechanical extension of the Src family kinase substrate p130Cas. Cell 127(5):1015–1026. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.09.044
- 72. Wang Y, Botvinick EL, Zhao Y, Berns MW, Usami S, Tsien RY, Chien S (2005) Visualizing the mechanical activation of Src. Nature 434(7036):1040–1045. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature03469
- Wijetunge S, Hughes AD (2007) Src family tyrosine kinases mediate contraction of rat isolated tail arteries in response to a hyposmotic stimulus. J Hypertens 25(9):1871–1878. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328255e8f0
- 74. Lehtonen JY, Kinnunen PK (1995) Phospholipase A2 as a mechanosensor. Biophys J 68 (5):1888–1894. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(95)80366-8
- Vandenburgh HH, Shansky J, Karlisch P, Solerssi RL (1993) Mechanical stimulation of skeletal muscle generates lipid-related second messengers by phospholipase activation. J Cell Physiol 155(1):63–71. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.1041550109
- 76. Jarajapu YP, Knot HJ (2002) Role of phospholipase C in development of myogenic tone in rat posterior cerebral arteries. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 283(6):H2234–H2238. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpheart.00624.2002
- 77. Kato H, Osajima A, Uezono Y, Okazaki M, Tsuda Y, Tanaka H, Oishi Y, Izumi F, Nakashima Y (1999) Involvement of PDGF in pressure-induced mesangial cell proliferation through PKC and tyrosine kinase pathways. Am J Physiol 277(1):F105–F112. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajprenal.1999.277.1.F105
- Matsumoto H, Baron CB, Coburn RF (1995) Smooth muscle stretch-activated phospholipase C activity. Am J Physiol 268(2 Pt 1):C458–C465. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.1995.268.2. C458
- Narayanan J, Imig M, Roman RJ, Harder DR (1994) Pressurization of isolated renal arteries increases inositol trisphosphate and diacylglycerol. Am J Physiol 266(5 Pt 2):H1840–H1845. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1994.266.5.H1840
- Osol G, Laher I, Kelley M (1993) Myogenic tone is coupled to phospholipase C and G protein activation in small cerebral arteries. Am J Physiol 265(1 Pt 2):H415–H420. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.1993.265.1.H415
- 81. Inoue R, Jensen LJ, Jian Z, Shi J, Hai L, Lurie AI, Henriksen FH, Salomonsson M, Morita H, Kawarabayashi Y, Mori M, Mori Y, Ito Y (2009a) Synergistic activation of vascular TRPC6 channel by receptor and mechanical stimulation via phospholipase C/diacylglycerol and phospholipase A2/omega-hydroxylase/20-HETE pathways. Circ Res 104(12):1399–1409. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.193227
- Bulley S, Neeb ZP, Burris SK, Bannister JP, Thomas-Gatewood CM, Jangsangthong W, Jaggar JH (2012) TMEM16A/ANO1 channels contribute to the myogenic response in cerebral arteries. Circ Res 111(8):1027–1036. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.277145
- Doughty JM, Langton PD (2001) Measurement of chloride flux associated with the myogenic response in rat cerebral arteries. J Physiol 534(Pt 3):753–761. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7793.2001.t01-1-00753.x
- 84. Greenwood IA, Large WA (1998) Properties of a Cl- current activated by cell swelling in rabbit portal vein vascular smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol 275(5):H1524–H1532. https:// doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1998.275.5.H1524
- Nelson MT, Conway MA, Knot HJ, Brayden JE (1997) Chloride channel blockers inhibit myogenic tone in rat cerebral arteries. J Physiol 502(Pt 2):259–264. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1469-7793.1997.259bk.x
- 86. Yamazaki J, Duan D, Janiak R, Kuenzli K, Horowitz B, Hume JR (1998) Functional and molecular expression of volume-regulated chloride channels in canine vascular smooth muscle cells. J Physiol 507(Pt 3):729–736. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7793.1998.729bs.x

- Awayda MS, Ismailov II, Berdiev BK, Benos DJ (1995) A cloned renal epithelial Na+ channel protein displays stretch activation in planar lipid bilayers. Am J Physiol 268(6 Pt 1):C1450– C1459. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.1995.268.6.C1450
- Carattino MD, Sheng S, Kleyman TR (2004) Epithelial Na+ channels are activated by laminar shear stress. J Biol Chem 279(6):4120–4126. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M311783200
- Drummond HA, Gebremedhin D, Harder DR (2004) Degenerin/epithelial Na+ channel proteins: components of a vascular mechanosensor. Hypertension 44(5):643–648. https:// doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000144465.56360.ad
- Drummond HA, Grifoni SC, Jernigan NL (2008) A new trick for an old dogma: ENaC proteins as mechanotransducers in vascular smooth muscle. Physiology (Bethesda) 23:23–31. https:// doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00034.2007
- VanLandingham LG, Gannon KP, Drummond HA (2009) Pressure-induced constriction is inhibited in a mouse model of reduced betaENaC. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 297(3):R723–R728. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00212.2009
- 92. Wang S, Meng F, Mohan S, Champaneri B, Gu Y (2009) Functional ENaC channels expressed in endothelial cells: a new candidate for mediating shear force. Microcirculation 16 (3):276–287. https://doi.org/10.1080/10739680802653150
- 93. Garry A, Fromy B, Blondeau N, Henrion D, Brau F, Gounon P, Guy N, Heurteaux C, Lazdunski M, Saumet JL (2007) Altered acetylcholine, bradykinin and cutaneous pressure-induced vasodilation in mice lacking the TREK1 potassium channel: the endothelial link. EMBO Rep 8(4):354–359. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.7400916
- Maingret F, Patel AJ, Lesage F, Lazdunski M, Honore E (1999) Mechano- or acid stimulation, two interactive modes of activation of the TREK-1 potassium channel. J Biol Chem 274 (38):26691–26696. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.38.26691
- 95. Patel AJ, Honore E, Maingret F, Lesage F, Fink M, Duprat F, Lazdunski M (1998) A mammalian two pore domain mechano-gated S-like K+ channel. EMBO J 17 (15):4283–4290. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/17.15.4283
- 96. Ahn SJ, Fancher IS, Bian JT, Zhang CX, Schwab S, Gaffin R, Phillips SA, Levitan I (2017) Inwardly rectifying K(+) channels are major contributors to flow-induced vasodilatation in resistance arteries. J Physiol 595(7):2339–2364. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP273255
- 97. Coste B, Xiao B, Santos JS, Syeda R, Grandl J, Spencer KS, Kim SE, Schmidt M, Mathur J, Dubin AE, Montal M, Patapoutian A (2012) Piezo proteins are pore-forming subunits of mechanically activated channels. Nature 483(7388):176–181. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature10812
- Syeda R, Florendo MN, Cox CD, Kefauver JM, Santos JS, Martinac B, Patapoutian A (2016) Piezo1 channels are inherently mechanosensitive. Cell Rep 17(7):1739–1746. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.10.033
- 99. Murthy SE, Dubin AE, Patapoutian A (2017) Piezos thrive under pressure: mechanically activated ion channels in health and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 18(12):771–783. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm.2017.92
- 100. Wu J, Lewis AH, Grandl J (2017) Touch, tension, and transduction the function and regulation of piezo ion channels. Trends Biochem Sci 42(1):57–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.tibs.2016.09.004
- 101. Li J, Hou B, Tumova S, Muraki K, Bruns A, Ludlow MJ, Sedo A, Hyman AJ, McKeown L, Young RS, Yuldasheva NY, Majeed Y, Wilson LA, Rode B, Bailey MA, Kim HR, Fu Z, Carter DA, Bilton J, Imrie H, Ajuh P, Dear TN, Cubbon RM, Kearney MT, Prasad RK, Evans PC, Ainscough JF, Beech DJ (2014) Piezo1 integration of vascular architecture with physiological force. Nature 515(7526):279–282. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13701
- 102. Ranade SS, Qiu Z, Woo SH, Hur SS, Murthy SE, Cahalan SM, Xu J, Mathur J, Bandell M, Coste B, Li YS, Chien S, Patapoutian A (2014) Piezo1, a mechanically activated ion channel, is required for vascular development in mice. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 111(28):10347–10352. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1409233111

- 103. Retailleau K, Duprat F, Arhatte M, Ranade SS, Peyronnet R, Martins JR, Jodar M, Moro C, Offermanns S, Feng Y, Demolombe S, Patel A, Honore E (2015) Piezo1 in smooth muscle cells is involved in hypertension-dependent arterial remodeling. Cell Rep 13(6):1161–1171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.09.072
- 104. Welsh DG, Morielli AD, Nelson MT, Brayden JE (2002) Transient receptor potential channels regulate myogenic tone of resistance arteries. Circ Res 90(3):248–250. https://doi.org/10. 1161/hh0302.105662
- 105. Earley S, Straub SV, Brayden JE (2007) Protein kinase C regulates vascular myogenic tone through activation of TRPM4. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 292(6):H2613–H2622. https:// doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01286.2006
- 106. Earley S, Waldron BJ, Brayden JE (2004) Critical role for transient receptor potential channel TRPM4 in myogenic constriction of cerebral arteries. Circ Res 95(9):922–929. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/01.RES.0000147311.54833.03
- 107. Earley S, Pauyo T, Drapp R, Tavares MJ, Liedtke W, Brayden JE (2009) TRPV4-dependent dilation of peripheral resistance arteries influences arterial pressure. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 297(3):H1096–H1102. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00241.2009
- 108. Hartmannsgruber V, Heyken WT, Kacik M, Kaistha A, Grgic I, Harteneck C, Liedtke W, Hoyer J, Kohler R (2007) Arterial response to shear stress critically depends on endothelial TRPV4 expression. PloS one 2(9):e827. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0000827
- Suzuki M, Mizuno A, Kodaira K, Imai M (2003) Impaired pressure sensation in mice lacking TRPV4. J Biol Chem 278(25):22664–22668. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M302561200
- 110. Vriens J, Watanabe H, Janssens A, Droogmans G, Voets T, Nilius B (2004) Cell swelling, heat, and chemical agonists use distinct pathways for the activation of the cation channel TRPV4. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 101(1):396–401. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0303329101
- 111. Zhang DX, Mendoza SA, Bubolz AH, Mizuno A, Ge ZD, Li R, Warltier DC, Suzuki M, Gutterman DD (2009a) Transient receptor potential vanilloid type 4-deficient mice exhibit impaired endothelium-dependent relaxation induced by acetylcholine in vitro and in vivo. Hypertension 53(3):532–538. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.108.127100
- 112. Anderson M, Kim EY, Hagmann H, Benzing T, Dryer SE (2013) Opposing effects of podocin on the gating of podocyte TRPC6 channels evoked by membrane stretch or diacylglycerol. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 305(3):C276–C289. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00095.2013
- 113. Huber TB, Schermer B, Benzing T (2007) Podocin organizes ion channel-lipid supercomplexes: implications for mechanosensation at the slit diaphragm. Nephron Exp Nephrol 106(2):e27–e31. https://doi.org/10.1159/000101789
- 114. Spassova MA, Hewavitharana T, Xu W, Soboloff J, Gill DL (2006) A common mechanism underlies stretch activation and receptor activation of TRPC6 channels. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 103(44):16586–16591. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0606894103
- 115. Gottlieb P, Folgering J, Maroto R, Raso A, Wood TG, Kurosky A, Bowman C, Bichet D, Patel A, Sachs F, Martinac B, Hamill OP, Honore E (2008) Revisiting TRPC1 and TRPC6 mechanosensitivity. Pflugers Arch 455(6):1097–1103. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-007-0359-3
- 116. Schwarz G, Callewaert G, Droogmans G, Nilius B (1992) Shear stress-induced calcium transients in endothelial cells from human umbilical cord veins. J Physiol 458:527–538. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1992.sp019432
- 117. Shen J, Luscinskas FW, Connolly A, Dewey CF Jr, Gimbrone MA Jr (1992) Fluid shear stress modulates cytosolic free calcium in vascular endothelial cells. Am J Physiol 262(2 Pt 1): C384–C390. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.1992.262.2.C384
- 118. Fisslthaler B, Dimmeler S, Hermann C, Busse R, Fleming I (2000) Phosphorylation and activation of the endothelial nitric oxide synthase by fluid shear stress. Acta Physiol Scand 168(1):81–88. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-201x.2000.00627.x
- 119. Fleming I, Bauersachs J, Busse R (1997) Calcium-dependent and calcium-independent activation of the endothelial NO synthase. J Vasc Res 34(3):165–174. https://doi.org/10.1159/000159220

- 120. Kuchan MJ, Frangos JA (1994) Role of calcium and calmodulin in flow-induced nitric oxide production in endothelial cells. Am J Physiol 266(3 Pt 1):C628–C636. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpcell.1994.266.3.C628
- 121. Feletou M, Kohler R, Vanhoutte PM (2010) Endothelium-derived vasoactive factors and hypertension: possible roles in pathogenesis and as treatment targets. Curr Hypertens Rep 12(4):267–275. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-010-0118-2
- 122. Kuchan MJ, Jo H, Frangos JA (1994) Role of G proteins in shear stress-mediated nitric oxide production by endothelial cells. Am J Physiol 267(3 Pt 1):C753–C758. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpcell.1994.267.3.C753
- 123. Michel T, Vanhoutte PM (2010) Cellular signaling and NO production. Pflugers Arch 459 (6):807–816. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-009-0765-9
- 124. Erkens R, Suvorava T, Kramer CM, Diederich LD, Kelm M, Cortese-Krott MM (2017) Modulation of local and systemic heterocellular communication by mechanical forces: a role of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. Antioxid Redox Signal 26(16):917–935. https://doi.org/ 10.1089/ars.2016.6904
- 125. Fleming I (2010) Molecular mechanisms underlying the activation of eNOS. Pflugers Arch 459(6):793–806. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-009-0767-7
- 126. Liu HB, Zhang J, Xin SY, Liu C, Wang CY, Zhao D, Zhang ZR (2013) Mechanosensitive properties in the endothelium and their roles in the regulation of endothelial function. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 61(6):461–470. https://doi.org/10.1097/FJC.0b013e31828c0933
- 127. Givens C, Tzima E (2016) Endothelial mechanosignaling: does one sensor fit all? Antioxid Redox Signal 25(7):373–388. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2015.6493
- 128. Fleming I, Fisslthaler B, Dixit M, Busse R (2005) Role of PECAM-1 in the shear-stressinduced activation of Akt and the endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) in endothelial cells. J Cell Sci 118(Pt 18):4103–4111. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.02541
- 129. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, Cao G, DeLisser H, Schwartz MA (2005) A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437(7057):426–431. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature03952
- 130. Tzima E, del Pozo MA, Shattil SJ, Chien S, Schwartz MA (2001) Activation of integrins in endothelial cells by fluid shear stress mediates Rho-dependent cytoskeletal alignment. EMBO J 20(17):4639–4647. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/20.17.4639
- 131. Yang B, Rizzo V (2013) Shear stress activates eNOS at the endothelial apical surface through betal containing integrins and caveolae. Cell Mol Bioeng 6(3):346–354. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s12195-013-0276-9
- Egorova AD, van der Heiden K, Poelmann RE, Hierck BP (2012) Primary cilia as biomechanical sensors in regulating endothelial function. Differentiation 83(2):S56–S61. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.diff.2011.11.007
- 133. Goetz JG, Steed E, Ferreira RR, Roth S, Ramspacher C, Boselli F, Charvin G, Liebling M, Wyart C, Schwab Y, Vermot J (2014) Endothelial cilia mediate low flow sensing during zebrafish vascular development. Cell Rep 6(5):799–808. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep. 2014.01.032
- 134. Hierck BP, Van der Heiden K, Alkemade FE, Van de Pas S, Van Thienen JV, Groenendijk BC, Bax WH, Van der Laarse A, Deruiter MC, Horrevoets AJ, Poelmann RE (2008) Primary cilia sensitize endothelial cells for fluid shear stress. Dev Dyn 237(3):725–735. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/dvdy.21472
- 135. Nauli SM, Kawanabe Y, Kaminski JJ, Pearce WJ, Ingber DE, Zhou J (2008) Endothelial cilia are fluid shear sensors that regulate calcium signaling and nitric oxide production through polycystin-1. Circulation 117(9):1161–1171. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 107.710111
- 136. Fu BM, Tarbell JM (2013) Mechano-sensing and transduction by endothelial surface glycocalyx: composition, structure, and function. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Syst Biol Med 5 (3):381–390. https://doi.org/10.1002/wsbm.1211

- 137. Saez P, Gallo D, Morbiducci U (2019) Mechanotransmission of haemodynamic forces by the endothelial glycocalyx in a full-scale arterial model. R Soc Open Sci 6(6):190607. https://doi. org/10.1098/rsos.190607
- 138. Tarbell JM, Ebong EE (2008) The endothelial glycocalyx: a mechano-sensor and -transducer. Sci Signal 1(40):pt8. https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.140pt8
- Weinbaum S, Tarbell JM, Damiano ER (2007) The structure and function of the endothelial glycocalyx layer. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 9:121–167. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.bioeng. 9.060906.151959
- 140. Lee HJ, Koh GY (2003) Shear stress activates Tie2 receptor tyrosine kinase in human endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 304(2):399–404. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0006-291x(03)00592-8
- 141. Chai Q, Wang XL, Zeldin DC, Lee HC (2013) Role of caveolae in shear stress-mediated endothelium-dependent dilation in coronary arteries. Cardiovasc Res 100(1):151–159. https:// doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvt157
- 142. Lu T, Wang XL, Chai Q, Sun X, Sieck GC, Katusic ZS, Lee HC (2017) Role of the endothelial caveolae microdomain in shear stress-mediated coronary vasorelaxation. J Biol Chem 292 (46):19013–19023. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M117.786152
- 143. Shin H, Haga JH, Kosawada T, Kimura K, Li YS, Chien S, Schmid-Schonbein GW (2019) Fine control of endothelial VEGFR-2 activation: caveolae as fluid shear stress shelters for membrane receptors. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 18(1):5–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10237-018-1063-2
- 144. Hoger JH, Ilyin VI, Forsyth S, Hoger A (2002) Shear stress regulates the endothelial Kir2.1 ion channel. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 99(11):7780–7785. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 102184999
- 145. Cabral PD, Garvin JL (2014) TRPV4 activation mediates flow-induced nitric oxide production in the rat thick ascending limb. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 307(6):F666–F672. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajprenal.00619.2013
- 146. Darby WG, Potocnik S, Ramachandran R, Hollenberg MD, Woodman OL, McIntyre P (2018) Shear stress sensitizes TRPV4 in endothelium-dependent vasodilatation. Pharmacol Res 133:152–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2018.05.009
- 147. Mendoza SA, Fang J, Gutterman DD, Wilcox DA, Bubolz AH, Li R, Suzuki M, Zhang DX (2010) TRPV4-mediated endothelial Ca2+ influx and vasodilation in response to shear stress. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 298(2):H466–H476. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00854. 2009
- 148. Zeng WZ, Marshall KL, Min S, Daou I, Chapleau MW, Abboud FM, Liberles SD, Patapoutian A (2018) PIEZOs mediate neuronal sensing of blood pressure and the baroreceptor reflex. Science 362(6413):464–467. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau6324
- 149. Stocker SD, Sved AF, Andresen MC (2019) Missing pieces of the Piezo1/Piezo2 baroreceptor hypothesis: an autonomic perspective. J Neurophysiol 122(3):1207–1212. https://doi.org/10. 1152/jn.00315.2019
- 150. Ferrari LF, Bogen O, Green P, Levine JD (2015) Contribution of Piezo2 to endotheliumdependent pain. Molecular pain 11:65. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12990-015-0068-4
- 151. Albarran-Juarez J, Iring A, Wang S, Joseph S, Grimm M, Strilic B, Wettschureck N, Althoff TF, Offermanns S (2018) Piezo1 and Gq/G11 promote endothelial inflammation depending on flow pattern and integrin activation. J Exp Med 215(10):2655–2672. https://doi.org/10.1084/ jem.20180483
- 152. Morley LC, Shi J, Gaunt HJ, Hyman AJ, Webster PJ, Williams C, Forbes K, Walker JJ, Simpson NAB, Beech DJ (2018) Piezo1 channels are mechanosensors in human fetoplacental endothelial cells. Mol Hum Reprod 24(10):510–520. https://doi.org/10.1093/molehr/gay033
- 153. Rode B, Shi J, Endesh N, Drinkhill MJ, Webster PJ, Lotteau SJ, Bailey MA, Yuldasheva NY, Ludlow MJ, Cubbon RM, Li J, Futers TS, Morley L, Gaunt HJ, Marszalek K, Viswambharan H, Cuthbertson K, Baxter PD, Foster R, Sukumar P, Weightman A, Calaghan SC, Wheatcroft SB, Kearney MT, Beech DJ (2017) Piezo1 channels sense whole body

physical activity to reset cardiovascular homeostasis and enhance performance. Nat Commun 8(1):350. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00429-3

- 154. Wang S, Chennupati R, Kaur H, Iring A, Wettschureck N, Offermanns S (2016) Endothelial cation channel PIEZO1 controls blood pressure by mediating flow-induced ATP release. J Clin Invest 126(12):4527–4536. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI87343
- 155. Kang H, Hong Z, Zhong M, Klomp J, Bayless KJ, Mehta D, Karginov AV, Hu G, Malik AB (2019) Piezo1 mediates angiogenesis through activation of MT1-MMP signaling. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 316(1):C92–C103. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00346.2018
- 156. Iring A, Jin YJ, Albarran-Juarez J, Siragusa M, Wang S, Dancs PT, Nakayama A, Tonack S, Chen M, Kunne C, Sokol AM, Gunther S, Martinez A, Fleming I, Wettschureck N, Graumann J, Weinstein LS, Offermanns S (2019) Shear stress-induced endothelial adrenomedullin signaling regulates vascular tone and blood pressure. J Clin Invest 129 (7):2775–2791. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI123825
- 157. Dela Paz NG, Frangos JA (2019) Rapid flow-induced activation of Galphaq/11 is independent of Piezo1 activation. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 316(5):C741–C752. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpcell.00215.2018
- 158. Otte LA, Bell KS, Loufrani L, Yeh JC, Melchior B, Dao DN, Stevens HY, White CR, Frangos JA (2009) Rapid changes in shear stress induce dissociation of a G alpha(q/11)-platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 complex. J Physiol 587(Pt 10):2365–2373. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2009.172643
- 159. Gudi S, Nolan JP, Frangos JA (1998) Modulation of GTPase activity of G proteins by fluid shear stress and phospholipid composition. Proc Nat Acad Sci U S A 95(5):2515–2519. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.5.2515
- 160. Weis WI, Kobilka BK (2018) The Molecular Basis of G Protein-Coupled Receptor Activation. Annu Rev Biochem 87:897–919. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-060614-033910
- 161. Hein P, Frank M, Hoffmann C, Lohse MJ, Bunemann M (2005) Dynamics of receptor/G protein coupling in living cells. EMBO J 24(23):4106–4114. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj. 7600870
- 162. Hoffmann C, Gaietta G, Bunemann M, Adams SR, Oberdorff-Maass S, Behr B, Vilardaga JP, Tsien RY, Ellisman MH, Lohse MJ (2005) A FlAsH-based FRET approach to determine G protein-coupled receptor activation in living cells. Nat Methods 2(3):171–176. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nmeth742
- 163. Hoffmann C, Gaietta G, Zurn A, Adams SR, Terrillon S, Ellisman MH, Tsien RY, Lohse MJ (2010) Fluorescent labeling of tetracysteine-tagged proteins in intact cells. Nat Protoc 5 (10):1666–1677. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2010.129
- 164. Hoffmann C, Nuber S, Zabel U, Ziegler N, Winkler C, Hein P, Berlot CH, Bunemann M, Lohse MJ (2012) Comparison of the activation kinetics of the M3 acetylcholine receptor and a constitutively active mutant receptor in living cells. Mol Pharmacol 82(2):236–245. https:// doi.org/10.1124/mol.112.077578
- 165. Vilardaga JP, Bunemann M, Krasel C, Castro M, Lohse MJ (2003) Measurement of the millisecond activation switch of G protein-coupled receptors in living cells. Nat Biotechnol 21(7):807–812. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt838
- 166. Zurn A, Zabel U, Vilardaga JP, Schindelin H, Lohse MJ, Hoffmann C (2009) Fluorescence resonance energy transfer analysis of alpha 2a-adrenergic receptor activation reveals distinct agonist-specific conformational changes. Mol Pharmacol 75(3):534–541. https://doi.org/10. 1124/mol.108.052399
- 167. Wolny M, Batchelor M, Knight PJ, Paci E, Dougan L, Peckham M (2014) Stable single alphahelices are constant force springs in proteins. J Biol Chem 289(40):27825–27835. https://doi. org/10.1074/jbc.M114.585679
- 168. Lipowsky HH, Kovalcheck S, Zweifach BW (1978) The distribution of blood rheological parameters in the microvasculature of cat mesentery. Circ Res 43(5):738–749. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/01.res.43.5.738

- 169. Papaioannou TG, Stefanadis C (2005) Vascular wall shear stress: basic principles and methods. Hellenic J Cardiol 46(1):9–15
- 170. Yamamoto K, Ando J (2013) Endothelial cell and model membranes respond to shear stress by rapidly decreasing the order of their lipid phases. J Cell Sci 126(Pt 5):1227–1234. https://doi. org/10.1242/jcs.119628
- 171. Yamamoto K, Ando J (2015) Vascular endothelial cell membranes differentiate between stretch and shear stress through transitions in their lipid phases. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 309(7):H1178–H1185. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00241.2015
- 172. Sato T, Kawasaki T, Mine S, Matsumura H (2016) Functional role of the C-terminal amphipathic helix 8 of olfactory receptors and other G protein-coupled receptors. Int J Mol Sci 17 (11):1930. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17111930
- 173. Shimamura T, Shiroishi M, Weyand S, Tsujimoto H, Winter G, Katritch V, Abagyan R, Cherezov V, Liu W, Han GW, Kobayashi T, Stevens RC, Iwata S (2011) Structure of the human histamine H1 receptor complex with doxepin. Nature 475(7354):65–70. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature10236
- 174. Wingler LM, McMahon C, Staus DP, Lefkowitz RJ, Kruse AC (2019) Distinctive activation mechanism for angiotensin receptor revealed by a synthetic nanobody. Cell 176(3):479–490. e412. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.12.006
- 175. Zhang H, Han GW, Batyuk A, Ishchenko A, White KL, Patel N, Sadybekov A, Zamlynny B, Rudd MT, Hollenstein K, Tolstikova A, White TA, Hunter MS, Weierstall U, Liu W, Babaoglu K, Moore EL, Katz RD, Shipman JM, Garcia-Calvo M, Sharma S, Sheth P, Soisson SM, Stevens RC, Katritch V, Cherezov V (2017) Structural basis for selectivity and diversity in angiotensin II receptors. Nature 544(7650):327–332. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature22035
- 176. Zhang H, Unal H, Gati C, Han GW, Liu W, Zatsepin NA, James D, Wang D, Nelson G, Weierstall U, Sawaya MR, Xu Q, Messerschmidt M, Williams GJ, Boutet S, Yefanov OM, White TA, Wang C, Ishchenko A, Tirupula KC, Desnoyer R, Coe J, Conrad CE, Fromme P, Stevens RC, Katritch V, Karnik SS, Cherezov V (2015) Structure of the Angiotensin receptor revealed by serial femtosecond crystallography. Cell 161(4):833–844. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.cell.2015.04.011
- 177. Xu F, Wu H, Katritch V, Han GW, Jacobson KA, Gao ZG, Cherezov V, Stevens RC (2011) Structure of an agonist-bound human A2A adenosine receptor. Science 332(6027):322–327. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1202793
- 178. Wang S, Che T, Levit A, Shoichet BK, Wacker D, Roth BL (2018) Structure of the D2 dopamine receptor bound to the atypical antipsychotic drug risperidone. Nature 555 (7695):269–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature25758
- 179. Luginina A, Gusach A, Marin E, Mishin A, Brouillette R, Popov P, Shiriaeva A, Besserer-Offroy E, Longpre JM, Lyapina E, Ishchenko A, Patel N, Polovinkin V, Safronova N, Bogorodskiy A, Edelweiss E, Hu H, Weierstall U, Liu W, Batyuk A, Gordeliy V, Han GW, Sarret P, Katritch V, Borshchevskiy V, Cherezov V (2019) Structure-based mechanism of cysteinyl leukotriene receptor inhibition by antiasthmatic drugs. Sci Adv 5(10):eaax2518. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aax2518
- 180. Krumm BE, Lee S, Bhattacharya S, Botos I, White CF, Du H, Vaidehi N, Grisshammer R (2016) Structure and dynamics of a constitutively active neurotensin receptor. Sci Rep 6:38564. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep38564
- 181. White JF, Noinaj N, Shibata Y, Love J, Kloss B, Xu F, Gvozdenovic-Jeremic J, Shah P, Shiloach J, Tate CG, Grisshammer R (2012) Structure of the agonist-bound neurotensin receptor. Nature 490(7421):508–513. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11558
- 182. Wu B, Chien EY, Mol CD, Fenalti G, Liu W, Katritch V, Abagyan R, Brooun A, Wells P, Bi FC, Hamel DJ, Kuhn P, Handel TM, Cherezov V, Stevens RC (2010) Structures of the CXCR4 chemokine GPCR with small-molecule and cyclic peptide antagonists. Science 330 (6007):1066–1071. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1194396

- 183. Lockwood JM, Wilkins BW, Halliwill JR (2005) H1 receptor-mediated vasodilatation contributes to postexercise hypotension. J Physiol 563(Pt 2):633–642. https://doi.org/10. 1113/jphysiol.2004.080325
- 184. Emhoff CA, Barrett-O'Keefe Z, Padgett RC, Hawn JA, Halliwill JR (2011) Histamine-receptor blockade reduces blood flow but not muscle glucose uptake during postexercise recovery in humans. Exp Physiol 96(7):664–673. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2010.056150



Hemodynamic Control of Endothelial Cell Fates in Development

Hanna M. Peacock, Margo Daems, and Elizabeth A. V. Jones

Contents

6.1	Introdu	uction	128
6.2	Hemo	dynamics in Vascular Development	128
	6.2.1	The Vasculature at the Onset of Flow	128
	6.2.2	Flow Induces Differentiation of Hierarchical Vasculature	130
	6.2.3	Endothelial Cell Orientation and Active Vessel Regression	131
	6.2.4	Flow Shapes the Aortic Arch	132
6.3	Mecha	nosensors: Structures for Detecting Shear Stress	133
	6.3.1	Ion Channels	133
	6.3.2	GPCRs	136
	6.3.3	Integrins	136
	6.3.4	The Glycocalyx	137
	6.3.5	Primary Cilia	138
	6.3.6	The Junctional Mechanosensory Complex	138
	6.3.7	Caveolae	139
	6.3.8	Shear Stress-Induced Gene Regulation for Arteriovenous and Lymphatic	
		Differentiation	140
	6.3.9	Notch Signaling	140
	6.3.10	ALK1/Endoglin and ALK5	141
	6.3.11	PROX1/FOXC2/GATA2	141
	6.3.12	YAP and TAZ	142
	6.3.13	Wnt/β-Catenin Signaling	143
	6.3.14	TIE and ANG	143
	6.3.15	KLF2	144
	6.3.16	Coup-TFII	145
6.4	Specif	ic Examples of Endothelial Differentiation Based on Flow Mechanics	145
	6.4.1	Shear Stress and Endothelial Cell Sprouting	146
	6.4.2	Shear Stress Governs Intussusception	147

e-mail: hanna.peacock@kuleuven.be; margo.daems@kuleuven.be; liz.jones@kuleuven.be

H. M. Peacock \cdot M. Daems \cdot E. A. V. Jones (\boxtimes)

Centre for Molecular and Vascular Biology, Department of Cardiovascular Sciences, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_6

	6.4.3	Vascular Fusion is a Flow-Driven Process	147
	6.4.4	Plasticity in Arteriovenous Identity	148
	6.4.5 Altered Flow Reprograms Lymphatic Vessels to Blood Vessels		149
	6.4.6	Oscillatory Flow in Valve Formation	150
6.5	Conclusion		152
Refe	rences .		152

Abstract

The vascular system initially forms as a random network of capillaries, which remodels under the influence of flow into efficient, hierarchical vasculature. Blood flow determines the final expression pattern of arteriovenous markers and guides the pruning of excess vasculature, including the restructuring of the six pairs of aortic arches. Changes in blood flow can overrule arterial, venous, and lymphatic fates, causing both morphological and genetic switching between identities. Flow patterns are essential for determining locations of sprouting, regression, fusion, and intussusception, as well as for guiding the formation of both vascular and cardiac valves. The force of blood flow is detected by various mechanosensors on the luminal cell surface, in cell–cell junctions, and in contact with the ECM. These mechanosensors activate multiple interacting signaling cascades which are understood to play important roles in vascular development and endothelial cell fate specification.

6.1 Introduction

The cardiovascular system is the first organ system to become fully functional during development. The proper working and organization of the heart and blood vessels is critical for growth of the embryo beyond the distance that oxygen can diffuse. Endothelial cells—which line the inner surface of all blood and lymphatic vessels in the body—are exposed to the physical forces of blood flow from early in development. On top of genetically programmed cues, these physical forces sculpt the chaotic array of growing vessels into an efficient, hierarchically organized transport system, perfusing every tissue in the body. During this process, endothelial cells take on roles as arterial, venous, capillary, or lymphatic endothelium. While each subtype of endothelial cells has its own morphological properties and genetic signature, there is a spectacular amount of plasticity in endothelial cell fate, which allows the vasculature to adapt dynamically to maintain optimal functioning.

6.2 Hemodynamics in Vascular Development

6.2.1 The Vasculature at the Onset of Flow

Vasculogenesis, the de novo differentiation of endothelial cells, is a largely genetically driven process which lays down a "first draft" of the vascular system. In mice, vasculogenesis is initiated around embryonic day (E)7, beginning in the blood islands in the distal aspect of the yolk sac [1]. The blood islands are populated by VEGFR2+ mesodermal cells originating from the posterior primitive streak [2] (Fig. 6.1). These cells give rise to both primitive endothelial cells (angioblasts) and primitive red blood cells (erythroblasts) [3]. Following their differentiation, angioblasts migrate from the blood islands along the surface of the yolk sac to form a randomly organized, honeycomb-shaped network of vessels [4]. Angioblasts also coalesce along the embryonic midline, forming paired dorsal aortae that connect with the yolk sac vasculature [5].

The onset of blood flow acts as a profound signal to remodel the primitive vascular plexus into a functional and hierarchical vasculature. Blood flow has many roles, including delivery of oxygen and nutrients, distribution of growth factors, and removal of waste products, as well as imparting physical forces—shear stress and cyclic stretch—on the vasculature. Initially, the erythroblasts are



Fig. 6.1 Summary of arteriovenous gene expression during vascular development in zebrafish, avian, and mouse embryos before and after the onset of flow

Differentiated vasculature confined to the blood islands and only low-viscosity blood plasma is flowing [6]. As the heart matures and becomes a more efficient pump, flow increases in velocity and the patterns of the flow changes [6]. Beginning at E8.5 (5–8 somites) in mice or 11 somites in chicks, the erythroblasts are swept up by the flowing plasma and leave the blood islands [6]. This causes a rapid change in the hematocrit level (percent red blood cells), significantly increasing the viscosity of the blood [7, 8]. Over the following day, the primary capillary plexus remodels into a hierarchal structure of arteries, veins, and capillaries [6, 9].

Before the onset of blood flow, distinct populations of endothelial cells have already begun to express specific arterial and venous markers (Fig. 6.1). Here, however, important differences exist between species. Zebrafish express a large range of arterial-specific genes in the presumptive arteries before the onset of flow (around 28 hpf, 35 somites), including EphrinB2 (efnb2), notch1b [10], notch3/5 [11], and the zebrafish homologue of the Notch target gene Hev2, gridlock (grl) [12]. Furthermore venous marker, *flt4*, is already restricted to the posterior cardinal vein [11]. In the chick, blood island cells express either NRP1 or NRP2, but not both [13, 14]. Similarly, in mouse, arterial-specific gene expression can be found before the onset of flow (at 5–6 somites); however, the number of genes identifying arteries is much more limited compared to other species [5]. EphrinB2 (*Efnb2*), *Nrp1*, and Nrp2 are expressed before the onset of flow in a pan-vascular manner and only become restricted to the arterial vascular bed after flow. Only Cx37 (Gja4), Dll4, and *Heyl* are arterial specific before 5–6 somites [5]. No venous-specific markers are expressed before the onset of flow, as assessed by in situ hybridization, though faint expression of *EphB4*, *Nrp2*, and *Flt4* can be observed in the inflow tracts of the sinus venosus [5]. Despite the apparent genetic specification of arterial and venous endothelial cells during early differentiation, the vasculature retains a remarkable plasticity, allowing it to functionally adapt as required. This plasticity is critical for the development of organized vasculature consisting of arteries, capillaries, veins, and lymphatic vessels, as well as for the proper formation of lymphatic, venous, and cardiac valves.

6.2.2 Flow Induces Differentiation of Hierarchical Vasculature

In the absence of blood flow, the vasculature fails to remodel from a primary capillary plexus into morphologically differentiated arteries and veins. As such, mutations in cardiac-specific genes, causing specific heart development defects, also present with secondary vascular defects. For example, mutations in *Titin* result in defects in cardiomyocyte alignment, causing poor contractility of the heart and consequently a delayed onset of blood flow [15]. Secondary to this, the primary capillary plexus is retained, and the aorta does not become lumenized, thereby causing lethality by E11.5 [15]. Similarly, loss of the *Mlc2a* gene causes diminished

arterial contraction with a secondary impairment of vascular remodeling and is lethal at E10.5–11.5 [6, 16]. More bluntly, excision of the heart before the onset of flow halts remodeling of capillaries into arteries and veins in the yolk sac vasculature [17].

The mechanical forces created by blood flow are the key to its effects on vascular remodeling. Shear stress exerted on the vessel wall depends strongly on the blood viscosity, which is determined by the hematocrit [7, 18]. In mice with mutations in *RapGEF2* or *cMYC*, hematopoiesis is impaired such that red blood cells do not differentiate in the blood islands [19, 20]. Although the primary capillary plexus develops normally, in the absence of erythroblasts, remodeling fails to occur [19, 20]. The increase in blood viscosity, and thereby shear stress, is the crucial component of circulation for guiding remodeling. If erythroblasts are trapped in the blood islands of the yolk sac, so that only plasma is allowed to circulate, the yolk sac vasculature does not remodel [6] (Fig. 6.2). Restoring the blood viscosity by injecting hetastarch intravascularly is sufficient to rescue vascular remodeling even though erythroblasts are absent [6], demonstrating the profound role of the physical force of blood flow on the remodeling process.

6.2.3 Endothelial Cell Orientation and Active Vessel Regression

Vessels are generally formed in excess during vasculogenic processes. Unneeded vessels are subsequently pruned, where the selection of specific vessel segments that will regress is a flow-driven process [21]. Obstructing flow or reducing cardiac output is sufficient to induce ectopic pruning of a vessel segment, while increasing flow velocity maintains vessel segments which otherwise would have regressed [22]. Flow is such a powerful influencer of this process that computational analysis of hemodynamics in an area of vasculature can be used to predict locations of vessel regression: vessel segments exposed to low or variable shear stresses compared to the surrounding vasculature are likely to regress [22]. Thus, how many vessels regress is controlled by the need of the tissue, but which ones will regress is determined by flow.

Endothelial cells experiencing high flow are strongly polarized against the direction of flow (i.e., the Golgi apparatus is located upstream of the nucleus), while the axial polarity misaligns in vessels experiencing low flow, which are predicted to regress [23]. Endothelial cells of regressing segments extend filopodia and their Golgi apparatuses are polarized toward the base of the segment, indicating active migration out of the retracting vessel segment [23]. These endothelial cells migrate out of the regressing vessel toward the feeding vessel and are redeployed into higher flow segments of the vascular bed [21–23].



6.2.4 Flow Shapes the Aortic Arch

The aortic arch and its initial branches are formed from the asymmetric reorganization of the six matching pairs of aortic arches (also known as pharyngeal or brachial arch arteries) [24, 25]. The decision of which aortic arches grow in diameter and which regress is a flow-driven process. Disruption of blood flow patterns in the heart, for example by ligation of the vitelline vein or left atrium, disrupts both cardiac morphology and aortic arch selection [26, 27]. In the chick embryo, Hamburger Hamilton stage 21 (HH21, 43–44 somites) is a moment of great individual variability in aortic arch architecture, which coincides with a moment of strong changes in cardiac output, due to the active looping of the heart [28, 29]. At HH21, the aortic arches experience high levels of shear stress, which are correlated to the changes in diameter of the different aortic arch branches [28]. Branches that experience high shear stress levels grow in diameter, and those under lower shear stress
shrink [28]. Further supporting this observation, decreasing the heart rate of mouse embryos is sufficient to induce inappropriate regression of aortic arches [30].

Cardiac looping breaks the symmetry in the cardiac output and is thus crucial for proper aortic arch selection. As the angle of the outflow tract changes with heart looping, flow is directed differently through the aortic arch arteries and the relative arch diameters shift accordingly [29, 31]. PITX2 is expressed in cells of the secondary heart field, which contribute to the left ventricle and outflow tract [30]. PITX2 is necessary for the rotation of the outflow tract, which directs flow to the left sixth aortic arch in mice [30]. In the absence of PITX2, the outflow tract fails to rotate and both sixth aortic arches receive equal blood flow. As a result, rather than forming a single aortic arch, both arches remain patent during development [30] (Fig. 6.3). PITX2 itself is not expressed in the vessels but only in the heart, indicating that changes in blood flow to the aortic arches, rather than gene expression in the vessels themselves, are the determining factor in this process.

6.3 Mechanosensors: Structures for Detecting Shear Stress

It is clear that blood flow, as mechanical force, has a profound influence on the structure of the developing vasculature. But for this mechanical force to be "understood" by endothelial cells, it needs to be translated—mechanotransduced—into molecular signals, which ultimately affect gene expression and direct cell fate. There have been many mechanosensors identified to date, some of which respond to flow within seconds, while others respond to long-term changes in flow intensity or direction [32]. Below, we detail a selection of mechanosensors that are active during embryonic development and which are speculated or shown to define early endothelial cell fates (Fig. 6.4).

6.3.1 Ion Channels

Ion channels are some of the first recognized mechanotransducers identified in endothelial cells [33]. They function by hyperpolarizing the endothelial cell membrane in response to mechanical stimuli, followed by rapid depolarization [34]. The velocity of this hyperpolarization in response to flow matches with the opening of an ion channel, supporting their role in mechanotransduction. Hyperpolarization is quickly followed by depolarization [34]. The early phase is driven by potassium (K⁺) currents, whereas the latter is driven by chloride (Cl⁻) currents [34]. Certain ions such as calcium (Ca²⁺) activate cofactors for enzymes, thus driving downstream pathways. Additionally, Ca²⁺ opens Ca²⁺-gated K⁺ channels and Cl⁻ channels [35, 36] and therefore can be located upstream of hyperpolarization and depolarization events. Intracellular increases in Ca²⁺ occur rapidly after the onset of flow, but are transient and largely subside within 5 min [37].

The earliest identified endothelial mechanosensitive ion channel is the inward-rectifying K^+ channel Kir2.1, which is activated by shear stresses as low as 0.1 dyne/



Fig. 6.3 Aortic arch selection depends on flow. In wild-type mice, the left sixth aortic arch regresses secondary to rotation of the heart directing flow through the right sixth arch. In Pitx2-knockout mice, when the heart fails to rotate, flow is directed through both sixth aortic arches equally and both remain patent. AS = aortic sac, III, IV, and VI indicate the third, fourth, and sixth aortic arches, respectively. Red indicates perfused vessels. White indicates regressed vessels. Based on [30]

cm² [33]. Mechanical activation of Kir2.1 induces a hyperpolarization of the cell membrane of which both duration and magnitude are dependent on shear stress exposure [33, 38]. Additionally, the Kir2.1 channel recovers fully after exposure to shear stress, without desensitization [33, 38]. Studies in mice demonstrate that the full knockout of *Kir2.1* dies perinatally due to a severe cleft palate phenotype. K⁺ channel is important during retinal angiogenesis [39]. *Kir2.1^{-/+}* retinas show an increased vessel density, vessel length, and number of branching points, accompanied by a decreased α SMA coverage [39]. Moreover, heterozygous loss of *Kir2.1* downregulates pruning of excess vessels, reduces alignment of endothelial



Fig. 6.4 Important mechanosensors in embryonic and adult endothelial cells. Both adult and embryonic endothelial cells share the junctional mechanosensory complex (VEGFR2, PECAM-1, VE-cadherin), caveolae, integrins, and ion channels. The glycocalyx on adult endothelial cells is more structurally organized than on embryonic endothelial cells. The basement membrane is more complex in adult than in embryo. The primary cilia play a prominent role sensing low shear stress but would be absent from larger vessels in the adult. *GPCR* G protein-coupled receptor, *PECAM-1* platelet and endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1, *VEGFR2* vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2

cells in arteries, and delays vascular remodeling [39], all processes known to involve mechanotransduction.

The transient receptor potential vanilloid subtype 4 (TRPV4) Ca^{2+} channel is important for vessel dilation, as well as heart valve formation. TRPV4 opens in response to flow, resulting in an intracellular Ca^{2+} elevation that indirectly stimulates hyperpolarization of the cell membrane [40, 41]. TRPV4-null mice completely lose the ability to induce vasodilation in response to shear stress, indicating that the Ca^{2+} channel is crucial for shear stress-mediated regulation of the vascular tone [40, 41]. Transient receptor potential 1 (TRPC1) is demonstrated to pair up with TRPV4, which prolongs the shear stress-induced Ca^{2+} influx and delays intracellular Ca^{2+} decay [42]. Importantly, specifically blocking TRPV4 activity within the complex is sufficient to abolish the shear stress-induced Ca^{2+} influx, indicating that TRPC1 merely enforces the mechanosensing capacity of TRPV4 [42]. Nonetheless, the mechanosensitivity of the TRPV4/TRPC1 complex is diminished by cGMP-dependent protein kinase (PKG) activity by specifically inhibiting TRPC1 [42]. Besides TRPV4, members of the TRPP2 family, such as Polycystin-2, induce a Ca^{2+} influx in response to shear stress [43].

PIEZO1 was recently identified as a highly conserved mechanosensitive Ca^{2+} channel, abundantly expressed in the endothelium [44, 45]. PIEZO1 is necessary and sufficient to induce mechanosensitive currents in endothelial cells [46]. PIEZO1 opens in response to unidirectional shear stress, causing rapidly adapting Ca^{2+} currents. Moreover, knockdown of PIEZO1 in endothelial cells causes a reduced although not completely abolished Ca^{2+} flux in response to shear stress [46]. Additionally, endothelial cells lacking PIEZO1 lose their ability to align with flow [46]. Impressively, transfection of *PIEZO1* in normally unresponsive HEK293 cells is sufficient to induce Ca^{2+} spikes in response to shear stress [46]. Murine PIEZO1 is crucial during early vascular development. Homozygous deletion of *Piezo1* in mice, either globally or endothelial-specific, is embryonically lethal between E9.5 and E11.5 [46, 47]. At E9.5, the yolk sac vasculature of *Piezo1^{-/-* embryos is disorganized and exhibits a delay in the formation of large vessels, suggesting that sensing shear stress through PIEZO1 is crucial for vascular remodeling [47].

6.3.2 GPCRs

G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) constitute a large family of receptors that are involved in numerous signal transduction pathways and cellular responses [48]. GPCRs ultimately activate two principal signal transduction pathways: the cAMP signal pathway and the phosphatidylinositol signal pathway [48]. Shear stress affects the conformational dynamics of several GPCRs, such as the B₂ bradykinin GPCR and the AT1 angiotensin receptor, similarly to stimulation by their respective ligands [49–51]. Mechanical activation of GPCRs induces several pathways, including ERK/Akt phosphorylation, through G α_q activation and intracellular Ca²⁺ release [51]. However, the specific mechanism of activation is not yet understood. S1P₃/ G $\alpha_{q/11}$ is directly activated by shear stress within seconds, independently of GPCR activation [52]. Although GPCRs are important mechanosensors in the adult, no developmental phenotypes have yet been reported.

6.3.3 Integrins

Focal adhesions are multiprotein complexes at the apical cell surface where membrane components connect to extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins, including vitronectin, fibronectin, laminin, and collagen [53]. Focal adhesion-associated integrins, such as $\alpha_v \beta_3$, are able to sense flow through conformational changes caused by mechanical stimuli [53]. However, this mechanosensitivity requires specific and dynamic integrin–ECM interactions; shear stress specifically induces $\alpha_v\beta_3$ -fibronectin or vitronectin interaction [53, 54]. Integrins activated by shear stress activate a variety of protein kinases and adaptor molecules, including focal adhesion kinase (FAK), c-Src tyrosine kinase, and Shc [55–57]. These kinases and adaptor molecules activate the downstream ERK/MAPK pathway, eventually stimulating MAPK-driven transcription of target genes [58].

Given that integrins have numerous functions that exceed mechanotransduction, it is difficult to dissect the role of flow sensing by integrins from their other functions during vascular development. Null mutations in five of the integrins result in embryonic lethality ($\alpha 4$, $\alpha 5$, αV , $\beta 1$, and $\beta 8$), although the $\beta 1$ mutant dies before the vasculature has even formed [59–63]. As noted, the ECM itself is an important determinant of integrin mechanotransduction. The ECM is not fixed during vascular development, where the earliest vessels express mostly fibronectin with a virtual absence of laminin [64]. In the chick, laminin expression is introduced from 8 to 10 days of development, which is approximately equivalent to a stage of E15.5 in mouse [64]. However, in the mouse, collagen IV and laminin can be detected at least from E10.5 onward [65]. These results indicate that mechanotransduction through integrins will vary depending on the stage of development.

6.3.4 The Glycocalyx

The glycocalyx is a structure on the luminal surface of endothelial cells and is responsible for maintaining blood vessel integrity [66–68]. The glycocalyx extends hair-like structures into the vascular lumen that consist of glycosaminoglycans including chondroitin sulfate, hyaluronan, sialic acids, and heparan sulfate. These glycosaminoglycans connect to the cytoskeleton through syndecans [66, 69]. The glycocalyx transmits shear stress directly to the cytoskeleton and mediates NO production [70–72]. The transmission of shear stress is thought to occur through a bending motion of the structure [73]. Specific degradation of either heparin sulfate or sialic acid reduces shear stress-induced NO production in endothelial cells, indicating that only specific components of the glycocalyx are necessary for mechanosensation [70–72].

In the developing embryo, the glycocalyx is already present when blood flow is initiated; however, it changes in organization and structure with the onset of flow [74]. During embryonic development, luminal hyaluronan degradation prevents vascular remodeling, while heparan sulfate degradation avoids the upregulation of shear stress-sensitive genes, without specifically inhibiting the vascular remodeling process [74]. Together, these results suggest that mechanosensation by specific components in the glycocalyx is necessary during vascular remodeling.

6.3.5 Primary Cilia

Endothelial cells present with a non-motile cilium on their surface, known as the primary cilium. The primary cilium consists of an axoneme, the stabilizing microtubule scaffold, which is surrounded by the ciliary membrane that contains several receptors, ion channels, and transporter protein complexes, such as the intraflagellar transport (IFT) complex [75]. The mechanosensory properties of the primary cilium depend on several proteins, including IFT88, KIF3a, and a mechanosensory complex formed by polycystin1 and polycystin2 [76–78]. Cells lacking functional polycystin1 fail to induce a shear stress-provoked Ca²⁺ influx [76, 79, 80]. Additionally, *Ift88^{-/-}* endothelial cells lack a primary cilium due to instability and exhibit a reduced alignment to flow, but not a complete loss of mechanosensation [80]. Primary cilia respond to low shear stress levels and disassemble by exposure to high shear stress levels both *in vitro* and *in vivo* [81, 82].

Primary cilia are important regulators during embryonic development, as evidenced by the presence of developmental defects in diseases caused by ciliary dysfunction [79]. Mutations in IFT-linked genes, such as *lft88* and *Kif3a*, result in embryonic defects that closely resemble those induced by loss of Sonic Hedgehog [83–85]. In the developing retina, the primary cilia maintain the collective polarization of endothelial cells in low shear stress regions, ultimately preventing vascular regression [80]. The primary cilia are necessary during vascular morphogenesis of zebrafish, when flow forces are low; however, it is dispensable during later development [80, 82]. Primary cilia disruption in mice, however, does not cause embryonic lethality, as occurs in mutants where vascular remodeling is completely inhibited [78]. Therefore, the primary cilium is suggested to enforce and fine-tune mechanotransduction in endothelial cells but is not critical for vascular function.

6.3.6 The Junctional Mechanosensory Complex

The junctional mechanosensory complex consists of vascular endothelial growth factor 2 (VEGFR2), platelet and endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM1), and VE-cadherin and is located within adherens junctions [86]. The mechanosensory complex is critical for endothelial cell alignment to flow in response to shear stress; deletion of either PECAM1 or VE-Cadherin impairs this ability [86]. Furthermore, transfection of these 3 proteins enables normally non-responsive fibroblasts to align to flow, demonstrating the importance of the complex for mechanotransduction [86]. Molecularly, shear stress phosphorylates PECAM1 through Src family kinases, activating VE-cadherin [87, 88]. VE-cadherin functions as an adaptor molecule, recruiting VEGFR2 to the complex by binding β -catenin and activating it independent of ligand [86, 89, 90]. Activated VEGFR2 binds PI3K directly and induces its activation by phosphorylation, subsequently activating further downstream pathways [86].

The junctional mechanosensory complex is likely necessary during early embryonic development. *VE-Cadherin*^{-/-} mice go through vasculogenesis but die at E9.5</sup>

139

due to impaired vascularization and vascular remodeling, demonstrating its importance in early embryonic development and mechanosensation [91, 92]. $Vegfr2^{-/-}$ mice experience embryonic death between E8.5 and E9.5, before the onset of blood flow, due to disrupted blood-island formation and vasculogenesis [93]. Surprisingly, Pecam1^{-/-} mice develop normally and do not exhibit any major vascular defects, suggesting that PECAM1 is not critical for vascular development [94]. However, PECAM1 is important during postnatal collateral remodeling and angiogenesis [95, 96]. Postnatal development of the retinal vasculature and retinal neovascularization are impaired in $Pecaml^{-/-}$ mice; $Pecaml^{-/-}$ mice show a disorganization of the retinal vasculature, associated with an increased and irregular expression of arteriovenous markers EphB4 and EphrinB2 [97]. Additionally, Pecam1^{-/-} arterioles show an impaired dilation in response to rapid changes in shear stress levels, suggesting that PECAM1 senses sudden changes in shear stress levels [97]. Taken together, these findings indicate that PECAM1 is dispensable for vascular remodeling; however, it is required during postnatal alterations. Both VEGFR2 and VE-Cadherin are necessary for embryonic development, suggesting that a functional mechanosensory complex is required, although separate components appear to be dispensable.

6.3.7 Caveolae

Caveolae are invaginations of the plasma membrane present on the apical surface of endothelial cells linked to actin filaments and are rich in signal molecules [98-101]. Caveolins CAV1, CAV2, and CAV3 are necessary for caveolae formation [102]. Caveolae flatten in response to shear stress, enabling the activation of multiple signaling pathways and long-term shear stress exposure increases caveolae density, where CAV1 relocalizes from the Golgi apparatus to the luminal cell surface [103– 105]. Shear stress phosphorylates CAV1, which activates several downstream pathways such as Ras homolog gene family, member A Rac1 (1RhoA) and Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate (Rac1), ERK/Akt phosphorylation, as well as the eNOS system and KLF2 signaling [104–106]. Caveolins are expressed as early as E7.0 in mouse embryos [107]. Surprisingly, Cav1^{-/-} mice develop normally, despite a decreased Cav2 expression and the absence of caveolae [101, 108]. However, $Cav1^{-/-}$ mice present with an uncontrolled endothelial cell proliferation, resulting in thickened alveolar septa [101, 108]. Although $Cav1^{-/-}$ mice show no fetal defects caused by impaired mechanosensation, caveolae are considered important mechanosensitive structures consolidating several mechanosensing structures, such as TRPV4 channels and the mechanosensory complex, inducing colocalization of its components and enforcement of mechanotransduction [109].

6.3.8 Shear Stress-Induced Gene Regulation for Arteriovenous and Lymphatic Differentiation

As mentioned, endothelial cells express highly conserved arterial and venous markers early in embryonic development, suggesting that genetic predetermination occurs [110]. Endothelial identity can be manipulated by environmental cues, such as local blood pressure, hemodynamic forces, oxygenation, or pH [111]. Arterial identity is initiated by the Sonic Hedgehog (Shh)–VEGF–Notch axis, which induces arterial-specific genes, including Neuropilin-1 (*Nrp1*), EphrinB2 (*EFNB2*), Uncoordinated-5b (*Unc5b*), and members of the Notch pathway [11, 13, 112]. On the other hand, venous specification is dependent on active repression of arterial identity by chicken ovalbumin upstream promoter transcription factor II (*Coup-TFII*), which results in expression of venous-specific genes, such as *EphB4* [113].

The lymphatic vasculature drains protein-rich and fat-rich interstitial fluid into the venous circulation and functions as a highway for the immune system [114, 115]. Lymphatic development is initiated at the cardinal vein, where specific venous endothelial cells differentiate into lymphatic endothelial cells that start budding to form lymph sacs [115]. These lymph sacs then remodel to lymphatic capillaries and collecting lymphatics. Additionally, non-venous derived cells also contribute to lymph vessel development [116]. Lymph flow and fluid shear forces are the essential drivers of these late lymphatic developmental processes, which include remodeling of the primitive mesenteric lymphatic plexus, development of lymphatic valves, and smooth muscle coverage on the collecting lymphatic vessels [117].

6.3.9 Notch Signaling

The Notch signaling pathway is a crucial regulator of arterial endothelial identity. Interrupting components of the Notch signaling pathway *in vivo* induces embryonic lethality around E9–E10, and often presents with impaired vascular remodeling [118–121]. Shear stress stimulates the Notch signaling pathway by stimulating Notch cleavage and subsequent notch intracellular domain (NICD) translocation [122–125]. Endothelial cells subjected to unidirectional shear stress induce the expression of arterial markers, such as *EFNB2*, *NOTCH1/3*, *HEY1*, and *HEY2*, while decreasing the expression of venous endothelial markers *EPHB4* and *NRP2* [123]. Moreover, blocking Notch signaling downregulates the expression of *EFNB2*, suggesting that shear stress-activated Notch signaling preserves the arterial phenotype [126]. Molecularly, mechanical Notch activation drives arterial specification by arresting the cell cycle [127]. Notch activation induces the expression of *GJA4* (commonly Cx37), which phosphorylates downstream cell cycle inhibitor CDKN1B (p27) through ERK/MAPK signaling. Stabilization of CDKN1B protein arrests the cell cycle, which subsequently enables endothelial cells to express arterial genes [127].

Besides its indispensable role in arteriovenous differentiation, shear stressmodulated Notch signaling also affects lymphatic differentiation, the maturation of collecting lymphatic vessels, luminal valve formation, and sprouting lymphangiogenesis [117, 128, 129]. Low oscillatory shear stress levels open the ORAI1 Ca^{2+} channel in lymphatic endothelial cells [130]. Extracellular Ca^{2+} entering the cell binds calmodulin, which interacts with PROX1 and facilitates an interaction between PROX1 and KLF2 [130, 131]. The PROX1/KLF2 complex induces the expression of DTX1 and DTX3L, which aggregate and subsequently downregulate Notch signaling to permit lymphatic sprouting [130].

6.3.10 ALK1/Endoglin and ALK5

The ALK1/BMP/Endoglin complex is activated in response to ligand binding by BMP9 or BMP10 and phosphorylates SMAD1/5/8. Phosphorylated SMAD1/5/ 8 binds to SMAD4, which dimerizes and translocates to the nucleus to affect downstream signaling pathways. In zebrafish, ALK1 expression is observed in arteries upon onset of flow, demonstrating that high shear stress levels induce ALK1 expression [132]. Additionally, both SMAD1/5 phosphorylation and TGF- β activation are induced by shear stress [133, 134]. Shear stress potentiates the response of the receptor complex to BMP9/10, therefore stimulating ALK1 signaling. Disrupted ALK1/Endoglin signaling results in improper endothelial cell behavior in response to shear stress, including migrating downstream, increasing proliferation, and abnormally increased endothelial cell surface area [135]. Moreover, ALK5 is exclusively activated by shear stress in embryonic endothelial cells, for mechanically activated TGF- β signaling suggesting a role during development [134].

NOTCH and ALK1 signaling converge on many common targets, including binding of SMAD1/5/8 to the regulatory sites of Notch target genes [136–138]. Both NOTCH and ALK1 signaling affect recombining binding protein suppressor of hairless (RBPJ) and bind GC-rich palindromic sites present in the *HEY1* promoter, synergistically inducing HEY1 expression [136]. Additionally, ALK1–NICD interaction is stabilized through p300/CBP-associated-factor (P/CAF), which improves its ability to bind DNA [136, 137]. Interestingly, inhibiting both ALK1 and NOTCH signaling exacerbates the hypervascularization observed in separate ALK1 or NOTCH blockade [138]. Moreover, hypersprouting induced by NOTCH blockade is rescued by BMP9-mediated ALK1 activation, demonstrating that ALK1 and NOTCH signaling are intertwined during development [138].

6.3.11 PROX1/FOXC2/GATA2

PROX1 and FOXC2 are key regulators of lymphatic development. Prox1 drives lymphangiogenesis, as well as lymphatic endothelial specification [139]. Both *FOXC2* and *PROX1* expression are induced in lymphatic endothelial cells by shear stress [117, 140]. Lymphatic budding from veins by a subpopulation of endothelial cells is arrested in *Prox1^{-/-}* mice, so they develop without a lymphatic

vasculature [139, 141]. On the other hand, FOXC2 is essential for the initiation and development of collecting lymphatic vessels [142, 143]. $FoxC2^{-/-}$ mice fail to mature their primary lymphatic plexus, due to persistent expression of lymphatic capillary markers and abnormal capillary sprouting [140]. Mechanical PROX1 and FOXC2 activation induces Cx37 and calcineurin/NFAT signaling, pathways necessary for lymphatic valve development [128]. Additionally, introducing *PROX1* in blood endothelial cells reprograms their transcription profile toward lymphatic identity [144].

Although PROX1 and FOXC2 are key regulators of lymphatic development, GATA2 is their upstream regulator; GATA2 recognizes a putative enhancer element upstream of *PROX1* and *FOXC2* and regulates its gene expression [117, 145]. *GATA2* expression is increased in lymphatic endothelial cells *in vitro* exposed to oscillatory shear stress [117]. Furthermore, *GATA2* expression is upregulated by reduction in matrix stiffness, indicating that it is a very mechanically sensitive gene [146]. Neither *PROX1* nor *FOXC2* knockdown completely prevents shear stress-induced expression of lymphatic valve genes; however, *GATA2* knockdown is sufficient to completely prevent the shear stress probably induces *GATA2* expression, which induces PROX1 and FOXC2 and regulates lymphatic valve development. Endothelial-specific loss of *GATA2* results in late-embryonic lethality caused by anemia, hemorrhage, and edema, demonstrating that GATA2 is essential for proper lymphatic development [147, 148].

6.3.12 YAP and TAZ

YAP/TAZ are mechanotransducers that translate a broad range of mechanical cues into biological responses, as evidenced both *in vitro* and *in vivo* [149–151]. Molecularly, Yap/Taz activity is regulated by ECM stiffness and cell spreading, as well as shear stress [149, 151]. YAP/TAZ activation is dependent on both small GTPase Rho and the actin cytoskeleton [149, 152, 153]. YAP/TAZ signaling is a key regulator of cell–cell contacts and cell growth. Low density or loss of cell–cell contacts stimulates *Yap/Taz* expression, which induces downstream effectors, including SMADs, ErbB4, and tumor protein p73, to activate the cell cycle and thus regulates proliferation and differentiation [154–157].

Endothelial cell-specific deletion of both YAP/TAZ during embryonic development results in severe vascular defects followed by embryonic death due to impaired growth and sprouting of endothelial cells [158, 159]. When YAP/TAZ are ablated in endothelial cells postnatally, vascular remodeling still occurs, and large arteries and veins form normally in the neonatal retina [159]. However, these retinas display impaired sprouting and excessive pruning, suggesting that YAP/TAZ are still necessary to fine-tune the remodeling process [159].

In lymphatic endothelial cells, YAP/TAZ signaling is induced by oscillatory shear stress, which is present in lymphatic valves [128]. However, *FoxC2* expression efficiently attenuates this expression and the subsequent pro-proliferative effect

exerted by Yap/Taz signaling [140]. Thus, FOXC2 maintains quiescence and survival of lymphatic endothelial cells in regions of disturbed flow by blocking YAP/TAZ activation [140]. These results suggest that certain regions, such as lymphatic valves, require high expression levels of *FoxC2* to maintain their barrier function and prevent endothelial cell overgrowth [140].

6.3.13 Wnt/β-Catenin Signaling

The Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway is heavily involved in cardiac embryonic development, more specifically in arteriovenous differentiation, heart valve morphogenesis, and angiogenesis [160–163]. Oscillatory shear stress activates the Wnt signaling pathway and known downstream Wnt target genes in cultured endothelial cells [164, 165]. Furthermore, oscillatory shear stress drives the nuclear relocalization of β -catenin, which is strictly dependent on the presence of PECAM1, suggesting that oscillatory shear stress induces the expression of angiopoietin-2 (Ang-2) by activating the Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway *in vitro* and *in vivo* [164]. Inhibition of *Ang-2* during development impairs de novo vessel formation [164]. In amputation experiments in zebrafish embryos, targeting Wnt/ β -catenin signaling delays vascular repair [164]. Both phenomena are rescued by *Ang-2* mRNA, illustrating the crucial role of Wnt/ β -catenin in vascular development and repair [164].

The Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway is implicated in the lymphatic development as well. Wnt signaling is activated by oscillatory shear stress in lymphatic endothelial cells [166, 167]. Lymphatic endothelial cell-specific β -catenin deletion in mice induces severe embryonic lymphedema due to the absence of lymphatic valves, closely resembling the $FoxC2^{-/-}$ and $Gata2^{-/-}$ phenotype, demonstrating that Wnt/ β -catenin signaling is crucial for lymphatic valve development [147, 148, 168]. Furthermore, FoxC2 expression is impaired in β -catenin-deficient mice and ectopic FoxC2 expression partially rescues this β -catenin, which uses Prox1 to induce Gata2 and subsequently FoxC2 expression, driving lymphatic development [166, 167]. Importantly, PROX1 is also expressed downstream of GATA2, resulting in a positive feedback loop that amplifies the signaling pathway [167].

6.3.14 TIE and ANG

TIE1 and TIE2 comprise a family of receptor tyrosine kinases exclusively expressed in endothelial cells that bind ANG-2 and ANG-1, respectively, and exert distinct roles during embryogenesis [169]. TIE2 and its ligand ANG-1 regulate developmental angiogenesis [170, 171]. *Tie2*-deficient mice die at E10.5, while *Ang-1* deficiency results in embryonic death between E11 and E12.5 [170, 172]. Both *Tie2*- and *Ang-I*-deficient mice present with a reduced complexity in their immature vasculature, suggesting that vascular development is not completed [170, 172]. On the other hand, TIE1 is crucial for lymphatic development; loss of *Tie1* in mice leads to edema and hemorrhage, which causes pups to die immediately after birth [170].

ANG-2 has an inhibitory role, where it binds TIE2 exclusively and prevents binding of ANG-1 [173]. Ang-2 overexpression *in vivo* induces a similar phenotype as observed in $Tie2^{-/-}$ or $Ang-1^{-/-}$ mice, although Ang-2 overexpression results in more severe vascular defects [173]. Mice lacking Ang-2 die postnatally within a few weeks and exhibit retinal vascular defects [174]. Ang-2 deletion results in chylous ascites, demonstrating that Ang-2 is required for lymphatic function [174]. Unexpectedly, gene replacement with Ang-1 in mice lacking Ang-2 rescues the lymphatic defects only. ANG-2 is therefore thought to inhibit TIE2-mediated angiogenesis, but acts as a TIE2 agonist in the lymphatic vasculature [174].

Ang-2 expression is induced by oscillatory shear stress and inhibited by unidirectional shear stress both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, while Ang-1 expression is unaffected [175]. Furthermore, inhibiting Ang-2 expression *in vitro* inhibits oscillatory shear stress-mediated migration of blood endothelial cells [175]. These results suggest that unidirectional shear stress downregulates ANG-2 expression, allowing ANG-1 to stimulate TIE2-mediated angiogenesis. On the other hand, oscillatory shear stress, such as present in lymphatics, induces Ang-2 expression in endothelial cells, which is necessary for lymphangiogenesis [164, 176]. Thus, TIE/ANG-driven signaling consists of a careful balance between stimulation and inhibition of angiogenesis, which is crucial during early vascular development.

6.3.15 KLF2

Krüppel-like transcription factor 2 (KLF2) is a global transcription factor regulating blood vessel development, vascular tone, thrombosis/hemostasis, and inflammation [177]. KLF2 upregulates expression of eNOS [178, 179]. Furthermore, KLF2 induces the pro-inflammatory VCAM-1 and E-selectin through regulating IL-1 β and inhibits TNF- α -mediated expression of tissue factor (TF) [178, 180, 181].

KLF2 is a wide-acting transcription factor and, as such, is an important mediator of shear stress. KLF2 is upregulated by laminar flow in endothelial cells through the MEK5/ERK5/MEF2 signaling pathway [177, 178]. In this pathway, ERK5 senses shear stress and subsequently targets the myocyte enhancing factor (MEF2)-binding site present in the KLF2 promoter region [177, 182]. *Klf*2-deficient mice develop normally through vasculogenesis, angiogenesis, and vascular remodeling; however, they die embryonically at E13.5 due to internal hemorrhages [183–185]. *Klf*2^{-/-} mice exhibit a poorly developed vascular smooth muscle cell layer, accompanied by the absence of vascular smooth muscle cells along the dorsal aortic wall [185]. During vascular remodeling, vessels are stabilized by the recruitment of vascular smooth muscle cells. Differentiation of smooth muscle cells is initiated at the ventral side of the aortic wall, after which they migrate around the aorta [186, 187]. Thus, KLF2 signaling is crucial during vascular remodeling to ensure vessel stability by regulating vascular smooth muscle cell recruitment and migration. Additionally, *Klf2* expression suppresses *Ang-2* and induces both *Tie2* and *NFATc*, which is critical for the formation of the arterial wall, possibly explaining the observed phenotype [177, 188].

KLF2 signaling also plays an important role in lymphatic development. Endothelial-specific loss of *Klf2* in mice results in the formation of a defective lymphatic network, characterized by reduced lymphatic branching, irregular vessel thickness, and round-end sprouts [131]. Molecularly, mechanical activation of the ORAII Ca²⁺ channel upregulates *KLF2* expression in lymphatic endothelial cells [131]. Extracellular Ca²⁺ influx facilitates an interaction between PROX1 and KLF2, which downregulates Notch signaling to enhance lymphatic sprouting [130, 131].

6.3.16 Coup-TFII

COUP-TFs are members of the steroid/thyroid hormone receptor superfamily that act as transcription factors to regulate a wide variety of genes [189]. Murine *Coup-TFII* is widely expressed during the early stages of development; however, expression levels stabilize once organogenesis is completed [190]. Furthermore, Coup-TFII is an important marker of venous identity by actively blocking Notch signaling and is required for the maintenance of venous identity [113, 191].

Coup-TFII-deficient mice die embryonically around E10 due to hemorrhage and edema of the brain and heart, accompanied by extensive growth retardation [190]. *Coup-TFII^{-/-}* mice exhibit severe vascular defects, including sinus venosus, atrial, and cardinal vein malformations, abnormal angiogenesis, and defective vascular remodeling of the primary capillary plexus [190]. The observed impaired vascular remodeling was suggested to be secondary to the disrupted flow caused by severe heart defects, rather than due to the loss of Coup-TFII. However, COUP-TFII expression is also mechanosensitive. Laminar steady flow, but not pulsatile flow, induces *COUP-TFII* expression in HUVECs *in vitro* [192]. Additionally, in chicken embryos, *COUP-TFII* expression is upregulated if the vitelline artery is ligated, such that it becomes exposed to venous flow patterns [192]. Together these results suggest that flow changes as caused by ligation induce *COUP-TFII* expression and drive remodeling of arteries into veins.

6.4 Specific Examples of Endothelial Differentiation Based on Flow Mechanics

Vascular remodeling involves multiple processes, including sprouting angiogenesis into avascular areas, regression of poorly perfused vessels, fusion of smaller vessels, intussusception or splitting of large vessels, and the differentiation of localized endothelial populations, as occurs during valve formation. The specific locations of these events are governed by the mechanical forces exerted by blood flow.

6.4.1 Shear Stress and Endothelial Cell Sprouting

In addition to more direct effects of hemodynamics on endothelial cell biology, blood flow modulates the distribution of chemical signals by controlling interstitial flow. Sprouting angiogenesis involves the selection of a tip cell and designation of stalk cells based on VEGF gradients [193]. Interestingly, high shear stresses inhibit vascular sprouting [9, 194]. Simultaneously imaging blood flow and vessel geometry showed that sprouts form where shear stress reaches a minimum (Fig. 6.5). Thus, though factors such as VEGF control when a sprout will form, the flow dynamics control where that sprout will be located [195]. Additionally, sprouts grow toward a



vessel of higher pressure, and will dynamically change direction as pressure differences change [195]. This information was enough to predict the location of sprout formation in a given vascular area [195], indicating the power of hemodynamic forces in sculpting the vessel geometry. When interstitial flow was calculated to predict VEGF distribution, interstitial flow rather than diffusion was the dominant factor in VEGF distribution, and the pressure gradient modulating sprouting direction correlated to the areas of high VEGF concentration [196].

6.4.2 Shear Stress Governs Intussusception

New vessels can be formed by splitting up of an existing vessel through a process called intussusceptive angiogenesis. Intussusception involves the formation, elongation, and connection of pillars through the vascular lumen. Blood flow is the main driving force for intussusception. Pillars form more readily when blood flow is higher, with new pillars visible as early as 15 min after an increase in blood flow [197, 198]. However, within areas of higher flow, pillars form and fuse at regions of the vasculature with low shear stress and are particularly prominent at bifurcations in the vasculature [197–199]. Computationally, the pillar was observed to be confined to an island of low shear stress within the bifurcating vessel [199]. Additionally, the length and direction of the pillar depend on the angle of the bifurcation and the direction of the "dominant" vessel branch, suggesting that the geometry of the flow, and thereby shear stress, sculpts the ultimate shape and growth of the pillar [199].

6.4.3 Vascular Fusion is a Flow-Driven Process

During vascular development, the major vessels form from a plexus through a process of vascular fusion, which has also been called reverse intussusception [200, 201] (Fig. 6.6). Vascular fusion is reported to occur in regions of the vascular plexus experiencing the highest flow, namely the forming vitelline artery [21]. However, the process is actually driven by low shear stress levels. Preventing the entry of erythroblast into circulation, which creates a low shear stress environment in the yolk sac vascular plexus, leads to an excessively fused vascular plexus [9]. Fluid dynamic analysis of vessels undergoing fusion shows that in high-flow regions, low shear stress regions form downstream of tissue "pillars" that drive the fusion process, similar to how eddies form behind rocks in a high-flowing stream (our unpublished results). Phosphorylation of the junctional protein VE-Cadherin increased in situations of low shear stress, and inhibition of this phosphorylation prevents fusion from occurring [202]. The proposed molecular mechanism is that under low shear stress VE-Cadherin phosphorylation initiates rearrangement of the junctional proteins [202].



Fig. 6.6 Vascular fusion in the remodeling yolk sac. Vascular fusion occurs when two vessels merge. Time lapse images of chick yolk sac (green = endothelial cells) show a pillar of avascular space shrinking and finally disappearing (yellow arrow). Scale bar = $100 \mu m$

6.4.4 Plasticity in Arteriovenous Identity

Endothelial cells show extensive plasticity with regard to arteriovenous fate during development, although this plasticity becomes more limited as development proceeds. This was demonstrated by quail-to-chick grafting experiments where segments of quail embryonic vessels were grafted onto the coelom of chick hosts and the endothelial cells were allowed to incorporate into the chick vasculature. Immunostaining for QH1, an antigen specific to quail but not chick endothelial cells, allowed for observation of where grafted endothelial cells had migrated. Interestingly, grafts of dorsal aorta from quails colonized both arteries and veins in the chick host equally [203]. Quail aortic endothelial cells incorporated into chick veins lost expression of *EphrinB2* and *NRP1* [203], indicating individual endothelial cell plasticity. However, after 7 days of development, quail aortic endothelial cells preferentially migrated to the chick arteries [203]. Likewise, grafts of quail veins incorporated equally into chick arteries and veins until 7 days, but after that migrated preferentially into veins [203]. Quail venous endothelial cells incorporated into arteries upregulated NRP1 and EphrinB2, indicating arterial differentiation [203]. Therefore, during early development, endothelial cells are able to contribute to arteries or veins, regardless of their vessel of origin.

Not only can arterial or venous-specified endothelial cells integrate into the complementary vessels, but entire vessel segments can shift between arterial and venous identity based on the flow they experience. In avian embryos, initial flow within the yolk sac vascular plexus is a loop, where arterial vessels are located in the caudal half of the yolk sac and venous vessels in the rostral half of the yolk sac. Through the process of vascular remodeling, this loop circulation becomes restructured into an out-and-back circulation, with the vitelline artery and vein

running in parallel [17]. During formation of the vitelline vein, areas of the arterial capillary plexus expressing *EphrinB2* and *NRP1* become exposed to venous flow, causing them to rapidly downregulate arterial markers [17]. Arterial segments also disconnect from the forming vitelline artery and sprout out to reconnect into the venous system [17]. As such, formation of the vitelline venous system depends strongly on the plasticity of arterial vessel segments.

Manipulations of flow in arterial and venous vessel segments of the forming yolk sac further display the astonishing plasticity in vessel identity. Ligation of the right vitelline artery after it has differentiated results in a complete switch to venous identity in the right side of the yolk sac, including downregulation of *GJA5*, *NRP1*, and *EphrinB2* and upregulation of *Coup-TFII*, *NRP2*, and *TIE2* [17, 192]. Removal of ligation restored arterial identity, including *NRP1* expression, within 4 hours [17]. Following ligation, the anterior vitelline vein carried arterial flow, causing it to rapidly remodel into an artery, including downregulating the venous markers *NRP2* and *TIE2* and upregulating the arterial marker *GJA5* [17, 192].

6.4.5 Altered Flow Reprograms Lymphatic Vessels to Blood Vessels

Lymphatic vessels can be prompted to take on a blood vessel phenotype in the presence of blood flow. Mice with mutations in *Slp76* develop direct connections between blood and lymphatic vessels, after which mesenteric lymphatic vessels become exposed to blood flow [204, 205]. Ultimately, the mesenteric lymphatic vessel remodels into a second vein, which mimics the original vein both anatomically and molecularly [204]. The formerly lymphatic vessel loses expression of lymphatic markers such as *Lyve1* and instead starts expressing blood vasculature markers, such as *vWF* [204]. More specifically, the lymphatic vessel is replaced by an *EphrinB2⁻*; *EphB4⁺* vein [204]. Tracing of formerly lymphatic endothelial cells indicates that these extra veins are populated by lymphatic endothelial cells that had undergone a change in identity to become blood (specifically venous) endothelial cells [204].

Hemodynamics, rather than the presence of blood, drives the transition from lymphatic to blood endothelial cell identity. Wall shear stress levels were inferred from Doppler ultrasound in the mesenteric vessels of *Slp76* knockout and wild-type mice. In wild-type mice, lymphatic vessels could not be visualized due to such low flow levels, while in *Slp76* knockouts, lymphatic vessels and mesenteric veins had comparable flow profiles [204], supporting the role of blood flow in the reprogramming of the lymphatic vessels. To better understand whether this apparent transition of the lymphatic vessel into a vein was secondary to exposure to blood components or to blood vascular hemodynamics, *Slp76* knockout mice were compared with wild-type mice which were lethally irradiated, after which their bone marrow was reconstituted with *Slp76*-negative cells. The *Slp76*-chimera mice still develop blood-filled lymphatics, but the vessels have very little flow, compared to *Slp76* knockout mice [204, 205]. In the *Slp76*-chimera mice, lymphatic vessels

retained their identity, despite the presence of blood [205], indicating that blood vascular hemodynamics drives the observed transition. The important role of hemodynamics in lymphatic versus blood endothelial cell identity was confirmed *in vitro*. Human lymphatic endothelial cells exposed to arterial levels of shear stress (20 dyne/ cm²) lost expression of *PROX1* and upregulated the arterial markers *HEY1*, *HEY2*, and *EphrinB2* [204]. Curiously, when flow was stopped, *PROX1* expression was restored [204], demonstrating the lasting plasticity of endothelial cells under influence of hemodynamic forces.

6.4.6 Oscillatory Flow in Valve Formation

Atrioventricular valve formation begins with the convergence of endocardial cells within the atrioventricular canal, a subset of which undergo endocardial-to-mesenchymal transition (endocardial EMT). These cells invade and proliferate within the cardiac jelly, forming the cardiac cushions, which are subsequently remodeled into the valve leaflets (reviewed in [206]). The initial convergence of the endocardial cells in the region of the atrioventricular canal depends on shear stress patterns created by the reversing oscillatory flow [207]. Using flow imaging techniques, it was shown that endocardial EMT initiates and is dependent on the presence of flow recirculation in the heart [208].

Many of the signaling pathways involved in valve formation are hemodynamically regulated pathways and their expression is lost in the absence of a heartbeat (Fig. 6.7). Luminal and abluminal endocardial leaflet cells originate from the atrial and ventricular endocardium, respectively [209, 210]. Luminal cells show Notch activation and abluminal cells show Wnt/ β -catenin activation [209]. KLF2 is also crucial for heart valve formation and specifically expressed in the endocardial cells of the forming valve in both zebrafish and mouse models [211, 212]. KLF2 expression is higher in areas of the atrioventricular canal that are predicted to have higher shear stress levels [211]. In this region, Trpv4 and Trpp2 are necessary for oscillatory shear stress-induced *klf2a* expression [213]. Loss of *Klf2* in mice or zebrafish, as well as loss of either *trpv4* or *trpp2*, results in impaired valve formation [210–212].

Klf2a is highly expressed in a subset of ventricular-derived endocardial cells which undergo endocardial EMT and invade into the cardiac jelly, and drives expression of *Wnt9b* and *fibronectin1b*, which facilitates migration and proliferation [210, 211]. This invasion does not occur in the absence of heart beat, and is particularly dependent on the reversing flow, as indicated by impaired invasion in *gata2* morphants [210]. *KLF2a* drives expression of *fibronectin1b*, which facilitates the invasion of endocardial cells into the cardiac jelly [210]. *KLF2a* also regulates expression of endocardial *Wnt9b*, which is expressed specifically in the endocardial cells of the forming valves and is dependent on shear stress [211]. Endocardial loss of *Wnt9b* phenocopied the *Klf2* knockout [211]. Wnt9b is necessary for induction of



Fig. 6.7 Shear stress-induced gene expression during lymphatic and cardiac valve formation is driven by oscillatory shear stress

Wnt signaling in mesenchymal cells of the cardiac cushion, regulating their proliferation and condensation into valve leaflets [211].

It is not only heart valves but also lymphatic valve formation that is driven by oscillatory flows (Fig. 6.7). Impaired lymphatic flow, such as occurs in *CLEC2* mutants, results in a failure of lymphatic valve formation [117]. In the initial phase of valve development, expression of *GATA2*, *PROX1*, *FOXC2*, and *Cx37* and activation of Wnt/ β -catenin and calcineurin signaling are elevated [117, 128, 145, 166]. Disruption of any of these molecules results in the loss of functional valve formation [117, 128, 145, 166]. GATA2 and Wnt/ β -catenin signaling is regulated by oscillatory shear stress upstream of *PROX1* and *FOXC2* both in vitro and in vivo [117, 145, 166]. PROX1 and FOXC2 further regulate *Cx37* expression, which itself is upstream of NFAT/calcineurin signaling and necessary for segregation of the valve forming territory [128].

6.5 Conclusion

Shear stress created by blood flowing over endothelial cells is a critical morphogenic force which sculpts the entire cardiovascular system. It has the power to override genetically determined arteriovenous specification and govern the location and formation of lymphatic and cardiac valves. Moreover, among species and even within adult and embryonic systems, there are important differences in the involved mechanosensors and shear stress levels that regulate the functional organization and maintenance of the entire vascular system. This complex role can only occur due to a myriad of mechanosensors that activate signaling through multiple distinct pathways. These various mechanically activated signals converge within the nucleus, ultimately driving cardiovascular development and remodeling.

Compliance with Ethical Standards

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Funding: HMP was supported by an NSERC Post Graduate Scholarship (459882) and by an FWO Aspirant mandate (11ZD516N). EAVJ was supported by a grant from the Life Science Research Partners, C1 Internal Funding from KU Leuven (C1-12/16/019), and an FWO research project grant (G091018N).

Ethical approval: This article does not contain any studies with human participants or animals performed by any of the authors.

References

- 1. Drake CJ, Fleming PA (2000) Vasculogenesis in the day 6.5 to 9.5 mouse embryo. Blood 95 (5):1671–1679
- Shalaby F, Ho J, Stanford WL, Fischer KD, Schuh AC, Schwartz L, Bernstein A, Rossant J (1997) A requirement for Flk1 in primitive and definitive hematopoiesis and vasculogenesis. Cell 89(6):981–990
- 3. Miura Y, Wilt FH (1969) Tissue interaction and the formation of the first erythroblasts of the chick embryo. Dev Biol 19(2):201–211
- McGrath KE, Koniski AD, Malik J, Palis J (2003) Circulation is established in a stepwise pattern in the mammalian embryo. Blood 101(5):1669–1676. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2002-08-2531
- Chong DC, Koo Y, Xu K, Fu S, Cleaver O (2011) Stepwise arteriovenous fate acquisition during mammalian vasculogenesis. Dev Dyn 240(9):2153–2165. https://doi.org/10.1002/ dvdy.22706
- Lucitti JL, Jones EA, Huang C, Chen J, Fraser SE, Dickinson ME (2007) Vascular remodeling of the mouse yolk sac requires hemodynamic force. Development 134(18):3317–3326. https:// doi.org/10.1242/dev.02883
- Al-Roubaie S, Jahnsen ED, Mohammed M, Henderson-Toth C, Jones EA (2011) Rheology of embryonic avian blood. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 301(6):H2473–H2481. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpheart.00475.2011
- Jones EA, Baron MH, Fraser SE, Dickinson ME (2004) Measuring hemodynamic changes during mammalian development. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287(4):H1561–H1569. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00081.2004
- Chouinard-Pelletier G, Jahnsen ED, Jones EA (2013) Increased shear stress inhibits angiogenesis in veins and not arteries during vascular development. Angiogenesis 16(1):71–83. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10456-012-9300-2

- Chiang IK, Fritzsche M, Pichol-Thievend C, Neal A, Holmes K, Lagendijk A, Overman J, D'Angelo D, Omini A, Hermkens D, Lesieur E, Liu K, Ratnayaka I, Corada M, Bou-Gharios G, Carroll J, Dejana E, Schulte-Merker S, Hogan B, Beltrame M, De Val S, Francois M (2017) SoxF factors induce Notch1 expression via direct transcriptional regulation during early arterial development. Development 144(14):2629–2639. https://doi.org/10.1242/ dev.146241
- Lawson ND, Scheer N, Pham VN, Kim CH, Chitnis AB, Campos-Ortega JA, Weinstein BM (2001) Notch signaling is required for arterial-venous differentiation during embryonic vascular development. Development 128(19):3675–3683
- Zhong TP, Rosenberg M, Mohideen MA, Weinstein B, Fishman MC (2000) gridlock, an HLH gene required for assembly of the aorta in zebrafish. Science 287(5459):1820–1824
- Herzog Y, Kalcheim C, Kahane N, Reshef R, Neufeld G (2001) Differential expression of neuropilin-1 and neuropilin-2 in arteries and veins. Mech Dev 109(1):115–119
- Herzog Y, Guttmann-Raviv N, Neufeld G (2005) Segregation of arterial and venous markers in subpopulations of blood islands before vessel formation. Dev Dyn 232(4):1047–1055. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.20257
- May SR, Stewart NJ, Chang W, Peterson AS (2004) A Titin mutation defines roles for circulation in endothelial morphogenesis. Dev Biol 270(1):31–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ydbio.2004.02.006
- Huang C, Sheikh F, Hollander M, Cai C, Becker D, Chu PH, Evans S, Chen J (2003) Embryonic atrial function is essential for mouse embryogenesis, cardiac morphogenesis and angiogenesis. Development 130(24):6111–6119. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.00831
- Ie Noble F, Moyon D, Pardanaud L, Yuan L, Djonov V, Matthijsen R, Breant C, Fleury V, Eichmann A (2004) Flow regulates arterial-venous differentiation in the chick embryo yolk sac. Development 131(2):361–375. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.00929
- Pries AR, Neuhaus D, Gaehtgens P (1992) Blood viscosity in tube flow: dependence on diameter and hematocrit. Am J Physiol 263(6 Pt 2):H1770–H1778. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.1992.263.6.H1770
- Satyanarayana A, Gudmundsson KO, Chen X, Coppola V, Tessarollo L, Keller JR, Hou SX (2010) RapGEF2 is essential for embryonic hematopoiesis but dispensable for adult hematopoiesis. Blood 116(16):2921–2931. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2010-01-262964
- He C, Hu H, Braren R, Fong SY, Trumpp A, Carlson TR, Wang RA (2008) c-myc in the hematopoietic lineage is crucial for its angiogenic function in the mouse embryo. Development 135(14):2467–2477. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.020131
- Udan RS, Vadakkan TJ, Dickinson ME (2013) Dynamic responses of endothelial cells to changes in blood flow during vascular remodeling of the mouse yolk sac. Development 140 (19):4041–4050. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.096255
- Chen Q, Jiang L, Li C, Hu D, Bu JW, Cai D, Du JL (2012) Haemodynamics-driven developmental pruning of brain vasculature in zebrafish. PLoS Biol 10(8):e1001374. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pbio.1001374
- Franco CA, Jones ML, Bernabeu MO, Geudens I, Mathivet T, Rosa A, Lopes FM, Lima AP, Ragab A, Collins RT, Phng LK, Coveney PV, Gerhardt H (2015) Dynamic endothelial cell rearrangements drive developmental vessel regression. PLoS Biol 13(4):e1002125. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1002125
- 24. Hughes AF (1943) The histogenesis of the arteries of the chick embryo. J Anat 77 (Pt 4):266–287
- 25. Hughes AFW (1934) II On the development of the blood vessels in the head of the chick. Philos T Roy Soc B 224(510):75–129. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.1934.0016
- Hogers B, DeRuiter MC, Gittenberger-de Groot AC, Poelmann RE (1999) Extraembryonic venous obstructions lead to cardiovascular malformations and can be embryolethal. Cardiovasc Res 41(1):87–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-6363(98)00218-1

- Hu N, Christensen DA, Agrawal AK, Beaumont C, Clark EB, Hawkins JA (2009) Dependence of aortic arch morphogenesis on intracardiac blood flow in the left atrial ligated chick embryo. Anat Rec (Hoboken) 292(5):652–660. https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20885
- Kowalski WJ, Dur O, Wang Y, Patrick MJ, Tinney JP, Keller BB, Pekkan K (2013) Critical transitions in early embryonic aortic arch patterning and hemodynamics. PLoS One 8(3): e60271. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0060271
- Kowalski WJ, Teslovich NC, Dur O, Keller BB, Pekkan K (2012) Computational hemodynamic optimization predicts dominant aortic arch selection is driven by embryonic outflow tract orientation in the chick embryo. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 11(7):1057–1073. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10237-012-0373-z
- Yashiro K, Shiratori H, Hamada H (2007) Haemodynamics determined by a genetic programme govern asymmetric development of the aortic arch. Nature 450(7167):285–288. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06254
- Wang Y, Dur O, Patrick MJ, Tinney JP, Tobita K, Keller BB, Pekkan K (2009) Aortic arch morphogenesis and flow modeling in the chick embryo. Ann Biomed Eng 37(6):1069–1081. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-009-9682-5
- Givens C, Tzima E (2016) Endothelial mechanosignaling: does one sensor fit all? Antioxid Redox Signal 25:373–388. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2015.6493
- Olesen SP, Clapham DE, Davies PF (1988) Haemodynamic shear stress activates a K+ current in vascular endothelial cells. Nature 331(6152):168–170. https://doi.org/10.1038/331168a0
- 34. Barakat AI, Leaver EV, Pappone PA, Davies PF (1999) A flow-activated chloride-selective membrane current in vascular endothelial cells. Circ Res 85(9):820–828. https://doi.org/10. 1161/01.res.85.9.820
- Vergara C, Latorre R, Marrion NV, Adelman JP (1998) Calcium-activated potassium channels. Curr Opin Neurobiol 8(3):321–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0959-4388(98) 80056-1
- Hartzell C, Putzier I, Arreola J (2005) Calcium-activated chloride channels. Annu Rev Physiol 67:719–758. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.physiol.67.032003.154341
- Ando J, Komatsuda T, Kamiya A (1988) Cytoplasmic calcium response to fluid shear stress in cultured vascular endothelial cells. In Vitro Cell Dev B 24(9):871–877. https://doi.org/10. 1007/bf02623896
- Hoger JH, Ilyin VI, Forsyth S, Hoger A (2002) Shear stress regulates the endothelial Kir2.1 ion channel. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(11):7780–7785. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 102184999
- Boriushkin E, Fancher IS, Levitan I (2019) Shear-stress sensitive inwardly-rectifying K(+) channels regulate developmental retinal angiogenesis by vessel regression. Cell Physiol Biochem 52(6):1569–1583. https://doi.org/10.33594/000000109
- 40. Hartmannsgruber V, Heyken WT, Kacik M, Kaistha A, Grgic I, Harteneck C, Liedtke W, Hoyer J, Kohler R (2007) Arterial response to shear stress critically depends on endothelial TRPV4 expression. PLoS One 2(9):e827. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0000827
- 41. Goedicke-Fritz S, Kaistha A, Kacik M, Markert S, Hofmeister A, Busch C, Banfer S, Jacob R, Grgic I, Hoyer J (2015) Evidence for functional and dynamic microcompartmentation of Cav-1/TRPV4/K(Ca) in caveolae of endothelial cells. Eur J Cell Biol 94(7-9):391–400. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejcb.2015.06.002
- 42. Ma X, Qiu S, Luo J, Ma Y, Ngai CY, Shen B, Wong CO, Huang Y, Yao X (2010) Functional role of vanilloid transient receptor potential 4-canonical transient receptor potential 1 complex in flow-induced Ca2+ influx. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 30(4):851–858. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.196584
- 43. AbouAlaiwi WA, Takahashi M, Mell BR, Jones TJ, Ratnam S, Kolb RJ, Nauli SM (2009) Ciliary polycystin-2 is a mechanosensitive calcium channel involved in nitric oxide signaling cascades. Circ Res 104(7):860–869. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.192765

- 44. Coste B, Mathur J, Schmidt M, Earley TJ, Ranade S, Petrus MJ, Dubin AE, Patapoutian A (2010) Piezo1 and Piezo2 are essential components of distinct mechanically activated cation channels. Science 330(6000):55–60. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1193270
- 45. Coste B, Xiao B, Santos JS, Syeda R, Grandl J, Spencer KS, Kim SE, Schmidt M, Mathur J, Dubin AE, Montal M, Patapoutian A (2012) Piezo proteins are pore-forming subunits of mechanically activated channels. Nature 483(7388):176–181. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature10812
- 46. Li J, Hou B, Tumova S, Muraki K, Bruns A, Ludlow MJ, Sedo A, Hyman AJ, McKeown L, Young RS, Yuldasheva NY, Majeed Y, Wilson LA, Rode B, Bailey MA, Kim HR, Fu Z, Carter DA, Bilton J, Imrie H, Ajuh P, Dear TN, Cubbon RM, Kearney MT, Prasad KR, Evans PC, Ainscough JF, Beech DJ (2014) Piezo1 integration of vascular architecture with physiological force. Nature 515(7526):279–282. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13701
- 47. Ranade SS, Qiu Z, Woo SH, Hur SS, Murthy SE, Cahalan SM, Xu J, Mathur J, Bandell M, Coste B, Li YS, Chien S, Patapoutian A (2014) Piezo1, a mechanically activated ion channel, is required for vascular development in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111 (28):10347–10352. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1409233111
- 48. Gilman AG (1987) G proteins: transducers of receptor-generated signals. Annu Rev Biochem 56:615–649. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.bi.56.070187.003151
- 49. Takada Y, Kato C, Kondo S, Korenaga R, Ando J (1997) Cloning of cDNAs encoding G protein-coupled receptor expressed in human endothelial cells exposed to fluid shear stress. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 240(3):737–741. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.1997.7734
- Chachisvilis M, Zhang YL, Frangos JA (2006) G protein-coupled receptors sense fluid shear stress in endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(42):15463–15468. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.0607224103
- Barauna VG, Magalhaes FC, Campos LC, Reis RI, Kunapuli SP, Costa-Neto CM, Miyakawa AA, Krieger JE (2013) Shear stress-induced Ang II AT1 receptor activation: G-protein dependent and independent mechanisms. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 434(3):647–652. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.04.005
- Dela Paz NG, Melchior B, Frangos JA (2017) Shear stress induces Galphaq/11 activation independently of G protein-coupled receptor activation in endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 312(4):C428–C437. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00148.2016
- 53. Jalali S, del Pozo MA, Chen K, Miao H, Li Y, Schwartz MA, Shyy JY, Chien S (2001) Integrin-mediated mechanotransduction requires its dynamic interaction with specific extracellular matrix (ECM) ligands. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(3):1042–1046. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.031562998
- 54. Tzima E, del Pozo MA, Shattil SJ, Chien S, Schwartz MA (2001) Activation of integrins in endothelial cells by fluid shear stress mediates Rho-dependent cytoskeletal alignment. EMBO J 20(17):4639–4647. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/20.17.4639
- 55. Li S, Kim M, Hu YL, Jalali S, Schlaepfer DD, Hunter T, Chien S, Shyy JY (1997) Fluid shear stress activation of focal adhesion kinase. Linking to mitogen-activated protein kinases. J Biol Chem 272(48):30455–30462. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.272.48.30455
- Okuda M, Takahashi M, Suero J, Murry CE, Traub O, Kawakatsu H, Berk BC (1999) Shear stress stimulation of p130(cas) tyrosine phosphorylation requires calcium-dependent c-Src activation. J Biol Chem 274(38):26803–26809. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.38.26803
- Chen KD, Li YS, Kim M, Li S, Yuan S, Chien S, Shyy JY (1999) Mechanotransduction in response to shear stress. Roles of receptor tyrosine kinases, integrins, and Shc. J Biol Chem 274(26):18393–18400. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.26.18393
- 58. Jalali S, Li YS, Sotoudeh M, Yuan S, Li S, Chien S, Shyy JY (1998) Shear stress activates p60src-Ras-MAPK signaling pathways in vascular endothelial cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 18(2):227–234
- Yang JT, Rayburn H, Hynes RO (1995) Cell adhesion events mediated by alpha 4 integrins are essential in placental and cardiac development. Development 121(2):549–560

- Yang JT, Rayburn H, Hynes RO (1993) Embryonic mesodermal defects in alpha 5 integrindeficient mice. Development 119(4):1093–1105
- 61. Bader BL, Rayburn H, Crowley D, Hynes RO (1998) Extensive vasculogenesis, angiogenesis, and organogenesis precede lethality in mice lacking all αv integrins. Cell 95(4):507–519. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81618-9
- 62. Stephens LE, Sutherland AE, Klimanskaya IV, Andrieux A, Meneses J, Pedersen RA, Damsky CH (1995) Deletion of beta 1 integrins in mice results in inner cell mass failure and peri-implantation lethality. Genes Dev 9(15):1883–1895. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.9.15. 1883
- Zhu J, Motejlek K, Wang D, Zang K, Schmidt A, Reichardt LF (2002) beta8 integrins are required for vascular morphogenesis in mouse embryos. Development 129(12):2891–2903
- Risau W, Lemmon V (1988) Changes in the vascular extracellular matrix during embryonic vasculogenesis and angiogenesis. Dev Biol 125(2):441–450
- 65. Poschl E, Schlotzer-Schrehardt U, Brachvogel B, Saito K, Ninomiya Y, Mayer U (2004) Collagen IV is essential for basement membrane stability but dispensable for initiation of its assembly during early development. Development 131(7):1619–1628. https://doi.org/10. 1242/dev.01037
- Reitsma S, Slaaf DW, Vink H, van Zandvoort MA, oude Egbrink MG (2007) The endothelial glycocalyx: composition, functions, and visualization. Eur J Physiol 454(3):345–359. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00424-007-0212-8
- 67. Henry CBS, Duling BR (1999) Permeation of the luminal capillary glycocalyx is determined by hyaluronan. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 277(2):H508–H514
- Vink H, Duling BR (2000) Capillary endothelial surface layer selectively reduces plasma solute distribution volume. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 278(1):H285–H289. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpheart.2000.278.1.H285
- Ihrcke NS, Wrenshall LE, Lindman BJ, Platt JL (1993) Role of heparan sulfate in immune system-blood vessel interactions. Immunol Today 14(10):500–505. https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0167-5699(93)90265-M
- Florian JA, Kosky JR, Ainslie K, Pang Z, Dull RO, Tarbell JM (2003) Heparan sulfate proteoglycan is a mechanosensor on endothelial cells. Circ Res 93(10):e136–e142. https:// doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000101744.47866.D5
- 71. Pohl U, Herlan K, Huang A, Bassenge E (1991) EDRF-mediated shear-induced dilation opposes myogenic vasoconstriction in small rabbit arteries. Am J Physiol 261(6 Pt 2): H2016–H2023. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1991.261.6.H2016
- Mochizuki S, Vink H, Hiramatsu O, Kajita T, Shigeto F, Spaan JA, Kajiya F (2003) Role of hyaluronic acid glycosaminoglycans in shear-induced endothelium-derived nitric oxide release. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285(2):H722–H726. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.00691.2002
- 73. Thi MM, Tarbell JM, Weinbaum S, Spray DC (2004) The role of the glycocalyx in reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton under fluid shear stress: a "bumper-car" model. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(47):16483–16488. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0407474101
- 74. Henderson-Toth CE, Jahnsen ED, Jamarani R, Al-Roubaie S, Jones EA (2012) The glycocalyx is present as soon as blood flow is initiated and is required for normal vascular development. Dev Biol 369(2):330–339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2012.07.009
- Abou Alaiwi WA, Lo ST, Nauli SM (2009) Primary cilia: highly sophisticated biological sensors. Sensors 9(9):7003–7020. https://doi.org/10.3390/s90907003
- 76. Nauli SM, Alenghat FJ, Luo Y, Williams E, Vassilev P, Li X, Elia AE, Lu W, Brown EM, Quinn SJ, Ingber DE, Zhou J (2003) Polycystins 1 and 2 mediate mechanosensation in the primary cilium of kidney cells. Nat Genet 33(2):129–137. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1076
- 77. Yoder BK, Hou X, Guay-Woodford LM (2002) The polycystic kidney disease proteins, polycystin-1, polycystin-2, polaris, and cystin, are co-localized in renal cilia. J Am Soc Nephrol 13(10):2508–2516. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.asn.0000029587.47950.25

- Hierck BP, Van der Heiden K, Alkemade FE, Van de Pas S, Van Thienen JV, Groenendijk BC, Bax WH, Van der Laarse A, Deruiter MC, Horrevoets AJ, Poelmann RE (2008) Primary cilia sensitize endothelial cells for fluid shear stress. Dev Dyn 237(3):725–735. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/dvdy.21472
- 79. Nauli SM, Kawanabe Y, Kaminski JJ, Pearce WJ, Ingber DE, Zhou J (2008) Endothelial cilia are fluid shear sensors that regulate calcium signaling and nitric oxide production through polycystin-1. Circulation 117(9):1161–1171. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 107.710111
- Vion AC, Alt S, Klaus-Bergmann A, Szymborska A, Zheng T, Perovic T, Hammoutene A, Oliveira MB, Bartels-Klein E, Hollfinger I, Rautou PE, Bernabeu MO, Gerhardt H (2018) Primary cilia sensitize endothelial cells to BMP and prevent excessive vascular regression. J Cell Biol 217(5):1651–1665. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201706151
- Iomini C, Tejada K, Mo W, Vaananen H, Piperno G (2004) Primary cilia of human endothelial cells disassemble under laminar shear stress. J Cell Biol 164(6):811–817. https://doi.org/10. 1083/jcb.200312133
- Goetz JG, Steed E, Ferreira RR, Roth S, Ramspacher C, Boselli F, Charvin G, Liebling M, Wyart C, Schwab Y, Vermot J (2014) Endothelial cilia mediate low flow sensing during zebrafish vascular development. Cell Rep 6(5):799–808. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep. 2014.01.032
- Sedkov Y, Cho E, Petruk S, Cherbas L, Smith ST, Jones RS, Cherbas P, Canaani E, Jaynes JB, Mazo A (2003) Methylation at lysine 4 of histone H3 in ecdysone-dependent development of Drosophila. Nature 426(6962):78–83. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02080
- 84. Zhang Q, Murcia NS, Chittenden LR, Richards WG, Michaud EJ, Woychik RP, Yoder BK (2003) Loss of the Tg737 protein results in skeletal patterning defects. Dev Dyn 227(1):78–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.10289
- 85. Rana AA, Barbera JP, Rodriguez TA, Lynch D, Hirst E, Smith JC, Beddington RS (2004) Targeted deletion of the novel cytoplasmic dynein mD2LIC disrupts the embryonic organiser, formation of the body axes and specification of ventral cell fates. Development 131 (20):4999–5007. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.01389
- 86. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, Cao G, DeLisser H, Schwartz MA (2005) A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437(7057):426–431. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03952
- Chiu YJ, McBeath E, Fujiwara K (2008) Mechanotransduction in an extracted cell model: Fyn drives stretch- and flow-elicited PECAM-1 phosphorylation. J Cell Biol 182(4):753–763. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200801062
- Osawa M, Masuda M, Kusano K, Fujiwara K (2002) Evidence for a role of platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 in endothelial cell mechanosignal transduction: is it a mechanoresponsive molecule? J Cell Biol 158(4):773–785. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb. 200205049
- 89. Jin ZG, Ueba H, Tanimoto T, Lungu AO, Frame MD, Berk BC (2003) Ligand-independent activation of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 by fluid shear stress regulates activation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. Circ Res 93(4):354–363. https://doi.org/10. 1161/01.RES.0000089257.94002.96
- 90. Shay-Salit A, Shushy M, Wolfovitz E, Yahav H, Breviario F, Dejana E, Resnick N (2002) VEGF receptor 2 and the adherens junction as a mechanical transducer in vascular endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(14):9462–9467. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.142224299
- Gory-Faure S, Prandini MH, Pointu H, Roullot V, Pignot-Paintrand I, Vernet M, Huber P (1999) Role of vascular endothelial-cadherin in vascular morphogenesis. Development 126 (10):2093–2102
- 92. Carmeliet P, Lampugnani MG, Moons L, Breviario F, Compernolle V, Bono F, Balconi G, Spagnuolo R, Oosthuyse B, Dewerchin M, Zanetti A, Angellilo A, Mattot V, Nuyens D, Lutgens E, Clotman F, de Ruiter MC, Gittenberger-de Groot A, Poelmann R, Lupu F, Herbert

JM, Collen D, Dejana E (1999) Targeted deficiency or cytosolic truncation of the VE-cadherin gene in mice impairs VEGF-mediated endothelial survival and angiogenesis. Cell 98 (2):147–157

- Shalaby F, Rossant J, Yamaguchi TP, Gertsenstein M, Wu XF, Breitman ML, Schuh AC (1995) Failure of blood-island formation and vasculogenesis in Flk-1-deficient mice. Nature 376(6535):62–66. https://doi.org/10.1038/376062a0
- 94. Duncan GS, Andrew DP, Takimoto H, Kaufman SA, Yoshida H, Spellberg J, de la Pompa JL, Elia A, Wakeham A, Karan-Tamir B, Muller WA, Senaldi G, Zukowski MM, Mak TW (1999) Genetic evidence for functional redundancy of Platelet/Endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1): CD31-deficient mice reveal PECAM-1-dependent and PECAM-1-independent functions. J Immunol 162(5):3022–3030
- 95. Chen Z, Rubin J, Tzima E (2010) Role of PECAM-1 in arteriogenesis and specification of preexisting collaterals. Circ Res 107(11):1355–1363. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA. 110.229955
- 96. Cao G, Fehrenbach ML, Williams JT, Finklestein JM, Zhu JX, Delisser HM (2009) Angiogenesis in platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1-null mice. Am J Pathol 175 (2):903–915. https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2009.090206
- 97. Dimaio TA, Wang S, Huang Q, Scheef EA, Sorenson CM, Sheibani N (2008) Attenuation of retinal vascular development and neovascularization in PECAM-1-deficient mice. Dev Biol 315(1):72–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2007.12.008
- Richter T, Floetenmeyer M, Ferguson C, Galea J, Goh J, Lindsay MR, Morgan GP, Marsh BJ, Parton RG (2008) High-resolution 3D quantitative analysis of caveolar ultrastructure and caveola-cytoskeleton interactions. Traffic 9(6):893–909. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0854.2008.00733.x
- 99. Yamada E (1955) The fine structure of the gall bladder epithelium of the mouse. J Biophys Biochem Cytol 1(5):445–458. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.1.5.445
- 100. Murata T, Lin MI, Huang Y, Yu J, Bauer PM, Giordano FJ, Sessa WC (2007) Reexpression of caveolin-1 in endothelium rescues the vascular, cardiac, and pulmonary defects in global caveolin-1 knockout mice. J Exp Med 204(10):2373–2382. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem. 20062340
- 101. Drab M, Verkade P, Elger M, Kasper M, Lohn M, Lauterbach B, Menne J, Lindschau C, Mende F, Luft FC, Schedl A, Haller H, Kurzchalia TV (2001) Loss of caveolae, vascular dysfunction, and pulmonary defects in caveolin-1 gene-disrupted mice. Science 293 (5539):2449–2452. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1062688
- 102. Rothberg KG, Heuser JE, Donzell WC, Ying YS, Glenney JR, Anderson RG (1992) Caveolin, a protein component of caveolae membrane coats. Cell 68(4):673–682
- 103. Sinha B, Koster D, Ruez R, Gonnord P, Bastiani M, Abankwa D, Stan RV, Butler-Browne G, Vedie B, Johannes L, Morone N, Parton RG, Raposo G, Sens P, Lamaze C, Nassoy P (2011) Cells respond to mechanical stress by rapid disassembly of caveolae. Cell 144(3):402–413. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.12.031
- 104. Rizzo V, Morton C, DePaola N, Schnitzer JE, Davies PF (2003) Recruitment of endothelial caveolae into mechanotransduction pathways by flow conditioning in vitro. Am J Phys Heart Circ Phys 285(4):H1720–H1729. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00344.2002
- 105. Boyd NL, Park H, Yi H, Boo YC, Sorescu GP, Sykes M, Jo H (2003) Chronic shear induces caveolae formation and alters ERK and Akt responses in endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285(3):H1113–H1122. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00302.2003
- 106. Park H, Go YM, Darji R, Choi JW, Lisanti MP, Maland MC, Jo H (2000) Caveolin-1 regulates shear stress-dependent activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 278(4):H1285–H1293. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.2000.278.4.H1285
- 107. Engelman JA, Zhang XL, Galbiati F, Lisanti MP (1998) Chromosomal localization, genomic organization, and developmental expression of the murine caveolin gene family (Cav-1, -2, and -3). FEBS Lett 429(3):330–336. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0014-5793(98)00619-x

- 108. Razani B, Engelman JA, Wang XB, Schubert W, Zhang XL, Marks CB, Macaluso F, Russell RG, Li M, Pestell RG, Di Vizio D, Hou H Jr, Kneitz B, Lagaud G, Christ GJ, Edelmann W, Lisanti MP (2001) Caveolin-1 null mice are viable but show evidence of hyperproliferative and vascular abnormalities. J Biol Chem 276(41):38121–38138. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M105408200
- 109. Chatterjee S, Fisher AB (2014) Mechanotransduction in the endothelium: role of membrane proteins and reactive oxygen species in sensing, transduction, and transmission of the signal with altered blood flow. Antioxid Redox Signal 20(6):899–913. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars. 2013.5624
- Marcelo KL, Goldie LC, Hirschi KK (2013) Regulation of endothelial cell differentiation and specification. Circ Res 112(9):1272–1287. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.113. 300506
- 111. Risau W (1997) Mechanisms of angiogenesis. Nature 386(6626):671–674. https://doi.org/10. 1038/386671a0
- 112. Shutter JR, Scully S, Fan W, Richards WG, Kitajewski J, Deblandre GA, Kintner CR, Stark KL (2000) Dll4, a novel Notch ligand expressed in arterial endothelium. Genes Dev 14 (11):1313–1318
- 113. You LR, Lin FJ, Lee CT, DeMayo FJ, Tsai MJ, Tsai SY (2005) Suppression of Notch signalling by the COUP-TFII transcription factor regulates vein identity. Nature 435 (7038):98–104. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03511
- 114. Jackson DG (2019) Leucocyte trafficking via the lymphatic vasculature- mechanisms and consequences. Front Immunol 10:471. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00471
- 115. Wilting J, Neeff H, Christ B (1999) Embryonic lymphangiogenesis. Cell Tissue Res 297 (1):1–11
- 116. Ulvmar MH, Martinez-Corral I, Stanczuk L, Makinen T (2016) Pdgfrb-Cre targets lymphatic endothelial cells of both venous and non-venous origins. Genesis 54(6):350–358. https://doi. org/10.1002/dvg.22939
- 117. Sweet DT, Jimenez JM, Chang J, Hess PR, Mericko-Ishizuka P, Fu J, Xia L, Davies PF, Kahn ML (2015) Lymph flow regulates collecting lymphatic vessel maturation in vivo. J Clin Invest 125(8):2995–3007. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI79386
- 118. Krebs LT, Xue YZ, Norton CR, Shutter JR, Maguire M, Sundberg JP, Gallahan D, Closson V, Kitajewski J, Callahan R, Smith GH, Stark KL, Gridley T (2000) Notch signaling is essential for vascular morphogenesis in mice. Genes Dev 14(11):1343–1352
- 119. Duarte A, Hirashima M, Benedito R, Trindade A, Diniz P, Bekman E, Costa L, Henrique D, Rossant J (2004) Dosage-sensitive requirement for mouse Dll4 in artery development. Genes Dev 18(20):2474–2478. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1239004
- 120. Fischer A, Schumacher N, Maier M, Sendtner M, Gessler M (2004) The Notch target genes Hey1 and Hey2 are required for embryonic vascular development. Genes Dev 18(8):901–911. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.291004
- 121. Krebs LT, Shutter JR, Tanigaki K, Honjo T, Stark KL, Gridley T (2004) Haploinsufficient lethality and formation of arteriovenous malformations in Notch pathway mutants. Genes Dev 18(20):2469–2473. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1239204
- 122. Masumura T, Yamamoto K, Shimizu N, Obi S, Ando J (2009) Shear stress increases expression of the arterial endothelial marker ephrinB2 in murine ES cells via the VEGF-Notch signaling pathways. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 29(12):2125–2131. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.193185
- 123. Obi S, Yamamoto K, Shimizu N, Kumagaya S, Masumura T, Sokabe T, Asahara T, Ando J (2009) Fluid shear stress induces arterial differentiation of endothelial progenitor cells. J Appl Physiol (1985) 106(1):203–211. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00197.2008
- 124. Jahnsen ED, Trindade A, Zaun HC, Lehoux S, Duarte A, Jones EA (2015) Notch1 is pan-endothelial at the onset of flow and regulated by flow. PLoS One 10(4):e0122622. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122622

- 125. Driessen RCH, Stassen O, Sjoqvist M, Suarez Rodriguez F, Grolleman J, Bouten CVC, Sahlgren CM (2018) Shear stress induces expression, intracellular reorganization and enhanced Notch activation potential of Jagged1. Integr Biol (Camb) 10(11):719–726. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8ib00036k
- 126. Mack JJ, Mosqueiro TS, Archer BJ, Jones WM, Sunshine H, Faas GC, Briot A, Aragon RL, Su T, Romay MC, McDonald AI, Kuo CH, Lizama CO, Lane TF, Zovein AC, Fang Y, Tarling EJ, de Aguiar Vallim TQ, Navab M, Fogelman AM, Bouchard LS, Iruela-Arispe ML (2017) NOTCH1 is a mechanosensor in adult arteries. Nat Commun 8(1):1620. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41467-017-01741-8
- 127. Fang JS, Coon BG, Gillis N, Chen Z, Qiu J, Chittenden TW, Burt JM, Schwartz MA, Hirschi KK (2017) Shear-induced Notch-Cx37-p27 axis arrests endothelial cell cycle to enable arterial specification. Nat Commun 8(1):2149. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01742-7
- 128. Sabine A, Agalarov Y, Maby-El Hajjami H, Jaquet M, Hagerling R, Pollmann C, Bebber D, Pfenniger A, Miura N, Dormond O, Calmes JM, Adams RH, Makinen T, Kiefer F, Kwak BR, Petrova TV (2012) Mechanotransduction, PROX1, and FOXC2 cooperate to control connexin37 and calcineurin during lymphatic-valve formation. Dev Cell 22(2):430–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2011.12.020
- 129. Kim S, Chung M, Jeon NL (2016) Three-dimensional biomimetic model to reconstitute sprouting lymphangiogenesis in vitro. Biomaterials 78:115–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2015.11.019
- 130. Choi D, Park E, Jung E, Seong YJ, Yoo J, Lee E, Hong M, Lee S, Ishida H, Burford J, Peti-Peterdi J, Adams RH, Srikanth S, Gwack Y, Chen CS, Vogel HJ, Koh CJ, Wong AK, Hong YK (2017) Laminar flow downregulates Notch activity to promote lymphatic sprouting. J Clin Invest 127(4):1225–1240. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI87442
- 131. Choi D, Park E, Jung E, Seong YJ, Hong M, Lee S, Burford J, Gyarmati G, Peti-Peterdi J, Srikanth S, Gwack Y, Koh CJ, Boriushkin E, Hamik A, Wong AK, Hong YK (2017) ORAI1 activates proliferation of lymphatic endothelial cells in response to laminar flow through kruppel-like factors 2 and 4. Circ Res 120(9):1426–1439. https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.309548
- 132. Corti P, Young S, Chen CY, Patrick MJ, Rochon ER, Pekkan K, Roman BL (2011) Interaction between alk1 and blood flow in the development of arteriovenous malformations. Development 138(8):1573–1582. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.060467
- 133. Zhou J, Lee PL, Tsai CS, Lee CI, Yang TL, Chuang HS, Lin WW, Lin TE, Lim SH, Wei SY, Chen YL, Chien S, Chiu JJ (2012) Force-specific activation of Smad1/5 regulates vascular endothelial cell cycle progression in response to disturbed flow. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109 (20):7770–7775. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1205476109
- 134. Egorova AD, Van der Heiden K, Van de Pas S, Vennemann P, Poelma C, DeRuiter MC, Goumans MJ, Gittenberger-de Groot AC, ten Dijke P, Poelmann RE, Hierck BP (2011) Tgfbeta/Alk5 signaling is required for shear stress induced klf2 expression in embryonic endothelial cells. Dev Dyn 240(7):1670–1680. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.22660
- 135. Tual-Chalot S, Mahmoud M, Allinson KR, Redgrave RE, Zhai Z, Oh SP, Fruttiger M, Arthur HM (2014) Endothelial depletion of Acvrl1 in mice leads to arteriovenous malformations associated with reduced endoglin expression. PLoS One 9(6):e98646. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0098646
- 136. Itoh F, Itoh S, Goumans MJ, Valdimarsdottir G, Iso T, Dotto GP, Hamamori Y, Kedes L, Kato M, ten Dijke Pt P (2004) Synergy and antagonism between Notch and BMP receptor signaling pathways in endothelial cells. EMBO J 23(3):541–551. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7600065
- 137. Morikawa M, Koinuma D, Tsutsumi S, Vasilaki E, Kanki Y, Heldin CH, Aburatani H, Miyazono K (2011) ChIP-seq reveals cell type-specific binding patterns of BMP-specific Smads and a novel binding motif. Nucleic Acids Res 39(20):8712–8727. https://doi.org/10. 1093/nar/gkr572

- 138. Larrivee B, Prahst C, Gordon E, del Toro R, Mathivet T, Duarte A, Simons M, Eichmann A (2012) ALK1 signaling inhibits angiogenesis by cooperating with the Notch pathway. Dev Cell 22(3):489–500. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2012.02.005
- 139. Hong YK, Harvey N, Noh YH, Schacht V, Hirakawa S, Detmar M, Oliver G (2002) Prox1 is a master control gene in the program specifying lymphatic endothelial cell fate. Dev Dyn 225 (3):351–357. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.10163
- 140. Sabine A, Bovay E, Demir CS, Kimura W, Jaquet M, Agalarov Y, Zangger N, Scallan JP, Graber W, Gulpinar E, Kwak BR, Makinen T, Martinez-Corral I, Ortega S, Delorenzi M, Kiefer F, Davis MJ, Djonov V, Miura N, Petrova TV (2015) FOXC2 and fluid shear stress stabilize postnatal lymphatic vasculature. J Clin Invest 125(10):3861–3877. https://doi.org/10. 1172/JCI80454
- 141. Wigle JT, Harvey N, Detmar M, Lagutina I, Grosveld G, Gunn MD, Jackson DG, Oliver G (2002) An essential role for Prox1 in the induction of the lymphatic endothelial cell phenotype. EMBO J 21(7):1505–1513. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/21.7.1505
- 142. Petrova TV, Karpanen T, Norrmen C, Mellor R, Tamakoshi T, Finegold D, Ferrell R, Kerjaschki D, Mortimer P, Yla-Herttuala S, Miura N, Alitalo K (2004) Defective valves and abnormal mural cell recruitment underlie lymphatic vascular failure in lymphedema distichiasis. Nat Med 10(9):974–981. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1094
- 143. Norrmen C, Ivanov KI, Cheng J, Zangger N, Delorenzi M, Jaquet M, Miura N, Puolakkainen P, Horsley V, Hu J, Augustin HG, Yla-Herttuala S, Alitalo K, Petrova TV (2009) FOXC2 controls formation and maturation of lymphatic collecting vessels through cooperation with NFATc1. J Cell Biol 185(3):439–457. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb. 200901104
- 144. Petrova TV, Makinen T, Makela TP, Saarela J, Virtanen I, Ferrell RE, Finegold DN, Kerjaschki D, Yla-Herttuala S, Alitalo K (2002) Lymphatic endothelial reprogramming of vascular endothelial cells by the Prox-1 homeobox transcription factor. EMBO J 21 (17):4593–4599
- 145. Kazenwadel J, Betterman KL, Chong CE, Stokes PH, Lee YK, Secker GA, Agalarov Y, Demir CS, Lawrence DM, Sutton DL, Tabruyn SP, Miura N, Salminen M, Petrova TV, Matthews JM, Hahn CN, Scott HS, Harvey NL (2015) GATA2 is required for lymphatic vessel valve development and maintenance. J Clin Invest 125(8):2979–2994. https://doi.org/10.1172/ JCI78888
- 146. Frye M, Taddei A, Dierkes C, Martinez-Corral I, Fielden M, Ortsater H, Kazenwadel J, Calado DP, Ostergaard P, Salminen M, He L, Harvey NL, Kiefer F, Makinen T (2018) Matrix stiffness controls lymphatic vessel formation through regulation of a GATA2-dependent transcriptional program. Nat Commun 9(1):1511. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03959-6
- 147. Kazenwadel J, Secker GA, Liu YJ, Rosenfeld JA, Wildin RS, Cuellar-Rodriguez J, Hsu AP, Dyack S, Fernandez CV, Chong CE, Babic M, Bardy PG, Shimamura A, Zhang MY, Walsh T, Holland SM, Hickstein DD, Horwitz MS, Hahn CN, Scott HS, Harvey NL (2012) Loss-of-function germline GATA2 mutations in patients with MDS/AML or MonoMAC syndrome and primary lymphedema reveal a key role for GATA2 in the lymphatic vasculature. Blood 119(5):1283–1291. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2011-08-374363
- 148. Lim KC, Hosoya T, Brandt W, Ku CJ, Hosoya-Ohmura S, Camper SA, Yamamoto M, Engel JD (2012) Conditional Gata2 inactivation results in HSC loss and lymphatic mispatterning. J Clin Invest 122(10):3705–3717. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI61619
- 149. Dupont S, Morsut L, Aragona M, Enzo E, Giulitti S, Cordenonsi M, Zanconato F, Le Digabel J, Forcato M, Bicciato S, Elvassore N, Piccolo S (2011) Role of YAP/TAZ in mechanotransduction. Nature 474(7350):179–183. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10137
- 150. Aragona M, Panciera T, Manfrin A, Giulitti S, Michielin F, Elvassore N, Dupont S, Piccolo S (2013) A mechanical checkpoint controls multicellular growth through YAP/TAZ regulation by actin-processing factors. Cell 154(5):1047–1059. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.07. 042

- 151. Nakajima H, Yamamoto K, Agarwala S, Terai K, Fukui H, Fukuhara S, Ando K, Miyazaki T, Yokota Y, Schmelzer E, Belting HG, Affolter M, Lecaudey V, Mochizuki N (2017) Flowdependent endothelial YAP regulation contributes to vessel maintenance. Dev Cell 40 (6):523–536. e526. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2017.02.019
- 152. Provenzano PP, Inman DR, Eliceiri KW, Keely PJ (2009) Matrix density-induced mechanoregulation of breast cell phenotype, signaling and gene expression through a FAK-ERK linkage. Oncogene 28(49):4326–4343. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2009.299
- 153. Paszek MJ, Zahir N, Johnson KR, Lakins JN, Rozenberg GI, Gefen A, Reinhart-King CA, Margulies SS, Dembo M, Boettiger D, Hammer DA, Weaver VM (2005) Tensional homeostasis and the malignant phenotype. Cancer Cell 8(3):241–254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr. 2005.08.010
- 154. Yagi R, Chen LF, Shigesada K, Murakami Y, Ito Y (1999) A WW domain-containing Yes-associated protein (YAP) is a novel transcriptional co-activator. EMBO J 18 (9):2551–2562. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/18.9.2551
- 155. Varelas X, Samavarchi-Tehrani P, Narimatsu M, Weiss A, Cockburn K, Larsen BG, Rossant J, Wrana JL (2010) The Crumbs complex couples cell density sensing to Hippo-dependent control of the TGF-beta-SMAD pathway. Dev Cell 19(6):831–844. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. devcel.2010.11.012
- 156. Komuro A, Nagai M, Navin NE, Sudol M (2003) WW domain-containing protein YAP associates with ErbB-4 and acts as a co-transcriptional activator for the carboxyl-terminal fragment of ErbB-4 that translocates to the nucleus. J Biol Chem 278(35):33334–33341. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M305597200
- 157. Basu S, Totty NF, Irwin MS, Sudol M, Downward J (2003) Akt phosphorylates the yes-associated protein, YAP, to induce interaction with 14-3-3 and attenuation of p73-mediated apoptosis. Mol Cell 11(1):11–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1097-2765(02) 00776-1
- 158. Wang X, Freire Valls A, Schermann G, Shen Y, Moya IM, Castro L, Urban S, Solecki GM, Winkler F, Riedemann L, Jain RK, Mazzone M, Schmidt T, Fischer T, Halder G, Ruiz de Almodovar C (2017) YAP/TAZ orchestrate VEGF signaling during developmental angiogenesis. Dev Cell 42(5):462–478. e467. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2017.08.002
- 159. Kim J, Kim YH, Kim J, Park DY, Bae H, Lee DH, Kim KH, Hong SP, Jang SP, Kubota Y, Kwon YG, Lim DS, Koh GY (2017) YAP/TAZ regulates sprouting angiogenesis and vascular barrier maturation. J Clin Invest 127(9):3441–3461. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI93825
- 160. Goodwin AM, D'Amore PA (2002) Wnt signaling in the vasculature. Angiogenesis 5(1-2):1-9
- 161. Wang H, Charles PC, Wu Y, Ren R, Pi X, Moser M, Barshishat-Kupper M, Rubin JS, Perou C, Bautch V, Patterson C (2006) Gene expression profile signatures indicate a role for Wnt signaling in endothelial commitment from embryonic stem cells. Circ Res 98(10):1331–1339. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000220650.26555.1d
- 162. Wang H, Gilner JB, Bautch VL, Wang DZ, Wainwright BJ, Kirby SL, Patterson C (2007) Wnt2 coordinates the commitment of mesoderm to hematopoietic, endothelial, and cardiac lineages in embryoid bodies. J Biol Chem 282(1):782–791. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M606610200
- 163. Corada M, Nyqvist D, Orsenigo F, Caprini A, Giampietro C, Taketo MM, Iruela-Arispe ML, Adams RH, Dejana E (2010) The Wnt/beta-catenin pathway modulates vascular remodeling and specification by upregulating Dll4/Notch signaling. Dev Cell 18(6):938–949. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.devcel.2010.05.006
- 164. Li R, Beebe T, Jen N, Yu F, Takabe W, Harrison M, Cao H, Lee J, Yang H, Han P, Wang K, Shimizu H, Chen J, Lien CL, Chi NC, Hsiai TK (2014) Shear stress-activated Wnt-angiopoietin-2 signaling recapitulates vascular repair in zebrafish embryos. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34(10):2268–2275. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303345
- 165. Gelfand BD, Meller J, Pryor AW, Kahn M, Bortz PD, Wamhoff BR, Blackman BR (2011) Hemodynamic activation of beta-catenin and T-cell-specific transcription factor signaling in

vascular endothelium regulates fibronectin expression. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 31 (7):1625–1633. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.227827

- 166. Cha B, Geng X, Mahamud MR, Fu J, Mukherjee A, Kim Y, Jho EH, Kim TH, Kahn ML, Xia L, Dixon JB, Chen H, Srinivasan RS (2016) Mechanotransduction activates canonical Wnt/beta-catenin signaling to promote lymphatic vascular patterning and the development of lymphatic and lymphovenous valves. Genes Dev 30(12):1454–1469. https://doi.org/10.1101/ gad.282400.116
- 167. Cha B, Geng X, Mahamud MR, Zhang JY, Chen L, Kim W, Jho EH, Kim Y, Choi D, Dixon JB, Chen H, Hong YK, Olson L, Kim TH, Merrill BJ, Davis MJ, Srinivasan RS (2018) Complementary Wnt sources regulate lymphatic vascular development via PROX1-Dependent Wnt/beta-catenin signaling. Cell Rep 25(3):571–584. e575. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.celrep.2018.09.049
- 168. Cha B, Srinivasan RS (2016) Mechanosensitive beta-catenin signaling regulates lymphatic vascular development. BMB Rep 49(8):403–404. https://doi.org/10.5483/bmbrep.2016.49.8. 112
- 169. Thomas M, Augustin HG (2009) The role of the Angiopoietins in vascular morphogenesis. Angiogenesis 12(2):125–137. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10456-009-9147-3
- 170. Sato TN, Tozawa Y, Deutsch U, Wolburg-Buchholz K, Fujiwara Y, Gendron-Maguire M, Gridley T, Wolburg H, Risau W, Qin Y (1995) Distinct roles of the receptor tyrosine kinases Tie-1 and Tie-2 in blood vessel formation. Nature 376(6535):70–74. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 376070a0
- 171. Dumont DJ, Gradwohl G, Fong GH, Puri MC, Gertsenstein M, Auerbach A, Breitman ML (1994) Dominant-negative and targeted null mutations in the endothelial receptor tyrosine kinase, tek, reveal a critical role in vasculogenesis of the embryo. Genes Dev 8 (16):1897–1909. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.8.16.1897
- 172. Suri C, Jones PF, Patan S, Bartunkova S, Maisonpierre PC, Davis S, Sato TN, Yancopoulos GD (1996) Requisite role of angiopoietin-1, a Ligand for the TIE2 Receptor, during Embry-onic Angiogenesis. Cell 87(7):1171–1180. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81813-9
- 173. Maisonpierre PC, Suri C, Jones PF, Bartunkova S, Wiegand S, Radziejewski C, Compton D, McClain J, Aldrich TH, Papadopoulos N, Daly TJ, Davis S, Sato TN, Yancopoulos GD (1997) Angiopoietin-2, a natural antagonist for Tie2 that disrupts in vivo angiogenesis. Science 277 (5322):55–60. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.277.5322.55
- 174. Gale NW, Thurston G, Hackett SF, Renard R, Wang Q, McClain J, Martin C, Witte C, Witte MH, Jackson D, Suri C, Campochiaro PA, Wiegand SJ, Yancopoulos GD (2002) Angiopoietin-2 is required for postnatal angiogenesis and lymphatic patterning, and only the latter role is rescued by angiopoietin-1. Dev Cell 3(3):411–423. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1534-5807(02)00217-4
- 175. Tressel SL, Huang RP, Tomsen N, Jo H (2007) Laminar shear inhibits tubule formation and migration of endothelial cells by an angiopoietin-2 dependent mechanism. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 27(10):2150–2156. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.107.150920
- 176. Dellinger M, Hunter R, Bernas M, Gale N, Yancopoulos G, Erickson R, Witte M (2008) Defective remodeling and maturation of the lymphatic vasculature in Angiopoietin-2 deficient mice. Dev Biol 319(2):309–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2008.04.024
- 177. Parmar KM, Larman HB, Dai G, Zhang Y, Wang ET, Moorthy SN, Kratz JR, Lin Z, Jain MK, Gimbrone MA Jr, Garcia-Cardena G (2006) Integration of flow-dependent endothelial phenotypes by Kruppel-like factor 2. J Clin Invest 116(1):49–58. https://doi.org/10.1172/ JCI24787
- 178. Dekker RJ, van Soest S, Fontijn RD, Salamanca S, de Groot PG, VanBavel E, Pannekoek H, Horrevoets AJ (2002) Prolonged fluid shear stress induces a distinct set of endothelial cell genes, most specifically lung Kruppel-like factor (KLF2). Blood 100(5):1689–1698. https:// doi.org/10.1182/blood-2002-01-0046
- 179. Lee JS, Yu Q, Shin JT, Sebzda E, Bertozzi C, Chen M, Mericko P, Stadtfeld M, Zhou D, Cheng L, Graf T, MacRae CA, Lepore JJ, Lo CW, Kahn ML (2006) Klf2 is an essential

regulator of vascular hemodynamic forces in vivo. Dev Cell 11(6):845–857. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.devcel.2006.09.006

- 180. SenBanerjee S, Lin Z, Atkins GB, Greif DM, Rao RM, Kumar A, Feinberg MW, Chen Z, Simon DI, Luscinskas FW, Michel TM, Gimbrone MA Jr, Garcia-Cardena G, Jain MK (2004) KLF2 Is a novel transcriptional regulator of endothelial proinflammatory activation. J Exp Med 199(10):1305–1315. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20031132
- 181. Lin Z, Kumar A, SenBanerjee S, Staniszewski K, Parmar K, Vaughan DE, Gimbrone MA Jr, Balasubramanian V, Garcia-Cardena G, Jain MK (2005) Kruppel-like factor 2 (KLF2) regulates endothelial thrombotic function. Circ Res 96(5):e48–e57. https://doi.org/10.1161/ 01.RES.0000159707.05637.a1
- 182. Kumar A, Lin Z, SenBanerjee S, Jain MK (2005) Tumor necrosis factor alpha-mediated reduction of KLF2 is due to inhibition of MEF2 by NF-kappaB and histone deacetylases. Mol Cell Biol 25(14):5893–5903. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.25.14.5893-5903.2005
- 183. Wani MA, Means RT Jr, Lingrel JB (1998) Loss of LKLF function results in embryonic lethality in mice. Transgenic Res 7(4):229–238
- 184. Kuo CT, Veselits ML, Barton KP, Lu MM, Clendenin C, Leiden JM (1997) The LKLF transcription factor is required for normal tunica media formation and blood vessel stabilization during murine embryogenesis. Genes Dev 11(22):2996–3006. https://doi.org/10.1101/ gad.11.22.2996
- 185. Wu J, Bohanan CS, Neumann JC, Lingrel JB (2008) KLF2 transcription factor modulates blood vessel maturation through smooth muscle cell migration. J Biol Chem 283 (7):3942–3950. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M707882200
- 186. Takahashi Y, Imanaka T, Takano T (1996) Spatial and temporal pattern of smooth muscle cell differentiation during development of the vascular system in the mouse embryo. Anat Embryol 194(5):515–526
- 187. Hungerford JE, Owens GK, Argraves WS, Little CD (1996) Development of the aortic vessel wall as defined by vascular smooth muscle and extracellular matrix markers. Dev Biol 178 (2):375–392. https://doi.org/10.1006/dbio.1996.0225
- 188. Yang J, Zeini M, Lin CY, Lin CJ, Xiong Y, Shang C, Han P, Li W, Quertermous T, Zhou B, Chang CP (2014) Epicardial calcineurin-NFAT signals through Smad2 to direct coronary smooth muscle cell and arterial wall development. Cardiovasc Res 101(1):120–129. https:// doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvt197
- 189. Wang LH, Ing NH, Tsai SY, O'Malley BW, Tsai MJ (1991) The COUP-TFs compose a family of functionally related transcription factors. Gene Expr 1(3):207–216
- 190. Pereira FA, Qiu YH, Zhou G, Tsai MJ, Tsai SY (1999) The orphan nuclear receptor COUP-TFII is required for angiogenesis and heart development. Genes Dev 13(8):1037–1049. https:// doi.org/10.1101/gad.13.8.1037
- 191. Chen X, Qin J, Cheng CM, Tsai MJ, Tsai SY (2012) COUP-TFII is a major regulator of cell cycle and Notch signaling pathways. Mol Endocrinol 26(8):1268–1277. https://doi.org/10. 1210/me.2011-1305
- 192. Buschmann I, Pries A, Styp-Rekowska B, Hillmeister P, Loufrani L, Henrion D, Shi Y, Duelsner A, Hoefer I, Gatzke N, Wang H, Lehmann K, Ulm L, Ritter Z, Hauff P, Hlushchuk R, Djonov V, van Veen T, le Noble F (2010) Pulsatile shear and Gja5 modulate arterial identity and remodeling events during flow-driven arteriogenesis. Development 137 (13):2187–2196. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.045351
- 193. Gerhardt H, Golding M, Fruttiger M, Ruhrberg C, Lundkvist A, Abramsson A, Jeltsch M, Mitchell C, Alitalo K, Shima D, Betsholtz C (2003) VEGF guides angiogenic sprouting utilizing endothelial tip cell filopodia. J Cell Biol 161(6):1163–1177. https://doi.org/10. 1083/jcb.200302047
- 194. Song JW, Munn LL (2011) Fluid forces control endothelial sprouting. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(37):15342–15347. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1105316108

- 195. Ghaffari S, Leask RL, Jones EA (2015) Flow dynamics control the location of sprouting and direct elongation during developmental angiogenesis. Development 142(23):4151–4157. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.128058
- 196. Ghaffari S, Leask RL, Jones EAV (2017) Blood flow can signal during angiogenesis not only through mechanotransduction, but also by affecting growth factor distribution. Angiogenesis 20(3):373–384. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10456-017-9553-x
- 197. Djonov VG, Kurz H, Burri PH (2002) Optimality in the developing vascular system: branching remodeling by means of intussusception as an efficient adaptation mechanism. Dev Dyn 224(4):391–402. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.10119
- 198. Karthik S, Djukic T, Kim JD, Zuber B, Makanya A, Odriozola A, Hlushchuk R, Filipovic N, Jin SW, Djonov V (2018) Synergistic interaction of sprouting and intussusceptive angiogenesis during zebrafish caudal vein plexus development. Sci Rep 8(1):9840. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41598-018-27791-6
- 199. Lee GS, Filipovic N, Miele LF, Lin M, Simpson DC, Giney B, Konerding MA, Tsuda A, Mentzer SJ (2010) Blood flow shapes intravascular pillar geometry in the chick chorioallantoic membrane. J Angiogenes Res 2:11. https://doi.org/10.1186/2040-2384-2-11
- 200. Evans HM (1909) On the development of the aortae, cardinal and umbilical veins, and the other blood vessels of vertebrate embryos from capillaries. The Anatomical Record 3 (9):498–518. https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.1090030903
- 201. Drake CJ, Hungerford JE, Little CD (1998) Morphogenesis of the first blood vessels. Ann N Y Acad Sci 857:155–179. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1998.tb10115.x
- 202. Caolo V, Peacock HM, Kasaai B, Swennen G, Gordon E, Claesson-Welsh L, Post MJ, Verhamme P, Jones EAV (2018) Shear stress and VE-cadherin the molecular mechanism of vascular fusion. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 38(9):2174–2183. https://doi.org/10.1161/ ATVBAHA.118.310823
- 203. Moyon D, Pardanaud L, Yuan L, Breant C, Eichmann A (2001) Plasticity of endothelial cells during arterial-venous differentiation in the avian embryo. Development 128(17):3359–3370
- 204. Chen CY, Bertozzi C, Zou Z, Yuan L, Lee JS, Lu M, Stachelek SJ, Srinivasan S, Guo L, Vicente A, Mericko P, Levy RJ, Makinen T, Oliver G, Kahn ML (2012) Blood flow reprograms lymphatic vessels to blood vessels. J Clin Invest 122(6):2006–2017. https://doi. org/10.1172/JCI57513
- 205. Abtahian F, Guerriero A, Sebzda E, Lu MM, Zhou R, Mocsai A, Myers EE, Huang B, Jackson DG, Ferrari VA, Tybulewicz V, Lowell CA, Lepore JJ, Koretzky GA, Kahn ML (2003) Regulation of blood and lymphatic vascular separation by signaling proteins SLP-76 and Syk. Science 299(5604):247–251. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1079477
- 206. Armstrong EJ, Bischoff J (2004) Heart valve development: endothelial cell signaling and differentiation. Circ Res 95(5):459–470. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000141146. 95728.da
- 207. Boselli F, Steed E, Freund JB, Vermot J (2017) Anisotropic shear stress patterns predict the orientation of convergent tissue movements in the embryonic heart. Development 144 (23):4322–4327. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.152124
- 208. Nakazaki T, Okumoto Y, Horibata A, Yamahira S, Teraishi M, Nishida H, Inoue H, Tanisaka T (2003) Mobilization of a transposon in the rice genome. Nature 421(6919):170–172. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01219
- 209. Pestel J, Ramadass R, Gauvrit S, Helker C, Herzog W, Stainier DY (2016) Real-time 3D visualization of cellular rearrangements during cardiac valve formation. Development 143 (12):2217–2227. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.133272
- 210. Steed E, Faggianelli N, Roth S, Ramspacher C, Concordet JP, Vermot J (2016) klf2a couples mechanotransduction and zebrafish valve morphogenesis through fibronectin synthesis. Nat Commun 7:11646. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms11646
- 211. Goddard LM, Duchemin AL, Ramalingan H, Wu B, Chen M, Bamezai S, Yang J, Li L, Morley MP, Wang T, Scherrer-Crosbie M, Frank DB, Engleka KA, Jameson SC, Morrisey EE, Carroll TJ, Zhou B, Vermot J, Kahn ML (2017) Hemodynamic forces sculpt developing

heart valves through a KLF2-WNT9B paracrine signaling axis. Dev Cell 43(3):274–289. e275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2017.09.023

- 212. Vermot J, Forouhar AS, Liebling M, Wu D, Plummer D, Gharib M, Fraser SE (2009) Reversing blood flows act through klf2a to ensure normal valvulogenesis in the developing heart. PLoS Biol 7(11):e1000246. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000246
- 213. Heckel E, Boselli F, Roth S, Krudewig A, Belting HG, Charvin G, Vermot J (2015) Oscillatory flow modulates mechanosensitive klf2a expression through trpv4 and trpp2 during heart valve development. Curr Biol 25(10):1354–1361. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.03. 038



The Biomechanics of Venous Remodeling

Hanna Kuk, Christina Jeanneret, Thomas Noppeney, and Thomas Korff

Contents

7.1	Introduction	168
7.2	Anatomy and Physiology of the Venous System	171
	7.2.1 Overview of the Cardiovascular System and Characterization of Blood	
	Vessels	171
	7.2.2 The Venous System, Structure and Function	172
7.3	Morphological and Functional Features of Varicose and Insufficient Veins	173
7.4	Risk Factors of Varicose Vein Development and Venous Insufficiency	175
7.5	Flow and Pressure in Healthy and Insufficient Veins	176
7.6	Biomechanically Evoked Venous Remodeling in Experimental Models	178
7.7	Mechanisms of Biomechanically Induced Venous Remodeling	179
7.8	Conclusions	182
Refe	vrences	183

Abstract

The remodeling of veins is associated with an alteration of both the architecture as well as the functional properties of the vein wall. On the morphological level, such changes contribute to the development of bulged and dilated varicose or

H. Kuk \cdot T. Korff (\boxtimes)

Department of Cardiovascular Physiology, Institute of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Faculty of Medicine, Heidelberg, Germany e-mail: Hanna.kuk@hotmail.com; korff@physiologie.uni-heidelberg.de

C. Jeanneret

T. Noppeney Center for Vascular Diseases Nuremberg, Nuremberg, Germany e-mail: tn@gefaesszentrum-nuernberg.de

 © Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021
M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_7

University Department of Medicine, Kantonsspital, Bruderholz, Switzerland e-mail: bchjeanneret@bluewin.ch

spider veins. On the functional level, they may evoke venous insufficiency, which is characterized by reflux of venous blood or disturbed flow and elevated intraluminal pressure levels. While the primary cause of venous remodeling remains obscure in the majority of cases, epidemiological and etiological studies indicate that the development of varicose veins is driven by risk factors, which support the development of venous hypertension and thus chronically augment circumferential stress of the venous wall (e.g., dysfunctional venous valves, pregnancy, or obesity). As such, changes in flow and blood pressure appear to act as both cause and consequence of venous remodeling, thereby delineating pathophysiological biomechanical parameters as critical determinants of impaired vein function.

This review intends to highlight biomechanical forces capable to activate vascular endothelial and smooth muscle cells in the vein wall and discuss the underlying molecular mechanisms. A special emphasis is given to pressure-induced circumferential wall stress as a plethora of experimental and epidemiological evidence underlines the relevance of venous hypertension for venous remodeling processes.

7.1 Introduction

Blood vessels that constitute an integral component of the cardiovascular system are constantly exposed to biomechanical forces such as biomechanical stretch and shear stress. Depending on the magnitude and duration of such hemodynamic stimuli, this may lead to the pathophysiological structural and functional changes of the vessel wall through altered cell proliferation, cell death, cell migration, and production or degradation of the extracellular matrix (ECM) [1]. The term vascular remodeling may thus be applied to any long-lasting structural changes to the vessel, measured by the reduction or an increase in its luminal diameter, or as a result of the thickening of the vessel wall [2, 3].

The pathologic remodeling of veins often results in significant morbidity and discomfort for the patient as well as causing a cosmetic discontent. Some of the chronic pathophysiological changes associated with pathologic venous remodeling processes may include, among others, ulcerations, chronic venous insufficiency (CVI) as well as varicose veins [4]. The latter are classified as enlarged, tortuous corkscrew-like veins in the subcutaneous tissue, 3 mm in diameter or larger [5, 6]. Importantly, chronic conditions that lead to the maladaptive functional and morphological alterations of the venous system may further constitute the development of chronic venous disease (CVD) [7]. Generally, CVD and diseases of the venous system may be classified by the venous blood clot formation (thrombosis), inadequate venous drainage (insufficiency) or complex/congenital venous malformations. The latter may involve a number of hereditary, congenital, and/or other conditions, discussion of which is outside the scope of the current chapter review. Venous malformations however are considered the most common of the vascular congenital anomalies [8]. These conditions may include Maffucci
syndrome, Proteus syndrome, Parkes Weber syndrome, Klippel–Trenaunay syndrome (KTS), and May–Thurner syndrome (MTS), among others [8, 9].

The thromboembolic events in the venous system are most often associated with deep and superficial veins of the lower extremities and include superficial thrombophlebitis involving veins below the skin surface as well as deep vein thrombosis (DVT) involving deep veins [10]. While thrombus formation is usually associated with the veins of the lower limbs, axillo-subclavian vein thrombosis, also known as the Paget-Schroetter syndrome is a relatively uncommon condition associated with the venous circulation of the upper limbs [11]. The condition is known to affect primarily young competitive athletes and is a result of an extrinsic compression of the subclavian vein between the clavicle and first rib, particularly as a result of activities involving arm elevation or exertion [11]. Additional risk factors associated with venous blood clot formation may include inactivity, prolonged immobility, obesity, advanced age, underlying coagulation disorders, surgery, pregnancy, trauma as well as inherited tendency for blood clotting [10, 11]. DVT is an especially serious condition that may ultimately result in pulmonary embolism. In addition, an impaired outflow of blood due to thromboembolic events may lead to dermatitis, increased skin pigmentation and swelling, symptoms characteristic of venous insufficiency [10].

CVI is generally characterized by the pathophysiological changes of the venous vasculature of lower extremities, usually as a result of an obstruction, reflux, or both, over a prolonged period of time (1). Manifestations of the chronic venous disease may be thought to arise as a result of primary venous insufficiency or as a secondary manifestation to other processes, such as DVT or congenital and inherited disorders and malfunctions. Additional symptoms of CVI typically include leg swelling (edema), pain, lipodermatosclerosis, dermatitis, skin pigmentation, and coarsening of the skin texture [12, 13]. Burning, itching, pain, and development of moist, irregular ulcers are also commonly reported in advanced cases [10]. Often presenting in the lower extremities, varicosis is commonly associated with swollen, painful legs which may potentially develop complications including skin ulcers, superficial thrombophlebitis, and bleeding, among others [14]. During the onset of varicose vein development, the activation of the venous smooth muscle (SMC) and endothelial cells (EC) as well as preliminary changes in the composition of the ECM may result in further weakening of the venous wall, culminating in a typical, crock-screwlike morphology associated with varicosis [15]. Although not comparable in the extent of their severity, spider veins are defined as dilated, intradermal venules less than 1 mm in diameter (teleangiectases) or between 1 mm and 3 mm in diameter (reticular veins) and often resemble varicosities albeit on a much smaller scale [6]. It is estimated that close to 25 million Americans are affected with varicose veins and approximately 300,000 yearly varicose vein surgeries are performed in Germany alone [16, 17]. Indeed, while not associated with a significant risk of mortality, varicose veins, and spider veins are nevertheless common, with a reported 20% prevalence of varicose veins in the adult Western population and a 59% prevalence rate associated with spider veins [5, 6].

Depending on the severity and progression of the CVD, the major aim of the currently available therapies may range from an improvement of a cosmetic appearance (i.e., spider veins) to the need for an invasive and/or continuous therapy in order to alleviate pain, reduce edema, reverse skin changes as well as to heal and/or reduce ulcer formation or thrombus development associated with later stages of varicosis [5, 6, 12]. Sclerotherapy (use of a sealing/sclerosis agent) as well as laser ablation are commonly utilized in the clinical practice for the treatment of lower stage varicose veins while phlebotomy (surgical removal) of an advanced-stage varicose veins may be needed in other instances [5, 17]. Varicose vein recurrence rate however remains high, with an estimated 7–70% recurrence rate and with 20% of procedures carried out for recurrent veins [18]. Medical intervention to remove pre-established varicose veins therefore does not address the problem of the underlying cause of varicose vein formations [18]. Compression stockings are also generally prescribed following treatment although the compliance rate among patients may be variable in some cases [5, 19].

In addition, alternative therapies such as topical formulations are also gaining importance, with a noted emphasis on the use of naturally derived, herbal products and plant extracts as have been the consideration in the past [20-23]. Currently available herbal or drug-based topical therapies aim at alleviating the symptoms of varicose veins, especially in the later stages of ulceration. Generally, these are classified as topical steroid-based creams (short term-reduction of swelling and pain), lidocaine cream formulations (short-term alleviation of pain), heparin based creams (improvement of blood circulation as well as keeping thrombosis at bay), and ointments which incorporate vitamins or plant extracts such as horse chestnut as an active ingredient [22, 24–29]. In addition, oral formulations such as Pycnogenol[®], a pine bark extract with strong antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and vasodilator properties, have reported effectiveness in the management of asthma, mental function, venous thrombosis, and CVI-associated edema, among other symptoms [30]. Given the variable composition of such extracts and the further presence of additional active ingredients and excipients, mechanistic insights as to the general function of such products cannot be precisely characterized. Naturally derived, single molecular entities applied in the varicose vein treatment and prevention have yet to be established. Likewise, the precise molecular mechanism(s) of varicose vein and CVD development in humans remain to be fully elucidated. A common hypothesis for the pathologic venous remodeling suggests that an increase in the venous filling pressure may serve as the initial trigger for venous EC and SMC to respond in a maladaptive fashion, thus leading to further structural and functional changes of the venous wall [12, 13, 31]. Consequently, there is a need for a greater understanding and manipulation of biomechanical mechanisms controlling venous remodeling at the molecular level.

7.2 Anatomy and Physiology of the Venous System

7.2.1 Overview of the Cardiovascular System and Characterization of Blood Vessels

The human cardiovascular system is a closed-loop system consisting of organs and tissues that enable the flow of blood throughout the body, namely, the heart and blood vessels. With every contraction of the ventricles, blood is pumped from the heart through the system of blood vessels which are further subdivided into the pulmonary and systemic circulatory loops. The former allows for O_2/CO_2 exchange at the lungs, ensuring the elimination of CO_2 , the waste by-product of cellular respiration, and re-oxygenation of the blood. The latter allows for the transport of the oxygen-rich blood to the cells, tissues, and organs of the body.

In a healthy individual at rest, the cardiac output, or the product of heart rate and stroke volume (defined as the amount of blood pumped by the left ventricle of the heart in one contraction) is estimated at approximately 5 L of blood per minute and may increase three–fourfold depending on the metabolic demand. This circulating blood volume further serves as a transport system, permitting the removal of cellular metabolic waste (i.e., CO_2 , adenosine, hydrogen ion, lactate) and transport of nutrients (i.e., glucose, amino acids, lipids, electrolytes), hormones, and blood cells, including immune cells, throughout the body [32].

Blood vessels may be classified into large and small arteries and veins that comprise the macrocirculation as well as smaller size arterioles and venules which together with the capillaries make up the microcirculation in vertebrates. In the systemic circulation, oxygenated blood derived from the pulmonary circulation is carried away from the left ventricle of the heart at high pressures via large conduit arteries that subsequently branch out into small arteries and arterioles and feed into the capillary beds. Blood is then returned back to the right ventricle of the heart via venules and small veins that converge into larger, deep veins.

Both arteries and veins comprise a similar three-layer structure: the innermost tunica intima layer consisting of one layer of endothelial cells (ECs) and the basal membrane, the middle or tunica media layer consisting primarily of one to several layers of smooth muscle cells (SMCs) and the outermost, tunica adventitia layer comprised of connective tissue as well as vasa vasorum, a circulatory network of thin-walled blood vessels that provide an adequate oxygen and nutrient exchange in larger veins and conduit arteries [32]. Further, along with the vasa vasorum, both lymphatic and nerve plexi (nervi vasorum) are observed in the adventitia of larger vessels [32]. Capillaries, which essentially consist of one layer of ECs and the basal membrane, link the arteriolar and venular branches of the microcirculation and primarily serve as a highly adjustable interphase for oxygen/nutrient exchange with the cells and tissues of the body. The transition from capillary to a smaller size venule is generally marked by the gradual re-appearance of SMCs in the vessel wall followed by an added complexity of a layer of collagen and other extracellular matrix (ECM) fibers in the adventitia layer as the vessel size increases [32].

7.2.2 The Venous System, Structure and Function

The human venous system is a low pressure system carrying approximately $\sim 65\%$ of the total blood volume at any given time. Known as capacitance vessels, veins serve predominantly as a blood reservoir given their high degree of compliance (especially for the splanchnic and cutaneous venous vasculature), thus accommodating changes in blood volume and maintaining the filling pressure in the right heart [33]. Aside from their role as the main blood reservoir, veins serve two additional, albeit major functions, namely, the return of de-oxygenated blood back to the heart (venous return) as well as temperature regulation [4]. The latter is carried out primarily by the superficial vessels beneath the skin, albeit with the input from the sympathetic nervous system such as during cold-induced vasoconstriction [34]. In addition, higher density of α 1- and α 2-adrenergic receptors associated with the splanchnic and cutaneous veins makes them highly sensitive to adrenergic stimulation, important in the induction of venoconstriction, mobilization of blood volume, and temperature regulation [33]. Veins are generally classified as deep (located beneath the muscle layer), superficial (located beneath the skin), and perforator/connecting veins that act as a link between the superficial and deep venous plexus [4]. The superficial and deep systems connect at numerous points at various non-junctional perforators. In the lower limbs, the venous blood returns to the right heart against gravity through both the superficial (i.e., the great and small saphenous veins) and deep (i.e., femoral) venous systems connected by numerous non-junctional perforators. Indeed, an estimated 90% of venous return from the legs is transmitted through the deep venous system. Not surprisingly, obstruction, reflux, or other maladaptive changes to the structural integrity of veins of the lower limbs may limit venous return and promotes edema formation, pain, skin pigmentation as well as the development of ulcers at the later stages of venous disease progression, among other symptoms [10, 12, 13].

While veins are similar in structure to the arteries, some major differences are observed reflecting primarily on the differences in their functional roles. The tunica intima layer of the larger-sized veins, deep and superficial veins contain one-way, bicuspid venous valves that are made up of ECM, namely, collagen and elastic fibers, and are covered by the EC monolayer [4]. These valves ensure the orthograde flow of blood from the periphery to the heart and are absent from the arterial system. The tunica media layer of veins is comprised of SMCs and scant elastic fibers with a more pronounced collagen fiber contribution as compared to similarly sized arteries [32]. The outer, tunica adventitia is comprised mainly of collagen fibers and connective tissue. Further, the internal and external elastic membranes that encase the tunica media layer in the arteries are absent from the venous blood vessels [32]. While a more pronounced smooth muscle cell layer is typical for the small- and mediumsized veins, larger veins exhibit an increase in the amount of connective tissue in the tunica media layer and a more pronounced collagenous, as opposed to elastic fiber contribution in the adventitia [32]. Given that the blood travels at relatively low pressures within veins, the vasa vasorum is found to penetrate the venous vessel wall closer towards the lumen, while the higher pressures exerted by the blood passing within the arteries would collapse this intricate vascular network, which is thus situated on the periphery of arterial vessel walls. The size of the veins typically varies between 1 and 10 mm in diameter, with the largest vein, the inferior vena cava, ranging in size from 20 mm to over 28 mm in diameter while the smaller venues generally range from 8 to 100 μ m in size [32, 35].

Aside from the histological and structural differences, differential classification of arteries and veins may be further complemented with the understanding of the early genetic programming in the developing embryo, as well as molecular markers that are thought to be characteristic for the venous and arterial branches of the circulatory system [36]. In fact, a number of findings suggest that additional signaling is required to induce arterial differentiation from the venous state, where the differentiation toward a venous pathway appears to be the default programming state of blood vessels during development [36]. Some of the identified molecular markers specific to the arterial vessels are known to include Dll4, Jag1, Notch1, Notch4, and Hey2 [36]. Similarly, a biomolecular marker characteristic of the arteries includes Ephrin B2 (Efnb2), a transmembrane ligand for the ephrin family. Ephrin B2 is known to be specifically expressed in the EC precursors that lead to the arterial differentiation. In contrast, the expression of Ephb4, a receptor for Efnb2, is reported preferentially in the veins [36, 37]. Additional markers, including chicken ovalbumin upstream promoter transcription factor II (COUP-TFII) as well Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) signaling pathway have been also associated predominately with the venous molecular marker expression and maintenance of venous differentiation, respectively. COUP-TFII is a member of the orphan nuclear receptor superfamily and a factor implicated in the development of a number of tissues and organs including the heart and blood vessels, among others [38, 39]. Conditional ablation (removal) of COUP-TFII from the endothelium resulted in arterial differentiation of the veins while ectopic expression of COUP-TFII led to the loss of a number of arterial markers [36, 40]. Similarly, the PI3K signaling pathway has been further implicated in the differentiation and maintenance of the venous phenotype in zebrafish, where PI3K was found to promote venous cell fate by blocking arterial p42/44 MAPK activation [36, 41].

7.3 Morphological and Functional Features of Varicose and Insufficient Veins

The functional features of healthy veins meet the necessary criteria of a system that appears to be well designed to store and release blood capacity on request, features which are in turn critically dependent on the architecture, diameter, and distensibility of the vessel. In varicose (diseased) veins, both the vessel diameter and distensibility parameters are known to be increased [42, 43] as assessed by duplex-ultrasound techniques measuring changes in the venous diameter [44] (Fig. 7.1).

Further, the biophysical properties of healthy and varicose veins assessed by ultrasonography correlate with the distribution of the major structural proteins of the vein wall. In addition to the noted "rearrangement "of the smooth muscle cell layers,



Fig. 7.1 Hematoxylin-eosin staining of normal and varicose saphenous veins. (a) Healthy vein with regular media. (b) Varicose vein with thinned media

the distribution of the major structural proteins of the vein wall is known to be altered from their physiologic, baseline levels. These include collagens, elastin, and smooth muscle cell actin, bearing further effect on the venous diameter and distensibility [45–47]. For instance, vascular smooth muscle actin is preferentially expressed in the intima and media, and to a lesser degree in the adventitia, in both healthy and varicose veins. Elastin, however, is abundantly detectable in the adventitia of healthy veins but significantly diminished in the adventitia of varicose veins. Loss of elastin in the adventitia may contribute to the functional features of varicose veins which are more distensible but show less elasticity. These histologic alterations were observed in the proximal as well as the distal superficial varicose veins (great saphenous vein, GSV). On the other hand, selective reduction of type III collagen in the intima and media is seen in the proximal varicose veins. This might explain the increased distensibility of the varicose veins. Interestingly, these findings are less prominent in the distal varicose veins although mRNA expression of MMP-2, MMP-9, TIMP-1, and TIMP-2—transcripts encoding collagenases and regulators of the proteolytic activity of cells-appears to be more pronounced in the distal as compared to proximal vein segments [48].

Indeed, elastin and type III collagen have an impact on the biophysical properties of varicose veins. Tissue array analysis has been carried out in the past, where the assessment of numerous tissue samples assembled on a single histologic slide allowed for a high throughput analysis of multiple specimens at the same time. The tissue array analysis examined the correlation of the biophysical and histological variables with the expression level of the structural proteins analyzed. Only elastin and collagen III, both reduced in varicose veins, were significantly and sufficiently correlated with duplex ultrasonographic measurements in vivo. Elastin, which was found exclusively in the adventitia of the vein, was negatively correlated with the vein diameter at rest. Type III collagen in the intima was negatively correlated with distensibility as measured by the absolute increase in venous diameter. Elastin in the adventitia and type III collagen in the intima did not correlate with each other at the same sector of the vein ring, suggesting that both pathological events may occur independently. The finding of elastin loss in the whole length of the GSV yet a reduction in type III collagen expression in only the proximal part of the varicose vein supported this further. Elastin loss in the adventitia coupled with the generalized remodeling of the vein wall was associated with the generalized signs of varicose vein development and progression as these were conserved across both proximal and distal vein segments [42, 43].

This tissue microarray analysis linking dilatation and increased distensibility in varicose veins to the structural protein content in the vein wall identified two proteins that were specifically affected: adventitial elastin and intimal type III collagen. Similar to elastin, type III collagen has elastic properties, unlike type I collagen, which is a more rigid fibrillar protein. Both are preferentially located in different layers of the vein wall; elastin is found exclusively in the adventitia, whereas type III collagen and the adventitia for elastin, were separated by the circular media layer of vascular smooth muscle cells. Within the same sector of the vein, elastin, and type III collagen are not affected to the same degree. A selective decrease in type III collagen compared with type I collagen has been observed in varicose veins [46] which was attributed to the diminished synthesis of type III collagen by venous smooth muscle cells [49]. Type III collagen synthesis is not inhibited at the transcriptional but at a post-translational level [50].

Elastin loss may be a key factor in the development of varicose veins, preceding and precipitating dilatation. The concomitant reduction in type III collagen is involved in abnormal distensibility. The assessment of vein diameter and distensibility is a non-invasive diagnostic tool to quantify the elastin and type III collagen content of diseased veins. The prevention of elastin and collagen loss might be a possible therapeutic target for varicose veins.

7.4 Risk Factors of Varicose Vein Development and Venous Insufficiency

A number of hereditary or life-style related risk factors have been associated with the development of varicose veins including, among others: female gender, familial history of varicose veins, advancing age, multiple pregnancies, history of blood clots, and injury to the veins as well as conditions that cause increased pressure in the abdomen (i.e., prolonged standing, being overweight, prolonged sitting with legs crossed, among others) [1, 7, 51]. The initiating triggers for venous remodeling processes associated with varicose vein formation however have been a subject of debate. Malfunction of the valves in the larger size, deep and superficial vessels (venous valve reflux) has been previously associated with the onset and development of varicose veins as well as chronic venous insufficiency (CVI) [4, 6]. Other studies however report valve reflux as a secondary phenomenon to venous remodeling occurring at the molecular level due to other underlying conditions such as primary venous hypertension [1, 15, 52–54]. In fact, risk factors including prolonged sitting with legs crossed, wearing tight undergarments or clothes, prolonged standing as

well as conditions that cause increased pressure in the abdomen (e.g., obesity, pregnancy) have been associated with varicose vein development, supporting the hypothesis that venous hypertension may indeed contribute, if not initiate, the maladaptive processes associated with venous remodeling and varicose vein development [1, 51, 55]. Moreover, the simple fact that varicose and insufficient veins usually develop in lower extremities which are exposed to the highest level of hydrostatic pressure levels in upright position underlines the relationship between venous hypertension and venous remodeling [31].

To date, knowledge of the underlying mechanisms triggering the onset of varicose vein formation and CVI nevertheless remains lacking. Functional analysis of the underlying pathological mechanisms of varicose vein initiation and progression is further limited in humans given that the disease is already established at the time patients seek medical advice. Consequently, there is a need for the identification and manipulation of mechanisms controlling CVI and varicose vein development at the molecular level as well as expansion of current strategies to therapeutically interfere with the initiation and progression of CVI. In line with a number of the abovementioned risk factors, venous hypertension may nevertheless be considered as the primary underlying pathogenic mechanism in varicose vein formation [1, 13, 31, 56, 57].

7.5 Flow and Pressure in Healthy and Insufficient Veins

As mentioned above, a common hypothesis for venous remodeling may suggest that an increase in the venous filling pressure acts as the initial trigger by exerting tension on the venous wall, leading to an increased circumferential wall stress. For example, when standing still, venous vasculature of the lower limbs is subject to high hydrostatic pressures exerted by the effect of gravity and the pooling of blood [58]. At the level of the right atrium, the venous hydrostatic pressure approaches 0 mmHg and then increases by an estimated by +0.8 mmHg with each additional cm beneath that point, reaching as high as 90–100 mmHg in deep and superficial veins of the ankle and the lower leg [58, 59]. Upon active contraction of the calf muscles of the lower leg however (i.e., while walking), this pressure is subsequently reduced due to an enhanced venous return of blood from the lower limbs against the forces of gravity that is supported by (1) the active compression of the deeper veins during muscle contraction, (2) prevention of reflux by competent vein valves (mainly located in the veins of the limbs, rarely in the iliac veins and absent in the inferior caval vein), (3) the relative (diastolic) negative pressure of around -4 mm Hg in the right heart and (4) the "pumping" effect generated by in- and expiration. Indeed, the activation of the so-called "calf muscle pump" alone evokes physiological decrease in the hydrostatic venous pressure to approximately 40 mmHg-25 mmHg in the veins of the lower leg and foot [58]. A corresponding example is shown in Fig. 7.2.

Further, when the muscles relax, the emptied deep veins are now found at a lower pressure which allows for the drainage of blood from the superficial veins, thereby also reducing their pressure. In contrast, the hydrostatic pressure of popliteal and



femoral veins of the thigh is not affected to the same extent by the calf muscle activity. This difference in the pressure gradient between the thigh and the venous vasculature of the lower limb is commonly referred to as the "ambulatory pressure," estimated at 37.4 ± 6.4 mm Hg [58, 59].

The ambulatory venous pressure in patients with varicose and/or insufficient veins is chronically increased above normal levels and may rise up to 80–90 mmHg in patients with obstruction of the iliac vein after deep vein thrombosis. In fact, ambulatory venous hypertension may contribute to all clinical manifestations of chronic venous insufficiency, i.e., varicose veins, edema, skin changes, and ulceration. In this context, Nicolaides demonstrated that the incidence of venous ulceration is 100% in patients when the ambulatory venous hypertension is 90 mm Hg [60]. In insufficient veins, muscle activity is not capable to reduce the pressure due to the increase in venous reflux. The failure to reduce the superficial ambulatory venous pressure on exercise may occur as a result of malfunctioning valves of the deep or superficial veins, leading to venous reflux or regurgitation of blood flow and pooling of blood in the lower limb [7]. In patients with CVI, the pressure in the surface veins of the leg remains elevated, leading to venous dilatation and further changes in the structural integrity and function of the venous valves and vessel wall [1].

As indicated by the association of venous reflux and venous hypertension, there is a close relationship between flow and pressure. While being in upright position the venous flow velocity in the extremities is controlled by muscle activity, blood volume, the diameter, and compliance of veins (25-fold higher as compared to arteries), the blood viscosity, and the temperature. In supine position, the flow velocity in venules is 0.03 cm/sec and rises up to ~20 cm/sec in the inferior caval vein. These values change ~2.5-fold if the extremities are lifted by an angle of 20°, ~0.6-fold in upright position, 1.2-fold while walking, and up to 4.4-fold while cycling. Considering a reflux velocity of ~62 cm/sec (as measured by spectral Doppler ultrasound [61] in insufficient saphenous veins and the corresponding volume of recirculating blood, venous reflux chronically elevates the intraluminal pressure in veins of the lower extremities in the upright position.

7.6 Biomechanically Evoked Venous Remodeling in Experimental Models

Veins are constantly exposed to biomechanical forces such as shear stress and biomechanical stretch exerted by the movement of blood inside the vessel which, depending on the magnitude and duration, may stabilize the vessel wall or trigger the maladaptive remodeling processes. Shear stress is borne directly by the endothelial cells (ECs) as a result of friction of the passing blood and is applied in parallel to the vessel wall (Fig. 7.3).

In contrast, the biomechanical stretch is applied perpendicularly to the vessel wall as a result of increased intraluminal pressure inside the vessel, which subsequently distends the vessel wall [62]. According to the Law of Laplace, this promotes an increase in circumferential wall tension that is borne by venous ECs and smooth muscle cells (SMCs) making up the vessel wall (Fig. 7.1) [1]. Unlike biomechanical stretch, mean shear stress levels are rather low in the venous circulation.

Feldner et al., have reported that an increase in the venous filling pressure alone is sufficient to support varicose-like vein formation in mice by stretch-activating venous SMCs and ECs lining the vessel wall [52]. In this study, Feldner et al. have adopted a model where occlusion of one of the larger veins in the mouse auricle allowed for a local increase in intravenous filling pressure (P_{tm}) and an associated



Fig. 7.3 Biomechanical forces in the vasculature. Shear stress is directly proportional to the length of the blood vessel (*l*) and blood viscosity (η) and correlates inversely with the vessel radius (*r*). Circumferential wall tension is directly proportional to the transmural pressure difference (Ptm) and the initial, resting vessel radius (*ri*) and correlates inversely with the vessel wall thickness (*w*). ECs are exposed to shear stress generated by the movement of blood and to biomechanical stretch as a result of the increase in the volume of the moving blood during systole. SMCs cells are exposed primarily to biomechanical stretch

rise in circumferential wall tension (S_t) in the collateral venules (refer to Fig. 7.1) [52]. This initial venous "stretch activation" served as a driving force for subsequent (up to) 2.5 fold enlargement of the remodeling veins, which were found to be comparable in appearance to the cork-screw like varices observed in humans [52]. Additional in vivo rodent models of acute and chronic venous hypertension have been utilized in the past and are based on a similar principle of venous ligation, namely, an increase in the filling pressure that results in the remodeling of the collateral venules [63–66]. In comparison to Feldner et al., these ligations have been carried out on the inferior vena cava, bilateral common iliac veins or bilateral common femoral veins in the hindlimb of mice and/or rats, involving a rather invasive surgical procedure. Moreover, venous remodeling associated with deep venous occlusion was found to be accompanied by severe venous hypertension, leukocyte infiltration (inflammation), hindlimb edema, increased valve height, and increased valvular reflux [52, 63-66]. While these responses are commonly associated with the later stages of varicose vein disease development, they are generally absent in early varicose lesions in humans or other murine models that report mild venous hypertension and a limited inflammatory response [52, 63-66]. Further, the application of biomechanical stretch in an in vitro culture of venous SMCs or ECs serves as an additional model of stretch-induced venous remodeling and is often used to better characterize stretch-induced molecular pathways on a cellular level [62, 67–70].

7.7 Mechanisms of Biomechanically Induced Venous Remodeling

Shear stress and hypertension-derived circumferential wall stress are wellestablished determinants of the functional and molecular phenotype of vascular cells which have the capacity to alter the structure and functional properties of blood vessels. Given the relevance of these environmental stimuli for survival and cellular functions, nature has developed a plethora of mechanisms sensing these forces.

Besides many cell type and partially site-specific sensing mechanisms, one of the most relevant and ubiquitously present parts of the mechanosensing system is the cytoskeleton. It is connected to the environment via cellular adherens junctions or focal adhesion sites and thus able to sense any subtle change in the relative position of neighboring cells or components of the extracellular matrix and their rigidity, respectively. Moreover, it is also linked with many signaling complexes located on the surface of vascular cells and thus forms a structural network integrating multiple external physical parameters acting on the cell. Depending on the direction and level, biomechanical forces may evoke a deformation of the cytoskeleton raising or lowering its tension which is subsequently translated into specific signaling events once a distinct threshold has been passed. The corresponding cellular behavior has been elegantly described by the "tensegrity model" [71, 72] which explains how biomechanical forces are transmitted through the cytoskeleton to finally stimulate

clustering of integrins in focal adhesions and induce multifaceted signaling cascades involving focal adhesion kinases, Src-kinase-, Rho-kinase-, or G-protein-dependent pathways. Based on this principle, laminar flow shears the surface of the endothelial cells in relation to their base inducing a discrete tension of the cytoskeleton which translates into conformational activation of integrins avb3, transient inhibition of Rho allowing the realignment of the cytoskeleton in flow direction [73]. More recent work indicates that junctional receptor complexes comprising PECAM-1, VE-cadherin, and VEGFR2/3 may also act as autonomous mechanotransducers [74] and form a signaling hub that orchestrates shear stress-mediated activation of eNOS [75, 76], via PI3K/Akt.

Similar mechanosensing mechanisms exist for the assessment of circumferential wall stress which may increase as a consequence of raising intraluminal pressure and lead to biomechanical stretch of vascular cells. Stretching the membrane of arterial SMCs stimulates the activation of Gq/11-coupled angiotensin II AT(1) receptors, which subsequently induces phospholipase C-dependent signaling to activate type C transient receptor potential (TRPC) ion channels, raise the membrane potential and ultimately increase the myogenic tone [77]. As can be deduced from the tensegrity model, exposure of arteries to elevated pressure levels results in integrin/src-dependent FAK activation [78]. Src-dependent signaling has also been shown to unleash NADPH-dependent superoxide generation [79] which is a prototypic response of ECs and SMCs exposed to hypertension- and/or biomechanical stretch [80, 81].

Despite a substantial amount of studies that have delineated the aforementioned mechanisms, their relevance and validity for the venous system remain unclear as both the pressure and flow profile significantly differ from that observed in arteries. For instance, the mechanosensitive properties of arterial endothelial cells allow distinguishing between laminar and oscillatory flow from which the former promotes the shear stress-induced release of nitric oxide, arterial relaxation, anti-thrombotic, anti-inflammatory, and quiescence-mediating effects [1, 82]. In contrast, oscillatory flow or absence of shear stress is associated with the development of endothelial cell dysfunction driving pro-inflammatory differentiation and lay the ground for the development of arteriosclerosis-prone sites [83-85]. As such, the inhomogenous muscle-pump-dependent and partially oscillatory flow in veins may limit the baseline capacity of the venous endothelium to produce NO even under physiological conditions. In insufficient veins, the reflux of blood and accompanying venous hypertension may further limit the bioavailability of NO due to both the decreased fraction of laminar flow and pressure-induced NADPH-dependent superoxide production which would transform NO to peroxynitrite. Under these conditions, the protective functions of EC may be limited and enable the development of varicosisprone areas in veins. In fact, lower NO levels have been reported in blood collected from foot veins of patients with primary varicose as compared to the control group [86] and several reports indicated that ROS production is elevated while antioxidative mechanisms (e.g., superoxide dismutase) are impaired in varicose and insufficient veins [87-89].

Although such studies contribute to the identification of cellular responses in established varicose and/or insufficient veins, mechanisms initiating the development of these pathologies and the relevance of biomechanical parameters in this context are still under debate [31]. However, as summarized above, results from different animal models underline the relevance of venous hypertension as a primary cause for the development of varicose and/or insufficient veins [90]. Specifically, creating femoral arteriovenous fistulae and subsequent venous hypertension resulted in edema formation, expression of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 (MMP-2 and MMP-9), increasing valvular reflux, and further morphologic changes comparable to those observed in human insufficient veins [66]. Likewise, increasing the intraluminal pressure in porcine jugular veins has an immediate impact on their tortuosity [91]. Results from experimental models as mentioned above suggested that ligation of a single central auricle vein is sufficient to promote the development of tortuous and bulged veins in the connected venous network. Endothelial as well as smooth muscle cells in remodeling veins show an increase in proliferation and MMP-2 expression thereby mimicking features of stretch-exposed venous smooth muscle cells, mouse veins exposed to supraphysiological pressure levels, and human varicose veins (CEAP-classification: C2-C3) [52]. Under these conditions, blocking the activity of the mechanoresponsive transcription factor activator protein 1 (AP-1) inhibited MMP-2 expression and proliferation which underlines its relevance for the orchestration of biomechanically evoked venous remodeling processes. Moreover, treatment of remodeling or hypertension-exposed veins with statins-pharmacological inhibitors of the 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase which also attenuate AP-1 and NF-kB activity [92]- showed similar effects [67]. Along these lines, smooth muscle cells in varicose veins from patients under cholesterol-lowering statin therapy show a lower degree of proliferation, MMP-2 abundance, and activated (phosphorylated) c-fos-a subunit of AP-1. Considering that multiple mechanosensitive signaling pathways converge on AP-1 and modulate its activity by phosphorylating/dephosphorylating its subunits c-jun and c-fos including mitogen-activated kinases such as JNK and ERK1/2 [93, 94], it is tempting to assume a critical role of AP-1 as integrative signaling hub that translates biomechanical stimuli into an altered transcriptome of ECs and SMCs as a prerequisite for the initiation of venous remodeling. As such, activation of AP-1 in venous cells that are chronically exposed to elevated levels of biomechanical stretch or circumferential wall stress may promote the expression of genes regulating the proteolytic capacity, proliferation, and inflammation [95–98]. Such a mechanism would explain observations suggesting a venous hypertension/wall stress-dependent increase in the abundance and activity of matrix metalloproteinases especially in atrophic regions of human varicose veins [99] which may additionally spurred by inflammatory events in varicose veins complicated by thrombophlebitis [100]. Consequences of locally increased MMP activity and matrix degradation may comprise venous dilation and valve dysfunction, amplify the level of circumferential wall stress (see Fig. 7.1) and initiate a self-promoting vicious cascade of events. These environmental conditions may also promote an altered composition of the extracellular matrix as has been observed for collagen type I and III, aggrecan,

laminins, and proteoglycans [46, 50, 101]. Increasing levels of collagen type I and decreasing levels of the more distensible collagen type III in varicose veins would ultimately affect the rigidity and compliance of the vein wall, modify the way how biomechanical forces are transmitted to the cells, and further impair the venous architecture. In fact, malfunction of vein valves is supposed to be secondary to changes in the elastic properties of the vein wall, the rate of arterial inflow, vein dilation, or [102, 103] distension of the valve "rings" as a consequence of venous hypertension [104].

In addition to biomechanical forces generated by an increase in intraluminal pressure levels, alterations of the physiological venous flow profile may also contribute to the development of varicose and insufficient veins. On the one hand, venous reflux causes ambulatory venous hypertension by impairing the return of venous blood, and thus the physiological pressure drop [105]. On the other hand, non-pulsatile venous blood flow or the disturbed venous return may cause local hypoxemia (e.g., indirectly through deep vein thrombosis) which is thought to injure venous valves and thus promote their incompetence [104]. Along these lines, blood stasis in varicose veins is associated with lower venous oxygen partial pressure and an increase in plasma pro-MMP-9 activity as a consequence of polymorphonuclear leukocyte activation which would in fact contribute to a flow-mediated amplification of the local proteolytic capacity [106]. While further detailed mechanistic studies are missing in this context, reflux velocity and flow also appear to correlate with the diameter of great saphenous veins and the severity of primary varicosis [107]. However, from a mechanistic point of view, such observations may be interpreted as both cause and consequence of venous remodeling processes. Particularly the bidirectional relationship of venous return and intraluminal pressure (i.e., venous hypertension opposes venous return and venous reflux causes hypertension) prohibits a more decisive judgment about the individual relevance of these biomechanical parameters in initiating the remodeling of the vein wall.

7.8 Conclusions

The vein wall is exposed to different types of biomechanical forces from which circumferential wall tension is mainly generated by venous pressure while the flow profile determines the level of shear stress to which endothelial cells are exposed. Due to site-specific features of veins (e.g., position of a vein segment in the lower extremity while standing upright; different flow profiles at the location of the valves) and the bidirectional relationship of flow and pressure in this vascular entity, the individual mechanistic relevance of these parameters for the initiation and promotion of venous remodeling processes remains obscure. Nevertheless, the characteristics of risk factors for varicose/insufficient veins as well as the experimental evidence from animal models strongly suggest venous hypertension and chronically elevated circumferential wall tension as a critical biomechanical determinant which has the capacity to initiate venous remodeling. Genes controlling structural features of both the vein wall and the connective tissue may additionally support or counteract this

process by altering the susceptibility of veins to biomechanical stress. However, precise mechanistic studies delineating the nature of vein-specific cellular responses to specific biomechanical stressors are scarce. Assuming that comparable sensing mechanisms exist in venous and arterial endothelial and smooth muscle cells, the question whether biomechanical stimuli are also translated in a similar way remains unanswered. From a clinical point of view, arterial hypertension in combination with oscillatory flow promotes site-specific pro-inflammatory arteriosclerosis-related responses of endothelial and smooth muscle cells and arterial stiffening. Venous hypertension primarily results in the irregular remodeling of the vein architecture whereby the relevance of inflammation and leukocytes is unclear. Are there compensatory mechanisms protecting vascular cells in veins from a similar fate as in hypertension-exposed arteries, which may include foam cell and plaque formation or do they in fact respond differently to changes in biomechanical forces? Would stating have similar beneficial effects on the pathophysiological remodeling of veins (e.g., indirectly by blocking AP-1 activity) as on neointima formation and sclerosis of arteries?

Answering such questions will be a critical challenge for the future and requires causative mechanistic studies based on state-of-the-art animal models as the analyses of human samples usually evaluates distinct (end) stages of a complex disease allowing for the demonstration of analogies rather than causal relationships to the cellular responses. Although limited by a reductionist design that may only partially mimic the complex and long-lasting mechanisms triggered by biomechanical stimuli in venous cells, animal models may help to identify individual molecular determinants which are rate-limiting for the initial steps or chronic promotion of biomechanically induced venous remodeling processes.

Acknowledgments We thank Dr. Caroline Arnold for formatting and proofreading this chapter.

Compliance with Ethical Standards

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Funding: There is no funding source.

Ethical Approval: This article does not contain any studies with human participants or animals performed by any of the authors.

References

- Pfisterer L, König G, Hecker M, Korff T (2014) Pathogenesis of varicose veins lessons from biomechanics. Vasa 43(2):88–99. https://doi.org/10.1024/0301-1526/a000335
- Bennett M (1999) Apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells in vascular Remodelling and atherosclerotic plaque rupture. Cardiovasc Res 41(2):361–368. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-6363(98)00212-0
- Kuzuya M, Iguchi A (2003) Role of matrix metalloproteinases in vascular remodeling. J Atheroscler Thromb 10(5):275–282. https://doi.org/10.5551/jat.10.275
- Allen L (2009) Assessment and management of patients with varicose veins. Nursing Standard (Royal College of Nursing (Great Britain): 1987) 23(23):49–58. https://doi.org/10.7748/ns.23. 23.49.s51.

- Gloviczki P, Comerota AJ, Dalsing MC, Eklof BG, Gillespie DL, Gloviczki ML, Lohr JM et al (2011) The Care of Patients with varicose veins and associated chronic venous diseases: clinical practice guidelines of the Society for Vascular Surgery and the American venous forum. J Vasc Surg 53(5 Suppl):2S–48S. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2011.01.079
- Partsch H (2009) Varicose veins and chronic venous insufficiency. VASA Zeitschrift Fur Gefasskrankheiten 38(4):293–301. https://doi.org/10.1024/0301-1526.38.4.293
- Meissner MH, Moneta G, Burnand K, Gloviczki P, Lohr JM, Lurie F, Mattos MA et al (2007) The hemodynamics and diagnosis of venous disease. J Vascular Surg 46 Suppl S(6):4S–24S. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2007.09.043
- Lee BB, Baumgartner I, Berlien P, Bianchini G, Burrows P, Gloviczki P, Huang Y et al (2015) Diagnosis and treatment of venous malformations. Consensus document of the International Union of Phlebology (IUP): updated 2013. International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 34(2):97–149. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24566499
- Kirkorian AY, Grossberg AL, Puttgen KB (2016) Genetic basis for vascular anomalies. Semin Cutan Med Surg 35(3):128–136. https://doi.org/10.12788/j.sder.2016.051
- 10. Beckman JA (2002) Cardiology patient page. Diseases of the Veins. *Circulation* 106 (17):2170–2172. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.0000036740.75461.80.
- Thompson RW (2012) Comprehensive management of subclavian vein effort thrombosis. Semin Interv Radiol 29(1):44–51. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0032-1302451
- Attaran RR (2018) Latest innovations in the treatment of venous disease. J Clin Med 7(4):77. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm7040077
- 13. Ligi D, Croce L, Mannello F (2018) Chronic venous disorders: the dangerous, the good, and the diverse. Int J Mol Sci 19(9):2544. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19092544
- Tisi PV (2011, January) Varicose veins. BMJ Clin Evid 2011:0212. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/21477400
- Pascarella L, Schmid Schönbein GW (2005) Causes of Telengiectasias, reticular veins, and varicose veins. Semin Vasc Surg 18(1):2–4. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15791545
- Göckeritz O (2012) Current standards and recent Progress in minimally invasive Phlebo surgery. J Cutan Aesthet Surg 5(2):104–114. https://doi.org/10.4103/0974-2077.99443
- Whiddon LL (2007) Advances in the treatment of superficial venous insufficiency of the lower extremities. Proc (Baylor Univ Med Cent) 20(2):136–139. https://doi.org/10.1080/08998280. 2007.11928269
- Winterborn RJ, Foy C, Earnshaw JJ (2004) Causes of varicose vein recurrence: late results of a randomized controlled trial of stripping the long saphenous vein. J Vasc Surg 40(4):634–639. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2004.07.003
- Raju S, Hollis K, Neglen P (2007) Use of compression stockings in chronic venous disease: patient compliance and efficacy. Ann Vasc Surg 21(6):790–795. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. avsg.2007.07.014
- Belcaro G, Maquart F-X, Scoccianti M, Dugall M, Hosoi M, Cesarone MR, Luzzi R, Cornelli U, Ledda A, Feragalli B (2011) TECA (titrated extract of *Centella Asiatica*): new microcirculatory, biomolecular, and vascular application in preventive and clinical medicine. A status paper. Panminerva Med 53(3 Suppl 1):105–118. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/22108486
- Buchness MR (1998) Alternative medicine and dermatology. Semin Cutan Med Surg 17 (4):284–290. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9859916
- Lichota A, Gwozdzinski L, Gwozdzinski K (2019) Therapeutic potential of natural compounds in inflammation and chronic venous insufficiency. Eur J Med Chem 176 (August):68–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2019.04.075
- 23. Stevenel L (1956) Red pepper, a too little used therapeutic agent for anorexia, liver congestion and various vascular disorders (hemorrhoids, varices). Bulletin de La Societe de Pathologie Exotique et de Ses Filiales 49(5):841–843. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13413615
- Cesarone MR, Belcaro G, Ippolito E, Ricci A, Ruffini M, Dugall M (2004) Microcirculatory efficacy of topical treatment with Aescin + essential phospholipids gel on transcutaneous PO2

in venous insufficiency. Angiology 55 Suppl 1(6_suppl):S7-10. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 000331970405500602

- Hofman D, Moore K, Cooper R, Eagle M, Cooper S (2007) Use of topical corticosteroids on chronic leg ulcers. J Wound Care 16(5):227–230. https://doi.org/10.12968/jowc.2007.16.5. 27047
- Rathbun SW, Kirkpatrick AC (2007) Treatment of chronic venous insufficiency. Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med 9(2):115–126. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17484814
- Suter A, Bommer S, Rechner J (2006) Treatment of patients with venous insufficiency with fresh plant horse chestnut seed extract: a review of 5 clinical studies. Adv Ther 23(1):179–190. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16644618
- Vecchio C, Frisinghelli A (2008) Topically applied heparins for the treatment of vascular disorders: a comprehensive review. Clin Drug Investig 28(10):603–614. https://doi.org/10. 2165/00044011-200828100-00001
- Lourenco Jorge L, Feres CC, Telles-Dias PR (2010, December 11) Topical preparations for pain relief: efficacy and patient adherence. J Pain Res 4:11–24. https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR. S9492
- Gulati OP (2014) Pycnogenol[®] in chronic venous insufficiency and related venous disorders. Phytotherapy Research: PTR 28(3):348–362. https://doi.org/10.1002/ptr.5019
- Atta HM (2012) Varicose veins: role of Mechanotransduction of venous hypertension. J Vasc Med 2012:538627. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/538627
- Pugsley MK, Tabrizchi R (2000) The vascular system: an overview of structure and function. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 44(2):333–340. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1056-8719(00)00125-8
- Gelman S (2008) Venous function and central venous pressure: a physiologic story. Anesthesiology 108(4):735–748. https://doi.org/10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181672607
- 34. Engel BT, Sato A, Sato Y (1992) Responses of sympathetic nerves innervating blood vessels in Interscapular, Brown adipose tissue and skin during cold stimulation in anesthetized C57BL/6J mice. Jpn J Physiol 42(4):549–559. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 1474676
- 35. Prince MR, Novelline RA, Athanasoulis CA, Simon M (1983) The diameter of the inferior vena cava and its implications for the use of vena Caval filters. Radiology 149(3):687–689. https://doi.org/10.1148/radiology.149.3.6647844
- 36. Lin F-J, Tsai M-J, Tsai SY (2007) Artery and vein formation: a tug of war between different forces. EMBO Rep 8(10):920–924. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.7401076
- Wang HU, Chen ZF, Anderson DJ (1998) Molecular distinction and Angiogenic interaction between embryonic arteries and veins revealed by Ephrin-B2 and its receptor Eph-B4. Cell 93 (5):741–753. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9630219
- Lee CT, Li L, Takamoto N, Martin JF, Demayo FJ, Tsai M-J, Tsai SY (2004) The nuclear orphan receptor COUP-TFII is required for limb and skeletal muscle development. Mol Cell Biol 24(24):10835–10843. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.24.24.10835-10843.2004
- Pereira FA, Yuhong Q, Ge Z, Tsai MJ, Tsai SY (1999) The orphan nuclear receptor COUP-TFII is required for angiogenesis and heart development. Genes Dev 13(8):1037–1049. https:// doi.org/10.1101/gad.13.8.1037
- 40. You L-R, Lin F-J, Lee CT, DeMayo FJ, Tsai M-J, Tsai SY (2005) Suppression of notch Signalling by the COUP-TFII transcription factor regulates vein identity. Nature 435 (7038):98–104. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03511
- 41. Hong CC, Peterson QP, Hong J-Y, Peterson RT (2006) Artery/vein specification is governed by opposing Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase and MAP kinase/ERK signaling. Current Biology: CB 16(13):1366–1372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2006.05.046
- 42. Jeanneret C, Baldi T, Hailemariam S, Koella C, Gewaltig J, Biedermann BC (2007a) Selective loss of extracellular matrix proteins is linked to biophysical properties of varicose veins assessed by ultrasonography. Br J Surg 94(4):449–456. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.5630
- 43. Jeanneret C, Jäger KA, Zaugg CE, Hoffmann U (2007b) Venous reflux and venous Distensibility in varicose and healthy veins. European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular

Surgery: The Official Journal of the European Society for Vascular Surgery 34(2):236–242. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejvs.2007.03.018

- 44. Jeanneret C, Labs KH, Aschwanden M, Bollinger A, Hoffmann U, Jäger K (1999) Physiological reflux and venous diameter change in the proximal lower limb veins during a standardised Valsalva manoeuvre. European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular Surgery: The Official Journal of the European Society for Vascular Surgery 17(5):398–403. https://doi.org/10.1053/ ejvs.1998.0797
- 45. Gandhi RH, Irizarry E, Nackman GB, Halpern VJ, Mulcare RJ, Tilson MD (1993) Analysis of the connective tissue matrix and proteolytic activity of primary varicose veins. J Vasc Surg 18 (5):814–820. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8230568
- 46. Sansilvestri-Morel P, Rupin A, Badier-Commander C, Kern P, Fabiani JN, Verbeuren TJ, Vanhoutte PM (2001) Imbalance in the synthesis of collagen type I and collagen type III in smooth muscle cells derived from human varicose veins. J Vasc Res 38(6):560–568. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000051092
- 47. Travers JP, Brookes CE, Evans J, Baker DM, Kent C, Makin GS, Mayhew TM (1996) Assessment of wall structure and composition of varicose veins with reference to collagen, elastin and smooth muscle content. European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular Surgery: The Official Journal of the European Society for Vascular Surgery 11(2):230–237. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8616659
- 48. Hu X, Hu F, Xu Y, Tang J, Chu H, Zhong Y (2019) Disequilibrium in MMPs and the tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases in different segments of the varicose great saphenous Vein Wall. International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 38 (3):185–193. https://doi.org/10.23736/S0392-9590.19.04144-0
- Sansilvestri-Morel P, Rupin A, Jaisson S, Fabiani J-N, Verbeuren TJ, Vanhoutte PM (2002) Synthesis of collagen is dysregulated in cultured fibroblasts derived from skin of subjects with varicose veins as it is in venous smooth muscle cells. Circulation 106(4):479–483. https://doi. org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000022846.22923.46
- 50. Sansilvestri-Morel P, Rupin A, Jullien ND, Lembrez N, Mestries-Dubois P, Fabiani JN, Verbeuren TJ (2005) Decreased production of collagen type III in cultured smooth muscle cells from varicose vein patients is due to a degradation by MMPs: possible implication of MMP-3. J Vasc Res 42(5):388–398. https://doi.org/10.1159/000087314
- 51. Sisto T, Reunanen A, Laurikka J, Impivaara O, Heliövaara M, Knekt P, Aromaa A (1995) Prevalence and risk factors of varicose veins in lower extremities: mini-Finland health survey. Eur J Surg = Acta Chirurgica 161(6):405–414. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 7548376
- Feldner A, Otto H, Rewerk S, Hecker M, Korff T (2011) Experimental hypertension triggers Varicosis-like maladaptive venous remodeling through activator Protein-1. FASEB J 25:3613. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.11-185975
- 53. Takase S, Pascarella L, Lerond L, Bergan JJ, Schmid-Schönbein GW (2004a) Venous hypertension, inflammation and valve remodeling. European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular Surgery: The Official Journal of the European Society for Vascular Surgery 28(5):484–493. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejvs.2004.05.012
- Takase S, Pascarella L, Bergan JJ, Schmid-Schönbein GW (2004b) Hypertension-induced venous valve remodeling. J Vasc Surg 39(6):1329–1334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2004. 02.044
- 55. North KA, Sanders AG (1958) The development of collateral circulation in the Mouse's ear. Circ Res 6(6):721–727. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13585598
- Pasek J, Cieślar G, Sieroń A (2018) Combined therapy in the treatment of mixed etiology leg ulcer - case report. Ther Clin Risk Manag 14(October):1915–1921. https://doi.org/10.2147/ TCRM.S176321
- Raffetto JD, Mannello F (2014) Pathophysiology of chronic venous disease. International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 33(3):212–221. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24755829

- Recek C (2013) Calf pump activity influencing venous hemodynamics in the lower extremity. The International Journal of Angiology: Official Publication of the International College of Angiology, Inc 22(1):23–30. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0033-1334092
- 59. Arnoldi CC (1965) Venous pressure in the leg of healthy human subjects at rest and during muscular exercise in the nearly erect position. Acta Chir Scand 130(6):570–583. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/5865464
- Nicolaides AN, Hussein MK, Szendro G, Christopoulos D, Vasdekis S, Clarke H (1993) The relation of venous ulceration with ambulatory venous pressure measurements. J Vasc Surg 17 (2):414–419. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8433436
- 61. Bechsgaard T, Hansen KL, Brandt A, Moshavegh R, Forman JL, Føgh P, Klitfod L et al (2018) Evaluation of peak reflux velocities with vector flow imaging and spectral Doppler ultrasound in varicose veins. Ultrasound International Open 4(3):E91–E98. https://doi.org/10. 1055/a-0643-4430
- Anwar MA, Shalhoub J, Lim CS, Gohel MS, Davies AH (2012) The effect of pressureinduced mechanical stretch on Vascular Wall differential gene expression. J Vasc Res 49 (6):463–478. https://doi.org/10.1159/000339151
- Hahn TL, Whitfield R, Salter J, Granger DN, Unthank JL, Lalka SG (2000) Evaluation of the role of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 in a rodent model of chronic venous hypertension. J Surg Res 88(2):150–154. https://doi.org/10.1006/jsre.1999.5766
- 64. Hahn TL, Unthank JL, Lalka SG (1999) Increased Hindlimb leukocyte concentration in a chronic rodent model of venous hypertension. J Surg Res 81(1):38–41. https://doi.org/10. 1006/jsre.1998.5518
- Lalka SG, Unthank JL, Nixon JC (1998) Elevated cutaneous leukocyte concentration in a rodent model of acute venous hypertension. J Surg Res 74(1):59–63. https://doi.org/10.1006/ jsre.1997.5189
- 66. Pascarella L, Schmid-Schönbein GW, Bergan J (2005) An animal model of venous hypertension: the role of inflammation in venous valve failure. J Vasc Surg 41(2):303–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2004.10.038
- 67. Eschrich J, Meyer R, Kuk H, Wagner AH, Noppeney T, Debus S, Hecker M, Korff T (2016) Varicose remodeling of veins is suppressed by 3-Hydroxy-3-Methylglutaryl coenzyme a reductase inhibitors. J Am Heart Assoc 5(2):e002405. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.115. 002405
- Jufri NF, Mohamedali A, Avolio A, Baker MS (2015) Mechanical stretch: physiological and pathological implications for human vascular endothelial cells. Vascular Cell 7(1):8. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s13221-015-0033-z
- Kuk H, Arnold C, Meyer R, Hecker M, Korff T (2017) Magnolol inhibits venous remodeling in mice. Sci Rep 7(1):17820. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-17910-0
- Kuk H, Arnold C, Wagner AH, Hecker M, Sticht C, Korff T (2018) Glycyrrhetinic acid antagonizes pressure-induced venous remodeling in mice. Front Physiol 9(April):320. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.00320
- Ingber DE (2003a) Tensegrity I. cell structure and hierarchical systems biology. J Cell Sci 116 (Pt 7):1157–1173. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.00359
- Ingber DE (2003b) Tensegrity II. How structural networks influence cellular information processing networks. J Cell Sci 116(Pt 8):1397–1408. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.00360
- Tzima E, del Pozo MA, Shattil SJ, Chien S, Schwartz MA (2001) Activation of Integrins in endothelial cells by fluid shear stress mediates rho-dependent cytoskeletal alignment. EMBO J 20(17):4639–4647. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/20.17.4639
- 74. Conway DE, Breckenridge MT, Hinde E, Gratton E, Chen CS, Schwartz MA (2013) Fluid shear stress on endothelial cells modulates mechanical tension across VE-cadherin and PECAM-1. Current Biology: CB 23(11):1024–1030. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013.04. 049

- 75. Fleming I, Fisslthaler B, Dixit M, Busse R (2005) Role of PECAM-1 in the shear-stressinduced activation of Akt and the endothelial nitric oxide synthase (ENOS) in endothelial cells. J Cell Sci 118(Pt 18):4103–4111. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.02541
- 76. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, Cao G, DeLisser H, Schwartz MA (2005) A Mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437(7057):426–431. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03952
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U, Meibers S, Nurwakagari P, Breit A, Essin K, Gollasch M, Gudermann T (2008) Gq-coupled receptors as Mechanosensors mediating myogenic vasoconstriction. EMBO J 27:3092–3103. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2008.233
- Lehoux S, Esposito B, Merval R, Tedgui A (2005) Differential regulation of vascular focal adhesion kinase by steady stretch and Pulsatility. Circulation 111(5):643–649. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/01.CIR.0000154548.16191.2F
- 79. Touyz RM, Yao G, Schiffrin EL (2003) C-Src induces phosphorylation and translocation of P47phox: role in superoxide generation by angiotensin II in human vascular smooth muscle cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 23(6):981–987. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.ATV. 0000069236.27911.68
- Birukov KG (2009) Cyclic stretch, reactive oxygen species, and vascular remodeling. Antioxid Redox Signal 11(7):1651–1667. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2008.2390
- Paravicini TM, Touyz RM (2006) Redox signaling in hypertension. Cardiovasc Res 71 (2):247–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cardiores.2006.05.001
- Baeyens N, Bandyopadhyay C, Coon BG, Yun S, Schwartz MA (2016) Endothelial fluid shear stress sensing in vascular health and disease. J Clin Inv 126(3):821–828. https://doi.org/10. 1172/JCI83083
- Davies PF, Civelek M, Fang Y, Fleming I (2013) The Atherosusceptible endothelium: endothelial phenotypes in complex Haemodynamic shear stress regions in vivo. Cardiovasc Res 99(2):315–327. https://doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvt101
- Hahn C, Orr AW, Sanders JM, Jhaveri KA, Schwartz MA (2009) The subendothelial extracellular matrix modulates JNK activation by flow. Circ Res 104(8):995–1003. https://doi.org/ 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.186486
- Wang C, Baker BM, Chen CS, Schwartz MA (2013) Endothelial cell sensing of flow direction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 33(9):2130–2136. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.113. 301826
- 86. Hollingsworth SJ, Tang CB, Dialynas M, Barker SG (2001) Varicose veins: loss of release of vascular endothelial growth factor and reduced plasma nitric oxide. European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular Surgery: The Official Journal of the European Society for Vascular Surgery 22(6):551–556. https://doi.org/10.1053/ejvs.2001.1520
- Horecka A, Biernacka J, Hordyjewska A, Dąbrowski W, Terlecki P, Zubilewicz T, Musik I, Kurzepa J (2018) Antioxidative mechanism in the course of varicose veins. Phlebology 33 (7):464–469. https://doi.org/10.1177/0268355517721055
- Krzyściak W, Kózka M (2011) Generation of reactive oxygen species by a sufficient, insufficient and varicose Vein Wall. Acta Biochim Pol 58(1):89–94. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/21383993
- Wali MA, Suleiman SA, Kadoumi OF, Nasr MA (2002) Superoxide radical concentration and superoxide dismutase (SOD) enzyme activity in varicose veins. Annals of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery: Official Journal of the Association of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgeons of Asia 8(5):286–290. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12472411
- Bergan JJ, Pascarella L, Schmid-Schönbein GW (2008) Pathogenesis of primary chronic venous disease: insights from animal models of venous hypertension. J Vasc Surg 47 (1):183–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2007.09.028
- Martinez R, Fierro CA, Shireman PK, Han H-C (2010) Mechanical buckling of veins under internal pressure. Ann Biomed Eng 38(4):1345–1353. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-010-9929-1

- 92. Dichtl W, Dulak J, Frick M, Alber HF, Schwarzacher SP, Ares MPS, Nilsson J, Pachinger O, Weidinger F (2003) HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors regulate inflammatory transcription factors in human endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 23(1):58–63. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12524225
- 93. Kaunas R, Usami S, Chien S (2006) Regulation of stretch-induced JNK activation by stress Fiber orientation. Cell Signal 18(11):1924–1931. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig.2006.02. 008
- 94. Radler-Pohl A, Gebel S, Sachsenmaier C, König H, Krämer M, Oehler T, Streile M, et al. (1993) The activation and activity control of AP-1 (Fos/Jun). Annals N Y Acad Sci 684 (1 Zinc-Finger P): 127–148. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1993.tb32277.x
- 95. Bergman MR, Cheng S, Honbo N, Piacentini L, Karliner JS, Lovett DH (2003) A functional activating protein 1 (AP-1) site regulates matrix metalloproteinase 2 (MMP-2) transcription by cardiac cells through interactions with JunB-Fra1 and JunB-FosB heterodimers. Biochem J 369(Pt 3):485–496. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20020707
- 96. Demicheva E, Hecker M, Korff T (2008) Stretch-induced activation of the transcription factor activator Protein-1 controls monocyte chemoattractant Protein-1 expression during Arteriogenesis. Circ Res 103(5):477–484. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108. 177782
- 97. Karin M (1995) The regulation of AP-1 activity by mitogen-activated protein kinases. J Biol Chem 270(28):16483–16486. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.270.28.16483
- Shaulian E, Karin M (2002) AP-1 as a regulator of cell life and death. Nat Cell Biol 4(5):E131– E136. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb0502-e131
- 99. Chen Y, Peng W, Raffetto JD, Khalil RA (2017) Matrix metalloproteinases in remodeling of lower extremity veins and chronic venous disease. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci 147:267–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.pmbts.2017.02.003
- 100. Kowalewski R, Sobolewski K, Wolanska M, Gacko M (2004) Matrix metalloproteinases in the Vein Wall. International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 23 (2):164–169. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15507895
- 101. Barallobre-Barreiro J, Oklu R, Lynch M, Fava M, Baig F, Yin X, Barwari T et al (2016) Extracellular matrix Remodelling in response to venous hypertension: proteomics of human varicose veins. Cardiovasc Res 110(3):419–430. https://doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvw075
- 102. Clarke GH, Vasdekis SN, Hobbs JT, Nicolaides AN (1992) Venous Wall function in the pathogenesis of varicose veins. Surgery 111(4):402–408. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/1557686
- Raffetto JD, Khalil RA (2008) Mechanisms of varicose vein formation: valve dysfunction and wall dilation. Phlebology 23(2):85–98. https://doi.org/10.1258/phleb.2007.007027
- 104. Malone PC, Agutter PS (2009) To what extent might deep venous thrombosis and chronic venous insufficiency share a common etiology? International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 28(4):254–268. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 19648868
- 105. Recek C (2006) Conception of the venous hemodynamics in the lower extremity. Angiology 57(5):556–563. https://doi.org/10.1177/0003319706293117
- 106. Jacob MP, Cazaubon M, Scemama A, Prié D, Blanchet F, Guillin MC, Michel JB (2002) Plasma matrix Metalloproteinase-9 as a marker of blood stasis in varicose veins. Circulation 106(5):535–538. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000027521.83518.4C
- 107. Morbio AP, Sobreira ML, Rollo HA (2010) Correlation between the intensity of venous reflux in the Saphenofemoral junction and morphological changes of the great saphenous vein by duplex scanning in patients with primary Varicosis. International Angiology: A Journal of the International Union of Angiology 29(4):323–330. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 20671650



Mechanobiology of Lymphatic Vessels

Anish Mukherjee and J. Brandon Dixon

Contents

8.1	Introduction	192
8.2	Expansion and Maturation of Lymphatic Vessels	196
	8.2.1 Interstitial Forces	196
	8.2.2 Luminal Shear Stress	198
8.3	Postnatal Lymphangiogenesis	202
	8.3.1 Interstitial Flow	202
	8.3.2 Shear Stress	203
8.4	Trans-Endothelial Transport	205
8.5	Lymphatic Contractility	207
	8.5.1 Luminal Shear Stress	209
	8.5.2 Transmural Pressure	212
	8.5.3 Nervous Stimulation	214
8.6	Lymphatic Vasculature in Disease	217
	8.6.1 Contractile Dysfunction	218
	8.6.2 Lymphangiogenesis	221
	8.6.3 Collecting Lymphatic Malformation and Remodeling	222

A. Mukherjee

School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

e-mail: anish.47@gatech.edu

J. B. Dixon (⊠) Parker H. Petit Institute for Bioengineering and Bioscience, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

George W. Woodruff School of Mechanical Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: dixon@gatech.edu; http://llbb.gatech.edu

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_8 191

Parker H. Petit Institute for Bioengineering and Bioscience, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA, USA

8.7	Chapter Summary	224
Refe	rences	226

Abstract

While the cardiovascular system acts as the major circulatory system in the human body, the existence of a parallel, almost equally important, secondary circulatory system is frequently overlooked. This system is called the lymphatic system, which serves to perform three primary functions in the human body: (1) drainage of interstitial fluid, (2) transport of immune cells, and (3) transport of lipid. These three functions are performed with the help of an intricate network of vessels and nodes, called the lymphatic system. The lymphatic system has its own unique anatomy and physiology that interacts with, and is influenced by, its local mechanical microenvironment. In this review, we will highlight studies that have delineated the molecular mechanisms underlying the mechanosensitivity of the lymphatics and the role of mechanomodulation on lymphatic development, physiology and pathophysiology. These topics will be explored in the context of early development, postnatal development and maturation, normal physiology, and disease.

8.1 Introduction

While the cardiovascular system acts as the major circulatory system in the human body, the existence of a parallel, almost equally important, secondary circulatory system is frequently overlooked. This system is called the lymphatic system, which serves to perform three primary functions in the human body: (1) drainage of interstitial fluid, (2) transport of immune cells, and (3) transport of lipid. These three functions are performed with the help of an intricate network of vessels and nodes, called the lymphatic system [1, 2]. The lymphatic system has its own unique anatomy and physiology, and a discussion about both is crucial before delving into the effect of mechanical forces on their function.

The journey of the lymphatic system begins with lymphatic capillaries (also called initial lymphatics), which are closed-ended vessels formed by a single layer of endothelial cells without any basement membrane [3-5]. This is where the uptake of interstitial fluid occurs in the lymphatic vasculature, through specialized junctions between the endothelial cells. The endothelial cells form overlapping flap-like structures that are called primary lymphatic valves, which are held together with button-like junctions [6, 7]. A defining feature of these endothelial cells is their connection to their surrounding extracellular matrix with anchoring filaments. During periods of excess interstitial fluid accumulation, the anchoring filaments open the primary lymphatic valves, which results in the movement of interstitial fluid into the initial lymphatics [8, 9]. The interstitial fluid is referred to as "lymph" once it enters



Fig. 8.1 An overview of the various components of the lymphatic system. (**a**) The organization of the lymphatic network is shown, starting from the initial lymphatic capillaries and moving to the pre-collecting and collecting lymphatics. The primary lymphatic valves in the initial lymphatics formed by the "button-like" junctions are highlighted. (**b**) The initial lymphatic structure is compared to a blood capillary, showing a nearly absent basement membrane and the presence of special anchoring filaments that help in the formation of lymph by opening the primary lymphatic valves [10]

the initial lymphatics and flows through the lymphatic vasculature. Figure 8.1 shows the main components of the lymphatic vasculature with an emphasis on the structure of the initial lymphatic vessels. Figure 8.1b includes a comparison with the blood capillaries to show the key structural differences.

The second major structure is the collecting lymphatic vessel (Fig. 8.2). The initial lymphatics connect and form structures called pre-collecting lymphatics which are characterized by a basement membrane surrounding the endothelial cells and sparse muscle cell coverage [12, 13]. These develop downstream into



Fig. 8.2 The structure of the collecting lymphatic vessels is shown. The vessels are primarily composed of lymphatic endothelial cells and lymphatic muscle cells. The presence of valves ensures a unidirectional lymph flow [11]

collecting lymphatic vessels, which are characterized by a complete basement membrane, lymphatic muscle cell (LMC) coverage, and well-developed valves (called secondary lymphatic valves) that ensure a unidirectional flow through the vessels [14, 15]. The collecting lymphatic vessel physiology is unique since they can spontaneously perform fast phasic contractions on top of the slow tonic constrictions that are also seen in blood vessels [16, 17]. The segment of a collecting lymphatic vessel between two valves is called a lymphangion, which is the basic spontaneously contractile unit of the lymphatic vasculature. The lymphangions, with the assistance of the secondary lymphatic valves, ensure a unidirectional flow of lymph through the lymphatic vasculature.

The lymphatic vasculature is also interspersed with multiple lymph nodes. The lymph nodes serve as the points of exchange of nutrients and immune cells, while also participating in the activation of the adaptive immune system [2, 18]. Afferent lymphatic vessels carry lymph, along with nutrients, chemokines, and cells, into the lymph nodes [19]. It is estimated that as much as half of all lymph is reabsorbed into the blood circulation by high endothelial venules within lymph nodes as observed by the fact that efferent lymph has a higher protein concentration than afferent lymph [20–22]. The rest of the lymph continues on its journey through the lymphatic circulation through the efferent lymphatic vessels. The physiological differences of the lymphatic system with the blood vasculature are reflected in the differences in mechanical forces experienced by cells within the vessels. Because of the fast tonic contractions of the lymphatic vessels, they are exposed to a highly oscillatory mechanical microenvironment. A typical lymphangion can contract to around 40% of its diastolic diameter with a frequency of up to 15 contractions per minute. The periodic contraction of the lymphangion creates an oscillatory pressure and flow, with periodic flow reversal due to delayed secondary valve closure. The oscillatory flow can exert a peak shear stress of 4-12 dynes/cm² as has been observed in in situ preparations of rat mesenteric lymphatic vessels [23]. The primary forces experienced by the lymphatic vessels can be grouped into five types: (1) forces due to interstitial fluid flow and (2) interstitial pressure which exerts external forces on the lymphatic vessels and are primarily relevant in the context of developing and initial lymphatics, (3) transmural pressure which exerts a radial force on the contracting lymphangions and correlates with the basal stretch of the lymphangions, (4) axial force due to stretch from the surrounding tissue pulling on the lymphangion chains, and (5) the wall shear stress (WSS) exerted by the flow of lymph within the lumen of the lymphangions. These forces act together to control various aspects of lymphatic function, starting from the development of the lymphatic vasculature and lymphatic fate specification, to lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic vessel maturation, to the control of lymphatic vessel contraction and synchronization. Further, exposure to pathological levels of these forces can lead to a maladaptive response which can lead to a reduced sensitivity of the lymphatic vessels to the mechanical microenvironment, remodeling of the vessel, and various other complications that may arise out of these dysfunctions.

The fact that the lymphangions and, in turn, the lymphatic vessels can respond to their mechanical microenvironment necessitates the presence of mechanotransduction machineries that serve to transduce the mechanical forces to biologically relevant actions. The field of vascular physiology has managed to capture a wide range of these mechanotransduction mechanisms which primarily act through the endothelial cells, activating a number of mechanosensory complexes that have some physiological effect [24–29]. The physiological effects of the endothelial mechanotransduction of shear stress and stretch can range from regulation of the tone of the blood vessel through vasorelaxation [30, 31], to angiogenesis [32, 33]. Pathological levels of shear and stretch can cause remodeling of blood vessels [33, 34] and complications like atherosclerosis [35–37]. Lymphatic vessels also show a similar adaptation and reaction to their changing microenvironment, which dictates their growth, maturation, and physiology [38]. Pathological levels of these mechanical forces can also lead to maladaptive lymphatic remodeling and other complications that may directly impact the lymphatic system or have secondary effects on other systems like the cardiovascular system.

This review will attempt to encompass the various mechanotransduction pathways that have currently been investigated in lymphatic vessels, the effect of mechanotransduction on lymphatic development and physiology, the involvement of mechanically mediated adaptations to lymphatic growth and remodeling, and the pathologies related to elevated mechanical forces and/or reduced sensitivity of lymphatic vessels to their mechanical microenvironment. Starting from an analysis of the role of mechanical forces on lymphatic vessel development, the review will go on to elucidate the role of the lymphatic vessel mechanical microenvironment on postnatal lymphangiogenesis, transport of solute across lymphatic vessel walls, control of lymphatic contractility, and finally end with a discussion on pathologies associated with abnormal mechanical forces or impaired response of the lymphatics to the mechanical microenvironment. Each section will dive into the various molecular mechanisms by which mechanical forces are transduced by lymphatic endothelial and muscle cells, all the while distinguishing between the forces that trigger these pathways and lead to the appropriate physiological response.

8.2 Expansion and Maturation of Lymphatic Vessels

Lymphatic endothelial cells (LECs) share similarities with vascular endothelial cells in terms of their molecular structure but also express lymphatic specific markers [39, 40]. Some of the markers that are specific to the LECs are LYVE-1 [41, 42] (a hyaluronan receptor homologous to CD44), VEGFR-3 [43, 44] (a receptor of VEGF-C and VEGF-D, involved in endothelial cell proliferation), Podoplanin [40, 45] (a small membrane glycoprotein), and Prox-1 [46] (a transcription factor important in lymphatic development). The lineage of lymphatic vessels can be traced back to lymph sacs that have a venous origin in mammalian embryos [47]. The mechanical forces that control the initial lineage commitment, the migration, and organization of LECs, and eventually lymphatic valve formation and maturation of the collecting lymphatic vessel, can be broadly categorized as the interstitial forces (interstitial pressure and flow) and luminal shear stress.

8.2.1 Interstitial Forces

The interstitial forces primarily come into play during the initial stages of lymphatic development, i.e., during the initial commitment to lymphatic lineage and the proliferation and distribution of LECs in a developing lymphatic vasculature [48]. The various physiologically relevant forces acting on the initial lymphatic vasculature are shown in Fig. 8.3a. Interstitial pressure has been found to be correlated to the expansion of LECs in a developing mouse embryo and has been identified as an important factor in the proliferation of LECs during development [49]. Peak periods in LEC elongation, proliferation, and VEGFR-3 signaling were found to coincide with the peaks in interstitial pressure during the development of mouse embryo. The phosphorylation of VEGFR-3 and LEC proliferation were found to increase or decrease with addition or removal, respectively, of interstitial fluid in the embryo. β_1 Integrin, which links the ECM to the actin cytoskeleton of LECs, was significantly upregulated in response to increased interstitial pressure and was co-localized with phosphorylated VEGFR-3. Further, the role of β_1 Integrin in the phosphorylation of VEGFR-3, and LEC proliferation, was confirmed in the presence of stretch and increased interstitial pressure, consolidating the idea that the mechanotransduction of interstitial pressure during development is necessary for the proliferation of LECs and consequently lymphatic vessel expansion (Fig. 8.3b).

Interstitial flow can dictate the formation of the lymphatic vasculature by controlling the morphogenesis of initial lymphatic networks. An in vitro study on LECs and blood endothelial cells (BECs) have shown the differential morphogenesis of these cells, regulated by the interstitial flow [50]. In a 3D cell culture performed in



Fig. 8.3 The various physiologically relevant forces which drive the morphogenesis and proliferation of neonatal/postnatal lymphatic capillaries. (a) The interstitial pressure drives the development of the initial lymphatic vasculature while interstitial flow directs the formation of growth factor gradients and guides lymphangiogenesis. Luminal shear stress is most relevant during postnatal lymphangiogenesis. (b) Interstitial pressure drives the proliferation of LECs by upregulating VEGFR-3, with β_1 integrin being involved in mechanotransduction. Luminal shear stress acts through the eNOS and iNOS pathways, which stimulate VEGF-C mRNA expression. Shear stress can also regulate pan-cadherin expression, which may be important in the morphogenesis of lymphatic capillaries

collagen gel, both LECs and BECs exhibited the formation of multicellular networks and lumen which are characteristic of endothelial cells in culture inside unconfined collagen gels. An application of an interstitial flow with a velocity of $10\mu m/$ s increased the network and lumen formation significantly for LECs and BECs. BECs formed complex lumen containing networks while LECs preferentially formed longer actin extensions that interacted with the ECM, which is reminiscent of the ECM interactions that are characteristic of initial lymphatics. Furthermore, pan-cadherin expression was drastically reduced in LECs in response to flow, while the expression was unchanged for BECs. The reduced cadherin expression is suggestive of a lymphatic morphology, where the initial lymphatics are characterized by the formation of loose cell-cell junctions unlike the tight endothelial junctions present in BECs.

8.2.2 Luminal Shear Stress

Apart from the interstitial flow, the luminal shear stress also plays an important role in the patterning, maturation, and stabilization of lymphatic vessels. One of the most important steps in the maturation of lymphatic vessels is the formation of the secondary lymphatic valves, which enable the unidirectional flow of lymph through the lymphatic system. Dysfunctional valves can lead to a compromised lymphatic system and have been implicated in numerous lymphatic-associated complications such as lymphedema [51–53]. Valve malformation is frequently a hallmark of primary lymphedema that is caused due to genetic defects and leads to a compromised lymphatic system [54, 55]. The expression of transcription factors that regulate valve formation is also heavily correlated to the fluid shear stress that developing lymphatic vessels experience. Thus, mechanotransduction has been implicated as playing a major role in the development of lymphatic valves. It will be prudent to look at some of the molecules involved in the major mechanotransduction pathways leading to lymphatic valve formation.

PROX1 and FOXC2 transcription factors have been shown to be major factors in the formation of lymphovenous valves [46, 56, 57] and their absence is correlated to lymphatic valve failure, as studied using $FOXC2^{-/-}$ mice [51]. Connexin37 (cx37) [58] and calcineurin [57] play important roles in the precise development of lymphatic valves and postnatal maintenance. Calcineurin leads to the activation of NFATc1 which plays a role in the formation of collecting lymphatic vessels, cooperatively with FOXC2 [57]. Sabine et al. [59] showed that PROX1 and FOXC2 expression is dependent on the flow that developing LECs are exposed to, which may act cooperatively with connexin37 and calcineurin/NFAT to promote the development and maturation of lymphatic valves. In vitro application of oscillatory shear stress (OSS) upregulated cx37 and nuclear NFATc1 expression, which was dependent on the presence of PROX1 and FOXC2. The application of OSS was also found to upregulate the expression of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and FOXC2, while a low, steady shear stress (LSS) upregulated KLF2. PROX1 and OSS were found to be required for the expression of cx37. Prox-1 and FOXC2 were also found to affect the cytoskeletal structure of LECs. A follow-up work by the same group showed that the absence of FOXC2 results in dysfunctional lymphatics, characterized by malformed or absent valves, reduced barrier integrity, and collapsed lumen near the valve sites. FOXC2 deletion was also associated with an abnormal response of LECs to OSS, resulting in increased cell proliferation and cell death through YAP1/TAZ signaling [60]. The increased proliferation is probably due to reduced contact inhibition in FOXC2^{KD} mice and shows that FOXC2 is required to maintain the cell-cell junction integrity and hence the quiescence of LECs in response to an OSS.

Given that WSS seems to be an important mechanical cue in lymphatic development, and that WSS is usually much lower in the lymphatics than in the blood vasculature, LECs would presumably need to have a much lower set point for WSS, in order to elicit a response, than BECs. To test this hypothesis, Baeyens and colleagues cultured LECs and human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) in gradient flow chambers to determine the magnitude of WSS necessary to induce cell alignment [61]. HUVECs achieved maximum alignment in the shear range of 8–20 dynes/cm² whereas LECs aligned in the range of 4–10 dynes/cm². Interestingly, silencing of VEGFR3 in LECs shifted their WSS set point up, and the increased expression of VEGFR3 in HUVEC shifted their set point down. This shows that the WSS set point for cell alignment in vitro depends on VEGFR3. However, the extent that VEGFR3 is crucial for determining this WSS threshold in vivo remains to be determined.

An interesting study performed by Sweet et al. [62] attempted to isolate the effect of impaired lymph flow on lymphatic vessel maturation. C-type lectin receptor-2 (CLEC2) is expressed on platelets and bind specifically with podoplanin, a cellsurface protein unique to LECs. This supposedly prevents the flow of blood into the lymphatics at points of contact of the lymphatic system with the venous system. The authors used a CLEC2^{-/-} mouse to impede the lymph flow in vivo, which resulted in impaired lymphatic valve development with fewer PROX1 LEC clusters. Another interesting finding was the abnormal recruitment of lymphatic muscle cells (LMCs) and excess coverage of LMCs in CLEC2^{-/-} mice, very similar to that observed in FOXC2 deficient vessels [51]. Interestingly, CLEC2 deletion did not affect the formation of mesenteric lymphatic vessels or neonatal lymph flow. The results suggest that lymph flow primarily helps in the maturation of valves when the lymphatic network is forming and possibly regulates the LMC coverage on lymphatic vessels to facilitate the development of healthy lymphangions.

Another molecule that has been implicated in the mechanosensitive response of LECs that leads to lymphatic valve maturation is GATA-2 [63], which is required for the lymphatic valve formation driven through PROX1 and FOXC2. The application of OSS in vitro was found to upregulate GATA-2 in LECs and the deletion of GATA-2 was marked by an absence of PROX1 and FOXC2 in sites of lymphatic vessel formation in vivo. OSS was also found to stimulate the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway on LECS cultured in vitro, and the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway had a demonstrated role on lymphatic vessel maturation in vivo through FOXC2 [64]. Specifically, β -catenin was found to be important in the development of lymphatic valves and patterning of LECs during lymphatic development. OSS induced Wnt/ β -catenin pathway activation was found to upregulate the expression of FOXC2, which reinforces the idea that OSS is important in lymphatic vascular patterning and valve development.

More recently, the mechanosensitive cation channel PIEZO1 has been identified as an important player in the development of lymphatic valves [65, 66]. A Tye2Cre: Piezo1^{cKO} mouse model was used to show that the absence of PIEZO1 leads to infrequent and deformed valve formation [65]. However, the absence of PIEZO1 does not affect the expression of FOXC2 or NFATc1, which by themselves are upregulated in the presence of OSS. The authors suggested that PIEZO1 acts through other transcription factors that might be involved in the development of lymphatic valves. However, another recent publication concerning PIEZO1 has shown that PIEZO1 did upregulate transcription factors like FOXC2 and GATA-2 that are important for lymphatic valve development [66]. There are differences in the mouse models and experimental techniques which might possibly explain these contradictory results, and further research needs to be conducted to elucidate the pathways through which PIEZO1 can stimulate OSS induced lymphatic valve formation.

It is important to note that all of the experiments described in the above paragraphs that directly demonstrate that OSS is an important driver of the respective signaling pathway are done in vitro, which is certainly artificial and removes the cells from the relevant in vivo microenvironment. The extent that OSS is the initiator or primary enhancer of these signaling pathways in vivo is unknown. While significant strides have been made to elucidate the role of various signaling molecules in forming lymphatic valves, and the fact the OSS is an important mechanical cue necessary for their activation in vitro, the underlying mechanobiological principle guiding the frequency and localization of lymphatic valve formation remain less clear. Because of the dynamic contractile nature of the lymphatics and the bias of lymphatic valves to be in an open position, all LECs within the vessel experience OSS, albeit with varying magnitudes due to geometry. A recent work has shown that simulating shear stresses, in vitro, that are more relevant near lymphatic valve sites can orient the LECs perpendicular to the flow and enhanced FOXC2 (required for valve formation) expression [67]. Thus, the local distribution of shear stress can influence the formation of lymphatic valves. However, how the exact initial location of valve specification is determined is unclear. Furthermore, all measures of flow and estimates of WSS in lymphatics have been limited to adult mice and measurements of forces experienced by LEC during embryonic or early postnatal development are lacking. The current knowledge of the role of OSS in lymphatic valve formation has been briefly summarized in Fig. 8.4.

Another hallmark of a developing lymphatic vessel is the tight regulation of lymphatic proliferation and migration through a number of transcriptional factors like GATA-2, NOTCH1 signaling, and YAP/TAZ signaling, which all depend on mechanical cues. GATA-2 was also found to be upregulated in LECs in response to the stiffness of the matrix on which they are cultured [68]. LECs cultured on a softer matrix show an upregulation of GATA-2 with a correlated increase in VEGFR-3 mRNA expression. Further, GATA-2 upregulation due to culture on softer matrices lead to a downregulation of certain markers of proliferation, as well as some targets of YAP/TAZ signaling, while upregulating markers of cell migration and lymphatic vascular development like VEGFR3 and NOTCH1, among others. Interestingly, NOTCH1 activity is decreased in LECs exposed to a steady, laminar flow, increasing lymphatic sprouting [69]. This response is mediated by ORAI1, a subunit of a plasma membrane calcium channel, which increases calcium influx in the LECs in response to flow [70]. Increased cytosolic calcium leads to the activation of



Fig. 8.4 The development of the secondary lymphatic valves, influenced by the oscillatory shear stress environment, along with the key molecular regulators of valve morphogenesis (Figure adapted from Sabine et al. [59]). (a) The progression of secondary lymphatic valve formation is shown along with the corresponding changes in the shear environment. (b) The major pathways through which oscillatory shear stress is transduced to affect lymphatic valve development are shown. The dashed lines represent pathways which have not been fully delineated as of now, or which need to be investigated further

calmodulin which triggers the formation of a Kruppel-like factor 2(KLF-2)/PROX1 complex that downregulates NOTCH1 and promotes lymphatic sprouting.

Summary The development of the lymphatic vasculature is regulated by a number of mechanical cues, including interstitial flow, luminal shear stress, and even matrix stiffness. Interstitial pressure regulates the proliferation of LECs during embryonic development and interstitial flow regulates the morphogenesis of initial lymphatics. Luminal shear stress, specifically OSS, regulates the development of lymphatic valves through transcription factors like PROX1, FOXC2, and GATA-2. PIEZO1, a mechanosensitive cation channel, has also recently been shown to be important in the development of lymphatic valves, although further studies are needed to establish the pathways through which PIEZO1 acts to influence the development of

lymphatic valves. Finally, matrix stiffness (upregulating GATA-2) and luminal shear stress (upregulating ORAI1 and downregulating NOTCH1) have been established to play a role in the proliferation and migration of LECs.

8.3 Postnatal Lymphangiogenesis

As discussed in the previous section, the proliferation of LECs and maturation of lymphatic valves during the early stages of the formation of lymphatic vasculature are heavily influenced and regulated by the mechanical microenvironment. Although a hallmark of lymphatic maturation is quiescence, lymphatic sprouting and proliferation happen throughout the lifetime of the organism through the process of lymphangiogenesis. In fact, lymphangiogenesis is the primary wound response of lymphatic vessels [71, 72] and is also heavily involved in the process of inflammation [73, 74]. Lymphangiogenesis has been the focus of therapeutic approaches to the treatment of lymphedema and has been found to be important for the resolution of many other diseases such as arthritis [73, 75, 76] and the fibrotic response to myocardial infarction [77]. However, excess lymphangiogenesis has also been found to be involved in the progression of lymphatic diseases like lymphedema [78]. Hence, the process of lymphangiogenesis must be tightly regulated in the context of both healthy lymphatic physiology and dysfunctional lymphatics. Much like neonatal LEC proliferation, postnatal lymphangiogenesis is also regulated by mechanical forces like interstitial flow and shear stress. In this section, the effect of interstitial flow and luminal shear stress on lymphangiogenesis will be investigated, along with a discussion on its implications for therapy.

8.3.1 Interstitial Flow

Interstitial flow has been shown to induce lymphatic proliferation and sprouting, which is important in the context of both neonatal and postnatal lymphangiogenesis. A model of skin lymphatic regeneration has been developed by Swartz et al. [79] that utilizes implanted collagen in the rat tail following lymphatic injury. It was shown that fluid channels form in the collagen gel prior to the proliferation of LECs. Interstitial flow was suggested as a driving factor for the unidirectional degradation of the matrix along with preferential directional proliferation and patterning of LECs as compared to BECs. The localized expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) and VEGF-C in the distal portion of the collagen gel further affirm the role of interstitial flow in the transportation of MMPs that degrade the collagen gel, forming the channels, and VEGF-C which causes directional proliferation of LECs in the direction of the interstitial flow.

A follow-up study with this skin regeneration model showed that the directional migration of LECs by interstitial flow happens by the proliferation of single LECs that later organize into vessels [80]. Interestingly, VEGF-C expression was found to be the highest during the initial migration of the LECs and was reduced during the

reorganization and maturation phase. The pro-lymphangiogenic effect of interstitial flow was further investigated using the skin regeneration model, where it was found that a suppression of interstitial flow impaired lymphangiogenesis and directional LEC migration, leading to irregular patterns of LECs in the collagen gel [81]. The importance of interstitial flow in the directional migration of LECs was further recapitulated by the diffuse distribution of MMPs and VEGF-C in the collagen gel. These findings delineate the process by which interstitial flow may affect LEC proliferation both during development and in adults.

The pro-lymphangiogenic effect of interstitial flow was also shown in LECs cultured in vitro in a microfluidic platform that attempted to mimic the lymphatic microenvironment [82]. The presence of interstitial flow significantly increased the proliferation of the cultured LECs and showed more prominent lumen formation and filopodia projections. Application of interstitial flow also upregulated ERK, which is a well-known mediator of mechanotransduction cascades, thus showing that interstitial flow stimulates mechanotransduction cascades that can lead to LEC proliferation. The LECs also showed an increase in the level of PROX1, consistent with other studies that have identified a shear stress-induced upregulation of PROX1.

8.3.2 Shear Stress

Shear stress is another important stimulator of mechanotransduction that enhances lymphatic proliferation, as has been investigated through in vivo and in vitro experiments. As mentioned in the previous section, ORAI1, a plasma membranebound calcium channel protein responds to laminar flow and leads to an increase in the cytosolic calcium, which binds with calmodulin [70]. The calcium/calmodulin complex leads to the formation of a Kruppel-like factor 2 (KLF-2)/PROX1 complex that activates downstream proteins DTX1 and DTX3L, eventually resulting in the activation of NOTCH E3 ligase that deactivates NOTCH1 [69]. Downregulation of NOTCH1 leads to increased LEC proliferation.

Nitric oxide (NO) has been identified as a key player in lymphangiogenesis and metastasis [83–85] (Fig. 8.3b). Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) was found to be significantly correlated with increased density of lymphatic vessels in sites of tumor metastasis in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma [83] and melanoma [84]. In vitro studies have shown that stimulation of the iNOS pathway or exogenous application of NO leads to the upregulation of VEGF-C mRNA expression, and blocking NO leads to a downregulation of VEGF-C mRNA [83]. The involvement of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) has also been confirmed in lymphangiogenesis in the context of tumor metastasis. VEGF-C application has been found to stimulate eNOS expression through the PI3K/Akt pathway and blockage of NOS using the inhibitor L-NMMA blocks lymphangiogenesis in a mouse tail model of dermal lymphatic regeneration. Further, exogenous application of NO has been found to stimulate lymphatic proliferation in vitro [85]. While the effect of flow on lymphatic proliferation has not been studied in the context of eNOS expression or NO production, it is interesting to note that in an acute setting elevated

shear stress can induce eNOS expression and increase NO production in LECs [86, 87]. Thus, further studies are needed to investigate the role of sustained flow-mediated NO production in lymphangiogenesis.

However, the role of fluid shear stress in lymphangiogenesis is not as straightforward as simply increasing lymphatic proliferation. In fact, the level of fluid shear stress may dictate the upregulation or downregulation of lymphangiogenesis. As an example, the obstruction of lymph flow in vivo by ligating sheep popliteal lymphatic vessels resulted in increased sprouting near the point of ligation [88]. An analysis of the lymphatic tissue surrounding the sprout showed an increase in PROX1 expression, and a coincident increase in Tie2 phosphorylation, and MAPK activation. Similar observations have been made in a mouse model of lymphatic ligation, with the lymphangiogenic sprouting response being shown to be dependent on cooperative interactions of macrophages and T cells [78]. However, the extent that the low WSS, as opposed to some secondary response to distal tissue inflammation. is necessary for the phenotype is unclear. It should be noted here that exposing cultured LECs to stretching in vitro has been shown to induce lymphatic proliferation [49]. It is advisable to appreciate the complexity of the mechanical environment which the LECs are exposed to, in order to understand these apparently confounding results.

While KLF-2 has been shown to be involved in the shear-mediated lymphatic sprouting as mentioned above, the role of KLF-2 might also be dependent on the magnitude of the shear stress that the vessel is experiencing. One study has shown that KLF-2 expression is increased in LECs isolated from an experimental model of chronically increased pulmonary lymph flow. This was coincident with a reduction in PPAR- γ expression, which is involved in regulating the production of cellular reactive oxygen species (ROS). Cellular ROS expression was consequently increased, leading to a subsequent reduction in the availability of NO. This chronic increase in cellular ROS might be a mechanism by which pathogenesis might happen in the form of endothelial dysfunction. As mentioned before, NO has been implicated in lymphangiogenesis. Hence, chronically increased ROS might impact the lymphangiogenesis in pathological scenarios.

Summary Postnatal lymphangiogenesis is regulated by the mechanical microenvironment of the lymphatic vessels, primarily depending on the interstitial flow and shear stress in the lumen. Interstitial flow can stimulate lymphangiogenesis and LEC proliferation by upregulating VEGF-C and MMPs. Matrix metalloproteases help with channel formation in the ECM, and VEGF-C leads to the subsequent LEC proliferation and lymphatic vessel maturation. Shear stress can stimulate lymphatic proliferation through the activation of ORAI1, a plasma membrane calcium channel, and downstream factors of which KLF-2 and NOTCH1 are important in the stimulation of LEC proliferation. NO has also been found to stimulate lymphatic proliferation. iNOS and eNOS expression is coincident with lymphatic proliferation around regions of tumor metastasis, and exogenous blockage of NOS can block lymphangiogenesis. The lymphangiogenic response to shear stress may be contradictory, however, since models of lymphatic flow blockage have also been shown to

induce lymphangiogenesis. Chronically increased flow can also lead to the underproduction of NO, having implications in endothelial proliferation and dysfunction.

8.4 Trans-Endothelial Transport

The lymphatic vasculature is a specialized network of closed vessels that show a unique morphology compared to blood vessels. Their function as a system complementary to the cardiovascular system requires that they take up the extracellular fluid that has been extravasated from blood vessels into their own lumen. This function is performed by a specialized network of lymphatic capillaries called initial lymphatics. The initial lymphatics are made up of a single layer of endothelial cells that are loosely connected to each other through "button-like" junctions that form the primary lymphatic valves. The LECs are connected to their extracellular matrix through anchoring filaments that help open the primary lymphatic valves during excess interstitial fluid accumulation. This results in the formation of lymph, which travels through the collecting lymphatics and lymph nodes until it reaches the blood circulation again. Hence, a key component of lymphatic function is the regulation of the barrier function of LECs, which controls the formation of lymph and maintenance of the lymph composition through trans-endothelial transport. As with other aspects of lymphatic function, the trans-endothelial transport is also dependent on the mechanical forces experienced by the vessel (Fig. 8.5).

Blood endothelial cells have been found to alter their barrier function in response to fluid shear stress, showing an acute increase in solute transport and permeability [89–92]. LECs were found to have a similar response to fluid shear stress, as shown by studies done on their barrier function in vitro [93]. LECs showed an immediate increase in the trans-endothelial electrical resistance, which is a measure of the endothelial barrier function, in response to a steady shear of about 10 dyn/cm², which gradually decreased till the imposed shear stress was removed. In fact, the application of a pulsatile shear stress of the same magnitude (10 dyn/cm^2) produced a similar increase in barrier function. The role of the actin cytoskeleton in the shear stress-mediated increase in barrier function was also confirmed by the blocking of actin dynamics. Blocking Rac1, a GTPase of the Rho family that can enhance barrier function by stabilizing the actin fibers, inhibited the shear stress-induced increase in barrier function. Further, the authors showed that the increase in barrier function was primarily because of an increase in the resistance between the LECs, which in turn produced tighter cell-cell junctions. It is important to understand the impact of shear stress on lymphatic permeability in vivo as well, which can possibly be investigated with partial lymphatic ligation models.

The transmural flow, which is the flow perpendicular to the LEC layer and is reflective of fluid uptake by the initial lymphatics, has also been shown to increase the conductance across the LEC layer [94]. Aquaporin-2, which is a channel that regulates the inflow of water into endothelial cells, showed increased expression in response to an elevated transmural flow. The expression of VE-cadherin (the proteins that form the button-like junctions between LECs) and PECAM-1 (the


Fig. 8.5 The effect of wall shear stress and transmural flow on the lymphatic barrier function. Wall shear stress has the effect of increasing the barrier function. Transmural flow can enhance trans-endothelial transport and DC migration through both intracellular and paracellular pathways

proteins most abundantly expressed at the regions of the primary lymphatic valves) decreased in response to an elevated transmural flow, which signifies an increase in the endothelial permeability.

Besides trans-endothelial transport between the endothelial junctions, LECs have also been shown to uptake solutes through intracellular pathways (e.g., LECs scavenge albumin from the interstitium), thus implying that intracellular solute transport is a viable method of movement of solutes across the endothelial layer. This uptake can take place through caveolae and/or clathrin-coated vesicles. Transmural flow, which was found to increase the effective permeability of lymphatic vessels, was found to preferentially stimulate the transcellular pathway over the paracellular pathways of solute transport [95].

Another important effect of transmural flow is to increase the migration of dendritic cells (DCs) across the LEC layer [94]. This is at least partly caused by an increase in the secretion of CCL21 by LECs in response to the transmural flow. CCL21 is a chemokine that attracts DCs toward lymphatic vessels and facilitates trans-endothelial migration of DCs. LEC adhesion molecules that facilitate transendothelial migration of DCs, such as ICAM-1, E-selectin, and VCAM-1, were also found to be upregulated in response to transmural flow. Of these, ICAM-1 and E-selectin were found to be necessary for the flow-induced transmigration of DCs. Additionally, the lymphatic vessel permeability can also be controlled by CCR7 expressed by mature DCs, with CCR7-deficient mice showing an increased collecting lymphatic permeability. Thus, CCR7-expressing DCs also control lymphatic permeability and regulate the transmural flow across the collecting lymphatics [96].

Summary The lymphatic mechanical microenvironment can modulate the barrier function and, consequently, the trans-endothelial transport function of LECs. Shear stress increases the barrier function of the LEC layer through a tightening of the endothelial cell–cell junctions. The actin cytoskeleton is important in this shear-induced increase in barrier integrity. Transmural flow can increase endothelial permeability and has been implicated in affecting the integrity of the primary lymphatic valves formed by the LECs in the initial lymphatics. Transmural flow was found to preferentially stimulate the transcellular pathways over the paracellular pathways of trans-endothelial solute transfer. The transmural flow was also found to increase DC transmigration across the LEC layer by increasing the secretion of CCL21 by LECs. LEC adhesion molecules were also found to be upregulated by transmural flow, aiding DC transmigration across the lymphatic endothelium.

8.5 Lymphatic Contractility

A hallmark of collecting lymphatic vessels is their ability to intrinsically contract and push lymph through the lymphatic vasculature. In contrast to blood vessels that exhibit only slow, tonic contractions, lymphatic vessels can exhibit fast, phasic contractions as well. The lymphangions, the functional units of the collecting vessels, are exposed to a highly oscillatory pressure and flow environment during a contraction cycle [23]. This oscillatory microenvironment of the lymphangion regulates the contractility of the lymphangion to a large extent, affecting the pump function of the lymphangion, lymph transport, and even the synchronized contractions between the lymphangions [97–99]. The contractile activity has also been seen to be dependent on the region of the body from where the lymphatics have been isolated [100, 101]. The mechanical microenvironment of the lymphangion can be transduced through the lymphatic endothelium, or directly stimulate the LMCs to change their contractile force, thus changing the pump function of the lymphatics.

The two primary mechanical forces that affect the contractility of lymphangions are the luminal wall shear stress (WSS) and the transmural pressure, although there is also evidence that axial force may also play a role in lymphatic contractions [102, 103]. The WSS has the effect of applying a shearing force to the LECs lining the lumen of the lymphangion, which acts in the direction of the flow and parallel to the endothelial cell layer. The WSS is dependent on the rate of flow of the lymph (higher flow produces higher WSS) and the geometry of the lymphangion (a smaller cross-sectional area corresponds to a higher WSS for the same flow rate). Transmural pressure is the difference between the intralymphatic pressure and the interstitial pressure. Transmural pressure exerts a radial force on the walls of the lymphangion, effectively stretching the lymphangion. It is important to note that the transmural pressure is affected by both the intrinsic contractility of the lymphatics as well as extrinsic forces resulting from muscle movements, stimulation by the autonomous nervous system, and atrial natriuretic peptides. A higher basal transmural pressure corresponds to an elevated stretch on the lymphatic endothelial cells and muscle cells. Collecting lymphatics are also exposed to a basal axial stretch, with additional stretch possibly affecting lymphatic function. These forces have a significant impact on both the normal functioning of the lymphatic vasculature, as well as pathological conditions that may arise out of chronically elevated mechanical forces and/or reduced sensitivity to these mechanical forces [17, 104]. While mechanical forces are important, the autonomous nervous system is also crucial in regulating lymphatic contractility and will be discussed in detail, drawing connections to its interaction with mechanical forces wherever relevant.

This section will go in-depth into the mechanoregulation of lymphatic contractility, detailing the functional changes in lymphatic vessels in response to mechanical stimuli and the molecular mechanisms that mediate these changes. The metrics for quantifying the function of lymphangions are usually adapted from the cardiovascular literature since the lymphangions exhibit intrinsic contractility much like the heart [105, 106]. Hence, the following functional metrics are usually investigated in the context of lymphatic function:

- Contraction frequency (Hz or contractions/min).
- Contraction amplitude (µm).
- Diastolic diameter (μm)—the maximum diameter of the vessel over a contraction cycle.

- Systolic diameter (µm)—the minimum diameter of the vessel over a contraction cycle.
- Vessel tone (%)—the diastolic diameter of the vessel compared to the diameter of the vessel when it is maximally dilated (under calcium-free condition).
- Stroke volume (μm^3) —the volume of lymph pumped by a unit length of lymphangion per contraction.
- Ejection fraction (%)—the percentage of lymph pumped by a unit length of lymphangion per contraction.
- Lymphatic pump flow (μm³/s)—the volume of lymph pumped by a unit length of lymphangion per second. Mathematically, this is equivalent to

stroke volume \times contraction frequency.

• Fractional pump flow (%/s)—the percentage of lymph pumped by a unit length of lymphangion per second. Mathematically, this is equivalent to

ejection fraction \times contraction frequency.

8.5.1 Luminal Shear Stress

The luminal WSS is one of the most important regulators of lymphatic pump function, acting through the lymphatic endothelium to control the contraction of the LMCs. The molecule that has been most extensively studied in this context is NO. Early studies performed with cultured LECs showed that endothelial cells can produce NO and upregulate iNOS expression in response to agonist stimulation [107]. The increased upregulation was proposed to cause lymphatic relaxation and hence control lymphatic tone, similar to the role played by NO in blood vessels. Stimulation of a lymphangion with acetylcholine (Ach) reduced or inhibited contractions completely [108], which was proposed to be due to the Ach-dependent relaxation of smooth muscles by the endothelium that has been investigated previously [109]. Exogenous blockage of NO production was found to have a reverse effect, increasing the contractile frequency. Stimulation of NO production also reduced spontaneous transient depolarizations (referred to as pacemaker potentials in the context of lymphatic vessels) in LMCs, and this effect was reversed by blocking NO.

Early studies on the effect of flow rate on the contraction of lymphangions suggested that the contractile frequency increased and the contraction amplitude decreased in rat iliac lymphatic vessels in response to a pressure gradient [110]. The direction of the flow was also implicated as a deciding factor in whether the pump function is decreased or increased, according to whether the pressure gradient is negative or positive [111]. Gashev et al. [112] quantified the effect of an imposed pressure gradient on the lymphatic pump function of rat mesenteric lymphatic vessels and thoracic ducts. An increase in the pressure gradient caused the frequency, ejection fraction, and fractional pump flow to decrease for both thoracic ducts and mesenteric vessels, with the thoracic ducts showing a more marked

decrease in comparison to the mesenteric lymphatics. The magnitude of the changes in contraction amplitude was also affected partially by the direction of the flow, while the rate of change of the pressure gradient while reversing the flow affected the contraction frequency. Interestingly, blocking NO with an exogenous NOS inhibitor, L-NMMA, could not completely reverse the flow-dependent contraction inhibition, thus implying that other molecules are also involved in this response. The flowdependent relaxation of lymphangions was also reiterated in the canine thoracic duct, where NO was found to play an important role.

In vivo experiments have shown that the inhibition of NOS using an exogenous blocker (L-NMMA) reduces the lymph flow in initial lymphatics without affecting their structure [113]. The flow reduction by blockage of NO was reduced when the collecting lymphatic vessels were ligated. The findings suggest that NO is required for normal collecting vessel function, which affects the fluid transport across the lymphatic network. This role of NO in the regulation of lymphatic function was further investigated by Gasheva et al. [114], where the authors used phasically contracting vessels to generate flow (instead of an imposed flow) and compared them against phasically non-contractile vessel segments. The phasically contractile vessels showed a lower tone than their non-phasically contracting counterparts, which was consistent across transmural pressures ranging from 1 to 5 cm H₂O. NO was also found to be the most important regulator of this flow-dependent vasodilation. Thus, one can see a picture of lymphatic self-regulation forming from all these studies, where the lymphatics can regulate their own function in a sheardependent manner, with NO acting as a major player in this self-regulation. This idea was formalized as the pump-conduit duality of the lymphatic vessel using computational modeling and in vitro studies [115, 116]. Under this framework, the lymphangions act as pumps when exposed to physiologically relevant pressure gradients, which are typically characterized by an elevated afterload. However, during pathological conditions such as edema, the direction of the pressure gradient can reverse, resulting in the lymphatic vessels acting more like conduits, characterized by a reduction in lymphatic pumping metrics. The transition to a conduit configuration reduces the resistance of the lymphatic vessels to flow, thus resulting in more efficient conduction of lymph through the lymphatic network.

Follow-up studies have confirmed the inhibitory role played by NO in lymphatic contractility by genetically blocking basal NO production, which increased lymphatic contractility [117]. Two important studies have attempted to isolate the regional variation of NO production in the lymphatic vessels [87, 118]. The studies have looked at the difference in eNOS expression and NO production in the tubular region of the collecting lymphatics and the valve region, comprising of the secondary lymphatic valves and the bulb region surrounding the valves. It was found that while eNOS expression and NO production in response to lymphatic contractions were increased throughout the lymphatic vessel segment, the valve regions showed the most increase. Specifically, the valve leaflets showed the most production of NO, followed by the bulb region and the tube region.

While the pathways leading to the release of NO by shear stress in lymphatics are not completely understood, a few mechanisms have been suggested. Fluid-sensitive cilia on endothelial cells have been shown to transduce shear stress signals into the LEC cytoplasm [119]. Cytoplasmic levels of NO and calcium (Ca^{2+}) were increased

in response to shear stress in wild-type LECs, while this increase was abolished in LECs that are deficient in the proteins polaris and polycystin-1. Shear stress has been found to increase the release of ATP from LECs [120]. A possible mechanism for shear stress transduction that has been suggested involves the binding of ATP to the purinergic P2X/2Y receptor, which leads to an increase in cytosolic Ca²⁺ due to their release from calcium stores by stimulation of the IP3 receptor. This is concurrent with an increase in endothelial constitutive NOS (ecNOS) expression. The stimulation of K⁺ channels by the increase in cytosolic Ca²⁺ may also increase ecNOS expression.

Other molecules identified to play a role in the shear-induced functional changes in lymphatic vessels are endothelial prostanoids [110], histamine [121], and reactive oxygen species (ROS) [122, 123]. Histamine was shown to be an important endothelium-derived relaxation factor (EDRF) that acts along with NO to inhibit lymphatic pumping [121]. While previous studies have shown that inhibition of NOS, and consequently NO production, was not able to completely abrogate the flow-mediated relaxation in lymphatic vessels, blocking histamine and NO together completely eliminated the flow-dependent lymphatic vessel relaxation. Exogenously applied ROS have been shown to inhibit the contractile function of mesenteric lymphatics significantly [123]. Chronically increased flow in vivo has been shown to increase the ROS concentration in LECs [122]. This is affected through a decrease in PPAR- γ signaling due to an increase in KLF-2 activity. Since PPAR- γ regulates the production of ROS by NADPH oxidase, inhibition of its activity can lead to overproduction of ROS which can have long-term pathological effects.

 Ca^{2+} is an important small molecule that is upregulated in the LEC cytosol in response to mechanical forces. In the cardiovascular literature, an increase in cytosolic Ca^{2+} is coincident with the phosphorylation and activation of eNOS, leading to NO production. Ca^{2+} /calmodulin complexes also modulate the cytoskeletal remodeling induced by mechanical forces, and hence control the permeability of the endothelial layer. A similar role of Ca^{2+} has also been found in LECs where an increase in cytosolic Ca^{2+} is concurrent with an increase in eNOS activity. This is possibly mediated by a shear-dependent release of ATP from LECs, as mentioned before. The increase in cytosolic Ca^{2+} with shear stress was found to depend on the magnitude of the applied shear stress and depended on both the extracellular calcium source and intracellular ER stores [124].

More recently, the lymphangions have been found to entrain to externally applied oscillatory flow waveforms at constant transmural pressures, i.e., their contraction frequency matches the frequency of the externally applied oscillatory flow [125, 126]. The entrainment was found to occur only for large amplitude oscillatory flow waveforms, and the blocking of NO or histamine did not block the entrainment. The oscillatory flow when applied on denuded vessels did not cause the vessel to entrain, thus showing that the endothelium is necessary for entrainment. A recent study has found that the extent of the entrainment is dependent on the amplitude and frequency of the applied flow waveform, as well as the intrinsic contraction frequency of the vessel and the critical shear threshold for flow-mediated relaxation of the vessel [127]. The vessels entrain maximally to the external oscillatory shear

stress when the intrinsic contraction frequency is similar to the applied frequency. The entrainment was also found to be correlated to the amplitude of the applied shear stress when it is below the critical shear stress for the lymphangion. Applied frequencies close to the intrinsic frequency were also found to improve the ejection fraction. The findings suggest a mechanism by which lymphangions can respond to their oscillatory microenvironment and modulate their contractility to function at an optimal capacity. Further studies are required to delineate the molecular mechanisms behind the entrainment phenomenon.

8.5.2 Transmural Pressure

Increasing transmural pressure has the effect of increasing the pumping frequency and pump function of the lymphatic vessels until an optimum pressure is reached, and then subsequently decreasing the pumping metrics above the optimum pressure. This behavior is expressed as a bell-curve of lymphatic pumping metric versus transmural pressure which has been recapitulated in a number of different animals including bovine, rat, and mouse lymphatics [105, 106, 128], and is thought to be driven by an optimal length-tension relationship that has been documented in most muscle cells [101, 129, 130]. The effect of preload and afterload on lymphatic contractility has also been delineated. Increasing preload has the effect of increasing the end-diastolic diameter and stroke volume when increased slowly, but a sharp increase in preload is associated with a reduced stroke volume that slowly recovers [131]. Complementary to the ex vivo perfused isolated vessel experiments, the length-tension relationship of lymphatic vessels has been studied using wire myography and have revealed an increase in the active wall tension generated by isolated lymphatics in response to an increase in stretch [101, 129, 130, 132]. An acute increase in downstream pressure was found to increase both tonic and myogenic constrictions in the upstream section of the isolated lymphatic vessels [133, 134]. While the endothelium is essential for flow-mediated changes in lymphatic contractility, it was shown that the endothelium is not required for the transmural pressure-dependent modulation of lymphatic pumping [135]. Thus, the focus of transmural pressure, and hence stretch, on collecting lymphatic function has mostly been focused on the lymphatic muscle cells, and the presence of stretch enabled ion channels that may lead to a transmural pressure-dependent control of contractility [136].

The spontaneous transient depolarizations that are characteristic of lymphatic vessels have the ability to generate action potentials (AP), concurrent with the release of Ca^{2+} from intracellular stores [137]. The Ca^{2+} release can cause membrane depolarization by opening Cl^- channels [138], which can lead to the opening of voltage-dependent calcium channels, causing vessel contraction [139]. The frequency of the generated APs was found to increase in response to the increase in the circumferential stretch, with a simultaneous increase in the contraction strength and intracellular calcium [140, 141]. Thus, it is reasonable to hypothesize that the stretch experienced by lymphatic vessels can modulate their contractility by activating voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channels in a stretch-dependent manner. The

involvement of extracellular and intracellular calcium was established in the modulation of lymph flow by transmural pressure, specifically implicating the L-type calcium channels [142, 143]. Lee et al. [144] delineated the roles of the L-type and T-type Ca^{2+} channels in the stretch-sensitive response. L-type channels controlled the amplitude and strength of the contractions, while T-type channels controlled the resting membrane potential and frequency of the contractions. The amount of stretch was found to influence the level of activation of these channels. Both the L-type and T-type channels were also found to be localized on the smooth muscle cells, thus reiterating the endothelium-independent response of lymphatic vessels to circumferential stretch. The interplay between intracellular and extracellular Ca^{2+} release (calcium induced calcium release, CICR) has been proposed as a coupled oscillator that controls the hyperpolarization of the LMCs, followed by an AP and subsequent contraction [139].

The isolated lymphatic vessels were also found to exhibit myogenic constriction and dilation, similar to that seen in blood vessels, where the diastolic diameter of the vessel slowly decreases after a sharp increase following an increase in transmural pressure [145]. The amount of constriction was found to be higher when the pressure increase was effected from a lower baseline pressure, and enhancing lymphatic contractility increased the magnitude of the constriction. A ramped increase in transmural pressure elicited a rate-dependent response, where the contraction frequency (but not the amplitude) was found to be enhanced in response to a faster ramp. The mechanism behind these responses is not well established and needs further investigation.

While the response of lymphatic vessels to an acute increase in transmural pressure is well investigated, their response to an elevated level of transmural pressure for an extended duration has only been sparsely studied [146]. In response to partial occlusion of a mesenteric vessel in vivo in a bovine model for 3 days, the upstream segment of the vessel that has been exposed to an elevated pressure was found to have a higher systolic and diastolic diameter, as well as higher pump function than downstream vessels. However, there were no detectable changes in the thickness or microstructure of the lymphatics, and the long-term remodeling of lymphatic vessels to increased transmural pressures need to be delineated.

The pressure gradient across a lymphatic valve is important in determining its open or closed state [18, 147]. The funnel-like structure of the valves, formed by the leaflets, has been visualized and it is widely believed that lymphatic valves are opened or closed passively depending on the transmural pressure gradient existing across it [148–150]. The pressure gradients governing the passive gating have been studied and are found to increase substantially with an increase in transmural pressure and hence vessel distension [151].

Compared to shear stress and transmural pressure, axial stretch is relatively less studied. It is known that axial stretch can affect lymphatic muscle contraction, and that transmural pressure can also control the amount of axial stretch in isolated collecting vessels and vice versa [102, 152]. Lymphatic vessels are always under a basal level of axial stretch under in vivo conditions [103]. Increasing the axial stretch in isolated in isolated lymphatic vessels can result in a reduction in the amplitude, frequency,

and pump function of the vessel. Multiphoton microscopy has revealed that collagen fibers are aligned axially to the lymphatic vessels and the LMCs are orientated both circumferentially and axially. These findings suggest that the lymphatic vessels have developed to withstand axial loads, and the active contraction of lymphatic muscles can increase both the circumferential and axial stretch. Further studies are needed to understand how axial stretch can affect lymphatic function in vivo and whether a degradation of axial load-bearing capabilities of collecting lymphatics may be a hallmark of lymphatic dysfunction.

Several mathematical models have attempted to simulate the dynamics between the smooth muscle cells and endothelial cells that lead to spontaneous contractions of lymphatic vessels. It has been shown through mathematical modeling that stretchinduced Ca2+ and shear-induced NO release can act as a biological oscillator, sustaining lymphatic contractility. These models have been successful at simulating the behavior of lymphatic vessels in response to a large number of pressure and shear conditions [153, 154]. Although all possible mechanisms behind the control of lymphatic contractility have not been incorporated into these models, they are an important first step in understanding how simple mechanical cues can lead to the coordinated contraction of large networks of lymphatic vessels. Mathematical models have also attempted to capture the calcium dynamics and electrophysiology of LECs [155]. Lumped parameter models have attempted to capture the synchronized contraction of multiple lymphangions in series and their valve dynamics by incorporating the interdependence between lymphatic pumping and the transmural pressures that the lymphangions are exposed to [156-161]. The pumping by collecting lymphatics have been shown to generate a suction pressure, by experimental and computational models, which enables the uptake of lymph by the initial lymphatics and hence lymph propagation [162].

8.5.3 Nervous Stimulation

It is worth noting that mechanical forces are not the only factors governing the contractile activity of the collecting lymphatics. In fact, nervous stimulation plays a very important role in modulating lymphatic contractility. It has been known for a long time that collecting lymphatics are innervated [163], and the presence of both adrenergic and cholinergic nerve fibers have been confirmed in LMCs [164]. α adrenergic stimulation has the effect of increasing the amplitude, frequency, and tone of lymphatic contractions [163, 165]. The distribution of the adrenoreceptors is varied depending on the species and the location of the lymphatic vessels, with α_1 and α_2 adrenoreceptors having been shown to be involved in modulating contractility in dog thoracic ducts [166], and α_2 adrenoreceptors being shown to be involved in noradrenaline mediated increase in lymphatic contractile frequency in bovine collecting lymphatics [167].On the other hand, β adrenoreceptor stimulation was shown to have an inhibitory effect on contractility [168, 169]. β adrenoreceptor stimulation of eNOS in LECs and the consequent production of NO [170]. A later study showed

that β_2 adrenoreceptors were directly expressed in LECs and stimulation of the same could induce lymphatic relaxation through nitric oxide [170].

On the parasympathetic side, stimulation of collecting lymphatics with acetylcholine caused a relaxation of the LMCs, suggesting the role of muscarinic receptors in the control of lymphatic vessel relaxation and dilation, with a possible involvement of endothelium-derived relaxation factors (EDRF) that act through GCaMP [171]. This EDRF was identified as NO, a well-known and potent vasodilator, that was previously shown to also be activated in response to shear stress [172]. Thus, both nervous and mechanical cues may modulate lymphatic contractility through the same pathway. However, the relative importance of shear stress or other means of mechanical loading over cholinergic stimulation in controlling lymphatic contractility is yet to be parsed out. Bachmann et al. showed in a follow-up study that muscarinic stimulation may also increase lymphatic contractility, and this increase may be dependent on the relative distribution of muscarinic receptors between the LMCs (increases contractility) and LECs (decreases contractility) [170].

Summary Lymphatic vessels exhibit spontaneous contractility, which can be modulated by the luminal shear stress and transmural pressure exerted on the vessel. Luminal shear stress has the effect of reducing the contraction frequency and lymphatic pumping metrics. The magnitude of the reduction is dependent on the region from where the lymphatic vessel has been isolated (e.g., thoracic duct vs mesenteric lymphatics). The major molecules that are involved in the shear-induced relaxation of the lymphatic vessels are NO produced by NOS (eNOS and iNOS), endothelial prostanoids, histamine, and ROS. The major sources of NO production in lymphatic vessels are in the valves and the surrounding bulb region, and Ca^{2+} is involved in the regulation of NO production. Lymphatic vessels can also entrain their contraction to an externally applied oscillatory shear stress, and the entrainment is dependent on the dynamics of the applied shear stress and the intrinsic contractility and mechanosensitivity of the vessel. NO and histamine have not been found to mediate the entrainment, and further studies are required to delineate the molecular mechanisms of this response of lymphatic vessels to an oscillatory flow.

Lymphatic vessels also respond to the magnitude of the transmural pressure on their wall in an endothelium-independent way. The response to transmural pressure is mediated by depolarizations induced by the stretch, which are closely related to the intracellular and extracellular Ca²⁺. CICR from the ER, as well as T-type and L-type calcium channels, have been implicated in controlling the contraction frequency and strength of the lymphatic contractions in response to stretch. Lymphatic vessels also exhibit myogenic constriction in response to stretch and modulate their contractility depending on the rate of an imposed ramped transmural pressure. Extended exposure of lymphatic vessels to elevated transmural pressures can cause an increase in their diastolic and systolic diameter, as well as their pump function. The broader effects of transmural pressure and wall shear stress on lymphatic contractility have been summarized in Fig. 8.6. Axial stretch is intrinsically tied to the transmural pressure and can modulate lymphatic contractility in ex vivo conditions. Mathematical models have attempted to capture the stretch and shear-





induced modulation of lymphatic contractility by modeling the Ca^{2+} and NO dynamics in LMCs and LECs, respectively.

The autonomous nervous system controls lymphatic contractility through both the sympathetic and parasympathetic systems. α adrenergic stimulation increases lymphatic contractility while β adrenergic stimulation has the effect of lymphatic relaxation. Muscarinic receptors in lymphatic muscle cells and endothelial cells interact with cholinergic agents to either increase or decrease lymphatic contractility, respectively. The parasympathetic relaxation of lymphatics can act through the LECs, phosphorylizing eNOS and producing NO, similar to the effect of shear stress on lymphatics. Hence, mechanical forces and nervous stimulation may act on lymphatics through similar pathways and interact with each other in a complex manner.

8.6 Lymphatic Vasculature in Disease

As has been discussed until now, lymphatic vessels are highly sensitive to their mechanical microenvironment. The mechanical forces acting on the lymphatic vessels can modulate their pump function and ensure that the lymphatic vasculature is performing at an optimum condition. Dysfunction of lymphatic vessels is frequently accompanied by pathological shear stresses and transmural pressures. The elevated mechanical forces are usually the result of some form of injury to the lymphatic system, or a pathological condition in the body. The effect of the pathological forces is seen in a maladaptive remodeling of the lymphatic vessels, leading to a loss of function or a loss in sensitivity to the mechanical forces, abnormal



Fig. 8.7 The various pathologies (orange boxes) that can lead to lymphatic dysfunction. For some pathologies such as inflammation and cancer, lymphatic dysfunction occurs as a result of the pathology. For metabolic syndrome and lymphedema, the pathology can drive lymphatic dysfunction and also vice versa. Lymphatic dysfunction can manifest as contractile dysfunction of the collecting vessels, abnormal lymphangiogenesis, and/or the malformation and remodeling of collecting lymphatic vessels

lymphangiogenesis, and/or malformations and remodeling (Fig. 8.7). Lymphatic system function that is disrupted in this way can lead to various pathologies in the human body including lymphedema, one of the most prominent lymphatic-related diseases. This section will look at the effect of aberrant mechanical forces on the lymphatic vasculature, and discuss how it affects the three major functions of the lymphatic system; maintaining the interstitial fluid balance, immune cell transport, and lipid transport.

8.6.1 Contractile Dysfunction

The intrinsic contractile activity of lymphatics is crucial for the maintenance of interstitial fluid volume, and proper functioning of the immune system and lipid transport. Accumulation of interstitial fluid due to insufficient lymphatic drainage is called lymphedema. Secondary lymphedema is the most common form of lymphedema [173, 174], with breast cancer-related surgery being the leading cause in most developed countries and lymphatic filariasis being a major cause in most developing countries. Secondary lymphedema resulting from a surgical procedure is usually caused by the removal of lymphatic tissue (e.g., lymph nodes) and a secondary insult (e.g., radiation therapy) that can damage the lymphatic vasculature and impair lymphatic pump function [174, 175].

The damage caused to the lymphatic vasculature in lymphedema can lead to contractile dysfunction of the surviving lymphatics. In a murine model of tail lymphedema, it was found that chronic edema induced by a lymphatic injury had the effect of reducing fluid uptake by lymphatic capillaries, as well as a reduction in contraction amplitude of the collecting lymphatics [176]. A reduction in contractile function has also been observed in humans with secondary lymphedema [177, 178]. Studies on lymphatic contractile function at various stages of lymphedema have revealed a decrease in lymphatic pumping pressure and contraction frequency [177, 179]. A study involving lymphatic injury in the hind leg of sheep showed that lymphatic injury can cause functional remodeling of collecting lymphatics, increasing the frequency and force generation, while also decreasing the flow-mediated contraction inhibition [180]. Secondary lymphedema caused by lymphatic filariasis is characterized by a significant impact on lymphatic contractile function, resulting in dysfunctional lymphatic valves, vessel dilation, and reduction in muscle contractility [181, 182]. All these effects lead to an overall reduction in lymphatic pump function. What is less clear is whether this loss of contractile function is driven by a biological inflammatory response, abnormal mechanical loading, or some combination of the two. Recent work investigating the maladaptive remodeling of the aorta in hypertension has provided a computational framework and paradigm to integrate both mechanics and inflammation, but such an approach has not been implemented in lymphatics. However, a study proposing a mechanically mediated growth and remodeling framework within lymphatics has suggested that the growth rate in the remodeling response drastically influences the overall effect of the remodeling response on lymphatic function [183]. These simulations provide an important illustrative case that remodeling of lymphatic structure—and the corresponding consequence to function—are intimately related. This is probably even more so than in blood vessels, as the lymphatics serve as their own source of flow generation.

Increased lymph flow during pathological conditions can impair lymphatic contractility. Contractile activity of lymphatic vessels has been seen to be impaired during mesenteric venous hypertension, which is characterized by intestinal edema formation and a substantial increase in lymph flow. Lymphatic vessels exposed to a chronic mesenteric venous hypertension, and hence a higher lymph flow, were found to remodel to become weaker pumps, characterized by a decrease in pump function and contraction frequency, and lower active tension [184, 185]. The opposite effect was seen when the mesenteric vessels were exposed to an elevated transmural pressure for a prolonged duration (3 days) whereby their pump function, and diastolic and systolic diameters, were both found to increase, resulting in a stronger pump [186]. Somewhat in disagreement to the aforementioned findings, edemagenic stress created by artificially increasing the total fluid volume by infusion of saline into the venous circulation resulted in an acute increase in lymphatic contraction frequency and flow in a rat model [187]. Exposure of lymphatic vessels to chronically increased pulmonary flow has been shown to decrease the availability of NO and reduced NO-mediated relaxation of the thoracic duct [188]. This is probably mediated through a KLF-2 dependent increase in ROS, which competes with NO for bioavailability [122]. ROS has been seen to inhibit contractions in isolated lymphatic vessels [189]. Prolonged exposure of lymphatic vessels to ROS can also lead to endothelial dysfunction similar to that seen in blood vessels [190].

In addition to these experimental conditions of pathologically elevated lymph flow, there is compelling evidence to suggest that certain patients who have higher baseline rates of lymph formation, and thus lymph flow, may be predisposed to a greater lymphedema risk [191–194]. While several studies have reported that later stage lymphedema is associated with a reduction in pumping pressure in the lymphatics [178, 195], it is interesting to note that patients with elevated lymphatic pumping pressure prior to cancer treatment had a higher risk of developing lymphedema after the treatment [191]. This work lends credence to the hypothesis that in many cases of lymphedema the disease is driven by overworking, via abnormal mechanical loading, of a lymphatic system that is already close to operating at maximum capacity. Demonstrating this further, and elucidating the molecular mechanisms involved, is a crucial area of future study that could provide new molecular targets in lymphedema therapy.

Obesity has been implicated in the reduction of lymphatic pump function [196]. High-fat diet has been shown to impact lymphatic pump function acutely, reducing contraction amplitude and frequency, but increasing the lymph flow and viscosity [197]. A chronic high-fat diet and predisposition to obesity in rodent models have also been shown to reduce lymph flow, impair DC migration, and drive a slight remodeling of lymph nodes [198–200]. Metabolic impairments resulting from obesity, such as in metabolic syndrome, impaired the flow-mediated reduction in lymphatic contractility [201]. This resulted in lymphatic vessels that were less sensitive to their mechanical microenvironment. The pathology was concurrent with a decrease in eNOS expression. A decrease in lymphatic function

was also seen in a mouse model of lymphedema, where the obese animals showed a lower baseline lymphatic contractile function, which was further exacerbated by lymphatic injury [202].

Inflammation has the effect of reducing lymphatic contractile function [203, 204], as has been seen in a model of ileitis and acute inflammation induced by the application of oxazolone. The molecular markers of inflammation such as prostanoids, histamine, and NO have all been implicated in reducing the contractile function of lymphatic vessels [110, 112, 114, 121, 205]. While the reduction in contraction amplitude and frequency may signal a decrease in lymphatic function, the overall transport of fluid may be improved, since a less contractile vessel offers lower resistance to the lymph flow. However, the extent that this inflammatory milieu integrates with mechanically mediated mechanisms driving lymphatic physiology and remodeling remains ill-defined.

Lymphatic contractility also adjusts to accommodate for changes in lymph volume in response to pathologies such as hypervolemia. Hypervolemia, an increase in the fluid retention of the body, is associated with the release of atrial natriuretic peptides (ANP) in response to atrial distension. ANPs have the effect of vasorelaxation and an increase in vascular permeability of blood vessels. When it comes to the collecting lymphatics, ANPs exert a similar effect on their contractility and permeability. In isolated lymphatic vessel setups, the addition of ANP caused an inhibition of contraction, reducing both the frequency and the force generated by the LMCs [206] and causing a consequent decrease in lymphatic transport [207]. The inhibition happens independent of the endothelium, directly relaxing the LMCs possibly through a GCaMP pathway [208]. The other effect of ANPs on lymphatic function is their increased permeability which enables the lymphatics to extravasate proteins and fluid into the interstitium [209, 210]. The interplay between the decreased contractility and increased permeability of the collecting lymphatics possibly mitigates the volume overload that is effected by an increase in fluid uptake by the lymphatic capillaries.

Recent studies have also implicated tumor-induced altered microenvironments in affecting lymphatic contractility. A tumor microenvironment can remodel the surrounding lymphatic vasculature and increase its propensity for tumor metastasis. Chronic stress can induce an increase in the diameter of collecting lymphatics near the tumor site and increase tumor metastasis [211, 212]. This stress-induced increase in metastasis may possibly be effected by the sympathetic nervous system since the blocking of β adrenoreceptors reversed the adverse effects of stress. A recent study has shown that collecting lymphatic vessels near tumor sites exhibit increased contractility, concurrent with an increase in the innervation density [170]. Blocking of α adrenergic receptors and stimulation of β adrenoreceptor inhibited this increase in contractility, suggesting a role of the sympathetic nervous system in the tumorinduced increase in lymphatic function and indicating potential therapeutic targets. Most importantly, the studies show the complicated ways in which sympathetic nervous stimulation can affect collecting lymphatic function and tumor metastasis, exemplified by the fact that both blocking and stimulating β adrenoreceptors can cause a decrease or increase in lymphatic metastasis by affecting different aspects of lymphatic function. A further delineation of the role of the different components of the sympathetic nervous system in modulating lymphatic function is needed before they can be useful as therapeutic targets for tumor metastasis.

8.6.2 Lymphangiogenesis

The previous sections have discussed how lymphangiogenesis can be induced by mechanical forces, primarily by the interstitial flow and shear stress, in the lymphatic microenvironment. However, lymphangiogenesis is also the hallmark of three frequently encountered pathologies: inflammation, cancer, and lymphedema. In all these cases, the mechanical microenvironment of the lymphatic vasculature is altered to induce lymphangiogenesis and can lead to the amelioration or progression of the disease.

Inflammation is always associated with edema, whereby there is an accumulation of interstitial fluid in the inflamed region because of excess extravasation of fluid from capillaries compared to lymphatic drainage [44]. Lymphatic vessels can undergo lymphangiogenesis in response to inflammation [213, 214], which motivates the hypothesis that an increased density of lymphatic vessels can result in increased clearance of the interstitial fluid, including activated dendritic cells (DCs) and antigens from the site of the inflammation to the lymph node, thus aiding in the immune response as well. VEGF-C is an important molecule involved in the proliferation of LECs and is upregulated during inflammation [215]. Chronic inflammation is characterized by the stasis of interstitial fluid and cells due to inadequate drainage and can lead to the production of VEGF-A which stimulates lymphangiogenesis at the lymph nodes [216]. TGF- β has also been found to be an important factor in inflammation-induced lymphangiogenesis, as observed in rodent models of unilateral ureteral obstruction [217]. Arthritis is frequently characterized by acute or chronic edema of the joints and is associated with increased lymphangiogenesis [218]. In fact, treatment with VEGF-C can be a possible therapeutic option for chronic inflammatory disorders, as they have been shown to increase lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic drainage in rodent models of arthritis [219, 220], and are potential targets for inflammatory bowel diseases such as ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease [205, 221-223].

Somewhat related to the inflammation-induced lymphangiogenesis is the remodeling of the lymphatic vasculature surrounding a tumor site. The tumor microenvironment is characterized by elevated interstitial pressure (IP), which is correlated with an increase in capillary permeability surrounding the tumor site [224]. The high interstitial pressure supposedly also results in poorly functional lymphatic vessels within the tumor site [225, 226], which in turn might lead to poor fluid clearance and hence a persistence of the high IP. The tumor microenvironment is also characterized by increased lymphangiogenesis in the peritumoral lymphatics, which are functional and might be involved in metastasis by enabling the tumor cells to infiltrate the lymphatics through the endothelium [227]. The relationship between the high IP and increased peritumoral lymphangiogenesis is not clear and needs to be

delineated. VEGF-C and VEGF-D are also involved in tumor-induced lymphangiogenesis and tumor metastasis [228–231], which makes them potential therapeutic targets for inhibiting tumor metastasis. Sequestering VEGF-C and VEGF-D, or blocking VEGFR-3 has been found to reduce tumor lymphangiogenesis and metastasis [232–234].

The role of VEGF-C and lymphangiogenesis in resolving secondary lymphedema has not yet reached a consensus. Early studies found that VEGF-C gene transfer in murine models of ear and tail lymphedema resulted in a reduction in swelling, which was concurrent with increased lymphangiogenesis [75, 235]. A later study found that blocking VEGFR-3, and consequently lymphangiogenesis, did not have any effect on the reduction in swelling in a mouse model of lymphatic injury [236]. More recent studies have concluded that chronic edema can lead to upregulated VEGF-C and lymphatic vessel hyperplasia [237], and blocking of VEGF-C can actually help in the resolution of edema that has been induced due to lymphatic injury [238]. Increasing the interstitial flow and not VEGF-C has been seen to cause an ameliorative effect on tail swelling due to lymphatic injury [236]. It should be noted that most of these studies have ignored the mechanical microenvironment in which these VEGF-C dependent mechanisms are taking place. The extent that mechanotransduction pathways also influence the functional responsiveness of VEGF-C therapy warrants future investigation, and could shed insight into the contradictory results regarding VEGF-C therapy.

8.6.3 Collecting Lymphatic Malformation and Remodeling

Lymphatic malformations, resulting from genetic defects, can impact lymphatic function [239]. Primary lymphedema can be caused by a malformed lymphatic vasculature including absent or nonfunctional lymphatics, obstruction of lymph node, or incompetent valve formation [51, 240, 241]. Abnormalities in VEGFR-3, FOXC2, and GATA-2 genes, among others, have been suggested in the pathogenesis of primary lymphedema [55, 242, 243]. Malformation of the lymphovenous valve, which is located at the intersection of the lymphatics and blood circulation, have been found in four different models of primary lymphedema in mice [54]. RASA1 mutation has been found to lead to malformation of the lymphatic vessels (lymphatic vessel hyperplasia and vessel dilation) and lymphatic valves, which results in inefficient lymphatic pumping due to increased backflow, leading to chylothorax [244, 245]. This is possibly due to RASA1 acting as a negative regulator of VEGFR-3, promoting lymphatic quiescence and thus preventing lymphatic hyperplasia [246]. Other lymphatic abnormalities have been associated with somatic mutations in specific populations of LECs at some point in development, and the severity and presentation of the disease in these cases often depend on the anatomical site of the mutation [247]. While the underlying cause of disease in these cases is genetic, these mutations are occurring in cells that exist in various different mechanical environments and, presumably, cell behavior will be influenced by the mechanics as the disease progresses.



Fig. 8.8 The various stages through which the collecting vessels undergo maladaptive remodeling in response to a pathological microenvironment are shown. The α -SMA staining, specific for LMCs, shows an initial thinning of the muscle layer followed by a gradual thickening till the lumen gets almost completely occluded. The podoplanin staining, specific to LECs, is initially positive till the ectasis stage but is absent at later stages [250]

Lymphatic vessels also show a remodeling response to elevated mechanical forces during pathological conditions such as secondary lymphedema, which is frequently caused by lymph node removal following breast cancer surgery. The intact collecting lymphatic vessels experience elevated transmural pressures in case of lymphatic injury [248, 249]. The elevated pressure in the lymphatics can lead to their remodeling, which progresses through ectasis (enlargement of the lumen and thinning of muscle layer), contraction (narrowing of lumen and thickening of muscle layer), and eventually sclerosis (absence of lumen, thickening of muscle layer and fibrosis), depending on the severity and stage of lymphedema [250] (Fig. 8.8). The phenotype of the LMCs changes depending on the stage of lymphedema, progressing from a contractile phenotype to a more proliferative phenotype that also has an increased rate of ECM production. The phenotypic switching from a contractile to a proliferative phenotype has also been found in cultured LMCs in response to cyclic mechanical stretching [251]. An interesting and recent study showed that inducing an elevated pressure by ligating lymphatics produced collateralization that was not due to lymphangiogenesis but due to the remodeling of preexisting pre-collecting lymphatics into collecting lymphatics [252].

Summary Dysfunctions in lymphatic vessels are related to many major pathological conditions such as chronic inflammation, cancer, metabolic syndrome, and lymphedema. The primary diseases that may impact the lymphatic system are inflammation and pathologies bearing the hallmarks of inflammation such as venous hypertension, edemagenic stress, obesity and metabolic syndrome, and cancer. The

impairment of lymphatic vasculature can lead to primary or secondary lymphedema. Lymphatic contractility and lymphangiogenesis are the two primary functions of the lymphatic vasculature that may be affected by pathological conditions. Aberrant mechanical forces can also lead to the malformation and maladaptive remodeling of lymphatic vessels.

Secondary lymphedema is associated with reduced contractility of lymphatic vessels. Increased lymph flow by mesenteric venous hypertension impairs lymphatic contractility, while edemagenic stress can acutely enhance lymphatic contractility. Long-term exposure to elevated pulmonary flow increases ROS and decreases NO availability, which can lead to endothelial dysfunction. High-fat diet and obesity, and associated diseases like metabolic syndrome, impair lymphatic contractility. Inflammation can impair lymphatic contractility and increase the production of molecules that are involved in the regulation of lymphatic contractility. Hypervolemia can reduce lymphatic contractility and permeability through the action of atrial natriuretic peptides. Tumor microenvironment can increase lymphatics. Chronic stress has also been shown to increase tumor metastasis through the lymphatics by possibly stimulating β adrenoreceptors in the LECs. Thus, adrenoreceptors can be possible therapeutic targets in treating tumor metastasis.

Lymphangiogenesis can be enhanced by inflammatory conditions, and VEGF-C induced lymphangiogenesis can be a therapeutic target for the treatment of chronic inflammatory conditions such as arthritis and inflammatory bowel diseases. The tumor microenvironment can also cause lymphangiogenesis in the periphery of the tumor, which is associated with increased tumor metastasis. VEGF-C and VEGF-D are thus also therapeutic targets for inhibiting tumor metastasis. The role of VEGF-C and lymphangiogenesis in secondary lymphedema is not yet clear, although recent studies suggest that inhibiting VEGF-C can ameliorate the swelling induced by lymphatic injury. Lymphatic malformations resulting from genetic defects, such as malformed lymphatic valves, can lead to impaired lymphatic function and, consequently, primary lymphedema.

8.7 Chapter Summary

The lymphatic system is a system of vessels and nodes that act as a parallel circulatory system to the cardiovascular system. They are primarily involved in the clearance of interstitial fluid, immune response, and lipid transport. This is achieved by a network of initial lymphatics that take up the interstitial fluid and a downstream network of collecting lymphatic vessels that pump the fluid back into the blood circulation. In the absence of a centralized pump, like the heart, the lymphatic circulation is dependent on the contraction of spontaneously contractile units called lymphangions that push the lymph through the lymphatic vasculature is sensitive to a range of mechanical forces that act upon them and regulate their anatomy and

physiology. These forces are the interstitial flow, interstitial pressure, transmural pressure, axial stretch, and shear stress.

Interstitial pressure and flow regulate the embryonic development of initial lymphatic vasculature by regulating lymphatic proliferation. Shear stress regulates lymphatic valve development through transcription factors PROX1, FOXC2, and GATA-2, and the cation channel PIEZO1. Matrix stiffness also plays a role in LEC proliferation. Postnatal lymphangiogenesis can be caused by interstitial and luminal flow. VEGF-C and MMPs are involved in the directional migration of LECs leading to the formation of luminal structures. NO is an important molecule involved in the proliferation of lymphatics. The luminal shear stress can reduce lymphatic barrier permeability while the transmural flow can increase the permeability. Transmural flow also has the effect of increasing DC migration across the lymphatic barrier.

The contractility of lymphatic vessels is modulated by the transmural pressure and shear stress. Shear stress reduces lymphatic contractility by causing relaxation. NO, endothelial prostanoids, histamine, and ROS are some of the molecules that have been identified in this shear-dependent relaxation. Lymphangions also entrain their contractions to external oscillatory flows, depending on their intrinsic contractility and mechanosensitivity. The transmural pressure acts in an endotheliumindependent manner to modulate lymphatic contractility by directly affecting the LMCs. CICR plays an important role in the contractility of lymphangions, with L-type and T-type calcium channels being involved. Various computational models have successfully captured many aspects of the mechanosensitivity of lymphatic vessels. Nervous stimulation also controls lymphatic contractility through sympathetic and parasympathetic agents and frequently acts through similar pathways as mechanical forces such as shear stress.

Various pathological conditions such as inflammation, cancer, metabolic diseases, and lymphedema are associated with dysfunctional lymphatics. Dysfunction of the lymphatic vasculature can occur as contractile dysfunction, abnormal lymphangiogenesis, and/or malformations and maladaptive remodeling. An understanding of lymphatic dysfunction has also allowed for the identification of therapeutic targets for treating lymphatic diseases such as lymphedema, with VEGFR-3 being one of the foremost molecules of interest. Attempts at therapeutic lymphangiogenesis have yielded mixed results, but better treatments may be possible with the advancement of our understanding of the lymphatic system.

Conflict of Interest The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Ethical approval This article does not contain any studies with human participants or animals performed by any of the authors.

Funding A.M. is supported by an American Heart Association Predoctoral Fellowship #19PRE34370079. J.B.D. is supported by NIH R01HL113061 and NSF Career Award 1351341.

References

- 1. Swartz MA, Kaipainen A, Netti P et al (1999) Mechanics of interstitial-lymphatic fluid transport: theoretical foundation and experimental validation. J Biomech 32(12):1297–1307
- 2. Swartz MA (2001) The physiology of the lymphatic system. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 50 (1–2):3–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X(01)00150-8
- 3. Leak L (1970) Electron microscopic observations on lymphatic capillaries and the structural components of the connective tissue-lymph interface. Microvasc Res 2(4):361–391
- 4. Leak LV, Burke JF (1968) Electron microscopic study of lymphatic capillaries in the removal of connective tissue fluids and particulate substances. Lymphology 1(2):39–52
- 5. Schmid-Schönbein GW, Schmid-Schonbein GW (1990) Microlymphatics and lymph flow. Physiol Rev 70(4):987–1028
- Baluk P, Fuxe J, Hashizume H et al (2007) Functionally specialized junctions between endothelial cells of lymphatic vessels. J Exp Med 204(10):2349–2362. https://doi.org/10. 1084/jem.20062596
- Trzewik J, Mallipattu SK, Artmann GM, Delano FA, Schmid-Schonbein GW (2001) Evidence for a second valve system in lymphatics: endothelial microvalves. FASEB J Off Publ Fed Am Soc Exp Biol 15(10):1711–1717
- Leak LV, Burke JF (1966) Fine structure of the lymphatic capillary and the adjoining connective tissue area. Am J Anat 118(3):785–809. https://doi.org/10.1002/aja.1001180308
- Aukland K, Reed RK (1993) Interstitial-lymphatic mechanisms in the control of extracellular fluid volume. Physiol Rev 73(1):1 LP-1 78. http://physrev.physiology.org/content/73/1/1. abstract
- Williams SP, Achen MG, Fox SB, Stacker SA, Karnezis T, Shayan R (2014) Lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic vessel remodelling in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 14 (3):159–172. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3677
- Mukherjee A, Hooks J, Dixon JB (2018) Physiology: lymph flow. In: Lee B-B, Rockson SG, Bergan J (eds) Lymphedema. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp 91–111. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-3-319-52423-8_8
- Sacchi G, Weber E, Agliano M, Raffaelli N, Comparini L (1997) The structure of superficial lymphatics in the human thigh: precollectors. Anat Rec 247(1):53–62. https://doi.org/10.1002/ (SICI)1097-0185(199701)247:1<53::AID-AR8>3.0.CO;2-G
- Scavelli C, Weber E, Aglianò M et al (2004) Lymphatics at the crossroads of angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. J Anat 204(6):433–449. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0021-8782.2004. 00293.x
- Albertine KH, Fox LM, O'Morchoe CCC (1982) The morphology of canine lymphatic valves. Anat Rec 202(4):453–461. https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.1092020404
- Bazigou E, Wilson JT, Moore JE (2014) Primary and secondary lymphatic valve development: molecular, functional and mechanical insights. Microvasc Res 96(5):38–45. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.mvr.2014.07.008
- 16. Muthuchamy M, Gashev A, Boswell N (2003) Molecular and functional analyses of the contractile apparatus in lymphatic muscle. FASEB J:1
- Zawieja DC (2009) Contractile physiology of lymphatics. Lymphat Res Biol 7(2):87–96. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2009.0007
- Schmid-Schonbein GW (1990) Microlymphatics and lymph flow. Physiol Rev 70(4):987 LP– 981028
- Heath TJ, Kerlin RL, Spalding HJ (1986) Afferent pathways of lymph flow within the popliteal node in sheep. J Anat 149:65–75. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender. fcgi?artid=1261634&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract
- Adair TH, Guyton AC (1983) Modification of lymph by lymph nodes. II. Effect of increased lymph node venous blood pressure. Am J Physiol – Hear Circ Physiol 245(4):H616 LP– H61H622

- Clement CC, Wang W, Dzieciatkowska M et al (2018) Quantitative profiling of the lymph node clearance capacity. Sci Rep 8(1):1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-29614-0
- 22. Jafarnejad M, Woodruff MC, Zawieja DC, Carroll MC, Moore JEE (2015) Modeling lymph flow and fluid exchange with blood vessels in lymph nodes. Lymphat Res Biol 13(4):234–247. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2015.0028
- Dixon JB, Greiner ST, Gashev A, Cote GL, Moore JE, Zawieja DC (2006) Lymph flow, shear stress, and lymphocyte velocity in rat mesenteric prenodal lymphatics. Microcirculation 13 (7):597–610. https://doi.org/10.1080/10739680600893909
- 24. Chatterjee S, Fisher AB (2014) Mechanotransduction in the endothelium: role of membrane proteins and reactive oxygen species in sensing, transduction, and transmission of the signal with altered blood flow. Antioxid Redox Signal 20(6):899–913. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars. 2013.5624
- Ting LH, Jahn JR, Jung JI et al (2012) Flow mechanotransduction regulates traction forces, intercellular forces, and adherens junctions. AJP Hear Circ Physiol 302(11):H2220–H2229. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00975.2011
- 26. Davies PF (1995) Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev 75 (3):519–560. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1995.75.3.519
- Abe JI, Berk BC (2014) Novel mechanisms of endothelial mechanotransduction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34(11):2378–2386. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303428
- Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB et al (2005) A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437(7057):426–431. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature03952
- Ando J, Yamamoto K (2013) Flow detection and calcium signalling in vascular endothelial cells. 260–268. https://doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvt084
- 30. Lu Q, Bui D, Liu NF, Xu JR, Zhao XH, Zhang XF (2012) Magnetic resonance lymphography at 3T: a promising noninvasive approach to characterise inguinal lymphatic vessel leakage. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 43(1):106–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejvs.2011.09.007
- Ranjan V, Xiao Z, Diamond SL (1995) Constitutive NOS expression in cultured endothelial cells is elevated by fluid shear stress. Am J Physiol 269(2 Pt 2):H550–H555. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.1995.269.2.H550
- 32. Galie PA, Nguyen D-HT, Choi CK, Cohen DM, Janmey PA, Chen CS (2014) Fluid shear stress threshold regulates angiogenic sprouting. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111(22):7968–7973. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1310842111
- 33. Resnick N, Yahav H, Shay-Salit A et al (2003) Fluid shear stress and the vascular endothelium: for better and for worse. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 81(3):177–199. http://www.scopus. com/scopus/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-0038364117&partnerID=40&rel=R6.5.0
- 34. Silha J, Krsek M, Sucharda P, Murphy L (2005) Angiogenic factors are elevated in overweight and obese individuals. Int J Obes 29(11):1308–1314. http://www.scopus.com/scopus/inward/ record.url?eid=2-s2.0-27944453623&partnerID=40&rel=R5.6.0
- Wang Y, Qiu J, Luo S et al (2016) High shear stress induces atherosclerotic vulnerable plaque formation through angiogenesis. Regen Biomater 3(4):257–267. https://doi.org/10.1093/rb/ rbw021
- Cunningham KS, Gotlieb AI (2005) The role of shear stress in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. Lab Invest 85(1):9–23. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.3700215
- Chatzizisis YS, Coskun AU, Jonas M, Edelman ER, Feldman CL, Stone PH (2007) Role of endothelial shear stress in the natural history of coronary atherosclerosis and vascular remodeling. Molecular, cellular, and vascular behavior. J Am Coll Cardiol 49 (25):2379–2393. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2007.02.059
- Breslin JW (2014) Mechanical forces and lymphatic transport. Microvasc Res. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.mvr.2014.07.013
- Podgrabinska S, Braun P, Velasco P et al (2002) Molecular characterization of lymphatic endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci 99(25):16069–16074. http://www.pnas.org/content/99/ 25/16069.abstract

- 40. Kriehuber E, Breiteneder-Geleff S, Groeger M et al (2001) Isolation and characterization of dermal lymphatic and blood endothelial cells reveal stable and functionally specialized cell lineages. J Exp Med 194(6):797–808. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi? cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt=Citation&list_uids=11560995
- 41. Banerji S, Ni J, Wang SX et al (1999) LYVE-1, a new homologue of the CD44 glycoprotein, is a lymph-specific receptor for hyaluronan. J Cell Biol 144(4):789–801. http://eutils.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/entrez/eutils/elink.fcgi?dbfrom=pubmed&id=10037799&retmode=ref& cmd=prlinks
- Prevo R, Banerji S, Ferguson DJ, Clasper S, Jackson DG (2001) Mouse LYVE-1 is an endocytic receptor for hyaluronan in lymphatic endothelium. J Biol Chem 276 (22):19420–19430. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M011004200
- Williams SP, Karnezis T, Achen MG, Stacker SA (2010) Targeting lymphatic vessel functions through tyrosine kinases. J Angiogenes Res 2:13. https://doi.org/10.1186/2040-2384-2-13
- 44. Alitalo K, Carmeliet P (2002) Molecular mechanisms of lymphangiogenesis in health and disease. Cancer Cell 1(3):219–227. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi? cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt=Citation&list_uids=12086857
- 45. Breiteneder-Geleff S, Soleiman A, Kowalski H et al (1999) Angiosarcomas express mixed endothelial phenotypes of blood and lymphatic capillaries. Am J Pathol 154(2):385–394. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65285-6
- 46. Wigle JT, Oliver G (1999) Prox1 function is required for the development of the murine lymphatic system. Cell 98(6):769–778. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81511-1
- 47. Srinivasan RS, Dillard ME, Lagutin OV et al (2007) Lineage tracing demonstrates the venous origin of the mammalian lymphatic vasculature. Genes Dev 21(19):2422–2432. https://doi. org/10.1101/gad.1588407
- Rutkowski JM, Swartz MA (2007) A driving force for change: interstitial flow as a morphoregulator. Trends Cell Biol 17(1):44–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2006.11.007
- Planas-Paz L, Strilić B, Goedecke A, Breier G, Fässler R, Lammert E (2012) Mechanoinduction of lymph vessel expansion. EMBO J 31(4):788–804. https://doi.org/10. 1038/emboj.2011.456
- Ng C, Helm C, Swartz MA (2004) Interstitial flow differentially stimulates blood and lymphatic endothelial cell morphogenesis in vitro. Microvasc Res 68(3):258–264. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.mvr.2004.08.002
- Petrova TV, Karpanen T, Norrmen C et al (2004) Defective valves and abnormal mural cell recruitment underlie lymphatic vascular failure in lymphedema distichiasis. Nat Med 10 (9):974–981. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1094
- Scallan JP, Zawieja SD, Castorena-Gonzalez JA, Davis MJ (2016) Lymphatic pumping: mechanics, mechanisms and malfunction. J Physiol 594(20):5749–5768. https://doi.org/10. 1113/JP272088
- Rockson SG (2008) Secondary lymphedema: is it a primary disease? Lymphat Res Biol 6 (2):63–64. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2008.6201
- 54. Geng X, Cha B, Mahamud MR et al (2016) Multiple mouse models of primary lymphedema exhibit distinct defects in lymphovenous valve development. Dev Biol 409(1):218–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2015.10.022
- 55. Kazenwadel J, Secker GA, Liu YJ et al (2012) Loss-of-function germline GATA2 mutations in patients with MDS/AML or MonoMAC syndrome and primary lymphedema reveal a key role for GATA2 in the lymphatic vasculature. Blood 119(5):1283–1291. https://doi.org/10. 1182/blood-2011-08-374363
- 56. Srinivasan RS, Oliver G (2011) Prox1 dosage controls the number of lymphatic endothelial cell progenitors and the formation of the lymphovenous valves. Genes Dev 25 (20):2187–2197. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.16974811
- Norrmén C, Ivanov KI, Cheng J et al (2009) FOXC2 controls formation and maturation of lymphatic collecting vessels through cooperation with NFATc1. J Cell Biol 185(3):439–457. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200901104

- Kanady JD, Dellinger MT, Munger SJ, Witte MH, Simon AM (2011) Connexin37 and Connexin43 deficiencies in mice disrupt lymphatic valve development and result in lymphatic disorders including lymphedema and chylothorax. Dev Biol 354(2):253–266. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ydbio.2011.04.004
- 59. Sabine A, Agalarov Y, Maby-El Hajjami H et al (2012) Mechanotransduction, PROX1, and FOXC2 cooperate to control Connexin37 and calcineurin during lymphatic-valve formation. Dev Cell 22(2):430–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2011.12.020
- Sabine A, Bovay E, Demir CS et al (2015) FOXC2 and fluid shear stress stabilize postnatal lymphatic vasculature. J Clin Invest 125(10):3861–3877. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI80454
- Baeyens N, Nicoli S, Coon BG et al (2015) Vascular remodeling is governed by a vegfr3dependent fluid shear stress set point. Elife 2015(4):1–35. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.04645
- Sweet DT, Jiménez JM, Chang J et al (2015) Lymph flow regulates collecting lymphatic vessel maturation in vivo. J Clin Invest 125(8):2995–3007. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI79386
- Kazenwadel J, Betterman KL, Chong CE et al (2015) GATA2 is required for lymphatic vessel valve development and maintenance. J Clin Invest 125(8):2879–2994. https://doi.org/10.1172/ JCI78888
- 64. Cha B, Geng X, Mahamud MR et al (2016) Mechanotransduction activates canonical Wnt/β-catenin signaling to promote lymphatic vascular patterning and the development of lymphatic and lymphovenous valves. Genes Dev 30(12):1454–1469. https://doi.org/10.1101/ gad.282400.116
- 65. Nonomura K, Lukacs V, Sweet DT et al (2018) Mechanically activated ion channel PIEZO1 is required for lymphatic valve formation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115(50):12817–12822. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1817070115
- 66. Choi D, Park E, Jung E et al (2019) Piezo1 incorporates mechanical force signals to genetic program that governs lymphatic valve development and maintenance. JCI Insight. https://doi. org/10.1172/jci.insight.125068
- Michalaki E, Surya VN, Fuller GG, Dunn AR (2020) Perpendicular alignment of lymphatic endothelial cells in response to spatial gradients in wall shear stress. Commun Biol 3(1):1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-019-0732-8
- Frye M, Taddei A, Dierkes C et al (2018) Matrix stiffness controls lymphatic vessel formation through regulation of a GATA2-dependent transcriptional program. Nat Commun 9(1):1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03959-6
- Choi D, Park E, Jung E et al (2017) Laminar flow downregulates Notch activity to promote lymphatic sprouting. J Clin Invest 127(4):1225–1240. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI87442
- 70. Choi D, Park E, Jung E et al (2017) ORAI1 activates proliferation of lymphatic endothelial cells in response to laminar flow through Krüppel-like factors 2 and 4. Circ Res 120 (9):1426–1439. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.309548
- Paupert J, Sounni NE, Noël A (2011) Lymphangiogenesis in post-natal tissue remodeling: lymphatic endothelial cell connection with its environment. Mol Aspects Med 32(2):146–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2011.04.002
- Makinen T, Jussila L, Veikkola T et al (2001) Inhibition of lymphangiogenesis with resulting lymphedema in transgenic mice expressing soluble VEGF receptor-3. Nat Med 7(2):199–205. https://doi.org/10.1038/84651
- Kim H, Kataru RP, Koh GY (2012) Regulation and implications of inflammatory lymphangiogenesis. Trends Immunol 33(7):350–356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2012.03.006
- 74. Karlsen TV, Reikvam T, Tofteberg A et al (2017) Lymphangiogenesis facilitates initial lymph formation and enhances the dendritic cell mobilizing chemokine CCL21 without affecting migration. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 37(11):2128–2135. https://doi.org/10.1161/ ATVBAHA.117.309883
- Szuba A, Skobe M, Karkkainen M et al (2002) Therapeutic lymphangiogenesis with human recombinant VEGF-C. FASEB J 16(14):1985–1987. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.02-0401fje

- Mendez U, Brown EM, Ongstad EL, Slis JR, Goldman J (2012) Functional recovery of fluid drainage precedes lymphangiogenesis in acute murine foreleg lymphedema. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 302(11):H2250–H2256. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01159.2011
- 77. Henri O, Pouehe C, Houssari M et al (2016) Selective stimulation of cardiac lymphangiogenesis reduces myocardial edema and fibrosis leading to improved cardiac function following myocardial infarction. Circulation 133(15):1484–1497., discussion 1497. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.020143
- Ogata F, Fujiu K, Matsumoto S et al (2016) Excess lymphangiogenesis cooperatively induced by macrophages and CD4+ T cells drives the pathogenesis of lymphedema. J Invest Dermatol 136(3):706–714. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jid.2015.12.001
- 79. Boardman KC, Swartz MA (2003) Interstitial flow as a guide for lymphangiogenesis. Circ Res 92(7):801–808. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000065621.69843.49
- Rutkowski JM, Boardman KC, Swartz MA (2006) Characterization of lymphangiogenesis in a model of adult skin regeneration. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 291(3):H1402–H1410. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00038.2006
- Goldman J, Conley KA, Raehl A et al (2007) Regulation of lymphatic capillary regeneration by interstitial flow in skin. Am J Physiol-Heart C 292(5):H2176–H2183. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.01011.2006
- Kim S, Chung M, Jeon NL (2016) Three-dimensional biomimetic model to reconstitute sprouting lymphangiogenesis in vitro. Biomaterials 78:115–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2015.11.019
- 83. Franchi A, Massi D, Santucci M et al (2006) Inducible nitric oxide synthase activity correlates with lymphangiogenesis and vascular endothelial growth factor-C expression in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. J Pathol 208(3):439–445. https://doi.org/10.1002/path.1892
- Massi D, De Nisi MC, Franchi A et al (2009) Inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in melanoma: implications in lymphangiogenesis. Mod Pathol 22(1):21–30. https://doi.org/10. 1038/modpathol.2008.128
- 85. Lahdenranta J, Hagendoorn J, Padera TP et al (2009) Endothelial nitric oxide synthase mediates lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic metastasis. Cancer Res 69(7):2801–2808. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-4051
- Tsunemoto H, Ikomi F, Ohhashi T (2005) Flow-mediated release of nitric oxide from lymphatic endothelial cells of pressurized canine thoracic duct. Jpn J Physiol 53 (3):157–163. https://doi.org/10.2170/jjphysiol.53.157
- Bohlen HG, Wang W, Gashev A, Gasheva O, Zawieja D (2009) Phasic contractions of rat mesenteric lymphatics increase basal and phasic nitric oxide generation in vivo. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 297(4):H1319–H1328. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00039.2009
- Jila A, Kim H, Nguyen VPKH et al (2007) Lymphangiogenesis following obstruction of large postnodal lymphatics in sheep. Microvasc Res 73(3):214–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mvr. 2006.11.003
- 89. DePaola N, Phelps JE, Florez L et al (2001) Electrical impedance of cultured endothelium under fluid flow. Ann Biomed Eng 29(8):648–656. http://www.springerlink.com/content/ tv0jh9m5148w7p44/
- Seebach J, Dieterich P, Luo F et al (2000) Endothelial barrier function under laminar fluid shear stress. Lab Invest 80(12):1819–1831
- Yuan Y, Granger HJ, Zawieja DC, Chilian WM (2017) Flow modulates coronary venular permeability by a nitric oxide-related mechanism. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 263(2):H641– H646. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1992.263.2.h641
- 92. Conway DE, Breckenridge MT, Hinde E, Gratton E, Chen CS, Schwartz MA (2013) Fluid shear stress on endothelial cells modulates mechanical tension across VE-cadherin and PECAM-1. Curr Biol 23(11):1024–1030. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013.04.049
- Breslin JW, Kurtz KM (2009) Lymphatic endothelial cells adapt their barrier function in response to changes in shear stress. Lymphat Res Biol 7(4):229–237. https://doi.org/10.1089/ lrb.2009.0015

- 94. Miteva DO, Rutkowski JM, Dixon JB, Kilarski W, Shields JD, Swartz MA (2010) Transmural flow modulates cell and fluid transport functions of lymphatic endothelium. Circ Res 106 (5):920 LP–920931. http://circres.ahajournals.org/content/106/5/920.abstract
- 95. Triacca V, Guc E, Kilarski WW, Pisano M, Swartz MA (2017) Transcellular pathways in lymphatic endothelial cells regulate changes in solute transport by fluid stress. Circ Res. http:// circres.ahajournals.org/content/early/2017/01/25/CIRCRESAHA.116.309828.abstract
- 96. Ivanov S, Scallan JP, Kim KW et al (2016) CCR7 and IRF4-dependent dendritic cells regulate lymphatic collecting vessel permeability. J Clin Invest 126(4):1581–1591. https://doi.org/10. 1172/JCI84518
- Hargens R, Zweifach BW (1977) Contractile stimuli in collecting lymph vessels. Am J Physiol 233(1):H57–H65. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/879337
- Zawieja SD, Castorena-Gonzalez JA, Dixon B, Davis MJ (2017) Experimental models used to assess lymphatic contractile function. Lymphat Res Biol 15(4):331–342. https://doi.org/10. 1089/lrb.2017.0052
- McHale NG, Meharg MK (1992) Co-ordination of pumping in isolated bovine lymphatic vessels. J Physiol 450:503–512
- 100. Gashev AA, Davis MJ, Delp MD, Zawieja DC (2004) Regional variations of contractile activity in isolated rat lymphatics. Microcirculation 11(6):477–492. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10739680490476033
- 101. Gashev AA, Zhang RZ, Muthuchamy M, Zawieja DC, Davis MJ (2012) Regional heterogeneity of length-tension relationships in rat lymph vessels. Lymphat Res Biol 10(1):14–19. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2011.0013
- 102. Caulk AW, Nepiyushchikh ZV, Shaw R, Dixon B, Gleason RL (2015) Quantification of the passive and active biaxial mechanical behaviour and microstructural organization of rat thoracic ducts. J R Soc Interface 12(108):20150280. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2015.0280
- 103. Razavi MS, Leonard-Duke J, Hardie B, Dixon JB, Gleason RL (2020) Axial stretch regulates rat tail collecting lymphatic vessel contractions. Sci Rep 10(1):5918. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41598-020-62799-x
- 104. Gashev AA (2002) Physiological aspects of lymphatic contractile function. Ann N Y Acad Sci
- 105. McHale NG, Roddie IC (1976) The effect of transmural pressure on pumping activity in isolated bovine lymphatic vessels. J Physiol 261(2):255–269. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol. 1976.sp011557
- 106. Benoit JN, Zawieja DC, Goodman AH, Granger HJ (1989) Characterization of intact mesenteric lymphatic pump and its responsiveness to acute edemagenic stress. Am J Physiol 257(6 Pt 2):H2059–H2069. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2603989
- 107. Leak LV, Cadet JL, Griffin CP, Richardson K (1995) Nitric-oxide production by lymphatic endothelial-cells in-vitro. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 217(1):96–105. https://doi.org/10. 1006/bbrc.1995.2750
- von der Weid P-Y, Crowe MJ, Van Helden DF (1996) Endothelium-dependent modulation of pacemaking in lymphatic vessels of the guinea-pig mesentery. J Physiol 493(Pt 2):563–575
- 109. Ferguson MK (1992) Modulation of lymphatic smooth muscle contractile responses by the endothelium. J Surg Res 52(4):359–363. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4804(92)90116-H
- 110. Koller A, Mizuno R, Kaley G (1999) Flow reduces the amplitude and increases the frequency of lymphatic vasomotion: role of endothelial prostanoids. Am J Physiol 277(6):R1683–R1689. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1999.277.6.R1683
- 111. Gashev AA (1989) The pump function of the lymphangion and the effect on it of different hydrostatic conditions. Fiziol Zh SSSR Im I M Sechenova 75(12):1737–1743. http:// europepmc.org/abstract/MED/2628032
- 112. Gashev AA, Davis MJ, Zawieja DC (2002) Inhibition of the active lymph pump by flow in rat mesenteric lymphatics and thoracic duct. J Physiol 540(3):1023–1037. https://doi.org/10. 1113/jphysiol.2001.016642

- 113. Hagendoorn J, Padera TP, Kashiwagi S et al (2004) Endothelial nitric oxide synthase regulates microlymphatic flow via collecting lymphatics. Circ Res 95(2):204–209. https://doi.org/10. 1161/01.RES.0000135549.72828.24
- 114. Gasheva OY, Zawieja DC, Gashev A (2006) Contraction-initiated NO-dependent lymphatic relaxation: a self-regulatory mechanism in rat thoracic duct. J Physiol. 575(Pt 3):821–832. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2006.115212
- 115. Quick CM, Venugopal AM, Gashev AA, Zawieja DC, Stewart RH (2007) Intrinsic pumpconduit behavior of lymphangions. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 292(4):R1510– R1518. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00258.2006
- 116. Quick CM, Ngo BL, Venugopal AM, Stewart RH (2009) Lymphatic pump-conduit duality: contraction of postnodal lymphatic vessels inhibits passive flow. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 296(3):H662–H668. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00322.2008
- 117. Scallan JP, Davis MJ (2013) Genetic removal of basal nitric oxide enhances contractile activity in isolated murine collecting lymphatic vessels. J Physiol 591(8):2139–2156. https://doi.org/ 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.250662
- 118. Bohlen HG, Gasheva OY, Zawieja DC (2011) Nitric oxide formation by lymphatic bulb and valves is a major regulatory component of lymphatic pumping. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 301 (5):H1897–H1906. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00260.2011
- 119. Nauli SM, Kawanabe Y, Kaminski JJ, Pearce WJ, Ingber DE, Zhou J (2008) Endothelial cilia are fluid shear sensors that regulate calcium signaling and nitric oxide production through polycystin-1. Circulation 117(9):1161–1171. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 107.710111
- 120. Kawai Y, Yokoyama Y, Kaidoh M, Ohhashi T (2009) Shear stress-induced ATP-mediated endothelial constitutive nitric oxide synthase expression in human lymphatic endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Physiol 298(3):C647–C655. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00249.2009
- 121. Nizamutdinova IT, Maejima D, Nagai T et al (2014) Involvement of histamine in endotheliumdependent relaxation of mesenteric lymphatic vessels. Microcirculation 21(7):640–648. https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12143
- 122. Morris CJ, Kameny RJ, Boehme J et al (2018) KLF2-mediated disruption of PPAR-γ signaling in lymphatic endothelial cells exposed to chronically increased pulmonary lymph flow. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 315(1):H173–H181. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00635.2017
- 123. Zawieja DC, Greiner ST, Davis KL, Hinds WM, Granger HJ (1991) Reactive oxygen metabolites inhibit spontaneous lymphatic contractions. Am J Physiol 260(6 Pt 2):H1935– H1943
- 124. Jafarnejad M, Cromer WE, Kaunas RR et al (2015) Measurement of shear stress-mediated intracellular calcium dynamics in human dermal lymphatic endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 308(7):H697–H706. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00744.2014
- 125. Kornuta JA, Nepiyushchikh Z, Gasheva OY, Mukherjee A, Zawieja DC, Dixon JB (2015) Effects of dynamic shear and transmural pressure on wall shear stress sensitivity in collecting lymphatic vessels. Am J Physiol – Regul Integr Comp Physiol 309(9):R1122 LP–R11R1134. http://ajpregu.physiology.org/content/309/9/R1122.abstract
- 126. Kornuta JA, Dixon JB (2014) Ex vivo lymphatic perfusion system for independently controlling pressure gradient and transmural pressure in isolated vessels. Ann Biomed Eng 42(8):1691–1704. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-014-1024-6
- 127. Mukherjee A, Hooks J, Nepiyushchikh Z, Dixon JB (2019) Entrainment of lymphatic contraction to oscillatory flow. Sci Rep 9(1):5840. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-42142-9
- 128. Li B, Silver I, Szalai JP, Johnston MG (1998) Pressure-volume relationships in sheep mesenteric lymphatic vessels in situ: response to hypovolemia. Microvasc Res 56 (2):127–138. doi:S0026-2862(98)92089-1. [pii]\r10.1006/mvre.1998.2089
- 129. Ferguson MK, Williams U, Leff AR, Mitchell RW (1993) Length-tension characteristics of bovine tracheobronchial lymphatic smooth muscle. Lymphology 26(1):19–24

- 130. Zhang R-Z, Gashev AA, Zawieja DC, Davis MJ (2007) Length-tension relationships of small arteries, veins, and lymphatics from the rat mesenteric microcirculation. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 292(4):H1943–H1952. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01000.2005
- 131. Scallan JP, Wolpers JH, Muthuchamy M, Zawieja DC, Gashev AA, Davis MJ (2012) Independent and interactive effects of preload and afterload on the pump function of the isolated lymphangion. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 303(7):H809–H824. https://doi.org/10. 1152/ajpheart.01098.2011
- 132. Zhang R, Gashev AA, Zawieja DC, Lane MM, Davis MJ (2007) Length-dependence of lymphatic phasic contractile activity under isometric and isobaric conditions. Microcirc (New York, NY 1994) 14(6):613–625. https://doi.org/10.1080/10739680701436160
- 133. Scallan JP, Wolpers JH, Davis MJ (2013) Constriction of isolated collecting lymphatic vessels in response to acute increases in downstream pressure. J Physiol 591(2):443–459. https://doi. org/10.1113/jphysiol.2012.237909
- 134. Scallan JP, Gashev AA, Davis MJ, Muthuchamy M, Zawieja DC, Wolpers JH (2012) Intrinsic increase in lymphangion muscle contractility in response to elevated afterload. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 303(7):H795–H808. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01097.2011
- 135. Hanley CA, Elias RM, Johnston MG (1992) Is endothelium necessary for transmural pressureinduced contractions of bovine truncal lymphatics? Microvasc Res 43(2):134–146. https://doi. org/10.1016/0026-2862(92)90012-E
- 136. Sachs F (2010) Stretch-activated ion channels: what are they? Physiology 25(1):50–56. https:// doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00042.2009
- 137. von der Weid P-Y, Rahman M, Imtiaz MS, van Helden DF (2008) Spontaneous transient depolarizations in lymphatic vessels of the guinea pig mesentery: pharmacology and implication for spontaneous contractility. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 295(5):H1989–H2000. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00007.2008
- Toland HM, McCloskey KD, Thornbury KD, McHale NG, Hollywood MA (2000) Ca(2+)activated Cl(-) current in sheep lymphatic smooth muscle. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 279(5): C1327–C1335. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.2000.279.5.C1327
- 139. Imtiaz MS, Zhao J, Hosaka K, von der Weid P-Y, Crowe M, van Helden DF (2007) Pacemaking through Ca2+ stores interacting as coupled oscillators via membrane depolarization. Biophys J 92(11):3843–3861. https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.106.095687
- 140. von der Weid P-Y, Lee S, Imtiaz MS, Zawieja DC, Davis MJ (2014) Electrophysiological Properties of Rat Mesenteric Lymphatic Vessels and their Regulation by Stretch. Lymphat Res Biol 12(2):66–75. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2013.0045
- 141. Shirasawa Y, Benoit JN (2003) Stretch-induced calcium sensitization of rat lymphatic smooth muscle. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 285(6):H2573–H2577. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajpheart.00002.2003
- 142. Atchison DJ, Johnston MG (1997) Role of extra- and intracellular Ca2+ in the lymphatic myogenic response. Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol 272(1):R326–R333. https://doi.org/ 10.1152/ajpregu.1997.272.1.R326
- 143. Atchison DJ, Rodela H, Johnston MG (1998) Intracellular calcium stores modulation in lymph vessels depends on wall stretch. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 76(4):367–372. http://eutils.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/entrez/eutils/elink.fcgi?dbfrom=pubmed&id=9795744&retmode=ref& cmd=prlinks
- 144. Lee S, Roizes S, von der Weid P-Y (2014) Distinct roles of L- and T-type voltage-dependent Ca 2+ channels in regulation of lymphatic vessel contractile activity. J Physiol 592 (24):5409–5427. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2014.280347
- 145. Davis MJ, Davis AM, Ku CW, Gashev AA (2009) Myogenic constriction and dilation of isolated lymphatic vessels. 65212:293–302. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01040.2008
- 146. Dongaonkar RM, Nguyen TL, Quick CM et al (2013) Adaptation of mesenteric lymphatic vessels to prolonged changes in transmural pressure. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 305(2): H203–H210. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00677.2012

- 147. Eisenhoffer J, Kagal A, Klein T, Johnston MG (1995) Importance of valves and lymphangion contractions in determining pressure gradients in isolated lymphatics exposed to elevations in outflow pressure. Microvasc Res 49(1):97–110. https://doi.org/10.1006/mvre.1995.1008
- 148. Lauweryns JM, Boussauw L (1973) The ultrastructure of lymphatic valves in the adult rabbit lung. Z Zellforsch Mikrosk Anat 143(2):149–168. http://eutils.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/eutils/ elink.fcgi?dbfrom=pubmed&id=4761509&retmode=ref&cmd=prlinks
- Unthank J, Bohlen H (1988) Lymphatic pathways and role of valves in lymph propulsion from small intestine. Am J Physiol Liver Physiol 254(3):G389–G398
- 150. Zhang J, Li H, Xiu R (2000) The role of the microlymphatic valve in the propagation of spontaneous rhythmical lymphatic motion in rat. Clin Hemorheol Microcirc 23(2–4):349–353. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11321462
- 151. Davis MJ, Rahbar E, Gashev AA, Zawieja DC, Moore JE (2011) Determinants of valve gating in collecting lymphatic vessels from rat mesentery. AJP Hear Circ Physiol 301(1):H48–H60. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00133.2011
- 152. McHale NG, Roddie IC (1976) The effect of transmural pressure on pumping activity in isolated bovine lymphatic vessels. J Physiol 261(2):255–269. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol. 1976.sp011557
- 153. Kunert C, Baish JW, Liao S, Padera TP, Munn LL (2015) Mechanobiological oscillators control lymph flow. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(35):10938–10943. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1508330112
- 154. Baish JW, Kunert C, Padera TP, Munn LL (2016) Synchronization and random triggering of lymphatic vessel contractions. PLoS Comput Biol 12(12):1–23. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pcbi.1005231
- 155. Jafarnejad M, Behringer EJ, Scallan JP, Davis MJ, Segal SS, Moore JE (2016) Mathematical model of calcium and electrical dynamics in lymphatic endothelium. FASEB J 30 (1 Suppl):726.9. https://doi.org/10.1096/fasebj.30.1_supplement.726.9
- 156. Bertram CD, Macaskill C, Davis MJ, Moore JE (2018) Contraction of collecting lymphatics: organization of pressure-dependent rate for multiple lymphangions. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 17(5):1513–1532. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10237-018-1042-7
- 157. Moore Jr JE, Mechanics CDBAR of F (2018) Lymphatic system flows. annualreviews.org. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-fluid-122316-045259
- 158. Jamalian S, Bertram CD, Richardson WJ, Moore JE (2013) Parameter sensitivity analysis of a lumped-parameter model of a chain of lymphangions in series. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 305(12):H1709–H1717. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00403.2013
- 159. Jamalian S, Davis MJ, Zawieja DC, Moore JE (2016) Network scale modeling of lymph transport and its effective pumping parameters. PLoS One 11(2):e0148384. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0148384
- 160. Contarino C, Toro EF (2017) A one-dimensional mathematical model of collecting lymphatics coupled with an electro-fluid-mechanical contraction model and valve dynamics. http://arxiv. org/abs/1702.05830
- 161. Bertram CD, Macaskill C, Moore JE Jr (2016) Pump function curve shape for a model lymphatic vessel. Med Eng Phys 38(7):656–663. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.medengphy.2016. 04.009
- 162. Jamalian S, Jafarnejad M, Zawieja SD et al (2017) Demonstration and analysis of the suction effect for pumping lymph from tissue beds at subatmospheric pressure. Sci Rep 7(1):12080. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-11599-x
- 163. McHale NG (1990) Lymphatic innervation. Blood Vessels 27(2-5):127-136
- 164. Ohhashi T, Kobayashi S, Tsukahara S, Azuma T (1982) Innervation of bovine mesenteric lymphatics: from the histochemical point of view. Microvasc Res 24(3):377–385. https://doi. org/10.1016/0026-2862(82)90024-3
- 165. McHale NG, Roddie IC, Thornbury KD (1980) Nervous modulation of spontaneous contractions in bovine mesenteric lymphatics. J Physiol 309:461–472

- 166. Igarashi T, Ikomi F, Ohhashi T (1998) Electrical stimulation-induced α1- and α2adrenoceptors-mediated contraction in isolated dog thoracic ducts. J Auton Nerv Syst 71 (1):18–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-1838(98)00057-5
- 167. McHale NG (1992) Noradrenergic control of pumping in lymphatic vessels. Phlebology 7 (Suppl 2):26–29. https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-0026734692& partnerID=40&md5=9f7a8f0cb781905c9ccf74f467860550
- 168. Ohhashi T, Azuma T (1984) Sympathetic effects on spontaneous activity in bovine mesenteric lymphatics. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 247(4):H610–H615. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart. 1984.247.4.H610
- 169. Von der Weid PY, Van Helden DF (1996) Beta-adrenoceptor-mediated hyperpolarization in lymphatic smooth muscle of guinea pig mesentery. Am J Physiol 270(5 Pt 2):H1687–H1695. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1996.270.5.H1687
- 170. Bachmann SB, Gsponer D, Montoya-Zegarra JA et al (2019) A distinct role of the autonomic nervous system in modulating the function of lymphatic vessels under physiological and tumor-draining conditions. Cell Rep 27(11):3305–3314.e13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep. 2019.05.050
- 171. Ohhashi T, Takahashi N (1991) Acetylcholine-induced release of endothelium-derived relaxing factor from lymphatic endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 260(4):H1172– H1178. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1991.260.4.H1172
- 172. von der Weid P-YY, Crowe MJ, Van Helden DF (1996) Endothelium-dependent modulation of pacemaking in lymphatic vessels of the guinea-pig mesentery. J Physiol 493(Pt 2):563–575. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1158938&tool=pmcentrez& rendertype=abstract
- 173. Rockson SG (2001) Lymphedema. Am J Med 110(4):288–295. http://links.isiglobalnet2.com/ gateway/Gateway.cgi?GWVersion=2&SrcAuth=mekentosj&SrcApp=Papers& DestLinkType=FullRecord&DestApp=WOS&KeyUT=000167190300007
- 174. Radhakrishnan K, Rockson SG (2008) The clinical spectrum of lymphatic disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1131:155–184. http://www.scopus.com/scopus/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-44449138892&partnerID=40
- 175. Warren AG, Brorson H, Borud LJ, Slavin SA (2007) Lymphedema: a comprehensive review. Ann Plast Surg 59(4):464–472. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.sap.0000257149.42922.7e
- 176. Gousopoulos E, Proulx ST, Scholl J, Uecker M, Detmar M (2016) Prominent lymphatic vessel hyperplasia with progressive dysfunction and distinct immune cell infiltration in lymphedema. Am J Pathol 186(8):2193–2203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2016.04.006
- 177. Olszewski WL (2002) Contractility patterns of normal and pathologically changed human lymphatics. Ann N Y Acad Sci 979(1):52–63.; discussion 76–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1749-6632.2002.tb04867.x
- 178. Modi S, Stanton AWB, Svensson WE, Peters AM, Mortimer PS, Levick JR (2007) Human lymphatic pumping measured in healthy and lymphoedematous arms by lymphatic congestion lymphoscintigraphy. J Physiol 583(Pt 1):271–285. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007. 130401
- 179. Olszewski WL (2008) Contractility patterns of human leg lymphatics in various stages of obstructive lymphedema. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1131:110–118. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals. 1413.010
- 180. Nelson TS, Nepiyushchikh Z, Hooks JST et al (2020) Lymphatic remodelling in response to lymphatic injury in the hind limbs of sheep. Nat Biomed Eng 4(6):649–661. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41551-019-0493-1
- 181. Chakraborty S, Gurusamy M, Zawieja DC, Muthuchamy M (2013) Lymphatic filariasis: perspectives on lymphatic remodeling and contractile dysfunction in filarial disease pathogenesis. Microcirculation 20(5):349–364. https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12031
- 182. Witte MH, Jamal S, Williams WH et al (1993) Lymphatic abnormalities in human filariasis as depicted by lymphangioscintigraphy. Arch Intern Med 153(6):737–744. http://archinte.amaassn.org/cgi/reprint/153/6/737

- 183. Caulk AW, Dixon JB, Gleason RL (2016) A lumped parameter model of mechanically mediated acute and long-term adaptations of contractility and geometry in lymphatics for characterization of lymphedema. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 15(6):1601–1618. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10237-016-0785-2
- 184. Quick CM, Criscione JC, Kotiya A et al (2014) Functional adaptation of bovine mesenteric lymphatic vessels to mesenteric venous hypertension. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 306(12):R901–R907. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00185.2013
- 185. Dongaonkar RM, Nguyen TL, Quick CM et al (2015) Mesenteric lymphatic vessels adapt to mesenteric venous hypertension by becoming weaker pumps. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 308(5):R391–R399. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00196.2014
- 186. Dongaonkar RM, Nguyen TL, Quick CM et al (2013) Adaptation of mesenteric lymphatic vessels to prolonged changes in transmural pressure. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 305(2): H203–H210. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00677.2012
- 187. Rahbar E, Akl T, Coté GL, Moore JE, Zawieja DC (2014) Lymph transport in rat mesenteric lymphatics experiencing edemagenic stress. Microcirculation 21(5):359–367. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/micc.12112
- 188. Datar SA, Gong W, He Y et al (2016) Disrupted NOS signaling in lymphatic endothelial cells exposed to chronically increased pulmonary lymph flow. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 311 (1):H137–H145. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00649.2015
- 189. Zawieja DC, Greiner ST, Davis KL, Hinds WM, Granger HJ (1991) Reactive oxygen metabolites inhibit spontaneous lymphatic contractions. Am J Physiol 260(6 Pt 2):H1935– H1943. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.1991.260.6.H1935
- 190. Cai H, Harrison DG (2000) Endothelial dysfunction in cardiovascular diseases: the role of oxidant stress. Circ Res 87(10):840–844. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.87.10.840
- 191. Cintolesi V, Stanton AW, Bains SK et al (2016) Constitutively enhanced lymphatic pumping in the upper limbs of women who later develop breast cancer-related lymphedema. Lymphat Res Biol 14(2):50–61. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2016.0005
- 192. Bains SK, Stanton AWB, Cintolesi V et al (2015) A constitutional predisposition to breast cancer-related lymphoedema and effect of axillary lymph node surgery on forearm muscle lymph flow. Breast 24(1):68–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2014.11.010
- 193. Stanton AWB, Modi S, Bennett Britton TM et al (2009) Lymphatic drainage in the muscle and subcutis of the arm after breast cancer treatment. Breast Cancer Res Treat 117(3):549–557. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-008-0259-z
- 194. Stanton AWB, Modi S, Mellor RH, Levick JR, Mortimer PS (2008) Recent advances in breast cancer-related lymphedema of the arm: lymphatic pump failure and predisposing factors. Lymphat Res Biol 7(1):29–45. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2008.1026
- 195. Saito T, Unno N, Yamamoto N et al (2015) Low lymphatic pumping pressure in the legs is associated with leg edema and lower quality of life in healthy volunteers. Lymphat Res Biol 13 (2):154–159. https://doi.org/10.1089/lrb.2014.0015
- 196. Mehrara BJ, Greene AK (2014) Lymphedema and obesity: is there a link? Plast Reconstr Surg 134(1):154e–160e. https://doi.org/10.1097/PRS.00000000000268
- 197. Kassis T, Yarlagadda SC, Kohan AB, Tso P, Breedveld V, Dixon JB (2016) Post-prandial lymphatic pump function after a high-fat meal: a characterization of contractility, flow and viscosity. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 310(10):ajpgi.00318.2015. https://doi.org/ 10.1152/ajpgi.00318.2015
- 198. Weitman ES, Aschen SZ, Farias-Eisner G et al (2013) Obesity impairs lymphatic fluid transport and dendritic cell migration to lymph nodes. PLoS One 8(8). https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0070703
- 199. Blum KS, Karaman S, Proulx ST et al (2014) Chronic high-fat diet impairs collecting lymphatic vessel function in mice. PLoS One 9(4):1–8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0094713
- 200. Nores GDG, Cuzzone DA, Albano NJ et al (2016) Obesity but not high-fat diet impairs lymphatic function. Int J Obes (Lond) 40(10):1582–1590. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2016.96

- 201. Zawieja SD, Gasheva O, Zawieja DC, Muthuchamy M (2016) Blunted flow-mediated responses and diminished nitric oxide synthase expression in lymphatic thoracic ducts of a rat model of metabolic syndrome. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 310(3):H385–H393. https:// doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00664.2015
- 202. Savetsky IL, Torrisi JS, Cuzzone DA et al (2014) Obesity increases inflammation and impairs lymphatic function in a mouse model of lymphedema. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 307(2): H165–H172. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00244.2014
- 203. Wu TF, Carati CJ, Macnaughton WK, von der Weid P-Y (2006) Contractile activity of lymphatic vessels is altered in the TNBS model of guinea pig ileitis. Am J Physiol Liver Physiol 291(4):G566–G574. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00058.2006
- 204. Liao S, Cheng G, Conner DA et al (2011) Impaired lymphatic contraction associated with immunosuppression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(46):18784–18789. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.1116152108
- 205. Von Der Weid PY, Rainey KJ (2010) Review article: Lymphatic system and associated adipose tissue in the development of inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 32(6):697–711. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04407.x
- 206. Anderson WD, Kulik TJ, Mayer JE (1991) Inhibition of contraction of isolated lymphatic ducts by atrial natriuretic peptide. Am J Physiol – Regul Integr Comp Physiol 260:R610– R614. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1991.260.3.r610
- Atchison DJ, Johnston MG (1996) Atrial natriuretic peptide attenuates flow in an isolated lymph duct preparation. Pflügers Arch 431(4):618–624. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02191911
- Ohhashi T, Watanabe N, Kawai Y (1990) Effects of atrial natriuretic peptide on isolated bovine mesenteric lymph vessels. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 259(1):H42–H47. https://doi.org/ 10.1152/ajpheart.1990.259.1.H42
- 209. Brookes ZLS, Kaufman S (2005) Effects of atrial natriuretic peptide on the extrasplenic microvasculature and lymphatics in the rat in vivo. J Physiol 565(Pt 1):269–277. https://doi. org/10.1113/jphysiol.2005.083147
- 210. Scallan JP, Davis MJ, Huxley VH (2013) Permeability and contractile responses of collecting lymphatic vessels elicited by atrial and brain natriuretic peptides. J Physiol 591 (Pt 20):5071–5081. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2013.260042
- 211. Le CP, Nowell CJ, Kim-Fuchs C et al (2016) Chronic stress in mice remodels lymph vasculature to promote tumour cell dissemination. Nat Commun 7:10634. https://doi.org/10. 1038/ncomms10634
- 212. Le CP, Sloan EK (2016) Stress-driven lymphatic dissemination: an unanticipated consequence of communication between the sympathetic nervous system and lymphatic vasculature. Mol Cell Oncol 3(4):e1177674. https://doi.org/10.1080/23723556.2016.1177674
- Liao S, von der Weid P-Y (2014) Inflammation-induced lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic dysfunction. Angiogenesis 17(2):325–334. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10456-014-9416-7
- Kim H, Kataru RP, Koh GY (2014) Inflammation-associated lymphangiogenesis: a doubleedged sword? J Clin Invest 124(3):936–942. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI71607
- 215. Tammela T, Alitalo K (2010) Lymphangiogenesis: molecular mechanisms and future promise. Cell 140(4):460–476. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.045
- 216. Halin C, Tobler NE, Vigl B, Brown LF, Detmar M (2007) VEGF-A produced by chronically inflamed tissue induces lymphangiogenesis in draining lymph nodes. Blood 110 (9):3158–3167. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2007-01-066811
- 217. Matsui K, Maruyama S, Mizuno M et al (2012) Transforming growth factor-β induces vascular endothelial growth factor-C expression leading to lymphangiogenesis in rat unilateral ureteral obstruction. Kidney Int 81(9):865–879. https://doi.org/10.1038/ki.2011.464
- 218. Zhang Q, Lu Y, Proulx ST et al (2007) Increased lymphangiogenesis in joints of mice with inflammatory arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther 9(6):R118. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar2326
- 219. Guo R, Zhou Q, Proulx ST et al (2009) Inhibition of lymphangiogenesis and lymphatic drainage via vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 3 blockade increases the severity of

inflammation in a mouse model of chronic inflammatory arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 60 (9):2666–2676. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.24764

- 220. Zhou Q, Guo R, Wood R et al (2011) Vascular endothelial growth factor C attenuates joint damage in chronic inflammatory arthritis by accelerating local lymphatic drainage in mice. Arthritis Rheum 63(8):2318–2328. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.30421
- 221. Alexander JS, Chaitanya GV, Grisham MB, Boktor M (2010) Emerging roles of lymphatics in inflammatory bowel disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1207(Suppl):E75–E85. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05757.x
- 222. D'Alessio S, Correale C, Tacconi C et al (2014) VEGF-C-dependent stimulation of lymphatic function ameliorates experimental inflammatory bowel disease. J Clin Invest 124 (9):3863–3878. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI72189
- 223. Danese S (2011) Role of the vascular and lymphatic endothelium in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease: "Brothers in arms". Gut 60(7):998–1008. https://doi.org/10. 1136/gut.2010.207480
- 224. Wiig H, Swartz MA (2012) Interstitial fluid and lymph formation and transport: physiological regulation and roles in inflammation and cancer. Physiol Rev 92(3):1005–1060. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00037.2011
- 225. Zheng W, Aspelund A, Alitalo K (2014) Lymphangiogenic factors, mechanisms, and applications. J Clin Invest 124(3):878–887. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI71603
- 226. Wu M, Frieboes HB, McDougall SR, Chaplain MAJ, Cristini V, Lowengrub J (2013) The effect of interstitial pressure on tumor growth: coupling with the blood and lymphatic vascular systems. J Theor Biol 320:131–151. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtbi.2012.11.031
- 227. Alitalo K, Tammela T, Petrova TV (2005) Lymphangiogenesis in development and human disease. Nature 438(7070):946–953. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04480
- 228. Stacker SA, Caesar C, Baldwin ME et al (2001) VEGF-D promotes the metastatic spread of tumor cells via the lymphatics. Nat Med 7(2):186–191. https://doi.org/10.1038/84635
- Mandriota SJ, Jussila L, Jeltsch M et al (2001) Vascular endothelial growth factor-C-mediated lymphangiogenesis promotes tumour metastasis. EMBO J 20(4):672–682. https://doi.org/10. 1093/emboj/20.4.672
- 230. Swartz MA, Skobe M (2001) Lymphatic function, lymphangiogenesis, and cancer metastasis. Microsc Res Tech 55(2):92–99. http://links.isiglobalnet2.com/gateway/Gateway.cgi? GWVersion=2&SrcAuth=mekentosj&SrcApp=Papers&DestLinkType=FullRecord& DestApp=WOS&KeyUT=000171705300005
- 231. Skobe M, Hawighorst T, Jackson DG et al (2001) Induction of tumor lymphangiogenesis by VEGF-C promotes breast cancer metastasis. Nat Med 7(2):192–198. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 84643
- 232. He Y, Rajantie I, Pajusola K et al (2005) Vascular endothelial cell growth factor receptor 3-mediated activation of lymphatic endothelium is crucial for tumor cell entry and spread via lymphatic vessels. Cancer Res 65(11):4739–4746. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query. fcgi?cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt=Citation&list_uids=15930292
- 233. Pytowski B, Goldman J, Persaud K et al (2005) Complete and specific inhibition of adult lymphatic regeneration by a novel VEGFR-3 neutralizing antibody. J Natl Cancer Inst 97 (1):14–21. http://www.scopus.com/scopus/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-12444343144& partnerID=40&rel=R6.5.0
- 234. Gogineni A, Caunt M, Crow A et al (2013) Inhibition of VEGF-C modulates distal lymphatic remodeling and secondary metastasis. PLoS One 8(7):e68755. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0068755
- 235. Yoon Y-S, Murayama T, Gravereaux E et al (2003) VEGF-C gene therapy augments postnatal lymphangiogenesis and ameliorates secondary lymphedema. J Clin Invest 111(5):717–725. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI15830
- 236. Uzarski J, Drelles MB, Gibbs SE et al (2008) The resolution of lymphedema by interstitial flow in the mouse tail skin. Am J Physiol Hear Circ Physiol 294(3):H1326–H1334. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpheart.00900.2007

- 237. Rutkowski JM, Moya M, Johannes J, Goldman J, Swartz MA (2006) Secondary lymphedema in the mouse tail: Lymphatic hyperplasia, VEGF-C upregulation, and the protective role of MMP-9. Microvasc Res 72(3):161–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mvr.2006.05.009
- Gousopoulos E, Proulx ST, Bachmann SB et al (2017) An important role of VEGF-C in promoting lymphedema development. J Invest Dermatol 137(9):1995–2004. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jid.2017.04.033
- Bertram CD, Macaskill C, Davis MJ, Moore JE (2017) Valve-related modes of pump failure in collecting lymphatics: numerical and experimental investigation. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 13(2):401–2003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10237-017-0933-3
- 240. Browse N, Stewart G (1985) Lymphoedema: pathophysiology and classification. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino) 26(2):91–106. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd=Retrieve& db=PubMed&dopt=Citation&list_uids=3884629
- 241. Browse N (1985) The diagnosis and management of primary lymphedema. J Vasc Surg 3 (1):181–184. [pii]0741-5214(86)90097-2
- 242. Saito Y, Nakagami H, Kaneda Y, Morishita R (2013) Lymphedema and therapeutic lymphangiogenesis. Biomed Res Int 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/804675
- 243. Mendola A, Schlögel MJ, Ghalamkarpour A et al (2013) Mutations in the VEGFR3 signaling pathway explain 36% of familial lymphedema. Mol Syndromol 4(6):257–266. https://doi.org/ 10.1159/000354097
- 244. Lapinski PE, Lubeck BA, Chen D et al (2017) RASA1 regulates the function of lymphatic vessel valves in mice. J Clin Invest 127(7):2569–2585. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI89607
- 245. Burrows PE, Gonzalez-Garay ML, Rasmussen JC et al (2013) Lymphatic abnormalities are associated with RASA1 gene mutations in mouse and man. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110 (21):8621–8626. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1222722110
- 246. Lapinski PE, Kwon S, Lubeck BA et al (2012) RASA1 maintains the lymphatic vasculature in a quiescent functional state in mice. J Clin Invest 122(2):733. https://doi.org/10.1172/ JCI46116DS1
- 247. Michelini S, Paolacci S, Manara E et al (2018) Genetic tests in lymphatic vascular malformations and lymphedema. J Med Genet 55(4):222–232. https://doi.org/10.1136/ jmedgenet-2017-105064
- 248. Unno N, Nishiyama M, Suzuki M et al (2008) Quantitative lymph imaging for assessment of lymph function using indocyanine green fluorescence lymphography. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 36(2):230–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejvs.2008.04.013
- Unno N, Nishiyama M, Suzuki M et al (2010) A novel method of measuring human lymphatic pumping using indocyanine green fluorescence lymphography. J Vasc Surg 52(4):946–952. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvs.2010.04.067
- 250. Mihara M, Hara H, Hayashi Y et al (2012) Pathological steps of cancer-related lymphedema: histological changes in the collecting lymphatic vessels after lymphadenectomy. PLoS One 7 (7):e41126. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0041126
- 251. Hooks JST, Clement CC, Nguyen HD, Santambrogio L, Dixon JB (2019) In vitro model reveals a role for mechanical stretch in the remodeling response of lymphatic muscle cells. Microcirculation 26(1):1–15. https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12512
- 252. Asano K, Nakajima Y, Mukai K et al (2020) Pre-collecting lymphatic vessels form detours following obstruction of lymphatic flow and function as collecting lymphatic vessels. PLoS One 15(1):1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0227814



9

Mechanical Regulation of Epigenetic Modifications in Vascular Biology and Pathobiology

Shu-Yi Wei and Jeng-Jiann Chiu

Contents

9.1	Introduction		244	
9.2	Vascular Mechanobiology			
	9.2.1	Shear Stress	246	
	9.2.2	Stretch Force	249	
9.3	Epigenetics		250	
	9.3.1	Methylation	250	
	9.3.2	Histone Modification and Chromatin Remodeling	251	
	9.3.3	RNA-Based Mechanisms	252	
9.4	Mechanical Force-Induced Epigenetic Modifications in Vascular Health and Disease		253	
	9.4.1	Methylation	256	
	9.4.2	Histone Modification	259	
	9.4.3	MicroRNA	263	
	9.4.4	Long Noncoding RNA	267	
9.5	Conclusions and Future Perspectives		267	
Refe	References 2			

S.-Y. Wei

College of Medical Science and Technology, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan

Institute of Biomedical Engineering, National Tsing Hua University, Hsinchu, Taiwan

Institute of Polymer Science and Engineering, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan e-mail: jjchiu88@tmu.edu.tw; jjchiu@nhri.org.tw

Institute of Cellular and System Medicine, National Health Research Institutes, Miaoli, Taiwan e-mail: shuyiwei@nhri.edu.tw

J.-J. Chiu (🖂)

Institute of Cellular and System Medicine, National Health Research Institutes, Miaoli, Taiwan

School of Medical Laboratory Science and Biotechnology, College of Medical Science and Technology, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan

 [©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021
M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_9

Abstract

Shear stress and cyclic stretch are mechanical forces on the vessel wall exerted by blood flow and luminal pressure. These forces regulate gene expression and function in vascular cells, including endothelial cells (ECs) and smooth muscle cells (SMCs), thus affecting vascular biology in health and pathobiology in disease. Epigenetics refers to the study of sequence-independent heritable DNA alterations that modulate gene expression, including DNA methylation, histone modification/chromatin remodeling, and RNA-based mechanisms. Recently, the roles of mechanical force-induced epigenetic modifications in vascular gene expression and function have been intensively investigated. This chapter presents a critical concept: vascular gene expression can be mechanically modulated without DNA sequence change. By elucidating the relationship between mechanical forces and epigenetic modifications in gene expression, cell proliferation, angiogenesis, migration, and pathological status, this review provides a conceptual framework for understanding how mechanical force-induced epigenetic modifications modulate gene expression and cellular function in vascular biology in health and pathobiology in disease. This review contributes to our knowledge of how the mechanical microenvironment affects epigenetic changes in vascular cells and modulates their functions and behaviors, with the consequent modulation in vascular diseases.

Abbreviations

3'-UTR	3'-Untranslated region
5mC	5-Methylcytosine
ABs	Apoptotic bodies
Ago	Argonaute
AMPK	AMP-activated protein kinase
ANRIL	Antisense noncoding RNA at the Ink4 locus
ApoE ^{-/-}	Apolipoprotein E-deficient genotype
BMP3	Bone morphogenetic protein 3
CTGF	Connective tissue growth factor
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DNMT	DNA methyltransferase
EC	Endothelial cell
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EV	Extracellular vesicle
eNOS	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
FAK	Focal adhesion kinase
GAX	Growth arrest-specific homeobox
GSK-3β	Glycogen synthase kinase-3β
Н	Histone
HAT	Histone acetyltransferase
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HUVEC	Human umbilical vein endothelial cell
--------	--
ICAM-1	Intercellular adhesion molecule-1
IL	Interleukin
IRAK	IL-1 receptor-associated kinase
KLF	Krüppel-like factor
LISPR1	Long intergenic noncoding RNA antisense to S1PR1
LncRNA	Long noncoding RNA
MALAT1	Metastasis-associated lung adenocarcinoma transcript 1
MBD	Methyl CpG-binding domain protein
MCP-1	Monocyte chemotactic protein-1
MEF2	Mvocvte enhancer factor 2
MiRNA	MicroRNA
MiR-21	MicroRNA-21
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
mRNA	Messenger RNA
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
NAD	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NcRNA	Noncoding RNA
NF-κβ	Nuclear factor-κβ
NO	Nitric oxide
NQO1	NADPH quinine oxidoreductase 1
Nrf2	NF-E2-related factor 2
OSS	Oscillatory shear stress
Ox-LDL	Oxidized low-density lipoprotein
PPARα	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor α
PRC	Polycomb repressive complex
PRKD2	Protein kinase D2
PSS	Pulsatile shear stress
PTM	Posttranslational modification
Rb	Retinoblastoma protein
RNAi	RNA interference
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
S1P	Sphingosine-1-phosphate
S1PR	Sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor
SAM	S-adenyl methionine
SHR	Spontaneously hypertensive rat
SIRT	Sirtuin
SMC	Smooth muscle cell
STEEL	Spliced-transcript endothelial-enriched lncRNA
TET	Ten-eleven translocation methylcytosine dioxygenase
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor
USS	Unidirectional shear stress
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
VE-Cad	VE-cadherin
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor

VEGFR2 Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 WKY Wistar Kyoto rat

9.1 Introduction

The development of the normal vessel wall involves a highly regulated process of cell proliferation, migration, differentiation, and relaxation in vascular cells, which comprises endothelial cells (ECs) and smooth muscle cells (SMCs), that are constantly exposed to various types of hemodynamic forces [1]. Hemodynamic forces are generated by blood flow and luminal pressure, which can be characterized as shear stress, cyclic stretch, and hydrostatic pressure [2]. ECs are mainly exposed to shear stress resulting from blood flow parallel to the vessel wall, whereas SMCs and ECs are subjected to cyclic stretch caused by pulsatile blood flow and pressure [2]. Another mechanical force, i.e., hydrostatic pressure, exerted by a fluid at rest, usually affects the capillaries of the circulatory system and is less extensively studied. Mechanical force-induced signals are received by mechanoreceptors in the cell membrane, such as ion channels, integrins, receptors of tyrosine kinases, G protein-coupled receptors, junction proteins, membrane lipids, and primary cilia, and these are in turn transmitted to the interior of the cell. The mechanoreceptors act on adaptor molecules (e.g., Src homology 2 domain-containing protein and growth factor receptor-bound protein 2) and trigger a series of intracellular signaling cascades, which consequently modulate gene expression; cell proliferation, differentiation, and migration; and angiogenesis [3]. This process, known as mechanotransduction, eventually leads to functional and morphological changes that contribute to physiological homeostasis [4]. Unbalanced regulation of these cellular functions causes vascular cell dysfunction and leads to a pathological cell state, which consequently contributes to the development of cardiovascular disease (CVD) [5].

In recent decades, epigenetics, which is the study of sequence-independent heritable DNA changes, has made the connection between gene expression and environmental stimuli and linked their relationship to disease susceptibility [6, 7]. It provides a perspective new to the public by showing that gene function can be altered in ways other than by changes to the DNA sequence. The different epigenetic processes, including DNA methylation, histone-mediated chromatin remodeling, and RNA-based mechanisms, modulate gene expression to cause changes in cellular function [8]. These changes subsequently lead to the adaptability of the organism or disease. DNA methylation, the best-known epigenetic process, is the addition of a methyl group (CH3) from S-adenyl methionine (SAM) to the fifth carbon of a cytosine residue to form 5-methylcytosine (5mC) in the CpG pair [9]. The hypermethylation of CpG islands results in the recruitment of protein complexes that remove acetyl groups and repress gene expression [9]. DNA demethylation is a mechanism that reverses gene silencing and is involved in embryo development, germ cell differentiation, and neuronal functions [10]. Another important epigenetic process is histone-mediated chromatin remodeling. Chromatin, which is composed of DNA and histones, can be modified by histone acetyltransferase (HAT)-mediated acetylation and histone deacetylase (HDAC)-mediated deacetylation. Histone acetvlation/deacetylation causes the conformation change of chromatin, thereby influencing gene transcription. Noncoding RNAs (ncRNAs), including microRNAs (miRNAs) and long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs), have recently emerged as epigenetic regulators. MiRNAs, which consist of 18-22 nucleotide single-stranded RNAs, cause the degradation of messenger RNA (mRNA) by binding to the 3'-untranslated regions (3'-UTRs) of target genes or induce translational repression by binding to imperfectly complementary sequences [11]. LncRNAs, which are single-stranded RNAs containing more than 200 nucleotides, modulate gene expression by diverse mechanisms [12, 13]. Many cellular behaviors, such as cell proliferation and morphological changes, and the development of diseases, including cancer, CVD, and autoimmune disease, have been shown to be associated with epigenetic modulation [13–18]. Recently, the role of epigenetics in CVD has recently been intensively studied and has provided important insights into the diagnosis and therapeutic intervention of CVD [17]. Epigenetic factors, including HDACs [19], miRNAs [20, 21], and DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) [22], have been shown to play vital roles in modulating vascular function and dysfunction and hence the development of atherosclerosis. In general, epigenetics offers a new perspective on gene regulation, which is not exerted by cis/trans-acting transcription but through multiple diverse processes that do not involve alterations to the DNA sequence.

In this chapter, the role and mechanism of epigenetics in regulating vascular biology and pathobiology in response to mechanical stimuli are discussed. This chapter shows the importance of mechanical forces (i.e., shear stress and cyclic stretch) and the corresponding signaling pathways in modulating vascular function and disease. Moreover, different epigenetic processes and their modulation of cellular responses, particularly those relating to vascular biology and pathobiology, are also described. This chapter summarizes the evidence that mechanical force-induced epigenetic modification influences homeostasis and pathology of the vessel wall. Such information provides new insights into the mechanisms by which epigenetic modification modulates gene expression, cellular function, and disease development in response to mechanical forces. Thus, epigenetic regulators have great potential as molecular targets or biomarkers that can be developed for the diagnosis and therapeutic intervention of vascular disorders associated with perturbed mechanical forces, such as atherosclerosis.

9.2 Vascular Mechanobiology

Blood vessels are subjected to sustained hemodynamic forces derived from blood flow and luminal pressure, which generate shear stress and cyclic circumferential stretch [2]. Another internal stress caused by both blood flow and pressure is known as hydrostatic pressure (i.e., normal stress), which arises from stationary fluid flow. Shear stress applied to vascular ECs is a frictional force parallel to the vessel wall, whereas normal stress is the force perpendicular to the vessel wall on which it acts. Blood flow-induced shear stress has been reported to be involved in atherosclerosis, as revealed by the tendency of atherosclerotic lesions to be localized in the curves and branches of arterial trees, where the local flow is usually disturbed due to low and oscillatory shear stress (OSS). Conversely, blood flow in the straight segments of the arteries is unidirectional and pulsatile, generating pulsatile shear stress (PSS), which has been shown to play an atheroprotective role in the vessel wall [23, 24]. Tensile force generated by pulsatile blood flow and luminal pressure leads to circumferential stretching of the vessel wall and affects gene expression in, and the function of, vascular cells. Stretch force acts on both vascular ECs and SMCs and play an important role in maintaining the contractile phenotype of SMCs and regulating vascular tone when the stretching is at the physiological level [25]. Abnormal stretching caused by hypertension or flow overload can disturb biochemical homeostasis, leading to vascular remodeling and altered vasorelaxation [26]. In contrast to its role in the SMCs, the role of cyclic stretch in vascular ECs has not been fully investigated. Hydrostatic pressure is determined by the density of liquid, the acceleration of gravity, and the height of fluid, which may play an important role in cellular physiology. However, it has received relatively less attention than shear stress and cyclic stretch in the field of vascular biology. In this section, the cellular responses of vascular ECs and SMCs to shear stress and cyclic stretch are discussed.

9.2.1 Shear Stress

9.2.1.1 Shear Stress Modulates Vascular Morphogenesis

Shear stress has been shown to modulate vascular morphogenesis and heart development during embryogenesis [27, 28]. The early formation of shear stress is produced by the heartbeat, which causes the reorganization and migration of ECs to form an efficient vascular network [28]. By using in vivo imaging and quantitative analyses of intracardiac flow forces in zebrafish embryos, a study showed that highvelocity vertical flow exists at two key stages in the developing heart [27]. Flow that is blocked at either the cardiac inflow or outflow tracts results in abnormal development of the third chamber and impaired valve formation in the heart [27]. The zinc finger-containing transcription factor Krüppel-like factor 2a (KLF2a), which is activated by the reverse flow in the atrioventricular canal, is highly associated with valve development. It has been reported that protein kinase D2 (PRKD2) causes the derepression of KLF2a through HDAC5 phosphorylation [28, 29]. Thus, KLF2a expression is greatly reduced in PRKD2 mutants, which do not form valves. Blood flow also activates the expression of miRNAs, such as miRNA-21 (miR-21) and miR-143, which leads to the cell proliferation that induces valve formation in the zebrafish heart [30]. In addition, there is evidence that fluid shear stress modulates vessel remodeling via endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) [31, 32]. Fernández-Varo et al. analyzed the vascular properties of cirrhotic rats with ascites and determined that they cause vascular remodeling [31]. Specifically, they found that the vessels in cirrhotic rats have higher levels of eNOS and a dramatic reduction in wall thickness and area compared to the vessel thickness and area in control rats,

indicating that eNOS is required for the regulation of vessel compliance and vascular remodeling [31]. Another study also showed the critical role of eNOS in modulating ischemia-induced arteriogenesis, angiogenesis, and blood flow recovery in mice [32]. Taken together, these studies demonstrate the importance of mechanical forces in the modulation of epigenetic factor expression in embryonic cardiogenesis and vasculature development.

9.2.1.2 Shear Stress Regulates Physiological Functions

In addition to its functions in embryonic vascular morphogenesis and cardiogenesis, shear stress plays an important role in endothelial morphological changes and cellular functions, including cell proliferation, differentiation, and migration, through biochemical and biological events [26, 33]. It has been shown that the physiological level of PSS exerts protective functions by inducing nitric oxide (NO) production. Conversely, OSS-disturbed flow impairs biochemical homeostasis and leads to vascular remodeling and dysfunction (e.g., altered vasorelaxation, vascular tone, and stiffness). Shear stress-induced mechanotransduction in ECs has been investigated by using both in vitro and in vivo approaches. For in vitro studies, researchers have developed several devices to generate different types of shear stresses that stimulate blood flow in the human body. A parallel-plate flow channel is created by using a gasket with a thin silicon membrane that produces steady, unidirectional shear stress (USS, 12 dynes/cm²), PSS (12 \pm 4 dynes/cm²), and reciprocating shear stress (i.e., OSS, 0.5 ± 4 dynes/cm²) on cultured ECs [33]. In vivo studies have been performed to evaluate the applicability and relevance of the in vitro findings to physiological and pathophysiological conditions. In nature, blood flow in the curves and branches of the arterial trees is disturbed, whereas flow in the straight segments of the arteries is pulsatile and unidirectional [34]. Transcription factor KLF2, which is an abundant molecule in ECs, promotes endothelial survival in response to oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL) stimuli [35]. The continued application of PSS on ECs for 24 h led to a sustained expression of KLF2, which protected the ECs against oxidative stress stimuli [35]. In addition to KLF2, a number of genes have been shown to be induced by USS in ECs and are involved in EC survival, angiogenesis (e.g., Tie2 and fetal fiver kinase 1), and vascular remodeling (e.g., matrix metalloproteinase-1, MMP-1) [36]. Physiological levels of flow also maintain the gene expression profile in ECs in a nonproliferative state by increasing the expression of the growth arrest proteins GADD45, p21cip1, and p53 and inhibiting retinoblastoma protein (Rb) phosphorylation [3]. Application of USS to ECs induces a transient expression of monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) through the modulation of the Ras-mitogen activated protein kinases pathway [37]. Continuous application of USS causes downregulation of MCP-1 and that of various pro-inflammatory molecules such that their expression levels fall below the basal levels and the ECs remain in a noninflammatory state [37]. Shear stress can modulate intercellular junction proteins, such as VE-cadherin (VE-Cad), connexin19, and platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 [38], all of which play important roles in modulating the integrity and permeability of ECs. The continuous distribution of VE-Cad staining has been shown at the cell borders in the region

affected by PSS [39, 40]. The cytoskeleton is reorganized via the Rac1, cdc42, and Rho signaling pathways, leading to cell morphological changes in response to shear stress stimuli [41–43]. EC exposure to USS or PSS induces the alignment of cytoskeletal fibers in the flow direction [44]. Taken together, the redistribution of cellular junctions and cytoskeletal proteins in regions subjected to PSS contributes to the maintenance of the cellular integrity and the physiological functions of ECs.

9.2.1.3 Shear Stress Is Involved in the Development of Vascular Pathologies

ECs are generally in a quiescent state unless stimulated by some pathophysiological conditions. Disturbed flow is involved in endothelial dysfunction and leads to a pathophysiological state, thereby contributing to the development of vascular disorders, including atherosclerosis and thrombosis and the complications related to them [2, 5]. In native circulation, disturbed flow generally occurs at arterial branches and curves, such as carotid bifurcations, branch points of the coronary, and the infrarenal and femoral arteries, as well as the inner curvature of the aortic arch, where atherosclerotic lesions preferentially develop [2]. ECs with a pathological status are changed structurally and functionally. Their morphology can be changed, such that they are enlarged and/or acquire an irregular shape. ECs can also lose the regulatory roles that are characterized by the endothelium layer becoming more permeable, by endothelial inflammation, and within the ECs, by oxidative stress. Disturbed flow can cause EC dysfunction through the expression of adhesion molecules, such as intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), and E-selectin; proinflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin (IL)-1, IL-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α); and proinflammatory chemokines, such as IL-8 and MCP-1 [2, 5]. These molecules attract leukocytes and monocytes to the surface of the activated ECs, thereby enabling lipoprotein penetration and inflammatory cell infiltration, which initiate a pro-inflammatory process within the vessel wall. This process is the first step of atherogenesis. KLF2, a key PSS-induced transcription factor, has been shown to have anti-inflammatory and anticoagulant roles in ECs [45]. Disturbed flow suppresses the expression of KLF2 and causes the dysfunction of ECs [35]. Disturbed flow also induces the sustained activation of transcription factor nuclear factor- $\kappa\beta$ (NF- $\kappa\beta$), which induces the expression of proinflammatory genes in ECs [46]. Increased intracellular oxidative stress is another indicator of EC dysfunction. It has been shown that USS plays a protective role in vessels by inducing antioxidant enzymes, such as superoxide dismutase, heme oxygenase-1, and NADPH quinine oxidoreductase 1 (NQO1), which provide a homeostatic oxidative balance [47]. Homeostasis can be disrupted by disturbed flow, which causes the enhanced expression of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which damage the vessel wall [47]. Taken together, these studies show that disturbed shear stress induces differential cellular responses compared with that induced by PSS, leading to endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerotic lesion formation at preferential sites.

9.2.2 Stretch Force

9.2.2.1 Cyclic Stretch Regulates Physiological Functions in Vascular SMCs and ECs

Cyclic stretch is the circumferential stretching of the vessel wall, which plays an important role in regulating vascular tone and maintaining the contractile phenotype of SMCs under physiological conditions [48, 49]. Unlike shear stress, which is mainly sensed by ECs, both ECs and SMCs are subject to cyclic stretch [49, 50]. However, the role of cyclic stretch in endothelial function has not been fully investigated. Cellular responses may vary depending on whether the cell is subjected to physiological or pathological stretch. Normal stretching can establish homeostatic oxidative balance and maintain vascular integrity to support vessels in the physiological state. When cyclic stretching is perturbed, such as when stretching is excessive due to high blood pressure, homeostasis is disrupted, which leads to vascular remodeling, arterial stiffness, and calcification [51]. Although vascular cell roles in and responses to stretching are less clear than their roles in and responses to shear stress, these two forms of mechanical forces induce processes that share many similar features. Mechanoreceptors can sense stretch force and transmit mechanical stimuli to intracellular signaling pathways to regulate cellular behaviors [52]. Several studies have described the important role of stretching on SMC gene expression and cellular functions, such as proliferation/apoptosis, migration/alignment, and the phenotypic switching of SMCs [53, 54]. MMPs are calcium-dependent zinccontaining endopeptidases that can degrade extracellular matrix proteins and thus mediate the extracellular matrix (ECM) [55]. Applying cells with a physiological level of cyclic (1 Hz) uniaxial stretch was shown to repress the expression of MMP-2 and MMP-9 in human cultured SMCs [56]. This report demonstrated that SMCs responded to physiological stretching by altering MMPs, which led to the subsequent remodeling of the ECM surrounding the vasculature. Physiologic stretching also inhibits apoptosis and mitosis in vascular ECs and SMCs, respectively [57, 58]. The magnitude of the cyclic stretch can cause cytoskeletal rearrangement, which increases EC permeability, indicating an important role for cyclic stretch in the regulation of mass transport through the vessel wall [59].

9.2.2.2 Cyclic Stretch Regulates Pathophysiological Changes in Vascular SMCs and ECs

SMC hypertrophy, hyperplasia, and ECM remodeling are considered to play roles in the development of hypertension. Pathological stretching caused by hypertension disrupts vessel homeostasis and leads to vascular remodeling, phenotypic switching of SMCs (from the contractile type to the synthetic type), arterial stiffness, and calcification, which are involved in the pathogenesis of CVDs [51]. It has been suggested that hypertension reduces myocardin activity in SMCs, resulting in the initial switch from the contractile phenotype to the synthetic SMC phenotype [60]. Another study showed that cyclic stretch (30 cycles/min; 15% elongation) induces SMC proliferation [54]. These studies indicate a role for cyclic stretch in the modulation of SMC gene expression and phenotypic changes. Moreover, uniaxial

cyclic stretch causes SMCs to align perpendicular to the direction of the stretching, which affects cytoskeleton rearrangement. However, the mechanism by which stretching induces cytoskeletal rearrangement remains unclear [53]. In addition to morphological changes, cyclic stretch also plays a role in SMC migration by promoting the translocation of a key intracellular signal transducer, protein kinase C- δ , to the cytoskeleton [61]. Chronic high-magnitude cyclic stretch also plays a role in the modulation of the inflammatory response in vascular ECs via vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR2) signaling and matrix remodeling [50, 62]. Gawlak et al. reported that human pulmonary ECs subjected to chronic cyclic stretch (18% cyclic stretch) had induced VEGFR2 expression and tyrosine phosphorylation, which led to an increase in the expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1. Collectively, these studies show that cyclic stretch plays an important role in SMC phenotypic switching, vessel homeostasis, and vascular functions.

9.3 Epigenetics

Epigenetics gradually emerged in the 1980s in the course of researchers studying many phenomena that were incompatible with classical Mendelian genetics. It has been defined as the study of heritable changes in gene expression and cellular phenotype and has provided a relatively new explanation for gene function that is altered in ways other than solely by changes in DNA sequence [8]. Epigenetics has been linked to many cellular behaviors, such as cell proliferation and morphological changes, and diseases, including cancers, CVDs, and reproductive, autoimmune, and neurobehavioral conditions [13–18]. Epigenetics includes two types of modifications: selective transcriptional regulation, such as DNA methylation and histone covalent modification/chromatin remodeling, and posttranscriptional regulation, including RNA-based mechanisms. The ncRNA-based mechanisms, which involve miRNAs, lncRNAs, and antisense RNAs, are the most recently recognized epigenetic modifications by which gene expression is regulated.

9.3.1 Methylation

DNA methylation, the most well-known epigenetic process, is the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon of a cytosine residue to form 5mC in the CpG pair [9]. CpGs tend to aggregate to form CpG islands and are quite rare in mammalian genomes (~1%), which are generally unmethylated. The hypermethylation of CpG islands results in the recruitment of protein complexes that remove acetyl groups and repress gene expression [9, 63]. DNA methylation is catalyzed by a family of DNMTs. DNMT1, DNMT3a, and DNMT3b have methyltransferase activity [64]. DNMT-3L is able to interact with DNMT3a and DNMT3b to methylate retrotransposons [65]. DNA methylation-associated proteins, including methyl CpG-binding domain proteins (MBDs) and ubiquitin-like PHD, and RING finger domain-containing proteins, are bound to DNA-containing methylated CpG

dinucleotides and recruit repressor complexes to methylated promoter regions to inhibit transcription. DNA methylation plays roles in many illnesses and health conditions [66, 67]. During early embryonic development, CpG islands undergo differential methylation, which confers their totipotency or pluripotency [68]. In addition to embryonic development, CpG island methylation plays a crucial role in genomic imprinting [9]. In vascular ECs, the CpG islands are methylated at the promoters of eNOS and VEGFR2, from where they recruit MBD2 to suppress gene expression at these methylated CpG islands [69]. DNA demethylation catalyzed by Ten-eleven translocation (TET) methylcytosine dioxygenases is a mechanism for reversing DNMT-mediated gene repression. TETs, including TET1, TET2, and TET3, which convert 5mC into 5-hydroxymethylcytosine [10], has been reported to inhibit DNMT1 expression and global DNA methylation in atherosclerotic plaques [70, 71]. Moreover, TET2 has also been shown to regulate the phenotype changes of SMCs, contributing to endothelial dysfunction and macrophage-induced inflammation [72]. These studies demonstrate the importance of DNA methylation/ demethylation in the modulation of vascular function.

9.3.2 Histone Modification and Chromatin Remodeling

Chromatin is composed of DNA and proteins, including four core histone proteins (H2A, H2B, H3, and H4) that are wrapped around 147 base pairs of DNA [73]. Histones are subjected to covalent posttranslational modifications (PTMs), including lysine acetylation, lysine and arginine methylation, serine and threonine phosphorylation, lysine ubiquitylation, and lysine sumoylation on their tails [74]. Histone PTMs affect gene expression by recruiting histone modifiers and inducing chromatin remodeling. In general, tightly folded chromatin tends to inhibit gene expression, while more open chromatin leads to gene expression. Although gene transcription that is regulated by histone PTMs can be turned on and off, histone acetylation directly contributes to gene expression. Histone acetylation has been the most intensively studied modification, and the results have shown that this modification is caused by HATs transferring an acetyl group from acetyl-CoA to form ε -N-acetyllysine [74, 75]. HATs are divided into three families, namely, Gcn5related N-acetyltransferases, MYSTs, and CREB-binding proteins (CBP/p300) [74, 75]. HDACs have an opposite action to that of HATs in that they remove acetyl groups from histones. There are three distinct families of HDACs: class I (HDAC1/ 2/3 and HDAC8), class II (HDAC4/5/6/7 and HDAC9/10), and class III [sirtuin (SIRT) family (SIRT1/2/3/4/5/6/7)] [76]. Class I HDACs are mostly expressed in the nucleus and display high enzymatic activity, whereas HDAC3, which is similar to the class IIA HDACs (HDAC4/5, HDAC7, and HDAC9), contributes to nuclearcytoplasmic shuttling, providing a mechanism for linking extracellular signals with gene expression [77, 78]. Class IIB HDAC6 is the primary cytoplasmic deacetylase found in mammalian cells, whereas the functions of HDAC10 are poorly understood. Class III HDACs/SIRTs are the highly conserved protein family of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD)-dependent histone deacetylases located in

different subcellular compartments, such as the nucleus (SIRT1/3/6/7), cytoplasm (SIRT1/2), and the mitochondria (SIRT3/4/5) [79, 80]. SIRTs exert their functions by transferring an acetyl group to the cofactor NAD to generate O-acetyl ADP-ribose and nicotinamide, which serve as feedback inhibitors of enzymatic reactions [80]. Histone acetylation is a reversible process that is controlled by the antagonistic actions of HATs and HDACs. In general, hyperacetylation is involved in the upregulation of transcription, whereas hypoacetylation contributes to the downregulation of gene expression [81]. The balance between acetylation and deacetylation represents a critical regulatory mechanism for gene expression, developmental processes, and disease progression, such as those of CVDs [82]. It has been shown that HATs and inhibitors of HDAC attenuate CVDs by mediating certain cellular processes, including myocyte hypertrophy, apoptosis, oxidative stress, and inflammation [79, 82–84]. These results implicate HATs and other inhibitors of HDACs as novel agents useful for treating CVD patients [82, 85].

9.3.3 RNA-Based Mechanisms

Epigenetic modulation of gene expression through ncRNAs is a newly discovered regulatory mechanism [86]. ncRNAs, including miRNAs, small interfering RNAs, piwi-interacting RNAs, small nucleolar RNAs, and lncRNAs, are functional RNAs that are not translated into proteins [87, 88]. RNA-based epigenetic regulation of gene expression is divided into RNA interference (RNAi)-mediated transcriptional gene silencing and RNA-dependent histone methylation without RNAi. MiRNAs regulate chromatin structure and inhibit transcription via Argonaute (Ago) complexes that bind to the 3'-UTRs of complementary nascent RNAs or via the translational repression induced by the pairing of imperfect complementary sequences, leading to the degradation of the mRNA and the recruitment of histones and DNMTs [11, 89]. LncRNAs, distinct from other small ncRNAs, modulate gene expression by diverse mechanisms, which have been categorized into signaling, acting as molecular decoys, guiding ribonucleoprotein complexes to specific chromatin sites, and serving as scaffolds in the formation of transcriptional complexes. In general, many lncRNAs are able to bind to particular genomic sites, implying their ability to modulate chromatin activities. In addition, lncRNAs can also act posttranscriptionally by regulating translation and splicing and affecting mRNA stability. Xist, a 17 kb nuclear lncRNA, is expressed exclusively on the inactive X chromosome and mediates global inactivation of a randomly chosen X chromosome in an early developmental process in females [90]. This process is known as X chromosome inactivation, which transcriptionally silences the X chromosome coated by Xist, thereby providing equivalent gene expression between males and females. Xist may exert its function by directing the polycomb repressive complex (PRC) 2 to chromatin and catalyzing histone methylation to repress gene transcription [86]. Several studies have revealed that ncRNAs are involved in the regulation of various processes, such as metabolism; development, particularly vascular development; cell proliferation; and various diseases, including vascular diseases [88, 91,

92]. Chen et al. have shown that miR-146a plays a critical role in the inhibition of vascular inflammation and neointimal lesion formation in rat or mouse carotid artery [93] (Fig. 9.1). Shear- and synthetic SMC-induction of miR-146a in ECs via integrins/Nrf-2 targets IL-1 receptor-associated kinase (IRAK) to inhibit NF-κB signaling, which exerts negative feedback control in the biogenesis of itself. Moreover, EC miR-146a expression has been shown to modulate synthetic SMC phenotype toward a contractile state [93]. Taken together, atheroprotective shear stress-induced miR-146a expression inhibits EC inflammation and neointima formation in injured arteries. This regulation is highly correlated with clinical symptoms such as vascular remodeling after injury. MiR-126 has been reported to play roles in angiogenesis and anti-inflammation in vascular ECs. The angiogenic signaling and integrity of the vessel wall are regulated by miR-126 during embryogenesis [94]. MiR-126 has also been reported to attenuate TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression to affect leukocyte adhesion [95]. MiR-143/145 is involved in the modulation of SMC phenotypic switching in vessels [96]. The expression of the antisense noncoding RNA at the Ink4 locus (ANRIL) is regulated by DNA polymorphisms in this region, which is highly associated with the incidence of CADs [97]. The NF- κ Binduced expression of ANRIL modulates the expression of IL-6 and IL-8 by recruiting the transcription factor Yin Yang 1, which also leads to endothelial inflammation [98]. In addition, ANRIL promotes the proliferation of SMCs by recruiting PRC complexes to cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A/B, which downregulates ANRIL [99]. In contrast to ANRIL, the expression of another lncRNA, lincRNA-p21, is decreased in the atherosclerotic plaques in ApoE^{-/-} mice and humans, indicating its protective roles in vessels [100]. LincRNA-p21 inhibits SMC proliferation, neointima formation, and atherosclerosis by enhancing p53-mediated apoptosis in SMCs [100]. LncRNA metastasis-associated lung adenocarcinoma transcript 1 (MALAT1) is considered to be associated with vascular disease because its expression is low in atherosclerotic plaques of the coronary artery [101, 102]. Mice with Malat1 deficiency (Malat^{-/-}) in an ApoE^{-/-} background $(ApoE^{-/-} Malat^{-/-})$ possess an increased number of inflammatory cells and atherosclerotic lesions compared with the number in the $ApoE^{-/-}$ Malat $1^{+/+}$ control mice [102]. Taken together, these studies demonstrate that ncRNAs are not genetic waste but play critical roles in the pathophysiology of vascular diseases.

9.4 Mechanical Force-Induced Epigenetic Modifications in Vascular Health and Disease

The roles of mechanical force-induced epigenetic modifications in vascular gene expression and various functional regulations have been intensively studied. In this section, the roles and related mechanisms of mechanical force-induced DNA methylation, histone acetylation/deacetylation, and miRNA/lncRNA expression in modulating vascular cell function are discussed (Tables 9.1, 9.2, and 9.3).





formation of injured rat carotid artery under physiological flow. Overexpressing miR-146a inhibits neointima formation of rat or mouse carotid artery. Unidirectional shear stress applied to ECs can modulate synthetic SMC phenotype toward a contractile state through EC miR-146a induction. Taken together, Fig. 9.1 (continued) exerts negative feedback control on the biogenesis of itself. In vivo, silencing either Nrf-2 or miR-146a leads to increased neointima atheroprotective shear stress-induced miR-146a expression inhibits EC inflammation and neointima formation of injured arteries, leading to vascular remodeling

DNMT & TET	Target gene	Type of mechanical force	Cell type	Function	Reference
DNMT1 ↑	HoxA5, KLF3	Disturbed flow (± 5 dyne/cm ² , at 1 Hz)	Arterial endothelium	Inflammation ↑	[103]
DNMT1 ↑	Cyclin A, CTGF	Oscillatory shear stress (0.5 ± 4) dyne/cm ²	Vascular endothelium	Proliferation ↑	[104]
DNMT3a ↑	KLF4	Disturbed flow (0.4 ± 1.6 dyne/ cm ²)	Human aortic EC	Inflammation 1/ vascular tone	[105]
TET2 ↓	?	Low shear stress (5 dyne/cm ²)	EC	Autophagy dysfunction/ vascular tone	[106]

Table 9.1 DNMTs and TETs are involved in hemodynamic force-modulated vascular cell function and dysfunction

9.4.1 Methylation

Dysregulation of DNA methylation, including both hypermethylation and hypomethylation, has been reported to occur in various diseases, including CVDs [133, 134]. Genetically atherosclerosis-prone apolipoprotein E-deficient (Apo $E^{-/-}$) mice show alterations in DNA methylation profiles in their aortas and monocytes before histologically detectable vascular lesions appear [133]. The hypermethylation of the miR-145 promoter and its decreased expression in SMCs are caused by DNMT1 upregulation or TET2 downregulation, leading to the activation of the nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptor protein 3, which facilitates the inflammatory response and induces plaque formation [135]. This study indicated that the DNA methylation dynamically regulated by DNMTs and TETs plays a crucial role in atherosclerosis. Furthermore, several studies have demonstrated that DNMTs and TETs are modulated by mechanical forces that regulate vascular cell function (Table 9.1). DNMT1 has been shown to play a role in the regulation of endothelial functions in response to blood flow and may contribute to atherogenesis [103, 104]. Disturbed flow induces DNMT1 expression via the integrin/focal adhesion kinase (FAK)/mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)/p70S6 kinase signaling pathways to induce global DNA methylation, including on HoxA5, KLF3, Cyclin A, and connective tissue growth factor (CTGF), both in vivo and in vitro [103, 104]. The downregulation of DNMT1 by using 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine or by inhibiting mTOR reduced the disturbed flow-induced endothelial inflammation and proliferation, thereby attenuating plaque formation in the $ApoE^{-/-}$ mice [103, 104]. The expression of eNOS regulated by the basal transcription machinery in the core promoter plays an important role in modulating endothelial functions such as vascular tone via NO production. However, eNOS mRNA is destabilized when ECs are under pathological conditions such as inflammation, proliferation, ox-LDL treatment, or hypoxia [136]. DNMT3a stimulated by OSS binds to the promoter of the transcription factor KLF4 and causes DNA methylation of the KLF4

HDAC	Co-	Type of mechanical	Cell		
& HAT	factor	force	type	Function	Reference
HDAC1	p53	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Proliferation ↓	[107]
HDAC1 ↑	Nrf2	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Proliferation ↑/ inflammation ↑/ oxidation ↑	[108]
HDAC2 ↑	Nrf2	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Proliferation ↑/ inflammation ↑/ oxidation ↑	[108]
HDAC3 ↑	Nrf2/ MEF2	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Proliferation ↑/ inflammation ↑/ oxidation ↑	[108]
HDAC3	Akt	Oscillatory shear stress (4.5 dyne/cm ² at 0.5 Hz)	ECs	Survival ↑	[109]
HDAC3 ↓		Cyclic stretch (1 Hz at 10% elongation)	VSMCs	Migration ↓	[110]
HDAC4 ↓		Cyclic stretch (1 Hz at 10% elongation)	VSMCs	Migration ↓	[110]
HDAC4 ↓		SHRs	Arteries	Hypertension	[111]
HDAC5	MEF2	Unidirectional shear stress (24 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Vascular tone	[112]
HDAC5 ↓		SHRs	Arteries	Hypertension	[111]
HDAC5 (Cyto) ↑		Pulsatile shear stress $(12 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation \downarrow / oxidation \downarrow	[108]
HDAC5 (Nucle) ↑	MEF2	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation \uparrow / oxidation \uparrow	[108]
HDAC6 ↑	Tubulin	Unidirectional shear stress (15 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Cytoskeletal remodeling/ migration ↑	[113]
HDAC7 (Cyto) ↑		Pulsatile shear stress $(12 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation \downarrow / oxidation \downarrow	[108]
HDAC7 (Nucle) ↑	MEF2	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation †/ oxidation †	[108]
HDAC7 ↑		Cyclic stretch (1 Hz at 10% elongation)	VSMCs	Migration ↓	[110]
SIRT1 ↑	eNOS	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Vascular tone	[114]
p300	NF-κβ	Unidirectional shear stress (15 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Vascular tone	[115]

Table 9.2 HDACs and HATs are involved in hemodynamic force-modulated vascular cell function and dysfunction

	m (Type of			
ΝαΡΝΑ	Target	force	Cell	Function	Reference
	VI E2	Dlaad flow	TC		
miR-663 ↑	KLF2	Oscillatory	ECs ECs	Inflammation 1	[110]
		shear stress (0.5 ± 4 dyne/ cm ²)			
miR-21 ↑	PPARα	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/} \text{cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation ↑	[118]
miR-10a ↓		Athero- susceptible regions	ECs	Inflammation ↑	[119]
miR-10a ↓	GATA6/ VCAM- 1	Oscillatory shear stress $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/} \text{cm}^2)$	ECs	Inflammation ↑	[120, 121]
miR-10a ↑	GATA6/ VCAM- 1	Pulsatile shear stress (12 ± 4) dyne/cm ²	ECs	Inflammation ↓	[120, 121]
miR-92a ↓	KLF2	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Vascular tone	[122]
miR-19a ↑	Cyclin D	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Cell cycle arrest at G1/S transition	[123]
miR-23b ↑	p-Rb/ E2F	Pulsatile shear stress (12 ± 4 dyne/cm ² at 1 Hz)	ECs	Proliferation ↓	[124]
miR-101 ↑	mTOR	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs	Proliferation ↓	[125]
miR-26a ↑	GSK-3β	Cyclic stretch (1 Hz)	Human airway SMCs	Airway SMC hypertrophy	[126]
miR-130a ↑	GAX	SHRs	VSMCs	Proliferation ↑	[127]
Let-7d ↓	K-RAS	SHRs	VSMCs	Proliferation ↑	[128]
miR-33 ↓	BMP3	Arterial stretch (1.25 Hz at 10% elongation)	Venous SMCs	Proliferation ↑	[129]
miR-146a	IRAK	Unidirectional shear stress (12 dyne/cm ²)	ECs- VSMCs	Inflammation ↓/ neointima formation ↓/VSMC contractile phenotype	[93]

 $\label{eq:table_state} \textbf{Table 9.3} \ \text{NcRNAs are involved in hemodynamic force-modulated vascular cell function and dysfunction}$

(continued)

	Target	Type of mechanical	Cell		
NcRNA	gene	force	type	Function	Reference
Extracellular miR-143/145 ↑		Unidirectional shear stress (20 dyne/cm ²)	ECs- VSMCs	VSMC contractile phenotype	[130]
Extracellular miR-126-3p ↑		Disturbed flow (0.5 ± 4 dyne/ cm ²)	ECs- VSMCs	VSMC synthetic phenotype	[131]
MANTIS \uparrow	ICAM-1	Unidirectional shear stress	ECs	Inflammation	[132]

Table 9.3 (continued)

promoter. This process results in the inhibition of KLF4 transcription and eNOS expression, leading to inflammation in ECs [105]. The hypermethylation of the KLF4 promoter as well as the downregulation of KLF4 and eNOS are also observed in the endothelium of OSS-affected regions in the porcine aorta [105]. In addition to DNMTs, TETs have also been shown to participate in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis [106]. TET2 levels and TET2-mediated endothelial autophagy are decreased in response to low shear stress (5 dyne/cm²), which may contribute to atherogenesis. Moreover, overexpressed TET2 enhances eNOS expression and reduces endothelin-1 levels. This result implies that TET2 may play a role in vessel constriction [106]. Taken together, these studies provide new insight into the mechanism by which shear stress-mediated DNA methylation in ECs influences vascular cell function and, hence, atherosclerosis.

9.4.2 Histone Modification

9.4.2.1 Class I HDACs

Mechanical force-induced histone modifications cause chromatin remodeling that regulates gene transcription, which is responsible for the modulation of endothelial function (Table 9.2, Fig. 9.2). An in vitro study showed that USS facilitated the association of p53 with HDAC1 to cause the deacetylation of p53 at Lys-320 and Lys-373 in ECs [107]. The USS-mediated deacetylation of p53 induced p21 expression, leading to cell cycle arrest. In our previous study, class I HDACs were found to play a role in modulating OSS-induced cell proliferation and oxidation in ECs [108]. OSS stimulus caused an increased nuclear accumulation of HDAC1/2/3 and thus induced cyclin A expression but inhibited p21 expression, leading to the upregulation of EC proliferation [108]. OSS stimulation also induced the association of HDAC1/2/3 with NF-E2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) and HDAC3 with myocyte enhancer factor 2 (MEF2), which resulted in the deacetylation of Nrf2 and MEF2 and the inhibition of NQO1 and KLF2 expression [108]. By using the in vivo rat stenosis model, in which a U-clip was applied to the abdominal aorta to produce a 65% constricted diameter [35], we found increased expression of HDAC2/3/5 and





antioxidation. In contrast, atheroprotective flow, i.e., regular and pulsatile flow, induces the phosphorylation-dependent nuclear export of HDAC5/7 in ECs, thereby increasing the expression of NQO-1 and KLF2. Regular flow also enhances the expression of HDAC6, SIRT1, and P300, which play roles in the Fig. 9.2 (continued) HDAC3/5/7-mediated deacetylation of MEF2 to inhibit KLF2, thereby promoting endothelial anti-inflammatory responses and modulation of vascular tone and EC cytoskeletal remodeling. Another mechanical force, cyclic stretch, mainly mediates the regulation of SMC hypertrophy and migration through HDAC4/5 and HDAC3/4/7 signaling incorporation of BrdU in ECs located in downstream of stenosis where OSS occurs. This OSS-dependent BrdU incorporation was attenuated in the ECs by the class I-specific HDAC inhibitor valproic acid (VPA) [108]. In addition, HDAC3 expression and the OSS-stimulated phosphorylation of its serine/threonine residues were shown to play an essential role in the survival and integrity of cultured ECs [109]. Inhibition of HDAC3 expression via specific short hairpin RNA reduced EC survival, by reducing Akt activity, which led to vessel rupture and atherosclerosis in ApoE^{-/-} mice.

9.4.2.2 Class II HDACs

HAT p300 has been reported to cooperate with p65 to bind to the shear stress response B element of the eNOS promoter, leading to eNOS expression under laminar flow [115]. In addition to p300, other HDACs have been shown to play roles in mechanical force-induced eNOS expression [112]. USS stimuli induce the phosphorylation of class II HDAC5 and its nuclear export through a calcium/ calmodulin-dependent pathway [112]. This export subsequently caused the dissociation of HDAC5 from MEF2 and promoted MEF2 transcription, resulting in KLF2 and eNOS expression. Moreover, class II HDAC6 has been reported to modulate USS-induced cytoskeletal remodeling in ECs co-cultured with SMCs [113]. Tubulin is an important cytoskeletal protein, and its acetylation stabilizes microtubules and retards cell migration. USS stimulus activates HDAC6 to inhibit tubulin acetylation, leading to cytoskeletal remodeling and cell migration in ECs co-cultured with SMCs [113]. Furthermore, we have identified the roles of class II HDACs in modulating endothelial oxidation and inflammation in response to OSS and PSS stimuli [108]. OSS stimuli induce the expression and nuclear accumulation of class II HDACs in ECs, which causes HDAC3/5/7 to interact and form a complex with MEF2 to suppress KLF2 expression contribute to anti-inflammatory responses [108]. Another mechanical force, cyclic stretch (1 Hz at 10% elongation), has been shown to inhibit SMC migration through the hyperacetylation of histone H3, increased expression of HDAC7, and downregulation of HDAC3/4 [110]. The role of cyclic stretch-mediated histone modifications in CVDs have been studied in vivo. Western blotting analysis of the proteins from the aortas and mesenteric arteries of spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHRs) and Wistar Kyoto rats (WKYs) showed that the expression of HDAC4 and HDAC5 were decreased in the SHRs compared to their expression in the WKYs [111]. The downregulation of HDACs caused by VPA greatly reduced the blood pressure, cytokines, ROS, and angiotensin II in the SHR mouse model [137].

9.4.2.3 Class III HDACs

The class III HDAC SIRT1, interacting with AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK), has been shown to influence eNOS expression in vitro and in vivo [114]. The USS-induced mechanical stimulation enhances the association of SIRT1 and eNOS, resulting in eNOS deacetylation and expression through AMPK signaling [114]. In addition to eNOS, SIRT1 also deacetylates p65 at lysine 310 in macrophages and suppresses macrophage binding to aortic ECs, thereby inhibiting

NF-κβ signaling and reducing the expression of the adhesion molecules ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 [138]. An in vivo study showed that overexpressed endothelial SIRT1 in ApoE^{-/-} mice maintained vascular cells in a physiological state and hence attenuated the formation of atherosclerotic plaques [138]. Furthermore, SIRT1 also plays roles in the proliferation and inflammation of SMCs. SIRT1 promotes the mitosis of senescence-resistant cells by suppressing p21. Moreover, the inhibitor of MMP-3 in tissues is enhanced by SIRT1 overexpression, which causes the downregulation of MMPs and induces anti-inflammatory responses in SMCs. Taken together, these studies indicate that mechanical forces mediate the activation and expression of HDACs and hence contribute to vascular cell function as well as the development of atherosclerosis.

9.4.3 MicroRNA

9.4.3.1 miRNAs Are Regulated by Shear Stress

The functions of mechanical force-induced miRNAs in modulating cellular angiogenesis, inflammation, proliferation, and migration in vascular biology and disease have been extensively studied (Table 9.3, Fig. 9.3). It has been shown that KLF2 plays a critical role in flow-induced angiogenesis in zebrafish embryos through the miR-126/VEGF signaling pathway [116]. To elucidate the mechanisms by which miRNAs regulate cellular functions in response to mechanical stimulation, the miRNA expression profiles of cultured ECs subjected to differential flow were analyzed [117]. miR-663 was found to play a role in endothelial inflammation but not in apoptosis upon OSS stimulation. miR-21 activated by OSS in cultured ECs also triggered an inflammatory response by downregulating peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor α (PPAR α) [118]. The role of miRNAs in the regulation of endothelial inflammation has been studied in vivo. The decreased expression of miR-10a in atherosclerosis-susceptible regions (i.e., the inner curvature of the aortic arch and aorta-renal branches) in swine vessels indicates that miR-10a may play a protective role during atherosclerosis [119]. miR-10a confers protection to the vascular system through its anti-inflammatory effect in ECs [119]. Moreover, miR-10a can be induced by PPS and OSS stimuli via HDAC signaling to modulate anti-inflammatory and inflammatory responses, respectively, through GATAbinding factor 6 and VCAM-1 expression [120, 121]. In addition to endothelial inflammation, miRNAs have been shown to participate in KLF2-mediated eNOS expression in response to shear stress [122, 139]. USS (12 dyne/cm²) but not OSS $(0.5 \pm 4 \text{ dyne/cm}^2)$ stimuli can downregulate miR-92a expression to increase KLF2 expression and thus facilitate eNOS induction and NO production, which contributes to the modulation of vascular tone [122]. Moreover, it has been shown that USS can induce miR-19a, miR-23b, and miR-101 expressions to inhibit the expressions of cyclin D, E2F, and mTOR, as well as the phosphorylation of Rb, which leads to cell cycle arrest and the inhibition of EC mitosis [123-125].





Fig. 9.3 (continued) proliferation. Disturbed flow and regular flow also play roles in SMC phenotype switching via the secretion of miR-126-3p and miR-143/ 145 from ECs. In addition to miRNAs, regular flow also induces the expression of InCRNA MANTIS, which inhibits VCAM-1 levels and inflammation in ECs. Another mechanical force, cyclic stretch, mainly regulates SMC hypertrophy and proliferation. Pathological stretching causes the upregulation of miR-126 and miR-130 but downregulation of let-7d and miR-33, resulting in the inhibition of GSK-3ß and GAX but increased expression of K-RAS and BMP3. These processes promote hypertrophy and proliferation in SMCs

9.4.3.2 miRNAs Are Regulated by Cyclic Stretch

Stretch force has also been shown to cause miR-26a expression, which serves as a hypertrophic gene in SMCs [126], miR-26a subsequently downregulates glycogen synthase kinase-3ß (GSK-3ß), an anti-hypertrophic protein, to enhance SMC hypertrophy. The roles of miRNAs in modulating cellular functions during cyclic stretching have been studied in vivo. miR-130a and let-7d have been shown to be correlated with vascular remodeling in SHRs [127, 128]. The expression of miR-130a is upregulated, which suppresses the expression of growth arrest-specific homeobox (GAX) to promote SMC proliferation in these hypertensive rats. Conversely, let-7d is significantly downregulated in the SMCs of the SHRs. Let-7d can bind oncogene K-RAS to downregulate it, leading to the suppression of SMC mitosis, Recently, Huang et al. proposed that miRNA-33 protects against venous SMC proliferation in response to arterial mechanical stretch in a grafted vein [129]. The expression of miR-33 in venous SMCs subjected to a 10% 1.25 Hz arterial stretch in vitro is decreased, which upregulates bone morphogenetic protein 3 (BMP3), and increases phosphorylation of smad2 and smad5. These modulations and modification result in venous SMC proliferation and neointimal hyperplasia.

9.4.3.3 Extracellular miRNAs

Although active in cells, few miRNAs are found in extracellular biofluids, such as serum and saliva, or in cultured media [140–144]. In contrast to RNA, these released miRNAs are relatively stable in the extracellular environment, where they are in the continual presence of RNases, suggesting that they may have a protective mechanism that enables them to bypass areas with high RNase activity [145, 146]. Extracellular miRNAs might be conjugated with proteins, included in the lipid complexes, or wrapped with membrane vesicles to avoid degradation [147, 148]. The roles and mechanisms of miRNA exported to the extracellular environment have been studied. Biofluid miRNAs can be detected in several vesicles and complexes, indicating that the release of miRNAs to the extracellular region is mediated by extracellular vesicles (EVs), including exosomes, microvesicles, and apoptotic bodies (ABs), and by high-density lipoproteins and the Ago2 protein complex [140, 144, 147, 148]. These released miRNAs are transported to the recipient cells via specific pathways through which they modulate the expression of target genes/molecules by serving as signal transducers in cell-cell communications. The role and function of extracellular miRNAs in vascular biology have been investigated [131, 149, 150]. Application of unidirectional shear stress (12 dynes/cm²) to ECs co-cultured with synthetic SMCs for 24 h induces EC miR-146a expression to inhibit neointima formation and modulate synthetic SMC phenotype toward a contractile state [93]. This study provides evidence that miR-146a is secreted from ECs to act on the adjacent SMCs. ABs containing miR-126 have been reported to deliver cargo to recipient vascular cells and reduce atherogenesis in mice [149]. Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) were transfected with the KLF2 plasmid or subjected to PSS to generate miR-143/145-abundant EVs that contributed to SMC phenotypes. Coculturing HUVECs with SMCs led to the reduction of target gene expression in recipient SMCs, which attenuated the development of atherosclerosis [130]. Conversely, disturbed flow-induced expression and secretion of endothelial miR-126-3p promoted the phenotypic switch of SMCs, causing SMC hyperplasia and, hence, atherogenesis [131]. Taken together, these studies demonstrate that shear stress-mediated extracellular miRNAs play critical roles in EC–SMC interactions and vascular diseases. Thus, extracellular miRNAs may have the potential to be developed as noninvasive clinical biomarkers for atherosclerosis.

9.4.4 Long Noncoding RNA

LncRNAs have been shown to modulate vascular cell function and CVDs [151, 152]. Studies regarding mechanical force-mediated lncRNA function in vascular biology have recently emerged [132, 153]. The role of spliced-transcript endothelial-enriched lncRNA (STEEL) in angiogenesis has been identified [153]. STEEL transcriptionally upregulates eNOS and KLF2 expression via STEEL-mediated recruitment of the poly-ADP-ribosylase to the KLF2 promoter. Moreover, STEEL receives inhibitory feedback from both eNOS and KLF2 in response to USS stimulus [153]. Leisegang et al. demonstrated that the beneficial effects of HMG-CoA-reductase inhibitors (statins) and laminar flow on ECs are conferred by lncRNA MANTIS (also known as lncRNA n342419) [132] (Table 9.3, Fig. 9.3). Laminar flow and statins have been shown to activate MANTIS expression via the transcription factors KLF2 and KLF4, which causes a reduction in the association of the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling factor BRG1 and the ICAM-1 promoter, thereby preventing the development of atherosclerosis [132]. Sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) is a potent signaling lipid activated by the S1P receptor (S1PR). Recently, long intergenic noncoding RNA antisense to S1PR1 (LISPR1), which is highly expressed in ECs and lung tissue but expressed at low levels in human lung diseases, plays an essential role in S1P signaling by regulating S1PR1 regulating and expression, thereby endothelial migration sprouting [154]. Downregulated LISPR1 inhibits S1P-induced migration and sprouting in ECs. Moreover, LISPR1 and S1PR1 expression are upregulated by the increased association of KLF2 with the S1PR1/LISPR1 shared promoter in response to USS and statins. Taken together, these studies suggest the possibility that lncRNAs can be developed as clinical biomarkers of vascular diseases and may be potential therapeutic drugs for CVDs.

9.5 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

Mechanical forces, including shear stress and cyclic stretch, can modulate gene expression, cellular functions, and morphological changes in vascular health and disease. Normal shear stress and cyclic stretch maintain vascular homeostasis, whereas disturbed flow and pathological cyclic stretch cause vascular cell dysfunction and thus promote the occurrence of vascular diseases. Epigenetic factors,

including DNMTs, HDACs, miRNAs, and lncRNAs can modulate gene expression without altering the DNA sequence. Mechanisms by which mechanical forces act on vascular gene expression and cellular functions via differential intracellular signaling pathways are widely explored. However, studies investigating the role of mechanical force-induced epigenetic modifications in vascular biology have emerged only in recent decades. In this chapter, in vitro and in vivo studies on mechanical force-induced DNA methylation, histone modification/chromatin remodeling, and ncRNA-dependent modification in the regulation of gene expression, cellular function, and pathology are summarized. Studies regarding the mechanical regulation of vascular gene expression, proliferation/migration, angiogenesis, antioxidation, inflammation, and vascular disorders are discussed. Furthermore, the roles and regulations of critical vascular molecules such as eNOS, KLF2, ICAM-1, VCAM-1, NF- $\kappa\beta$, p21, and p53 are also described.

Functional roles of shear-induced DNMTs, TETs, HDACs, HAT, miRNAs, and lncRNAs in the regulation of gene expression and vascular cell function and dysfunction are well studied. However, the mechanisms by which shear stress and stretch force induce DNMTs, TETs, HDACs, and HAT expressions remain unclear and warrant further investigation. Mechanoreceptor integrin and its downstream FAK/mTOR/p70S6 signaling pathway have been shown to be involved in the disturbed flow-induced DNMT1 expression [103, 104]. In comparison to shear stress, the role of another mechanical force, cyclic stretch, in the epigenetic regulation of vascular physiology and pathology remains unclear. Recently, the effect of cyclic stretch on vascular ECs has been investigated [50]. There is increasing evidence that cyclic stretch serves as a potential trigger for the induction of the inflammatory response of ECs and inflammatory cells, leading to ECM remodeling [50]. Mechanical force-mediated endothelial function and its interplay with ECM are highly associated with the programming of abdominal aortic aneurysm [50]. Unlike shear stress caused by blood flow, the generation of mechanical stretch is more complicated. Matrix remodeling, which is involved in the interaction of the ECM with MMPs, alters the mechanical properties of vessels and therefore causes altered stretching [155]. The stretch force caused by ECM remodeling may play roles in epigenetic-mediated vascular health and disease, but these roles need to be elucidated. Extracellular miRNAs and lncRNAs are emerging epigenetic regulators that modulate vascular function in response to mechanical forces. Although extracellular miRNAs constitute a small portion of all miRNAs, their characteristics, such as circulating in biofluids and mounting resistance to RNAase, make them potential targets to develop as noninvasive clinical biomarkers of atherosclerosis and other CVDs. LncRNAs, distinct from small ncRNAs, modulate gene expression by diverse mechanisms. In addition to modulating gene transcription, lncRNAs can also regulate translation and RNA splicing and affect mRNA stability. However, studies on mechanical force-induced lncRNAs suggest that they rarely regulate vascular biology. Therefore, the role of these ncRNA-mediated epigenetic modifications in modulating vascular gene expression and the corresponding cellular functions need to be further investigated.

In conclusion, epigenetic studies increase our knowledge of mechanical forces that transcriptionally and posttranscriptionally regulate gene expression in vascular physiology and pathology without altering DNA sequences. These studies provide new insights into the dynamic regulation of vascular functions and the ways they alter the vascular biology or pathobiology, findings that are expected to lead to the development of diagnostic and therapeutic approaches for treating vascular diseases.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by the Taiwan Ministry of Science and Technology grants MOST-108-2321-B-400-001 and 106-2320-B-400-030-MY3.

Compliance with Ethical Standards The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Butcher DT, Alliston T, Weaver VM (2009) A tense situation: forcing tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 9:108–122
- Chiu JJ, Chien S (2011) Effects of disturbed flow on vascular endothelium: pathophysiological basis and clinical perspectives. Physiol Rev 91:327–387
- Li YS, Haga JH, Chien S (2005) Molecular basis of the effects of shear stress on vascular endothelial cells. J Biomech 38:1949–1971
- Jaalouk DE, Lammerding J (2009) Mechanotransduction gone awry. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10:63–73
- Hahn C, Schwartz MA (2009) Mechanotransduction in vascular physiology and atherogenesis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10:53–62
- Van Speybroeck L (2002) From epigenesis to epigenetics: the case of C. H. Waddington. Ann N Y Acad Sci 981:61–81
- 7. Singh S, Sonkar SK, Sonkar GK, Mahdi AA (2019) Diabetic kidney disease: a systematic review on the role of epigenetics as diagnostic and prognostic marker. Diabetes Metab Res Rev 35:e3155
- Goldberg AD, Allis CD, Bernstein E (2007) Epigenetics: a landscape takes shape. Cell 128:635–638
- 9. Moore LD, Le T, Fan G (2013) DNA methylation and its basic function. Neuropsychopharmacology 38:23–38
- Wu X, Zhang Y (2017) TET-mediated active DNA demethylation: mechanism, function and beyond. Nat Rev Genet 18:517–534
- 11. Winter J, Jung S, Keller S, Gregory RI, Diederichs S (2009) Many roads to maturity: microRNA biogenesis pathways and their regulation. Nat Cell Biol 11:228–234
- Mercer TR, Dinger ME, Mattick JS (2009) Long non-coding RNAs: insights into functions. Nat Rev Genet 10:155–159
- Sun M, Kraus WL (2015) From discovery to function: the expanding roles of long non-coding RNAs in physiology and disease. Endocr Rev 36:25–64
- Man HJ, Yan MS, Lee JJ, Marsden PA (2016) Epigenetic determinants of cardiovascular gene expression: vascular endothelium. Epigenomics 8:959–979
- Zoghbi HY, Beaudet AL (2016) Epigenetics and human disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 8:a019497
- Alexander MR, Owens GK (2012) Epigenetic control of smooth muscle cell differentiation and phenotypic switching in vascular development and disease. Annu Rev Physiol 74:13–40
- Xu S, Pelisek J, Jin ZG (2018) Atherosclerosis is an epigenetic disease. Trends Endocrinol Metab 29:739–742
- Mazzone R, Zwergel C, Artico M, Taurone S, Ralli M, Greco A, Mai A (2019) The emerging role of epigenetics in human autoimmune disorders. Clin Epigenetics 11:34

- Zhou B, Margariti A, Zeng L, Xu Q (2011) Role of histone deacetylases in vascular cell homeostasis and arteriosclerosis. Cardiovasc Res 90:413–420
- 20. Condorelli G, Latronico MV, Cavarretta E (2014) microRNAs in cardiovascular diseases: current knowledge and the road ahead. J Am Coll Cardiol 63:2177–2187
- Kumar S, Kim CW, Simmons RD, Jo H (2014) Role of flow-sensitive microRNAs in endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis: mechanosensitive athero-miRs. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34:2206–2216
- Dunn J, Simmons R, Thabet S, Jo H (2015) The role of epigenetics in the endothelial cell shear stress response and atherosclerosis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 67:167–176
- 23. Ku DN, Giddens DP, Zarins CK, Glagov S (1985) Pulsatile flow and atherosclerosis in the human carotid bifurcation. Positive correlation between plaque location and low oscillating shear stress. Arteriosclerosis 5:293–302
- 24. Davies PF (1995) Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev 75:519-560
- 25. Jufri NF, Mohamedali A, Avolio A, Baker MS (2015) Mechanical stretch: physiological and pathological implications for human vascular endothelial cells. Vasc Cell 7:8
- 26. Lu D, Kassab GS (2011) Role of shear stress and stretch in vascular mechanobiology. J R Soc Interface 8:1379–1385
- Hove JR, Koster RW, Forouhar AS, Acevedo-Bolton G, Fraser SE, Gharib M (2003) Intracardiac fluid forces are an essential epigenetic factor for embryonic cardiogenesis. Nature 421:172–177
- Boselli F, Vermot J (2016) Live imaging and modeling for shear stress quantification in the embryonic zebrafish heart. Methods 94:129–134
- 29. Huynh QK, McKinsey TA (2006) Protein kinase D directly phosphorylates histone deacetylase 5 via a random sequential kinetic mechanism. Arch Biochem Biophys 450:141–148
- 30. Banjo T, Grajcarek J, Yoshino D, Osada H, Miyasaka KY, Kida YS, Ueki Y, Nagayama K, Kawakami K, Matsumoto T et al (2013) Haemodynamically dependent valvulogenesis of zebrafish heart is mediated by flow-dependent expression of miR-21. Nat Commun 4:1978
- 31. Fernandez AP, Serrano J, Castro S, Salazar FJ, Lopez JC, Rodrigo J, Nava E (2003) Distribution of nitric oxide synthases and nitrotyrosine in the kidney of spontaneously hypertensive rats. J Hypertens 21:2375–2388
- 32. Yu J, deMuinck ED, Zhuang Z, Drinane M, Kauser K, Rubanyi GM, Qian HS, Murata T, Escalante B, Sessa WC (2005) Endothelial nitric oxide synthase is critical for ischemic remodeling, mural cell recruitment, and blood flow reserve. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:10999–11004
- Chien S (2007) Mechanotransduction and endothelial cell homeostasis: the wisdom of the cell. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 292:H1209–H1224
- 34. Karino T, Goldsmith HL, Motomiya M, Mabuchi S, Sohara Y (1987) Flow patterns in vessels of simple and complex geometries. Ann N Y Acad Sci 516:422–441
- 35. Wang N, Miao H, Li YS, Zhang P, Haga JH, Hu Y, Young A, Yuan S, Nguyen P, Wu CC et al (2006) Shear stress regulation of Kruppel-like factor 2 expression is flow pattern-specific. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 341:1244–1251
- Raffetto JD, Khalil RA (2008) Matrix metalloproteinases and their inhibitors in vascular remodeling and vascular disease. Biochem Pharmacol 75:346–359
- Shyy JY, Li YS, Lin MC, Chen W, Yuan S, Usami S, Chien S (1995) Multiple cis-elements mediate shear stress-induced gene expression. J Biomech 28:1451–1457
- 38. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, Cao G, DeLisser H, Schwartz MA (2005) A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature 437:426–431
- 39. Chiu JJ, Wang DL, Chien S, Skalak R, Usami S (1998) Effects of disturbed flow on endothelial cells. J Biomech Eng 120:2–8
- 40. Chien S (2008) Effects of disturbed flow on endothelial cells. Ann Biomed Eng 36:554-562

- Matthews BD, Overby DR, Mannix R, Ingber DE (2006) Cellular adaptation to mechanical stress: role of integrins, Rho, cytoskeletal tension and mechanosensitive ion channels. J Cell Sci 119:508–518
- 42. Li S, Chen BP, Azuma N, Hu YL, Wu SZ, Sumpio BE, Shyy JY, Chien S (1999) Distinct roles for the small GTPases Cdc42 and Rho in endothelial responses to shear stress. J Clin Invest 103:1141–1150
- Tzima E (2006) Role of small GTPases in endothelial cytoskeletal dynamics and the shear stress response. Circ Res 98:176–185
- 44. Galbraith CG, Skalak R, Chien S (1998) Shear stress induces spatial reorganization of the endothelial cell cytoskeleton. Cell Motil Cytoskeleton 40:317–330
- Boon RA, Horrevoets AJ (2009) Key transcriptional regulators of the vasoprotective effects of shear stress. Hamostaseologie 29, 39–40, 41–43
- Mohan S, Mohan N, Sprague EA (1997) Differential activation of NF-kappa B in human aortic endothelial cells conditioned to specific flow environments. Am J Physiol 273:C572–C578
- 47. Hosoya T, Maruyama A, Kang MI, Kawatani Y, Shibata T, Uchida K, Warabi E, Noguchi N, Itoh K, Yamamoto M (2005) Differential responses of the Nrf2-Keap1 system to laminar and oscillatory shear stresses in endothelial cells. J Biol Chem 280:27244–27250
- 48. Halka AT, Turner NJ, Carter A, Ghosh J, Murphy MO, Kirton JP, Kielty CM, Walker MG (2008) The effects of stretch on vascular smooth muscle cell phenotype in vitro. Cardiovasc Pathol 17:98–102
- 49. Qiu J, Zheng Y, Hu J, Liao D, Gregersen H, Deng X, Fan Y, Wang G (2014) Biomechanical regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell functions: from in vitro to in vivo understanding. J R Soc Interface 11:20130852
- 50. Ramella M, Bertozzi G, Fusaro L, Talmon M, Manfredi M, Catoria MC, Casella F, Porta CM, Boldorini R, Fresu LG et al (2019) Effect of cyclic stretch on vascular endothelial cells and abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA): role in the inflammatory response. Int J Mol Sci 20:287
- Lemarie CA, Tharaux PL, Lehoux S (2010) Extracellular matrix alterations in hypertensive vascular remodeling. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48:433–439
- Li C, Xu Q (2000) Mechanical stress-initiated signal transductions in vascular smooth muscle cells. Cell Signal 12:435–445
- 53. Haga JH, Li YS, Chien S (2007) Molecular basis of the effects of mechanical stretch on vascular smooth muscle cells. J Biomech 40:947–960
- 54. Birukov KG, Bardy N, Lehoux S, Merval R, Shirinsky VP, Tedgui A (1998) Intraluminal pressure is essential for the maintenance of smooth muscle caldesmon and filamin content in aortic organ culture. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 18:922–927
- 55. Verma RP, Hansch C (2007) Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs): chemical-biological functions and (Q)SARs. Bioorg Med Chem 15:2223–2268
- 56. Asanuma K, Magid R, Johnson C, Nerem RM, Galis ZS (2003) Uniaxial strain upregulates matrix-degrading enzymes produced by human vascular smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 284:H1778–H1784
- 57. Chapman GB, Durante W, Hellums JD, Schafer AI (2000) Physiological cyclic stretch causes cell cycle arrest in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 278:H748–H754
- Liu XM, Ensenat D, Wang H, Schafer AI, Durante W (2003) Physiologic cyclic stretch inhibits apoptosis in vascular endothelium. FEBS Lett 541:52–56
- Birukov KG, Jacobson JR, Flores AA, Ye SQ, Birukova AA, Verin AD, Garcia JG (2003) Magnitude-dependent regulation of pulmonary endothelial cell barrier function by cyclic stretch. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 285:L785–L797
- Pfisterer L, Feldner A, Hecker M, Korff T (2012) Hypertension impairs myocardin function: a novel mechanism facilitating arterial remodelling. Cardiovasc Res 96:120–129
- 61. Li C, Wernig F, Leitges M, Hu Y, Xu Q (2003) Mechanical stress-activated PKCdelta regulates smooth muscle cell migration. FASEB J 17:2106–2108

- 62. Gawlak G, Son S, Tian Y, O'Donnell JJ 3rd, Birukov KG, Birukova AA (2016) Chronic highmagnitude cyclic stretch stimulates EC inflammatory response via VEGF receptor 2-dependent mechanism. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 310:L1062–L1070
- 63. Esteller M (2002) CpG island hypermethylation and tumor suppressor genes: a booming present, a brighter future. Oncogene 21:5427–5440
- 64. Portela A, Esteller M (2010) Epigenetic modifications and human disease. Nat Biotechnol 28:1057–1068
- 65. Deplus R, Brenner C, Burgers WA, Putmans P, Kouzarides T, de Launoit Y, Fuks F (2002) Dnmt3L is a transcriptional repressor that recruits histone deacetylase. Nucleic Acids Res 30:3831–3838
- 66. Esteller M, Herman JG (2002) Cancer as an epigenetic disease: DNA methylation and chromatin alterations in human tumours. J Pathol 196:1–7
- 67. Weinhold B (2006) Epigenetics: the science of change. Environ Health Perspect 114:A160–A167
- Reik W, Dean W, Walter J (2001) Epigenetic reprogramming in mammalian development. Science 293:1089–1093
- 69. Rao X, Zhong J, Zhang S, Zhang Y, Yu Q, Yang P, Wang MH, Fulton DJ, Shi H, Dong Z et al (2011) Loss of methyl-CpG-binding domain protein 2 enhances endothelial angiogenesis and protects mice against hind-limb ischemic injury. Circulation 123:2964–2974
- 70. Greissel A, Culmes M, Napieralski R, Wagner E, Gebhard H, Schmitt M, Zimmermann A, Eckstein HH, Zernecke A, Pelisek J (2015) Alternation of histone and DNA methylation in human atherosclerotic carotid plaques. Thromb Haemost 114:390–402
- 71. Wierda RJ, Rietveld IM, van Eggermond MC, Belien JA, van Zwet EW, Lindeman JH, van den Elsen PJ (2015) Global histone H3 lysine 27 triple methylation levels are reduced in vessels with advanced atherosclerotic plaques. Life Sci 129:3–9
- 72. Liu Y, Peng W, Qu K, Lin X, Zeng Z, Chen J, Wei D, Wang Z (2018) TET2: a novel epigenetic regulator and potential intervention target for atherosclerosis. DNA Cell Biol 37:517–523
- Luger K, Mader AW, Richmond RK, Sargent DF, Richmond TJ (1997) Crystal structure of the nucleosome core particle at 2.8 A resolution. Nature 389:251–260
- 74. Kouzarides T (2007) Chromatin modifications and their function. Cell 128:693-705
- Sterner DE, Berger SL (2000) Acetylation of histones and transcription-related factors. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 64:435–459
- Haberland M, Montgomery RL, Olson EN (2009) The many roles of histone deacetylases in development and physiology: implications for disease and therapy. Nat Rev Genet 10:32–42
- 77. Witt O, Deubzer HE, Milde T, Oehme I (2009) HDAC family: what are the cancer relevant targets? Cancer Lett 277:8–21
- Delcuve GP, Khan DH, Davie JR (2012) Roles of histone deacetylases in epigenetic regulation: emerging paradigms from studies with inhibitors. Clin Epigenetics 4:5
- Wang GG, Allis CD, Chi P (2007) Chromatin remodeling and cancer, Part I: Covalent histone modifications. Trends Mol Med 13:363–372
- Haigis MC, Guarente LP (2006) Mammalian sirtuins–emerging roles in physiology, aging, and calorie restriction. Genes Dev 20:2913–2921
- 81. Wade PA (2001) Transcriptional control at regulatory checkpoints by histone deacetylases: molecular connections between cancer and chromatin. Hum Mol Genet 10:693–698
- 82. Wang Y, Miao X, Liu Y, Li F, Liu Q, Sun J, Cai L (2014) Dysregulation of histone acetyltransferases and deacetylases in cardiovascular diseases. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2014:641979
- Bolden JE, Peart MJ, Johnstone RW (2006) Anticancer activities of histone deacetylase inhibitors. Nat Rev Drug Discov 5:769–784
- Xu WS, Parmigiani RB, Marks PA (2007) Histone deacetylase inhibitors: molecular mechanisms of action. Oncogene 26:5541–5552

- Kim HJ, Bae SC (2011) Histone deacetylase inhibitors: molecular mechanisms of action and clinical trials as anti-cancer drugs. Am J Transl Res 3:166–179
- Holoch D, Moazed D (2015) RNA-mediated epigenetic regulation of gene expression. Nat Rev Genet 16:71–84
- Stefani G, Slack FJ (2008) Small non-coding RNAs in animal development. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 9:219–230
- 88. Mattick JS (2009) The genetic signatures of noncoding RNAs. PLoS Genet 5:e1000459
- Holoch D, Moazed D (2015) Small-RNA loading licenses Argonaute for assembly into a transcriptional silencing complex. Nat Struct Mol Biol 22:328–335
- 90. Erwin JA, Lee JT (2008) New twists in X-chromosome inactivation. Curr Opin Cell Biol 20:349–355
- Small EM, Olson EN (2011) Pervasive roles of microRNAs in cardiovascular biology. Nature 469:336–342
- Weber C, Schober A, Zernecke A (2010) MicroRNAs in arterial remodelling, inflammation and atherosclerosis. Curr Drug Targets 11:950–956
- 93. Chen LJ, Chuang L, Huang YH, Zhou J, Lim SH, Lee CI, Lin WW, Lin TE, Wang WL, Chen L, Chien S, Chiu JJ (2015) MicroRNA mediation of endothelial inflammatory response to smooth muscle cells and its inhibition by atheroprotective shear stress. Circ Res 116:1157–1169
- 94. Fish JE, Santoro MM, Morton SU, Yu S, Yeh RF, Wythe JD, Ivey KN, Bruneau BG, Stainier DY, Srivastava D (2008) miR-126 regulates angiogenic signaling and vascular integrity. Dev Cell 15:272–284
- 95. Harris TA, Yamakuchi M, Ferlito M, Mendell JT, Lowenstein CJ (2008) MicroRNA-126 regulates endothelial expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:1516–1521
- 96. Cordes KR, Sheehy NT, White MP, Berry EC, Morton SU, Muth AN, Lee TH, Miano JM, Ivey KN, Srivastava D (2009) miR-145 and miR-143 regulate smooth muscle cell fate and plasticity. Nature 460:705–710
- Holdt LM, Beutner F, Scholz M, Gielen S, Gabel G, Bergert H, Schuler G, Thiery J, Teupser D (2010) ANRIL expression is associated with atherosclerosis risk at chromosome 9p21. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 30:620–627
- 98. Zhou X, Han X, Wittfeldt A, Sun J, Liu C, Wang X, Gan LM, Cao H, Liang Z (2016) Long non-coding RNA ANRIL regulates inflammatory responses as a novel component of NF-kappaB pathway. RNA Biol 13:98–108
- Congrains A, Kamide K, Ohishi M, Rakugi H (2013) ANRIL: molecular mechanisms and implications in human health. Int J Mol Sci 14:1278–1292
- 100. Wu G, Cai J, Han Y, Chen J, Huang ZP, Chen C, Cai Y, Huang H, Yang Y, Liu Y et al (2014) LincRNA-p21 regulates neointima formation, vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation, apoptosis, and atherosclerosis by enhancing p53 activity. Circulation 130:1452–1465
- 101. Michalik KM, You X, Manavski Y, Doddaballapur A, Zornig M, Braun T, John D, Ponomareva Y, Chen W, Uchida S et al (2014) Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 regulates endothelial cell function and vessel growth. Circ Res 114:1389–1397
- 102. Cremer S, Michalik KM, Fischer A, Pfisterer L, Jae N, Winter C, Boon RA, Muhly-Reinholz-M, John D, Uchida S et al (2019) Hematopoietic deficiency of the long noncoding RNA MALAT1 promotes atherosclerosis and plaque inflammation. Circulation 139:1320–1334
- 103. Dunn J, Qiu H, Kim S, Jjingo D, Hoffman R, Kim CW, Jang I, Son DJ, Kim D, Pan C et al (2014) Flow-dependent epigenetic DNA methylation regulates endothelial gene expression and atherosclerosis. J Clin Invest 124:3187–3199
- 104. Zhang YP, Huang YT, Huang TS, Pang W, Zhu JJ, Liu YF, Tang RZ, Zhao CR, Yao WJ, Li YS et al (2017) The mammalian target of rapamycin and DNA methyltransferase 1 axis mediates vascular endothelial dysfunction in response to disturbed flow. Sci Rep 7:14996

- 105. Jiang YZ, Jimenez JM, Ou K, McCormick ME, Zhang LD, Davies PF (2014) Hemodynamic disturbed flow induces differential DNA methylation of endothelial Kruppel-Like Factor 4 promoter in vitro and in vivo. Circ Res 115:32–43
- 106. Yang Q, Li X, Li R, Peng J, Wang Z, Jiang Z, Tang X, Peng Z, Wang Y, Wei D (2016) Low shear stress inhibited endothelial cell autophagy through TET2 downregulation. Ann Biomed Eng 44:2218–2227
- 107. Zeng L, Zhang Y, Chien S, Liu X, Shyy JY (2003) The role of p53 deacetylation in p21Waf1 regulation by laminar flow. J Biol Chem 278:24594–24599
- 108. Lee DY, Lee CI, Lin TE, Lim SH, Zhou J, Tseng YC, Chien S, Chiu JJ (2012) Role of histone deacetylases in transcription factor regulation and cell cycle modulation in endothelial cells in response to disturbed flow. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109:1967–1972
- 109. Zampetaki A, Zeng L, Margariti A, Xiao Q, Li H, Zhang Z, Pepe AE, Wang G, Habi O, deFalco E et al (2010) Histone deacetylase 3 is critical in endothelial survival and atherosclerosis development in response to disturbed flow. Circulation 121:132–142
- 110. Yan ZQ, Yao QP, Zhang ML, Qi YX, Guo ZY, Shen BR, Jiang ZL (2009) Histone deacetylases modulate vascular smooth muscle cell migration induced by cyclic mechanical strain. J Biomech 42:945–948
- 111. Usui T, Okada M, Hara Y, Yamawaki H (2011) Exploring calmodulin-related proteins, which mediate development of hypertension, in vascular tissues of spontaneous hypertensive rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 405:47–51
- 112. Wang W, Ha CH, Jhun BS, Wong C, Jain MK, Jin ZG (2010) Fluid shear stress stimulates phosphorylation-dependent nuclear export of HDAC5 and mediates expression of KLF2 and eNOS. Blood 115:2971–2979
- 113. Wang YH, Yan ZQ, Qi YX, Cheng BB, Wang XD, Zhao D, Shen BR, Jiang ZL (2010) Normal shear stress and vascular smooth muscle cells modulate migration of endothelial cells through histone deacetylase 6 activation and tubulin acetylation. Ann Biomed Eng 38:729–737
- 114. Chen Z, Peng IC, Cui X, Li YS, Chien S, Shyy JY (2010) Shear stress, SIRT1, and vascular homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:10268–10273
- 115. Chen W, Bacanamwo M, Harrison DG (2008) Activation of p300 histone acetyltransferase activity is an early endothelial response to laminar shear stress and is essential for stimulation of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase mRNA transcription. J Biol Chem 283:16293–16298
- 116. Nicoli S, Standley C, Walker P, Hurlstone A, Fogarty KE, Lawson ND (2010) MicroRNAmediated integration of haemodynamics and Vegf signalling during angiogenesis. Nature 464:1196–1200
- 117. Ni CW, Qiu H, Jo H (2011) MicroRNA-663 upregulated by oscillatory shear stress plays a role in inflammatory response of endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 300:H1762– H1769
- 118. Zhou J, Wang KC, Wu W, Subramaniam S, Shyy JY, Chiu JJ, Li JY, Chien S (2011) MicroRNA-21 targets peroxisome proliferators-activated receptor-alpha in an autoregulatory loop to modulate flow-induced endothelial inflammation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:10355–10360
- 119. Fang Y, Shi C, Manduchi E, Civelek M, Davies PF (2010) MicroRNA-10a regulation of proinflammatory phenotype in athero-susceptible endothelium in vivo and in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:13450–13455
- 120. Lee DY, Lin TE, Lee CI, Zhou J, Huang YH, Lee PL, Shih YT, Chien S, Chiu JJ (2017) MicroRNA-10a is crucial for endothelial response to different flow patterns via interaction of retinoid acid receptors and histone deacetylases. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:2072–2077
- 121. Lee DY, Yang TL, Huang YH, Lee CI, Chen LJ, Shih YT, Wei SY, Wang WL, Wu CC, Chiu JJ (2018) Induction of microRNA-10a using retinoic acid receptor-alpha and retinoid x receptor-alpha agonists inhibits atherosclerotic lesion formation. Atherosclerosis 271:36–44

- 122. Wu W, Xiao H, Laguna-Fernandez A, Villarreal G Jr, Wang KC, Geary GG, Zhang Y, Wang WC, Huang HD, Zhou J et al (2011) Flow-dependent regulation of Kruppel-like factor 2 is mediated by microRNA-92a. Circulation 124:633–641
- 123. Qin X, Wang X, Wang Y, Tang Z, Cui Q, Xi J, Li YS, Chien S, Wang N (2010) MicroRNA-19a mediates the suppressive effect of laminar flow on cyclin D1 expression in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:3240–3244
- 124. Wang KC, Garmire LX, Young A, Nguyen P, Trinh A, Subramaniam S, Wang N, Shyy JY, Li YS, Chien S (2010) Role of microRNA-23b in flow-regulation of Rb phosphorylation and endothelial cell growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:3234–3239
- 125. Chen K, Fan W, Wang X, Ke X, Wu G, Hu C (2012) MicroRNA-101 mediates the suppressive effect of laminar shear stress on mTOR expression in vascular endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 427:138–142
- 126. Mohamed JS, Lopez MA, Boriek AM (2010) Mechanical stretch up-regulates microRNA-26a and induces human airway smooth muscle hypertrophy by suppressing glycogen synthase kinase-3beta. J Biol Chem 285:29336–29347
- 127. Wu WH, Hu CP, Chen XP, Zhang WF, Li XW, Xiong XM, Li YJ (2011) MicroRNA-130a mediates proliferation of vascular smooth muscle cells in hypertension. Am J Hypertens 24:1087–1093
- 128. Yu ML, Wang JF, Wang GK, You XH, Zhao XX, Jing Q, Qin YW (2011) Vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation is influenced by let-7d microRNA and its interaction with KRAS. Circ J 75:703–709
- 129. Huang K, Bao H, Yan ZQ, Wang L, Zhang P, Yao QP, Shi Q, Chen XH, Wang KX, Shen BR et al (2017) MicroRNA-33 protects against neointimal hyperplasia induced by arterial mechanical stretch in the grafted vein. Cardiovasc Res 113:488–497
- 130. Hergenreider E, Heydt S, Treguer K, Boettger T, Horrevoets AJ, Zeiher AM, Scheffer MP, Frangakis AS, Yin X, Mayr M et al (2012) Atheroprotective communication between endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells through miRNAs. Nat Cell Biol 14:249–256
- 131. Zhu JJ, Liu YF, Zhang YP, Zhao CR, Yao WJ, Li YS, Wang KC, Huang TS, Pang W, Wang XF et al (2017) VAMP3 and SNAP23 mediate the disturbed flow-induced endothelial microRNA secretion and smooth muscle hyperplasia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:8271–8276
- 132. Leisegang MS, Bibli SI, Gunther S, Pfluger-Muller B, Oo JA, Hoper C, Seredinski S, Yekelchyk M, Schmitz-Rixen T, Schurmann C et al (2019) Pleiotropic effects of laminar flow and statins depend on the Kruppel-like factor-induced lncRNA MANTIS. Eur Heart J 40:2523–2533
- 133. Lund G, Andersson L, Lauria M, Lindholm M, Fraga MF, Villar-Garea A, Ballestar E, Esteller M, Zaina S (2004) DNA methylation polymorphisms precede any histological sign of atherosclerosis in mice lacking apolipoprotein E. J Biol Chem 279:29147–29154
- 134. Hiltunen MO, Turunen MP, Hakkinen TP, Rutanen J, Hedman M, Makinen K, Turunen AM, Aalto-Setala K, Yla-Herttuala S (2002) DNA hypomethylation and methyltransferase expression in atherosclerotic lesions. Vasc Med 7:5–11
- 135. Zhong W, Li B, Xu Y, Yang P, Chen R, Wang Z, Shao C, Song J, Yan J (2018) Hypermethylation of the micro-RNA 145 promoter is the key regulator for NLRP3 inflammasome-induced activation and plaque formation. JACC Basic Transl Sci 3:604–624
- 136. Tai SC, Robb GB, Marsden PA (2004) Endothelial nitric oxide synthase: a new paradigm for gene regulation in the injured blood vessel. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 24:405–412
- 137. Cardinale JP, Sriramula S, Pariaut R, Guggilam A, Mariappan N, Elks CM, Francis J (2010) HDAC inhibition attenuates inflammatory, hypertrophic, and hypertensive responses in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Hypertension 56:437–444
- 138. Stein S, Matter CM (2011) Protective roles of SIRT1 in atherosclerosis. Cell Cycle 10:640–647

- Balligand JL, Feron O, Dessy C (2009) eNOS activation by physical forces: from short-term regulation of contraction to chronic remodeling of cardiovascular tissues. Physiol Rev 89:481–534
- 140. Hunter MP, Ismail N, Zhang X, Aguda BD, Lee EJ, Yu L, Xiao T, Schafer J, Lee ML, Schmittgen TD et al (2008) Detection of microRNA expression in human peripheral blood microvesicles. PLoS One 3:e3694
- 141. Mitchell PS, Parkin RK, Kroh EM, Fritz BR, Wyman SK, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Peterson A, Noteboom J, O'Briant KC, Allen A et al (2008) Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:10513–10518
- 142. Arroyo JD, Chevillet JR, Kroh EM, Ruf IK, Pritchard CC, Gibson DF, Mitchell PS, Bennett CF, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Stirewalt DL et al (2011) Argonaute2 complexes carry a population of circulating microRNAs independent of vesicles in human plasma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:5003–5008
- 143. Noferesti SS, Sohel MM, Hoelker M, Salilew-Wondim D, Tholen E, Looft C, Rings F, Neuhoff C, Schellander K, Tesfaye D (2015) Controlled ovarian hyperstimulation induced changes in the expression of circulatory miRNA in bovine follicular fluid and blood plasma. J Ovarian Res 8:81
- 144. Valadi H, Ekstrom K, Bossios A, Sjostrand M, Lee JJ, Lotvall JO (2007) Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 9:654–659
- 145. Chen X, Ba Y, Ma L, Cai X, Yin Y, Wang K, Guo J, Zhang Y, Chen J, Guo X et al (2008) Characterization of microRNAs in serum: a novel class of biomarkers for diagnosis of cancer and other diseases. Cell Res 18:997–1006
- 146. Gilad S, Meiri E, Yogev Y, Benjamin S, Lebanony D, Yerushalmi N, Benjamin H, Kushnir M, Cholakh H, Melamed N et al (2008) Serum microRNAs are promising novel biomarkers. PLoS One 3:e3148
- 147. Sisco KL (2001) Is RNA in serum bound to nucleoprotein complexes? Clin Chem 47:1744–1745
- 148. El-Hefnawy T, Raja S, Kelly L, Bigbee WL, Kirkwood JM, Luketich JD, Godfrey TE (2004) Characterization of amplifiable, circulating RNA in plasma and its potential as a tool for cancer diagnostics. Clin Chem 50:564–573
- 149. Zernecke A, Bidzhekov K, Noels H, Shagdarsuren E, Gan L, Denecke B, Hristov M, Koppel T, Jahantigh MN, Lutgens E et al (2009) Delivery of microRNA-126 by apoptotic bodies induces CXCL12-dependent vascular protection. Sci Signal 2:ra81
- Pfeifer P, Werner N, Jansen F (2015) Role and function of microRNAs in extracellular vesicles in cardiovascular biology. Biomed Res Int 2015:161393
- 151. Khyzha N, Alizada A, Wilson MD, Fish JE (2017) Epigenetics of atherosclerosis: emerging mechanisms and methods. Trends Mol Med 23:332–347
- 152. Arslan S, Berkan O, Lalem T, Ozbilum N, Goksel S, Korkmaz O, Cetin N, Devaux Y, Cardiolinc n (2017) Long non-coding RNAs in the atherosclerotic plaque. Atherosclerosis 266:176–181
- 153. Man HSJ, Sukumar AN, Lam GC, Turgeon PJ, Yan MS, Ku KH, Dubinsky MK, Ho JJD, Wang JJ, Das S et al (2018) Angiogenic patterning by STEEL, an endothelial-enriched long noncoding RNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115:2401–2406
- 154. Josipovic I, Pfluger B, Fork C, Vasconez AE, Oo JA, Hitzel J, Seredinski S, Gamen E, Heringdorf DMZ, Chen W et al (2018) Long noncoding RNA LISPR1 is required for S1P signaling and endothelial cell function. J Mol Cell Cardiol 116:57–68
- 155. Raines EW (2000) The extracellular matrix can regulate vascular cell migration, proliferation, and survival: relationships to vascular disease. Int J Exp Pathol 81:173–182



Mechanobiology of Arterial Hypertension

Cor de Wit

Contents

10.1	Introduction	278			
10.2	Mechanical Force Exerts Stress That Creates Tension in the Tissue				
10.3	3 Vascular Adaptations in Small Arteries to Enhanced Wall Tension During				
	Hypertension	281			
	10.3.1 Acute Response: Myogenic Constriction	281			
	10.3.2 Chronic Adaptations: Vascular Remodeling	283			
10.4	Structural and Mechanical Alterations in Large Arteries in Hypertension	284			
10.5	Large Artery Stiffness and Pulse Wave Velocity	286			
10.6	Functional Consequences of the Change in Effective Distensibility				
Refer	rences	292			

Abstract

Enhanced mechanical forces are imposed on small and large vessels in hypertension. The enhanced transmural pressure increases predominantly circumferential wall stress that is returned toward control by adaptive mechanisms such as active constriction and eutrophic remodeling with concomitant increases of wall thickness. However, other hemodynamic, mechanical stresses are enhanced by such adaptive responses. Specifically, wall shear stress rises by pressure-induced constriction in smaller vessels provoking an endothelium-dependent dilation. A fine balance between these two homeostatic mechanisms that control wall stress and wall shear stress determines vascular tone in small resistance vessels which is

C. de Wit (🖂)

Institut für Physiologie, Universität zu Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Deutsches Zentrum für Herz-Kreislauf-Forschung (DZHK) e.V. (German Center for Cardiovascular Research), Lübeck, Germany e-mail: dewit@uni-luebeck.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_10

shifted in hypertension toward higher vascular tone with enhanced peripheral resistance. Wall shear stress equals the frictional pressure loss during blood flow and must be larger to keep downstream capillary pressure stable, in the face of an increased pressure head. In this light, adaptive responses that decrease luminal diameter to control wall stress appear as maladaptive and energy-consuming. In large arteries, wall thickening is also observed in hypertension. However, the main impact of hypertension in large arteries, specifically elastic proximal vessels, is the profound consequence on pulse wave transmission. Pressure distends elastic arteries and consequently changes their capacity to store further volume during cardiac ejection in systole. This capacity depends on distensibility or compliance (the inverse of stiffness) which is decreased solely due to higher pressure. Changes in stiffness attributable to structural changes in the vessel wall are only found in young hypertensive individuals. Nevertheless, pulse wave velocity is largely increased due to the less compliant arteries at the prevailing pressure. This impacts hemodynamics in the pulsatile compartment of the vascular system that is governed by the Moens-Korteweg equation and wave reflections with dramatic consequences on other organs in the long run.

10.1 Introduction

Hypertension is a very frequent pathology with a prevalence amounting to 30–40% in adults that is of high interest because it considerably amplifies the risk of cerebrovascular and coronary heart disease [1, 2]. In addition, other diseases that are even more linked to the vascular system are regarded to be consequences of long-standing hypertension such as chronic renal disease or aortic aneurysms [3, 4]. Sub-optimal arterial pressure is considered to be the number one attributable risk for death throughout the world [1]. These consequences are very likely predominantly related to the enhanced mechanical stresses that are imposed onto the vascular tree during hypertension. In this brief chapter, I will emphasize the mechanical impacts and consequences as well as resulting biological adaptations without detailing invoked signaling pathways.

10.2 Mechanical Force Exerts Stress That Creates Tension in the Tissue

In terms of mechanics, forces acting on materials in a continuum exert stresses, which is a measure of force intensity and therefore given as force per area $(N/m^2 \text{ or } Pa)$. Stress can be represented by stress tensors which can be oriented in the three dimensions of space. Notwithstanding the complexities of in vivo mechanics, an artery may be compared to a perfused cylinder that is subjected to three primary mechanical stresses: (1) wall shear stress (τ) induced by the flow of blood,


Fig. 10.1 Forces acting in a perfused vessel. Forces acting in a perfused vessel exert stresses which are calculated as force per area (N/m² or Pa). The flow of blood creates a force parallel to the cross-section of the material that is imparted on the boundary of the wall, in case of the vessel onto the endothelial cells which have to withstand this force. The stress is exerted in the direction of flow and is termed wall shear stress (depicted in green). Its magnitude (τ) depends on flow (Q), luminal radius (a), and viscosity of the fluid (μ) (formula 1). The transmural pressure (P) is a force that expands the vessel in all perpendicular directions of its circumference (upper panel). It exerts so-called circumferential wall stress in the perpendicular direction of the longitudinal axis of the vessel (depicted in red) that creates circumferential tension in the vessel wall. The amplitude (σ_{q}) depends on the pressure difference across the wall (P), luminal radius of the vessel (a), and wall thickness (h) (formula 2). Furthermore, forces act in the longitudinal direction of the axis of the vessel (depicted in blue) that tend to lengthen the vessel and exert a stress named axial wall stress. The amplitude of axial wall stress (σ_{ζ}) depends on wall thickness (h), luminal vessel radius (a), and the force acting in this direction (f) that is more difficult to infer from hemodynamic forces directly (formula 3)

(2) circumferential wall stress (σ_{θ} , also called hoop stress) induced by the pressure difference across the vessel wall (transmural pressure), and (3) axial wall stress (σ_{ζ}) which tends to lengthen the vessel and is more difficult to infer directly from hemodynamic forces (Fig. 10.1). At stationary and simplified conditions, i.e., excluding such factors as pulsatility or the non-Newtonian behavior of blood, these stresses can be estimated as:

(1) Wall shear stress: $\tau = (4\mu Q)/(\pi a^3)$

- (2) Circumferential wall stress: $\sigma_{\theta} = Pa/h$ (Laplace)
- (3) Axial wall stress: $\sigma_{\zeta} = f/[\pi h(2a + h)]$

where μ is the viscosity, Q the volumetric flow, a the luminal radius, h the wall thickness, P the transmural pressure, and f the force directed in the direction of the

length axis of the vessel [5, 6]. The thickness to lumen ratio (h/a) is of specific interest since this ratio defines whether the more simple formula (2) can indeed be applied in which the vessel wall is regarded as a surface. This is true for thin-walled vessels with a thickness to lumen ratio in the range of 0.1 which is the case for larger arteries (and veins). However, in small arteries, arterioles, and capillaries this ratio increases up to values of 0.5 or even higher and the vessel wall cannot be regarded anymore as a surface. At these conditions, wall stress varies considerably between the outside and the inside surfaces of the wall. However, for practical purposes formula (2) may also be applied for such smaller vessels bearing in mind that wall stress is not equally distributed across the wall. If the vessel lining is considered as a wall, the stress is higher at its inner side.

From these basic physical considerations, it becomes obvious that hypertension with high transmural pressure increases circumferential wall stress (other variables being constant). This can be returned to the initial value by either increase of the wall thickness (h) or a reduction of the vascular diameter (a). The latter, short-term adaptation of the vessel decreases circumferential wall stress again [7], but also increases wall shear stress (as well as axial wall stress). These simple considerations exemplify the close interaction of the different stresses that are imposed onto the vessel wall by mechanical forces. Nevertheless, returning to its initial stress values is the well-described response of vessels examined in multitudes of experimental settings in vivo or in vitro. These responses are diameter reduction and/or enlarging wall thickness upon pressure increases [7] or vessel dilatation upon enhanced levels of wall shear stress [8]. The adaptation responses act on different time scales ranging from minutes to weeks and involve the interaction of actin and myosin, changes in the cytoskeleton and integrins, extracellular matrix changes as well as growth highlighting the manifold cellular processes being invoked in these responses that even include transcriptional processes [9–14].

The stress exerted onto the vessel wall creates tension in the tissue that resists the exerted stress. In fact, the tension within the tissue counterbalances exactly the stress and is generated by the physical interaction of (protein) molecules inside the wall to withstand the stress. The tension in the tissue can be transferred across anchoring points that attach the cell structure to its underlying foundation, the extracellular matrix, comparable to architectural systems [15]. By this means, tension can also be transferred from cell to cell (through externally located proteins) to enable a concerted action of a multitude of cells in response to stress. Sensors are required to detect the tension within these structural pathways in order to react to mechanical stimuli and possibly offset any imposed alteration. In order to function, these sensors do not necessarily need to quantify the tension in absolute terms. It seems reasonable to assume that rough information ("too low" or "too large") would suffice to enable a functional feedback system that keeps itself in homeostasis and to always offset any deviation from the equilibrium. Another interesting aspect in this model is the capability of cells to initiate a "prestress" or "pretension" imposed through active mechanisms onto those structures that bear tension, for example through the interaction of actin and myosin [15]. This may be compared to tuning a piano or a violin string which generates the right tone if the tension is set correctly or "in homeostasis." This concept was initially developed from cell models and is termed "tensegrity" or "tensional homeostasis" [5, 16].

10.3 Vascular Adaptations in Small Arteries to Enhanced Wall Tension During Hypertension

10.3.1 Acute Response: Myogenic Constriction

The increased transmural pressure that occurs during hypertension enhances circumferential wall stress in those vessels that are exposed to it. The wall tension can be reduced to the initial level by either a decrease in diameter or an increase in wall thickness (formula 2, see above). An active constriction is a well-known physiologic response upon pressure increase in arterial vessels that was initially described more than a century ago by Bayliss [17] and is accordingly named Bayliss effect or myogenic response due to its myogenic origin. It emanates from a mechanical stimulus arising from the enhanced wall tension which, in turn, generates intracellular signals that enhance the contractile state of the vascular smooth muscle cells and decrease diameter [18]. Modeling suggests that indeed wall tension (rather than radius or distension) is the parameter that drives the myogenic response and the sensor should be arranged in series (rather than in parallel) with the contractile elements. Thereby, the vessel response (constriction) abrogates the initiating stimulus (wall tension) in a negative feedback loop mechanism providing a limit for the response [7]. Such negative feedback is in line with the idea of a homeostatic system. Interestingly, this setup provides "a relatively close regulation of blood flow even though flow is not the regulated variable" [7, 19]. Moreover, the myogenic response limits pressure increases in the capillaries preserving their important function during fluid filtration into the extravascular space. This highlights the important physiologic function of acute myogenic responses which are reviewed in detail in numerous publications [20–28].

A reduced diameter in resistance vessels is often found in hypertension (in midlife) as indicated by enhanced systemic vascular resistance [29]. Assuming that organ blood flow remains constant (serving tissue needs) it follows that wall shear stress is enhanced at conditions with reduced diameters in arterioles (formula 1, see above). This assumption is in line with energy dissipation since pressure decreases because of the frictional forces that oppose blood flow, i.e., wall shear stress. Only if wall shear stress is increased, the pressure drop attains larger values along a certain length of the vascular tree resulting in unchanged pressure at the capillary level despite a larger pressure head acting on resistance vessels as is the case in hypertension. However, enhanced wall shear stress triggers in an endothelium-dependent manner vasodilation, the so-called flow-induced dilation [30–32]. In case wall shear stress is a regulated homeostatic parameter (similar to circumferential wall stress), it follows that opposing regulatory effects within these two control loops are exerted, vasoconstriction to keep circumferential wall stress constant and vasodilation to maintain wall shear stress. In fact, experiments on

isolated vessels as well as in vivo have suggested that myogenic responses in arterioles enhance wall shear stress and are opposed by vasodilations mediated by enhanced endothelial nitric oxide release [33–37]. Consequently, an intermediate vascular diameter may prevail that results in small changes of both regulated parameters [38–40], and vascular tone is further modulated by metabolic signals from tissues substantially contributing to vascular tone as is suggested by modeling [41].

The obvious deviation from the above mentioned homeostatic feedback system may be due to several reasons. Firstly, these two control loops may act at distinct sites along the vascular tree with differential efficacy as was proposed in several reviews according to experimental evidence [38, 42, 43]. The feedback regulation of wall shear stress is more efficient at upstream sites thereby providing the important physiologic function to keep pressure drop stable at these upstream sites despite large increases of flow that occur during enhanced oxygen demand of the tissues (e.g., during exercise). In contrast, circumferential wall stress is more effectively controlled along the arteriolar tree at downstream sites just upstream of the capillaries which must be protected from pressure increases by enhancing upstream pressure drop. In fact, in vivo experiments demonstrated that myogenic responses are opposed by nitric oxide-mediated vasodilation (likely being elicited by enhanced wall shear stress) preferentially in larger arterioles [36]. Secondly, the efficacy of the control loops may be altered during hypertension, i.e., wall shear stress elicited vasodilations are reduced or myogenic responses are enhanced or a combination of both.

In fact, experimental evidence supports both ideas. It was well demonstrated in a multitude of investigations that flow-induced vasodilations are reduced in hypertension, in humans as well as in experimental settings [44–48]. A main contributor is a reduced biological efficacy of nitric oxide due to enhanced oxidative stress, commonly known as endothelial dysfunction [49–51]. An initial compensatory mechanism may be a shift in the mediator of the endothelial dilator mechanism as reported in isolated human vessels at high intraluminal pressure [52, 53]. In any case, hypertension may render the opposing wall shear stress-induced counterregulatory mechanism inoperative and result in enhanced vasoconstriction. Very recently, exaggerated vasoconstrictions upon phenylephrine in small arteries isolated from hypertensive animals were demonstrated to be due to impaired endothelial Ca²⁺ signaling [54]. Phenylephrine elevates not only smooth muscle cell Ca²⁺ levels (leading to constriction) but also elicits endothelial Ca²⁺ signaling, thereby activating a concomitant dilator response invoking NO release that limits the vasoconstriction [55]. The endothelial activation is proposedly elicited by a transfer of inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate (IP₃) through myoendothelial gap junctions [56, 57]. Such local endothelial IP₃-mediated Ca²⁺ signals were smaller in amplitude, shorter in duration, and occurred less frequently in vessels from hypertensive animals. The authors concluded from these observations that the organization of local Ca²⁺ signaling circuits residing at myoendothelial projections is disrupted in hypertension which results in enhanced vasoconstriction [54].

As a matter of fact, it is difficult to clearly distinguish and separate alterations in one from the other mechanically triggered feedback loop in vivo. In more general terms, any defect in these feedback loops alters the overall systemic resistance under the assumption of constant volumetric flow: An impaired wall shear stress response results in enhanced levels of frictional resistance (as wall shear stress is not kept constant) and an exaggerated myogenic response may decrease circumferential wall stress below the "control point" but likewise increases the levels of frictional resistance. The immediate consequence of such exaggerated frictional resistance is an enhanced pressure drop along the vessels resulting in decreased downstream pressure. This can be prevented by an enhanced upstream pressure head which is invariably established if cardiac output at rest (reflecting tissue needs) remains unchanged.

10.3.2 Chronic Adaptations: Vascular Remodeling

A characteristic feature in humans with essential hypertension and in animal models of hypertension is small artery inward remodeling [58-63]. During this process, the vessel lumen decreases (inward remodeling), and inward remodeling is usually associated with a likewise decreased external diameter [64]. The most common form is eutrophic inward remodeling which is characterized by an unchanged media surface area (total wall tissue) and thus reflects a rearrangement of the cells in the vascular wall. Since the lumen decreases in size and media tissue assembles in a smaller total area (reduced external diameter), the media-to-lumen ratio increases which is the hallmark of inward remodeling. It is also found in spontaneously hypertensive rats and may represent the earliest form of damage in hypertension [65, 66]. Arteries or arterioles that have undergone eutrophic inward remodeling may appear as vessels exhibiting a high level of constriction. However, the structural changes are uncovered by demonstrating the inability of the vessel to dilate if the vessel is pressurized and subjected to full relaxation, for example, by exposing it to calcium-free conditions [67]. With respect to circumferential wall stress, this chronic structural adaptation represents an effective means to reduce circumferential wall stress in the face of high transmural pressure. Both adaptive changes, diameter reduction as well as wall thickness increase, contribute to reduce circumferential wall stress. In this regard, they may be classified as protective adaptations. However, the decrease in luminal diameter enhances wall shear stress at constant volumetric blood flow as outlined above, highlighting once more the inability of the endothelium to oppose these (possibly maladaptive) responses.

In case remodeling is associated with an increased total wall mass area (hypertrophic inward remodeling) the cells in the vascular wall have undergone a growth process either by enlarged volume of the smooth muscle cells without cell number increase (hypertrophy) or by an increase in cell number (hyperplasia). This is often observed in secondary hypertension such as renovascular hypertension [68]. It is interesting to speculate that, in addition to enhanced vascular tone resulting from enhanced pressure, growth stimuli (such as angiotensin II) exert an additional effect. Upon activation of the angiotensin type 1 receptor, angiotensin II activates receptor and non-receptor tyrosine kinases as well as the NAD(P)H oxidase and increases vascular smooth muscle growth, contractility, and collagen deposition [64, 69, 70]. Specifically, hypertrophic remodeling is associated with enhanced deposition of extracellular matrix proteins (mainly collagen) which is related to a synthetic phenotype of smooth muscle cells. The volume density of collagen is increased in hypertensive rats as well as in subcutaneous small arteries obtained from patients with essential hypertension [71, 72]. Herein, stimulating factors such as angiotensin II may be involved [73]. Adhesion molecules, specifically integrins, build the junctions between the extracellular matrix proteins and the cytoskeletal components. During these processes, integrins that act as cellular anchorage sites are also rearranged and may in fact trigger the restructuring of smooth muscle cells [73].

Remodeling was elicited in vitro by subjecting isolated small arteries for a prolonged (days) to vasoconstrictory protocols period using different vasoconstrictors such as endothelin-1 [67, 74]. These observations argue against a major role for increased circumferential wall stress as the initiating stimulus. Rather a prolonged vasoconstriction or enhanced vascular tone itself seems to induce eutrophic inward remodeling (see also Chap. 6) [75, 76]. In line with this hypothesis are studies in hypertensive patients that compare the effect of different therapeutic regimes on lumen-to-media ratio [61, 77]. It seems that drugs targeting vascular tone directly, such as angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, and calcium-channel blockers are more effective to reduce this ratio than diuretics. Likewise, calcium-channel blockers and angiotensin receptor blockade were effective in preventing inward remodeling in an ex vivo culture system or in vivo [71, 78, 79]. At this point, it needs to be stressed once more that at these conditions (more dilated vessels) circumferential wall stress increases which strongly argues against the fact that this stress is the crucial stimulus inducing remodeling. Further details on vascular remodeling are available in Chap. 6 and is reviewed also elsewhere [67, 80-83].

10.4 Structural and Mechanical Alterations in Large Arteries in Hypertension

Proximal large elastic arteries such as the aortic root, the common carotid artery, or the femoral artery are enlarged in hypertensive patients at advanced age [84– 88]. This is commonly attributed to the mechanical destruction of elastin fibers that are bearing a large part of the additional mechanical load due to the enhanced transmural pressure. Physiologically, elastin fibers allow vascular elasticity and recoil [6, 89]. It is of specific interest that the local pulse pressure (estimated with applanation tonometry) was a strong independent determinant of the enlargement of the lumen of the common carotid artery (an elastic artery) whereas mean blood pressure was not [90]. The same held true for the enlargement of the aortic root (commonly known as aortic root dilatation) as the augmentation index was the only predictor of aortic root dilatation [88]. In contrast, the internal diameter of the radial artery was only correlated with age but not with radial pulse pressure which suggests that the cyclic stretching due to local pulsatile pressure increases contribute to the structural changes in elastic arteries, but not in muscular arteries.

Structural damage of the elastic laminae is well-known for their thinning, splitting, and fraying and occurs with advanced age suggesting that the exposure to cyclic stress over decades induces their damage in line with a process called "stress fatigue" [91]. It is interesting to note that elastin exhibits a very slow turnover. The expected longevity is in rodents even many times longer than the lifespan of the host organism and also in humans its longevity is considered to be as long as lifespan [92]. This longevity may prevent the replacement of elastin molecules that are mechanically damaged by the fatiguing effect of enhanced pulsatile stress load or by degradation through proteases [89] similar to lung tissue in which the synthesis of elastin was shown to be essentially non-existent during adulthood [93].

In both vessel types, intima-media thickness was also increased indicating remodeling. This increase correlated in elastic arteries with local pulse pressure whereas it correlated in muscular arteries with mean blood pressure suggesting that also these changes are elicited in elastic arteries by the rhythmic loading of the vessels but in muscular arteries by the steady elevation of circumferential wall stress [90].

Interestingly, rhythmic stretching exhibits a stronger effect than the static load on the phenotype of smooth muscle cells, their growth including DNA synthesis and the production of matrix components [94, 95]. The focal adhesion protein zyxin is a key regulator of stretch-induced gene expression in smooth muscle cells [96] and its loss promotes a synthetic phenotype of smooth muscle cells [97]. Additionally, cyclic stretch was demonstrated to negate the activity of myocardin which is a critical transcriptional determinant of the contractile phenotype of smooth muscle cells as its knockdown is sufficient to induce smooth muscle cell proliferation. Elimination of the regulatory effects of myocardin by exaggerated cyclic stretch as observed in vitro may thus also promote the aforementioned shift in smooth muscle function toward a more synthetic phenotype in hypertension [98].

With respect to circumferential wall stress the observed changes elicit opposite effects: luminal diameter widening increases wall stress whereas enhanced wall thickness decreases it (formula 2, above). In distal muscular arteries, such as the radial artery, the diameter was found unchanged in hypertension [86] and thus the increase in wall thickness compensates for the increased transmural pressure. In contrast, in large elastic arteries, the increase in wall thickness was insufficient to compensate for the pressure enhancement, and the concomitant lumen widening [99]. This indicates that in elastic vessels the circumferential wall stress is not a (strictly) regulated parameter. It also seems to be at odds with the function of such vessels which is to store part of the stroke volume momentarily during systole and provide this volume during diastole thereby dampening pulsatility of flow and pressure. During systole part of the energy is stored in the wall of elastic arteries and this energy recoils the vessel releasing the stored volume ensuring more continuous flow. The term elastic describes a mechanical behavior that does not

dissipate energy. The material (vessel) rather returns to its original geometry upon unloading thereby releasing the stored energy. This feature is called windkessel function and reduces total cardiac energy expenditure. A requirement for this function is a compliant vessel (in conjunction with recoil) that allows to store a certain amount of volume (ΔV) at a given pressure change (ΔP), i.e., compliance ($\Delta V / \Delta P$). Assuming a reduced volume distensibility [$\Delta V / (\Delta P \times V)$] of vessels in hypertensive individuals, an enlargement of the vessel with increased volume may compensate for any reduction in volume distensibility and maintain compliance (which is the product of volume and volume distensibility). However, a mechanical sensor and feedback system to control this parameter (compliance) and adjust vessel volume accordingly is hard to imagine.

10.5 Large Artery Stiffness and Pulse Wave Velocity

Stiffness is a measure of the resistance offered by an elastic body to deformation induced by stress. The deformation of the body is measured as a strain that is normalized to an initial condition and is therefore dimensionless or given as a percent change. Stress-strain relationships characterize the stiffness of a material. In a physiologic sense, stiffness is the inverse of compliance and increased vascular stiffness therefore relates to changes in vessel wall properties characterized by reduced compliance. The measurement of the pulse wave velocity is generally accepted as the most simple, noninvasive, robust, and reproducible method to determine arterial stiffness in different regions (i.e., between different points of measurement). In contrast, ultrasound devices allow the determination of arterial stiffness in a locally confined area by echo tracking, for example in the carotid artery or the radial artery [100].

Specifically, carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity has emerged as the gold standard for assessing aortic stiffness [101]. Age and blood pressure are the main determinants for pulse wave velocity which increases to the second power with age and linearly with arterial pressure (in the relevant pressure range). The increase with age was more pronounced in individuals of the higher pressure category demonstrating that higher pulse wave velocities at advanced age are not simply attributable to higher arterial pressure [84, 102]. Although changes in pulse wave velocity are generally directly attributed to arterial stiffness, pulse wave velocity is in fact determined by the elastic modulus and fluid density: $c_0 = \sqrt{(\kappa / \rho)}$, where c_0 is the pulse wave velocity, ρ the density of the fluid, and κ the elastic modulus. The latter is given by $[V \times \Delta P / \Delta V]$ which is the inverse of volume distensibility (see above). Therefore, pulse wave velocity increases if vessel compliance $[\Delta V / \Delta P]$ decreases but also if the vessel volume [V] increases. As outlined above, large elastic arteries are characteristically enlarged during hypertension, which consequently contributes in part to the higher pulse wave velocity found in hypertension.

Another feature that has to be considered in this context is the shape of the compliance curve of large elastic arteries. This curve was assessed in human thoracic aortas ex vivo in which diameter changes were measured in response to stepwise



Fig. 10.2 Aortic area, compliance, and pulse wave velocity are changing with pressure. Aortic area (depicted in green) is calculated using the formula published by Langewouters, Wesseling, and Goedhard [103] that was derived from experimental data obtained in human aorta studied ex vivo. Assuming a certain length aortic volume can be derived from cross-sectional area. Accordingly, compliance (depicted in red) was calculated as the first derivative of the pressure–area function because compliance is the slope of the pressure–volume curve ($\Delta V / \Delta P$). The pressure–area function was also used to extrapolate the distensibility coefficient (($\Delta A / A$) / ΔP) in order to allow calculation of the pulse wave velocity (depicted in blue) by means of the Bramwell–Hill formula [104]. Physiologic pressure is highlighted in bright blue. Pressure increases expand the aorta in a characteristic S-shaped function and, therefore, decreases compliance and increases pulse wave velocity dramatically

pressure increases [103]. The cross-sectional area was obtained from diameter changes and compliance computed. Assuming a certain length, cross-sectional area relates to volume, and pressure–volume curves can be derived. This function (volume/area over pressure) is smooth, monotonic, and exhibits a typical curvilinear, sigmoidal shape for large elastic arteries. During pressure rise, the volume increase is initially at very low pressures (below the physiologic range) small. Thereafter, volume increase reaches a maximal value (infliction point) that already occurs below the physiologic pressure range. At higher pressures including the physiologic pressure range, the volume increase declines again reaching very low values at the end (Fig. 10.2). The slope of this curve represents the vessel's compliance ($\Delta V / \Delta P$). Consequently, vessel compliance is initially low, reaches a maximum at pressure levels below the physiologic range, and decreases more and more with rising pressure before finally reaching zero at very high (supraphysiologic) pressures [91, 103, 105, 106].

This behavior is due to the progressive loading and uncurling of elastic fibers. Eventually (with increasing volume), stiff collagen fibers are recruited that minimize or prevent further volume increases. Hence, two structural phases determine the nonlinear behavior of arterial wall stiffness [91]. Taking this behavior into consideration it follows that pulse wave velocity increases during hypertension solely due to the fact that vessel compliance is decreased at higher pressures even though the

compliance (or stiffness) function of the vessel in itself has not changed at all. These considerations make it very clear that despite an elevation of the pulse wave velocity observed during hypertension the compliance or stiffness of the vasculature may be, in fact, unaltered.

This raises the question if large arteries indeed exhibit an altered compliance or stiffness for example due to structural changes in hypertension as is often assumed by the observation of enhanced pulse wave velocity. Local echo tracking of arteries during the cardiac cycle provides insight into the distensibility of the vessel by measuring internal diameter, its change during the cardiac cycle as well as the intima-media thickness while additionally monitoring local pulse pressure. From such measurements, local compliance or distensibility can be determined for different pressure values prevailing during the cardiac cycle. As outlined above compliance changes with pressure and accordingly the distensibility-pressure relationship is likewise a curvilinear function but in this case with a negative slope, i.e., arteries exhibit a high distensibility at low pressures that declines progressively (not linearly) with increasing pressure. Such distensibility-pressure curves measured in the common carotid artery are not altered in hypertensive as compared to normotensive subjects [64, 87]: The curve obtained in hypertensives was shifted to a higher pressure range (because higher pressure ranges are found in hypertensives) but still overlapped with the curve obtained in normotensives for a wide range. In fact, both curves lay on top of each other for this overlapping part with equal pressures indicating a similar distensibility of this artery in these two cohorts (Fig. 10.3). Similarly, distensibility was not reduced in spontaneously hypertensive rats compared to normotensive controls, in fact, it was slighter larger in hypertensive rats [106, 107].

This same procedure can be applied in a more distal artery (radial artery) which in itself is less distensible than the proximal elastic arteries. Again the curve obtained in hypertensives was found to be shifted rightwards (to higher pressures, as expected). Surprisingly, the arterial distensibility curve obtained in patients with essential hypertension was shifted upwards (toward larger values, Fig. 10.3) in the overlapping pressure range [86] or was mostly unaltered [106]. This demonstrates a higher distensibility of this distal artery in hypertensives, which is in contrast to the common assumption that vessels are stiffer in hypertensives. Thus, local echo tracking in elastic and muscular arteries did not demonstrate an impaired distensibility (or enhanced stiffness) of vessels in hypertensive subjects. Taken together, this suggests that the commonly known property of vessels (compliance decrease with higher pressures as outlined in the previous paragraph, Fig. 10.2) is the largest contributor for the observed "enhanced stiffness" of vessels in hypertension (as measured by enhanced pulse wave velocity) rather than a structural alteration of the vessel itself (due to hypertension). In line with this conclusion is the demonstration that aortic impedance changes seen in hypertensive subjects revert with a reduction in arterial pressure and can, conversely, be induced in normotensive subjects by pressure increase [108].

Another measure reflecting the mechanical properties of a material is the Young's elastic modulus. In contrast to the aforementioned distensibility (or compliance)



Fig. 10.3 Distensibility of arteries in normo- and hypertensive subjects. Distensibility was assessed in normo- and hypertensive individuals (age- and sex-matched) using echo tracking and simultaneous pressure recordings during the cardiac cycle. An elastic artery (carotid) is shown on the left (adapted with permission from Laurent et al. [87]) and a muscular artery (radial) on the right (adapted with permission from Laurent et al. [86]). The curves were not different between the two groups in the carotid artery. The curve obtained in the radial artery in hypertensive individuals was shifted upwards (p < 0.05) as compared to normotensive subjects toward higher distensibility. Values are mean \pm SEM

which takes also into consideration the hollow structure of the vessel wall (structural stiffness), Young's elastic modulus only reflects the properties of the material of the vessel wall itself (material stiffness). It provides information about the properties of the material independent of the way in which the material is arranged (i.e., its geometry) and, thus, specifies the stiffness of the material itself, i.e., its deformation (strain) upon pressure (stress). This parameter was analyzed in follow-up studies in large elastic arteries [64, 99]. In normotensives, the elastic modulus increased with circumferential wall stress (depending on pressure and diameter) in a curvilinear fashion. However, the function is nearly linear, i.e., its slope rises only moderately with increasing wall stress (Fig. 10.4). With advanced age, the elastic modulus increased and also the rise in the elastic modulus with wall stress was steeper indicating stiffer material in the vessel wall at an advanced age. In a group of age-matched hypertensives that were never treated for their hypertension, these curves were shifted rightward to higher wall stress values (due to higher pressure values), but they were not steeper and also not shifted upwards toward higher elastic modulus values in old and middle-aged hypertensives (Fig. 10.4). Only in young hypertensive, an upward shift and a steeper rise of the elastic modulus with increasing wall stress was observed (Fig. 10.4). The curve obtained in these individuals lay on top of that obtained in middle-aged subjects [99]. This demonstrates that in hypertension the wall material is only stiffer in young subjects (<45 years) but not in middle-aged or old individuals indicating that the disadvantageous effects of



Fig. 10.4 Elastic modulus of the carotid artery in normo- and hypertensive subjects at different ages. Young's incremental elastic modulus was assessed in the carotid artery in normotensive (NT) and hypertensive (HT) subjects and is depicted as a function of circumferential wall stress (adapted with permission from Bussy et al. [99]). Individuals were grouped according to age tertiles into young (36 ± 7 years), mid-age (age 46 ± 7 years), and old subjects (age 62 ± 7 years). Values are mean \pm SEM. The modulus–stress curves are shifted upwards and became steeper with aging with overlaps of normo- and hypertension in the mid- and old-age groups. However, the curve in the young age group was shifted upwards in hypertensive individuals compared to normotension (p < 0.01) indicating increased stiffness of the wall material in hypertension only in the young age group

aging are not further upscaled by hypertension [64, 99]. The enhanced stiffness observed in younger individuals may relate to spatial reorganization and distribution of extracellular matrix and vascular smooth muscle cells [15].

In summary, the data do not indicate that hypertension exerts a major effect on the mechanical properties of the vascular wall in humans. Therefore, the well-known higher pulse wave velocity is largely due to the prevailing higher pressures and the related shift along the volume–pressure curve that results in an actual alteration in effective compliance and effective distensibility. High pressure subjects elastic large vessels to larger stress which enhances the volume load and recruits stiffer wall material (e.g., collagen) to bear this stress. There is hardly any evidence that the vessels themselves are stiffer due to structural changes in the vessel wall that

modulate the mechanical behavior of the vessel. Only recently, evidence indicates that smooth muscle cells from hypertensive rats are stiffer than those from normotensive controls which may also enhance aortic stiffness in artificially reconstituted aortas using such cells [109]. Thus, the role of vascular smooth muscle cells in arterial stiffness is being uncovered and emerging [15].

10.6 Functional Consequences of the Change in Effective Distensibility

The pressure at which the large arteries operate is higher in hypertension and at such higher levels vessel distensibility is decreased which is specifically the case for elastic arteries. Consequently, the distensibility decrease that usually prevails along the vascular tree (from elastic toward muscular arteries) is reduced or lacking in hypertension. At locations with changes in distensibility, the pulse wave is partially reflected because of according changes in impedance [110]. It follows that pulse wave reflections along the large arteries are reduced in hypertension and consequently pulsatile energy is transmitted more efficiently (without reflections) into downstream arteries and possibly even down to resistance vessels. At this site, the higher energy input may induce damage in the microcirculation. The enhanced energy transmission into small arteries due to the mechanisms discussed above is suggested to be a major factor in the organ target damage that is observed as a consequence of hypertension [64, 111]. Therefore, it is not surprising that prevailing, effective arterial stiffness and central pressures (systolic pressure and pulse pressure) have a predictive value for cardiovascular events and renal complications in hypertensive individuals [112–114].

A further, well-known consequence of the effective change in distensibility and the resulting rise in pulse wave velocity is that pressure wave augmentation due to wave reflection from the periphery is not only seen in more peripheral (e.g., brachial artery) but also in central arteries. Consequently, the amplification of the pulse wave and the increase in systolic pressure from central to peripheral arteries is reduced [91]. More importantly, the reflected waves return to the aortic root during late systole when the heart is still ejecting blood and not in early diastole as observed at lower pulse wave velocities. The premature arrival of reflected waves occurs specifically at low heart rates with a prolonged systole and results in the aforementioned change in the contour of the pressure wave in the aorta. The supplementary increase in systolic pressure is called augmentation and the augmentation index that is calculated for its quantification is an independent predictor of cardiovascular risk [114–116]. The term amplification is actually misleading as energy is not generated in the aorta as implied by the term "amplification." Boosting aortic pressure in systole enhances myocardial workload as well as oxygen demand and hinders ventricular ejection. Moreover, the detrimental effects of cyclic stress on the wall structure of elastic arteries are inextricably upscaled accelerating fatigue as outlined above [91]. At the same time pressure during diastole is reduced which compromises coronary perfusion. Hence, arterial hypertension is not merely a burden to the heart due to enhanced systemic vascular resistance but it dramatically changes hemodynamics in large arteries which further impacts cardiac function. So, it comes with only little surprise that arterial hypertension is a major factor in progressive myocardial hypertrophy and cardiac failure.

In conclusion, arterial hypertension inevitably changes "effective arterial stiffness" (or distensibility) in elastic arteries in a passive manner through a shift along the pressure–volume curve and, hence, enhanced stiffness is a direct consequence of hypertension. The increase in stiffness in itself further boosts central systolic pressure and, thus, stiffness enhancement is also a cause for (central) hypertension [114]. This occurs in two ways. Firstly, the amplitude of the initial pressure wave generated by ventricular ejection is enhanced (due to the reduced distensibility). Secondly, the concomitant increase in pulse wave velocity amplifies systolic pressure further because the reflected wave arrives centrally at an earlier time point. On the other hand, wave reflections during the travel of the pressure wave from elastic into muscular arteries are reduced because the usual characteristic impedance (distensibility) changes are offset. This increases energy transmission into the microcirculation which may impose functional damage at this site.

Acknowledgement This work was supported by grants from the German Ministry of Research (BMBF) and the German Centre for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK).

Sources of Funding Work in my lab is funded by grants from the German Ministry of Research (BMBF) and the German Centre for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK).

Conflict of Interest The author declares that he has no conflict of interest.

References

- Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JLJ, Jones DW, Materson BJ, Oparil S, Wright JTJ, Roccella EJ (2003) Seventh report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure. Hypertension 42:1206–1252
- 2. Benjamin EJ, Muntner P, Alonso A, Bittencourt MS, Callaway CW, Carson AP, Chamberlain AM, Chang AR, Cheng S, Das SR, Delling FN, Djousse L, Elkind MSV, Ferguson JF, Fornage M, Jordan LC, Khan SS, Kissela BM, Knutson KL, Kwan TW, Lackland DT, Lewis TT, Lichtman JH, Longenecker CT, Loop MS, Lutsey PL, Martin SS, Matsushita K, Moran AE, Mussolino ME, O'Flaherty M, Pandey A, Perak AM, Rosamond WD, Roth GA, Sampson UKA, Satou GM, Schroeder EB, Shah SH, Spartano NL, Stokes A, Tirschwell DL, Tsao CW, Turakhia MP, VanWagner LB, Wilkins JT, Wong SS, Virani SS (2019) Heart disease and stroke statistics-2019 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation 139:e56–e528
- Kokubo Y, Iwashima Y (2015) Higher blood pressure as a risk factor for diseases other than stroke and ischemic heart disease. Hypertension 66:254–259
- Humphrey JD, Schwartz MA, Tellides G, Milewicz DM (2015) Role of mechanotransduction in vascular biology: focus on thoracic aortic aneurysms and dissections. Circ Res 116:1448–1461
- 5. Humphrey JD (2008) Mechanisms of arterial remodeling in hypertension: coupled roles of wall shear and intramural stress. Hypertension 52:195–200

- Wagenseil JE, Mecham RP (2009) Vascular extracellular matrix and arterial mechanics. Physiol Rev 89:957–989
- 7. Davis MJ (2012) Perspective: physiological role(s) of the vascular myogenic response. Microcirculation 19:99–114
- Busse R, Fleming I (1998) Pulsatile stretch and shear stress: physical stimuli determining the production of endothelium-derived relaxing factors. J Vasc Res 35:73–84
- 9. Davies PF (1995) Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev 75:519-560
- Owens GK, Kumar MS, Wamhoff BR (2004) Molecular regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell differentiation in development and disease. Physiol Rev 84:767–801
- 11. Lehoux S, Castier Y, Tedgui A (2006) Molecular mechanisms of the vascular responses to haemodynamic forces. J Intern Med 259:381–392
- Lemarie CA, Tharaux PL, Lehoux S (2010) Extracellular matrix alterations in hypertensive vascular remodeling. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48:433–439
- Humphrey JD, Dufresne ER, Schwartz MA (2014) Mechanotransduction and extracellular matrix homeostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 15:802–812
- Brown IAM, Diederich L, Good ME, DeLalio LJ, Murphy SA, Cortese-Krott MM, Hall JL, Le TH, Isakson BE (2018) Vascular smooth muscle remodeling in conductive and resistance arteries in hypertension. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 38:1969–1985
- 15. Lacolley P, Regnault V, Segers P, Laurent S (2017) Vascular smooth muscle cells and arterial stiffening: relevance in development, aging, and disease. Physiol Rev 97:1555–1617
- Ingber DE (1997) Tensegrity: the architectural basis of cellular mechanotransduction. Annu Rev Physiol 59:575–599
- Bayliss WM (1902) On the local reaction of the arterial wall to changes of internal pressure. J Physiol 28:220–231
- Martinez-Lemus LA, Wu X, Wilson E, Hill MA, Davis GE, Davis MJ, Meininger GA (2003) Integrins as unique receptors for vascular control. J Vasc Res 40:211–233
- Borgstrom P, Gestrelius S (1987) Integrated myogenic and metabolic control of vascular tone in skeletal muscle during autoregulation of blood flow. Microvasc Res 33:353–376
- D'Angelo G, Meininger GA (1994) Transduction mechanisms involved in the regulation of myogenic activity. Hypertension 23:1096–1105
- Davis MJ, Hill MA (1999) Signaling mechanisms underlying the vascular myogenic response. Physiol Rev 79:387–423
- 22. Davis MJ, Wu X, Nurkiewicz TR, Kawasaki J, Davis GE, Hill MA, Meininger GA (2001) Integrins and mechanotransduction of the vascular myogenic response. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 280:H1427–H1433
- Hill MA, Zou H, Potocnik SJ, Meininger GA, Davis MJ (2001) Signal transduction in smooth muscle – Invited review: Arteriolar smooth muscle mechanotransduction: Ca2+ signaling pathways underlying myogenic reactivity. J Appl Physiol 91:973–983
- 24. Sharif-Naeini R, Dedman A, Folgering JHA, Duprat F, Patel A, Nilius B, Honore E (2008) TRP channels and mechanosensory transduction: insights into the arterial myogenic response. Pflugers Arch 456:529–540
- Schubert R, Lidington D, Bolz SS (2008) The emerging role of Ca2+ sensitivity regulation in promoting myogenic vasoconstriction. Cardiovasc Res 77:8–18
- 26. Lidington D, Schubert R, Bolz SS (2013) Capitalizing on diversity: an integrative approach towards the multiplicity of cellular mechanisms underlying myogenic responsiveness. Cardiovasc Res 97:404–412
- Earley S, Brayden JE (2015) Transient receptor potential channels in the vasculature. Physiol Rev 95:645–690
- Mederos Y, Schnitzler M, Storch U, Gudermann T (2016) Mechanosensitive Gq/11 proteincoupled receptors mediate myogenic vasoconstriction. Microcirculation 23:621–625
- Smulyan H, Mookherjee S, Safar ME (2016) The two faces of hypertension: role of aortic stiffness. J Am Soc Hypertens 10:175–183

- Pohl U, Holtz J, Busse R, Bassenge E (1986) Crucial role of endothelium in the vasodilator response to increased flow in vivo. Hypertension 8:37–44
- Beyer AM, Gutterman DD (2012) Regulation of the human coronary microcirculation. J Mol Cell Cardiol 52:814–821
- 32. Green DJ, Dawson EA, Groenewoud HMM, Jones H, Thijssen DHJ (2014) Is flow-mediated dilation nitric oxide mediated?: A meta-analysis. Hypertension 63:376–382
- Hecker M, Mulsch A, Bassenge E, Busse R (1993) Vasoconstriction and increased flow two principal mechanisms of shear stress-dependent endothelial autacoid release. Am J Physiol 265:H828–H833
- Kurjiaka DT, Segal SS (1996) Autoregulation during pressor response elevates wall shear rate in arterioles. J Appl Physiol 80:598–604
- 35. Thorin-Trescases N, Bevan JA (1998) High levels of myogenic tone antagonize the dilator response to flow of small rabbit cerebral arteries. Stroke 29:1194–1200
- 36. de Wit C, Jahrbeck B, Schafer C, Bolz SS, Pohl U (1998) Nitric oxide opposes myogenic pressure responses predominantly in large arterioles in vivo. Hypertension 31:787–794
- 37. Koller A (2002) Signaling pathways of mechanotransduction in arteriolar endothelium and smooth muscle cells in hypertension. Microcirculation 9:277–294
- Muller JM, Davis MJ, Chilian WM (1996) Integrated regulation of pressure and flow in the coronary microcirculation. Cardiovasc Res 32:668–678
- 39. Harrigan TP (1997) Regulatory interaction between myogenic and shear-sensitive arterial segments: conditions for stable steady states. Ann Biomed Eng 25:635–643
- 40. Frisbee JC (2002) Regulation of in situ skeletal muscle arteriolar tone: interactions between two parameters. Microcirculation 9:443–462
- 41. Carlson BE, Arciero JC, Secomb TW (2008) Theoretical model of blood flow autoregulation: roles of myogenic, shear-dependent, and metabolic responses. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 295:H1572–H1579
- 42. Pohl U, de Wit C (1999) A unique role of NO in the control of blood flow. News Physiol Sci 14:74–80
- Duncker DJ, Bache RJ (2008) Regulation of coronary blood flow during exercise. Physiol Rev 88:1009–1086
- 44. Falloon BJ, Bund SJ, Tulip JR, Heagerty AM (1993) In vitro perfusion studies of resistance artery function in genetic hypertension. Hypertension 22:486–495
- 45. Shimbo D, Muntner P, Mann D, Viera AJ, Homma S, Polak JF, Barr RG, Herrington D, Shea S (2010) Endothelial dysfunction and the risk of hypertension: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. Hypertension 55:1210–1216
- 46. Sonkusare SK, Dalsgaard T, Bonev AD, Hill-Eubanks DC, Kotlikoff MI, Scott JD, Santana LF, Nelson MT (2014) AKAP150-dependent cooperative TRPV4 channel gating is central to endothelium-dependent vasodilation and is disrupted in hypertension. Sci Signal 7:ra66
- 47. Greaney JL, Kutz JL, Shank SW, Jandu S, Santhanam L, Alexander LM (2017) Impaired hydrogen sulfide-mediated vasodilation contributes to microvascular endothelial dysfunction in hypertensive adults. Hypertension 69:902–909
- 48. Maruhashi T, Soga J, Fujimura N, Idei N, Mikami S, Iwamoto Y, Iwamoto A, Kajikawa M, Matsumoto T, Oda N, Kishimoto S, Matsui S, Hashimoto H, Aibara Y, Yusoff FBM, Hidaka T, Kihara Y, Chayama K, Noma K, Nakashima A, Goto C, Tomiyama H, Takase B, Kohro T, Suzuki T, Ishizu T, Ueda S, Yamazaki T, Furumoto T, Kario K, Inoue T, Koba S, Watanabe K, Takemoto Y, Hano T, Sata M, Ishibashi Y, Node K, Maemura K, Ohya Y, Furukawa T, Ito H, Ikeda H, Yamashina A, Higashi Y (2017) Endothelial function is impaired in patients receiving antihypertensive drug treatment regardless of blood pressure level: FMD-J Study (Flow-Mediated Dilation Japan). Hypertension 70:790–797
- 49. Vanhoutte PM, Shimokawa H, Feletou M, Tang EHC (2017) Endothelial dysfunction and vascular disease a 30th anniversary update. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 219:22–96
- Seals DR, Brunt VE, Rossman MJ (2018) Keynote lecture: strategies for optimal cardiovascular aging. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 315:H183–H188

- Donato AJ, Machin DR, Lesniewski LA (2018) Mechanisms of dysfunction in the aging vasculature and role in age-related disease. Circ Res 123:825–848
- 52. Fulop T, Jebelovszki E, Erdei N, Szerafin T, Forster T, Edes I, Koller A, Bagi Z (2007) Adaptation of vasomotor function of human coronary arterioles to the simultaneous presence of obesity and hypertension. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 27:2348–2354
- 53. Beyer AM, Durand MJ, Hockenberry J, Gamblin TC, Phillips SA, Gutterman DD (2014) An acute rise in intraluminal pressure shifts the mediator of flow-mediated dilation from nitric oxide to hydrogen peroxide in human arterioles. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 307:H1587–H1593
- Wilson C, Zhang X, Buckley C, Heathcote HR, Lee MD, McCarron JG (2019) Increased vascular contractility in hypertension results from impaired endothelial calcium signaling. Hypertension 74:1200–1214
- 55. Dora KA, Doyle MP, Duling BR (1997) Elevation of intracellular calcium in smooth muscle causes endothelial cell generation of NO in arterioles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:6529–6534
- 56. Isakson BE, Ramos SI, Duling BR (2007) Ca2+ and inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate-mediated signaling across the myoendothelial junction. Circ Res 100:246–254
- 57. Garland CJ, Bagher P, Powell C, Ye X, Lemmey HAL, Borysova L, Dora KA (2017) Voltagedependent Ca(2+) entry into smooth muscle during contraction promotes endotheliummediated feedback vasodilation in arterioles. Sci Signal 10:eaal3806
- 58. Folkow B (1982) Physiological aspects of primary hypertension. Physiol Rev 62:347-504
- Prewitt RL, Rice DC, Dobrian AD (2002) Adaptation of resistance arteries to increases in pressure. Microcirculation 9:295–304
- Heerkens EHJ, Izzard AS, Heagerty AM (2007) Integrins, vascular remodeling, and hypertension. Hypertension 49:1–4
- Agabiti-Rosei E, Heagerty AM, Rizzoni D (2009) Effects of antihypertensive treatment on small artery remodelling. J Hypertens 27:1107–1114
- Heagerty AM, Heerkens EH, Izzard AS (2010) Small artery structure and function in hypertension. J Cell Mol Med 14:1037–1043
- Mulvany MJ (2012) Small artery remodelling in hypertension. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 110:49–55
- Laurent S, Boutouyrie P (2015) The structural factor of hypertension: large and small artery alterations. Circ Res 116:1007–1021
- 65. Pires PW, Jackson WF, Dorrance AM (2015) Regulation of myogenic tone and structure of parenchymal arterioles by hypertension and the mineralocorticoid receptor. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 309:H127–H136
- 66. Gao YJ, Yang LF, Stead S, Lee RMKW (2008) Flow-induced vascular remodeling in the mesenteric artery of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 86:737–744
- van den Akker J, Schoorl MJC, Bakker ENTP, Vanbavel E (2010) Small artery remodeling: current concepts and questions. J Vasc Res 47:183–202
- 68. Rosei EA, Rizzoni D (2010) Small artery remodelling in diabetes. J Cell Mol Med 14:1030-1036
- 69. Touyz RM, Schiffrin EL (2000) Signal transduction mechanisms mediating the physiological and pathophysiological actions of angiotensin II in vascular smooth muscle cells. Pharmacol Rev 52:639–672
- Schiffrin EL, Touyz RM (2004) From bedside to bench to bedside: role of renin-angiotensinaldosterone system in remodeling of resistance arteries in hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287:H435–H446
- 71. Intengan HD, Thibault G, Li JS, Schiffrin EL (1999) Resistance artery mechanics, structure, and extracellular components in spontaneously hypertensive rats: effects of angiotensin receptor antagonism and converting enzyme inhibition. Circulation 100:2267–2275
- Intengan HD, Deng LY, Li JS, Schiffrin EL (1999) Mechanics and composition of human subcutaneous resistance arteries in essential hypertension. Hypertension 33:569–574

- Intengan HD, Schiffrin EL (2000) Structure and mechanical properties of resistance arteries in hypertension – role of adhesion molecules and extracellular matrix determinants. Hypertension 36:312–318
- 74. Bakker ENTP, Buus CL, VanBavel E, Mulvany MJ (2004) Activation of resistance arteries with endothelin-1: from vasoconstriction to functional adaptation and remodeling. J Vasc Res 41:174–182
- 75. Bakker ENTP, van der Meulen ET, van den Berg BM, Everts V, Spaan JAE, VanBavel E (2002) Inward remodeling follows chronic vasoconstriction in isolated resistance arteries. J Vasc Res 39:12–20
- 76. Bakker ENTP, Matlung HL, Bonta P, de Vries CJ, van Rooijen N, Vanbavel E (2008) Blood flow-dependent arterial remodelling is facilitated by inflammation but directed by vascular tone. Cardiovasc Res 78:341–348
- 77. Schiffrin EL, Park JB, Intengan HD, Touyz RM (2000) Correction of arterial structure and endothelial dysfunction in human essential hypertension by the angiotensin receptor antagonist losartan. Circulation 101:1653–1659
- 78. Li JS, Sharifi AM, Schiffrin EL (1997) Effect of AT(1) angiotensin-receptor blockade on structure and function of small arteries in SHR. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 30:75–83
- 79. Sorop O, Bakker ENTP, Pistea A, Spaan JAE, VanBavel E (2006) Calcium channel blockade prevents pressure-dependent inward remodeling in isolated subendocardial resistance vessels. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291:H1236–H1245
- Intengan HD, Schiffrin EL (2001) Vascular remodeling in hypertension: roles of apoptosis, inflammation, and fibrosis. Hypertension 38:581–587
- Martinez-Lemus LA, Hill MA, Meininger GA (2009) The plastic nature of the vascular wall: a continuum of remodeling events contributing to control of arteriolar diameter and structure. Physiology (Bethesda) 24:45–57
- 82. Tuna BG, Bakker ENTP, VanBavel E (2012) Smooth muscle biomechanics and plasticity: relevance for vascular calibre and remodelling. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 110:35–41
- Huelsz-Prince G, Belkin AM, VanBavel E, Bakker ENTP (2013) Activation of extracellular transglutaminase 2 by mechanical force in the arterial wall. J Vasc Res 50:383–395
- 84. Isnard RN, Pannier BM, Laurent S, London GM, Diebold B, Safar ME (1989) Pulsatile diameter and elastic modulus of the aortic arch in essential hypertension: a noninvasive study. J Am Coll Cardiol 13:399–405
- 85. Benetos A, Laurent S, Hoeks AP, Boutouyrie PH, Safar ME (1993) Arterial alterations with aging and high blood pressure. A noninvasive study of carotid and femoral arteries. Arterioscler Thromb 13:90–97
- 86. Laurent S, Girerd X, Mourad JJ, Lacolley P, Beck L, Boutouyrie P, Mignot JP, Safar M (1994) Elastic modulus of the radial artery wall material is not increased in patients with essential hypertension. Arterioscler Thromb 14:1223–1231
- 87. Laurent S, Caviezel B, Beck L, Girerd X, Billaud E, Boutouyrie P, Hoeks A, Safar M (1994) Carotid artery distensibility and distending pressure in hypertensive humans. Hypertension 23:878–883
- Milan A, Tosello F, Caserta M, Naso D, Puglisi E, Magnino C, Comoglio C, Rabbia F, Mulatero P, Veglio F (2011) Aortic size index enlargement is associated with central hemodynamics in essential hypertension. Hypertens Res 34:126–132
- Duca L, Blaise S, Romier B, Laffargue M, Gayral S, El Btaouri H, Kawecki C, Guillot A, Martiny L, Debelle L, Maurice P (2016) Matrix ageing and vascular impacts: focus on elastin fragmentation. Cardiovasc Res 110:298–308
- Boutouyrie P, Bussy C, Lacolley P, Girerd X, Laloux B, Laurent S (1999) Association between local pulse pressure, mean blood pressure, and large-artery remodeling. Circulation 100:1387–1393
- O'Rourke M (1990) Arterial stiffness, systolic blood pressure, and logical treatment of arterial hypertension. Hypertension 15:339–347
- 92. Sherratt MJ (2009) Tissue elasticity and the ageing elastic fibre. Age (Dordr) 31:305–325

- Shapiro SD, Endicott SK, Province MA, Pierce JA, Campbell EJ (1991) Marked longevity of human lung parenchymal elastic fibers deduced from prevalence of D-aspartate and nuclear weapons-related radiocarbon. J Clin Invest 87:1828–1834
- Lehoux S, Tedgui A (2003) Cellular mechanics and gene expression in blood vessels. J Biomech 36:631–643
- 95. Dinardo CL, Venturini G, Zhou EH, Watanabe IS, Campos LCG, Dariolli R, da Motta-Leal-Filho JM, Carvalho VM, Cardozo KHM, Krieger JE, Alencar AM, Pereira AC (2014) Variation of mechanical properties and quantitative proteomics of VSMC along the arterial tree. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 306:H505–H516
- 96. Cattaruzza M, Lattrich C, Hecker M (2004) Focal adhesion protein zyxin is a mechanosensitive modulator of gene expression in vascular smooth muscle cells. Hypertension 43:726–730
- 97. Ghosh S, Kollar B, Nahar T, Suresh Babu S, Wojtowicz A, Sticht C, Gretz N, Wagner AH, Korff T, Hecker M (2015) Loss of the mechanotransducer zyxin promotes a synthetic phenotype of vascular smooth muscle cells. J Am Heart Assoc 4:e001712
- Pfisterer L, Feldner A, Hecker M, Korff T (2012) Hypertension impairs myocardin function: a novel mechanism facilitating arterial remodelling. Cardiovasc Res 96:120–129
- Bussy C, Boutouyrie P, Lacolley P, Challande P, Laurent S (2000) Intrinsic stiffness of the carotid arterial wall material in essential hypertensives. Hypertension 35:1049–1054
- 100. Laurent S, Cockcroft J, Van Bortel L, Boutouyrie P, Giannattasio C, Hayoz D, Pannier B, Vlachopoulos C, Wilkinson I, Struijker-Boudier H (2006) Expert consensus document on arterial stiffness: methodological issues and clinical applications. Eur Heart J 27:2588–2605
- 101. Safar ME, Levy BI, Struijker-Boudier H (2003) Current perspectives on arterial stiffness and pulse pressure in hypertension and cardiovascular diseases. Circulation 107:2864–2869
- 102. The Reference Values for Arterial Stiffness' Collaboration X (2010) Determinants of pulse wave velocity in healthy people and in the presence of cardiovascular risk factors: 'establishing normal and reference values'. Eur Heart J 31:2338–2350
- 103. Langewouters GJ, Wesseling KH, Goedhard WJ (1984) The static elastic properties of 45 human thoracic and 20 abdominal aortas in vitro and the parameters of a new model. J Biomech 17:425–435
- 104. Westenberg JJM, van Poelgeest EP, Steendijk P, Grotenhuis HB, Jukema JW, de Roos A (2012) Bramwell-Hill modeling for local aortic pulse wave velocity estimation: a validation study with velocity-encoded cardiovascular magnetic resonance and invasive pressure assessment. J Cardiovasc Magn Reson 14:2
- 105. Megerman J, Hasson JE, Warnock DF, L'Italien GJ, Abbott WM (1986) Noninvasive measurements of nonlinear arterial elasticity. Am J Physiol 250:H181–H188
- 106. Hayoz D, Rutschmann B, Perret F, Niederberger M, Tardy Y, Mooser V, Nussberger J, Waeber B, Brunner HR (1992) Conduit artery compliance and distensibility are not necessarily reduced in hypertension. Hypertension 20:1–6
- 107. Hayashi K, Naiki T (2009) Adaptation and remodeling of vascular wall; biomechanical response to hypertension. J Mech Behav Biomed Mater 2:3–19
- 108. Merillon JP, Fontenier GJ, Lerallut JF, Jaffrin MY, Motte GA, Genain CP, Gourgon RR (1982) Aortic input impedance in normal man and arterial hypertension: its modification during changes in aortic pressure. Cardiovasc Res 16:646–656
- 109. Sehgel NL, Zhu Y, Sun Z, Trzeciakowski JP, Hong Z, Hunter WC, Vatner DE, Meininger GA, Vatner SF (2013) Increased vascular smooth muscle cell stiffness: a novel mechanism for aortic stiffness in hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 305:H1281–H1287
- 110. London GM, Pannier B (2010) Arterial functions: how to interpret the complex physiology. Nephrol Dial Transplant 25:3815–3823
- 111. Safar ME, Nilsson PM, Blacher J, Mimran A (2012) Pulse pressure, arterial stiffness, and end-organ damage. Curr Hypertens Rep 14:339–344
- 112. Ben-Shlomo Y, Spears M, Boustred C, May M, Anderson SG, Benjamin EJ, Boutouyrie P, Cameron J, Chen CH, Cruickshank JK, Hwang SJ, Lakatta EG, Laurent S, Maldonado J,

Mitchell GF, Najjar SS, Newman AB, Ohishi M, Pannier B, Pereira T, Vasan RS, Shokawa T, Sutton-Tyrell K, Verbeke F, Wang KL, Webb DJ, Willum Hansen T, Zoungas S, McEniery CM, Cockcroft JR, Wilkinson IB (2014) Aortic pulse wave velocity improves cardiovascular event prediction: an individual participant meta-analysis of prospective observational data from 17,635 subjects. J Am Coll Cardiol 63:636–646

- 113. Bruno RM, Cartoni G, Stea F, Armenia S, Bianchini E, Buralli S, Giannarelli C, Taddei S, Ghiadoni L (2017) Carotid and aortic stiffness in essential hypertension and their relation with target organ damage: the CATOD study. J Hypertens 35:310–318
- 114. Safar ME, Asmar R, Benetos A, Blacher J, Boutouyrie P, Lacolley P, Laurent S, London G, Pannier B, Protogerou A, Regnault V (2018) Interaction between hypertension and arterial stiffness. Hypertension 72:796–805
- 115. Safar ME (2010) Arterial aging-hemodynamic changes and therapeutic options. Nat Rev Cardiol 7:442-449
- 116. Benetos A, Gautier S, Labat C, Salvi P, Valbusa F, Marino F, Toulza O, Agnoletti D, Zamboni M, Dubail D, Manckoundia P, Rolland Y, Hanon O, Perret-Guillaume C, Lacolley P, Safar ME, Guillemin F (2012) Mortality and cardiovascular events are best predicted by low central/peripheral pulse pressure amplification but not by high blood pressure levels in elderly nursing home subjects: the PARTAGE (Predictive Values of Blood Pressure and Arterial Stiffness in Institutionalized Very Aged Population) study. J Am Coll Cardiol 60:1503–1511



Mechanosensing and Mechanotransduction **11** in Pulmonary Hypertension

Siyu Tian, Jarno J. Steenhorst, Kim van der Heiden, and Daphne Merkus

Contents

11.1	Introduction		300
11.2	Changes in Mechanical Characteristics of the Pulmonary Vasculature in PH 30		301
11.3	Change	s in Mechanical Forces Acting on the Pulmonary Vasculature in PH	302
11.4	Impact of Altered Mechanical Forces on Pulmonary Vasculature		
	11.4.1	Altered Mechanotransduction in Pulmonary Endothelial Cells	304
	11.4.2	Altered Mechanotransduction in Pulmonary Vascular Smooth	
		Muscle Cells	306
	11.4.3	Mechano-metabolic Coupling	307
	11.4.4	Mechanosensors	308
	11.4.5	Mechanotransduction: Transcriptional Regulation	311
11.5	Role of	Extracellular Matrix	312
11.6	Conclu	sions and Perspectives	314
References			314

S. Tian · J. J. Steenhorst

e-mail: s.tian@erasmusmc.nl; j.j.steenhorst@erasmusmc.nl

K. van der Heiden

Biomedical Engineering, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: k.vanderheiden@erasmusmc.nl

D. Merkus (🖂)

Institut für Chirurgische Forschung, Walter-Brendel Center, LMU, München, Germany

German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK), Munich Heart Alliance (MHA), Munich, Germany

e-mail: d.merkus@erasmusmc.nl

 © Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021
M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_11

Division of Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Division of Experimental Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Abstract

Pulmonary hypertension (PH) is a devastating disease with a poor outcome. Progressive remodeling of the pulmonary microvasculature leads to an increase in pulmonary vascular stiffness as well as to an increase in pulmonary vascular resistance. These alterations in mechanical characteristics of the pulmonary vasculature further contribute to the progression of pulmonary vascular disease. This chapter will focus on how changes in vascular stiffness affect mechanical forces acting on the endothelium and smooth muscle cells and how these changes in mechanical forces in turn contribute to the development and progression of pulmonary vascular disease with a focus on the role of mechanosensing and mechanotransduction in these processes.

11.1 Introduction

Pulmonary hypertension (PH), defined as a pulmonary artery pressure above 20 mmHg, is a devastating disease, which-when left untreated-leads to right heart failure and death. PH is divided into five categories by the World Health Organization, based on the etiology of the disease [1]. The most severe form of PH is pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH), which originates in the distal pulmonary arterial microvasculature. In other forms of PH, pulmonary arterial pressure is increased secondary to other diseases, such as left heart disease or congenital heart disease, chronic hypoxia, thrombi in the pulmonary vasculature, or inflammatory (lung) diseases. In all forms of PH, the progression of pulmonary vascular disease (PVD) involves endothelial dysfunction, vasoconstriction, and progressive remodeling of the pulmonary vasculature, which is characterized by increased muscularization of the distal pulmonary arterioles and perivascular fibrosis. Altogether, PVD results in an increased pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR) and increased pulmonary vascular stiffness (decreased pulmonary vascular compliance (PVC)). For all precapillary forms of PH (i.e., PH that is not solely due to changes in pulmonary venous pressure), $PVR \ge 3$ Woods Units has recently been added to the definition of PH [1].

Contrary to the systemic vasculature, in which vascular resistance is the main determinant of the afterload of the left ventricle, both the mean pulmonary artery pressure and its pulsatility, and hence both pulmonary vascular resistance and stiffness, contribute to workload of the right ventricle (RV) [2]. In the initial phase of the disease, the RV is capable of coping with the increased afterload, initially by increasing its contractility, and in the long term by RV hypertrophy. However, with the progression of PVD, the RV can no longer cope with the increased afterload and starts to fail [3].

Although it is well-known that mechanical forces such as shear stress and wall stress have a direct impact on the endothelium and vascular smooth muscle cells,

respectively, and could thereby affect vascular remodeling, these mechanical forces acting on the distal pulmonary vasculature of healthy subjects and patients with pulmonary hypertension have only recently been actually measured and modeled [4]. Furthermore, it has only recently been recognized that small changes in vascular stiffness impact the pressure and flow characteristics throughout the entire pulmonary vasculature and thereby alter the mechanical forces acting on both the proximal and distal pulmonary vasculature [5, 6]. It has now become evident that increased pulmonary stiffness not only presents an early disease marker in PH but also contributes to the progression of PVD [5, 6].

This chapter will describe (*i*) the alterations in mechanical characteristics of the pulmonary vasculature during the development and progression of PVD, (*ii*) how these alterations affect mechanical forces acting on the endothelium and smooth muscle cells, and (*iii*) how these changes in mechanical forces in turn contribute to the development and progression of PVD, with a focus on the role of mechanosensing and mechanotransduction in these processes.

11.2 Changes in Mechanical Characteristics of the Pulmonary Vasculature in PH

The healthy pulmonary vasculature comprises a system with a low resistance and a high compliance to allow the cardiac output to be pumped through the pulmonary vasculature at low pressure. PVR and PVC are inversely related and are evenly distributed across the vasculature [7]. PVR is calculated as (pulmonary artery pressure – pulmonary capillary wedge pressure)/cardiac output. PVC can be estimated as stroke volume/(systolic pulmonary artery pressure – diastolic pulmonary artery pressure). This results in a slight overestimation of PVC, as it does not take flow into the distal pulmonary vasculature into account [8]. Contrary to the systemic vasculature, in which the aorta determines the largest part of the total compliance, in the healthy pulmonary vasculature, only 15–20% of PVC resides in the proximal pulmonary vasculature, due to the large number of branching vessels [8, 9].

Pulmonary vascular compliance is important because a considerable part of the energy delivered by the RV is turned into pulsatile power. Thus, the energy required to be delivered by the RV to pump the cardiac output through the pulmonary vasculature, i.e., the hydraulic power, consists of the sum of the mean hydraulic power and the pulsatile (or oscillatory) hydraulic power. Mean hydraulic power is used to propel blood through the pulmonary vasculature and equals the product of mean pulmonary artery pressure and cardiac output. Conversely, pulsatile power is related to pulsatile pressure and is not used for forward movement of flow. In the pulmonary vasculature, pulsatile power is estimated to be 23–33% of total power generated by the RV [5, 7], and hence contributes significantly to the workload of the RV.

PVD results in narrowing and stiffening of the pulmonary vasculature, thereby increasing PVR and reducing PVC, through increased muscularization and perivascular fibrosis. In early PVD, vascular remodeling mostly impacts PVC,

with relatively small changes in PVR. Changes in PVC are even already observed prior to the development of overt PH [10]. Furthermore, stiffening has been shown to start in the distal pulmonary vasculature, whereas stiffening of more proximal vessels evolves later in disease development [11]. With more severe PH, PVC is low and PVR is high and disease progression only results in minor additional decreases in PVC, which are accompanied by large changes in PVR. Interestingly, it has recently been suggested that not only vascular remodeling, but also rarefaction contributes significantly to the increase in PVR [12] and, given the contribution of the distal pulmonary vasculature, likely also to the decrease in PVC. It has been estimated that in patients with advanced PH, PVR increases 18-fold, and PVC decreases 20-fold [7].

Because PVR and PVC are inversely related in health and disease, the RC-time of the pulmonary vasculature is constant and the pulmonary pulse pressure is linearly related to mean pulmonary artery pressure. This means that, with increasing disease severity, mean and pulsatile power increase to the same extent, both contributing equally to the increased afterload of the RV [9]. The importance of changes in PVC for the progression of PVD is further underscored by several studies showing that PVC is a better predictor of mortality than PVR, not only in PAH, but also in PH associated with congenital heart disease and heart failure [8]. The importance of the pulsatile component of RV afterload is further underscored by the observation that pulmonary arterial impedance, a measure of opposition to pulsatile flow, correlated better with prognosis than PVR in patients with PH [13, 14].

11.3 Changes in Mechanical Forces Acting on the Pulmonary Vasculature in PH

Decreased PVC results in increased pulse wave velocity, and hence pressure wave reflections from the distal pulmonary vasculature return faster to the heart. Thus, in the healthy pulmonary vasculature, reflected pressure waves reach the proximal pulmonary vasculature in diastole, whereas in the diseased pulmonary vasculature, pressure waves appear during mid- or late systole, thereby further augmenting the pulse pressure in the proximal pulmonary artery and contributing to the increased RV afterload [15] (Fig. 11.1). Furthermore, these returning pressure waves also impact the flow-profile resulting in a shortened time to peak and an enhanced mid and late systolic deceleration [10]. However, as the large PVC also acts to dampen the pressure and flow pulsations that enter the pulmonary microvasculature (i.e., vessels smaller than 100 µm in diameter), the decreased PVC not only impacts the RV but also results in increased pressure and flow pulsations into and throughout the distal pulmonary vasculature [5, 6, 10]. Computational modeling reveals that timeaveraged wall shear stress is lower in the large pulmonary arteries of PAH patients [16–18]. Similarly, time-averaged wall shear stress in the proximal pulmonary vasculature (diameter above 500 µm) decreased with increasing disease severity in pediatric PH patients (age 4-17 years) (from 20 to 6 dynes/cm²), whereas shear stress increases in the distal small arteries (with a diameter between 100 and 500 μ m)





(from 20 to 116 dyn/cm²) and the microvasculature (from ~50 to ~300 dyn/cm²). Furthermore, the oscillatory shear index in the main pulmonary artery increased from 0.13 to 0.20 [4]. Conversely, despite the increase in pulmonary artery pressure, wall strain of the main pulmonary artery tended to decrease (from 0.16 to 0.11) but was not different in the left and right pulmonary artery and their branches. Vessel stiffness, as indicated by Young's modulus increased (from 1.26×10^6 to 3.0×10^6 dyn/cm²).

11.4 Impact of Altered Mechanical Forces on Pulmonary Vasculature

Altered hemodynamics were already proposed to play an important role in the development of pulmonary microvascular lesions in patients with congenital heart disease in 1957 [19]. The response of cells within the pulmonary microvasculature to these altered hemodynamics plays a key role in the (mal)adaptive response of vascular remodeling and lesion formation. Both changes in mechanical forces and the capability to respond to these mechanical forces through mechanosensing and mechanotransduction are altered in PH [6, 10, 20, 21].

Pulmonary microvascular remodeling in PH encompasses all layers of the vasculature. Thus, endothelial plexiform lesions, (in situ) thrombotic lesions, medial hypertrophy/hyperplasia, muscularization of the distal pulmonary arterioles as well as intimal and adventitial fibrosis contribute to PVD [22].

11.4.1 Altered Mechanotransduction in Pulmonary Endothelial Cells

Particularly PAH is characterized by intimal hyperplasia in the so-called plexiform lesions. Within these lesions, endothelial cells lining the vasculature appear quiescent, whereas the network of channels in the center of the lesions consists of hyperproliferating endothelial cells [23, 24]. These hallmark lesions of PAH are found at the branching point of the so-called supernumerary arteries [23, 24], and have recently been found to be associated with bronchopulmonary anastomoses [25]. The location of these lesions suggests that the altered, hyperproliferative, endothelial phenotype is, at least in part, influenced by mechanical stimuli.

The main mechanical stimulus for endothelial cells, that are directly in contact with the blood flowing through the vasculature is shear stress. Endothelial cells respond to changes in shear stress with changes in secretion of the vasoactive mediators nitric oxide (NO), prostacyclin (PGI2), thromboxane, and endothelin (ET-1) [26]. Furthermore, endothelial cells exposed to unidirectional shear stress possess the capability of aligning with the flow direction. Kruppel-like factor 2 and 4 (KLF2 and 4) are considered the master regulators of the anti-inflammatory, anti-proliferatory, and antithrombotic signaling pathways characteristic of healthy endothelial cells under unidirectional shear stress [27] (Fig. 11.2, see also below).



Fig. 11.2 Mechanosensing, involving mechanosensitive ion channels, caveolae and focal adhesions, and mechanotransduction, involving both changes in kinase activity as well as transcriptional regulation are altered in pulmonary hypertension, leading to metabolic remodeling vasoconstriction, increased muscularization, and ECM stiffening. These processes constitute a positive feedback loop, culminating in worsening of vascular remodeling and aggravation of pulmonary hypertension

As outlined above, both average shear stress and the oscillatory shear index are increased in the pulmonary microvasculature in PH [4], due to changes in stiffness of both the proximal and distal pulmonary vasculature. These chronic changes in shear stress are accompanied by endothelial dysfunction in PAH patients [22]. Studies in isolated pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells, exposed to different flow profiles show that pathological high and pathological low flow induce changes in vasoactive pathways (impaired NO-production, enhanced ET-1 production) favoring vasoconstriction, with increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) [26], whereas increased pulsatility induces increased mRNA expression of adhesion molecules [E-selectin, MCP-1, intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM1), vascular

cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM1)] and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines [28]. The resulting vasoconstriction, impaired angiogenesis, and defective repair mechanisms contribute to the development and progression of PH. To investigate the role of defective endothelial mechanotransduction in response to shear stress in the development of PH, pulmonary arterial endothelial cells (pAECs), and pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (pMVECs) from healthy control subjects and patients with PAH were exposed to shear stress. Both pAECs and pMVECs align to shear stress. However, when comparing pAECs and pMVECs obtained from healthy lungs with those from patients with PAH, the response of pAECs was similar but the alignment of pMVECs obtained from patients with PAH was delayed from 72 to 120 h after shear onset, and some cells detached and were washed away, suggesting that the strength of adherence to the fibronectin-coated surface was reduced [29].

11.4.2 Altered Mechanotransduction in Pulmonary Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells

In the normal pulmonary circulation, the phenotype of pVSMCs varies throughout the vasculature, being different in the proximal and distal vasculature [30]. Furthermore, the population of pVSMCs is more homogeneous in the distal as compared to the proximal pulmonary arteries [30]. Within the proximal pulmonary arteries, both fully differentiated pVSMCs as well as less differentiated smooth muscle-like cells have been identified, characterized by α -smooth muscle actin expression. In the distal pulmonary vasculature, pVSMCs exhibit a more uniform, differentiated, phenotype, characterized by expression of smooth muscle myosin heavy chain, h-caldesmon, and metavinculin [30]. In the proximal pulmonary vasculature, the main function of the pVSMCs is to provide strength to the vessels to withstand pressure, while maintaining distensibility to accommodate stroke volume with minimal increases in pulse pressure. In the distal pulmonary vasculature, the main function of pVSMCs is to regulate pulmonary vascular tone and resistance [30]. The main mechanical stimulus for pVSMC is stretch, to which they respond with contraction (short-term) as well as proliferation (long-term). Different subtypes of pVSMCs exhibit site-specific and unique responses to pathologic hypertensive stimuli.

In PH, wall thickness of the proximal pulmonary vasculature increases commensurate with the increase in pressure, whereas the increase in media-thickness of the distal pulmonary vasculature precedes (intra-acinar vessels) or follows (hilar arteries) the increase in pressure. Furthermore, muscularization of previously nonor partially muscularized distal pulmonary arterioles occurs in PH [30]. The increased muscularization is only partially derived from the proliferation of preexisting pVSMC. In addition, at the border of muscularized and non-muscularized arterioles, a population of progenitor cells arises which is derived from resident cells, recruited from circulating progenitor cells, or derived from perivascular inflammatory cells, macrophages, and/or endothelial cells. These cells migrate distally and are clonally expanded and differentiated to contribute to muscularization. These processes are regulated by HIF-1 α , KLF-4 and PDGF-B [31, 32].

In addition to medial thickening, α -SMA positive mesenchymal-like cells are increased in obstructive pulmonary intimal lesions. These VSM-like cells are thought to be derived from endothelial cells, in a process called endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndoMT) [33, 34]. This process is orchestrated by the transcription factors, Snail, Twist1 and Slug, which are activated in response to low shear stress [30, 35, 36].

The cross-talk between the different cell types in the vascular wall influences the pVSMC phenotype. In a co-culture with pulmonary endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells, high shear stress on the endothelium increases smooth muscle actin as well as smooth muscle myosin heavy chain expression in the vascular smooth muscle cells. In the absence of endothelial cells, however, high shear stress on the pVSMCs induced a decrease in smooth muscle actin as well as smooth muscle myosin heavy chain [37].

11.4.3 Mechano-metabolic Coupling

Recently, mechanical sensing has been coupled to endothelial phenotypic changes through metabolic signaling [27]. In the lung, very little research in this area has been performed. However, it is known that shear stress can alter substrate utilization and mitochondrial biogenesis and that disturbances in these processes are implicated in PAH [27] (Fig. 11.2). Endothelial cell quiescence is associated with a phenotype of mitochondrial respiration, whereas proliferation is associated with a glycolytic phenotype. Unidirectional flow activates KLF2, which increases mitochondria biosynthesis, reduces glycolysis, and increases oxidative phosphorylation [27]. Conversely, a reduced mitochondrial mass and upregulation of glycolysis were shown in endothelial cells under disturbed flow. These changes were mediated by an increase in hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF)-1 α , an increase in ROS production and nitric oxide deficiency. Upregulation of NOX4 and the resultant increase in ROS prevent HIF-1 α degradation, which in turn activates glycolysis while impairing the mitochondrial electron transport chain at complex 1 and initiating inflammatory gene expression [38].

Glycolysis is further promoted by activation of the hippo pathway, with Yes-associated protein (YAP) and transcriptional coactivator with PDZ-binding motif (TAZ) as downstream transcription factors. Activation of this pathway occurs in disturbed flow (see below), further linking mechanotransduction to metabolism [27]. Furthermore, glutaminolysis, the conversion of glutamine to glutamate which feeds into the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle and contributes to the synthesis of amino acids, fatty acids, and purines and pyrimidines, is stimulated by YAP/TAZ signaling by promoting the expression of glutaminase-1 [27]. Glutaminolysis is associated with a hyperproliferative phenotype and glutaminolytic reprogramming was observed in vascular lesions of patients and animal models with PAH [27, 38].

11.4.4 Mechanosensors

Several structures in the pulmonary vasculature contribute to sensing of the mechanical forces acting on the endothelial and smooth muscle cells.

11.4.4.1 Caveolae

Also in the pulmonary vasculature, caveolae are thought to be the main platform for sensing and transducing changes in shear stress (Fig. 11.2). Indeed, mutations in the CAV-1 gene have been associated with the development of PAH [39] and caveolin-1 is reduced in endothelial cells of patients and animals with PH [40]. It is important to note that bone morphogenetic protein receptor 2 (BMPR2), which is well-known for its role in the development of PAH, colocalizes with caveolae [41]. Although endothelial cells from BMPR2^{+/-} mice have higher numbers of caveolae, increased Sarcoma (Src) activity prevents the trafficking of the caveolae to the cell membrane [41].

At the cell membrane, the caveolin-1-rich invaginations form a scaffold that brings together several proteins essential in shear sensing and mechanotransduction, including platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM-1), ATP-dependent potassium channels (K_{ATP}), endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS), and NADPH-oxidase 2 (NOX2) (Fig. 11.2) [21, 42, 43]. Furthermore, the mechanosensitive cation-channel, transient receptor potential vanilloid 4 (TRPV4), colocalizes with caveoli [44].

A direct molecular interaction between caveolin-1 and PECAM-1 is required for phosphorylation and activation of PECAM-1 [43]. Downstream signaling involves the closing of K_{ATP} channels, membrane depolarization, activation of NOX2 and superoxide production [21, 43] as well as phosphorylation of Src, thereby decreasing its activity, resulting in inhibition of ERK1/2-phosphorylation [29].

Culture of pulmonary endothelial cells on a fibronectin coating under unidirectional shear stress up to 21 dynes/cm² increases expression of VE-cadherin, PECAM-1, and vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR2) as compared to static conditions [29]. However, in pMVECs from patients with PAH with delayed alignment to shear stress, both caveolin-1 and PECAM-1 were reduced as compared to healthy controls and cells were more prone to detachment from the culture slides. Downstream effectors of PECAM-1 signaling were also altered in that phosphorylation of Src was decreased, thereby increasing its activity, resulting in increased phosphorylation of ERK1/2 in these cells. Conversely, shear-dependent pathways not activated via PECAM-1 (i.e., adenosine monophosphate activated kinase (AMPK α) and protein kinase B (AKT)) were not altered [29].

An acute change in shear stress occurs in vivo with pulmonary embolism, i.e., when a blood clot gets stuck in the pulmonary vasculature. In a series of experiments, Chatterjee and co-workers investigated mechanosensing and mechanotransduction in the lung associated with such embolism and stop of flow. Their experiments involved a combination of experiments in isolated pulmonary endothelial cells, isolated perfused lung preparation subjected to cessation of flow, and in vivo micro-embolization [21, 42]. The cessation of flow was sensed by a

complex involving caveolae, PECAM-1 and NOX-2, and resulted in ROS production. Furthermore, it was shown that this stop of flow resulted in an increased neutrophil influx as well as a pro-angiogenic phenotype shift of the endothelial cells that was consistent with increased VEGF-expression. Both neutrophil influx and VEGF-expression were dependent on PECAM-1 and NOX-2 activity [43].

Taken together, caveolae serve as scaffolds for several proteins involved in mechanosensing and mechanotransduction in pulmonary endothelial cells. Aberrant signaling involving caveolae has been shown to be present in PH and likely contributes to endothelial dysfunction in PH.

11.4.4.2 Mechanosensitive Ion Channels

Mechanical changes can be converted into chemical signals through mechanosensitive channels in the cell membrane. In pulmonary endothelial cells, TRPV4, PIEZO1, and inward rectifying potassium channels (Kir, particularly Kir6. x, comprising the pore-forming unit of K_{ATP} channels) induce activation of eNOS in response to shear stress [6]. Both TRPV4 and PIEZO1 are permeable to Ca²⁺. TRPV4 is activated by ROS from dysfunctional mitochondria, resulting in Ca²⁺ entry and migration and proliferation of pMVECs from rats with PAH. TRPV4 blockade normalized these responses, suggesting a role for TRPV4 in the hyperproliferative lesions in the pulmonary vasculature [45].

PIEZO1 activation results in an increase in intracellular Ca²⁺, and activates eNOS as well as Gq/G11, which results in the release of ATP from endothelial cells and activation of P2Y2-receptors [46, 47]. PIEZO1 activation causes vasodilation [47] and is involved in the regulation of vascular barrier function [48]. However, the development of PH in response to chronic hypoxia is not altered by endothelial deletion of PIEZO1 [47], and PIEZO1 expression is unaltered in endothelial cells from patients with PAH [49]. Hence, a definitive role for these endothelial mechanosensitive channels in the development and progression of PH remains to be established.

In contrast, the role of mechanosensitive channels in the pVSMCs in PH is more clear. pVSMCs from mice with chronic hypoxia-induced PH showed enhanced Ca^{2+} influx in response to osmotic swelling, which could be blocked by Gd^{3+} as well as GsMTx-4, both blockers of mechanosensitive channels [50]. Similarly, TRPV4, TRPM7, and TRCP6 are upregulated in VSMCs from patients with PAH and contribute to an enhanced Ca^{2+} -influx in response to shear stress [51]. Furthermore, knockdown of TRPV4 attenuated the development of PH in response to chronic hypoxia [52]. Since Ca^{2+} is an important factor in both VSMC contraction and proliferation, upregulation of these mechanosensitive channels in pVSMCs likely contributes to the development and/or progression of PH (Fig. 11.2).

Given the dual role for upregulation of TRPV4 in the development of PH, having detrimental effects in both endothelial and smooth muscle cells, therapeutic targeting of this channel may delay or even prevent the progression of PH.

11.4.4.3 Integrins and Cytoskeleton

Focal adhesions are multi-protein structures that connect the cell's cytoskeleton to the ECM. Within those focal adhesions, clusters of integrins, transmembrane proteins consisting of heterodimers of various α and β subunits, form the interface between the ECM and the cytoskeleton. Currently, 18 α - and 8 β -integrin subunits have been identified, that can form various combinations. In the pulmonary vasculature, α_1 , α_5 , α_7 , α_8 , and α_v as well as β_1 , β_3 , and β_4 were shown to be expressed. Integrin expression is altered in PH, in that both chronic hypoxia and monocrotalineinduced PH are accompanied by increased expression of α_1 , α_8 , and α_v , whereas α_5 and β_1 expression is decreased in the pulmonary vasculature (Fig. 11.2) [53].

Intracellularly, integrins connect via adaptor proteins such as talin and vinculin to the actin structure of the cytoskeleton. Both Src and focal adhesion kinase (FAK) co-localize with focal adhesions and modulate integrin-cytoskeletal links, thereby altering mechanical force transmission [6]. Activation of FAK is Src-dependent and FAK activation is required for mechanosensing in pVSMCs. FAK activation is increased in pVSMCs of PAH patients, where it decreases apoptosis, promotes proliferation and migration [54]. Similarly, FAK activation is increased in pVSMCs of rats with hypoxia-induced PH, but only when these cells were cultured on collagen, and not on fibronectin. These findings are consistent with the elevation of α_5 , which is required for binding fibronectin in the ECM [53]. Importantly, FAK inhibition can attenuate PH development and pulmonary vascular remodeling in the monocrotaline rat model. Altogether, these data indicate a causal role of FAK activation in the development of PAH [54].

Small Rho-GTPases, including RhoA, are key players in mechanotransduction [55], activated downstream of integrin signaling (Fig. 11.2). These Rho-GTPases can subsequently alter the dynamics of the actin cytoskeleton and influence cell migration and proliferation. RhoA and its downstream effector RhoA-associated protein kinase (ROCK) have been shown to be altered in animal models of PAH as well as in ECs and VSMCs of patients with PAH. In VSMCs, ROCK enhances phosphorylation (and thereby activation) of the myosin light chain (MLC) as well as of myosin phosphatase (MYPT), thereby inactivating it and reducing MLC dephosphorylation. The resultant phosphorylation of MLC increases the contractile force exerted by myosin II on actin [56]. In ECs, ROCK activation can downregulate eNOS, increase inflammatory markers, and is responsible for the cytoskeletal rearrangement in response to shear stress [6]. ROCK inhibition with fasudil attenuates both monocrotaline [57] and hypoxia-induced [56] PH in rats and decreased PVR in patients with PH [58].

The activity of Rho-GTPases is regulated by guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), GTPase activating proteins (GAPs), and Guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitors (GDIs). GEFs catalyze the exchange of GDP (inactive form) to GTP (active form), GAPs promote intrinsic GTPase activity, leading to inactivation, and GDIs extract membrane-bound GTPases into the cytosol where they are kept inactivated [55]. Both Src and FAK are implicated in activation of GEFs, and hence in activation of RhoA [55]. Intriguingly, PDE5-inhibition increased RhoA

phosphorylation and association to its cytosolic inhibitory protein, GDI, in pulmonary arteries, MYPT activation, and loss of stress fibers in pVSMCs of rats with PH due to chronic hypoxia [56].

Hence, RhoA/ROCK activation is required for focal adhesion assembly and regulates stress fiber formation, while ROCK inhibition and vascular smooth muscle-specific knockout of ROCK2 protected against the development and/or progression of PH [6]. Interestingly, we recently found that the vasodilation in response to ROCK inhibition was blunted in pulmonary small arteries from swine with chronic thromboembolic PH [59], suggesting that ROCK activation in the pulmonary vasculature may depend on the type of PH.

11.4.5 Mechanotransduction: Transcriptional Regulation

Different transcription factors play a role in translating mechanical forces to changes in gene expression. Yet, different pathways of mechanotransduction converge on a few transcription factors that were shown to be altered in PH, including KLF2, β -catenin, nuclear factor kappa B (NF κ B), myocardin related transcription factor (MRTF), YAP, and TAZ (Fig. 11.2) [6].

KLF2 is considered the master transcriptional regulator of the response to unidirectional shear stress that mediates the vasodilatory, anti-inflammatory, and antithrombotic properties of endothelium [27]. KLF2 is involved in the regulation of eNOS expression and reduced expression of KLF2 is associated with inflammation. Furthermore, KLF2 modulates substrate utilization in endothelial cells and increases mitochondrial biosynthesis [27]. Interestingly, a mutation in KLF2 has recently been implicated in the development of PAH [60]. KLF2 is also regulated by the apelin-APJ receptor axis [61], which may allow pharmacological modulation of this mechanosensitive transcription factor.

Activation of β -catenin occurs downstream of RhoA and ROCK activation and subsequently alters Wnt signaling. Although β -catenin activation in response to mechanical stimuli has not been described in the pulmonary vasculature, both endothelial upregulation of β -catenin in pulmonary small arteries of PAH patients and β -catenin downregulation in proliferating smooth muscle cells of animals with hypoxia-induced PH have been shown [6].

NF κ B is transiently activated in endothelial cells in response to physiological levels of unidirectional shear stress but is highly activated in response to pulsatile flow. Its activation is dependent on the integrity of the cytoskeleton, involved activation of Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2), and resulted in an inflammatory endothelial phenotype associated with EndoMT [10]. Both NF κ B and TLR2 have been shown to be activated in PAH [6, 10].

Evidence is accumulating that mechanobiological signaling in the pulmonary vasculature involves activation of the transcription factors YAP and TAZ, which are part of the Hippo pathway. YAP and TAZ translocate from the cytoplasm to the nucleus depending on matrix stiffness [20, 62]. Thus, the culture of pVSMCs on a stiff matrix enhances nuclear translocation of YAP and TAZ [63]. YAP and TAZ are

increased in the lungs of patients and animal models of PAH. In addition to altering metabolism, activation of YAP and TAZ induces activation of microRNA (miR) 130/310, leading to alterations in ECM secretion by pVSMCs. Furthermore, inhibition of YAP and TAZ signaling reduces the expression of lysyl oxidase (LOX) as well as transglutaminase 2 (TG2), enzymes involved in the cross-linking of ECM proteins. In addition, inhibition of YAP and TAZ signaling attenuates pVSMC migration and contraction and the proliferative response of pVSMCs cultured on a stiff matrix [63]. Hence, activation of YAP/TAZ signaling in pVSMCs promotes a shift toward a pro-remodeling phenotype.

11.5 Role of Extracellular Matrix

As outlined above, stiffening of the distal pulmonary vasculature has been proposed as the initiating event of pulmonary vascular remodeling. Vascular stiffness is determined by the composition and cross-linking of the extracellular matrix (ECM) in combination with vascular tone and media-thickness. Vascular stiffening in PH was shown to start with disruption of the internal elastic lamina. Loss of elastic fibers and increased deposition of collagen in PH are evidence of ECM remodeling, resulting in a stiffer ECM [11, 63]. The ECM of a normal human pulmonary artery consists of collagens, elastins, laminins, fibronectin, tenascin C, and proteoglycans. In PAH, there is increased collagen deposition and cross-linking in all layers of the vessels (Fig. 11.2) [64].

Collagen deposition is highest in the intima of PAH patients, which is associated with increased expression of different collagen subtypes (Col14A1, Col4A5, and Col18A1) in endothelial cells [64]. pVSMCs in the media and fibroblasts in the vessel adventitia are generally identified as the cellular source for this regional collagen accumulation, although endothelial cells that undergo endoMT likely also contribute [5]. Stiffness is further increased by increased fibronectin and osteopontin, as well as the breakdown of the internal elastic lamina and a reduced elastin content in PAH [64].

The alterations in ECM structure are not only caused by changes in expression of its components, but the balance between proteolytic enzymes, such as metalloproteases [a disintegrin and metalloproteinases (ADAMs)], serine elastases, matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), and their endogenous inhibitors, tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinase (TIMPs), also influences ECM composition. In addition, changes in the activity of cross-linking enzymes such as LOX and TG2 also modulate ECM stiffness. The pulmonary arteries from animals as well as from patients with PAH show increased expression of MMPs, ADAMs, serine elastases, LOXs, TG2, and TIMPs [64]. Endothelial cells undergoing EndoMT have been proposed to be the main cells contributing to these changes in ECM composition and cross-linking. Inflammation, disturbed flow, hypoxia, and alterations in the TGF- β -BMP balance promote this aberrant signaling [64]. Importantly, prevention of ECM remodeling by inhibition of serine elastase or LOX, as well as through administration of proline analog cis-4-hydroxy-L-proline, an inhibitor of collagen

synthesis reduces the progression of PAH in animal models, suggesting that indeed vascular stiffness is a prime determinant of disease progression [64]. Altogether, changes in the balance between collagen deposition and breakdown increased cross-linking of collagens and enhanced elastin breakdown in the intravascular and perivascular compartments of the pulmonary arteries all contribute to an increased stiffness of the pulmonary vasculature.

To study the effect of alterations in vascular stiffness on the different cell types within the pulmonary vasculature, cells have been cultured on matrices with varying stiffness. Culturing pAECs and pVSMCs on a stiffer ECM resulted in enhanced proliferation and decreased apoptosis of both cell types [11, 63]. Furthermore, culture of pAECs and pVSMCs as well as pulmonary arterial adventitial fibroblasts (pAAF) on a stiffer matrix altered expression of genes implicated in hereditary PAH; i.e., matrix stiffening significantly increased Cerebellin2 precursor (CBLN2) and decreased activin receptor-like kinase 1 (ACVRL1), BMPR2, growth differentiation factor 2 (GDF2), and potassium channel subfamily K member (KCNK3) in all three cell types. Also, the expression of other genes known to be involved in hereditary PAH was altered by ECM stiffening in either one of these cell types. Thus, CAV1 was upregulated in pAECs and pVSMCs, but downregulated in pAAFs [65], cationtransporting ATPase (ATP13A3) was upregulated in pAECs and pAAFs, and Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 9 (SMAD9) was upregulated in pAECs. Many of these factors modulate expression of miR 130/301; reducing CAV1, BMPR2, GDF2, and ATP13A3 with siRNA resulted in upregulation of miR 130/301, while reducing CBLN2 downregulated expression of miR 130/301 in at least two cell types. Conversely, a miR 130/301 mimetic upregulated CBLN2 and downregulated BMPR2, GDF2, endoglin (ENG), and ATP13A3, while inhibition of miR 130/301 had the opposite effect in all three cell types. Furthermore, these genes were shown to be involved in the regulation of genes such as Col1, Col3, and LOX, thereby affecting ECM stiffening. These data suggest an enforcing loop in which miR 130/301 plays a key role in linking genes associated with hereditary PAH with genes linked to changes in vascular stiffness [65].

In accordance with the existence of such an enforcing loop, the effect of stiffening of the matrix on the proliferative response of pVSMCs was further enhanced in pVSMCs with a BMPR2 mutation, that predisposes to PH development, as well as in pVSMC obtained from rodents with hypoxia-induced PH [11]. Furthermore, smooth muscle cells cultured on a stiffer matrix showed increased production of collagen and fibronectin [11], suggesting a positive feedback loop between ECM stiffening and pVSMC proliferation, leading to enhanced muscularization of the distal pulmonary vasculature.

Consistent with the reduced circulating levels of prostacyclin in patients with PH [66], pVSMCs cultured on a stiff ECM had reduced cyclo-oxygenase 2 (COX2) expression and reduced production of prostacyclin [11]. This effect occurred secondary to upregulation of YAP/TAZ signaling as enhancing YAP/TAZ activity resulted in downregulation of COX-2 [11, 63] while interfering with YAP/TAZ signaling prevented downregulation of COX-2 induced by culture of pVSMCs on a stiff matrix [63]. Importantly, administration of the prostacyclin analog treprostinil

in cell culture attenuated pVSMC proliferation and reduced secretion of the ECM proteins. In addition, treprostinil lowered mRNA expression of collagen 1 and 3 as well as the ECM cross-linking enzyme LOX and slowed progression of PH development in response to monocrotaline in vivo [11]. Altogether, these findings suggest that prostanoid therapy, which is now applied only late in PVD, could be more beneficial early in the disease, by interfering with mechanosensitive processes in a critical phase of disease progression.

11.6 Conclusions and Perspectives

Changes in pulmonary vascular stiffness are now recognized as early drivers of pulmonary vascular disease. Vascular stiffening occurs both in the proximal and distal pulmonary vasculature. Subsequent alterations in pressure and flow patterns activate mechanosensitive pathways, leading to inflammation, endothelial dysfunction, EndoMT, clonal expansion of progenitor cells into smooth muscle cells, muscularization, metabolic changes predisposing to proliferation and further ECM remodeling, thereby initiating a positive feedback loop leading to progression of pulmonary hypertension. Whether novel therapeutic strategies, intervening within this loop, can ameliorate pulmonary hypertension remains to be established.

Compliance with Ethical Standards

Conflict of Interest Authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Ethical Approval This article does not contain any studies with human participants or animals performed by any of the authors.

Sources of Funding Support of an Erasmus MC grant (DM), a DZHK grant (81Z0600207 to DM), and a grant from the Chinese Scholarship Council (CSC 201708130077 to ST) is gratefully acknowledged.

References

- Simonneau G, Montani D, Celermajer DS, Denton CP, Gatzoulis MA, Krowka M, Williams PG, Souza R (2019) Haemodynamic definitions and updated clinical classification of pulmonary hypertension. Eur Respir J 53
- 2. Wang Z, Chesler NC (2011) Pulmonary vascular wall stiffness: an important contributor to the increased right ventricular afterload with pulmonary hypertension. Pulm Circ 1:212–223
- Naeije R, Vanderpool R, Peacock A, Badagliacca R (2018) The right heart-pulmonary circulation unit: physiopathology. Heart Fail Clin 14:237–245
- 4. Yang W, Dong M, Rabinovitch M, Chan FP, Marsden AL, Feinstein JA (2019) Evolution of hemodynamic forces in the pulmonary tree with progressively worsening pulmonary arterial hypertension in pediatric patients. Biomech Model Mechanobiol
- Bloodworth NC, West JD, Merryman WD (2015) Microvessel mechanobiology in pulmonary arterial hypertension: cause and effect. Hypertension 65:483–489
- 6. Dieffenbach PB, Maracle M, Tschumperlin DJ, Fredenburgh LE (2018) Mechanobiological feedback in pulmonary vascular disease. Front Physiol 9:951
- Saouti N, Westerhof N, Postmus PE, Vonk-Noordegraaf A (2010) The arterial load in pulmonary hypertension. Eur Respir Rev 19:197–203
- Thenappan T, Prins KW, Pritzker MR, Scandurra J, Volmers K, Weir EK (2016) The critical role of pulmonary arterial compliance in pulmonary hypertension. Ann Am Thorac Soc 13:276–284
- Saouti N, Westerhof N, Helderman F, Marcus JT, Boonstra A, Postmus PE, Vonk-Noordegraaf A (2010) Right ventricular oscillatory power is a constant fraction of total power irrespective of pulmonary artery pressure. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 182:1315–1320
- Tan W, Madhavan K, Hunter KS, Park D, Stenmark KR (2014) Vascular stiffening in pulmonary hypertension: cause or consequence? (2013 Grover Conference series). Pulm Circ 4:560–580
- 11. Liu F, Haeger CM, Dieffenbach PB, Sicard D, Chrobak I, Coronata AM, Suarez Velandia MM, Vitali S, Colas RA, Norris PC, Marinkovic A, Liu X, Ma J, Rose CD, Lee SJ, Comhair SA, Erzurum SC, McDonald JD, Serhan CN, Walsh SR, Tschumperlin DJ, Fredenburgh LE (2016) Distal vessel stiffening is an early and pivotal mechanobiological regulator of vascular remodeling and pulmonary hypertension. JCI Insight 1
- Rol N, Timmer EM, Faes TJ, Vonk Noordegraaf A, Grunberg K, Bogaard HJ, Westerhof N (2017) Vascular narrowing in pulmonary arterial hypertension is heterogeneous: rethinking resistance. Physiol Rep 5
- Chesler NC, Roldan A, Vanderpool RR, Naeije R (2009) How to measure pulmonary vascular and right ventricular function. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2009:177–180
- 14. Hunter KS, Lee PF, Lanning CJ, Ivy DD, Kirby KS, Claussen LR, Chan KC, Shandas R (2008) Pulmonary vascular input impedance is a combined measure of pulmonary vascular resistance and stiffness and predicts clinical outcomes better than pulmonary vascular resistance alone in pediatric patients with pulmonary hypertension. Am Heart J 155:166–174
- 15. Su J, Manisty C, Parker KH, Simonsen U, Nielsen-Kudsk JE, Mellemkjaer S, Connolly S, Lim PB, Whinnett ZI, Malik IS, Watson G, Davies JE, Gibbs S, Hughes AD, Howard L (2017) Wave intensity analysis provides novel insights into pulmonary arterial hypertension and chronic thromboembolic pulmonary hypertension. J Am Heart Assoc 6
- 16. Barker AJ, Roldan-Alzate A, Entezari P, Shah SJ, Chesler NC, Wieben O, Markl M, Francois CJ (2015) Four-dimensional flow assessment of pulmonary artery flow and wall shear stress in adult pulmonary arterial hypertension: results from two institutions. Magn Reson Med 73:1904–1913
- 17. Odagiri K, Inui N, Hakamata A, Inoue Y, Suda T, Takehara Y, Sakahara H, Sugiyama M, Alley MT, Wakayama T, Watanabe H (2016) Non-invasive evaluation of pulmonary arterial blood flow and wall shear stress in pulmonary arterial hypertension with 3D phase contrast magnetic resonance imaging. Springerplus 5:1071
- Zambrano BA, McLean NA, Zhao X, Tan JL, Zhong L, Figueroa CA, Lee LC, Baek S (2018) Image-based computational assessment of vascular wall mechanics and hemodynamics in pulmonary arterial hypertension patients. J Biomech 68:84–92
- 19. Heath D, Whitaker W (1957) The small pulmonary blood vessels in atrial septal defect. Br Heart J 19:327–332
- 20. Bertero T, Cottrill KA, Lu Y, Haeger CM, Dieffenbach P, Annis S, Hale A, Bhat B, Kaimal V, Zhang YY, Graham BB, Kumar R, Saggar R, Saggar R, Wallace WD, Ross DJ, Black SM, Fratz S, Fineman JR, Vargas SO, Haley KJ, Waxman AB, Chau BN, Fredenburgh LE, Chan SY (2015) Matrix remodeling promotes pulmonary hypertension through feedback mechanoactivation of the YAP/TAZ-miR-130/301 circuit. Cell Rep 13:1016–1032
- 21. Chatterjee S (2018) Endothelial mechanotransduction, redox signaling and the regulation of vascular inflammatory pathways. Front Physiol 9:524
- 22. Humbert M, Guignabert C, Bonnet S, Dorfmuller P, Klinger JR, Nicolls MR, Olschewski AJ, Pullamsetti SS, Schermuly RT, Stenmark KR, Rabinovitch M (2019) Pathology and pathobiology of pulmonary hypertension: state of the art and research perspectives. Eur Respir J 53

- 23. Jonigk D, Golpon H, Bockmeyer CL, Maegel L, Hoeper MM, Gottlieb J, Nickel N, Hussein K, Maus U, Lehmann U, Janciauskiene S, Welte T, Haverich A, Rische J, Kreipe H, Laenger F (2011) Plexiform lesions in pulmonary arterial hypertension composition, architecture, and microenvironment. Am J Pathol 179:167–179
- 24. St Croix CM, Steinhorn RH (2016) New thoughts about the origin of plexiform lesions. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 193:484–485
- Galambos C, Sims-Lucas S, Abman SH, Cool CD (2016) Intrapulmonary bronchopulmonary anastomoses and plexiform lesions in idiopathic pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 193:574–576
- 26. Li M, Stenmark KR, Shandas R, Tan W (2009) Effects of pathological flow on pulmonary artery endothelial production of vasoactive mediators and growth factors. J Vasc Res 46:561–571
- 27. Wu D, Birukov K (2019) Endothelial cell mechano-metabolomic coupling to disease states in the lung microvasculature. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 7:172
- 28. Li M, Scott DE, Shandas R, Stenmark KR, Tan W (2009) High pulsatility flow induces adhesion molecule and cytokine mRNA expression in distal pulmonary artery endothelial cells. Ann Biomed Eng 37:1082–1092
- 29. Szulcek R, Happe CM, Rol N, Fontijn RD, Dickhoff C, Hartemink KJ, Grunberg K, Tu L, Timens W, Nossent GD, Paul MA, Leyen TA, Horrevoets AJ, de Man FS, Guignabert C, Yu PB, Vonk-Noordegraaf A, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, Bogaard HJ (2016) Delayed microvascular shear adaptation in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Role of platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 cleavage. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 193:1410–1420
- 30. Stenmark KR, Frid MG, Graham BB, Tuder RM (2018) Dynamic and diverse changes in the functional properties of vascular smooth muscle cells in pulmonary hypertension. Cardiovasc Res 114:551–564
- Sheikh AQ, Misra A, Rosas IO, Adams RH, Greif DM (2015) Smooth muscle cell progenitors are primed to muscularize in pulmonary hypertension. Sci Transl Med 7:308ra159
- 32. Sheikh AQ, Saddouk FZ, Ntokou A, Mazurek R, Greif DM (2018) Cell autonomous and non-cell autonomous regulation of SMC progenitors in pulmonary hypertension. Cell Rep 23:1152–1165
- 33. Deng L, Blanco FJ, Stevens H, Lu R, Caudrillier A, McBride M, McClure JD, Grant J, Thomas M, Frid M, Stenmark K, White K, Seto AG, Morrell NW, Bradshaw AC, MacLean MR, Baker AH (2015) MicroRNA-143 activation regulates smooth muscle and endothelial cell crosstalk in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Circ Res 117:870–883
- 34. Hopper RK, Moonen JR, Diebold I, Cao A, Rhodes CJ, Tojais NF, Hennigs JK, Gu M, Wang L, Rabinovitch M (2016) In pulmonary arterial hypertension, reduced BMPR2 promotes endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition via HMGA1 and its target slug. Circulation 133:1783–1794
- Lu X, Gong J, Dennery PA, Yao H (2019) Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition: Pathogenesis and therapeutic targets for chronic pulmonary and vascular diseases. Biochem Pharmacol 168:100–107
- 36. Ranchoux B, Antigny F, Rucker-Martin C, Hautefort A, Pechoux C, Bogaard HJ, Dorfmuller P, Remy S, Lecerf F, Plante S, Chat S, Fadel E, Houssaini A, Anegon I, Adnot S, Simonneau G, Humbert M, Cohen-Kaminsky S, Perros F (2015) Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in pulmonary hypertension. Circulation 131:1006–1018
- 37. Scott D, Tan Y, Shandas R, Stenmark KR, Tan W (2013) High pulsatility flow stimulates smooth muscle cell hypertrophy and contractile protein expression. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 304:L70–L81
- Culley MK, Chan SY (2018) Mitochondrial metabolism in pulmonary hypertension: beyond mountains there are mountains. J Clin Invest 128:3704–3715
- Morrell NW, Aldred MA, Chung WK, Elliott CG, Nichols WC, Soubrier F, Trembath RC, Loyd JE (2019) Genetics and genomics of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Eur Respir J 53

- Chettimada S, Yang J, Moon HG, Jin Y (2015) Caveolae, caveolin-1 and cavin-1: emerging roles in pulmonary hypertension. World J Respirol 5:126–134
- 41. Prewitt AR, Ghose S, Frump AL, Datta A, Austin ED, Kenworthy AK, de Caestecker MP (2015) Heterozygous null bone morphogenetic protein receptor type 2 mutations promote SRC kinase-dependent caveolar trafficking defects and endothelial dysfunction in pulmonary arterial hypertension. J Biol Chem 290:960–971
- 42. Milovanova T, Chatterjee S, Hawkins BJ, Hong N, Sorokina EM, Debolt K, Moore JS, Madesh M, Fisher AB (2008) Caveolae are an essential component of the pathway for endothelial cell signaling associated with abrupt reduction of shear stress. Biochim Biophys Acta 1783:1866–1875
- 43. Noel J, Wang H, Hong N, Tao JQ, Yu K, Sorokina EM, Debolt K, Heayn M, Rizzo V, Delisser H, Fisher AB, Chatterjee S (2013) PECAM-1 and caveolae form the mechanosensing complex necessary for NOX2 activation and angiogenic signaling with stopped flow in pulmonary endothelium. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 305:L805–L818
- 44. Goedicke-Fritz S, Kaistha A, Kacik M, Markert S, Hofmeister A, Busch C, Banfer S, Jacob R, Grgic I, Hoyer J (2015) Evidence for functional and dynamic microcompartmentation of Cav-1/ TRPV4/K(Ca) in caveolae of endothelial cells. Eur J Cell Biol 94:391–400
- 45. Suresh K, Servinsky L, Jiang H, Bigham Z, Yun X, Kliment C, Huetsch J, Damarla M, Shimoda LA (2018) Reactive oxygen species induced Ca(2+) influx via TRPV4 and microvascular endothelial dysfunction in the SU5416/hypoxia model of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 314:L893–L907
- 46. Albarran-Juarez J, Iring A, Wang S, Joseph S, Grimm M, Strilic B, Wettschureck N, Althoff TF, Offermanns S (2018) Piezo1 and Gq/G11 promote endothelial inflammation depending on flow pattern and integrin activation. J Exp Med 215:2655–2672
- 47. Lhomme A, Gilbert G, Pele T, Deweirdt J, Henrion D, Baudrimont I, Campagnac M, Marthan R, Guibert C, Ducret T, Savineau JP, Quignard JF (2018) Stretch-activated piezo1 channel in endothelial cells relaxes mouse intrapulmonary arteries. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol
- 48. Friedrich EE, Hong Z, Xiong S, Zhong M, Di A, Rehman J, Komarova YA, Malik AB (2019) Endothelial cell Piezo1 mediates pressure-induced lung vascular hyperpermeability via disruption of adherens junctions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116:12980–12985
- 49. Lambert M, Capuano V, Olschewski A, Sabourin J, Nagaraj C, Girerd B, Weatherald J, Humbert M, Antigny F (2018) Ion channels in pulmonary hypertension: a therapeutic interest? Int J Mol Sci 19
- Ducret T, El Arrouchi J, Courtois A, Quignard JF, Marthan R, Savineau JP (2010) Stretchactivated channels in pulmonary arterial smooth muscle cells from normoxic and chronically hypoxic rats. Cell Calcium 48:251–259
- 51. Song S, Yamamura A, Yamamura H, Ayon RJ, Smith KA, Tang H, Makino A, Yuan JX (2014) Flow shear stress enhances intracellular Ca2+ signaling in pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells from patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 307:C373– C383
- 52. Yang XR, Lin AH, Hughes JM, Flavahan NA, Cao YN, Liedtke W, Sham JS (2012) Upregulation of osmo-mechanosensitive TRPV4 channel facilitates chronic hypoxia-induced myogenic tone and pulmonary hypertension. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 302:L555– L568
- Umesh A, Paudel O, Cao YN, Myers AC, Sham JS (2011) Alteration of pulmonary artery integrin levels in chronic hypoxia and monocrotaline-induced pulmonary hypertension. J Vasc Res 48:525–537
- 54. Paulin R, Meloche J, Courboulin A, Lambert C, Haromy A, Courchesne A, Bonnet P, Provencher S, Michelakis ED, Bonnet S (2014) Targeting cell motility in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Eur Respir J 43:531–544
- Burridge K, Monaghan-Benson E, Graham DM (2019) Mechanotransduction: from the cell surface to the nucleus via RhoA. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 374:20180229

- 56. Guilluy C, Sauzeau V, Rolli-Derkinderen M, Guerin P, Sagan C, Pacaud P, Loirand G (2005) Inhibition of RhoA/Rho kinase pathway is involved in the beneficial effect of sildenafil on pulmonary hypertension. Br J Pharmacol 146:1010–1018
- 57. Abe K, Shimokawa H, Morikawa K, Uwatoku T, Oi K, Matsumoto Y, Hattori T, Nakashima Y, Kaibuchi K, Sueishi K, Takeshit A (2004) Long-term treatment with a Rho-kinase inhibitor improves monocrotaline-induced fatal pulmonary hypertension in rats. Circ Res 94:385–393
- Zhang Y, Wu S (2017) Effects of fasudil on pulmonary hypertension in clinical practice. Pulm Pharmacol Ther 46:54–63
- 59. Stam K, van Duin RWB, Uitterdijk A, Krabbendam-Peters I, Sorop O, Danser AHJ, Duncker DJ, Merkus D (2018) Pulmonary microvascular remodeling in chronic thrombo-embolic pulmonary hypertension. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol
- 60. Eichstaedt CA, Song J, Viales RR, Pan Z, Benjamin N, Fischer C, Hoeper MM, Ulrich S, Hinderhofer K, Grunig E (2017) First identification of Kruppel-like factor 2 mutation in heritable pulmonary arterial hypertension. Clin Sci (Lond) 131:689–698
- 61. Kim J (2014) Apelin-APJ signaling: a potential therapeutic target for pulmonary arterial hypertension. Mol Cells 37:196–201
- 62. Bertero T, Oldham WM, Cottrill KA, Pisano S, Vanderpool RR, Yu Q, Zhao J, Tai Y, Tang Y, Zhang YY, Rehman S, Sugahara M, Qi Z, Gorcsan J III, Vargas SO, Saggar R, Saggar R, Wallace WD, Ross DJ, Haley KJ, Waxman AB, Parikh VN, De Marco T, Hsue PY, Morris A, Simon MA, Norris KA, Gaggioli C, Loscalzo J, Fessel J, Chan SY (2016) Vascular stiffness mechanoactivates YAP/TAZ-dependent glutaminolysis to drive pulmonary hypertension. J Clin Invest 126:3313–3335
- 63. Dieffenbach PB, Haeger CM, Coronata AMF, Choi KM, Varelas X, Tschumperlin DJ, Fredenburgh LE (2017) Arterial stiffness induces remodeling phenotypes in pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells via YAP/TAZ-mediated repression of cyclooxygenase-2. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 313:L628–L647
- 64. Thenappan T, Chan SY, Weir EK (2018) Role of extracellular matrix in the pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol
- 65. Bertero T, Handen AL, Chan SY (2018) Factors associated with heritable pulmonary arterial hypertension exert convergent actions on the miR-130/301-vascular matrix feedback loop. Int J Mol Sci 19
- 66. Tuder RM, Cool CD, Geraci MW, Wang J, Abman SH, Wright L, Badesch D, Voelkel NF (1999) Prostacyclin synthase expression is decreased in lungs from patients with severe pulmonary hypertension. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 159:1925–1932



Mechanobiology of Atherosclerosis

12

Andreas H. Wagner

Contents

12.1	Introduction	320
12.2	The Endothelial Glycocalyx is an Amplifying Mechanosensor	321
12.3	Mechano-redox Regulation of Antioxidant Enzymes	322
12.4	Mechanical Force-Induced CD40 Signaling Results in Endothelial Dysfunction	323
12.5	Mechanosensitive Transcription Factors	324
12.6	Flow-Induced Epigenetic Mechanisms of Endothelial Gene Expression	326
12.7	Conclusions and Remaining Questions	327
Refere	ences	328

Abstract

Vascular mechanobiology deals with the question of how different physical forces and changes in the mechanical properties of single cells and entire tissue structures contribute to cell differentiation, physiology, initiation, and progression of disease development. This review surveys new findings and progress in the research field of atherosclerosis in recent years. Moreover, it aims to integrate different aspects to demonstrate the interlacing and integration of certain mechanisms in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis.

A. H. Wagner (🖂)

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

Department of Cardiovascular Physiology, Institute of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany e-mail: a.wagner@physiologie.uni-heidelberg.de

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_12

Abbreviations

ApoE	Apolipoprotein E
ICAM-1	Intercellular adhesion molecule-1
LIM	Named after their initial discovery in the proteins Lin11, Isl-1, Mec-3
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate hydrate
NOS3	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS)
NOX	NADPH oxidase
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
Smad	Acronym refers to the Caenorhabditis elegans Sma (small worm phe-
	notype) and the Drosophila Mad (mothers against decapentaplegic)
	gene family
SUMO	Small Ubiquitin-related Modifier
TAZ	Transcriptional co-activator with PDZ-binding motif
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor-α
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion protein-1
VSMCs	Vascular smooth muscle cells
YAP	Yes-associated protein

12.1 Introduction

Blood vessels and their constituent endothelial cells are constantly exposed to mechanical stimuli. A striking feature of atherosclerosis is its highly heterogeneous distribution within the arterial tree [1]. Atherosclerotic lesions predominantly develop at branches and bifurcations. These sites are exposed to low or disturbed blood flow causing low or oscillatory shear stress on the vessel wall, respectively [2, 3]. In addition to this flow evoked wall shear stress, circumferential stress driven by the pulsatile blood pressure plays an important role in mechanical processes including angiogenesis, vascular remodeling, and atherogenesis [4]. Potential mechanosensors of endothelial cells, e.g., surface glycocalyx [5], integrins, mechanosensitive ion channels, or stretch sensitive focal adhesion proteins [6] sense different physiological or pathological intensities of mechanical stimuli on the cell surface. These different intensities are converted inside the cell into the activation of various pathways determining the fate of cells. Besides, changes in extracellular matrix proteins and mechanical properties of the vessel wall are related to arterial stiffening which may activate several mechanisms also involved in the process of atherosclerosis [7, 8]. This in turn enables the recruitment and diapedesis of circulating immune cells, predominantly monocytes, and T lymphocytes, starting the inflammatory process of atherosclerosis [9].

12.2 The Endothelial Glycocalyx is an Amplifying Mechanosensor

The glycocalyx not only represents a physical barrier to leukocyte-endothelium adhesion but rather plays an important role in sensing and transducing the magnitude and direction of mechanical forces into biochemical signals [5], thus governing the phenotype of endothelial cells at atherosclerosis-prone branch regions [10]. Glycocalyx thickness, which ranges from 200 to 2000 nm in thickness [11], and cell surface coverage were significantly decreased in the atheroprone region of the brachiocephalic artery in a high fat-fed $ApoE^{-/-}$ mouse model [12]. In ApoE/ low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) deficient mice glycocalyx degradation and multiple manifestations of endothelial dysfunction coincide in the early phase of endothelial dysfunction before atherosclerotic plaque development was detectable [13]. The observed glycocalyx shedding increased lipid permeability and facilitated macrophage infiltration promoting lipid retention and the development of atherosclerotic plaques [12, 14, 15]. Present results indicate that biglycan as a small leucine-rich repeat proteoglycan plays a protective role during the progression of atherosclerosis by inhibiting thrombin activity, platelet activation, and finally macrophage-mediated plaque inflammation [16].

Histomorphometric analysis of vascular walls suggest a remodeling induced by low flow and high-pressure loading [17]. These findings are consistent with the classic hypertensive aortic phenotype characterized by a thicker and more rigid vascular wall as well as an increased aortic diameter [17]. It has been suggested that glycocalyx degradation occurs in atheroprone regions by TNF- α -dependent mechanisms involving activation of endothelial heparanase [18]. As a consequence, the normal nitric oxide/NF- κ B negative feedback loop, i.e., nitric oxide production and NF- κ B inhibition [19], is disrupted. Thus, decreased nitric oxide availability results in sustained activation of NF- κ B in response to shear and increased intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) expression. ICAM-1 interaction with the integrin LFA-1 (leukocyte function-associated antigen-1) found on leukocytes is crucial in mediating its transmigration [10].

The glycocalyx is a prerequisite for unidirectional shear stress-induced nitric oxide generation [20], thus modulating redox signaling in endothelial cells. Locally produced reactive oxygen species (ROS) generated by xanthine oxidoreductase has been shown to induce glycocalyx reduction [21]. Xanthine oxidase has been shown to bind to the glycocalyx through its heparin-binding domain [21]. Prolonged inhibition of NADPH oxidase with apocynin decreased xanthine oxidase protein levels and prevented endothelial superoxide generation in response to oscillatory shear stress [22]. These data suggest firstly that NADPH oxidases maintain endothelial cell xanthine oxidase levels and secondly that xanthine oxidase is responsible for increased ROS production in response to oscillatory shear stress. Interestingly, the NOX family of ROS-generating NADPH oxidases has been found to modulate the endothelial redox state in response to different forms of wall shear stress [23]. Unidirectional shear stress activates the NOX2–p47phox complex to activate endothelial nitric oxide synthase (NOS3) phosphorylation and nitric oxide formation

[23]. In contrast, oscillatory shear stress activates the NOX1–NOXO1 (NADPH oxidase organizer 1) complex to uncouple NOS3 increasing the NOS3-dependent generation of ROS [23].

One has to keep in mind that in isolated endothelial cells cultured for several passages, the glycocalyx appearance is altered or collapsed due to the treatment with enzymatic solutions containing collagenase or trypsin to separate cells from the vessel wall or tissue-culture plates. Interestingly, glycocalyx appears predominantly on the edge of endothelial cells in the early days in culture after seeding and within 1 week in the apical area of the cell membrane [24]. Most of the published research using isolated endothelial cells as a model is presumably performed with cells grown to confluence for 3–7 days. Thus, estimating the status and importance of the glycocalyx in cultured endothelial cells under these conditions seems to be meaningful only to a very limited extent. This limitation needs to be kept in mind extrapolating such in vitro experimental results to pathophysiological or clinical settings.

12.3 Mechano-redox Regulation of Antioxidant Enzymes

It is widely assumed that low and oscillatory wall shear stress plays a key role in the initiation and development of atherosclerosis but evidence for this is less robust than commonly assumed [2]. In addition to common atherosclerosis risk factors increasing ROS formation by endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells, other physical forces seem to regulate vascular production of ROS [25]. Cyclic stretch modulates redox enzyme expression in endothelial cells through an increased ROS formation, mainly superoxide anions and hydrogen peroxide [26]. Superoxide anions and nitric oxide rapidly react to peroxynitrite, hence reducing the level of biologically active nitric oxide even further [27]. This reaction not only weakens the nitric oxide inhibition of pro-inflammatory gene expression but may exert additionally a plethora of potentially deleterious effects [28]. On exposure to cyclic stretch, there was a transient increase in intracellular ROS in cultured HUVECs returning to control levels after 24 h [29]. The observed concomitant rise in glutathione peroxidase-1 (GPx-1) and heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) expression may comprise an adaptive mechanism through which the cells maintain their anti-atherosclerotic properties despite a decreased bioavailability of nitric oxide [30]. GPx-1 is a seleniumdependent enzyme that inactivates hydrogen peroxide as well as various lipid hydroperoxides [26]. The expression of the inducible stress protein HO-1 can be markedly augmented by a wide range of substances causing transient changes in the cellular redox state [31]. The sialic acid component of the glycocalyx and the HO-1 expression were differentially regulated by unidirectional and oscillatory shear stress compared to static cultures [32]. Removal of sialic acid with neuraminidase before unidirectional shear stress exposure abrogated HO-1 induction mediated by the transcription factor nuclear factor E2-related factor 2 (Nrf2). Subsequently, mitochondrial superoxide response to fluid shear stress was enhanced [32]. These findings demonstrate that fluid shear stress-sensitive Nrf2 signaling is dependent on mechanotransduction through the glycocalyx and restoration may normalize redox homeostasis in atheroprone vascular regions [32]. Moreover, in response to unidirectional shear stress, an adaptive reorganization of the endothelial glycocalyx associated with changes in membrane rafts and the actin cytoskeleton has been reported [27].

Although the glycocalyx is essential for maintaining vascular homeostasis, none of the common appropriate treatments for atherosclerosis including lipid-lowering and anti-platelet therapies target the endothelial glycocalyx [33]. Monitoring and protecting the endothelial glycocalyx in patients may lower the risk of cardiovascular comorbidities [34]. Current pharmacologic approaches aim at inhibiting multiple adverse factors and enzymatic attacks or reassembling glycocalyx components and have only been tested in animals (reviewed in [34]). The effectiveness of such strategies remain to be determined in clinical experiments while accounting for unpredictable compensatory responses [34].

12.4 Mechanical Force-Induced CD40 Signaling Results in Endothelial Dysfunction

CD40 receptor expression by endothelial cells and the pro-inflammatory response of these cells after receptor stimulation by its ligand CD154, suggest an important role for CD40-CD154 co-stimulation in atherosclerosis and other vasculopathies [35]. Using an appropriate ROS scavenger and a protein kinase inhibitor revealed that stretch-induced CD40 expression is ROS-dependent and is mediated via the JNK/ AP-1 signaling pathway [28]. In areas of disturbed blood flow with oscillatory shear stress and increased circumferential wall stress, endothelial cell CD40 expression, which is normally suppressed by unidirectional shear stress, is disinhibited [28]. Peroxynitrite is a potent oxidant with deleterious tissue-oxidant effects, formed from the reaction between superoxide radicals and nitric oxide. Interestingly, in this case, this oxidative protein modification seems to be protective. CD40-tyrosine nitration by peroxynitrite functionally inactivates and disconnects the receptor from the intracellular signal transduction cascade to the nucleus, followed by internalization of the nitrated protein and subsequent accelerated degradation [28]. Internalized CD40 exhibits different patterns of tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factors TRAF2/3/6 recruitment and Akt (also known as protein kinase B) phosphorylation from the membrane-anchored CD40 complex [36]. Through this posttranslational oxidative modification, endothelial cells may adapt to unfavorable hemodynamic conditions and maintain their anti-inflammatory phenotype.

Otherwise, ligation of endothelial CD40 by platelet-bound CD154 or soluble CD154 triggers the release of ultra-large von Willebrand factor multimers stored in Weibel–Palade bodies of endothelial cells [30]. Platelets rapidly adhere to these multimers even under flow conditions and become activated. Presumably, through P-selectin–PSGL-1 interaction, they can trap circulating monocytes facilitating their diapedesis and differentiation into macrophages [30]. Interestingly, platelet hyaluronidase-2, stored in α -granules translocates to the surface upon activation [37] possibly to function in glycocalyx degradation facilitating monocyte transmigration, as discussed above.

12.5 Mechanosensitive Transcription Factors

Disturbed blood flow and unidirectional laminar flow have been shown to differently modulate a variety of mechanosensitive transcription factors on various levels, as reviewed recently [38]. In particular, the occurrence of spatial shear stress gradients may represent important local modulators of endothelial transcription factor expression and consecutively activation at sites predisposed to atherosclerotic development [39, 40]. Thus, it is hardly surprising that emerging studies show that transcription factors, e.g., KLF2 or NFR2, represent promising therapeutic targets for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis [38, 41].

Some transcription factors have not yet been a focus within the biomechanics research interest so far. Biomechanical stretch activates NFAT5 (nuclear factor of activated T cells-5), also known as TonEBP (tonicity-responsive enhancer-binding protein), a transcription factor regulating the expression of genes involved in osmotic stress [42]. In high extracellular tonicity environments, the COOH-terminal transactivation domain of NFAT5 becomes phosphorylated, resulting in nuclear translocation of the activated transcription factor [43]. NFAT5 has been shown to regulate the expression of tenascin-C [44] and ACTBL2 (beta-actin-like protein 2) in native and cultured VSMCs [45] contributing to an enhanced migration of these cells promoting maladaptive vascular remodeling processes. Interestingly, NFAT5 seems to be continuously expressed and degraded in resting VSMCs while expression and accumulation of the NFAT5 isoform C in the nucleus is facilitated during biomechanical stress [46]. Nuclear translocation required palmitoylation and specific phosphorylation at Y143 but was inhibited by phosphorylation at S1197. Finally, VSMC-specific knockout of NFAT5 in mice inhibited the proliferation of VSMCs and the thickening of the arterial wall during both flow-induced collateral remodeling and hypertension-mediated arterial hypertrophy [47].

Besides the activation of transcription factors by phosphorylation and translocation from the cytosol to the nucleus, mechanical signals can propagate through mechanically stiff structures like focal adhesions. The LIM domain protein Zyxin is localized primarily at focal adhesion plaques [48]. Zyxin binds Ena/VASP proteins (enabled/vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein) that, in turn, promote actin polymerization [49]. Growing evidence suggests that zyxin is a vital mechanotransductor and key regulator of stretch-induced gene expression as zyxin translocated into the nucleus of cultured cyclic stretched VSMCs [50]. Loss of zyxin drives VSMCs toward a synthetic phenotype switch, a process further consolidated by exaggerated stretch. VSMCs phenotypic modulation plays a key role in atherosclerosis and is classically defined as a switch from a contractile phenotype to a synthetic phenotype [51].

In cultured human endothelial cells and perfused femoral arteries isolated from wild-type and several knockout mouse strains, a multistep signaling pathway leading to zyxin activation has been characterized [52]. Cyclic stretch led to a transient receptor potential channel 3-mediated release of the endothelial vasoconstrictor peptide endothelin-1 (ET-1). Through autocrine activation of its B-type receptor, ET-1 elicited release of pro–atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) causing autocrine

activation of the ANP receptor guanylyl cyclase A (GC-A). GC-A activation provoked protein kinase G-mediated phosphorylation of zyxin at serine 142, thereby leading to translocation of zyxin into the nucleus and inducing stretch-dependent changes in gene expression. Almost all zyxin-dependent genes can be attributed to a set of well-defined pathways that, on the one hand, inhibit apoptosis and proliferation and strengthen cell-matrix interactions but, on the other hand, contribute to a broad range of pro-inflammatory responses, e.g., Interleukin-8, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 [53].

Focal adhesion plaques are integrin-containing, multi-protein structures, and sites of transmembrane interaction between the extracellular matrix and the actin cytoskeleton. The discovery of a connection between endothelial cell integrins, extracellular matrix, and signaling events opened a new perspective in the understanding of the molecular mechanisms regulating vascular responses to the changes in blood flow [54]. Excessive accumulation of the endothelial glycocalyx component hyaluronan around the vascular smooth muscle cells results in increased aortic stiffness and strength and accelerated atherosclerosis in ApoE-knockout mice [55]. Changes in extracellular matrix proteins and the mechanical properties of the vessel wall related to arterial stiffening may activate several mechanisms involved also in the initiation of atherosclerotic lesions [7, 56]. Extracellular matrix proteins like fibronectin and laminin differentially regulate the Smad2 activation in vascular endothelial cells in response to disturbed flow [57]. Oscillatory shear stress-induced a sustained activation of Smad2 in endothelial cells cultured on fibronectin, but only a transient activation of Smad2 in endothelial cells on laminin resulting in a transient induction of NF- κ B and pro-inflammatory gene expression [57].

Recent genome-wide association studies identified that the JCAD (Junctional cadherin 5 associated, also known as KIAA1462, encoding a junctional protein associated with CAD) locus is associated with the risk of coronary artery disease and myocardial infarction [58]. JCAD deficiency attenuated high-fat diet-induced atherosclerosis in ApoE-deficient mice. Mechanistically, JCAD regulated the YAP/TAZ pathway, thus promoting endothelial dysfunction and the expression of downstream proatherogenic genes in human coronary artery endothelial cells [58]. YAP and TAZ are both effectors of the Hippo pathway. Dysregulation of the Hippo signaling pathway leads to different kinds of cardiovascular diseases, such as myocardial infarction, cardiac hypertrophy, neointima formation, and atherosclerosis [59]. Emerging evidence indicates that YAP and TAZ sense different blood flow patterns and regulate atherosclerotic lesions [60]. Disturbed flow leads to a significant decrease in YAP phosphorylation and marked increased adhesion molecule and TAZ expression [60]. Moreover, disturbed flow resulted in YAP/TAZ nuclear localization, whereas increased YAP/TAZ cytoplasmic retention was observed in HUVECs subjected to unidirectional shear stress [60]. In the latter study, methotrexate at therapeutically relevant concentrations inhibited disturbed flow-induced endothelial YAP/TAZ activation. Thus, it has been proposed that methotrexate can be regarded as an important therapeutic agent not only to treat rheumatic diseases but also to reduce cardiovascular risk and mortality [61].

12.6 Flow-Induced Epigenetic Mechanisms of Endothelial Gene Expression

Epigenetic mechanisms involve the interplay between signal-transduction pathways, transcription factors, and the genome chromatin packaging, determining the gene expression pattern of a cell. Recent research demonstrates that blood flow and pressure are hemodynamic cell environments that have been demonstrated to influence transcription via epigenetic mechanisms (c.f. recent review [62] and Chap. 9). Principal mechanisms are chemical modifications, e.g., methylation of cytosine DNA residues and amino acids of histone proteins associated with DNA in nucleosomes [62]. The promoter of several mechanosensitive genes, such as HoxA5, Klf3, and Klf4, were hypermethylated by disturbed blood flow but rescued by DNA methyltransferase inhibitors [63].

In addition, posttranslational modifications, including phosphorylation and SUMOylation, provide new perspectives on the disturbed flow-induced pathogenesis of atherosclerosis [64]. It has been shown that SUMOylation of DNA methyltransferase is induced by disturbed flow but not by steady laminar flow signaling [64]. Disturbed flow induces peroxynitrite production, which in turn activates protein kinase C ζ and its binding to the E3 SUMO (small ubiquitin-like modifier) ligase PIASy (protein inhibitor of activated STATy) [64, 65]. Thus, determining the interplay of each PTM and epigenetic event will provide a new paradigm to elucidate the difference between disturbed flow and steady laminar flow, which may lead to novel therapeutic intervention strategies to inhibit plaque formation [64].

In recent years, noncoding RNAs as a mode of epigenetic-related regulation at the transcriptional and post-transcriptional level have become an area of intensive investigation. Targeting mRNA by short microRNAs (miRNAs, 20-26 nucleotides) and long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs, >200 nucleotides) facilitate transcript degradation. Since noncoding RNAs make up >97% of the transcriptome [66], there is huge potential for dynamic epigenomic regulation of gene expression including biomechanical stimulation of the epigenomic regulation. So far, several miRNAs such as miR-10a, miR-19a, miR-23b, miR-101, and miR-143/145 have been identified to be induced by high shear stress mediating an atheroprotective role [67]. Interestingly, changes in the expression profile of miR-21 and miR-92a by high shear stress are associated with an atheroprotective function, while low shear stress-induced expression of miR-21, miR-92a, and miR-663 results in a pathological endothelial cell phenotype [67]. This contradiction could be explained by the fact that these microRNAs are differentially regulated by diverging shear stress modes or additional factors beyond shear stress [67]. For example, overexpressing miR-21 in endothelial cells on one hand decreases apoptosis and increases NOS3 phosphorylation and subsequently nitric oxide formation. On the other hand, oscillatory shear stress and overexpression of miR-21 enhances VCAM-1, and monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) expression and thereby monocyte adhesion to the endothelial cells [68]. MiR-155 fulfills a wide range of functions in different regions of the vasculature. When exposed to different modes of shear stress it is elevated in pro-inflammatory macrophages and atherosclerotic lesions in vivo [69]. Flow disturbance induced by partial carotid ligation led to a lower expression of miR-23b and a higher endothelial cell proliferation in comparison with the pulsatile flow regions of unligated vessels [70].

In the cardiovascular system, lncRNA expression has been detected and characterized under normal physiological conditions and in disease states (c.f. recent review [71, 72]). The pro-angiogenic lncRNA MANTIS was tightly regulated by the mechanosensitive transcription factors KLF2 and KLF4 and limits the ICAM-1 mediated monocyte adhesion to endothelial cells and thus potentially atherosclerosis development in humans [73]. In contrast, the role of flow-dependent lncRNAs regulation in vascular dysfunction and atherosclerosis is widely unknown and an emerging research field [74]. First results about the flow-sensitive lncRNA STEEL along with other lncRNAs studied in the context of vascular pathophysiology and atherosclerosis have been reviewed very recently [74]. The role of lncRNAs as potential biomarkers in cardiovascular disease especially in atherosclerosis is still at its beginning [74].

12.7 Conclusions and Remaining Questions

So obviously, on the cellular level, there appear to exist several mechanical forcedependent pro-atherosclerotic but also in parallel protective, closely integrated mechanisms to locally protect endothelial cells under unfavorable conditions present at atherosclerotic predilection sites (Fig. 12.1). So why do some people develop atherosclerotic plaques and others do not? At first, the individual lifestyle associated with a balanced diet may be important. Several epidemiological studies report promising protective effects of antioxidant foods. However, many unclear points are remaining regarding the contribution of the nutritional elements found in antioxidant foods to the prevention of atherosclerotic disease [31]. Thus, among other risk factors, genetic polymorphisms should be more prominently included in the individual risk profiling to develop atherosclerosis or coronary heart disease. For example, the C allele of a functional polymorphism in the Kozak consensus sequence of the CD40 gene has been associated with enhanced translational efficiency correlating to increased CD40 protein expression and an overall increased atherosclerosis risk [75]. The polymorphism genotype frequency of the oxidative stress detoxifying glutathione S-transferase mu 1 (gene name GSTM1) was significantly higher in individuals diagnosed with atherosclerosis and reported to smoke or being former smokers [76]. Single polymorphisms in other protective genes like superoxide dismutase (SOD2) [77] or NOS3 [78], or an association between NOS3 and GPx-1 gene polymorphisms [79] are independent risk factors for susceptibility to develop atherosclerosis or coronary artery disease in men. Interestingly, a fluid shear stress-induced rise in SOD2 expression [80] and enhanced release of the antiinflammatory metabolite of the arachidonic acid pathway 15-deoxy- Δ 12,14-prostaglandin J2 (15d-PGJ2) [81] in NOS3 dysfunctional genotype endothelial cells effectively stabilizes their anti-atherosclerotic phenotype [80]. Thus, it must be



Fig. 12.1 Schematic summary demonstrating how individual risk factors along with local biomechanical forces provide a local predilection for the initiation of atherosclerosis at arterial bifurcations by stimulating (red) or inhibiting (green) atherogenic processes in endothelial cells (*L-Arg*, Arginine, *CD40* cell surface receptor, *EC* endothelial cells, *lncRNA* long noncoding RNA, *miRNA* microRNA, *NO* nitric oxide, *NOS3* nitric oxide synthase 3, $(O_2^{\bullet-})$ superoxide, *ONOO*⁻ peroxynitrite, *TF* transcription factor)

concluded that there are individual and summed effects of high-risk genetic polymorphisms on the development of atherosclerosis.

Compliance with Ethical Standards

Conflict of Interest The author declares that he has no conflict of interest. **Ethical Approval** This chapter does not contain any studies with human participants or animals. **Sources of Funding** None.

References

- 1. Warboys CM, Ghim M, Weinberg PD (2019) Understanding mechanobiology in cultured endothelium: a review of the orbital shaker method. Atherosclerosis 285:170–177
- 2. Peiffer V, Sherwin SJ, Weinberg PD (2013) Does low and oscillatory wall shear stress correlate spatially with early atherosclerosis? A systematic review. Cardiovasc Res 99:242–250
- 3. Warboys CM, Amini N, de Luca A, Evans PC (2011) The role of blood flow in determining the sites of atherosclerotic plaques. F1000 Med Rep 3:5

- 4. Kwak BR, Back M, Bochaton-Piallat ML, Caligiuri G, Daemen MJ, Davies PF, Hoefer IE, Holvoet P, Jo H, Krams R, Lehoux S, Monaco C, Steffens S, Virmani R, Weber C, Wentzel JJ, Evans PC (2014) Biomechanical factors in atherosclerosis: mechanisms and clinical implications. Eur Heart J 35:3013–3020, 3020a–3020d
- 5. Zeng Y, Zhang XF, Fu BM, Tarbell JM (2018) The role of endothelial surface glycocalyx in mechanosensing and transduction. Adv Exp Med Biol 1097:1–27
- 6. Muhamed I, Chowdhury F, Maruthamuthu V (2017) Biophysical tools to study cellular mechanotransduction. Bioengineering (Basel) 4
- Palombo C, Kozakova M (2016) Arterial stiffness, atherosclerosis and cardiovascular risk: pathophysiologic mechanisms and emerging clinical indications. Vascul Pharmacol 77:1–7
- Won BY, Park SG, Lee SH, Kim MJ, Chun H, Hong D, Kim YS (2020) Characteristics of metabolic factors related to arterial stiffness in young and old adults. Clin Exp Hypertens 42:225–232
- 9. Wolf D, Ley K (2019) Immunity and inflammation in atherosclerosis. Circ Res 124:315–327
- McDonald KK, Cooper S, Danielzak L, Leask RL (2016) Glycocalyx degradation induces a proinflammatory phenotype and increased leukocyte adhesion in cultured endothelial cells under flow. PLoS One 11:e0167576
- Becker BF, Chappell D, Bruegger D, Annecke T, Jacob M (2010) Therapeutic strategies targeting the endothelial glycocalyx: acute deficits, but great potential. Cardiovasc Res 87:300–310
- Cancel LM, Ebong EE, Mensah S, Hirschberg C, Tarbell JM (2016) Endothelial glycocalyx, apoptosis and inflammation in an atherosclerotic mouse model. Atherosclerosis 252:136–146
- 13. Bar A, Targosz-Korecka M, Suraj J, Proniewski B, Jasztal A, Marczyk B, Sternak M, Przybylo M, Kurpinska A, Walczak M, Kostogrys RB, Szymonski M, Chlopicki S (2019) Degradation of glycocalyx and multiple manifestations of endothelial dysfunction coincide in the early phase of endothelial dysfunction before atherosclerotic plaque development in apolipoprotein E/low-density lipoprotein receptor-deficient mice. J Am Heart Assoc 8:e011171
- Constantinescu AA, Vink H, Spaan JA (2003) Endothelial cell glycocalyx modulates immobilization of leukocytes at the endothelial surface. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 23:1541–1547
- Fels B, Kusche-Vihrog K (2020) It takes more than two to tango: mechanosignaling of the endothelial surface. Pflugers Arch 472:419–433
- 16. Grandoch M, Kohlmorgen C, Melchior-Becker A, Feldmann K, Homann S, Muller J, Kiene LS, Zeng-Brouwers J, Schmitz F, Nagy N, Polzin A, Gowert NS, Elvers M, Skroblin P, Yin X, Mayr M, Schaefer L, Tannock LR, Fischer JW (2016) Loss of biglycan enhances thrombin generation in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice: implications for inflammation and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 36:e41–e50
- Liu J, Kang H, Ma X, Sun A, Luan H, Deng X, Fan Y (2018) Vascular cell glycocalyx-mediated vascular remodeling induced by hemodynamic environmental alteration. Hypertension 71:1201–1209
- Kolarova H, Ambruzova B, Svihalkova Sindlerova L, Klinke A, Kubala L (2014) Modulation of endothelial glycocalyx structure under inflammatory conditions. Mediators Inflamm 2014:694312
- Grumbach IM, Chen W, Mertens SA, Harrison DG (2005) A negative feedback mechanism involving nitric oxide and nuclear factor kappa-B modulates endothelial nitric oxide synthase transcription. J Mol Cell Cardiol 39:595–603
- Bartosch AMW, Mathews R, Tarbell JM (2017) Endothelial glycocalyx-mediated nitric oxide production in response to selective AFM pulling. Biophys J 113:101–108
- Rubio-Gayosso I, Platts SH, Duling BR (2006) Reactive oxygen species mediate modification of glycocalyx during ischemia-reperfusion injury. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 290:H2247– H2256
- 22. McNally JS, Davis ME, Giddens DP, Saha A, Hwang J, Dikalov S, Jo H, Harrison DG (2003) Role of xanthine oxidoreductase and NAD(P)H oxidase in endothelial superoxide production in response to oscillatory shear stress. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285:H2290–H2297

- 23. Siu KL, Gao L, Cai H (2016) Differential roles of protein complexes NOX1-NOXO1 and NOX2-p47phox in mediating endothelial redox responses to oscillatory and unidirectional laminar shear stress. J Biol Chem 291:8653–8662
- Bai K, Wang W (2012) Spatio-temporal development of the endothelial glycocalyx layer and its mechanical property in vitro. J R Soc Interface 9:2290–2298
- Harrison D, Griendling KK, Landmesser U, Hornig B, Drexler H (2003) Role of oxidative stress in atherosclerosis. Am J Cardiol 91:7A–11A
- Wagner AH, Kautz O, Fricke K, Zerr-Fouineau M, Demicheva E, Guldenzoph B, Bermejo JL, Korff T, Hecker M (2009) Upregulation of glutathione peroxidase offsets stretch-induced proatherogenic gene expression in human endothelial cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 29:1894–1901
- 27. Zeng Y, Tarbell JM (2014) The adaptive remodeling of endothelial glycocalyx in response to fluid shear stress. PLoS One 9:e86249
- Wagner AH, Hildebrandt A, Baumgarten S, Jungmann A, Muller OJ, Sharov VS, Schoneich C, Hecker M (2011) Tyrosine nitration limits stretch-induced CD40 expression and disconnects CD40 signaling in human endothelial cells. Blood 118:3734–3742
- Gouverneur M, Spaan JA, Pannekoek H, Fontijn RD, Vink H (2006) Fluid shear stress stimulates incorporation of hyaluronan into endothelial cell glycocalyx. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 290:H458–H452
- 30. Moller K, Adolph O, Grunow J, Elrod J, Popa M, Ghosh S, Schwarz M, Schwale C, Grassle S, Huck V, Bruehl C, Wieland T, Schneider SW, Nobiling R, Wagner AH, Hecker M (2015) Mechanism and functional impact of CD40 ligand-induced von Willebrand factor release from endothelial cells. Thromb Haemost 113:1095–1108
- Motterlini R, Green CJ, Foresti R (2002) Regulation of heme oxygenase-1 by redox signals involving nitric oxide. Antioxid Redox Signal 4:615–624
- 32. Psefteli P-M, Fowler M, Mann GE, Siow RC (2018) Redox regulation in human endothelial cells: a critical role for the glycocalyx in mechanotransduction of fluid shear stress. Free Radical Biol Med 120:S26
- 33. Mitra R, O'Neil GL, Harding IC, Cheng MJ, Mensah SA, Ebong EE (2017) Glycocalyx in atherosclerosis-relevant endothelium function and as a therapeutic target. Curr Atheroscler Rep 19:63
- 34. Cao RN, Tang L, Xia ZY, Xia R (2019) Endothelial glycocalyx as a potential theriapeutic target in organ injuries. Chin Med J (Engl) 132:963–975
- 35. Schonbeck U, Libby P (2001) The CD40/CD154 receptor/ligand dyad. Cell Mol Life Sci 58:4-43
- 36. Chen Y, Chen J, Xiong Y, Da Q, Xu Y, Jiang X, Tang H (2006) Internalization of CD40 regulates its signal transduction in vascular endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 345:106–117
- 37. Albeiroti S, Ayasoufi K, Hill DR, Shen B, de la Motte CA (2015) Platelet hyaluronidase-2: an enzyme that translocates to the surface upon activation to function in extracellular matrix degradation. Blood 125:1460–1469
- Niu N, Xu S, Xu Y, Little PJ, Jin ZG (2019) Targeting mechanosensitive transcription factors in atherosclerosis. Trends Pharmacol Sci 40:253–266
- 39. Nagel T, Resnick N, Dewey CF Jr, Gimbrone MA Jr (1999) Vascular endothelial cells respond to spatial gradients in fluid shear stress by enhanced activation of transcription factors. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 19:1825–1834
- Min E, Schwartz MA (2019) Translocating transcription factors in fluid shear stress-mediated vascular remodeling and disease. Exp Cell Res 376:92–97
- Hecker M, Wagner AH (2017) Transcription factor decoy technology: a therapeutic update. Biochem Pharmacol 144:29–34
- 42. Kultz D, Csonka L (1999) What sets the TonE during osmotic stress? Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:1814–1816

- Halterman JA, Kwon HM, Wamhoff BR (2012) Tonicity-independent regulation of the osmosensitive transcription factor TonEBP (NFAT5). Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 302:C1–C8
- 44. Scherer C, Pfisterer L, Wagner AH, Hodebeck M, Cattaruzza M, Hecker M, Korff T (2014) Arterial wall stress controls NFAT5 activity in vascular smooth muscle cells. J Am Heart Assoc 3:e000626
- 45. Hodebeck M, Scherer C, Wagner AH, Hecker M, Korff T (2014) TonEBP/NFAT5 regulates ACTBL2 expression in biomechanically activated vascular smooth muscle cells. Front Physiol 5:467
- 46. Zappe M, Feldner A, Arnold C, Sticht C, Hecker M, Korff T (2018) NFAT5 isoform C controls biomechanical stress responses of vascular smooth muscle cells. Front Physiol 9:1190
- 47. Arnold C, Feldner A, Zappe M, Komljenovic D, De La Torre C, Ruzicka P, Hecker M, Neuhofer W, Korff T (2019) Genetic ablation of NFAT5/TonEBP in smooth muscle cells impairs flow- and pressure-induced arterial remodeling in mice. FASEB J 33:3364–3377
- Wang YX, Wang DY, Guo YC, Guo J (2019) Zyxin: a mechanotransductor to regulate gene expression. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 23:413–425
- Schwartz MA (2010) Integrins and extracellular matrix in mechanotransduction. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2:a005066
- 50. Ghosh S, Kollar B, Nahar T, Suresh Babu S, Wojtowicz A, Sticht C, Gretz N, Wagner AH, Korff T, Hecker M (2015) Loss of the mechanotransducer zyxin promotes a synthetic phenotype of vascular smooth muscle cells. J Am Heart Assoc 4:e001712
- Bennett MR, Sinha S, Owens GK (2016) Vascular smooth muscle cells in atherosclerosis. Circ Res 118:692–702
- 52. Suresh Babu S, Wojtowicz A, Freichel M, Birnbaumer L, Hecker M, Cattaruzza M (2012) Mechanism of stretch-induced activation of the mechanotransducer zyxin in vascular cells. Sci Signal 5:ra91
- Wojtowicz A, Babu SS, Li L, Gretz N, Hecker M, Cattaruzza M (2010) Zyxin mediation of stretch-induced gene expression in human endothelial cells. Circ Res 107:898–902
- 54. Zaragoza C, Marquez S, Saura M (2012) Endothelial mechanosensors of shear stress as regulators of atherogenesis. Curr Opin Lipidol 23:446–452
- 55. Lorentzen KA, Chai S, Chen H, Danielsen CC, Simonsen U, Wogensen L (2016) Mechanisms involved in extracellular matrix remodeling and arterial stiffness induced by hyaluronan accumulation. Atherosclerosis 244:195–203
- 56. Ohayon J, Gharib AM, Garcia A, Heroux J, Yazdani SK, Malve M, Tracqui P, Martinez MA, Doblare M, Finet G, Pettigrew RI (2011) Is arterial wall-strain stiffening an additional process responsible for atherosclerosis in coronary bifurcations?: an in vivo study based on dynamic CT and MRI. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 301:H1097–H1106
- 57. Yang TL, Lee PL, Lee DY, Wang WL, Wei SY, Lee CI, Chiu JJ (2018) Differential regulations of fibronectin and laminin in Smad2 activation in vascular endothelial cells in response to disturbed flow. J Biomed Sci 25:1
- 58. Xu S, Xu Y, Liu P, Zhang S, Liu H, Slavin S, Kumar S, Koroleva M, Luo J, Wu X, Rahman A, Pelisek J, Jo H, Si S, Miller CL, Jin ZG (2019) The novel coronary artery disease risk gene JCAD/KIAA1462 promotes endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis. Eur Heart J 40:2398–2408
- Wang YY, Yu W, Zhou B (2017) Hippo signaling pathway in cardiovascular development and diseases. Yi Chuan 39:576–587
- 60. Liu D, Lv H, Liu Q, Sun Y, Hou S, Zhang L, Yang M, Han B, Wang G, Wang X, Du W, Nie H, Zhang R, Huang X, Hou J, Yu B (2019) Atheroprotective effects of methotrexate via the inhibition of YAP/TAZ under disturbed flow. J Transl Med 17:378
- Balanescu AR, Bojinca VC, Bojinca M, Donisan T, Balanescu SM (2019) Cardiovascular effects of methotrexate in immune-mediated inflammatory diseases. Exp Ther Med 17:1024–1029

- 62. Davies PF, Manduchi E, Jimenez JM, Jiang YZ (2017) Biofluids, cell mechanics and epigenetics: flow-induced epigenetic mechanisms of endothelial gene expression. J Biomech 50:3–10
- 63. Dunn J, Thabet S, Jo H (2015) Flow-dependent epigenetic DNA methylation in endothelial gene expression and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 35:1562–1569
- 64. Heo KS, Berk BC, Abe J (2016) Disturbed flow-induced endothelial proatherogenic signaling via regulating post-translational modifications and epigenetic events. Antioxid Redox Signal 25:435–450
- Takabe W, Alberts-Grill N, Jo H (2011) Disturbed flow: p53 SUMOylation in the turnover of endothelial cells. J Cell Biol 193:805–807
- 66. Liu X, Ma Y, Yin K, Li W, Chen W, Zhang Y, Zhu C, Li T, Han B, Wang S, Zhou Z (2019) Long non-coding and coding RNA profiling using strand-specific RNA-seq in human hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Sci Data 6:90
- 67. Neth P, Nazari-Jahantigh M, Schober A, Weber C (2013) MicroRNAs in flow-dependent vascular remodelling. Cardiovasc Res 99:294–303
- Kumarswamy R, Volkmann I, Thum T (2011) Regulation and function of miRNA-21 in health and disease. RNA Biol 8:706–713
- 69. Wei Y, Nazari-Jahantigh M, Neth P, Weber C, Schober A (2013) MicroRNA-126, -145, and -155: a therapeutic triad in atherosclerosis? Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 33:449–454
- 70. Wang KC, Nguyen P, Weiss A, Yeh YT, Chien HS, Lee A, Teng D, Subramaniam S, Li YS, Chien S (2014) MicroRNA-23b regulates cyclin-dependent kinase-activating kinase complex through cyclin H repression to modulate endothelial transcription and growth under flow. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 34:1437–1445
- 71. Uchida S, Dimmeler S (2015) Long noncoding RNAs in cardiovascular diseases. Circ Res 116:737–750
- 72. Jae N, Heumuller AW, Fouani Y, Dimmeler S (2019) Long non-coding RNAs in vascular biology and disease. Vascul Pharmacol 114:13–22
- 73. Leisegang MS, Bibli SI, Gunther S, Pfluger-Muller B, Oo JA, Hoper C, Seredinski S, Yekelchyk M, Schmitz-Rixen T, Schurmann C, Hu J, Looso M, Sigala F, Boon RA, Fleming I, Brandes RP (2019) Pleiotropic effects of laminar flow and statins depend on the Kruppel-like factor-induced lncRNA MANTIS. Eur Heart J
- 74. Kumar S, Williams D, Sur S, Wang JY, Jo H (2019) Role of flow-sensitive microRNAs and long noncoding RNAs in vascular dysfunction and atherosclerosis. Vascul Pharmacol 114:76–92
- 75. Yun Y, Ma C, Ma X (2014) The SNP rs1883832 in CD40 gene and risk of atherosclerosis in Chinese population: a meta-analysis. PLoS One 9:e97289
- 76. Rodrigues DA, Martins JV, KSE S, Costa IR, Lagares MH, Campedelli FL, Barbosa AM, de Morais MP, Moura KK (2017) GSTM1 polymorphism in patients with clinical manifestations of atherosclerosis. Genet Mol Res 16
- 77. Yeh HL, Kuo LT, Sung FC, Yeh CC (2018) Association between polymorphisms of antioxidant gene (MnSOD, CAT, and GPx1) and risk of coronary artery disease. Biomed Res Int 2018:5086869
- 78. Cattaruzza M, Guzik TJ, Slodowski W, Pelvan A, Becker J, Halle M, Buchwald AB, Channon KM, Hecker M (2004) Shear stress insensitivity of endothelial nitric oxide synthase expression as a genetic risk factor for coronary heart disease. Circ Res 95:841–847
- 79. Shuvalova YA, Kaminnyi AI, Meshkov AN, Shirokov RO, Samko AN (2012) Association between polymorphisms of eNOS and GPx-1 genes, activity of free-radical processes and in-stent restenosis. Mol Cell Biochem 370:241–249
- Asif AR, Hecker M, Cattaruzza M (2009) Disinhibition of SOD-2 expression to compensate for a genetically determined NO deficit in endothelial cells-brief report. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 29:1890–1893
- 81. Urban I, Turinsky M, Gehrmann S, Morgenstern J, Brune M, Milewski MR, Wagner AH, Rumig C, Fleming TH, Leuschner F, Gleissner CA, Hecker M (2019) 15-Deoxy-delta12,14prostaglandin J2 reinforces the anti-inflammatory capacity of endothelial cells with a genetically determined nitric oxide deficit. Circ Res



Exploitation of Vascular Mechanobiology for Therapy Innovations

Parnaz Boodagh, Zewei Tao, Sean P. Keyser, and Wei Tan

Contents

13.1	Introduction				
13.2	Mechanobiological Foundations for Therapeutic Innovations				
13.3	Mechan	obiology-Driven Innovations in Cardiovascular Therapy	337		
	13.3.1	Vascular Stent	337		
	13.3.2	Vascular Graft	340		
	13.3.3	Regenerative Medicine	341		
	13.3.4	Medications	343		
	13.3.5	Disease Management	345		
13.4	Vascula	r Mechanomedicine: Perspectives and Challenges	346		
Referen	nces		346		

Abstract

This chapter provides an overview of the recent endeavors taken by bioengineers to exploit mechanobiology for the improvement of existing cardiovascular treatments and the development of novel strategies in cardiovascular therapy. It starts with a summary of mechanobiological mechanisms that can be utilized as the foundations for the development of future cardiovascular therapies. This is followed by discussing how mechanobiology has been or will be exploited to

Z. Tao · S. P. Keyser · W. Tan (🖂)

P. Boodagh

Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA

Cardiovascular Molecular Imaging Laboratory, Section of Cardiovascular Medicine and Yale Cardiovascular Research Center, Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA e-mail: parnaz.boodagh@yale.edu

Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA e-mail: Zewei.Tao@colorado.edu; Sean.Keyser@Colorado.edu; wtan@colorado.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021

M. Hecker, D. J. Duncker (eds.), *Vascular Mechanobiology in Physiology and Disease*, Cardiac and Vascular Biology 8, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-63164-2_13

change various cardiovascular therapeutic strategies, which include vascular devices such as stent and graft, medication, regenerative medicine, disease management, and preventions for cardiovascular diseases. For each therapeutic strategy, mechanobiological applications in its existing treatment options, emerging approaches, explanation of treatment outcomes, and/or addressing prominent problems or needs are examined.

13.1 Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases are the most common cause of death in the USA, accounting for nearly 29% of all deaths each year [1], and rise above 25% worldwide [2]. Traditionally, biomedical research studies on cardiovascular diseases and their treatment solutions have largely focused on biochemical signaling cascades, with the goal of improving disease understandings and developing innovations in interventions or treatments targeting critical signaling molecules. In the last two decades, much of the attention has shifted to vascular mechanobiology. Novel mechanotransduction mechanisms, together with new mechanobiological approaches, emerge to advance our understandings of cardiovascular physiology and pathology. These new approaches include engineered biomaterials with biomimetic stiffness for the culture of vascular cells [3-8], bioreactors with vascular-like mechanical loading [9-15], computational modeling of vascular flow dynamics [16-21], as well as mechanobiological modeling of vascular diseases and regeneration [22–27]. Despite significant advances in mechanistic understanding, researchers have just started the journey of exploiting mechanobiological principles for novel therapies for cardiovascular diseases. This chapter reviews the established foundations and recent trends in this specialized area, with our suggestions about existing challenges and opportunities.

Our main focus here is to review recent endeavors of bioengineers to exploit mechanobiology for the development of novel strategies in cardiovascular therapy, which may significantly improve clinical outcomes in the near future. Specifically, our review centers around the following questions: (1) Which mechanobiological mechanisms may be utilized as the foundations for developing next-generation cardiovascular therapies? (2) Has mechanobiology been exploited to advance any existing or emerging cardiovascular therapies such as medications, implants, and disease management? (3) What are the prominent problems or specific needs for each mainstream therapy? Will it be possible for us to leverage the mechanisms in vascular mechanobiology to address these needs, so as to improve therapeutic outcomes, expedite the discovery of medications, or innovate disease management? Nevertheless, before mechanobiological concepts may ultimately advance or alter existing cardiovascular therapy, it is expected that significant efforts must be made to translate recent research into clinical practices.

13.2 Mechanobiological Foundations for Therapeutic Innovations

The cardiovascular system is a dynamic, pressure-driven flow system, involving ongoing mechanical feedback loops directing cell response and extracellular matrix (ECM) remodeling. These mechano-responsive events sustain homeostasis of the system, guide adaptive remodeling, or perpetuate the disease progression. Mechanotransduction thus represents the most critical mechanism in determining cardiovascular health, disease, and treatment response. For example, physiologically relevant flow stresses (e.g., shear stress) within the vasculature are beneficial (e.g., atheroprotective) to healthy blood vessels, while pathologically relevant stresses initiate or exacerbate vascular lesions in diseased vessels [28–33]. Another example is that highly elastic, compliant arteries are the necessary condition for reducing cardiac afterload and flow pattern disturbance.

Biomolecules mediating healthy and/or unhealthy flow stresses have become key targets for vascular mechanobiology investigations and relevant pharmacological studies. The identified mechanical sensors in vascular cells, which sense and respond to mechanical stimuli, are mainly either structural sensors and transducers, such as primary cilia, glycocalyx, caveolae, nucleus, focal adhesions, and ion channels [34–38], or molecular sensors and transducers, such as PECAM-1, VE-cadherin, and VEGFR2 [39–43]. Through these sensors, cyclic loading of hemodynamic forces (i.e., vascular flow-induced shear stress, wall tension, and compression) has marked effects on vascular cell morphology and migration patterns [44, 45]. Blocking of these sensor functions may reverse the influences of adverse mechanical conditions. Vascular mechanobiology studies are continuously seeking to elucidate the mechanisms, in which coupling of mechanical stimuli and sensors regulate cellular functions within the vasculature. Figure 13.1 summarizes the current understanding of vascular mechanobiology.

In recent years, attention has gradually shifted to the central roles of the ECM in coordinating vascular responses to mechanical loads. Mechanical loads acting on the vessel, along with vessel stiffness changes (i.e., cellular tractions through cell-cell and cell-ECM adhesions), are perceived by vascular cells as stimuli that are transmitted through constituents of the ECM, ECM receptors, interfibrillar and intracellular structures. Intriguingly, mechanosensing, and mechanoregulation of the ECM are integrated across different length and time scales to achieve mechanical homeostasis of the ECM, as reviewed by Humphrey et al. [46]. One central idea proposed around the concept of mechanical homeostasis requires that cells sense the initial ECM mechanics and then regulate to maintain it. The mechanoregulation process of cells includes the deposition, rearrangement, or removal of the ECM to maintain overall form and function [46–49]. However, as cells undergo dynamic remodeling by continually reading and responding to environmental cues for homeostasis, complementary homeostatic processes often lead to fibrosis, mechanical failure, or other pathologies. Computational models suggest that the form and function of tissues can be maintained only if the structural constituents of the degraded ECM





are replaced with the same properties including the same level of prestress-induced stiffness [50].

An up-to-date knowledge and understanding of vascular mechanobiology can always be extended to improve existing treatment options. For example, arterial grafts and stents, in many cases, result in stenosis and/or thrombosis. To enhance their performances, the device designs were optimized by considering the impacts of device placement and mechanics, on the mechanical loads on neighboring vessel cells [51–53]. With increasing interest in applying regenerative approaches to graft and stent innovation, the investigations into the roles of the ECM constituents in coordinating vascular responses will be continuously primed [54].

13.3 Mechanobiology-Driven Innovations in Cardiovascular Therapy

Cardiovascular diseases encompass a number of severe and even fatal health problems. Because the cardiovascular system is so complex and far-reaching, diseases can appear anywhere in the body in many different forms. Vascular diseases often lead to or occur along with heart disease. The focus in this book chapter is mainly vascular diseases, i.e., disorders of the vast blood vessel network. The most common vascular diseases are coronary artery disease (often called atherosclerosis), peripheral artery disease, carotid artery disease, aortic aneurysm, critical limb ischemia, blood clots, and venous diseases. Failure to properly treat vascular diseases leads to myocardial infarction, stroke, heart failure, and death. Mechanobiological principles are increasingly applied to innovate current therapeutic devices, medications, materials design, or disease management. This section thus elaborates such mechanobiological applications on the following treatments: (1) vascular stent; (2) vascular graft; (3) vascular regeneration; (4) discovery of new medications; and (5) disease management and prevention. Figure 13.2 provides an overview of the current status of applying mechanobiological principles to these applications.

13.3.1 Vascular Stent

Vascular stenting is routinely used to treat patients with a number of vascular diseases such as atherosclerosis. It helps to restore the blood flow through narrowed or blocked vessels. Atherosclerosis, narrowing of vascular tissues through plaque formation and successive hardening, alone is the leading cause of death in America, killing 365,914 people in 2017 [55]. The most common treatment for this condition has been the implantation of vascular stents, with over 1 million procedures performed in the USA annually [56].

Stenting, however, is often associated with two major complications, namely in-stent thrombosis and in-stent restenosis, both of which eventually lead to the re-occlusion of arterial lumen. The former is caused by platelet accumulation, while



of new medications, and disease management and prevention. Vascular mechanobiology and its derived mechanomedicine covers the understanding of biomechanical variables in normal, diseased, and treated circulation as well as the computational and benchtop models using molecular-, cellular-, and tissuelevel mechanobiological approaches to improve existing therapy. Several most common vascular diseases are listed as examples in panel (b). SS shear stress, BP blood pressure

the latter is caused by the inflammation-induced overgrowth of vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) [57]. The three major types of stents, which have been on the market for clinical uses, are metal stent, drug-eluting stent, and bioresorbable stent [58]. Bioresorbable stents manufactured by Abbott Laboratories, once thought to revolutionize the stent field by providing temporary support to open the vessel lumen, were found to unexpectedly increase stent thrombosis [59].

Despite the bad news, there has been no shortage of interest in bioresorbable stent technologies [60]. A number of companies continue their journey to develop bioresorbable stents and to unravel the mechanisms potentially associated with their risk of thrombosis. Two mechanically relevant mechanisms, the device structure and "scaffold dismantling," were proposed as major contributors to the failures of bioresorbable stents. Experimental models and computer analysis demonstrated that the thickness of stent struts influences turbulence of blood flow after stent implant [61]. "Scaffold dismantling" implies the collapse of the bioresorbable struts inside the vessel lumen during the reabsorption process of struts [62]. Dynamic changes of such stents, in particular during the first 3 months, should be comparable to tissue repair and remodeling around stents.

Mechanobiology concepts explored in the stent design involve mostly computational approaches. Chen and colleagues have investigated the stent mechanobiology using fluid and solid mechanics, linking computational methods with animal outcomes. They showed that inflammatory responses were triggered by either decreased shear stress due to increased residence time for low-density lipids and inflammatory cells or increased compressive stress due to stent struts compressing the tissue [63]. Boyle et al. used computational modeling to study inflammatory responses to various stenting designs [64]. Their findings suggest that the patient sensitivity to the stent design can arise from the inflammatory phenotype; such a model may serve as a prediction tool for long-term efficacy of stents in the preclinical setting. Hence, the use of computational simulation technique suggests a platform to forecast mechanobiological responses of arteries to stenting [51–54]. As a future therapeutic option in the clinical setting, computational outcomes could suggest alternative treatment requirements in replace of stenting for patients with high inflammation.

Regarding the mechanobiological effect of stent designs, the stent strut, length, and diameter are the main design parameters examined, in terms of their influences on wall shear stresses and vascular damage [65–68]. In general, longer implanted stents increase the rates of in-stent restenosis and thrombosis. Choi et al. observed patients treated with a stent length of \geq 32 mm had a greater risk of restenosis than those treated with a stent of <32 mm [69]. This effect is speculated to be due to the increase in mechanical damage to the vessel wall during both the implantation and regular use of the longer stent segments in the body, causing inflammatory factors to the site of injury as well as the increased proliferation, migration, and aggregation of VSMCs. As a result of this trend, stenting of only the most severely damaged portions of a target blood vessel has been proposed in order to circumvent the shortcomings of longer bare-metal stents [70]. The diameter of the target blood

vessel has also been linked to increased restenosis rates, in particular when the vascular diameter was less than 3 mm, likely due to flow disturbance.

Overall speaking, stent mechanobiology studies, which have involved computational approaches and in vitro models, with inputs from animal models and clinical data, provide insights into the influences of fluid–solid mechanics on stent outcomes. The goals of such studies are to understand mechanisms, predict clinical outcomes, and improve geometrical designs of stents. So, what is lacking now and should come next? First, though underlying cellular and molecular mechanisms are always suggested in these studies to justify the results, limited experimental studies have been done to unravel such mechanobiological mechanisms. Therefore, despite incremental improvements in stent designs, the fundamental causes of restenosis underlying the success or failure of vascular stenting are still poorly understood and should be the focus of future stent mechanobiology studies. More cellular and molecular investigations might in turn promote and verify mechanobiological models as a predictive tool for the long-term efficacy of stents. Second, the matrix materials of stents may play vet-to-be-determined roles in stent mechanobiology. For example, will the stiffness of the stent coating materials alter the rate of in-stent restenosis and/or thrombosis? [71–73]

13.3.2 Vascular Graft

Vascular grafting is yet another major option for long-term therapy of occluded vessels, besides stent. Grafts such as coronary artery bypass, peripheral artery bypass, and vascular access, are vascular prostheses employed through surgery in the replacement of blood vessels. Large-diameter grafts made of Dacron and Teflon have been successfully deployed by surgeons, but grafts for medium and small diameter vessels often failed in clinical trials [74]. The current gold standard for vascular grafts with a diameter less than 6 mm are autologous vessels such as saphenous veins and internal thoracic arteries [75]. However, these grafts have limited availability. To overcome this, tissue-engineered vascular grafts (TEVG) are vastly investigated. The past and current states as well as future directions of TEVG and various approaches to generate TEVGs with their results in in vivo studies and clinical trials have been extensively reviewed [74, 76].

Important to the TEVG development are the biomechanical, biophysical, and biochemical cues of the materials used for TEVG. Scaffold materials range from decellularized tissues to natural and synthetic polymers [77, 78]. These polymers are versatile in chemical and mechanical properties. The main goals of the TEVG scaffold development have been the resistance to thrombosis and stenosis by forming a confluent luminal endothelium layer and being mechanically compliant like native vessels [79]. The properties of scaffold materials must be tailored to meet the technological needs. To that end, developed TEVG technologies include: (1) pre-seeding a scaffold material with vascular endothelial cells (VECs), VSMCs or stem cells, which is followed by cell culture in vitro under mechanically active environments for weeks to create vessel-equivalent grafts, (2) culturing TEVG

in vivo, often in the subcutaneous location or peritoneal cavity using the body as a bioreactor, and (3) self-assembly approaches, which do not employ supporting scaffold in TEVG creation but rather rely on cell production of tissue materials [80–83]. In particular, different forms of self-assembly approaches that have been developed include sheet-based tissue engineering, which involves layering a 2D cell sheet, rolling it around a mandrel and then forming into a tubular shape, as well as microtissue aggregation and cell printing, both of which assemble microtissues or cells layer by layer to build up a tubular structure encouraging ECM production and tissue maturation.

As the development and/or maturation of TEVG are often performed under mechanically active culture environments such as pressurized fluid perfusion, mechanobiological mechanisms have been studied extensively [84]. One example is the mechanical homeostasis, which examines the crucial roles of mechanics along with macro- and microstructures of scaffolds and tissues. Such mechanisms are essential to the rational design of not only micromechanical properties toward scaffold microstructure (e.g., fiber diameter, elasticity, alignment, pore size, and topography), and macromechanical properties (e.g., graft diameter, geometry, stiffness, material, strength, and fatigue), but also material degradation and biochemical properties (e.g., surface chemistry and bioactivity) [85, 86].

To study TEVG mechanobiological mechanisms or to optimize TEVG processes, the cumbersome, manual laboratory procedures for TEVG manufacturing, with difficulty to be scaled out, have been recognized as a major bottleneck and a cost driver of the graft device development. Thus, digital tissue engineering, or so-called in silico (modeling) technology, has emerged [87, 88]. In silico technology ranges from data-driven technologies to mechanistic modeling technologies. The former uses efficient data generation methods such as high-throughput modality, where only an experimentally generated model is used; the latter is developed based on concepts and hypotheses informed by current biological knowledge and insights. Though mechanistic models may provide insight into the system under consideration, the models are difficult to parameterize. Furthermore, the complexity of the biological processes is often too high, or an understanding of the process is too limited in order to describe them fully by mechanistic models [89, 90]. Because of their black box nature, data-driven models, on the other hand, provide less insight into the system but are straightforward to develop. An example is to use high-throughput material devices with the appropriate statistical and digital tools to quantify and integrate the results [91]. Ultimately, hybrid strategies, resulting in the formation of a cross talk and integration between data-based and mechanistic models for TEVG may provide an efficient framework to gain the best of both worlds for models usable in clinical settings [92].

13.3.3 Regenerative Medicine

In recent years, arterial regeneration (often in the setting of TEVG) and microvascular regeneration have become the main streams in the studies of cardiovascular regeneration. The primary goal is to regenerate functional vascular tissue or network in situ, with minimal processing in vitro. This thus requires one to recapitulate the complex structure and function of native vessels, in a state of quiescent homeostasis [93]. Such a state may be achieved by presenting optimal inflammatory, physical, and biomechanical microenvironments for cells. These local microenvironments are constituted by the initial scaffold parameters but will change over time due to scaffold degradation and new tissue formation under hemodynamic conditions. Temporal understanding and control of these processes is one of the main current challenges for in situ regeneration. Consequently, the development of appropriate models is required in order to predict and tune the regenerative process, and to assess the robustness of the technique depending on patient demographics. To this end, mechanistic modeling of mechanobiology for in situ regeneration has been developed [16, 92, 94]. One example is growth and remodeling models, which were used for designing combinations of scaffold parameters in order to achieve evolving luminal radius and graft compliance matched to that of the native vein [16].

To accelerate the regenerative process and ensure success, the biological and mechanical cues in regenerative scaffolds and the cell types present are key determinants. The biomaterial-driven regenerative process starts upon implantation, by interplay between host immune cell, stem/progenitor cells, tissue cells, and scaffold microenvironment in the hemodynamic environment [95–97]. Regenerative scaffolds not only should have adequate mechanical properties to resist against hemodynamic loadings but also have the potential to remodel or grow into a native-like vascular structure. Thus, selecting an appropriate scaffold material receives the most attention in in situ vascular regeneration. Natural polymers do not generally meet the requirements for bearing mechanical load and controlled biodegradation, but they do not activate chronic inflammation or toxicity. In contrast, the properties of synthetic polymers may be manipulated for potential needs, but they can have unexpected inflammatory responses. In terms of cells possibly involved in in situ regeneration, although the underlying mechanism is yet unclear, the cell type can be highly diverse, ranging from immune cells such as granulocytes, monocytes, macrophages, lymphocytes, and mast cells, to stem cells such as mesenchymal stem cells and vascular progenitor cells, and to vascular cells such as VECs and VSMCs. Therefore, the precise control over the in situ regeneration requires the considerations of various cell-scaffold interactions.

Maintaining a delicate balance among scaffold degradation, tissue repair, and vascular regeneration, via appropriate mechanotransduction is key to the success of in situ regeneration. Rapid resorption should be balanced by timely mechanotransduction for tissue remodeling into physiological-like vessels with biomimetic ECM production. In particular, timely resolution of inflammation in vivo is critical. Naito et al. characterized the time course of ECM development during in situ graft remodeling, showing an initial surge in the production of fibrillary collagen, possibly isolating the polymer [98]. Such collagen I-rich scar tissue formation was reduced upon degradation of the scaffold, after which vascular ECM proteins (e.g., GAGs, elastin, and collagen type IV) increased proportionally, and the mechanical properties of the graft converged to regenerating those of the

native vessels [99, 100]. On the other hand, insufficient regeneration, with merely reparative mechanism or even adverse remodeling (e.g., calcification), can be related to delayed degradation and/or lack of regenerative signals [101]. A paradoxal challenge during tissue repair around scaffolds is the roles of M2 macrophages and fibrocytes in both tissue regeneration and excessive fibrosis, which is dependent on a delicate balance of resorption, biochemical and mechanical factors [102]. In the future, applying developmental principles may guide the materials' designs and improve parametric studies for in situ regeneration [103, 104]. An additional regenerative challenge for the future is a valvular structure such as an aortic valve.

On the molecular level, vascular regeneration research has shifted the focus from the quantity of regenerated ECM constituents (e.g., collagen) for sufficient strength, to the ECM quality (particularly the elastin content and structure) for arterial-like elasticity. Indeed, a major difference between fibrous graft and regenerated graft such as vein graft is the elastin network [105]. However, the extremely challenging task is the restoration of a highly organized native elastic network. The hemodynamic loading, inflammatory milieu, and signaling molecules present during vascular remodeling can all significantly hamper the elastin expression or network formation.

In summary, the formation of regenerated vascular tissues and the degraded biomaterials at the onset of implantation should be well-balanced to avoid chronic inflammation due to the prolonged presence of foreign materials and avoid loss of structural integrity due to fast degradation, respectively. Therefore, in order to optimize the vascular regeneration process under hemodynamic forces, mechanobiological mechanisms and modeling tools are important for establishing scaffold design principles over parameters, such as material degradation, surface chemistry and topography, fiber diameter and alignment, and mechanical properties.

13.3.4 Medications

Vascular diseases, if not properly treated, may progress quickly, continuously increasing the workload of the heart and eventually leading to heart failure. In the clinic, prescribed medications are often used to treat vascular diseases and heart failure by lowering the blood pressure, lessening the heart workload, and improving the flow circulation. To that end, often used are blood thinners, anticoagulants or vasodilators, including beta-blockers (e.g., carvedilol, metoprolol, bisoprolol), digoxin (e.g., lanoxin), hydralazine and nitrates (e.g., Apresoline, Nitrobid, Imdur, Isordil), ACE inhibitors (e.g., lisinopril, captopril), and angiotensin receptor blockers (e.g., losartan). A combination of medicines is often used to manage the patient's condition. But there are still tremendous needs for new or improved cardiovascular medications or combinations.

In the development of new cardiovascular drugs, staggeringly high drug attrition rates in clinical trials for cardiovascular diseases have resulted in enormous time, cost, and risk. It is now recognized that many failures toward new treatment development and mechanistic understanding can be attributed to the disease heterogeneity and lack of predictive disease models. Cell and rodent models represent traditional research methods to discover a new biological signaling mechanism or to test a new medication. However, both models fail to faithfully recapitulate certain disease characteristics, particularly mechanobiological characteristics, of clinical diseases. Using the inputs from precise disease measures and mechanistic modeling, the 3D biomanufacturing process can generate novel bioengineering models, which may ultimately recapitulate various pathologic abnormalities of clinical vascular diseases, including hemodynamic forces, vessel microstructures, and reconstruction of ECM properties and other vessel features [106]. These novel disease-specific vascular models, considering biomechanical stimulation of cells, can provide great insights into drug-based therapy.

These bioengineering models, in particular disease-specific ones such as the aneurysm model, atherosclerosis model, or pulmonary hypertension model, can be instrumental to the mechanobiological investigation of drug effects on the cardio-vascular system and the discovery of novel therapeutic targets. To discover new therapeutic targets or medications via mechanobiological mechanisms, two bench-top model approaches exist: one introduces 3D biomimetic cell cultures and the other uses flow devices [107]. The latter further evolve into a lab-on-chip platform of drug screening for comprehensive therapeutic efficacy study of microenvironmental impact [108].

These two types of benchtop models can be combined into a fluid 3D vascular model for better prediction of the effects of molecular targets or drugs [109, 110]. For example, 3D in vitro microfluidic devices, in which one can seed VECs to form perfusable vascular networks, have been developed [111]. The inherent similarity (i.e., vessel geometry, ECM composition and dimensionality, cellular architectures, flow profiles) between in vivo microvascular networks and these 3D in vitro vascular models provides an attractive approach to begin to investigate in-depth questions related to drug–tissue interactions. Measurements may include the drug effects on the multifaceted roles of VECs, including their roles as a selective barrier for macromolecules, regulatory function during vascular remodeling via the secretion of growth-promoting and inhibiting molecules, modulating blood coagulation through the production of both pro- and anti-coagulating factors, mediating inflammatory responses via the regulation of cytokine releasing surface proteins, and regulate VSMCs contraction through the release of vasodilators and constrictors.

Further integration with computational models for disease-specific or even personalized models Integration of fluid models further expands our ability to model sophisticated biological processes (e.g., thrombosis and stenosis) for detailed molecular mechanistic characterization of the mechanotransduction processes. For example, on these devices, irregularities in flow, shear stress, and cyclic loading can compound with other risk factors such as genetics, biochemical factors, and lifestyle to induce endothelial dysfunction and pathophysiological states such as thrombosis, atherosclerosis, and other complications [112, 113]. The future may see a more sophisticated integration of bioengineering mechanobiological models, computational and benchtop models, being customized to each cardiovascular disease profile

for the drug discovery or for maximizing drug regimens for a certain group or an individual.

13.3.5 Disease Management

Aside from the traditional cardiovascular disease management using lifestyle changes, medications, and devices, the revolution that vascular mechanobiology can bring to the patients suffering from cardiovascular diseases will include disease management and prevention, a currently underdeveloped field.

As Benjamin Franklin advised, "an ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure." The incidence of cardiovascular diseases increases markedly with advancing age. In fact, age is the strongest predictor of cardiovascular risk in most risk estimates [114, 115]. It is largely due to arterial stiffening. Arterial stiffness is primarily determined by the intrinsic elastic properties of the arterial wall. Structural changes in the arterial wall, particularly decreased density of elastin with corresponding increases in collagen content, are thought to play a major role in age-associated increases in central arterial stiffness. The ability to modify arterial stiffness over a period of days or weeks is thought to be because of, at least in part, modulation of the contractile states and intrinsic stiffening of the vascular smooth muscle cells in the arterial wall [116]. It has been well established that regular aerobic exercise is associated with reduced cardiovascular events and mortality, because it modifies arterial stiffness [117, 118]. Aerobic exercise has been shown to improve arterial compliance/stiffness in healthy young and middle/older persons and is an effective treatment for cardiometabolic diseases and vascular dysfunctions associated with advancing age.

Another example of applying mechanobiological principles to cardiovascular disease management is external counter pulsation therapy (EECP) of refractory angina [119]. It uses three sets of pneumatic cuffs that sequentially contract during diastole, increasing aortic diastolic pressure, augmenting coronary blood flow, and central venous return. EECP improves anginal symptoms and exercise tolerance in coronary artery disease patients. It is also safe and beneficial in patients with symptomatic stable congestive heart failure.

Despite clinical uses, the precise mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of both physical activity and EECP are unclear. It has been postulated that the benefits of physical activity are through both vasoactive substances and modulations of vessel elastin/collagen content [115], while the benefits of EECP are mediated through nitric oxide- and vascular endothelial growth factor-mediated vasodilatation and angiogenesis, respectively [120, 121]. In order to make these mechanotherapies more clinically accessible on a larger scale, future investigations can apply mechanotransduction mechanism to study how the type, magnitude, frequency, and timeline of mechanical forces influence vessels of varied stiffness on the molecular, cell and tissue levels, and correlate these findings to clinical outcomes in disease prevention and management.

13.4 Vascular Mechanomedicine: Perspectives and Challenges

"Mechanotherapy" and "mechanomedicine" are two relatively new terms, referring to the use of mechanobiology principles by integrating biochemistry, mechanics, and clinical aspects. Mechanotherapy involves physical therapy applying engineering interventions [122], while mechanomedicine broadly focuses on the field encompassing studies of the pathology and treatment of various diseases based on the knowledge obtained from mechanobiological studies [123, 124]. Mechanomedicine seeks to understand molecular, cellular, tissue, organ, and individual responses to mechanical stimuli, and then to apply the gained knowledge to improve health. The fundamental understandings of the collaborative roles between biochemistry, physiology, and mechanics offer innovative translational perspectives for improving the effectiveness and efficiency of modern medicine. The use of mechanobiology as a discovery tool for novel treatments has already motivated some collaborative efforts between the clinical and engineering fields [125]. Those synergies are necessary to complement the basic mechanobiology science and to elevate it to effective clinical solutions, opening a door to a new era of pharmacological and engineering interventions. Overall, mechanomedicine holds the great potential to innovate clinical treatment, cardiovascular devices, vascular regeneration and drug discovery, disease prevention, and management.

While mechanobiological studies have already contributed immensely to the understanding of cardiovascular pathologies, only a few have been translated into clinical solutions. Major challenges include the complexity of interpretation of biological data, the assessment of the isolated and synergistic roles of mechanosensitive molecules in the disease process, the identification of effective, but safe, molecular inhibitors aimed at blocking the mechanobiological cascade, and the design of effective procedures and devices to normalize blood flow.

Acknowledgment The authors gratefully acknowledge funding by NIH (NHLBI 097246) and American Heart Association (19TPA34850168).

References

- 1. Xu JQ, Murphy SL, Kochanek KD, Arias E (2016) Mortality in the United States, 2015. NCHS data brief, no 267. National Center for Health Statistics, Hyattsville, MD
- Roth GA, Abate D, Abate KH et al (2018) Global, regional, and national age-sex-specific mortality for 282 causes of death in 195 countries and territories, 1980–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. Lancet 392:1736–1788
- Sharma S, Floren M, Ding Y, Stenmark KR, Tan W, Bryant SJ (2018) A photoclickable peptide microarray platform for facile and rapid screening of 3-D tissue microenvironments. Biomaterials 143:17–28
- Ding Y, Xu X, Sharma S, Floren M, Stenmark K, Bryant SJ, Neu CP, Tan W (2019) Biomimetic soft fibrous hydrogels for contractile and pharmacologically responsive smooth muscle. Acta Biomater 74:121–130
- Monteiro N, He W, Franca CM, Athirasala A, Bertassoni LE (2018) Engineering microvascular networks in LED light-cured cell-laden hydrogels. ACS Biomater Sci Eng 4:2563–2570

- Rim NG, Yih A, Hsi P, Wang Y, Zhang Y, Wong JY (2018) Micropatterned cell sheets as structural building blocks for biomimetic vascular patches. Biomaterials 181:126–139
- 7. Klein EA, Yin L, Kothapalli D et al (2009) Cell-cycle control by physiological matrix elasticity and in vivo tissue stiffening. Curr Biol 19:1511–1518
- Ding Y, Floren M, Tan W (2017) High-throughput screening of vascular endotheliumdestructive or protective microenvironments: cooperative actions of extracellular matrix composition, stiffness, and structure. Adv Healthcare Mater 6:1601426
- 9. Zohar B, Blinder Y, Epshtein M et al (2019) Multi-flow channel bioreactor enables real-time monitoring of cellular dynamics in 3D engineered tissue. Commun Biol 2:158
- Cook CA, Huri PY, Ginn BP, Gilbert-Honick J, Somers SM, Temple JP, Mao H-Q, Grayson WL (2016) Characterization of a novel bioreactor system for 3D cellular mechanobiology studies. Biotechnol Bioeng 113:1825–1837
- Motherwell JM, Rozenblum M, Katakam PVG, Murfee WL (2019) Tissue Eng Part C Methods 25:447–458
- Ravichandran A, Liu Y, Teoh S-H (2018) Review: Bioreactor design towards generation of relevant engineered tissues: focus on clinical translation. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 12:e7–e22
- Ahmed S, Chauhan VM, Ghaemmaghami AM, Aylott JW (2019) New generation of bioreactors that advance extracellular matrix modelling and tissue engineering. Biotechnol Lett 41:1–25
- Mertsching H, Hansmann J (2009) Bioreactor technology in cardiovascular tissue engineering. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 112:29–37
- Lei Y, Ferdous Z (2016) Design considerations and challenges for mechanical stretch bioreactors in tissue engineering. Biotechnol Prog 32:543–553
- Szafron JM, Ramachandra AB, Breuer CK, Marsden AL, Humphrey JD (2019) Optimization of tissue-engineered vascular graft design using computational modeling. Tissue Eng Part C Methods:561–570
- 17. Kheyfets VO, Rios L, Smith T et al (2015) Patient-specific computational modeling of blood flow in the pulmonary arterial circulation. Comput Methods Prog Biomed 120:88–101
- Morris PD, Narracott A, von Tengg-Kobligk H et al (2016) Computational fluid dynamics modelling in cardiovascular medicine. Heart 102:18–28
- Yang W, Dong M, Rabinovitch M et al (2019) Evolution of hemodynamic forces in the pulmonary tree with progressively worsening pulmonary arterial hypertension in pediatric patients. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 18:779–796
- 20. Szopos M et al (2014) Computational modeling of blood flow in the aorta—insights into eccentric dilatation of the ascending aorta after surgery for coarctation. J Thoracic Cardiovasc Surg 148:1572–1582
- 21. Murfee WL, Sweat RS, Tsubota K, Gabhann FM, Khismatullin D, Peirce SM (2015) Applications of computational models to better understand microvascular remodelling: a focus on biomechanical integration across scales. Interface Focus 5:20140077
- Han Y, Huang K, Yao Q, Jiang ZL (2018) Mechanobiology in vascular remodeling. Natl Sci Rev 5:933–946
- Atkins SK, McNally A, Sucosky P (2016) Mechanobiology in cardiovascular disease management: potential strategies and current needs. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 4:79
- 24. Mohammed D, Versaevel M, Bruyère C et al (2019) Innovative tools for mechanobiology: unraveling outside-in and inside-out mechanotransduction. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 7:162
- Baeyens N, Schwartz MA (2016) Biomechanics of vascular mechanosensation and remodeling. Mol Biol Cell 27:7–11
- Douguet D, Patel A, Xu A, Vanhoutte PM, Honoré E (2019) Piezo ion channels in cardiovascular mechanobiology. Trends Pharmacol Sci 40:956–970
- 27. Qi YX, Han Y, Jiang ZL (2018) Mechanobiology and vascular remodeling: from membrane to nucleus. In: Fu B, Wright N (eds) Molecular, cellular, and tissue engineering of the vascular system, Advances in experimental medicine and biology, vol 1097. Springer, Cham

- Hahn C, Schwartz MA (2009) Mechanotransduction in vascular physiology and atherogenesis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10:53–62
- Shyy JY (2009) Extracellular matrix differentiating good flow versus bad flow. Circ Res 104:931–932
- 30. Peng Z, Shu B, Zhang Y, Wang M (2019) Endothelial response to pathophysiological stress. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39:e233–e243
- Chiu JJ, Chien S (2011) Effects of disturbed flow on vascular endothelium: pathophysiological basis and clinical perspectives. Physiol Rev 91:327–387
- 32. Zaragoza C, Márquez S, Saura M (2012) Endothelial mechanosensors of shear stress as regulators of atherogenesis. Curr Opin Lipidol 23:446–452
- 33. Hsieh HJ, Liu CA, Huang B, Tseng AH, Wang DL (2014) Shear-induced endothelial mechanotransduction: the interplay between reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide (NO) and the pathophysiological implications. J Biomed Sci 21(1):3
- Apel D, Salameh A, Schlegel F, Kostelka M, Dohmen PM, Mohr FW (2015) Global genetic analysis in mice unveils central role for cilia in congenital heart disease. Nature 521:520–524
- 35. Ranade SS, Qiu Z, Woo SH et al (2014) Piezo1, a mechanically activated ion channel, is required for vascular development in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci 111:10347–10352
- 36. Kim YH, Nijst P, Kiefer K, Tang WH (2017) Endothelial glycocalyx as biomarker for cardiovascular diseases: mechanistic and clinical implications. Curr Heart Fail Rep 14:117–126
- 37. Rausch V, Hansen CG (2020) The hippo pathway, YAP/TAZ, and the plasma membrane. Trends Cell Biol 30:32–48
- Kirby TJ, Lammerding J (2018) Emerging views of the nucleus as a cellular mechanosensor. Nat Cell Biol 20:373–381
- Mui KL, Chen CS, Assoian RK (2016) The mechanical regulation of integrin-cadherin crosstalk organizes cells, signaling and forces. J Cell Sci 129:1093–1100
- Conway DE, Schwartz MA (2015) Mechanotransduction of shear stress occurs through changes in VE-cadherin and PECAM-1 tension: implications for cell migration. Cell Adhes Migr 9:335–339
- 41. Conway DE, Coon BG, Budatha M et al (2017) VE-cadherin phosphorylation regulates endothelial fluid shear stress responses through the polarity protein LGN. Curr Biol 27:2219–2225.e5
- 42. Coon BG, Baeyens N, Han J et al (2015) Intramembrane binding of VE-cadherin to VEGFR2 and VEGFR3 assembles the endothelial mechanosensory complex. J Cell Biol 208:975–986
- Givens C, Tzima E (2016) Endothelial mechanosignaling: does one sensor fit all? Antioxid Redox Signal 25:373–388
- 44. Seetharaman S, Etienne-Manneville S (2018) Integrin diversity brings specificity in mechanotransduction. Biol Cell 110:49–64
- Kutys ML, Chen CS (2016) Forces and mechanotransduction in 3D vascular biology. Curr Opin Cell Biol 42:73–79
- Humphrey JD, Dufresne ER, Schwartz MA (2014) Mechanotransduction and extracellular matrix homeostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 15:802–812
- 47. Holle AW, Young JL, Van Vliet KJ et al (2018) Cell–extracellular matrix mechanobiology: forceful tools and emerging needs for basic and translational research. Nano Lett 18:1–8
- 48. Baker BM, Trappmann B, Wang WY et al (2015) Cell-mediated fibre recruitment drives extracellular matrix mechanosensing in engineered fibrillar microenvironments. Nat Mater 14:1262–1268
- Humphrey JD (2009) Vascular mechanics, mechanobiology, and remodeling. J Mech Med Biol 9:243–257
- Keshavarzian M, Meyer CA, Hayenga HN (2018) Mechanobiological model of arterial growth and remodeling. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 17:87–101
- 51. Li S, Lei L, Hu Y, Zhang Y, Zhao S, Zhang J (2019) A fully coupled framework for in silico investigation of in-stent restenosis. Comput Methods Biomech Biomed Eng 22:217–228

- 52. Amatruda CM, Bona Casas C, Keller BK et al (2014) From histology and imaging data to models for in-stent restenosis. Int J Artif Organs 37:786–800
- 53. Zahedmanesh H, Van Oosterwyck H, Lally C (2014) A multi-scale mechanobiological model of in-stent restenosis: deciphering the role of matrix metalloproteinase and extracellular matrix changes. Comput Methods Biomech Biomed Eng 17:813–828
- 54. Boyle CJ, Lennon AB, Prendergast PJ (2011) In silico prediction of the mechanobiological response of arterial tissue: application to angioplasty and stenting. ASME J Biomech Eng 133:081001
- 55. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2018 Update: A report from the American Heart Association
- Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics—2019 Update: A report from the American Heart Association. 473
- 57. Kornowski R et al (1998) In-stent restenosis: contributions of inflammatory responses and arterial injury to neointimal hyperplasia. J Am Coll Cardiol 31:224–230
- 58. Shah R, Rao SV, Latham SB, Kandzari DE (2018) Efficacy and safety of drug-eluting stents optimized for biocompatibility vs bare-metal stents with a single month of dual antiplatelet therapy: a meta-analysis. JAMA Cardiol 3(11):1050–1059
- Omar WA, Kumbhani DJ (2019) The current literature on bioabsorbable stents: a review. Curr Atheroscler Rep 21:54
- Buccheri S, Capodanno D (2019) Bioabsorbable stents: only bad news? Eur Heart J 21:B28– B30
- 61. Tenekecioglu E, Torii R, Bourantas C, Sotomi Y, Cavalcante R, Zeng Y, Collet C, Crake T, Suwannasom P, Onuma Y, Serruys PW (2017) Difference in haemodynamic microenvironment in vessels scaffolded with Absorb BRS and mirage BRMS: insights from a preclinical endothelial shear stress study. Euro Intervention 13:1327–1335
- 62. Bennett J, Hiltrop N, Triantafyllis A, Adriaenssens T, Desmet W, Sinnaeve P, Dubois C (2016) Intraluminal scaffold dismantling: the downside of positive remodeling? J Am Coll Cardiol 67:2702–2704
- 63. Chen HY, Sinha AK, Choy JS et al (2011) Mis-sizing of stent promotes intimal hyperplasia: impact of endothelial shear and intramural stress. AJP-Heart Circ Physiol 301:H2254–H2263
- 64. Boyle CJ, Lennon AB, Prendergast PJ (2013) Application of a mechanobiological simulation technique to stents used clinically. *J Biomech* 46:918–924
- 65. Zahedmanesh H, Lally C (2009) Determination of the influence of stent strut thickness using the finite element method: implications for vascular injury and in-stent restenosis. Med Biol Eng Comput 47:385
- 66. Fereidoonnezhad B, Naghdabadi R, Sohrabpour S, Holzapfel GA (2017) A mechanobiological model for damage-induced growth in arterial tissue with application to in-stent restenosis. J Mech Phys Solids 101:311–327
- 67. Van der Heiden K, Gijsen FJH, Narracott A et al (2013) The effects of stenting on shear stress: relevance to endothelial injury and repair. Cardiovasc Res 99:269–275
- 68. Jenei C, Balogh E, Szabó GT, Dézsi CA, Kőszegi Z (2016) Wall shear stress in the development of in-stent restenosis revisited. A critical review of clinical data on shear stress after intracoronary stent implantation. Cardiol J 23:365–373
- 69. Choi IJ et al (2014) Impact of the stent length on long-term clinical outcomes following newergeneration drug-eluting stent implantation. Am J Cardiol 113:457–464
- Dietz U, Holz N, Dauer C, Meinert R, Lambertz H (2005) Short stent implantation for routine use is feasible in a high proportion of coronary interventions and yields a low restenosis rate. Cardiology 103:212–218
- Boodagh P, Guo D-J, Nagiah N, Tan W (2016) Evaluation of electrospun PLLA/PEGDMA polymer coatings for vascular stent material. J Biomater Sci Polymer edition 27 (11):1086–1099
- 72. Boodagh P, Johnson R, Maly C, Ding Y, Tan W (2019) Soft-sheath, stiff-core microfiber hydrogel for coating vascular implants. Colloids Surfaces B Biointerfaces 183:110395

- Boodagh P. Evaluation of fibrous polymeric coating over vascular stent material. PhD dissertation, University of Colorado at Boulder; 2017.
- 74. Pashneh-Tala S, MacNeil S, Claeyssens F (2016) The tissue-engineered vascular graft-past, present, and future. Tissue Eng Part B Rev 22:68–100
- 75. Athanasiou T, Saso S, Rao C, Vecht J, Grapsa J, Dunning J, Lemma M, Casula R (2011) Radial artery versus saphenous vein conduits for coronary artery bypass surgery: forty years of competition—which conduit offers better patency? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 40:208
- Elliott MB, Gerecht S (2016) Three-dimensional culture of small-diameter vascular grafts. J Mater Chem B 4:3443–3453
- 77. Lin CH, Hsia K, Ma H, Lee H, Lu JH (2018) In vivo performance of decellularized vascular grafts: a review article. Int J Mol Sci 19:2101
- 78. Zhai W, Qiu LJ, Mo XM et al (2019) Coaxial electrospinning of P (LLA-CL)/heparin biodegradable polymer nanofibers: potential vascular graft for substitution of femoral artery. J Biomed Mater Res Part B 107:471–478
- 79. Carrabba M, Madeddu P (2018) Current strategies for the manufacture of small size tissue engineering vascular grafts. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 6:41
- 80. Rothuizen TC, Damanik FF, Lavrijsen T et al (2016) Development and evaluation of in vivo tissue engineered blood vessels in a porcine model. Biomaterials 75:82–90
- Fukunishi T, Best CA, Ong CS et al (2018) Role of bone marrow mononuclear cell seeding for nanofiber vascular grafts. Tissue Eng Part A 24:135–144
- 82. Geelhoed WJ, van der Bogt KEA, Rothuizen TC et al (2020) A novel method for engineering autologous non-thrombogenic in situ tissue-engineered blood vessels for arteriovenous grafting. Biomaterials 229:119577
- von Bornstädt D, Wang H, Paulsen MJ et al (2018) Rapid self-assembly of bioengineered cardiovascular bypass grafts from scaffold-stabilized, tubular bilevel cell sheets. Circulation 138:2130–2144
- Van Haaften EE, Bouten CV, Kurniawan NA (2017) Vascular mechanobiology: towards control of in situ regeneration. Cells 6:19
- de Valence S, Tille JC, Giliberto JP et al (2012) Advantages of bilayered vascular grafts for surgical applicability and tissue regeneration. Acta Biomater 8:3914–3920
- Wu W, Allen R, Wang Y (2012) Fast-degrading elastomer enables rapid remodeling of a cellfree synthetic graft into a neoartery. Nat Med 18:1148–1153
- Keshavarzian M, Meyer CA, Hayenga HN (2019) In silico tissue engineering: a coupled agent-based finite element approach. Tissue Eng Part C Methods 25:641–654
- Szafron JM, Ramachandra AB, Breuer CK et al (2019) Optimization of tissue-engineered vascular graft design using computational modeling. Tissue Eng Part C Methods 25:561
- 89. Khosravi R, Miller KS, Best CA, et al. (2015) Biomechanical diversity despite mechanobiological stability in tissue engineered vascular grafts two years post-implantation. Tissue Eng Part A 21:1529–1538
- 90. Cyron CJ, Wilson JS, Humphrey JD (2014) Mechanobiological stability: a new paradigm to understand the enlargement of aneurysms? J R Soc Interface 11:20140680
- 91. Floren M, Tan W (2015) Three-dimensional, soft neotissue arrays as high throughput platforms for the interrogation of engineered tissue environments. Biomaterials 59:39–52
- 92. Best CA, Szafron JM, Rocco KA et al (2019) Differential outcomes of venous and arterial tissue engineered vascular grafts highlight the importance of coupling long-term implantation studies with computational modeling. Acta Biomater 94:183–194
- Quicken S, de Bruin Y, Mees B, Tordoir J, Delhaas T, Huberts W (2020) Computational study on the haemodynamic and mechanical performance of electrospun polyurethane dialysis grafts. Biomech Model Mechanobiol 19:713–722
- Wissing TB, Bonito V, Bouten CV, Smits AI (2017) Biomaterial-driven in situ cardiovascular tissue engineering—a multi-disciplinary perspective. NPJ Regenerative Med 2:1–20
- Thottappillil N, Nair PD (2015) Scaffolds in vascular regeneration: current status. Vasc Health Risk Manag 11:79–91
- Muylaert DE, Fledderus JO, Bouten CV et al (2014) Combining tissue repair and tissue engineering; bioactivating implantable cell-free vascular scaffolds. Heart 100:1825–1830
- Szafron JM, Khosravi R, Reinhardt J et al (2018) Immuno-driven and mechano-mediated neotissue formation in tissue engineered vascular grafts. Ann Biomed Eng 46(11):1938–1950
- Naito Y et al (2012) Characterization of the natural history of extracellular matrix production in tissue-engineered vascular grafts during neovessel formation. Cells Tissues Organs 195:60–72
- 99. Naito Y et al (2014) Beyond burst pressure: initial evaluation of the natural history of the biaxial mechanical properties of tissue-engineered vascular grafts in the venous circulation using a murine model. Tissue Eng Part A 20:346–355
- 100. Sugiura T et al (2016) Fast-degrading bioresorbable arterial vascular graft with high cellular infiltration inhibits calcification of the graft. J Vasc Surg:243–250
- 101. de Valence S, Tille JC, Mugnai D et al (2012) Long term performance of polycaprolactone vascular grafts in a rat abdominal aorta replacement model. Biomaterials 33:38–47
- 102. Keeley EC, Mehrad B, Strieter RM (2010) Fibrocytes: bringing new insights into mechanisms of inflammation and fibrosis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 42:535–542
- 103. Boyd R, Parisi F, Kalfa D (2019) State of the art: tissue engineering in congenital heart surgery. Semin Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 31:807–817
- 104. Ferguson MWJ, O'Kane S (2004) Scar-free healing: from embryonic mechanisms to adult therapeutic intervention. Philos Trans R Soc Lond Ser B Biol Sci 359:839–850
- 105. Gooch KJ, Firstenberg MS, Shrefler BS, Scandling BW (2018) Biomechanics and mechanobiology of saphenous vein grafts. ASME J Biomech Eng 140:020804
- 106. Ryan AJ, Brougham CM, Garciarena CD, Kerrigan SW, O'Brien FJ (2016) Towards 3D in vitro models for the study of cardiovascular tissues and disease. Drug Discov Today 21:1437–1445
- 107. Jin Q, Bhatta A, Pagaduan JV et al (2020) Biomimetic human small muscular pulmonary arteries. Sci Adv 6:eaaz2598
- 108. Cochrane A, Albers HJ, Passier R et al (2019) Advanced in vitro models of vascular biology: human induced pluripotent stem cells and organ-on-chip technology. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 140:68–77
- 109. Gold K, Gaharwar AK, Jain A (2019) Emerging trends in multiscale modeling of vascular pathophysiology: organ-on-a-chip and 3D printing. Biomaterials 196:2–17
- 110. Ribas J, Sadeghi H, Manbachi A et al (2016) Cardiovascular organ-on-a-chip platforms for drug discovery and development. Appl In Vitro Toxicol 2:82–96
- 111. van Engeland NCA, Pollet AMAO, den Toonder JMJ et al (2018) A biomimetic microfluidic model to study signalling between endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells under hemodynamic conditions. Lab Chip 18:1607–1620
- 112. Savoji H, Mohammadi MH, Rafatian N et al (2019) Cardiovascular disease models: a game changing paradigm in drug discovery and screening. Biomaterials 198:3–26
- 113. Friedrich O, Schneidereit D, Nikolaev YA et al (2017) Adding dimension to cellular mechanotransduction. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 130:170–191
- 114. Safar M (2010) Arterial aging—hemodynamic changes and therapeutic options. Nat Rev Cardiol 7:442–449
- 115. Tanaka H (2019) Antiaging effects of aerobic exercise on systemic arteries. Hypertension 74:237–243
- 116. Tanaka H, Dinenno FA, Monahan KD, DeSouza CA, Seals DR (2001) Carotid artery wall hypertrophy with age is related to local systolic blood pressure in healthy men. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 21:82–87
- 117. Donley DA, Fournier SB, Reger BL et al (2014) Aerobic exercise training reduces arterial stiffness in metabolic syndrome. J Appl Physiol (1985) 116(11):1396–1404

- 118. Saladini F, Palatini P (2018) Arterial distensibility, physical activity, and the metabolic syndrome. Curr Hypertens Rep 20:39
- 119. Sharma U, Ramsey HK, Tak T (2013) The role of enhanced external counter pulsation therapy in clinical practice. Clin Med Res 11(4):226–232
- 120. Buschmann EE, Lee EJ, Jacobi D et al (2018) Induction of extracranial arteriogenesis by an arteriovenous fistula in a pig model. Atherosclerosis 272:87–93
- 121. Picard F, Panagiotidou P, Wolf-Pütz A et al (2018) Usefulness of individual shear rate therapy, new treatment option for patients with symptomatic coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol 121:416–422
- 122. Huang C, Holfeld J, Schaden W et al (2013) Mechanotherapy: revisiting physical therapy and recruiting mechanobiology for a new era in medicine. Trends Mol Med 19:555–564
- 123. Naruse K (2018) Mechanomedicine: applications of mechanobiology to medical sciences and next-generation medical technologies. J Smooth Muscle Res 54:83–90
- 124. Naruse K (2018) Mechanomedicine. Biophys Rev 10:1257-1262
- 125. Atkins SK, McNally A, Sucosky P (2016) Mechanobiology in cardiovascular disease management:-potential strategies and current needs. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 4:79